Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering 111

Liangchi Zhang Chunliang Zhang *Editors* 

# Engineering Education and Management

Vol 1, Results of the 2011 International Conference on Engineering Education and Management (ICEEM2011)



Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering

Volume 111

Liangchi Zhang and Chunliang Zhang (Eds.)

# Engineering Education and Management

Vol 1, Results of the 2011 International Conference on Engineering Education and Management (ICEEM2011)



Prof. Liangchi Zhang
The University of New South Wales
School of Mechanical and
Manufacturing Engineering
Room 428, Mechanical Engineering
Building (J17)
Sydney NSW 2052
Australia
E-mail: liangchi.zhang@unsw.edu.au

Prof. Chunliang Zhang Guangzhou University School of Mechanical and Electrical Engineering Guangzhou Higher Education Mega Center No.230 Wai Huan Xi Road Guangzhou 510006 China E-mail: nhzcl@163.com

ISBN 978-3-642-24822-1

e-ISBN 978-3-642-24823-8

DOI 10.1007/978-3-642-24823-8

Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering ISSN 1876-1100

Library of Congress Control Number: 2011939479

© 2011 Springer-Verlag Berlin Heidelberg

This work is subject to copyright. All rights are reserved, whether the whole or part of the material is concerned, specifically the rights of translation, reprinting, reuse of illustrations, recitation, broadcasting, reproduction on microfilm or in any other way, and storage in data banks. Duplication of this publication or parts thereof is permitted only under the provisions of the German Copyright Law of September 9, 1965, in its current version, and permission for use must always be obtained from Springer. Violations are liable to prosecution under the German Copyright Law.

The use of general descriptive names, registered names, trademarks, etc. in this publication does not imply, even in the absence of a specific statement, that such names are exempt from the relevant protective laws and regulations and therefore free for general use.

Typeset & Cover Design: Scientific Publishing Services Pvt. Ltd., Chennai, India.

Printed on acid-free paper

987654321

springer.com

# Contents

<b>Dimensions of Perceived Risk and Their Influence on Consumers'</b> <b>Purchasing Behavior in the Overall Process of B2C</b> <i>Lingying Zhang, Wojie Tan, Yingcong Xu, Genlue Tan</i>	
Research on the Mode Selection of Technology Transfer and Innovative Process Jianxin Zhang, Shudong Sun	11
ARCH Model Approach to Measuring Function of Government in the Science & Technology Auto-organization System	15
Research on New Patterns of Fostering the Innovative Ability in China's Graduate Education Wang Peizhi, Liu Jun	21
Social Network's Impact on New Venture Performance—An Empirical Research of Zhejiang Entrepreneurs Jun-ping Yang, Lu-bin Tang, Zhe-jing Lu	27
Cluster Analysis of Regional Economic Development in Hebei Province Dongchu Cui, Yue Yu, Zhijie Song	35
Research on Construction of University Students' Self-regulated Learning Environmental Based on Internet Sun Dao-yin, Zhang Xin-rui	41
<b>Research on Contracting Risk Control in Building Engineering</b> <i>Guo Zhanglin, Shi Ying</i>	47

Model of Biding Evaluation Based on Algorithm of Adjusting Weight of Decision-Makers Xin Yang, Mei Lu	53
The Training Program for Product Design Engineers of Automotive         Industry in China         Yinghua Fu, Yiquan Zhao, Yue Li	63
A Multi-agent Economic Simulation System Wu Li	69
A Bi-level Programming Model for a Multi-facility Location-Routing Problem in Urban Emergency System Sun Hua-li, Wang Xun-qing, Xue Yao-feng	75
The Comparative Study of the Effect of Incentives and Punishments in the Corporation <i>Guoqin Bu</i>	81
<b>The CDIO Teaching Practice of Mechanism Analysis and Design</b> <i>Jiang Fan, Zhang Chunliang, Wang Yijun</i>	87
The Creation and Connotation of Seven Equations in "A+T·CDIO" Engineering Teaching Reform Liu Chaoying	93
The Study on Constructing the Teaching System of the Generic Cabling Course for the Intelligent Building Major Jianwen Cao, Xinli Wei	99
Multimedia Technology Applied to College Ideological and Political Theory Course Teaching Problems and Countermeasures <i>Qiu Shuangcheng</i>	107
Strategic Study of Improvement of Regional College Graduates'EmployabilityKe Ming Xu, Bi Xia Lin	113
Application of Sports-Based Project Teaching Mode in CulturalEducation for AthletesWei Chen, Mei Yang	119
The Teaching Reform of the Course of Quality Management andReliabilityLi Li Meng, Hui Zhen Zhao, Chun Guang Lu, Lin Chen	125
Discussion on Classroom Teaching to Improve Specialized English Ability of Engineering Students Quanli Han, Wenming Zhang, Xuhui Zhang	131

Exploration and Analyzing of Bilingual Teaching in "Engineering Graphics" in College	137
Xiaoyan Xi, Ziqin Li, Lili Meng, Huigang Wang	
An Analysis on the Differences between the Specialty-Education of Sino-American Construction Engineering Management	143
An Exploration of Curriculum Construction in Higher Vocational Education with a Working and Learning Combination Pattern <i>Guang Si Luo</i>	149
Research on Constructing Index System of Talents Evaluation for Science and Technology Enterprises Li Yun Xing, Zhao Tong Zhu	157
<b>Study on the Innovative Education in Geometric Tolerance</b>	165
Analysis on Teaching in Course of "Architecture Structure" ofEngineering Management MajorSuqing Cao, Xiaofei Xin	171
Focus on Form Instruction—Theoretical Review of ResearchAbroadHongju Yan	175
Background and Introspection of Higher Vocational Education Reforms in China Zhenhua Liu	181
Searching a "Work-Integrated Learning" Teaching Practice for the Mould Professional Course Jiaju An, Zhaorong Su	187
Feasibility Study on the Talent Cultivation Mode of "Work-IntegratedLearning"Zhaorong Su, Jiaju An	193
<b>Risk Measurement of Rail Transit Investment and Financing</b> <i>Ji Fa Wang, Wei Li</i>	199
Cultivating Innovative Applied Talents by Constructing theSpecialized Core Curriculum SystemShouming Hou, Fen Luo, Wenpeng Xu	205
<b>Research of Education about Industrial Design Based on the Modern</b> <b>Engineering Design Software</b> <i>Ming-qian Shen, Jiang-tao Wang</i>	211

<b>Conceive and Construction of Engineering Training Model Based on</b> <b>the Concept of International CDIO Engineering Education</b> <i>Shuli Sun, Yangfang Wu, Qianqian Lu, Hua Liu, Wei Shao</i>	219
Adding Value: Strengthening the Relationship among "Teaching","Learning" and "Researching" in Undergraduate EngineeringEducationHao-Yu Shen	225
Exploration and Practice of Basic Computer Teaching Reform underNew Situation for CollegesZhiguo He, Li Yan	231
<b>Overall Course Design Method Based on Working Process—</b> <b>Illustrated by the Course of</b> <i>Mechanical Components Design Jin-mei Zhang, Hong-jin Bai, Chong-you Feng</i>	243
Efficiency Frontier for Chinese Stock Markets under Influence of Financial Crises Wang An Guo	251
English-Chinese Bilingual Lectures on Hydraulic and PneumaticTransmission and Engineering EducationShumei Chen, Chuanming Chen, Shuncong Zhong	261
Evaluation and Analysis on Benefit of Chinese College Resources         Input         Zhu Xiao-hong	267
Investigation of the Connotation and Constitution Elements of Innovative Practice Ability Rangtong Liu, Chao Zhang, Fenghua Liu, Peixue Wang	273
<b>"1234 Project Design Curriculum Innovation Model" for Local Engineering Colleges on the Basis of "Excellence Plan"</b>	279
Research on Practice Teaching of Engineering Education in Co-op         Mode	285
Creative Talents Training Pattern of Telecommunication Engineering in Colleges	289
Research on the Performance Incentive Methods of Higher         Education         Zhi Ping Du, Yu Zhang, Le Shi Cai	295

Contents

Study on Innovative Training System in Local University Based on         TRIZ Theory         Jiang Fan, Zhang Chunliang, Xiao Zhongmin	301
Research and Practice of Entrepreneurship Education Reform: The Case of Wenzhou University Er Lei Zeng	309
Formation Strategies of Innovative Practice Ability Based on ItsConstitution ElementsRangtong Liu, Chao Zhang, Fenghua Liu, Peixue Wang	315
Investigation and Analysis on Humanistic Quality Education of Science and Engineering University in China	321
<b>Exploration on the Reform of Mechanical Engineering Graduates'Quality Education</b> Wei Li, Xiaoyan Cao	327
<b>Hydropower-Based Research on Training Mode of Civil Engineering</b> <i>Ruihong Wang, Jianlin Li, Yuzhou Jiang, Yu Wang</i>	333
Construction for the Online Education Evaluation System of Adult Higher Education Chen Juan	339
<b>Overview of Service Orientation in Manufacturing Companies</b> Meng Xiang Li, Zhi Yang	345
Characteristics and Trends about China's Trade on Internet	353
<b>The Application in the Game PBL Teaching</b> Ya Nan Li, Hao Zhang, Jing Zhang	359
The Study of Practical Teaching for Undergraduates Majored in         Marketing         Li Yan Du	365
Engineering Graphics Implementation and Reflection on Teaching       Quality Assurance         Min Xue Luo       Min Xue Luo	371
A Study on the of Application Blended Learning Theory in Practical Teaching of Program Design He Yupeng	377

A Research on the Humanity Qualities of University Teachers			
Study on Effective Assessment of Practical Teaching in UniversityBased on IPAZhengguo Zhu, Taoxing Zhu, Yongquan Zhu, Minglei Sun			
Job Burnout of University Administrators and Teachers and Its Protective Factors Li Yibai, Zhu Haoliang			
Design of Mechanical Engineering Project Courses Based on Complex Project Carrier Shu Zheng, Wei Jin, Chang Ming Lu, Xiao Rong, Xue Lian Du	407		
University Culture of Innovation Promote the Healthy Development of University Education <i>Qing Zhu Hu</i>	413		
Construction of Talent Training Scheme Based on Innovative PracticeAbilityRangtong Liu, Chao Zhang, Fenghua Liu, Peixue Wang	419		
<b>On the Plight and the Solving Way of Higher Engineering Education</b> <i>Hui Wang</i>			
Concerning Clothing Design and Engineering Professional Education Reform	433		
In JiLin Province Native Products Brand Design Thinking Gong Ke, Zhen Zhu	437		
On the Status and Significance of Education on Engineering Ethics in Engineering Education Wenping Wang	441		
Training Innovative Quality in Engineering Education by the'Incomplete' StudyChi Jun, Guo Jianliang, Zhang Weiwei	447		
Integrated Reform Research and Practice on Engineering Machinery         Course       Shuang Chen	453		
<b>Innovative Research on Graduate Education Quality</b> <i>Qi Ye, Jun Zhang</i>	457		

Personnel Training Mode Renovation on the Tertiary Vocational           Education and Training           Kunhong Li	461
The Whole Discrete Actuarial Model of Life Insurance with theInterest Rate Obeying Uniform DistributionNian Nian Jia, Qing Fang Wu	467
Research on Physical Education Reform from the Perspective of Physical Fitness Pengtao Lu, Linsen Song, Shibin Wang	473
The Exploration of Sino-German Cooperation Training Mode for         Electrical Engineering Education         Zou Xuan, Shen Jianqiang, Bai Te	479
The Applications of Web3D Technologies in Web Teaching of         Engineering Graphics         Qu Chang, Wang Junze	485
Keystone of Engineering Education—Ethics Education           Hongju Yan	493
Problems and Countermeasures of "Village to Neighborhood" by theProcess of Accelerating UrbanizationYuehua Song, Yuanyuan Gu	499
The Research of Theory Education and Practice in University Career         Planning	505
The Discussed of the Role of Mathematics Modeling in the University         Mathematics Education         Liu Lin, Chang Juan	511
Application of PBL Teaching Mode in College Practical Teaching         under New Educational Values         Hai-ling Sun	517
Employment of College Students Research Based on Long Tail         Theory	523
<b>Preliminary Study on the Ethical Issues of Engineering Activities</b> <i>Wang Jing</i>	531

Research on the Human Resource Development of Rural Women—Take the Example of the Rural Women in Shuangliu County of Chengdu	537
Jia Zhang, Qianming Chen	551
Promoting Blended Learning Strategies Based on the Participatory Instructional Design Concept Jilan Sun, Yuehong Sun	543
Empirical Study of Investment Performance Based on MonthlyHolding Period: The Evidence from Listed Banks in Shanghai StockExchangeFengjun Liu, Benzhi Shi, Zhu He, Fei Li	549
<b>Developing Marine-Related Specialities of Higher Vocational College</b> <b>for Serving the Modern Marine Industries</b> <i>Zhi Yuan Xie, Xue Ren</i>	557
<i>Mechanical Principle</i> <b>Teaching and Engineering Ability Training</b> Dongjie Zhao, Hongliang Guo, Zhenhua Qi	563
Exploration on Cultivating Integration Capabilities of Polymer         Talents       Dongjian Shi, Mingqing Chen, Xiaoya Liu, Weifu Dong	569
Application of Eight Engineering Education Management Principlesin the Application—Oriented Talents TrainingLixin Yin, Jing Yan, Guowen Li	575
Study on the Design and Implementation of EconomicsExperiment—Take Demand Curve as an ExampleJun Xian Liu	581
Construction of Digital Learning Platform for Ocean Universities' Advanced Mathematics Zhang Ming, Gao Shengzhe, Qu Leilei	585
Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering: Necessity to Add Undergraduate Education of MEEM in China Yan Bingbing, Wei Tianlu, Chen Guangjun	589
Research on Construction of College Student's EntrepreneurshipEducation SystemDayong Xu	593
<b>Research and Practice of the Practical Ability Training at Independent</b> <b>Colleges for Applied Talents</b>	603

Contents

Chinese and Western Cultural Conflicts under Sino-foreignCooperative EducationLu Chanjiang, Feng Yan, Cheng Lanbo, Lv Weibin	609
<b>Research and Reform of CDIO Engineering Education Mode</b> Hanqi Yu, Niansheng Yin, Jingqiu Wu, Qiqing Xu, Xue Yang	617
Reform on Curriculum Project in Management Information SystemBased on Project Management TechnologyXiaohong Deng, Xuemei Hu, Yanjun Liu	621
Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering: Discussion about the Way of Training Mechanical Applied Type Undergraduate Talents Chen Guangjun, Yan Bingbing, Yu Yonghong, Liu Qisheng	627
Talk about Students' Ability Training in Teaching Practice Reform of Graduates from Engineering CourseLiu Yuyan, Chen Lin	631
Relying on the Discipline Superiority, to Construct Material Molding and Control Engineering Chen Lin, Liu Yuyan, Yang Jichun	637
Features, Training and Participation of National ComputerSimulation Grand PrizeLi Cong-ying, Han Lei, Lu Jian-hua, Yu Jin-yong	645
How to Improve the Teaching Effect of Material Mechanics Mei Yang, Xingguo Wang, Lihui Ma	653
The Research of ERP Courses Teaching in Third-Batch Colleges	657
Analysis on Factors of Regional Logistics of China – ASEAN: BASED         on the Angle of the Gravity Model         Zijuan Gong, Lin Gui	663
Construction of Comprehensive Experiment Platform of Mechanical	
Major	671
Comparison and Analysis on Education System of Practical Talents ofChina and GermanyZhu Fanglai, Zhang Qiang, Sun Xiaoli, Li Zhengguo	677
Research on the Construction of Specialized Teaching Team in Independent College Based on Symbiosis Theory Yongfeng Cao	685

<b>Optimal R&amp;D Subsidies under Technology Licensing</b> <i>Lili Zhu, Qingyou Yan</i>	691
<b>Employment Service and Instruction for the Disadvantaged Group of</b> <b>University Graduates in the New Period Guided by "Three Hopes"</b> <i>Yan Gu, Dongjie Zhang, Jing Zhang</i>	697
A Research on CDIO Engineering Training Innovative Practice Teaching Program in Ethnic Areas Jiansheng Peng	703
<b>The Electronics Experiment Teaching Reform Base on the CDIO</b> <i>Qingjin Wei, Jiansheng Peng</i>	709
The Employment Services and Guidance of the DisadvantagedGroups of Electronics Professional College GraduatesYong Qin, Jiansheng Peng	715
Research and Practice of the Teaching Reform for Professional Course Xining Li	721
Practice Teaching of Disaster Prevention and Reduction for Engineering Major from 3·11 Earthquake Xin Xi, Shu Ying Qu, Shan Shan Hao, Li Xiang Wu	727
Experiment on Students' Expression Ability Affected by Language Meme Training in English Classroom Ningman Xia	733
The Main Problems of Learning Style Construction in Institution ofHigher EducationHua Sun, Yanjun Zhao	741
Exploration of Engineering Education Reform in New ApplicationOriented InstitutionsWei Zu, Xingyong Xie, Fuchun Fan, Jinquan Wang	747
Research on the Education of Application Type UndergraduatesMajored in EngineeringChao Zhen Yang, Wei Min Zhao, Shi Quan Zhang	753
<b>Research and Practice to Improve the Design Capacity for Application</b> <b>Engineer in Mechanical Professional</b> <i>Chao Zhen Yang, Xu Xia Zhu, Wei Min Zhao</i>	761
Author Index	767

## Dimensions of Perceived Risk and Their Influence on Consumers' Purchasing Behavior in the Overall Process of B2C

Lingying Zhang<sup>1,2</sup>, Wojie Tan<sup>3</sup>, Yingcong Xu<sup>2</sup>, and Genlue Tan<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Harbin Institute of Technology Shenzhen Graduate School, Shenzhen 518000, P.R. China

<sup>2</sup> College of Management, Shenzhen University, Shenzhen 518060, P.R. China

<sup>3</sup> Normal School, Shenzhen University, Shenzhen 518060, P.R. China

zly2009@gmail.com, zhangly@szu.edu.cn, yingcongxu@126.com

**Abstract.** The influence of perceived risk on customers' purchasing behavior still plays an important role in the overall process of business to customer(B2C) E-commerce, though the extent to which it does so varies according to the characteristics of consumers. In this study, perceived risk dimensions affecting customers' purchasing behavior and their structural relationships were investigated through a customer survey and statistical analysis using the methods of confirmatory factor analysis and structural equation model. The result shows that the five independent dimensions, perceived health risk, perceived quality risk, perceived time risk, perceived delivery risk and perceived after-sale risk affect significantly customers' purchasing behavior, while perceived privacy risk, perceived social risk and perceived economic risk are the less relevant factors.

**Keywords:** risk dimensions, perceived risk, consumers' purchasing behavior, overall process of B2C.

#### **1** Introduction

Consumers' perceived risk is considered to be one of the important factors that impact on consumers' purchasing behavior in their decision-making, and it is also one of the important research themes for consumer purchasing behavior analysis of shopping online in E-commerce [1, 2]. Many prior researches focused on the risks in the phase of online transactions, put forward the structure of risk dimensions in different perspectives such as the lack of security, privacy risk, the credibility of online retailers or reliability risk[3, 4], functional risk, shopping risk, time risk, social risk, psychological risk and so on[5, 6]. Among them, there were little studies about the structure of risk dimensions and their influence on consumer purchasing behavior for the overall process of B2C, especially based on empirical research.

The overall process of B2C includes information searching before buying, the choosing of products and the service after purchasing. Therefore, the consumer's perception of risk should not only in the phase of online transactions but also in every phases of the overall process, and so does the influence.

Although different researchers have proposed different dimensions of perceived risk, there is a gap about the dimensions of perceived risk in the overall process of B2C and further what dimensions have significant influence on consumers' purchasing behavior. We addressed this gap in the literature by attempting to provide an empirical exploration of the dimensions of perceived risk, their impact on consumers' purchasing behavior, and the relationships between constructs in the overall process of B2C.

In this paper, based on risk perception theory[7, 8], we empirically tested what risk factors from the overall process of B2C may really cause consumers' perceived risks and examined what dimensions of perceived risks significantly influenced consumers' purchasing behavior in the overall process of B2C.

#### 2 Literature Reviwe and Research Hypotheses

The original concept of perceived risk is proposed by R. A. Bauer[7]. Cox[8]gave the specific explanation of perceived risk. The dimensions of perceived risk are the specific contents or types of perceived risk. According to the theory of consumers' perceived risk, when consumers face uncertainty and potentially undesirable consequences as a result of purchase, they will perceive risk [9, 10]. The more risk consumers perceive, the less likely it is that they will make a purchase. Therefore, Perceived risk is powerful at explaining consumers' behavior because "consumers are more often motivated to avoid mistakes than to maximize utility in purchasing" Mitchell [11].

Many previous researches have studied perceived risk dimensions from different perspectives. Mitchell [12] showed that consumer perceived different levels of risk at every stage in the purchasing process. Dahai Dong et al.[13] analyzed four dimensions of perceived risk through qualitative exploration. Xiang Sun et al.[14]verified the perceived risk with seven dimensions, and proposed the sources of risk which had larger impact on consumer perceived risk. Anne-Sophie Cases [15] studied the four sources, and his empirical results showed that secure payment, money-back guarantee and product replacement are the top three risks which will affect the consumer decision-making.

In E-commerce, perceived risk is often a perception held as a natural characteristic by many customers [16, 17]. Greater perception of risk on the part of consumers acts as a deterrent to customer purchase intentions. Several authors have observed that the perceived risk in e-commerce has a negative effect on shopping behavior on the Internet [18], attitude toward usage behavior [19, 20, 21] and intention to adopt E-commerce [22].

Diverse studies have also obtained empirical evidence that supports the effect of perceived risk on consumer purchasing behavior. Cunningham et al. [23] proposed that private risk, product risk and the risk of unknown origin would impact on the online shopping. Based on the investigation for perceived risk and online purchasing behavior, Forsythe and Shi[24] found that perceived risk significantly related to online purchasing behavior, which could explain the barriers of online shopping. Shouming Chen and Jie Li[25] built four structural equation models to measure six dimensions of perceived risk and their influences on consumer purchase intention. A'. Herrero Crespo et al. [5] studied the perceived risk that would influence consumer's attitudes and willingness for online purchasing.

According to traditional literature on perceived risk dimensions and with the empirical evidence obtained from E-commerce context, considering the risk source from the overall process of B2C and our current cases studied, the definition of the variables used in this study are shown in table1.

Variables	Definition	Related Literature and
		Our Research
Social	Potential loss of status in one's social group as	Cunningham (1967),
risk	a result	Stone and Gronhaug
	of adopting a product or service, looking	(1993)
	foolish or unpopular.	
	The potential monetary outlay associated	Cunningham (1967),
Economic	with the initial purchase price as well as the	Stone and Gronhaug
risk	subsequent maintenance cost of the product,	(1993)
	and the potential financial loss due to fraud	
	Potential loss of control over personal	Jarvenpaa and Todd
Privacy	information, when the information is used	(1997), Featherman and
risk	without permission.	Pavlou (2003)
	Potential loss of time associated with making	Cunningham (1967),
Time	a bad purchasing decision by wasting time	Stone and Gronhaug
risk	researching, shopping, or have to replace the	(1993)
	unexpected goods.	
	The possibility of the product malfunctioning	Cunningham (1967),
Quality	and not performing as it was designed and	Stone and Gronhaug
risk	advertised and therefore failing to deliver the	(1993)
	desired benefits	
	Potential loss of health because of prolonged	Featherman and Pavlou
Health	use of computer will cause fatigue or visually	(2003)
risk	impaired, pressure on one's heart, or buying	This study
	counterfeit products which is harmful to one's	
	health.	
Delivery	Potential loss of delivery associated with	Dan Yu et al.(2009)
risk	goods lost, goods damaged and sent to the	This study
	wrong place after shopping.	
After-sale	Potential loss of after-sales associated with	Dan Yu et al.(2009)
risk	products problems, commercial disputes, and	This study
	service guarantee.	
	The possibility of consumer behavior to doubt,	
Purchasing	give up, cut down spending, cut down	This study
Behavior	frequency, and to put off one's purchasing	
	because of perceived risks.	

**Table 1.** Definition of variables in literature and proposed in this study.

From above discussion, the following research hypotheses are proposed:

- H1: The perceived risk in the overall process of B2C E-commerce is constructed by eight dimensions.
- H2: Social risk has a negative influence on consumers' purchasing behavior.
- H3: Economic risk has a negative influence on consumers' purchasing behavior.
- H4: Privacy risk has a negative influence on consumers' purchasing behavior.
- H5: Time risk has a negative influence on consumers' purchasing behavior.
- H6: Quality risk has a negative influence on consumers' purchasing behavior.
- H7: Health risk has a negative influence on consumers' purchasing behavior.
- H8: Delivery risk has a negative influence on consumers' purchasing behavior.
- H9: After-sale risk has a negative influence on consumers' purchasing behavior.

#### **3** Formation of Questionnaire and Data Collection

#### 3.1 Formation of Questionnaire

Based on the related literatures and our previous studies, we designed a questionnaire. Firstly, we summarized all the items about perceived risks and consumer purchasing behavior in the previous studies. Then, after pre-investigating to our colleagues and college students, some items were adjusted. At last, we got our final questionnaire, which included two parts, in part1 there are 32 measurement items, which were used to measure the risk dimensions in the overall process of B2C; in part2 there are 5 items, which were used to measure the consumers' purchasing behavior. We used Likert scale of 1-5 with end points of "strongly disagree" and "strongly agree" to measure these items.

#### 3.2 Data Collection

The data that we employed for this research were collected using interview, investigating online and in business streets from October, 2010 to January, 2011. Just those customers who had shopped on B2C websites before were randomly selected as our respondents. For this research the three main sampling frame people were white-collar from company, blue-workers from factory, and college students from university, more than half of them came from Shenzhen, China. Information was missing on key variables for some of the respondents were deleted. Therefore, we were only able to use information on 388 cases. This number is more than ten times of 37 items, so we can use them for the further analysis. In table2, we provided a description of the respondents that were used in the empirical analysis.

Demographic variable	s Percentage numbe	er Demographic variables	Percentage number			
	of respond	dents o	f respondents			
Age: Age of the respo	ndent E	Experience of online purchasing				
18~24 6	57.5 ≤3	32.5				
25~30 1	9.3 4~8	28.6				
31~34 8	3.0 9~15	21.9				
≥35 5	.2 ≥16	17				
Gender of the respondent						
Male 5	54.1					

Table 2. Descriptive statistics of respondents' characteristics

#### 4 Data Analysis and Results

#### 4.1 Measurement Model Analysis

Exploratory factor analysis is used to extract a number of common factors. Firstly, SPSS17 was used to test the KMO and Bartlett's test of sphericity. The KMO of part1 is 0.836, Bartlett's test the p value is 0.000. The KMO of part2 is 0.882, Bartlett's test the p value is 0.000. These values indicate that the data from our questionnaire are acceptable to perform further factor analysis.

Then, for part1, we got 30 items kept in, by using principal component analysis method and variance maximization rotation, two items T31 and T32 are deleted because their rotated factor loadings are less than 0.4. Their factor loadings are shown in Fig.1 and variance contribution rates are shown in Table3. Finally, eight common factors are extracted from the remaining 30 items. The cumulative variance contribution rate is 88.627%, which could be used to analyze the contents and types of perceived risk for the overall process of B2C. We also got one common factor from part2. They are shown in Table3.

According to the integrated meaning of the common factors, we named the eight common factors as follows: perceived health risk(PHR), perceived quality risk(PQR), perceived privacy risk(PPR), perceived economic risk(PER), perceived time risk(PTR), perceived social risk(PSR), perceived delivery risk(PDR) and perceived after-sale risk(PAR). For the one common factor from part2, we named it as perceived purchasing behavior (PPB).

We use Cronbach's  $\alpha$  coefficient to conduct reliability analysis. Table3 shows that  $\alpha$  value of each dimension is greater than 0.8. The result indicates that the survey data in our research are true and reliable. In addition, the composite reliability value CR of each dimension is greater than 0.9, which indicates that our survey data have a high reliability.

In this paper, we used average variance extracted (AVE) values to test the convergent validity and confirmatory factor analysis for testing discriminate validity. Table3 shows that the AVE of each dimension is greater than 0.7, therefore, the survey data in our research have a good convergent validity.

Dimension	Item	Variance	α	CR	AVE
		Contribution			
Perceived Health Risk(PHR)	T2,T1,T4,T3,T11	17.245%	0.923	0.944	0.772
Perceived Quality Risk(PQR)	T25,T24,T26,T23,T27	27.059%	0.914	0.940	0.768
Perceived Privacy risk(PPR)	T15,T17,T16,T22	8.129%	0.875	0.954	0.841
Perceived Economic risk(PER)	T13,T14,T12	7.896%	0.886	0.930	0.819
Perceived Time risk(PTR)	T30,T28,T21,T29	13.079%	0.905	0.934	0.780
Perceived Social risk(PSR)	T6,T7,T5	7.116%	0.843	0.954	0.872
Perceived Delivery risk(PDR)	T18,T20,T19	4.554%	0.907	0.922	0.798
Perceived After-sale risk(PAR)	T10,T8,T9	3.509%	0.858	0.921	0.797
cumulative variance		88.627%			
Perceived Purchasing Behavior	J1,J2,J3,J4,J5	90.380%	0.873	0.913	0.9035
(PPB)					

Table 3. Risk dimensions and purchasing behavior  $\alpha$ , CR and AVE value

#### 4.2 Structural Model Analysis

We conducted confirmatory factor analysis (the risk dimensions model) for the survey data with AMOS 17. The fit indexes of the hypothesis H1 are shown in Table4. These indexes are above the recommended levels. The indexes in Table4 show that there is a good goodness-of-fit between the dimension model and the survey data. H1, which assumes that there are eight dimensions of perceived risk in the overall process of B2C, is supported.

The results confirmed the existence of eight dimensions. These dimensions showed no-cross construct loadings above 0.5, indicating good discriminate validity. The hypothesis H1 is verified.

Table 4. Goodness-of-fit indexes of the dimensions model

Indexes	$\chi^2$	df	$\chi^2/df$	NFI	IFI	CFI	GFI	AGFI	RMSEA	
recommended levels	-	-	<3	>0.9	>0.9	>0.9	>0.9	>0.8	< 0.08	
the risk dimensions model	658.43	372	1.77	0.951	0.981	0.981	0.923	0.916	0.046	
the purchasing behavior model	941.257	519	1.81	0.947	0.971	0.971	0.913	0.906	0.055	

We also built the purchasing model, which is used to verify the hypothesis H2-9. The indexes in Table4 show that there is a good goodness-of-fit between the purchasing behavior model and the survey data. The path coefficients and significant levels of the study model are given in Fig.1.The results show that hypotheses H5-9are supported.



Fig. 1. Study model with path coefficient

#### 5 Discussions

The results show that H5-9 are supported. H5, which assumes that time risk has a negative influence on consumers' purchasing behavior, is supported. Consumers are not patient to wait a long time because they usually take delight in seeking new thing, so a longer waiting time for delivery and service would make them lose their interested in and affect their online shopping willingness. For H6, the result shows that quality risk has a significant negative influence on consumers' purchasing behavior. Most consumers prefer products with low prices but first good quality is the principal criteria. H7, which assumes that health risk has a negative influence on consumers' purchasing behavior, is supported. Most consumers like to spend much time on Internet, especially the young people. But much adverse information, stay online too long or counterfeit goods bought from online shopping would affect their physical and mental health. For H8 and H9, the results show that delivery and after-sale service risks have significant negative influences on consumers' purchasing behavior, especially in B2C E-commerce. When consumers perceived the potential problems in delivery such as goods lost, damaged, or delivered to a wrong place, they would put off the purchasing online. Sometimes once they think it's difficult to solve commercial disputes and haven't aftersales service guarantee, they would give up their purchasing online.

A major finding of this study is the non-significant of economic risk on consumer purchasing behavior, likewise social risk and privacy risk. In this study, we concern whether the additional fees caused by the difference between online shopping and offline shopping may impact consumers' purchasing behavior. The result shows it is not significant. We believe that even the counterfeit goods may cause economic losses, but for most vendors who have "seven days unconditional return" can reduce the economic loss. Besides, guaranteed by Alipay in China, banks, credit cards companies as intermediaries. These intermediaries usually guarantee a refund or other improprieties result in economic loss. As Internet usage has come of age such that the online customers now view security and privacy as a basic requirement, it may help us explain why perceived privacy risk is not significant impact on online consumer.

#### 6 Conclusions

There are abundant research on the effect of perceived risk toward the purchase decision and the determinants of buying intention in online context. To date, attempts to study both risk dimensions and consumers' purchasing behavior jointly have, however, proved insufficient and have lacked depth. Thus, we have examined such important variables as perceived risk dimensions in the overall process of B2C, and the impacts for each of them on consumers' purchasing behavior. At the same time, an additional contribution of our study lies in the consideration of consumers' purchasing behavior and perceived risk as multidimensional concepts.

This research provides a new perspective to study the construction of perceived risk dimensions, which lay the foundation for further research on B2C shopping online decision-making.

Implications of both a theoretical and practical nature also emerge from our study. The former, concerning the consideration of perceived risk toward consumers' purchasing behavior in the overall process of B2C as a eight-dimensional construct –quality risk, health risk, delivery risk, after-sale risk–opens up new avenues of research. Not only are individuals involved in B2C online transactions, but are also involved with the process before buying and after purchasing online. Our research is also empirically innovative, as it has examined different dimensions of risk and performed a separate analysis of the effects of each dimension on consumers' purchasing behavior. Furthermore, we had considered the role played by quality risk, health risk, time risk, delivery risk, and after-sale risk, in consumers' purchasing behavior, which are more relevant in the online behavior of individuals than social risk, privacy risk, and economic risk.

There are some limitations in this paper. As the group's resources and energy are limited, the main source of this survey data are from Shenzhen, this may affect the respondents broadly representative. In future studies, we should consider the influences of individual characteristics of the respondents such as gender and experience on the composition of perceived risk dimensions and analyze their different influences on consumers' purchasing decision-makings.

#### References

- Sandra, M.F., Shi, B.: Consumer patronage and perceptions in Internet shopping. Journal of Business Research 56(11), 867–875 (2003)
- [2] Luo, X., Li, H., Zhang, J., Shim, J.P.: Examining multi-dimensional trust and multifaceted risk in initial acceptance of emerging technologies: An empirical study of mobile banking services. Decision Support Systems 49(2), 222–234 (2010)

- [3] Vijayasarathy, L.R.: Predicting Consumer Intentions to Use on-line Shopping: The Case for an Augmented Technology Acceptance Model. Information & Management 41(6), 747–762 (2004)
- [4] Vellido, A., Lisboa, P.J.G., Meehan, K.: Segmentation of the on-line shopping market using neural networks. Expert Systems with Applications 17(4), 303–314 (1999)
- [5] Herrero Crespo, Á., Rodríguez del Bosque, I., García de los Salmones Sańchez, M.M.: The influence of perceived risk on Internet shopping behavior: a multidimensional perspective. Journal of Risk Research 12(2), 259–277 (2009)
- [6] Cunningham, L.F., Gerlach, J.H., Harper, M.D., Young, C.E.: Perceived risk and the consumer buying process, Internet airline reservations. International Journal of Service and Market 16(4), 357–372 (2005)
- [7] Bauer, R.A.: Consumer behavior and risk taking, in Dynamic Marketing for a Changing World. American Marketing Association, Chicago, 389, 39 (1960)
- [8] Cox, D.F., Rich, S.U.: Perceived risk and consumer decision making-the case of telephone shopping. J. Market Res. 1(4), 32–39 (1964)
- [9] Dowling, G.R., Staelin, R.A.: Model of perceived risk and intended riskhandling activity. Journal of Consumer Research 21(1), 119–134 (1994)
- [10] Taylor, J.W.: The role of risk in consumer behavior. Journal of Marketing 38(2), 53– 60 (1974)
- [11] Mitchell, V.W.: Consumer perceived risk: Conceptualizations and models. European Journal of Marketing 33(1/2), 163–195 (1999)
- [12] Mitchell, V.F.: Understanding Consumers' Behavior: Can Perceived Risk Theory Help. Management Decision 30(3), 26–31 (1992)
- [13] Dong, D., Li, G., Yang, Y.: Research of the Perceived Risk Factors by Consumers in Internet Shopping. Chinese Journal of Management (01), 55–60 (2005) (in Chinese)
- [14] Sun, X., Shuoyang, Z., Danrong, Y.: The Source of consumers Risk and Their Perception in B2C E-commerce. Chinses Journal of Management (1), 45–48 (2005) (in Chinese)
- [15] Anne-Sophie, C.: Perceived risk and risk reduction strategies in internet shopping. The International Review of Retain, Distribution and ConsumerResearch 12(4), 375– 394 (2002)
- [16] Kim, D.J., Steinfield, C., Lai, Y.-J.: Re-visiting the role of web assurance seals in business-to-consumer electronic commerce. Decision Support System 44(4), 1000– 1015 (2008)
- [17] Skek, S.P.W., Sia, C.-L., Lim, K.H.: A preliminary assessment of different tust formation models: the effect of third party endorsements on online shopping. In: The 36th Annual Hwaill International Conference, pp. 1–10 (2003)
- [18] Park, J., Lee, D., Ahn, J.: Risk-focused e-commerce adoption model: A cross-country study. Journal of Global Information Technology Management 7(2), 6–30 (2004)
- [19] O'Cass, A., Fenech, T.: Web retailing adoption: Exploring the nature of internet users web retailing behaviour. Journal of Retailing and Consumer Services 10, 81–94 (2003)
- [20] van der Heijden, H.T., Verhagen, M.C.: Understanding online purchase intentions: Contributions from technology and trust perspectives. European Journal of Information Systems 12(1), 41–48 (2003)
- [21] Shih, H.P.: An empirical study on predicting user acceptance of e-shopping on the Web. Information and Management 41, 351–368 (2004)

- [22] Pavlou, P.A., Featherman, M.S.: Predicting E-services adoption: A perceived risk facets perspective. International Journal of Human–Computer Studies 59, 451–474 (2003)
- [23] Cunningham, S.M.: The major dimensions of perceived risk. In: Cox, D.F. (ed.) Risk Taking and Information Handling in Consumer Behavior, pp. 82–108. Harvard University Press, MA (1967)
- [24] Forsythe, S.M., Shi, B.: Consumer patronage and risk perceptions in internet shopping. Journal of Business Research 56(11), 867–875 (2003)
- [25] Chen, S., Li, J.: Factors Influencing the Consumers' Willingness to Buy in Ecommerce. In: International Conference on E-Business and Information System Security, pp. 1–8 (2009)
- [26] Yu, D., Dong, T., Liu, R.: Study of Types, Resources and Their Influential Factors of Perceived Risks in Purchase Online. Journal of Dalian University of Technology 28(2), 13–19 (2007) (in Chinese)

### **Research on the Mode Selection of Technology Transfer and Innovative Process**

Jianxin Zhang<sup>1</sup> and Shudong Sun<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Ceramic matrix composites engineering center, Northwestern Polytechnical University, Xi'an 710072, China

<sup>2</sup> School of Mechanical Engineering, Northwestern Polytechnical University, Xi'an 710072, China jian@nwpu.edu.cn, sdsun@nwpu.edu.cn

Abstract. The formation process of technology transfer pattern is closely related to the general, mature and application of technology. Technology transfer is a main factor making technology turned into productivity successfully. Both providers and receivers of technology transfer should choose technology transfer modes that meet their own conditions, including basic conditions and technical conditions. For enterprises and institutions of universities, technology transfer process is in fact the selection process of technology transfer mode, which often determines the application effect of technology and economic benefits. This paper analyzed domestic and international technology transfer process and practice between university and enterprise firstly, and then researched cooperation ways, systems, conditions, contracts for constrains and distributions of interests. Analyzing cooperation rules and systems of technology transfer, it is considered that mode selection and process are the key factors to influence effects of technology transfer.

Keywords: technology transfer, mode, conditions, research.

#### **1** Introduction

In recent years, science and technology effectively promote the development of productive forces, which gradually becomes a key productivity element to economic development together with traditional material elements. But it needs a complicated process to turn elements into productivity. Technology transfer is crucial for science and technology to upgrade productivity level [1].

Researches in university should focus on domestic and international science and technology development frontier. Research projects potential to be industrialized take improving productivity as the target. Once basic engineering technology theoretical achievements that have the application prospect in the market were tested and verified by theory, the next step should be application research and development. Enterprise is sensitive to market and driven by potential benefits, which is the cooperation foundation between enterprise and university on technology transfer. From this basic point, the effective technology transfer from universities to enterprises can realize targets and interests of both sides.

#### 2 The Comparison and Selection of Technology Transfer Modes

#### 2.1 Technology Transfer Modes

(1) Technology transfer mode. University as technology owner provides technical achievements to enterprise, and the technology receiver pay certain amount of remuneration to the technology provider. University provides technology and achievements possessing potential commercial value for enterprise to purchase and use in the forms of the technology authorization, technology license, technology consultation and technology service. It's the duty of university as a technology transfer "source" [2].

(2) Participation through cooperation mode. On the basis of resource integration, the enterprise takes participation in the technology transfer together with university by contracts. This promotes the transformation from technology to realistic productive forces and improves enterprise's technology innovation ability. Generally, enterprise advances into technology research and development when university has no technical achievements but only certain technology or technical ability. Meanwhile, university also often involves in follow-up parts of the technology transfer, providing the necessary technical supports and services.

(3) Establishing enterprise mode. Research agency in university taking his talents and technology as the foundation sets up an enterprise aimed at product manufacturing and service using the technical achievements in university with investment of others. In general, this mode has two necessary conditions: first, the member cooperating with university in technical development is one of enterprise founders; second, the enterprise's core technology is transferred from university.

So high technology transfer needs more close cooperation between university and enterprise [3].

#### 2.2 The Main Process in Technology Generation and Transfer

To realize the technology transfer, there are three necessary stages- laboratory, engineering and industrialization. The degree university and enterprise participate in these stages decides technology transfer mode. In the technology transfer mode, laboratory stage accomplished by university independently, while the stages of production, commercialization and industrialization are realized by the enterprise. University transfers its own R&D achievements to enterprise directly through technology market.

In the participation through cooperation mode, the first two stages of technology transfer are completed by jointly, and the final commercialization and industrialization stage are completed only by the enterprise. In the establishing enterprise mode, university involves in all three stages of technology transfer. University sets up an enterprise itself or invests in the enterprise with its technical achievements or proprietary technology license and holds larger percentage shares in these enterprises.

#### **3** The Guarantee Factors of Technology Transfer

#### 3.1 Basic Conditions

(1) The preparation of technical basis. Rely on technology innovation platform with optimized resource configuration, the university's research centers, key laboratories, science and technology innovation platforms mainly focus on basic research as well as application technology. Taking the advantages of talents, knowledge, technology and information, the university tacks scientific research subjects which are original and frontier, or related to national security and economic development, and creates technology innovation talents and strengthens innovation ability, but also gradually lays the foundation to improve productivity level.

(2) Preparation of technical achievements. Technological research centers, engineering research centers and university's science and technology zones formed by interdisciplinary and border-crossing develop high-tech integrated achievements owning competitive advantages in the market in special. These agencies seek production-teaching-research combination partners of intensive technology and talent to develop technological achievements possessing self intellectual property rights and certain application prospect and valued by enterprise.

#### 3.2 Technology Conditions

(1) Advanced technology achievements are the guarantee of technology transfer. Engineering-oriented basic theoretical research achievements must be advanced, and recognized by industry and market economic forecasts. Also they possess the practice of engineer application and the basic conditions of technology transfer.

(2) The participation of technical personals is the guarantee of technology transfer. During the process of technology transfer, there are still some problems even if the technology can be developed in the actual application. In reality, the both sides of co-operation tend to have different understanding on technology transfer. It takes a period of time to reach an agreement and create the software and hardware conditions for technology transfer. In addition, there is another problem that the implementation personnel are inseparable from technology in the process of technology transfer. To sign the technical service contract with technology personnel as constraints of technology transfer, can make sure that technical personnel work wholeheartedly until technology receiver cooperates with technical personnel closely and develops product production technology after receiving technical achievements [4].

(3) The sustainability of technology research. Technology provider needs the stamina in technology research and development. When it cooperates with technology receiver, engineering research on next product has already been conducted. This way can achieve technical reserves to renew products, guarantee the sustainability of technology transfer process and meet product market demand.

#### 4 Exploration for Innovation Mechanism of Technology Transfer

There are two inner connection lines when university transfers technology to enterprise. The university provides innovative technology achievements to the enterprise, and then converted into products manufacturing technology and products by enterprise. Products are transformed into commodity by industrialization after gaining market acceptance. This is called technology chain. On the other hand, enterprise use capital to purchase products technology from university and the capital is invested to innovate knowledge and technology results continuously, which is called capital chain. Thus the cycle is formed between technology chain and capital chain. University mainly researches engineering while enterprise mainly realizes industrialization. Enterprise's timely intervention realizes the seamless link in the technology transfer process.

It is critical that technology transfer is operated within the standard system. Both technology provider and receiver have been familiar with their respective operation and rules before the operation mode and rules, and can complete whether application research or production independently. But in the framework of enterprise, technology transfer must suffer a series of constraints such as cooperation agreement, proprietary technology license, terms of technical services. Enterprise's management, human, distribution, incentives and rewards and punishment system related to technology transfer, regulate the personal responsibilities and interests for both sides. Mobilizing personnel's subjective initiative fully, coordinating the problems and seeking the best way to solve the problem are the fundamental expression of good operation mechanism.

#### References

- 1. He, J., Hao, M., Li, Z., et al.: Technology Transfer of Research-oriented University and Its Countermeasure. Education Research 8, 26–28 (2007)
- Xu, L.: The Domestic and International Technology Innovation Service Systems, p. 22. Xinhua press, Beijing (2002)
- 3. Yi, G.: The Successful Experience of Technology Transfer in American Institutions and Universities. Comparative Education Research, 37–38 (2002)
- Fan, X., Chen G., Yang, S.: Technology Transfer and the Analysis of Its Relevant Concepts Meanings. Science and Technology Management Research 6, 44–45 (2000)

# **ARCH Model Approach to Measuring Function of Government in the Science & Technology Auto-organization System**

Neng Shen

School of Business, Soochow University, Suzhou China sndlu@163.com

**Abstract.** To assure stable transformation of science & technology reform in China, function of government should be relocated in the science & technology system. ARCH model is adopted to make an empirical analysis to study the function of government in the science & technology system. The results indicate that there is obvious difference in science & technology mechanism between western market economy and ours. In China, science & technology can not reach stable state by its own force, except for exterior force. Under the condition of incapability of science & technology system to stabilize itself, exterior intervention of government on science & technology system is the premise for stabilization, otherwise, it will plunge into fluctuation.

Keywords: ARCH, Exterior Intervention, Failure of Market, Science & Technology System.

#### **1** Introduction

As a subsystem of economy system, science & technology system has function of auto-stabilization and auto-organization. Auto-organization inducts the system to the greater negative entropy, results in the system being apart from equilibrium state, which causes system to fluctuate in great breadth. Auto-stabilization keeps the system under the foregoing organizing state, namely it has the function to eliminate fluctuation and return to equilibrium state. When systematically analyzing the fluctuating mechanism of Chinese science & technology system, we should distinguish the exogenous impact and endogenous conducting mechanism. Endogenous conducting mechanism is auto-regulation mechanism between variables in inner science & technology system and reaction to exogenous impact, represented as distributing lagging relation in Mathematics form, which reflects the endogenesis of science & technology activity. What is called the exogenous impact mechanism means science & technology activity caused by exterior impact through interior conduction. Exogenous impact mechanism roots in spontaneous change of exterior variables which leads to science & technology system stochastic or periodic change. Thereby, it comes to conclusion that exogenous impact is an

important cause of science & technology system fluctuation; endogenous conducting mechanism is auto-response and auto-adjustment in answer to impact in interior science & technology system. Under synthetical effect of the two functions, fluctuation can be revised and eliminated incessantly through auto-stabilization. In the paper, the author reviews and analyzes the dynamic character of science & technology system operation in China, so as to identify the auto-stabilization and autoorganization effect on science & technology system respectively. At the same time, we appraise the performance of science & technology system to bring forward an analysis framework for government decision-making in the reform of science & technology system.

The issue of the function of government in the science & technology system arouses widespread concerns [1,2,3]. But most of relative literatures usually adopt qualitative approach, whereas quantitative analysis is inadequate. So it is necessary to make more in-depth and comprehensive analysis for the sake of providing an empirical support for government's function in the science & technology system.

#### **2** Data Selection and Statistic Analysis

Science & technology input and science & technology output are the main elements in science & technology system. Generally, science & technology input is denoted by science & technology expenditure, science & technology output is denoted by the number of patent application and acceptance or the number of dissertation. In the paper, we decide to use science & technology expenditure as science & technology activity, Sample data involve 1953-2008. The reason lies in the following two points, above all, the problem of obtaining science & technology output data. At first, we consider to review the fluctuation character of science & technology system from the input and output respectively. But after checking relative data, we find that there is lack of data of patent application and acceptance before reform in china. Generally, more than 50 sample data are needed when using ARCH model. If selecting merely approximately 20 years patent data, it can not reflects completely the fluctuating character of science & technology output in China because of lack of time series; in addition, there is strong relationship of fluctuation between science & technology input and output, we calculate the pill correlation coefficient of expenditure and patent application with data since 1985. The result indicates that there is prominent relationship between the two variables. r=0.9210(p=0.0025). Based on the above analysis, we believe that the variable of science & technology expenditure can better reflect the character of science & technology system.

We select 1953-2008 year data as samples, data come from «China Stat Annals»and «China Scientific Stat Annals».Since 1953, Chinese science & technology expenditure is ascending gradually. For the sake of eliminating shrewd fluctuation of variables, we switch the science & technology expenditure by logarithm, namely lnE. To obtain the fluctuation rate, we switch the data to yearly fluctuation  $R_t$  with first difference. Namely  $R_t$ =ln $E_t$ -ln $E_{t-1}$ . Figure 1 is the yearly fluctuation rate series of science & technology expenditure.



Fig. 1. Science & Technology expenditure yearly fluctuation rate in China

Table 1 indicates that series R<sub>t</sub> is not equal to zero remarkably, difference between maximum and minimum is rather great. Positive value of skewness means rightward incline of fluctuation. From the data of kurtosis, we can find that the distribution has the character of obvious wide trail, with acuate wave crest at mean point. Result of JB test approves that science & technology expenditure fluctuation rate does not obey normal distribution. Result of Q statistic indicates series R<sub>t</sub> has the character of obvious auto-correlation. So we consider describing it with auto-regression moving-average model (ARMA). Result of Q<sup>2</sup> statistic indicates series R<sub>t</sub> has the character of obvious heteroscedasticty. Thereby, we can consider establishing ARCH model. At the same time, from the table 1, we can find that series Rt takes on character of obvious "fluctuation clustering", namely past harass has obvious impact on system, great extent of fluctuation centralizes in certain period, and small extent of fluctuation centralizes in other period. From the table, we can see that fluctuation rate of preceding series  $R_t$  is greater than that of posterior series R<sub>t</sub>. Time dividing point basically is consistent with system reform in China. So the impact of system reform on the science & technology fluctuation should not be ignored.

Mean	Median	Maximum	Minimum	Standard
0.1486	0.1310	0.9245	-0.5801	0.2674
Skewness	kurtosis	J-B	Q(24)	$Q^{2}(24)$
0.5849	6.9800	156	115.21	55.01

 Table 1. Describing statistic of scientific expenditure in China

In order to study the system transition effect on science & technology fluctuation, we introduce a dualistic variable. Before the reform and opening (1978), science & technology administration in china adopted strict planed system, thus suppose D=0; after the reform and opening, science & technology administration has been deepened and reformed under the framework of market economic system.

#### **3** Empirical Analysis Based on ARCH Model

First, we carry through the unit root test of time series before establishing ARMA model[4]. Here, ADF method is used to test stabilization of series. The results: ADF test value equal to -4.4308, less than critical value(-3.5713) at 0.01 significance level. Based on the results, series  $R_t$  is stationary series, thus we can consider establishing auto-regression moving-average model (ARMA). After repeated experiments with AIC and SC criterion, series  $R_t$  choose ARMA(2.1)process finally.

$$R_{i} = 0.0910 + 0.9070R_{i} - 1 - 0.2990R_{i} - 2 - 0.9660et + 0.06D$$

$$(14.24^{***}) \quad (6.36^{***}) \quad (-2.78^{*}) \quad (-21^{***}) \quad (3.21^{***})$$

Apparently, coefficient of system variable D equal to 0.06.and pass T test, which illuminates that system variable impact on science & technology system is significant. After using Ljung-BoxQ statistic to test error series in estimating model, we find that error series is not auto correlative on the whole. Thus, it is appropriate to use above model to depict autocorrelation of series. But after carrying through normal distribution test on error series ,we find that skewness coefficient is greater than zero, kurtosis coefficient is greater than 3, distribution presents the character of "acuate apex and thick trail", which means that ARCH effect exists in error series.

Above analysis indicates that series  $R_t$  has the character of heteroscedasticty. LM (8) test in ARMA(2,1) model reveal random error has ARCH process. Due to lagging period being too long, so it is appropriate to depict heteroscedasticty with GARCH model[5]. We estimate the equation based on ARMA (2,1) with QML method. After eliminate insignificant parameter step by step, we reserve only AR (1),AR(2) item.

Table .	coefficent	Std.error	z-statis	prob.
С	0.000460	0.000223	2.061538	0.0393
ARCH(1)	-0.138479	0.051469	-2.690553	0.0071
GARCH(1)	1.026217	0.078265	13.11203	0.0000

Table 2. Estimation of GRARCH(1,1)

From the resluts ,we can see that coefficient of ARCH and GRACH model is not equal to zero significantly, which means heteroscedasticity of model is apparent.

#### **4** Results and Comparison

When analyzing the fluctuation character of science & technology system with GARCH(1,1) model, coefficient( $\alpha$ + $\beta$ )reflects the duration of system flctuation. TerenceC.Mills (1999) believed that  $coefficient(\alpha+\beta)$  in auto-regression conditional heteroscedasticty model acts as criterion judging whether time series is stable. As to science & technology system, it can reflect duration of the science & technology system fluctuation. If  $(\alpha+\beta) < 0$ , fluctuation imapct on conditional variance is limited, i e. Conditional variance shorked by exogenous factor will be regressed toward mean value as the time elapses. If  $(\alpha+\beta)=1$ , fluctuation imapct on conditonal variance is permanent. Owing to fluctation rate of the variable =constant+ $\beta^*$  previous fluctuation rate of varialbe+ $\alpha^*$ exogenous shock. Thus,  $\beta$ reflects the memory of system flctuation,  $\alpha$  reflects the exogenous shock impact on system fluctuation, i e, the greater the  $\beta$ , the strongger the memory of system flctuation. Especially, when  $\beta > 1$ , science & technology system itself magnify previous fluctuation. When  $\alpha > 0$ , the greater the  $\alpha$ , the stronger the exogenous shock impact on science & technology system, when  $\alpha < 0$ , exogenous shock help to stabilize science & technology system. Coefficient estimator of GARCH(1, 1) model are listed in Table 3.

	ARCH α	GARCH β	α+β
American	0.1214	0.8356	0.957
China	-0.1385	1.0261	0.887

Table 3. Coefficient estimator of Science & Technology System in China and American

We analyze the coefficient  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  respectively. Firstly, in China,  $\beta$ >1, science & technology system itself magnify the previous fluctuation. it means that science & technology system can not achieve state of stabilization relying on itself force. Only by exterior force can it stabiliaize the flctuatuion of science & technology system; as to American science & technology system,  $\beta$ <1 meas that previous system flctuation has been cleared off at the present time, science & technology system has the capability to stabilaize fluctuation automaticly. Secondly,  $\alpha$ <0 in China indicates that previous exterior shock can reduce the present system fluctuation. On the contrary,  $\alpha$ >0 in American indicates that exterior shock will increase the fluctuation of system, thus science & technology system has the capability to stabilize the chanism, which indicates the mature of marketing mechanism in American. Fluctuation duration of science & technology system ( $\alpha$ + $\beta$ )in china is less than that of american. From the other aspect, it illumimates that science & technology activity are dominated and inducted by

government. Owing to government participation in science & technology activity, when system appears feasibility of fluctation, government will intervene to control the fluctuation under its admissive scope, as a result, duration of fluctuation of system is limited.

#### **5** Conclusions

Despite that our aim of science & technology system reform is to breed market – oriented innovation system. But we should notice that due to effect of inhere system inertial, our science & technology system transformation keeps to "gradual path". Under this especial circumstance, it is important to maintain the stabilized transition. Although many problems in science & technology activity are aroused by government interference, it is not appropriate to reckon that government should retreat from science & technology activity for ever. Considering science & technology system lack of auto stabilization mechanism( $\beta$ >1), at present , science & technology system should depend on government interference to stabilize its function, otherwise, science & technology activity is likely to plunge into smart fletuation which contravene the orginal intention.

Acknowledgements. Project supported by the National Natural Science Foundation of China (Grant No: 71003023).

#### References

- Zhang, H.X.: Role of government in national innovation system in China. Science of Science and Management of S. & T 23(1), 23 (2004)
- [2] Jiang, J.: Operation manner of developed government in innovation system and inspiration. Studies in Science of Science 12(4), 18 (2004)
- [3] He, H.X.: Role reorientation of local government in the city S. & T innovation. Economics issue 41(7), 35 (2006)
- [4] Robert, E.: Autoregressive conditional heteroskedasticity with estimates of the variance of inflation. Econometrica 27(50), 987 (1982)
- [5] Charies, Q.: Inequality constraints in the univariate GARCH model. Business and Economic Statistics 12(10), 229 (1992)

# **Research on New Patterns of Fostering the Innovative Ability in China's Graduate Education**

Wang Peizhi and Liu Jun

College of International Economics and Trade, Shandong University of Finance, Shungeng Road No. 40, Jinan, 250014, Shandong, China wpzmail@yahoo.com.cn

**Abstract.** Graduate education in China is entrusted with dual mission of cultivating highly qualified elite and innovative talents as China's growth strategies of building an innovative country and its reinvigoration are both rooted in fostering innovative proficiency of graduates in the knowledge-based economic era. However, there is much of deficiency in the graduate education covering from curriculum setup, cultivation process, teaching management to fostering patterns which has confined the development of graduates' innovative ability. The purpose of the study is to find out the restrictions of the traditional cultivating patterns in innovative ability-building and to work out the applicable new pattern of fostering the innovative ability in graduate education.

Keywords: innovative ability, fostering pattern, academy-oriented/pragmatic proficiencyoriented.

#### 1 Introduction

With accelerated integration of the world economy, the global competition has been more typically reflected in talent competition in the 21st century. The aim of China's graduate education is at providing high-level and high-quality of personnel. Accompanying the economic opening-up and reform, China also started to resume the recruiting of graduates and has made rapid development. In 2009, Chinese graduate enrollment has reached 1.4 million. With the rapid growth of graduate students, the quality of graduate education and the innovation ability of them have not increased correspondingly. Chen Zhili, pointed out at the 25th State Council Academic Degrees Committee Conference that there still exists a big gap between the world postgraduate education and that in China. The main problem lies in the weak innovation ability fostering of China's students. As compared with the postgraduate training quality in the advanced countries, we can see that the postgraduate training system and training mechanism is relatively backward. Moreover, it is short of funds and it is also lack of innovative spirit and motivation. In fact, most students are still lack of innovative ideas and desire, and the teaching methods and the teaching system are blamed for. The postgraduates are

educated to accept instead of creating, in addition, the students are negative to do something. Very few students concentrated on academic research or empirical study. Although many schools provide corresponding research platform system security and policy support for graduate innovative ability, it is critical of improving innovation ability of graduate students since the postgraduate education is an important channel to cultivate high-end talent, and we should cast more care to the quality level of the postgraduates.

Innovative ability is the core and the critical factor among the training of overall quality of the postgraduates. At present, we need to fill the big gap between China's postgraduate education and the developed countries.

#### 2 Innovation Ability of Graduate

#### 2.1 The Meaning of Innovation

Innovation is also known as creativity. In other word, innovation is a human behavior which uses existing natural resources or social community elements to create the new contradictory community, or he can think about what replaces and covers the old things. According to the content and nature of innovation, it can be divided into three categories:

- **Creative innovation.** The content and nature of innovation is a new discovery, new inventions or new theories which are not exist before.
- **Negative innovation.** The content and nature of innovation is the push over the previous theory, it belongs to negation of the negation.
- **Inheritance innovation.** The content and nature of innovation inherit and apply the previous theories and technological achievements and combine their own practice to get the discovery and invention.

The nation of China pays much attention to innovation. We can find the proof in the ancient four great inventions. Nowadays every leader has attached great importance to innovation. China's former President Jiang Zemin once mentioned in his report that innovation is not only the soul of a nation's progress and is inexhaustible motive force of the national prosperity and development, but also is the source of eternal vitality of a political party. If a country cannot improve its independent innovation capacity, by blindly relying on technology transfer, it will be difficult to get rid of the situation of technological backwardness. It is difficult to stand among the world's advanced nations without the innovation capability of a nation. President Hu Jintao also called for constructing China into an innovative country in 15 years at the National Science and Technology opening ceremony on January 9, 2008. One of the major strategic tasks is to improve independent innovation ability during the eleventh five-year-plan era. The leaders have emphasized innovation and raised it to the height of the national strategy. We can clearly see the significance of innovation to a country. To persevere in cultivating innovative talents is a request of improving the capability of independent innovation and building innovation-oriented country. Based upon this, we need to uphold strategic
idea that the talent resources are the primary resources and to step up the construction of innovative technology talent.

#### 2.2 The Importance of Innovation Ability

The 21st century is "knowledge-based economic era." In the knowledge-based era, the country's innovation ability, including knowledge innovation and technological innovation, is an important factor which can determine a country's status of international competition and the position in the world. The postgraduate education is the most high-end of education chain, which is an important part of national innovation, and innovation ability of postgraduate becomes the key and the soul of graduate education.

"2003~2007 Action Plan for Invigorating Education" proposed "Implementation Innovative Plan of Graduate Education" aiming at further exploring new law of graduate education, renewing ideas, deepening reform, promoting innovation and establishing graduate education system and operating mechanism in order to adapt to market economic system. It also strengthens the construction of the bases for graduate students and improves the cultivate conditions as well as promotes the sharing of quality resource. It will establish the mechanism of innovation incentives of technology research, and create an innovative environment, cultivate the sense of innovation and innovative spirit and motivation. We should spare no efforts to develop the quality of postgraduate education and catch up with the level of developed countries so as to lay a solid talent base for the implementation of technology and education strategies.

With the rapid development of China's economy, it has stepped into a transition period. China needs innovation talents to further promote its strength in many aspects. The postgraduates serve a dynamic force in the research work, and they are also the reserve team of the whole state scientific research and university teachers. Their quality level, especially in the innovation ability is closely related to the country's future development. Graduate education is an important national force of training high-level personnel, promoting the advanced productive forces and advanced culture and achieving sustained and rapid development. Graduate students may become backbone of the country's political, economic, cultural and other areas and serve as an important driving force. Therefore, it is of great need to pay more attention to the education of postgraduate and cultivate their innovation and creativity.

#### **3** The Restrictive Factors of Innovation Ability

The number of graduate students reached to 1.4 million in 2009 compared with the number of 0.39 million in 2001, and the number of graduate tutor reached to 0.24 million in 2009 compared with the number of 0.1 million in 2001. The number of graduate students and graduate tutor obtain great development, but there still exists many problems in training innovation ability of graduate students. Actually there are many factors limiting the innovation ability of graduate creativeness.

The Cultivate Model Is Single. At present, cultivate model of graduate is single and they are relatively passive to study. The graduate education is mainly theoretical teaching. Students are less motivated to put forward questions, they just swallow the teacher's lectures. The theoretical courses in the curriculum account for a big proportion and practical courses are restricted. What's more, the subjects they learn are narrow lacking of cross-disciplinary content, leading to narrow and academic-type of learning which is highly lack of research ability training and practice-type of training.

**The Teacher-student Ratio Is Too High.** As the rapid expending of graduate enrollment, the number of graduate students has grown from 0.39 million in 2001 to 1.4 million in 2009 by 3.6 times while the number of graduate tutor has increased from 0.1 million in 2001 to 0.24 million in 2009 by 2.4 times. This will inevitably lead to the tutors who are lack of time to guide and educate their students. As a result, some students will be trapped in "sheep-style" management and do nothing at school (Referring to Table 1).

Year	Number of Graduates from School	Growth of Graduates	Number of Tutors	The Growth of Tutors	Ratio of Graduates to Tutors
2001	393256		101097		3.889888
2002	500980	0.273928	115462	0.142091	4.338917
2003	651260	0.299972	128652	0.114237	5.062183
2004	819896	0.258938	150798	0.172139	5.437048
2005	978610	0.193578	162743	0.079212	6.013223
2006	1104653	0.128798	188835	0.160326	5.849832
2007	1195047	0.08183	206034	0.09108	5.800242
2008	1283046	0.073636	223944	0.086927	5.729316
2009	1404942	0.095005	239857	0.071058	5.857415

Table 1. Scale of Graduates and Tutors

Source: Statistics from China's Ministry of Education.

**The Quality of Graduate Tutor Is to Be Improved.** Cultivate mechanism of China's postgraduate education count mainly on academic tutors. Therefore, the level of the academic tutors, their teaching methods and their time of supervising determine the quality level of the postgraduate students.

With the continuous expanding of graduate enrollment, the number of graduate tutor has increased to an extent. However, every year there are many young tutors attending this rank, who are short of experience and it is really beyond their ability. Even if the tutors have the ability to guide the students, they are busy with their normal undergraduate teaching or with their own survival.

The Impact of Examination-oriented Education Is Deep-rooted. Our approach of education is around the traditional examination mechanisms for decades. Most of the students, teachers and parents only pay attention to the learning of basic knowledge and theories. It is not their concern whether they turn theories or principles to knowledge or ability, as long as their scores are high. In consequence, the students develop conservative ideas slowly, suppress their imagination and creativity. Post-graduate experienced more examinations and are more deeply and longer affected. From this aspect, it seemed more difficult to train innovation ability of graduate students.

**Graduates Have Turned to Be Cheap Labors.** Tutors are called boss. It may lie on that the students have to work for their tutors, and sometimes get paid especially those graduate students in science and engineering. It is true that appropriate work can train the graduate students. However, if most energy is exerted on helping their tutors do the project, students have no time to work on their own plans.

**Postgraduates Are Lack of Motivation.** Motivation is an instinct which is used to stimulate and sustain the individual activities and the internal psychological tendencies or internal power which makes the activities towards to a certain goal. Stepping into the stage of postgraduate, many students neglect their studies. In one hand, many of them are not sure of their goal of learning and striving even before they chose to take the exams to postgraduate study. On the other hand, some students just want to get a diploma to find a better job afterwards.

#### 4 The Cultivate Models of Innovation Ability of Graduate

Based on the above discussion, we can draw some conclusions to improve the innovation ability of graduate.

**To Change the Single Training Model.** Graduate training programs should be based to broadened aspects, with strengthening the application and innovation. It should be instructed to guide the students to train themselves in the abilities in professional profile training, and academic research talents. Teacher or tutors should try different models of training the postgraduates according to their interests. Tutors should instruct students to set up their strategies in innovation ability building, so that students can really have the ability of finding problems, analyzing and solving problems.

To optimize graduate courses and to establish a reasonable and complete graduate courses system is critical. Tutors can use advanced teaching methods and flexible teaching methods and guide the graduate students to interact in the teaching and learning. Under such teaching atmosphere, it is helpful for the students to improve their research and creativity ability as well as their innovation ability.

**To Build a Tutor Team.** According to the situation that the level of current tutors is restricted and the proportion of tutors to graduate students is not applicable, we should strengthen the construction of tutor team in order to supervise students and to improve the quality of postgraduate students.

First of all, there should be a team of tutors with experienced teachers to instruct the young teachers who will play major role in the future instruction of postgraduate students. Secondly, the expending scale of graduate enrollment should match with the postgraduate tutors. Thirdly, the joint training mechanism of involving high level of external academic professors and entrepreneurs and internal tutors should be established. It can smooth the contradiction of expanding enrollment and shortage of tutors. Fourthly, due to the wide disparities among the tutors, it is necessary to offer continuing study for the tutors to enhance their knowledge in new areas.

**To Grasp the Quality of Graduate Training from the Sources.** From the entrance exams to the re-exam, it is critical of strictly controlling the quality of new enrollment. First of all, actively the universities should promote the admission policy for the outstanding students of re-choice. Secondly, the universities should offer various ways to recruit new students. Since 2008, after setting up the payment systems of half fees and free fees for the outstanding students, the quality of students has been improved significantly. In addition, in the re-examination, the universities should focus on overall quality of innovation and professional capability. They should not ignore the major role of tutors in the interviewing process.

To Strengthen the Role of Government in Encouraging the Collaborate between Universities and Enterprises to Build a Platform for Cultivating Innovation Ability of the Postgraduates. Combining study, research and practice is an applicable way of cultivating innovative spirit and ability. It can also guide the postgraduate students to be fully involved in social practice and provide them with opportunities of innovation, stimulating them to create. The governments at different levels can encourage the co-operations among universities, research institutes and the enterprises by issuing suitable policies and regulations in favor of the collaborates for the three participants. Moreover, financial support from the Ministry of Education is needed to cover the co-operations. Under these circumstances, the governments need to provide better conditions for cultivating innovative ability of postgraduate students.

Acknowledgements. This article is sponsored by Shandong Educational Department in the Project "Research on Innovative Curriculum System of Postgraduate Majored in Finance and Economics (No. ZR2009HZ002)".

#### References

- 1. Li, J., Chai, Y.: Postgraduate education model. Educational Theory and Practice (5) (2010)
- Wang, J.: Hou stability. Reflections about creative ability of postgraduate. Modern Preventive Medicine (15) (2008)
- Liang, H., Zhe, M.: Thinking of cultivating innovation ability. Technology Entrepreneurship (9) (2006)
- 4. Zhang, J., Zhang, J.: The current problems of postgraduate education and countermeasures. Journal of Henan Industry University (2) (2010)
- 5. Chen, Y.: Situation and implications of postgraduate education. Degree and Postgraduate Education (5) (2005)
- 6. Peng, L.: The situation of postgraduate Education. Contemporary Education Forum (1) (2008)

# Social Network's Impact on New Venture Performance—An Empirical Research of Zhejiang Entrepreneurs

Jun-ping Yang, Lu-bin Tang, and Zhe-jing Lu

School of Economics & Management, Zhejiang Sci-Tech University, Hangzhou, China jpyangjlu@163.com, tanglubin@126.com, lzj.2008@163.com

**Abstract.** Entrepreneurial network possesses a significant influence on new venture performance, but there are little articles studied it on the basis of entrepreneurs' characteristics in a certain region. Based on social network theory, entrepreneurial theories, and previous researches, this paper analyzed the characteristics of Zhejiang entrepreneurs and their social networks in detail, discussed the impact that social networks exerted on new venture performance. With the data of 130 valid samples in Zhejiang, through an empirical analysis, we found that highly educated Zhejiang entrepreneur groups showed a rising trend, entrepreneurial network was equally important for different entrepreneurs and new start-ups, and that entrepreneurs' social network size and network strength can indeed promote the development of enterprises and the economic efficiency.

Keywords: Entrepreneurship, Social Network, Entrepreneur, New Venture Performance.

#### 1 Introduction

In 1985, Granovetter's article [1] published in *American Journal of Sociology* indicated that the position entrepreneurs embedded in business network, the network structure and the other related subjects jointly promote or restrict entrepreneurial activities. Since then, business networks' impacts on entrepreneurial activities attracted more and more researchers' attention (Krackhardt, 1995; Hite & Hesterly, 2001; Hite, 2005). Other scholars' plentiful studies have also confirmed that entrepreneurs' social networks have positive influence on new venture performance (Ostgaard & Birley, 1996). Researchers in China have also carried on many studies about entrepreneurs' social network, but the studies on the relationship between social network and new venture performance based on regional features are less.

The success rate of entrepreneurship in Zhejiang province ranks ahead in China and it is in the mass entrepreneurship era at present [2]. For entrepreneurial network played an important role in entrepreneurs' success and for entrepreneurial success exists district difference, putting Zhejiang entrepreneurs, whose entrepreneurial success rate is high, as research object, researching the relationship of entrepreneurs' social network and new venture performance has great significance. Considering the lead trend of Zhejiang entrepreneurial activity, we will analyze Zhejiang entrepreneurs' group features and study their social networks' impacts on new venture performance on the basis of the analysis in this paper.

#### 2 Theoretical Analyses

#### 2.1 Social Network Theory

Birley introduced the concept of social network into entrepreneurship field in 1985 [3]. Further studies and some theories of social network have been conducted and formed, the relationship researches between social network and entrepreneurial activity have also obtained great achievements, among which, social capital theory and network structure theory are representative.

Bourdieu [4] analyzed social capital theory in a relatively systematic and modernistic way, holding that social capital exists in an "institutionalized network", and the network scale, heterogeneity and resource quantity have a great influence on social capital. Granovetter's study about "strong tie" and "weak tie" [5] is a representative research for this theory's usage in entrepreneurship field. In his fundamental research, he emphasized more on the effectiveness of "weak tie", but not all empirical studies supported that view. Bruderl & Preisendorfer (1998) confirmed that "strong tie" is effective in achieving new venture performance [6]. Subsequent researches explained that the "strong tie" contributes to the increase of people's entrepreneurial desire, and the "weak tie" will promote new venture success [7]. On this account, this theory holds that entrepreneurship network provides necessary resources for start-up enterprises, entrepreneurs obtain emotion, information, capital and other supports through various networks in different phases of entrepreneurship.

The network structure theory looks the complex social network relationships as a whole, and each network tie forms a tight structure. Because of different positions and ties, social networks will form different structures. Its use in entrepreneurship research is benefit from the "structure hole" theory put by Burt (1992). Burt's structure hole refers to two parties' no repeat relationship, in his view, the network is instrumental, can transmit information. Social networks with "structure hole" have two benefits: information returns and control profits [8], information returns means information exchange and control benefits refers to third party's intermediary coordination superiority. He thought that entrepreneurs' social networks are the more the better and the not repeated networks are more efficient. He put forward "success does not depend on what you know but who you know", only when competitors have relationship resources with more structure holes, they can get greater benefits.

#### 2.2 Zhejiang Entrepreneurs' Characteristics

The economic growth speed in Zhejiang province is rapid, especially its private economies and entrepreneurial activities are particularly remarkable, and research shows that "Zhejiang entrepreneurial energy is the strongest in the nation and is a typical entrepreneurship case" (Meng, 2009). Zhejiang entrepreneurial activity is in the new development stage with characteristics of "entrepreneurship drive changes from survival to opportunity, entrepreneurs' quality changes from low to high, entrepreneurship pattern changes from imitation to innovation, entrepreneurship time changes from short-term to sustainable" [2].

In the new stage, entrepreneurs will definitely present new features. Firkin (2001) points out that entrepreneurs' human capital includes general human capital and special human capital [9]; Davidsson & Honig (2003) divided human capital into entrepreneurs' education, entrepreneurship experience, management experience, and entrepreneurial related working experience four dimensions. According to the above studies, this paper studies Zhejiang entrepreneurs' characteristics in entrepreneurs' education background, entrepreneurial experience, management experience, and relevant working experience four dimensions. The data statistics found that in the dimension of education background, 33.8% of the entrepreneurs are bachelors, forming the largest group, which means the entrepreneurs' education background raised in Zhejiang province (the statistic data from Zhejiang Small Enterprise Office showed that the largest group is senior high school degree which takes 46.1% in 2005); on the other hand, 56.9% of the entrepreneurs have no entrepreneurship experience, 71.5% have management experience, 59.2% have worked in the same or related industry before, so we can see that the entrepreneurs of Zhejiang province have high entrepreneurial enthusiasm, and are more likely to begin the entrepreneurship in related industries after they have had management experiences.

# 2.3 Zhejiang Entrepreneurs' Social Networks' Impacts on New Venture Performance

Most of Zhejiang start-up enterprises are private family enterprises, these family enterprises have more concentrated equities than any other enterprises, this may result in Zhejiang new ventures' differences with other areas' enterprises in shape, size and performance (Xie & Xu, 2007). Entrepreneurial social network studies mainly concentrated on network scale and network strength two dimensions, we will discuss it from the two aspects too.

Network scale is the scope and quantity entrepreneurs contact with others directly (Burt, 1992). Research results showed that social network scale and the time used to preserve and expand the network are significantly correlated with employee growth [20], and that the scale of the network has promoting function to the organization growth [15]. Zhejiang private economy is well developed, from the investigation we can see that most of Zhejiang entrepreneurs have worked in related industries, entrepreneurial social networks are accumulated, entrepreneurs or start-up enterprises in Zhejiang province pay more attention to the development of social networks. Based on the previous analysis, this paper holds that in China's special "guanxi" cultural background, China's new enterprises need extensive social networks to gain necessary resources for higher performance. Hypothesis 1: network scale has positive impact on new venture performance.

For network strength, it is not only related to the network members' communication time, but also related to the members' emotional close degree and mutual trust degree, it reflects the external resources or information's abundance. The expansion of network scale can increase the extent of resources start-up enterprise can obtain through the network; the network strength can realize the resources achievement through the close network connections between entrepreneurs and resource suppliers, resources obtain can be realized by a low cost through networks with high strength. That is, through the close emotional ties and the increase of trust degree high network strength can increase enterprises' resources obtaining possibility and reduce the access costs. On the basis of resources access convenience and cost reduction, enterprises can obtain a promoted performance through resources obtain and usage.

Hypothesis 2: network strength has positive impact on new venture performance.

#### **3** Empirical Researches

#### 3.1 Samples and Variables

**Samples.** We select new enterprises established within 8 years in Zhejiang province as samples. The data was collected by questionnaires. Since May 2010 to July 2010, we issued 100 paper questionnaires and 100 web questionnaires within in Zhejiang province, and 130 effective questionnaires in total were obtained. The numbers of new enterprises established with 3 years, 3 to 5 years, 5 to 8 years are roughly match, accounted for 32.3%, 30.8%, and 36.9% separately. For the company sizes, because of the limited establish time, most enterprises have less than 200 employees. The sample enterprises' distributed industries include manufacturing, medicine, transportation, finance, IT, and many other industries. Generally, the distribution of the samples is extensive, and the sample data are representative in Zhejiang province.

**Dependent Variable.** The dependent variable of this study is new venture performance. Murphy & Callaway (2004) studied a lot of business literatures, and finally got 12 measure indexes. Based on the existing researches, this paper references the new venture performance index system designed by Murphy, evaluates new ventures' development, profit and innovation performance in financial and non-financial two aspects according to the actual conditions of the new enterprises. The nine indicators we used to measure new venture performance are net margin, investment return rate, market share, net earnings growth speed, sales growth speed, new employees increase speed, new product development speed, market share growth speed, and capital turnover rat.

**Independent Variables.** We measure social network in two aspects: the network scale and network strength.

The social network scale is the scope and quantity of partners and connections in social network (Burt, 1992). Steier & Greenwood (2000) used "the number of

venture capitalists, retailers, sales consultants, and other capital providers associated with entrepreneurs" [21] to measure the scale of network. But in China, under the background of economic transition, entrepreneurs pay more attention to the official network relationship, they apt to communicate and exchange with governments at all levels and industry and commerce administration departments more (Park & Luo, 2001), and this view has got extensive recognition, so this paper measure social network scale by entrepreneurs' interaction extent with friends, industry associations, financial institutions, governments and industry and commerce departments and other departments agencies.

Network strength refers to the frequent and close degree of network contact. Bruderl & Preisendorfer (1998) used "relatives and friends' support degree ", "acquaintances' support degree" and "commercial partners' support degree" three indexes to measure network strength. Premaratne (2002) proposed network strength should be measured in two aspects: one is the connection strength entrepreneurs connected with their families and relatives; another is the connection strength start-up enterprises connected with various organizations. Therefore we synthesize the above points of view, using the close degree new enterprises communicate with friends, industry associations, financial institutions, governments, industry and commerce departments and other institutions to measure the network strength.

#### 3.2 Hypothesis Test and Results

**Reliability and Validity Inspection.** We use Cronbach alpha coefficient test and factor analysis to test questionnaires' reliability and validity. The Cronbach alpha coefficient test results show that the Cronbach alpha values are all above 0.8 which means that the reliability of questionnaire is good. The KMO and Bartlett sphere test results show that the 10 indexes of network scale's KMO = 0.903, so it is very suitable for the factor analysis; and the Bartlett sphere test result is significantly different from zero, also shows that data is relevant and suitable for the factor analysis. The test results of new venture performance are the same. And the principal component analysis results showed that the questionnaire validity is good.

**Variance Analysis.** We conducted variance analysis to research sample data's social network and new venture performance difference on factors of entrepreneur education background, enterprise age, enterprise size, industry and other factors. The one way ANOVA analysis results show that all the significant levels are bigger than 0.05, so it is obvious the dependent or independent variables does not exist significant differences in that factors.

**Correlation Analysis.** Using SPSS16.0 to analysis variables' correlations, and the results show that the Pearson related coefficient between network scale and network strength is 0.689, less than 0.75, there is no phenomenon of independent variables too similar, it is up to the requirements. The independent variables' correlation coefficients with dependent variable showed that the variables are significantly correlated (on the significant level of 0.01). Therefore, the network scale and network strength are all significantly correlated with new venture performance.

able 1. Correlations		

Table	1.	Correlations	
-------	----	--------------	--

New venture per-Network scale Network strength formance Network scale 1 Network strength 0.689\*\* 1 0.629\*\* 0.606\*\* New venture performance 1

\* Correlation is significant at the 0.05 level (2-tailed).

\*\* Correlation is significant at the 0.01 level (2-tailed).

**Regression Analysis.** To research the further dependency relationship, we conducted regression analysis. Using stepwise regression method to study the independent variables and dependent variable's relationship, the results showed in table 2 that the variables indeed have linear relation and the effect is remarkable. The network scale and new venture performance's regression equation can pass the significant inspection (P < 0.001), so hypothesis 1 is proven; network strength and new venture performance are also positively related, and can pass the significant inspection, hypothesis 2 is proven. Therefore, network scale has significant impact on new venture performance and network strength also plays a significantly positive role in new venture performance gaining.

Model		Unstar Coef	ndardized fficients	Standardized Coefficients	t	Sig.
		В	Std. Error	Beta		
1	(Constant)	1.863	0.277		6.727	0.000
1	Network scale	0.566	0.062	0.629	9.164	0.000
	(Constant)	1.558	0.278		5.606	0.000
2	Network scale	0.363	0.081	0.404	4.458	0.000
	Network strength	0.278	0.077	0.328	3.621	0.000

Table 2. Coefficients<sup>a</sup>

<sup>a</sup> Dependent Variable: new venture performance.

#### 3.3 Discussion

The sample statistic results show that Zhejiang entrepreneurs had new features in education background, entrepreneurship experience, management experience, related working experience etc. What changed most is entrepreneurs' preentrepreneurship education background; its ascension reflected the high-level talents' notion transformation of employment and entrepreneurship. This can be concluded that the high-level talents play a more important role in entrepreneurship activities is an inevitable trend. And the results of variance analysis suggest that social networks are equally important for different educated entrepreneurs and for new ventures in different development stages and different scales. No matter the entrepreneurs or new enterprises should value the effects of entrepreneurial social network.

Regression analysis verified the proposed two assumptions, and the results show that the bigger the social network scale is, the stronger the network strength is, the more resources new enterprises will get from the network, the more beneficial to the survival and development of enterprises. In Zhejiang province, such a thriving entrepreneurial region and social network's size means the breadth to obtain resources and opportunities, and the strength of the network means the possibilities of getting them. So emphasizing network creation and maintenance will be helpful to new venture survival and development, and this may also be one of the reasons why the entrepreneurial success rate in Zhejiang area is in forefront of the nation. Zhejiang area's entrepreneurship experience should be referenced by other regions.

#### 4 Conclusions

Previous entrepreneurship researches are lack of ones based on certain region characteristics, and our studies find that the characteristics of entrepreneur groups will actually change with the change of environment, so later studies should be conducted on the basis of the difference of entrepreneur groups' characteristics. The empirical study showed that social network's effects on new venture performance are significant, that is, the bigger entrepreneurial network scale is and the stronger its strength is, the better new venture performance will be. Therefore, for the new enterprises, social networks' construction and relationship maintenance should be strengthened consciously; and for the government, the guiding policies should be formulated and implicated for new ventures to get a better environment and to promote enterprises' network construction and entrepreneurial activities' prosperity.

#### References

- Granovetter, M.: Economic Action and Social Structure: The Problem of Embeddedness. American Journal of Sociology 91, 481–510 (1985)
- Meng, J.: Empirical study of SMEs in Zhejiang province. Zhejiang University of Technology, Hangzhou (2009)
- Birley, S.: The role of networks in the entrepreneurial process. Journal of Business Venturing 1, 107–117 (1985)
- Bourdieu, P.: Distinction: A Social Critique of the Judgement of Taste. Havard University Press, Cambridge (1984)
- 5. Granovetter, M.S.: The strength of weak ties. American Journal of Sociology 78, 1360–1380 (1973)
- Bruderl, J., Preisendorfer, P.: Network Support and the Success of Newly Founded Business. Small Business Economics 10, 213–225 (1998)
- Davidsson, P., Honig, B.: The role of social and human capital among nascent entrepreneurs. Journal of Business Venturing 18, 301–331 (2003)

- 8. Burt, R.S.: Structural holes: The social structure of competition. Harvard University Press, Cambridge (1992)
- Firkin, P.: Entrepreneurial Capital: A Resource-Based Conceptualisation of the Entrepreneurial Process. Labour Market Dynamics Research Programme Massey University, 1–24 (2001)
- Ostgaard, T.A., Birley, S.: New venture growth and personal networks. Journal of Business Research 36, 37–50 (1996)
- 11. Hansen, E.L.: Entrepreneurial Networks and New Organization Growth. Entrepreneurship: Theory & Practice 19 (1995)
- Steier, L., Greenwood, R.: Entrepreneurship and the evolution of angel financial networks. Organization Studies 21, 163–192 (2000)

# **Cluster Analysis of Regional Economic Development in Hebei Province**

Dongchu Cui<sup>1</sup>, Yue Yu<sup>2</sup>, and Zhijie Song<sup>3</sup>

**Abstract.** In order to evaluate the development level of cities in Hebei province, the author selects 10 statistical indicators, and uses the factor analysis and cluster analysis methods in SPSS to analysis the data. Since 1980, each city adjusted the industrial structure, and achieved some success. However, in practice, the proportion of secondary industry in most areas has changed little. After analysis the author divides the cities into four grades and then sums up the features of regional economic of Hebei Province.

Keywords: Cluster analysis, Regional economic development, SPSS.

#### 1 Establishing Economic Development Indicator System

The economic development level of one region reflects not only all aspects of national economic development in a certain period but also reflects the region's sustained development possibilities. Therefore, the indicator system to measure the level of regional economic development is very important. The evaluation should not only reflect the region's existing economic strengths, but also reflect the economic development prospects. Based on scientific, practical and feasible, comparability, quantifiable principles, 10 economic indicators are selected to comprehensively and objectively reflect the cities' level of economic development  $^{1}$ . X<sub>1</sub>: GDP; X<sub>2</sub>: value-added of industrial; X<sub>3</sub>: local fiscal expenditure ;X<sub>4</sub>: value-added of the secondary industry; X<sub>5</sub>: value-added of the third industry; X<sub>6</sub>: actual utilization of foreign capital; X<sub>7</sub>: Total retail sales of social consumer goods; X<sub>8</sub>:annual per capita consumption expenditure of urban households; X<sub>9</sub>: deposits of financial institutions at year-end; X<sub>10</sub>: loans of financial institutions at year-end. All the indicators come from "Statistical Yearbook of Hebei Province in 2010,"<sup>2</sup> before we analysis the data we standardize the data to eliminate the raw data of a different dimension impact.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1,3</sup> School of Economics and Management, Yanshan University, Qinhuangdao, Heibei province, China
<sup>2</sup> College of Vehicles and Energy, Yanshan University, Qinhuangdao, Heibei province, China cuidongchu@ysu.edu.cn, vuvue@ysu.edu.cn, songzi@ysu.edu.cn

#### 2 Empirical Analysis

#### 2.1 Factor Analysis

The basic idea of the factor analysis is based on the size of the number of relevant variables into a few measured not related to the comprehensive index of multivariate statistical analysis<sup>3</sup>. By factor analysis, you can use less irrelevant composite indicator to describe each component of the original observation indicators, the information in as little as possible in case of loss, reducing the complexity of the problem analysis of the statistical analysis.

KMO and Bartlett's Test. The author uses SPSS16.0 to analysis the data with KMO and Bartlett's Test, the results shows that the KMO=0.823>0.8 which indicates that the data is appropriate. When the result of KMO is below 0.5, we should choose another set of data instead. The sig<0.01 shows that the variables are significantly associated.

Principal component extraction. This paper uses eigenvalue criteria and the cumulative variance contribution rate of factor combination method to determine the number of extracted principal components, which select the eigenvalue greater than or equal to 1 as the initial principal component factor, while the number of factors contribute to meet the cumulative variance rate of 80%. Calculated by SPSS16.0(table 1), we seek the eigenvalues of the first factor of 7.284> 1, the first two factors' cumulative variance contribution rate is 84.025%> 80%, which can explain the original variables, so the first two factors are appropriate, have obvious practical significance.

Com- po-				Extraction Sums of			Rotation Sums of			
nent	Init	ial Eigenv	values	Squ	ared Loa	dings	Sq	Squared Loadings		
	Total	% of Va- riance	Cumu- lative %	To- tal	% of Va- riance	Cu- mula- tive %	To- tal	% of Va- riance	Cumu- lative %	
1	7.284	72.841	72.841	7.284	72.841	72.841	5.736	57.363	57.363	
2	1.118	11.184	84.025	1.118	11.184	84.025	2.666	26.662	84.025	
3	.975	9.747	93.772							
4	.289	2.889	96.661							
5	.226	2.257	98.918							
6	.056	.565	99.483							
7	.045	.448	99.931							
8	.006	.064	99.995							
9	.000	.004	99.998							
10	.000	.002	100.000							

 Table 1. Total variance explained

Because the main ingredients of the original linear combination of the index, the principal component scores based on the information table provided by the principal component score coefficient as the original of each index factor. Then the expression of the main component Fi scores are:

$$F_{1} = 0.111 \quad X_{1} - 0.158 \quad X_{2} + 0.137 \quad X_{3} + 0.181 \quad X_{4} + 0.193 \quad X_{5} + 0.019 \quad X_{6} + 0.232 \quad X_{7} - 0.256 \quad X_{8} + 0.188 \quad X_{9} + 0.215 \quad X_{10}$$
(1)

$$F_{2} = 0.079 \quad X_{1} + 0.477 \quad X_{2} + 0.023 \quad X_{3} - 0.058 \quad X_{4} - 0.123 \quad X_{5} + 0.197 \quad X_{6} - 0.141 \quad X_{7} + 0.604 \quad X_{8} - 0.084 \quad X_{9} - 0.145 \quad X_{10}$$
(2)

	Component 1	Component 2
X1	.111	.079
X2	158	.477
X3	.137	.023
X4	.181	058
X5	.193	123
X6	.019	.197
X7	.232	141
X8	256	.604
X9	.188	084
X10	.215	145

 Table 2. Component score coefficient matrix

In order to analyze the overall strength of the region, two common factors can be the weighted sum of the scores. Weights on whichever is the variance value or the variance contribution rate(see in table 1). According to the result above, the general factor score is:

$$zF = 57.36\% \cdot F_1 + 26.66\% \cdot F_2 \tag{3}$$

Bring the data into the formula  $F_1$ ,  $F_2$  and zF to caculate and got the result (table 3)

	$F_1$	F <sub>2</sub>	zF
Shijiazhuang	2.27503	-0.64573	1.13
Chengde	-0.71317	-0.41524	-0.52
Zhangjiakou	-0.57364	-0.44312	-0.45
Qinhuangdao	-0.99999	0.59511	-0.41
Tangshan	0.80881	2.66114	1.17
Langfang	-0.80577	0.71553	-0.27
Baoding	0.48264	-0.39417	0.17
Cangzhou	0.27707	-0.62435	-0.01
Hengshui	-0.87697	-0.52842	-0.64
Xingtai	-0.48308	-0.365	-0.37
Handan	0.60908	-0.55575	0.2

Table 3. General factor score of 11 cities in Hebei Province

#### 2.2 K-Means Cluster

By using K-Means cluster analysis, the 11 cities are devided into four categories (table4).

Table 4. Cluster	Membership
------------------	------------

Case			
Number	Cities	Cluster	Distance
1	Shijiazhuang	1	.000
2	Chengde	4	208.006
3	Zhangjiakou	4	201.821
4	Qinhuangdao	4	466.554
5	Tangshan	3	.000
6	Langfang	4	366.753
7	Baoding	2	221.858
8	Cangzhou	2	372.842
9	Hengshui	4	409.208
10	Xingtai	4	268.826
11	Handan	2	363.247

The results show in table 3 and table 4 keep the same structure, it indicates that the methods we used are correct and the results are convincing<sup>4</sup>.

#### **3** Analysis of Empirical Results

#### 3.1 Cluster Analysis

According to the analyses above, the cities are devided into four categories. There is only one city Shijiazhuang in the first cluster. As can be seen from table 3, Shijiazhuang's score of  $F_1$  is higher than that of Tangshan, it indicates that Shijiazhuang's GDP ranked the first in Hebei Province, but Shijiazhuang's industrial added value is much lower then Tangshan. However, it is normal for Shijiazhuang is the provincial capital of Hebei Province, it has all aspects of the advantages and favorable conditions, so its overall ranking is in the first place. Currently the pace of development of Shijiazhuang and Tangshan, has been far down the other nine cities.

The second cluster includes three cities: Baoding, Cangzhou and Handan. The score of  $F_1$  in these three cities are all positive numbers, but  $F_1$  are negative numbers, which indicates that the industrial added value of these three cities is not high, these three cities are not industrial cities, but the other industries in these cities develop well. It should be mentioned that Cangzhou is new in the second cluster for its rapid development in recent years.

The third cluster includes only one city:Tangshan. The third does not mean weaker than the second. Seen from table 3, the general factor score of Tangshan is in the first place. The industrial added value is much higer than the others, it is because Tangshan Is a century-old coastal city of heavy industry, there is a National Industrial Zone which called Caofeidian Industrial Zone in Tangshan. In addition, its location also plays an important role in promoting Tangshan city's economic development.

The fourth cluster includes six cities: Chengde, Zhangjiakou, Langfang, Qinhuangdao, Hengshui, and Xingtai. The score of  $F_1$  in these cities are all negative numbers, it indicates that these cities have no advantage on the revenue side. In fact, the size of these cities is relatively small compared to the previous three, and their development does not scale, but they are very potential.

#### 3.2 Features

According to the results of cluster analysis, the county's economic development in Hebei Province shows the following distinctive features.

Shijiazhuang, Tangshan become two poles. Shijiazhuang and Tangshan cities stand in the forefront of the province's economic construction with policies, resources over the years. In addition to individual cities in the individual indicators in recent side impact at the forefront of the trend, but has advantages of the port of Qinhuangdao and Cangzhou, near the port and capital that is Hengshui, near Beijing and Tianjin which is Baoding, these cities have the potential to become a provincial economic development focua area, but overall still no clear signs of a breakthrough, and with a strong regional disparities continue to widen focus aera.

Large collaborative economic regions were not yet been born. Many economists generally believe that Hebei has now established five special economic zone of the leading position of the outcome over the years, that is, eastern Hebei economic zone, including Tangshan, Qinhuangdao; around Beijing and Tianjin Economic Zone, including Baoding, Langfang; Zhang-Cheng economic zone, including Zhangjiakou, Chengde; middle Hebei economic zone, including Shijiazhuang, Cangzhou, Hengshui; southern Hebei economic zone, including Handan, Xingtai. They study from the province's GDP accounted for, the convergence of industry characteristics, the regional growth poles within the geographical location of the natural point of view of all economic regions, but the key question is not formed appropriate scale.

#### 4 Conclusion

This paper shows that the economic development of dependence on resources is too obvious in Hebei province, it is not conducive to rational allocation of resources and circulation, and lead to serious waste of resources, thus making regional economic efficiency is always fluctuating.

#### References

- 1. Zheng, J., Wu, H.W., Zheng, X.Q.: Journal of ShanXi Finance and Economics University Forum 32(1), 22 (2010)
- Statistical Yearbook of Hebei Province (2010), http://www.hetj.gov.cn/article.html?id=4291
- 3. Guan, H., Li, J.X., He, J.: Journal of Economy and Management 10, 77 (2010)
- Zhang, L.J.: Journal of Hebei Institute of Architectural Science & Technology (2), 37 (2010)

## **Research on Construction of University Students' Self-regulated Learning Environmental Based on Internet**

Sun Dao-yin and Zhang Xin-rui

School of Economics and Management, North China University of Technology, Beijing sundaoyin@163.com

**Abstract.** Self-regulated learning capability is important for university students' development. Online learning plat is an important learning environment as well as the traditional class. This paper explores the logic and the tactics to construct university students' online self-regulated learning environment from perspectives of physical factor, social factor and cultural factor based on the theory of open learning.

Keywords: self-regulated learning, online, physical factor, social factor, cultural factor.

#### **1** Introduction

Self-regulated learning, defined as learning process in which a learner attends with cognition, motivation, and positive attitude, is an important branch in the domain of university students' education (Zimmerman, 1989). A self-regulated learner often acts with specific target, learning tactics, systematic studying methods, self-regulated and persistence spirits. Students with good performance are always associated with self-regulated ability, and methods that are designed for self-regulated learning have effects on students' learning performance as well (Biemiller, etc, 1993). In self-regulated learning processes, learning targets are firstly established, then self-cognition and motivation are accommodated as well as behaviors; Self-regulated learning processes start from and are restricted by learning targets and environment.

Social Cognitive School takes individual, environment and behavior as the three effluence factors of self-regulated learning. Environment is widely accepted by scholars. Environment can effluence students' learning attitude, help build self-regulated learning practice and improve self-regulated learning ability.

Internet gives a platform for self-learning. It is essential to conduct research on how to improve students' ability to acquire knowledge through internet. In this study, students' self-regulated learning environmental based on internet is treated as an interactive community in which students can register, submit topics, share experience and raise questions. Teachers can release learning targets, contents and norms of the secondary practice class through the community, share supplementary learning resources and answer students' questions.

#### 2 Social Learning and Self-regulated Learning Environment

Badrul, expert in remote education, defined the future study as open, flexible and scattered. In recent years, newly developed information applications, such as blog, wiki, online community, appear as the open learning channels. Blog is a tool for information transmitting, which starts the era of web2.0. However, university students' being keen on blogs are temporary, and the vulgarity and superficiality are threatening the development of blogs (Zhu, Feng, Zhang, Liu, 2008).

Wiki developed the function of editing certain information by a variety of users. It enables users to share and compile a mutual work, and then develops a knowledge pool sorted by key words, which gives great maintenance to studying resource collecting and technology development. Yuan (2010) proposed the dual education models, model of knowledge construction and model of interaction within community, based on the sharing and bilateral-editing functions of Wiki. Zhang (2008) researched on the application of Wiki in English composing studies, the openness and collaboration features of Wiki compensate the deficiency of reading, feeding back, and modifying in typical English teaching. The combination of Wiki and English education can improve cooperation of English reading, writing and modifying.

Online community is a platform defined as a place for a gathering of people who are sharing the same interests in internet. Hu and Lu(2009) pointed out that the factors of environment, knowledge and impetus influence the intendancy of students' knowledge sharing. Online community relies on the three factors for knowledge sharing.

Based on literature analysis, internet applications can help establish open resource learning mode, making knowledge gathering of university students transmit from typical education to outer resources.

#### **3** Tactics of Initiating Self-regulated Learning Environment Based on Internet

Classes are where knowledge exchange proceeds. A traditional class consists of physical factors such as subjects, courses and learning targets, social factors such as the relationship between teachers and students, and cultural factors such as education ideology, social criterions and expects (Turner, 2001). In this article, self-regulated learning environment based on internet inherit the three factors from the typical classes. Moreover, regime factor is embedded in cultural factors.

#### 3.1 Building Online Learning Environment Based on Physical Factors

The self-regulated learning environment based on internet is a platform that a group of students could participate in to share and learn, in which the students share the mutual learning subjects and targets. Compared with the traditional classes, online studying emphasizes the participation of students, communications between students and teachers, and development of self-regulated learning abilities.

Online learning platform ensure the participants base firstly, then give learning subjects, targets and tasks. Through platform publicity and forum settings, self-regulated learning environment could cater to the needs of the participants. Flex-ibility is the advantage of online learning platform. Students need to stick to the same place as well as the same time in traditional classes. However, online learning platform allows knowledge exchange happens at different places and different time. Online learning platform emphasizes on students' participation and domination, which turn the negative learning style into positive style. Online learning platform has a wide range of learning materials, which possess the merits of sufficiency, easy-searching, easy-approaching. Online learning platform also proceeds with continuity, ensures time-free participating of the students.

Online learning platform also has its limitation when referring to students' continuous participating and systematic learning process. Moreover, online learning platform lacks students' face-to-face communication. Systematic studying can't be separated from traditional classes, while the skill-teaching and problem-solving could based on online learning platform; Collaboration of traditional and online learning platform are to be encouraged.

#### 3.2 Building Online Learning Environment Based on Social Factors

In online learning platform, social factors consist of participants' communication and interaction, including communication among students, interaction between teachers and students.

A. Interactions between teachers and students. Students can raise questions like learning tasks, learning methods and so on. Teachers give students clues on how to solve questions, and offer students with guidance of "know-what, know-how, know-why and know where". "Know-where" is the place to find specific know-ledge, and is a key element which teachers offer students with to direct problem-solving which includes specialized website, search engine, community and so on. Students are more tending to learn by themselves after grasping self-regulated learning methods.

B. Communication among students. Students can consult other students online when facing problems, then can share experience, works and achievements online, and recommend learning resources to other students. Student can build their own blogs and twitters, publishing their works, giving problem-solving methods. Online learning plat can help students manage their own knowledge efficiently. Through tags, students can deal with their knowledge management as well as knowledge sharing better. Students can get "favorite" function, which help students collect community website, experts' blogs, so that valuable knowledge could be approached easily.

#### 3.3 Building Online Learning Environment Based on Culture Factors

Mechanism is to be set up in online learning platform in order to stimulate knowledge and experience sharing and to form online learning culture and selfregulated learning environment.

A. Mechanism building for online sharing. Scores are to be distributed to students according to whose article publication. More articles means high scores, and students with high scores are to be awarded with participation prize; Articles with high quality praised by other community participants are to be offered with contributing scores. Students with high contributing scores are awarded the contributing prize.

B. Culture building for online sharing. Motivation of students' sharing knowledge and experience derive from three aspects: mutual beneficial mechanism, self-realization and "show" attitude of the Communitarians, altruism spirit. On online learning platform, the three aspects should also be encouraged. Therefore, relevant rules are to be set up, and culture is to be formed, so that knowledge sharing and knowledge creating are stimulated in online learning platform, which encourage students to share learning resources, experience and practices. Awards and praises are to be offered to the students who give their comments on the articles, so that more students could give praise to whoever offer good articles and comments.

C. Culture building for self-regulated learning. The environment in which students are encouraged to solve problems by themselves should be developed. Community manual should point out that students should think by themselves after meeting with problems, and then search relevant resources and get problems solved. If the problems are beyond the students' ability, students can refer to teachers and other students in online community. Volunteers are selected from online community members, who will take charge of the online learning platform. Students with high problem-solving performance and high score are to be awarded and praised in online learning platform.

#### 4 Conclusion

In general, online learning environment based on internet compensate for the disadvantage of traditional classes because the former encourages participation, communication and self-regulated attitude of students, which help students form the habit of self-regulated learning. online learning environment construction should focus on the building of physical factors, social factors and cultural mechanism.

Acknowledgements. The paper is the periodical research achievement for education and teaching reform project of North China University of Technology *Research on self-regulated learning and practice of innovative and applicative management students' training.* 

#### References

- Hu, F.G., Lu, X.E.: Empirical Research on Influence Factors on Knowledge Sharing in Educational Virtual Community. E-education Research 200(12), 20–25 (2009) (in Chinese)
- 2. Yuan, M.: Exploration of Construction and Application of Dual-education-mode Based on WIKI. China Educational Technology 277(2), 96–100 (2010) (in Chinese)
- 3. Zhang, J.W.: Learning in the Future: Open, Flexible and Distributed Learning—An Interview with Dr. Badrul H. Khan. Open Education Research 11(6), 4–7 (2005) (in Chinese)
- 4. Schunk, D.H.: Self-Regulated Learning: The Educational Legacy of Paul R. Pintrich. Educational Psychologist 40(2), 85–94 (2005)
- Zimmerman, B.J.: A Social Cognitive View of Self-Regulated Academic Learning. Journal of Educational Psychology 81, 329–339 (1989)

# **Research on Contracting Risk Control in Building Engineering**

Guo Zhanglin<sup>1</sup> and Shi Ying<sup>2</sup>

```
<sup>1</sup> Department of civil engineering, North China Institute of Science and Technology,
East yanjiao, Beijing, China, 101601
```

<sup>2</sup> School of Economics and Management HeBei University of Engineering Handan, 056038 China

gg\_zz\_ll@163.com, felixshi@163.com

**Abstract.** As early as in 25 years ago, the concept of the engineering contracting has been introduced in China, and triggered a construction project in the area of revolution. It comes a new trend, that is clients ask contracting enterprise to comprehensive service, more and more owners hope to contracting enterprise provide project construction contract. This method can reduce the workload of the contract management, it is good for comprehensive coordinating relations and the contradiction. Project Strengthening unified command, it strength project schedule, construction funds, equipment supply, completion acceptance for the supervision and control plan, shorten the construction period and ensure the quality of the construction. But, to the contractor, this way for some reason there is some risk.

Keywords: Engineering contracting, Risk management, Risk control, Incentive system.

#### 1 Building Engineering Contracting Overview

With the quick domestic and international market integration degree, engineering construction market is undergoing profound changes. Engineering construction and management increasingly to specialization. The owner have the high requirements to project investment, construction period, technology and level quality. Engineering construction project was established by the owners on the traditional pattern of management has been difficult to satisfy the needs of the professional management. And engineering contracting go with the trend of the development of the market and the owner's objective requirement.

### 2 Risks in Building Engineering Contracting

#### 2.1 The Risk Faced by the Contractor

Engineering construction have the simplicity, time limit and complex technology, every aspect in it contains risk factors. Engineering contractor is the main parties,

facing the caused of engineering or related to the risk, how to guard against the risk for the contractor to finish on time and guaranteed quality is very important. Construction project contractors faces many risks. As Fig. 1:

Decision-making risk	The contracting and	Liability risk	
	execution risk		
Information choices risk	Contract management	Professional liability	
Information distortion risk	Engineering management	Legal responsibility	
Intermediary risk	Material management	Alternative responsibility	
Agency risk	Financial management	Personnel responsibility	
Owners buy bid risk			
Joint the bid risk			
Fault offer risk			

Fig. 1.

### 2.2 Building Engineering Contracting Project Parties Risk

Project participants in addition to the contractor themselves, including project owner, supervision engineer, and part of the subcontractor and material equipment suppliers. To contractor, risk comes from construction enterprise management and project management level; from the payment bond and engineers' attitude and level; the degree and the subcontractors' ability is important risk factors; The cost and quality of supply delivery is also the source of the risk.



Fig. 2. Project parties risk

#### 3 Building Engineering Contracting Risk Control

The research of reason of risk service risk control. The risk controling affect organizational realizing the goal of the various uncertainties events, and then to distinguish and estimate, and take measures to control the influence within the acceptable limits of the process. When risk occurs, it is not influence the normal business enterprise operation. Well risk control can help to reduce the chance of wrong decision, avoid the possibility of loss, improve the enterprise itself value added. Therefore, the construction of the general contractor enterprise should through the risk analysis can control risk effectively, which can reduce risk.

#### 3.1 Building Engineering Contracting Risk Control Principle

After identification, analysis, estimation and evaluation in the engineering project general contracting risk, risk management personnel according to the engineering project risk properties and potential effects, and with the project master as the object plan and choose rational risk management strategies, should as far as possible to reduce the potential losses and improve the project risk control ability of the project. The aim of the risk treatment countermeasures: Reduce the engineering project risk potential losses; improve the ability of the project risks control. But the main countermeasures risk treatment is risk control.

#### 3.1.1 Risk Avoidance

Risk factors is the necessary conditions for the project risks, risk avoidance countermeasures is by avoiding risk factors, to avoid possible potential loss or uncertainty. This is a common method of the risk treatment. Risk avoidance countermeasures has the following features: 1)It may be impossible to avoid the risk, the wider the the definition of the project, the less possible to avoid; 2)Avoidance lost benefit from it;3)Avoid a project risk may produce new one. Risk avoidance countermeasures often as a provisions, such as prohibited the use of harmful to human body building materials, etc. Therefore, in order to implement risk avoidance countermeasures after risk management personnel in determining the produce of the project risk all activities, may make some prohibitive rules.

#### 3.1.2 Risk Loss Control

Loss control method is to reduce the loss occurred, or by reducing the chance of what happened the seriousness of the loss to deal with the project risk. As the same as risk avoidance, the loss of control as the object and not set up a fund to deal with. But avoidance prefer to a negative give up and suspended. According to its purpose, Damage control measures can be divided into:1) Loss prevention, safety plans, etc. 2) Loss means, and divide to minimize the loss, disaster plan and loss scheme save scheme, the emergency plan. Loss prevention means aims to reduce or eliminate the possibility of loss occur, loss methods, trying to reduce the loss of potential seriousness. Loss control scheme is a loss prevention means and loss means combination. Safety plan, disaster plan and the emergency plan is risk control plan of the key component. The purpose of the security plan is targeted to prevent loss happened, disaster program is providing people with dealing with various kinds of emergency procedures, and the emergency plan made after the accident, how to deal with minimum cost of construction or operation is back to normal.

#### 3.2 Characteristic of Building Engineering Contracting Risk Control

Many of construction enterprise as a contractor to the risk control is in preliminary and rely on the accumulation of experience stage, the method is easy to operate, it lack of standard, the effective scientific management procedures, and then resist risk weak ability. So, the contractor of construction engineering contracting of the risk in the analysis of the problems and control is not good enough. Therefore, the construction project contract risk control has three characteristics.

#### 3.3 Measures of Building Engineering Contracting Risk Control

In order to effectively control the risk of construction engineering general contractor, first should choose security risk control measures, and then establish a flexible and pragmatic enterprise management system, a risk department and risk managers as the main body of the supervision mechanism, clear risk liability subject. According to the principle of risk allocation, strengthen the control target, distribution of risk reasonable, and show people first, formulate relevant incentive system, finally efforts should be made to accumulate experience, as soon as possible to establish the risk prevention system. Thus, in the environment of increasing competition to survive development, and remain invincible.

#### 4 Conclusion

In addition to the above aspects, the contractor should also actively seeking a new way of risk avoidance, Use international effective risk avoidance and management methods, in order to reduce the operation cost. Therefore, the contractor of construction engineering contracting of risk control, it should take the enterprise system innovation as the foundation, through the establishment of risk management departments, risk manager and risk protection fund, and also establish corresponding phase of the dynamic prospective decision-making system, to target management as the main form, and control each construction process, the potential risk factors and relevant details on scientific management, in order to reduce risk, improve the losing of profitability and capital efficiency. So, the contractor to fierce competition in the market to ensure the future brightly, whether the boom or recession, it always maintain enterprise vitality.

#### References

- [1] Lina, D.: Construction of the risk management and control in project. Building Materials Technology and Application (01) (2008)
- [2] Zhang, Z.: Engineering project risk analysis and countermeasures. Enterprise Managenent in Railway Engineering (03) (2007)
- [3] Alhazmil, T., Mccaffer, R.: Project Procurement System Selection Model. Journal of Contrucion Engineering and Management 126(3), 176–184 (2000)
- [4] Turnover, H.J.: New Workers and Safety. Journal of Contruction Division 104(4), 409–417 (1978)
- [5] Yao, Q., Yueming, W.: Engineering project risk management research and reviewed in China. Building Scientific Research in Sichuan (02) (2007)

# Model of Biding Evaluation Based on Algorithm of Adjusting Weight of Decision-Makers

Xin Yang and Mei Lu

School of Management, Xi'an University of Architecture & Technology, Xi'an 710055, China 0405119@163.com

**Abstract.** In the mark process, considering the professor's proportion and the proportion of the index of evaluation, this method calculates the professor's adjustive weights by the difference between the decision results of the individual and the group and combining with the theory of entropy, and gets the index's adjustive weights by entropy coefficient theories. The new individual and group evaluation results can be calculated under the new weight, and as further adjusted for weights. Finally the above process will be repeated until get a steadily weight and mark results, and makes the mark process more reasonable and more scientific.

Keywords: mark, weight-adjusting, entropy weight, group decision-making, weights of decision-makers.

#### 1 Introduction

With the steady regulation and improvement of building market, it is a trend to establish a suit of scientific and rational bid evaluation standards and methods. At present, methods for weight determination are divided into both subjective weight determination and objective weight determination. Based on the definition of entropy by Shannon, the Entropy of the index of evaluation is defined by the judgearray which is made of the index value of all cases, and the Entropy of the index value is used to define the entropy proportion. Finally, the best case is selected by lines up the case by closing degree of all cases and the ideal dot [1]. Study applies multi-objective decision on bid evaluation, builds the right bid evaluation model, carries on the comprehensive decision, synthesizes the norms and gained a result [2]. Because the bid assessment committee is composed of experts who come from different speciality and the accuracy and completeness evaluation information is limited by expert knowledge, cognitive ability, experience and preference, it is very difficult to remove the human element. Then it is inappropriate to simply regard expects' weights as an equal. For this case, Ma (2000) applied the combination of group eigenvalue method and multi-at-tribute complex entropy to bidding evaluation process and two applied methods are obtained by different evaluation ways [3]. Zhou (2006) consider the expert weight is composed of prior-weight and posterior-weight and establishes an evaluation index system to find out the prior-weight, and proposes a method to decide the posterior weight when fuzzy judgment matrices are used to evaluate the expert[4].

Considering the expert weights and index weights, this paper adjusts subjective weight by calculating the deviation and entropy weight, and then a new tender evaluation result is draw adjusted weights. Based on the contrast of the original and the new results, the outcome is tending towards stability [5]. If it's instability, you must continue your adjustment till it is stability.

#### 2 Multi-attribute Decision Making in Bid Evaluation

The evaluating process is a systematic process of multiple-objective decisionmaking, which is to sort and select limited schemes having many attributes in accordance with some decision criterion or measure [6]. The tenderee set up according to law the bid assessment committee in charge of the activities of the bid evaluation before evaluation of bid. The bid assessment committee is composed of tenderee or representative from tender proxy organization and experts in technology and economy. The member of the committee is odd number over five and the number of experts in technology and economy accounts for over two-thirds of the total. Because specialists have different professions, decision-making ability and preferences to attributes of bidding scheme, decision making in evaluating the bid is a multi-attribute decision-making process.

#### 2.1 Building Multiple-Attribute Group Decision-Making Model in Bid Evaluation

Multiple-Attribute Group Decision-Making is a systematic process. In order to illustrate better, here suppose that s is the number of expert of the bid assessment committee, m is the number of the bidding scheme, n is the number of the index, and the set of expert is  $D = \{d_1, d_2, \cdots, d_s\}$ , the set of scheme is  $C = \{C_1, C_2, \cdots, C_m\}$ , the set of attribute is  $F = \{f_1, f_2, \cdots, f_n\}$ . The specialist grade is denoted as  $a_{ij}^k$ , that is expert  $(d_k)$ mark the attribute (j) of bid precept  $(C_i)$ , then grade matrix is denoted as

$$A_{k} = \left(a_{ij}^{k}\right)_{m \times n} \tag{1}$$

Where,  $k = 1, 2, \dots, si = 1, 2, \dots, mj = 1, 2, \dots, n$ . The weight  $(\lambda_k)$  of expert  $(d_k)$  is defined by the methods to subjectively determine the weight. Where,  $0 \le \omega_j \le 1, \sum_{j=1}^{n} \omega_j = 1, j = 1, 2, \dots, n$ . The weight of attribute is  $\omega_j$ . Where,  $0 \le \omega_j \le 1, \sum_{j=1}^{n} \omega_j = 1, j = 1, 2, \dots, n$ .

#### 2.2 Standardization in Specialist Grade

In order to have a good analysis, the weight of attribute must be handled dimensionlessly. Specialist grades are generally divided into three types: cost type, benefit type and fixed type. According to different types, different methods on standardization are defined as:

$$\begin{cases} r_{ij} = (maxx_{ij} - x_{ij})/(maxx_{ij} - minx_{ij}) \\ r_{ij} = (x_{ij} - minx_{ij})/(maxx_{ij} - minx_{ij}) \\ r_{ij} = 1 - |x_{ij} - r_i|/max|x_{ij} - r| \end{cases}$$
(2)

Where, ①Cost type: the smaller attribute value is, the better; ②Benefit type: the larger attribute value is, the better; ③Fixed type: the closer to a specified value attribute value is, the better [7]. Standardized matrix is  $R^{k} = (r_{ij}^{k})_{m \times n}$ .

#### 2.3 Making Policy for Bid

Every expert evaluation result is the sum of the weighted expert marks, that is  $Y_k = (y_{k1}, y_{k2}, \dots, y_{km})^T$ . It follows a formula like this:

$$y_{ki} = \sum_{j=1}^{n} r_{ij}^{k} \omega_j \tag{3}$$

Then, the decision matrix is consisting of all individual decision results, that is  $B = [b_{ik}]_{m \times s}$ , where,  $b_{ik} = y_{ki}$ .

The index weighted evaluating matrix  $(G = (g_{ij})_{m \times n})$  is obtained by the sum of the weighted experts' grades. Where,

$$g_{ij} = \sum_{k=1}^{s} a_{ij}^{k} \lambda_k \tag{4}$$

Then,

$$\mathbf{G} = \begin{bmatrix} \mathbf{g}_{11} & \cdots & \mathbf{g}_{1n} \\ \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ \mathbf{g}_{m1} & \cdots & \mathbf{g}_{mn} \end{bmatrix}$$

According to the way to standardizing, the matrix can be converted into G' =  $(g'_{ij})_{m \times n}$ .

Let the group decision result is  $X = (x_1, x_2, \dots, x_m)^T$ . It follows a formula like this:

$$x_i = \sum_{k=1}^{s} g'_{ij} \omega_j \tag{5}$$

#### 2.4 Determining the Weight of Every Expert

As a basic concept in systematology originating from thermodynamics, entropy was introduced in information science by Shannon, and then entropy theory was put into use on a wide scale [8]. According to the concept of probability metric entropy, the entropy can be determined as follows:

$$H = -k \sum_{i} P_{i} \log P_{i}$$
(6)

Where, k is proportional coefficient, depending on how to choose physical quantity unit. If logarithm based on10, k=1. Based on the definition of entropy, when  $P_i = \frac{1}{n}$ , entropy(H) is maximum,  $H(p_1, p_2, \dots, p_n) \le H\left(\frac{1}{n}, \frac{1}{n}, \dots, \frac{1}{n}\right) = \log n$ . The uniformity of distribution is better, H is closer to  $H_{max}$ , the entropy value is bigger.

Expert entropy is defined as:

$$H_{k} = -\left(\sum_{i=1}^{m} f_{ik} \ln f_{ik}\right) / \ln m$$
(7)

Where,  $f_{ik} = b_{ik} / \sum_{i=1}^{m} b_{ik}$ , if  $f_{ik} = 0$ ,  $f_{ik} \ln f_{ik} = 0$ , but if  $f_{ik} = 1$ ,  $\ln f_{ik} = 0$ , this against the goal of entropy. So  $f_{ik}$  must be corrected, i.e.

$$f_{ik} = \frac{1 + b_{ik}}{\sum_{i=1}^{m} 1 + b_{ik}}$$
(8)

The basic idea of entropy describes system uncertainty. For the macroscopic state of system, it contains the more microscopic states, entropy of system is bigger, and the measure of disorder is greater, or the measure of disorder is smaller. Understandably, the closer the every tender evaluation result is, the bigger the entropy value is, the smaller entropy weight is. Here, entropy weight is not the practical importance coefficient of one expert, but the relative vehemence coefficient in the competitive sense after all bidding schemes is determined. This has the same meaning for attribute weight which will be discussed below.

The expert weight is standardized, i.e.

$$h_k = \frac{1 - H_k}{s - \sum_{k=1}^s H_k} \tag{9}$$

Where,  $0 \le h_k \le 1, k = 1, 2, \dots, s$ ;  $\sum_{k=1}^{s} h_k = 1$ .

#### 2.5 Determining and Adjusting the Expert Departing Weight

From above, each expert evaluation vector of bid is described as  $Y_k = (y_{k1}, y_{k2}, \dots, y_{km})^T$  and experts' evaluation vector of bid is described as  $X = (x_1, x_2, \dots, x_m)^T$ . Under the difference between them, their deviating vector can be

formulated as follows:  $Z_k = (z_{k1}, z_{k2}, \dots, z_{km})^T$ , where  $z_{ki} = |y_{ki} - x_I|, k = 1, 2, \dots, s; i = 1, 2, \dots, m$ . The general deviating vector can be formulated as follows:  $\Delta_k = \sum_{i=1}^m (y_{ki} - x_i)^2$ .

Group decision is result of collective wisdom. It is obvious that the deviation is zero, that's mean individual evaluation result and group evaluation result are reaching unanimity. The expert weight decreases with deviating degree increases. So expert deviating weight can be formulated as follows:

$$q_{k} = \frac{\frac{1}{\Delta_{k}}}{\sum_{k=1}^{s} \frac{1}{\Delta_{k}}} = \frac{1}{\Delta_{k} \sum_{k=1}^{s} \frac{1}{\Delta_{k}}}$$
(10)

In this way, it's easily to seek the inconsistency and to neglect part experts' evaluation results. That will make the tender evaluation result unfair and unscientific. The integrated expert weight is obtained by adjustment. The adjustable value of expert weight can be formulated as follows:

$$\lambda'_{\mathbf{k}} = \mathbf{tq}_{\mathbf{k}} + (1 - \mathbf{t})\mathbf{h}_{\mathbf{k}} \tag{11}$$

Where,  $0 \le t \le 1$ , let t=0.6. According to the different situation, the different value of t is set. So we can get new expert weight[9].

#### 2.6 Adjusting Attribute Weight

According to calculative process of expert entropy weight, attribute entropy weight can be determined as follows:

$$\Phi_{j} = -\left(\sum_{i=1}^{m} \frac{1 + g_{ij}'}{\sum_{i=1}^{m} 1 + g_{ij}'} \ln \frac{1 + g_{ij}'}{\sum_{i=1}^{m} 1 + g_{ij}'}\right) / \ln m \quad j = 12 \cdots n$$
(12)

The new attribute entropy weight is obtained by the normalizing method. So,

$$\omega_j' = \frac{1 - \Phi_j}{n - \sum_{j=1}^n \Phi_j} \tag{13}$$

Where,  $0 \le \omega'_j \le 1 \sum_{j=1}^n \omega'_j j = 12 \cdots n$ .

#### 2.7 Calculating the Difference Distance

A new group evaluation result can be formulated under new expert weight as follows:  $X' = (x'_1 x'_2 \cdots x'_m)^T$ . Expression to compute the difference distance can be determined as follows:

$$\Gamma = \sqrt{\sum_{i=1}^{m} (x_i' - x_i)^2}$$
(14)

Let distance threshold is  $\gamma$ . If  $\Gamma \leq \gamma$ , two computations are reaching unanimity, then adjustment is concluded. The final tender evaluation result is X'. Conversely, let  $X = X'\lambda_k = \lambda'_k\omega_j = \omega'_j$ , the weight adjustment adaptive will continue[10].

#### 2.8 Algorithm Procedures

As stated previously, the method of expert weight adjustment was designed as follows:

Step1: calculating the subjective weight of expert and attribute  $(\lambda_k and \omega_j)$  by subjective methods.

Step2: normalizing mark matrix of bid precepts  $(R_k = (r_{ij}^k)_{m \times n})$  by equation (2), and getting the matrix  $R_k = (r_{ij}^k)_{m \times n}$ .

Step3: calculating expert individual and group evaluation results ( $Y_k$  and X) by equation (3) (4) (5).

Step4: calculating expert entropy weight  $h_k$  and deviating weight  $q_k$ by equation (9) (10), and calculating the expert adjustable weight  $(\lambda'_k)$ .

Step5: determining new weighted mark matrix (G) based on new expert weight

 $(\lambda'_k)$  and expert mark matrix  $(A_k)$ , and normalizing **G** into G'.

Step6: calculating attribute entropy weight  $(\omega'_i)$  by equation (13).

Step7: calculating a new group mark result (X') according to the expert adjustable weight  $(\lambda'_k)$  and attribute entropy weight  $(\omega'_i)$ .

Step8: calculating difference distance ( $\Gamma$ ) by equation (14), and judging whether  $\Gamma \leq \gamma$ , if  $\Gamma \leq \gamma$ , then the calculation is tending to stability. Otherwise, turning to step3 and adjusting until satisfy a certain condition.

Step9: displaying the tender evaluation result (X') and choosing the successful tenderer.

#### 3 Case Analysis

An office building is frame structures, building area: 8715 m2, bid bottom: 1870 thousand Yuan. In the evaluating process, there are five major factors in considering: quotation, time, quality, reputation and achievement, i.e.  $\{f_1f_2f_3f_4f_5\}$ . There are four tenderers, i.e.  $\{C_1C_2C_3C_4\}$ . To adopt experts marking method, five experts mark every factor of bidding schemes based on a ten-point system. Set experts as  $\{d_1d_2d_3d_4d_5\}$ . The value of evaluation factors of bidding schemes is as shown in table 1.

			$d_1$						
Bid Schemes	Quotation f <sub>1</sub>	Time $f_2$	ty f <sub>3</sub>	tion f <sub>4</sub>	ment f <sub>5</sub>				
C.	9	8	9	8	9				
	8	6	9	7	9				
	9	9	9	, 8	6				
C.	9	9	8	6	9				
-4	-	-	-	-	-				
	d <sub>2</sub>								
C	7	8	7	6	Q				
$C_1$	7	7	9	0 4	9				
	7	9	7	- -	6				
	9	7	8	8	9				
		d	3						
C <sub>1</sub>	7	7	9	7	9				
$C_2$	9	7	9	6	7				
C <sub>3</sub>	7	9	8	6	8				
C <sub>4</sub>	9	9	9	5	9				
		d	4						
C	Q	8	7	6	Q				
	9	8	9	6	7				
$C_2$	8	9	7	7	, 7				
C <sub>4</sub>	9	6	7	5	9				
-4	-				-				
		d	5						
C1	8	9	8	8	9				
$C_2$	7	7	9	7	8				
$\tilde{C_3}$	9	9	9	8	8				
Č4	9	9	8	6	9				

 Table 1. Expert Evaluation

Firstly, let every expert weight is equal, i.e. $\lambda_{\rm k} = 0.2$ . Attribute weights can be given by the methods to subjectively determine the weight, i.e.  $\omega = (0.238, 0.122, 0.238, 0.25, 0.152)$ . (The computation processes were omitted)

Group evaluation results were given by equation (2) (4), i.e. X = (0.463, 0.314, 0.372, 0.451). The sequence is  $C_1 > C_4 > C_3 > C_2$ .

Secondly, editing program with C language for algorithm procedures, and let  $\gamma = 0.0001$ . The result tend to be stable after 10 iterations when  $\Gamma \leq \gamma$ . The final

experts the synthesis weights, attribute weights and evaluation result are outputted. The running processes of data are separately listed in table2, table3 and table4.

n	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
$d_1$	0.135	0.08	0.088	0.09	0.09	0.09	0.09	0.09	0.09	0.09
$d_2$	0.301	0.251	0.26	0.265	0.271	0.272	0.274	0.274	0.275	0.275
d <sub>3</sub>	0.185	0.279	0.289	0.305	0.310	0.315	0.315	0.317	0.316	0.317
d4	0.206	0.16	0.117	0.096	0.088	0.084	0.083	0.082	0.082	0.082
$d_5$	0.173	0.23	0.245	0.244	0.241	0.239	0.238	0.237	0.237	0.237

Table 2. Change of expert weight

Table 3. Change of attribute weight

n	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
$\begin{array}{c} f_1 \\ f_2 \\ f_3 \\ f_4 \\ f_4 \end{array}$	0.117	0.144	0.152	0.158	0.161	0.162	0.163	0.163	0.163	0.164
	0.242	0.256	0.269	0.276	0.277	0.278	0.278	0.278	0.278	0.278
	0.119	0.103	0.091	0.085	0.084	0.083	0.083	0.083	0.083	0.083
	0.163	0.178	0.18	0.179	0.178	0.178	0.178	0.178	0.177	0.177
	0.359	0.319	0.308	0.302	0.3	0.299	0.299	0.298	0.298	0.298

Table 4. Change of the tender evaluation result

n	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
$\begin{array}{c} C_1\\ C_2\\ C_3\\ C_4\end{array}$	0.639	0.617	0.61	0.615	0.613	0.612	0.611	0.611	0.611	0.611
	0.322	0.256	0.247	0.244	0.245	0.245	0.246	0.246	0.246	0.246
	0.405	0.423	0.436	0.44	0.44	0.439	0.439	0.439	0.438	0.438
	0.657	0.65	0.677	0.691	0.7	0.703	0.705	0.706	0.706	0.706

Finally, the evaluation result is  $X' = (0.6110.2460.438\ 0.706)$ . The final sequence is  $C_4 > C_1 > C_3 > C_2$ . Obviously, scheme 4 is the best. The method considers the expert weight and index weight, and make adjustment adaptive based on the methods to subjectively determine the weight.
### 4 Summary

In the current mark process, some experts generally are invited to make the multi attribute decision-making for some bidding schemes, so both expert weight and attribute weight must be considered. Experts' weights considered to be equal used to be neglected. Then information provided by every expert is not rationally utilized and makes the evaluation results lose objectivity. Based on entropy weight and deviation degree, this paper adjusts expert weight and calculates index entropy weights, and obtains a new expert weight and a new attribute weight. Thus, the new evaluation result is built. This paper carries out the qualitative and quantitative system thought and makes evaluation result more objective. The model mentioned above has good maneuverability and practicability.

Acknowledgements. Supported by Special Scientific Research Program of Educational Commission of Shaanxi Province of China (Grant No. 09JK129).

- Yan, W.Z., Gu, L.S.: Application of the Method of Entropy Proportion in the Engineering Mark. Journal of Xi'an University of Architecture & Technology 36(1), 98 (2004)
- Hu, W.L., Ye, Y.Q., Huo, W.S.: Application of Multiobjective Decision on Bid Evaluation in Construction Engineering. Optimization of Capital Construction 28(2), 21 (2007)
- Ma, J., Qiu, W.H., Zhang, H.: Decision-making Model of Bidding and Its Application. Journal of Beijing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics 26(4), 470–472 (2000)
- Zhou, Y.F., Wei, F.J.: Determination of Experts Weight in Comprehensive Evaluation. Industrial Engineering Journal 9(5), 23–27 (2006)
- Wang, K., Huang, W.J.: Decision-making Method for Optimum Seeking of Bidding Project. Modern Electric Power 20(1), 86–90 (2003)
- 6. Yue, C.Y.: Decision Theory and Method. Science Press, Beijing (2003)
- Guo, K., Liu, H.F.: the Application of Entropy Weight in the Bid of the Coal Mine Construction Project. China Mining Magazine 19(4), 97–99 (2010)
- 8. Xu, G.Z., Gu, J.F., Che, H.A.: System Science. Shanghai Scientific & Technical Publishers, China (2008)
- Wan, J., Xing, H.Z., Zhang, X.J.: Algorithm of Adjusting Weights of Decision-makers in Multi-attribute Group Decision-making Based on Entropy Theory. Control and Decision 25(6), 907–910 (2010)
- Liu, Y.Z., Xu, D.P., Jiang, Y.C.: Method of Adaptive Adjustment Weights in Multiattribute Group decision-making. Systems Engineering and Electronics 29(1), 45–48 (2007)

# The Training Program for Product Design Engineers of Automotive Industry in China

Yinghua Fu<sup>1</sup>, Yiquan Zhao<sup>1</sup>, and Yue Li<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Institute of High Education, Jilin University, 130012 Changchun, China

<sup>2</sup> Institute of Theoretical Chemistry, Jilin University, 130023 Changchun, China

{fuyinghua1985,zhaoyiquan2007,liyue\_112233}@163.com

**Abstract.** With the development of automotive industry, the product design of Auto becomes more important. Product designers should master the composite knowledge of engineering, aesthetics as well as social science and have abundant experience of practice. The graduates from a single subject in China are unfitted for product engineer. A new training program for product engineer has been introduced based on the theory of interdisciplinary design curriculum and the practice project. We will introduce the miltdisciplinary curriculum, process of training, program of practice and the target of the training program. One simple and efficient style is introduced to achieve the goal of updating and developing more widespread approaches to the education and training of modern product design.

Keywords: Product design engineer, Training program, Multi-discipline, Practice project.

### **1** Introduction

Automobile industry is booming in China and the International competition has increased the demands on product design, which is a generic work for the creation of an object that originates from design ideas –in the form of drawings, sketches, prototypes or models – through a process of design that can extend into the objects production, logistics, and marketing[1]. The product design process involves stages of product planning, concept design, product development, product styling and detail design[2]. The design of automotive industry in China is fresh and has a long way to go. The product designed by the engineer of automotive has to have double properties. First, the product must be manufactured easily and satisfy the demand of engineering. Second, it should be felt beauty when the consumer sits in the car.

In generally, product design engineering is composed of an integration by two traditionally disparate fields – (mechanical) engineering and industrial design. But we also recognize in recently that the obligation of enterprise is not only to compete in a highly competitive global economy, but also to share social well-being

and restore the nature environment upon which all life-- and technology depend[3]. In this sense, the product designer should be educated with sense of value-system of society. So it is important for designer to understand the social and culture context of technologies and the design processes.

Unfortunately, arrangement of curriculum of high-education in China is based on the subject such as material science, automotive engineering and aesthetics. Education in academy focuses either on the engineering or on aesthetics. As a consequence, product design is often taught as a component of the mechanical engineering curriculum or taught in design schools as a specific incarnation of industrial design.

Here we give an example of the curriculum in China to bring up the product engineer for automobile. The product designers come from mainly the graduate of subject of material and automobile. The main courses of polymer material and engineer in Jilin University are:

> Physical Chemistry Organic Chemistry Polymer Physical Polymer Chemical

While the course of the discipline of automobile includes:

Automobile Structure Automobile Theory Automobile Design

The subject of industrial design has been established in some university. The curriculum of such subject involves the aspect of engineering and the aspect of aesthetics. But it is just an addition of courses from different subject. Graduate students that have been taught and trained in academy or university of China can't meet the need of enterprise of the product designer.

It is time to change our conception of education in engineering. We should focus on the function of the position in manufacturer and practical requirement of enterprise to design our training program. Product engineers need to master the composite knowledge of engineering, aesthetics and social science and have abundant experience of practice. We develop a new style of training program based on the theory of interdisciplinary design curriculum[3,7] and the practices project[4] which includes the curriculum and process of training.

# 2 Training Program

In four years, 27 subjects should been taught including 14 specific engineering subjects, 7 subjects led by the design faculty, 3 subjects on art and 3 selective subjects which are connected with automotive industry. There are also two professional projects in school at the last year and one practice project in manufacturer at the last semester. At the end of each semester, team discussion will be held(Fig. 1).

# 2.1 Conception and Theory

Conception is used to express the basic figures of the thing, such as definition, function, property and so on. If we want to enter a new field, we must master the conception. It is impossible to the handle the stuff of the field until we learn the basic conception. What is theory? Theory is to be given an insight description of the substance which involves the instinct and law beyond the conception, such as engineering mathematics machine theory and theory mechanics.

# 2.2 Tools and Application

They are organized to meet the desire of the engineering. The theory knowledge is mostly an analytic technology belonging to a single subject. So it is difficult to be used to solve the problem in engineering. Students have to learn some skills of tool for which the practicality is more important. For a product design engineer of automobile, being familiar with the property of material and the relationship of different part is critical rather than investigating what is basic principle and how it is computed. The subject of material and process, automotive structure and Engineering Charting and Computer Cartography is arranged for the product designer.

# 2.3 Project Practice

Training exercise aims at providing practical working knowledge of the products and manufacturing processes. The practical training of product design students must be systematic and organized. Based on the interview and analyses they have concluded. There are interesting possibilities to increase productivity in product development in manufacturing industry by introducing a better organized training for industrial design student [4]. It makes the students understand the knowledge learned in lecture well and should been complete in parallel with the in class's course in order to reinforce the knowledge.



Fig. 1. The curriculum of the training program

In the last half year, mechanical engineering design course carries out in practice facing to custom in the manufacturer. The students are divided into teams and involved with a manufacturer of automatic door. In this course, the main focus is to develop the design solution for a product from the desire of the customer. The business tools and design approach of the company are promised to been used in the performance of their designing work. In this way they familiarize themselves with concepts such as user-oriented values, as well as design concepts such as Design for Assembly (DfA), Design for Manufacture (DfM) and Design for the Environment (DfE) [5]. So the student could learn all kinds of techniques and methods used for new product design in business practice.

# 2.4 The Method of Teaching for Multi-disciplinary

In the beginning of the training program, students are separated into different teams. Different product design task are mentioned to the students in each team. In the end of the program, final product should be presented. Student could learn different knowledge and skills to develop the product at different stage of the training program. The courses of different subject are taught in the environment of specialization in common with the student of that subject. At the end of each semester, there is a team discussion for the design. The team should be consisted of students from different disciplinary, who bring different ideas and approaches to problem and provide a more holistic perspective to the design problem and tutors with industry experience, who brought a range of technical and business expertise into the team discussion. All courses are relative with the design task [6]. It makes the student interested in with the lecture and having a deep understand of the knowledge of different in the course of usage.

Ability or outcome from the training program:

- Discussing and learning with students from different disciplinary gain new ideas and thought to solve the problem in the work
- Give rise to passion and motivation to learn knowledge in discussion and in the process of resolving actual problem
- Realize and learn the importance of aesthetics and emotional qualities for product
- Improving the ability of working on actual problem for an actual company and making it easy dealing with the problem facing in the job
- Communication, team work and sense of creativity and visualization
- Hand-on molding and drawing shills, technical skills including machining,computer aided design(CAD)
- The understanding of basic engineering science ,manufacturing and art culture
- How a product will be situated in our lives and the art of reading a user and the skills of analysis based on the market and human factors
- An ability to working at all scales of a product's context and life history.

# 3 Summary

It is challenging and complex for education and training in the field which span discipline and is changing so rapidly. Through organized and practiced properly, the program promote the level of the design and make the student competitive in the field of product design of automotive industry. It is hoped that through this program, the field of education of engineer will continue to expand and improve the ways and means by which we improve the competition in the field of product design.

- 1. Slack, L.: What is product design? RotoVision, Mies
- Baxter, M.R.: Product Design: A Practical Guide to Systematic Methods of New Product Development. Taylor and Francis, London (1995)
- Bronet, F.: Product Design and Innovation. Evolution of an Interdisciplinary Design Curriculum. Int. J. Engng Ed., 1334–1343 (2002)
- 4. Vanhamaa, M.: Practical training as part of industrial design education–Practices and attitudes in Finland. Helsinki, Finland (2005)
- 5. Seide, R.: American Society for Engineering Education (2007)
- Graaff, E.D., Kolmos, A.: Characteristics of Problem-based Learning. Int. J. Engng Ed. 5, 657–662 (2003)
- Verea, I.D., Melles, G., Kapoor, A.: Product Design Engineering. A Global Education Trend in Multidisciplinary Training for Creative Product Design. Euro. J. Engng Ed. 1, 33–43 (2010)

# A Multi-agent Economic Simulation System

Wu Li

International Business and Management School, Shanghai University, Shanghai(200444), China liwu@staff.shu.edu.cn

**Abstract.** This paper presents a multi-agent dynamic model to simulate the running of a national macro economy, which is based on the structural growth model in [1], and an algorithm computing the exchange outcome of a monetary exchange process is also introduced. Monetary economic variables such as the interest rate, price index, credit balances etc. are taken into account in the system. And a simulation with Cobb-Douglas production and utility functions is conducted to illustrate the system. The model presented in this paper involves many variables and parameters, which provide enough flexibility and enable us to obtain insights into the complex economic dynamics in the real world when we use the model in theoretical economic analysis.

Keywords: Agent-Based Computational Economics, Structural Growth Model, Simulation.

### **1** Introduction

Computer simulation nowadays plays a more and more important role in both economics teaching and research, which enables us to study the complex economic processes and phenomena by numerical methods. And on the basis of simulation, the so-called Agent-Based Computational Economics (ACE) emerges, which develops complex economic models from bottom-up and pays much attention to the behavioral patterns of economic agents (i.e. firms, consumers, banks etc.) and the interactions among agents, hence macro economic phenomena are explained by micro behaviors of economic agents (e.g., see [2,3]).

In this paper an economic simulation system (i.e. a dynamic economic model) will be developed based on the structural growth model in [1]. The model can be used to simulate the dynamics of prices, interest rate, outputs, demands, supplies etc of a national macro economy. And a simulation with Cobb-Douglas production and utility functions will also be conducted to illustrate the simulation system.

# 2 The Dynamic Model

Here we will model an *n*-commodity, *m*-agent (i.e. firms and consumers) national economy. Let's regard the economy as a discrete-time dynamic system and suppose economic activities such as price adjustment, exchange and production etc. occur in

turn in each period (see [1]). Like the treatment in [4], the production functions of firms and the utility functions of consumers will be expressed in the form of input and output coefficient matrices, which usually are functions of prices. In fact, the works in [4, 5, 6] show that the input and output coefficient matrices usually contain the same information as the production functions and the utility functions.

And the state of the economy in period *t* is represented by following variables.

 $\mathbf{A}^{(t)}$   $n \times m$  input coefficient matrix, which equals  $\mathbf{A}(\mathbf{p}^{(t)})$ .

 $\mathbf{B}^{(t)}$   $n \times m$  output coefficient matrix, which equals  $\mathbf{B}(\mathbf{p}^{(t)})$ .

 $\mathbf{c}^{(t)}$  Credit *m*-vector, which consists of the credit balances of *m* agents in period *t*. When  $\mathbf{c}_i^{(t)}$  is positive, agent *i* has a deposit balance; when  $\mathbf{c}_i^{(t)}$  is negative, agent *i* has a loan balance.

 $\mathbf{d}^{(t)}$  Demand *m*-vector, which consists of demand amounts of *m* agents in period *t*.

 $\mathbf{h}^{(t)}$  Cash *m*-vector, which consists of the cash amounts held by *m* agents in period *t*.

 $\mathbf{p}^{(t)}$  Price *n*-vector, which is positive and consists of prices of *n* commodities in period *t*.

 $r^{(t)}$  Interest rate in period *t*.

 $\mathbf{S}^{(i)}$   $n \times m$  supply matrix, whose (i, j) entry stands for the agent *j*'s supply amount of commodity *i* in period *t*. An agent is assumed to supply one commodity, that is, each column of  $\mathbf{S}^{(i)}$  has only one positive entry. And  $\mathbf{s}^{(t)} \equiv \mathbf{S}^{(t)}\mathbf{e}$  denotes the supply vector, which is assumed to be positive. Here **e** denotes the all-one vector.

 $\mathbf{u}^{(t)}$  Sales rate *n*-vector, which consists of sales rates of *n* commodities in period *t*.

 $\mathbf{z}^{(t)}$  Exchange *m*-vector and activity level vector, which represents the amounts of standard input bundles that are purchased and put into production by agents in period *t*; and in the special case  $\mathbf{B} = \mathbf{I}$ ,  $\mathbf{z}^{(t)}$  is also the output vector which indicates the output amounts of agents. I denotes the identity matrix.

The dynamic model consists of the following equations.

$$\mathbf{p}^{(t+1)} = \left( (1 - \boldsymbol{\theta}^{\mathsf{P}}) \mathbf{I} + \boldsymbol{\theta}^{\mathsf{P}} \left\langle \mathbf{A}^{(t)} \mathbf{d}^{(t)} \right\rangle \left\langle \mathbf{s}^{(t)} \right\rangle^{-1} \right) \mathbf{p}^{(t)}$$
(1)

$$\boldsymbol{r}^{(t+1)} = \boldsymbol{r}^{(t)} \, \mathbf{p}^{(t+1)T} \mathbf{A}^{(t)} \mathbf{z}^{(t)} / \left( \mathbf{p}^{(t)T} \mathbf{A}^{(t)} \mathbf{z}^{(t)} \right)$$
(2)

$$\mathbf{S}^{(t+1)} = \mathbf{B}^{(t)} \left\langle \mathbf{z}^{(t)} \right\rangle + \boldsymbol{\theta}^{\mathrm{D}} \left( \left\langle \mathbf{e} - \mathbf{u}^{(t)} \right\rangle \mathbf{S}^{(t)} \right)$$
(3)

$$\mathbf{d}^{(t+1)} = \left\langle \mathbf{p}^{(t+1)T} \mathbf{A}^{(t+1)} \right\rangle^{-2} \left\langle \mathbf{p}^{(t+1)T} \mathbf{B}^{(t+1)} \right\rangle^{2} (1 + r^{(t+1)})^{-1} \mathbf{S}^{(t)T} \left( \left\langle \mathbf{A}^{(t)} \mathbf{d}^{(t)} \right\rangle \left\langle \mathbf{s}^{(t)} \right\rangle^{-1} \left\langle \mathbf{u}^{(t)} \right\rangle \right)^{\theta^{S}}$$
(4)

$$\mathbf{c}^{(t+1)} = \mathbf{c}^{(t)}(1+r^{(t)}) + \mathbf{h}^{(t)} - \left\langle \mathbf{p}^{(t+1)T} \mathbf{A}^{(t+1)} \right\rangle \mathbf{d}^{(t+1)}$$
(5)

$$\left(\mathbf{h}^{(t+1)}, \mathbf{z}^{(t+1)}, \mathbf{u}^{(t+1)}\right) = Z\left(\mathbf{A}^{(t+1)}, \mathbf{d}^{(t+1)}, \mathbf{p}^{(t+1)}, \mathbf{S}^{(t+1)}\right)$$
(6)

Eq.1 stands for the price adjustment process.  $\mathbf{A}^{(t)}\mathbf{d}^{(t)}$  indicates the demand amounts of *n* commodities in period *t*. And  $\langle \mathbf{A}^{(t)}\mathbf{d}^{(t)}\rangle \langle \mathbf{s}^{(t)}\rangle^{-1}$  indicates the ratios of demand amounts to supplies amounts. Here  $\langle \mathbf{x} \rangle$  denotes the diagonal matrix with the vector **x** as the main diagonal.  $\boldsymbol{\theta}^{\mathrm{P}}$  is the coefficient of price adjustment speed.

Eq.2 stands for the adjustment process of the interest rate.  $\mathbf{p}^{(t+1)T}\mathbf{A}^{(t)}\mathbf{z}^{(t)}/(\mathbf{p}^{(t)T}\mathbf{A}^{(t)}\mathbf{z}^{(t)})$  is the price index in period *t*+1. Here the interest rate is adjusted based on the price index so as to avoid currency inflation and deflation.

Eq.3 indicates the formation of supplies in period *t*+1.  $\mathbf{B}^{(t)} \langle \mathbf{z}^{(t)} \rangle$  is the output matrix in period *t*, whose (i, j) entry stands for the output amount of commodity *i* by agent *j* in period *t*.  $\theta^{D}$  is the depreciation coefficient, and  $\langle \mathbf{e} - \mathbf{u}^{(t)} \rangle \mathbf{S}^{(t)}$  is the inventory matrix in period *t* (see [1]).

Eq.4 stands for the formation of demands in period *t*+1. The demands are affected by profit levels (i.e.  $\langle \mathbf{p}^{(t+1)T} \mathbf{A}^{(t+1)} \rangle^{-1} \langle \mathbf{p}^{(t+1)T} \mathbf{B}^{(t+1)} \rangle$ ), the interest rate, demand-supply ratios and sales rates.  $\theta^{s}$  is the demand smooth coefficient. And the difference between the demand value and cash-in-hand of each agent is assumed to be balanced by financial credit.

Eq.5 stands for the formation of credit balances.  $\mathbf{h}^{(t)}$  is the cash vector in period *t*, and  $\langle \mathbf{p}^{(t+1)T} \mathbf{A}^{(t+1)} \rangle \mathbf{d}^{(t+1)}$  indicates the cash needed by agents to purchase their demanded commodity bundles in the forthcoming exchange process.

Eq.6 stands for the exchange process.  $(\mathbf{h}, \mathbf{z}, \mathbf{u}) = Z(\mathbf{A}, \mathbf{d}, \mathbf{p}, \mathbf{S})$  is the exchange function. Each agent tries to sell his supply and buy his demand commodity bundle (indicated by **A** and **d**) with cash in the exchange process. The vector **h** indicates the cash amounts held by agents after the exchange process. The exchange function can be described by the following algorithm:

Step 1. Let *n*-vector  $\overline{s}$  stand for the supply amounts of commodities, and whose initial value is set to  $s \equiv Se$ . Set all components of the exchange vector z to -1;

Step 2. For all agents with 0 demands, set their exchange amounts in z to 0;

Step 3. All agents with -1 exchange amounts in z are referred to as current exchanging agents. On the basis of the demands of current exchanging agents, the total demand vector is computed. Among all commodities with positive demands, we can find a commodity (called a constraining commodity) with the smallest supply-demand ratio (denoted by  $\beta$ ). If  $\beta$  is no less than 1, set all -1 components of z equal to the corresponding components of d; otherwise, find those current exchanging agents who demand the constraining commodity, and set their exchange amounts equal to  $\beta$  times the corresponding components of d, and subtract those sales amounts from  $\overline{s}$ ;

Step 4. If **z** has any -1 component, go to Step 3; otherwise, set the sales rate vector  $\mathbf{u} = \langle \mathbf{s} \rangle^{-1} \mathbf{A} \mathbf{z}$ , set the cash vector  $\mathbf{h} = \langle \mathbf{p}^T \mathbf{A} \rangle (\mathbf{d} - \mathbf{z}) + (\mathbf{p}^T \langle \mathbf{u} \rangle \mathbf{S})^T$  and quit.

### 3 The Simulation

Here we suppose there are two firms producing commodity 1 and 2 respectively, and a laborer (also a consumer) supplying labor. Suppose the production functions of firms are  $5x_1^{0.6}x_2^{0.1}x_3^{0.3}$  and  $3x_1^{0.4}x_2^{0.4}x_3^{0.2}$  respectively, which are Cobb-Douglas type, and the utility function of the laborer is  $x_1^{0.2}x_2^{0.7}x_3^{0.1}$ , which is also Cobb-Douglas type. And suppose the laborer supplies 100 units of labor in each period. By general equilibrium analysis (e.g., see [4]), the equilibrium outputs of two firms can be computed to be 1727.9 units and 679.26 units respectively, and with labor as numeraire the equilibrium prices of commodity 1 and 2 are 0.1157 and 0.2208 respectively.

To run the model, we set the initial values as  $\mathbf{c}^{(0)} = \mathbf{0}$ ,  $\mathbf{d}^{(0)} = \mathbf{e}$ ,  $\mathbf{h}^{(0)} = \mathbf{e}$ ,  $\mathbf{p}^{(0)} = \mathbf{e}$ ,  $r^{(0)} = 0.05$ ,  $\mathbf{S}^{(0)} = \mathbf{I}$ ,  $\mathbf{u}^{(0)} = \mathbf{e}$ ,  $\mathbf{z}^{(0)} = \mathbf{e}$ . The coefficient of price adjustment speed (i.e.  $\theta^{P}$ ) is set to 0.2. Both the depreciation coefficient  $\theta^{D}$  and the demand smooth coefficient  $\theta^{S}$  are set to 0.1.

In this simulation, we suppose the supply amount of labor is exogenous, that is, in each period we set the (3, 3) entry of  $\mathbf{S}^{(t)}$  (i.e. the supply amount of labor) to 100. And we also suppose that the laborer always expends all his income (i.e. wage), hence the demand of the laborer will be computed on the basis of the cash amount in his hand and the market prices.

Fig. 1 shows the prices and outputs in the simulation, and Fig. 2 shows the price index and interest rate in the simulation.

The simulation results show that the system is approaching the equilibrium. In fact, with labor as numeraire, the prices of commodity 1 and 2 in period 200 are about 0.1196 and 0.2293 respectively, which are quite close to the equilibrium prices.

Note that the price index stays below 1 in latter periods, the economy undergoes a moderate currency deflation. And as a result, the interest rate is kept cutting to offset the currency deflation, and such simulation results remind us the economic facts in Japan in recent years. Note that the technology progress and the growth of labor supply are excluded here, both the equilibrium growth rate and the equilibrium interest rate in this economy equal zero. Hence Fig. 2 indicates that the interest rate is also approaching the equilibrium interest rate.



Fig. 1. Prices and Outputs



Fig. 2. Price Index and Interest Rate

### 4 Concluding Remarks

Like other ACE models, the model presented in this paper involves many variables and parameters, that is, the model involves many degrees of freedom. However, this point shouldn't be regarded as a weakness. When we use the model in theoretical economic analysis, many degrees of freedom provide enough flexibility and enable us to obtain insights into the complex economic dynamics in the real world. Moreover, the number of equations in the model is quite small, and this point facilitates the analytical equilibrium analysis of the model.

- Li, W.: A Structural Growth Model and its Applications to Sraffa's System. Presented at the 18th International Input-Output Conference, Sydney University (2010), http://www.iioa.org
- Tesfatsion, L.: Agents Come to Bits: Towards a Constructive Comprehensive Taxonomy of Economic Entities. Journal of Economic Behavior and Organization 63, 333–346 (2007)
- Tesfatsion, L., Judd, K.L. (eds.): Handbook of Computational Economics: Agent-Based Computational Economics, vol. 2. Elsevier, Amsterdam (2006)
- 4. Li, W.: A Study on Dynamic General Equilibrium under the Classical Growth Framework. MPRA working paper 25882 (2010)
- 5. Zhang, J.S.: A Multi-sector Nonlinear Dynamic Input-Output Model with Human Capital. Economic Systems Research 20, 223–237 (2008)
- Zhang, J.S.: Iterative Method for Finding the Balanced Growth Solution of the Non-Linear Dynamic Input–Output Model and the Dynamic CGE Model. Economic Modelling 18, 117–132 (2001)

# A Bi-level Programming Model for a Multi-facility Location-Routing Problem in Urban Emergency System

Sun Hua-li<sup>1</sup>, Wang Xun-qing<sup>1</sup>, and Xue Yao-feng<sup>2,3,\*</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Management School, Shanghai University, Shanghai, China

<sup>2</sup> Shanghai Engineering Research Center of Digital Education Equipment, Shanghai, China

<sup>3</sup> Distance Education College, East China Normal University, Shanghai, China

**Abstract.** This paper presents a bi-level programming model for a bi-objective multi-depot location-routing problem in urban emergency system. The problem is decomposed into two levels: the above objective is to maximize the total time satisfaction served and the second objective is to minimize the total cost, including the fixed and variable cost of the facilities and variable delivery cost. The improved genetic algorithm is used to solve the problem. The computational results show that the proposed model for location-routing problem is valid.

**Keywords:** emergency logistics, location-routing problem, bi-level programming, genetic algorithm.

# **1** Introduction

In recent years, natural disasters occur frequently. It is a challenge to plan the efficient supply of disaster relief and establish a disaster management system, which includes two key components of a logistics system, namely the facility location and the vehicle routing. Most studies related to this family of problems have solving the two sub-problems separately, which often leads to sub-optimal solutions (Wei et al., 2007; Chang et al.,2007; Sheu, 2007) . Compared with LRP in general logistics (Nagy, 2007), LRP in emergency logistics is more complex, and there is little work on the issue (Yi, 2007; Xu, 2008; Zeng, 2010). This paper proposes a bi-level programming model for LRP in emergency system, which is to maximize the total time satisfaction served and minimize total cost. Genetic algorithm with computational experiments are provided, which shows that the model is effective.

yaofeng.xue@163.com

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author.

### 2 **Problem Formulation**

LRP in emergency logistic can be defined as follows. Let I denote the set of indices of the affected destination nodes,  $I \in \{1, 2, ..., m\}$ ; J denote the set of indices of potential emergency supply facilities,  $J \in \{1, 2, ..., n\}$ ; and K denote the set of indic- $K \in \{1, 2, ..., k\}$ , and  $i \in I$ ,  $j \in J$ , of vehicles. es  $k \in K$  . Let  $g(g \in (I \cup J)), h(h \in (I \cup J))$  denote the nodes in emergency logistics network;  $p_i$  is the fixed and variable cost for the emergency supply facility j;  $q_i$  is the demand quantities of affected place  $i; Q_i$  denotes the capacity of facility  $j; d_{gh}$  is the shortest travel distance between node g and h on the network;  $\mathcal{U}_{gh}$  is vehicle speed from node g to node  $h; c_{gh}$  denotes travel cost from node g and node.  $y_i, f_{ii}$ ,  $s_{jk}$  and  $\mu_{ghk}$  are the decision-making variables. If facility j is selected, then  $y_i = 1$ ; otherwise  $y_i = 0$ . If disaster place *i* is serviced by facility *j*, then  $f_{ij} = 1$ ; otherwise  $f_{ij} = 0$ . If emergency facility *j* is through route *k*, then  $s_{ik} = 1$ ; otherwise  $s_{ik} = 0$ . If vehicle k travel from node g to node h, then  $\mu_{ghk} = 1$ ; otherwise  $\mu_{ghk} = 0$ .

### 2.1 Upper-Level Programming Model

$$Minimize \qquad \sum_{j \in J} p_j y_j + \sum_{g \in (I \cup J)} \sum_{h \in (I \cup J)} \sum_{k \in K} c_{gh} d_{gh} \mu_{ghk} \tag{1}$$

subject to 
$$\sum_{j \in J} y_j \ge \sum_{j \in J} s_{jk}, \forall k \in K$$
 (2)

$$\sum_{i \in J} s_{jk} = 1, \forall k \in K$$
(3)

$$s_{jk}, y_j \in \{0,1\}, \forall j \in J, k \in K$$

$$\tag{4}$$

The objective function (1) of upper-level programming model is to minimize the sum of opening facility costs and the routing costs. Constraint (2) ensures the disaster places are served by the selected emergency facilities. Constraint (3) ensures that there is only one emergency facility j can supply services through one route k. Constraints (4) are standard binary restrictions on the variables.

### 2.2 Lower-Level Programming Model

Lower-level programming model of LRP in emergency logistics system is:

Maximize 
$$\sum_{i \in I} \sum_{j \in J} \tau(t_{ij})$$
 (5)

subject to 
$$\tau(t_{ij}) = \begin{cases} 1, 0 \le t_{ij} \le l_i \\ u_i - t_{ij} \\ u_i - l_i \end{cases}, l_i < t_{ij} < u_i \\ 0, t_{ij} \ge u_i \end{cases}$$
 (6)

$$\sum_{i \in J} \sum_{i \in J} \mu_{ijk} q_i \le Q_j, \forall k \in K$$
(7)

$$\sum_{h \in I} \sum_{h \in (IUJ)} \mu_{ihk} = 1, \forall k \in K$$
(8)

$$\sum_{i\in J}\sum_{j\in J}\mu_{ijk} \le 1, \forall k\in K$$
(9)

$$\sum_{g \in (I \cup J)} \mu_{ghk} - \sum_{g \in (I \cup J)} \mu_{hgk} = 0, \forall h \in (I \cup J) , k \in K$$

$$(10)$$

$$t_{ij} = (t_g + \frac{d_{gh}}{v_{gh}})\mu_{ghk}$$
(11)

$$f_{ij}, y_j \in \{0,1\}, \forall i \in I, j \in J$$

$$(12)$$

$$\mu_{ghk} \in \{0,1\}, \forall g \in (I \cup J), h \in (I \cup J), k \in K$$
(13)

The object function (5) is to maximize the time satisfaction of emergency relief. Constraint (6) defines the time satisfaction of the emergency service facilities respond to the disaster places. Constraint (7) ensure that emergency facility *j* capacities are not less than all the materials supplies of the disaster places on the route associated with facility *j*; Constraint (8) ensures that every disaster place must be served by one vehicle. Constraint (9) ensures that each vehicle sets out from no more than one emergency facility. Constraint (10) ensures that the continuity of all the routes. Constraint (11) defines the actual time of vehicle arrive at the disaster places. Constraints (12) and (13) are standard binary restrictions on the variables.

### **3** Genetic Algorithm

Real-number encoding of genetic algorithm can solve the multi-facility locationrouting problem, which is non-continuous and the non-convex (Tiao et al., 2005). Therefore, real-number encoding is applied in this paper. Each chromosome includes three parts. The first part of the chromosome has *k* genes, where *k* is the number of rescue vehicles; length of the second part is *m*, where *m* is the number of disaster places; the third part of the chromosome has *m* genes and couldn't duplicate each other. Then the length of chromosomes is k + m + m. The objective function of upper-level programming is to find out the minimum cost, while the genetic algorithm is to evaluate chromosome viability by fitness. Transforming the function of upper-level programming into the fitness function can fully combine evaluation criteria. In this paper, the transform method is as the following:

$$f_i(l) = \exp\{-(f(i) - f_{\min})/l\}$$
(15)

where  $f_{min}$  is the minimal individual of the population. Then we use the roulettewheel selection and elitist selection (Zhang et al., 2004) combined strategy in the improved genetic algorithm. The single-point crossover and exchange mutation operators are applied in the first part of chromosome; the two-point crossover and exchange mutation operators are applied in the second part of chromosome; the partially mapped crossover and reverse exchange mutation operators are applied in the third part of chromosome. When genetic generation is larger than the maximal genetic generation, then terminate genetic algorithm.

### **4** Simulation Results

We carry out the computational experiments with 8 rescue vehicles from 5 emergency supply facilities which provide emergency supplies to 23 disaster places. The changing curves of population with generation are shown in Figure 1(a) and 1(b). The best solution of the upper-level programming model is 9240, and the best solution of the lower-level programming model is 30.89. Therefore, the computational results indicate that the above models and methods are effective.



Fig. 1. The output results are shown in Figure 2. From Figure 2, it shows that the emergency facilities 1, 3 and 4 are selected.



Fig. 2. Output results

### 5 Conclusion

To improve the efficiency of urban emergency systems, a bi-level programming method is proposed to establish the model of combined location routing problem (LRP), the upper-level programming model considers the emergency facilities location problem, the lower-level programming model considers the vehicle routing problem. Genetic algorithm is proposed to solve the model. The results show that genetic algorithm can solve the location-routing problem of urban emergency system within a reasonable computational time.

**Acknowledgements.** This work was supported by the Key Plan of Nature Science Foundation of China (Grant No. 9092403) and the Humanity Social Science Research Project of Ministry of Education of China (Grant No. 10YJC630213).

- Wei, Y., Arun, K.: Ant Colony Optimization for Disaster Relief Operations. Transportation Research Part E 43(6), 660–672 (2006)
- Chang, M.S., Tseng, Y.L., Chen, J.W.: A Scenario Planning Approach for the Flood Emergency Logistics Preparation Problem under Uncertainty. Transportation Research, Part E, 737–754 (2007)
- Sheu, J.B.: An Emergency Logistics Distribution Approach for Quick Response to Urgent Relief Demand in Disasters. Transportation Research Part, 687–709 (2007)
- Nagy, G., Salhi, S.: Location-routing: issues, models and methods. European Journal of Operation Research, 649–672 (2007)
- Yi, W., Özdamar, L.: A Dynamic Logistics Coordination Model for Evacuation and Support in Disaster Response Activities. European Journal of Operational Research 179(3), 1177–1193 (2007)

- Xu, Q., Ma, Z.J., Li, H.J.: Location-Routing Problem in Emergency Logistics for Public Emergencies. Journal of Huazhong University of Science and Technology (Nature Science Edition) 22(6), 65–68 (2008)
- Zeng, M.G., Cui, Z.S., Yu, G.H.: Research on Location-Routing Problem of Relief System based on Emergency Logistics. Chinese Journal of Management Science 18(2), 75–80 (2010)
- Tiao, X.M., Gong, J.: Observations on real coding genetic algorithm. Journal of Hunan Vocational College of Environment and Biology 11(1), 25–31 (2005)
- 9. Zhang, C.X., Dang, Y.Z.: A Novel Genetic Algorithm for Location-Routing Problem. Computer Engineering and Applications, 65–68 (2004)

# The Comparative Study of the Effect of Incentives and Punishments in the Corporation

Guoqin Bu

International Business College of Jinan University, Zhuhai, China, 519070 buguoqin@163.com

**Abstract.** The theory of incentives has been developing rapidly, becoming mature, and widely used in management, sociology, etc.. However, up to now, there is not a unified, generally accepted theoretical model. In this study, we designed two behavioral experiments—incentives one and punishments one to try to find out the difference of performance results between the motivated and punished. We get the results from these two behavioral experiments to develop the unified model of incentives and punishments as a commercial, contractual one by using the method of cost-benefit combined with the consideration of irrational, social, psychological factors, and try to put it into practice in the enterprise management. As a conclusion, basically, we prefer incentives to punishments for employees in the corporation.

Keywords: incentives, punishments, corporation.

### 1 Introduction

The received view in economic reasoning is that an increase in the financial incentives provided for an activity is expected to generate an increase in performance. Quite symmetrically, a punishment of any sort, such as a fine or a detention, is expected to result in a reduction of the behavior that is being targeted[1, 2]. These predictions are implied by very basic assumptions in economic theory: performance is positively related to effort; effort is unpleasant, as is punishment; and money is good [2].

However, these predictions have been proved not true by many experimental tests, both in a controlled laboratory environment and in field studies[2]. There are several different explanations relevant to the effect of rewards on behavior. In the past four decades, behaviorist theory was, for completely different reasons, of the same opinion as standard economics[2]. According to classical conditioning, reward offered for an activity that is in itself neutral or even mildly unpleasant, will eventually associate a positive value to that activity. So a past reward has in the long run a positive effect on the performance of that activity. This conclusion of behaviorist psychology was challenged in the early seventies by the school of cognitive psychology. They put forward the alternative view that an activity has a

motivation of its own, independent of any reward, called intrinsic motivation. A reward, different from this intrinsic motivation (in particular, but not only, a monetary reward) may replace the intrinsic motivation. The net effect may be a reduction of the overall motivation and hence a reduction of the activity itself. There are, of course, critical views of the entire theory of intrinsic motivation, for example, from Flora [3].

At present, the most convincing explanation seems to be based on cognitive arguments [2]. Contracts, social or private, are usually incomplete and regulate an interaction among players in a situation of incomplete information. The introduction of a reward modifies some of the terms of the contract, and also provides information. The change in behavior produced by the new terms in the contract may be a response to the combination of new payoff structure and new information, but the contract that is presented to them may change the way in which the game is perceived.

Till now, none of the above explanations is perfect or satisfying. The research in this area also requires a satisfactory theory of this form of certainty. In this study, we are trying to find out the relationship between incentives and rewards, and also the relationship between punishment and fines based on two experiments—an incentive one and a punishment one respectively, and trying to establish a simple theoretical model.

### 2 Experiment Design

We designed two experiments which were conducted at the Jinan University of China. The first experiment is relevant to incentives. The subjects were 100 male and female undergraduate students from all fields of study, with an average age of 20. The subjects taking part in the experiment were divided into 4 different groups of 25 students each, corresponding to 4 different treatments that we describe later. At the beginning of the experiment, each student was promised a fixed payment of 70 Yuan in RMB for participating. They were then told that the experiment would take 55 minutes and that they would be asked to answer a quiz consisting of 40 problems taken out of a logic test. The problems in the quiz were chosen to make the probability of a correct answer depend mostly on effort. In particular, the emphasis was placed on questions involving reasoning and computation rather than general knowledge. In the 4 different treatments, subjects were promised different additional payments for each correct answer. In the first group no promise and no mention was made of any additional payment. In the second group the subjects were promised an additional payment of 10 cents per question that they answered correctly. The promised amount was 40 cents and 90 cents respectively in the third and fourth groups.

The second experiment is relevant to punishment. This experiment is similar to the first one besides how to get scores. In this experiment, every subject is allocated a fixed reward, of 96 Yuan in RMB. The subject in the first group is deducted 0 cent with a wrong answer, the subject in the second group is deducted 10 cents with a wrong answer, the subject in the third, fourth group is deducted 40 cents and 90 cents respectively with a wrong answer. These experiments are conducted twice in the same classroom with the same subjects.

#### **3** Analysis of Experimental Results

The main summary statistics for the number of correct answers in different experiment are presented in table 1.

In the incentive experiment (Table1 (A)), the average number of correct answers was 13.64 out of 40 questions in the first group. The average rose to 14.64 in the second group, where subjects were getting an additional 40 cents per correct answer. The average fell to 13.68 in the third group. The average fell to its lowest point of 11.88 in the fourth group. Compare to the result of the incentive experiment, the average is much lower in the punishment experiment (Table1 (B)). The average was 9.4 in the first group, where subjects were not fined. The average rose to 11.92 and remained essentially unchanged from the second group to the third group. The average fell slightly to 10.16 in the fourth group.

A nonparametric Mann-Whitney U test based on ranks can be used to investigate whether the sample of correct answers came from populations with the same distribution. We report the results of a pair-wise comparison across treatments in table. The number in the intersection of a row and column indicates, for the corresponding pair of treatments, is the two-tailed significance value (Asymp. Sig. (2tailed)). Each two-tailed significance value estimates the probability of obtaining a Z statistic as more extreme (in absolute value) as the one displayed, if there truly is no effect of the treatment. This can tell us whether two samples come from the same distribution.

In incentive experiment (Table2 (A)), the difference between the distributions in the zero payment and 40 cents payment treatments is significant. The difference between the distributions in the treatments with higher payoffs of 10 and 90 cents is not significant. What's more, the difference is not significant between 40 and 90 cents. But in punishment experiment (Table2 (B)), the difference between 40 cents and 90 cents is significant. In fact, we find that in the punishment experiment, difference between groups is not significant by and large.

If we compare the mean scores of the two experiment, we can find that when the level of incentive or punishment is very low, the performance of the object urge rapidly, especially in the punishment experiment. However, when the level of punishment increased, the performance of the objects doesn't develop accordingly.



Fig. 1. The mean scores for the 2 experiments

#### 4 Summary

In this study, the process of incentives and punishments is taken as a commercial one, the relationship between motivator and the motivated, and the relationship between the punisher and the punished as well are taken as contractual one, they just buy or sell the incentives and punishments like buying or selling some goods. We use the method of cost-benefit, combined with the consideration of irrational, social, psychological factors, to develop the unified model of incentives and punishments. In this model, the motivated and the punished make their decisions by using the method of cost and benefit. During this process, the decision-makers are affected by many social, psychological factors. Various kinds of irrational activities can be observed from the previous experiment, which can help us pay special attention to the activities with irrational looking, no pity which are resulting from different motivations [4]. Various social, psychological factors which affect the preference, beliefs and activities of the motivated and punished are put into this model, such as the diversity of motivations [4,12] and internality of preferences [13,15] of the motivated and punished. As a result, we should pay special attention to the scenic and cognitive factors which affect the decision-making of the motivated and the punished, the complexity and diversity resulting from the abnormality of activities. This model we developed here, as an important part of behavioral economics, can be used to analyze and handle various problems relevant to incentive and punishment in many fields including management process, even in sociology (such as crime etc.) and psychology etc.

- [1] Gneezy, A., Rustichini, Q.: J. Econ. 115, 791 (2000)
- [2] Camerer, C., Loewenstain, G.: In: Gneezy, U., Rustichini, A. (eds.) Advances in Behavioral Economics. Princeton Univ. Press, Princeton (in Press)
- [3] George, A., et al.: J. Econ. Perspectives 19, 9 (2005)
- [4] Marsland, A., Bachen, E., Cohen, S., Rabin, B., Manuck, S.: Physiol. Behav. 77, 711 (2002)
- [5] List, J., Price, M.: J. Econ. Behav. Organ. 69, 160 (2009)
- [6] Charness, G., Rabin, M.: Games Econ. Behav. 53, 151 (2005)
- [7] Thompson, L., Loewenstein, G.: Organ. Behav. Hum. Decis. Proc. 51, 176 (1992)
- [8] Fehr, E., Schmidt, K.: Eur. Econ. Rev. 44, 1057 (2000)
- [9] Bolton, G., Ockenfels, A.: Handbook of Experimental Economics Results, vol. 1, p. 531 (2008)
- [10] Andreoni, J., Miller, J.: Handbook of Experimental Economics Results, vol. 1, p. 481 (2008)
- [11] Tversky, A., Kahneman, D.: Psychol. Rev. 90, 293 (1983)
- [12] Daniel, K., Tversky, A.: Econometrica 47, 263 (1979)
- [13] Azar, O.: J. Socio-Economics 37, 149 (2008)
- [14] Fischbacher, U., Gächter, S., Fehr, E.: Econ. Letters 71, 397 (2001)
- [15] Fehr, E., Falk, A.: Eur. Econ. Rev. 46, 687 (2002)

# The CDIO Teaching Practice of Mechanism Analysis and Design

Jiang Fan, Zhang Chunliang, and Wang Yijun

School of Mechanical and Electric Engineering, Guangzhou University 510006, Guangzhou, China jiangfan2008@gzhu.edu.cn, nhzcl@163.com

**Abstract.** According to the major CDIO training program of mechanical design, manufacturing and automation in Department of Mechanical and Electrical Engineering of Guangzhou University, based on the comprehensive curriculum in the traditional Theoretical Mechanics and Mechanical Theory, the course of Mechanism Analysis and Design is created, its contents are kinematics, dynamics, mechanism analysis and design, project-driven teaching methods is used, students are allowed to experience the full process of conceive, design, implementation, the combination of theory and practice is emphasized to enhance students' ability of creative design.

Keywords: mechanism analysis and design, CDIO, project-driven, innovative design.

# **1** Introduction

In Department of Mechanical and Electrical Engineering of Guangzhou University, the mechanical design manufacture and automation special major is congstructing, the knowledge points of mechanical major are optimized, the knowledge duplication is reduced, the kinematics and dynamics in traditional "Theoretical Mechanics", and analysis and design of mechanisms in "Mechanical Theory"course are arranged in a new course " Analysis and Design of Mechanisms". Many cases of teaching reform about "Mechanical Theory"course, such as Miao Zhong, et al reform the key stages of "Mechanical Theory"course, and practice, to enhance students' comprehensive abilities[1]. Jin Xiaoyi, et al study the three-dimensional teaching tools and open teaching in "Mechanical Theory"course[2]. Jiang Fan, et al study the TRIZ theory application in "Mechanical Theory" experimental teaching management[3]. Zhu Yu introduces CDIO concept to " Mechanical Theory Curriculum Design " teaching[4]. But there is no use of CDIO to optimize the " Mechanical Theory "knowledge points, to design driven project for the teaching and research. Based on "CDIO project-driven" concept, according to the principle of knowledge redundancy reduction, the kinematics, dynamics in "Theoretical Mechanics" are conbined with the knowledge points in "Mechanical Theory", and arranging the order of knowledge points teaching for the project implementation process, "Analysis and Design of Mechanisms" based on CDIO course is created, and show teaching progress, and students' learning results. This case could provide a reference for teaching reform of the CDIO courses in other colleges and universities.

# 2 Knowledge Points Optimization of "Analysis and Design of Mechanisms"

CDIO engineering education concept emphasized practical driving teaching [5-7], practice time is larger than theoretical teaching time, in order to save teaching time, the phenomenon of knowledge repetition in traditional mechanical teaching system need be optimized, to eliminate redundancy of major knowledge points.

In the traditional mechanical teaching, kinematics and dynamics are in "Theoretical Mechanics" course, when taught these knowledge points, the students do not have the application object, do not know what is the use of knowledge learned, and these knowledge points in the "Mechanical Theory"course appears again. In the "Mechanical Theory", the knowledge has a specific objects, students learn to feel it more specific, easier to understand these knowledge points. After integration, the knowledge points in "Analysis and Design of Mechanisms" course are shown in Table 1. The optimization principles of "Analysis and Design of Mechanisms" knowledge points are: (1) comprehensive the rigid body kinematics and dynamics in "Theoretical Mechanics" (the particle kinematics, dynamics are overlapped the knowledge in physics, no longer appear in this course ), all the knowledge points in "Mechanical Theory". (2) preparation of textbook would cover the comprehensive knowledge points, teachers only teach important and difficult in the actual teaching, the rests are arranged after class for the students to learn through practical projects. (3) the order of knowledge points is adjusted according to the driven project.

Chapter	Knowledge points
1 Mechanisms status, type	1.1 Mechanism design, research and development; 1.2
and function of mechanisms	Basic component of mechanisms; 1.3 Type and function
	of mechanisms
2 Design examples of	2.1 Steps of design of mechanical motion; 2.2 Determine
mechanical motion	of mechanical action principle and the technology
	process; 2.3 Choose of the type and parameters of mo-
	tors; 2.4 Selection of the implementing mechanisms,
	combined and mutation; 2.5 Comparison and optimiza-
	tion of mechanical motion scheme
3 Structure analysis of	3.1 Procedures for drawing the kinematic diagram of a
mechanisms	mechanism; 3.2 Degree of freedom of a mechanism;
	3.3Points for attention during the calculation of DOF; 4.3
	DOF analysis practice
4 Kinematic analysis of	4.1Plane kinematics of rigid body; 4.2Kinematics analy-
mechanisms	sis, research, and practice of mechanisms
5 Dynamic analysis of	5.1 The force of mechanisms in the running process; 2
mechanisms	The relationship between mechanisms quality and its
	movement of mechanical components (Balanceing of
	machinery); 5.3 Mechanical efficiency and self-locking
6 Motion of mechanical	6.1 Motion equation and its solution of a mechanical sys-
systems and its regulation	tem; 6.2 Periodic speed fluctuation and tis regulation;
	6.3Introduction to aperiodic speed fluctuation and its
	regulation
/ Design of planar linkage	7.1 Characteristics of planar linkage mechanisms; 7.2
mechanisms	The types of four-bar linkages; 7.3 Characteristics analy-
	sis of four-bar linkages; 7.4 Dimensional synthesis of
° Com mother	four-bar linkages
8 Cam mechanisms	8.1 Characteristics and classification of cam mechanisms;
	8.2 Follower motion curves; 8.5 Plate cam with translat-
0 Coortrania	1 1 Coor perspectation 0.2 Coor trains and their closeffice
9 Gear trains	9.10eal parameters, 9.20eal trains and their classifica-
	troin, 9.5 fram fatto calculation (includes fixed axes gear train and enjoychic gear train)
10 Mechanisms synthesiz	10.1 Creative thinking and creative methods: 10.2 Para-
ing	meters optimization of mechanisms: 10.3 Examples of
шg	mechanisms synthesizing

Table 1. Knowledge points in "Analysis and Design of Mechanisms"

### **3** Teaching Driven by Projects

Driven project design is a key factor for success CDIO engineering education, driving project design requirement is to make the students learn as much as possible the knowledge point of the course in the practice. There are lots of knowledge points in "Analysis and Design of Mechanisms" course, it more difficult to cover so much knowledge points with a project, so a number of projects are designed to students learn more knowledge points. a third-degree project is designed for students learn the main knowledge pionts, and the two sub-projects to strengthen the rests of the knowledge points and practical ability, the driven projects are shown in Figure 1. The driven projects have a certain influence to the order of knowledge teaching, so we have to consider the progressive sequence of learning designdriven projects in addition to consider courses knowledge points as much as possible. In process of designing the driven projects, TRIZ theory could be used to solve the complicated problems.



Fig. 1. The model of driven projects

The driven projects are designed shown in Table 2, which are running in Department of Mechanical and Electrical Engineering of Guangzhou University.

Table 2. Driven projects of "Analysis and Design of Mechanisms" course

Project name	Project contents
Design and manufac-	Design a car whose moving device is driven by gravitational
ture of carbon-free car	potential energy. This car is required structures with three wheels (a steering wheel, 2 driven wheels), the specific structural form and materials choose are completed by self-design
	of students.
Sub-project 1: Analysis of actual mechanism	Mechanism analysis of internal combustion engine; gear train analysis of transmission (manual transmission, automatic transmission)
Sub-project 2: Proposi-	Design the automatic stripping beans machine
tion mechanism design	After soaking the dry beans, the beans is arranged head linked to tail by vibration, send beans to the location for cutting cover, the beans is pressed and cut the head covers, then
	squeeze the beans out of its covers.

### 4 Organization and Results of Teaching

Teaching about "Analysis and Design of Mechanisms" course is designed to: (1) teaching schedule is given to students three weeks in advance (including the teaching of knowledge points information each time, the driven project, after-school practice, etc.), and ask students strictly for compliance according to that teaching schedule; (2) the main practice of driven projects are done in the after-school time; (3) class arrangement: a) students teams report practice results of doing after school, as form of PPT and in-kind to explain and answer the question of the other teams; b) a teachers teach typical knowledge points, mainly teach the key and

difficult knowledge points, and answer the problems found from students in the after-school practice; c) seminar, organizes a in-depth discussion for the difficult knowledge points, each team summed up the discussion results respectively; d) after-school practice.

Using CDIO mode to organize the teaching process, students participate actively, learning enthusiasm is higher, consciously put into the project practice, the more understanding of the knowledge points, and learn better. Figure 2 shows part of the teaching process and learning results.



(a) report

(b) discussion



(c) practice



(d) product



# 5 Conclusions

This paper discusses the principles of integration and optimization of knowledge points in "Analysis and Design of Mechanisms" based on CDIO conception, and the knowledge points optimized content, the model about driven project is established, the teaching organization mode is introduced, and shows the process of teaching and learning effect. These results could provide a reference for CDIO education reform in other university. Acknowledgments. Thanks the supports from The Second Class of National Special Major Construction Projects (TS2479), National Education Sciences Planning (CIA090110), Education Teaching Research Project of Guangzhou University.

- 1. Miao, Z., Yin, G.M.: The cultivation of students' comprehensive ability and reform of mechanical principle course. Journal of Changchun University 21, 93–94 (2011)
- Jin, X.Y., Tang, G.X., Mao, J.Q.: Research on tri-dimensional and open teaching pattern for course of mechanisms and machine theory facing applied-type talent-cultivating. Machine Building & Automation 39, 101–103 (2010)
- Jiang, F., Sun, H., Wang, Y.J., et al.: Application of TRIZ Theory in mechanical principle experiment teaching and management. Experiment Science & Technology 8, 140–143 (2010)
- Zhu, Y.: CDIO project concept in the "Mechanical principles of curriculum design" teaching. China Electric Power Education 1, 139–140 (2010)
- Jiang, F., Zhang, C.L., Wang, Y.J., et al.: Mechanical major training of CDIO. Equipment Manufactring Technology 39, 192–194 (2010)
- 6. Jiang, F., Sun, H., Liang, Z.W., et al.: Mechanism practice teaching based on inquiry teaching. China Modern Educational Equipment 13, 62–64 (2010)
- 7. Jiang, F., Zhang, C.L., Sun, H., et al.: Mechanism practice teaching based on inquiry teaching. Research & Exploration in Laboratory 30, 267–270 (2010)

# The Creation and Connotation of Seven Equations in "A+T·CDIO" Engineering Teaching Reform

Liu Chaoying

Ningbo University of Technology, China Liucying2006@163.com

**Abstract.** CDIO has been proved to be an effective method in engineering teaching of Aerospace, electronics, machinery, chemical, civil engineering, from which originates the engineering teaching reform in CDIO mode. However, the application of this mode in architectonics is still in doubt. The college of architectonics and engineering, NIT has made a trial experiment in this aspect by providing students with a whole industry chain environment under the CDIO mode. Seven equations are creatively designed by the concept and theory of A+T·CDIO, three of which are concerned with educational theory while four of which with implementation and operating mode of the former three. With the seven equations as the leading principle, the CDIO mode has been successfully applied to the education of architectonics, thus forming a characteristic teaching approach. The thesis introduces the seven equations, wishing to inspire those interested in the relevant issues.

**Keywords:** A+T·CDIO, Introductory course, Entrepreneur practical course, Project planning course, Graduation practice and designing instruction, Operating mode.

# 1 Three Equations Concerning Educational Theory

### 1.1 Discipline Professionals' Knowledge Structure Mode

• Equation.

 $A+T=art\cdot humanity + technology \cdot science$ (1)

- *Connotation.* A+T = Art + Technology, means the blending of art and technology, referring to the teaching environment of architectonics and knowledge structure of students majoring in architectonics.
- *Interpretation.* Architectonics is not pure science or art but rather a blending subject, therefore the education of architectonics should stick to the principle of an integration of art and science. The former impresses and the latter convinces. A qualified architectural design talents combine both the imagination

and passion from the artists and sense and logic from a scientist. The talent training scheme should conform to the principle of an integration of art and science, cultivating students in both art and engineering.

### 1.2 Professional Disciplines Core Ability Structure Mode

#### • Equation.

 $C \cdot D + I \cdot O = Conceive \cdot Design + Implement \cdot Operate$  (2)

- *Connotation*. Conceive Design emphasizes the creativity of students and Implement Operate emphasizes the practical ability of students.
- *Interpretation.* CDIO is an advanced mode in engineering education, which is used to train qualified engineers. Though it has a short history, yet its application proves its validity and vividness. We introduces the mode to the education of architectonics, which highlights both the architecture professional talent training means, also showed the ability of architectural professionals structural features.

There are two phases in designing and building a architecture: the  $1^{st}$  phase: to Conceive and Design; the  $2^{nd}$  phase: to implement and operate, these two phases are summarized as "Gen hold simultaneously", the  $1^{st}$  phase is characteristic of creativity and the  $2^{nd}$  execution, which satisfies the practical demands of an architect.

#### **1.3 Professional Disciplines Talent Training Mode**

#### • Equation.

A+T·CDIO=integration of art and science·Gen hold simultaneously

(3)

- *Connotation.* discipline professionals knowledge structure sticks to the principle of integration of art and science while ability structure the principle of Gen hold simultaneously.
- *Interpretation.* As a classic mode in engineering education, CDIO is applicable to all engineering education, but to that of peculiar characteristics, optional modules should be added to the CDIO mode. Architectonics is typical of both engineering and art, therefore, engineering practice should be combined with artistic creation and imagination. Years ago, Architectonics education is a major in the college of arts, among which the most reputed one is College of Art in Paris, which is the forefather of academic school in Architectonics education. With the development of the society, the technical traits of Architectonics education are highlighted, as a result of which, the engineering schools become the major force in the Architectonics education. Nevertheless, the artistic traits of Architectonics education can never be ignored. The

CDIO mode can only meet part of the demands from Architectonics education, and an additional professionals knowledge structure and ability structure should be added to the CDIO mode. We put forward the concept of integration of art and science and Gen hold simultaneously, thus forming the A+T·CDIO mode.

# 2 Four Equations Concerning the Implementation and Operating Mode of the Educational Theory

# 2.1 The Organizing Pattern of Introductory Course

• Equation.

1+1+1+1=one orientation course+one introductory course+one recognition practice+one experiential contest (4)

### • Connotation.

- One orientation course to orient students to the objective of the major and motivates students.
- One introductory course to introduce the research field and up-to-date achievement of the major.
- *One recognition practice* to acquaint students with the working environment and application field of the major.
- *One experiential contest* to experience the competitive atmosphere in the design and implementation of engineering projects.
- *Interpretation.* By five courses, freshmen are familiar with the studying environment and know what they are going to learn and do, shifting from the learning style they have in middle schools to get accustomed to the new learning environment by an efficient learning way, therefore the students can be confident in their future study and realize their full potential.

# 2.2 Entrepreneur Practical Course Setting Pattern

• Equation.

28in4 + 1 = 28 progressive practice projects in four years + one year's practice in designing institute (5)

### • Connotation.

- 28in4 28 progressive practice project courses compose the curriculum of architectonics in NIT, these courses are through the eight semesters of four years' study, each course covers the practice in enterprises or designing institutes.
- *1* one year for the architect business practice (pre-work practice) + graduation design course

• Interpretation. "Knowledge starts with practice" is the tenet that we believe. The organizing pattern of "28in4+1=4" enables students to have so long a practice of two years in enterprises, nearly 880 hours. According to architectonics' studying calendar, the practice course accounts for 40% of overall time. This pattern makes sure that students acquire adequate engineering training and engineering experiences. When graduating from NIT, students have a considerable amount of working experience in engineering, which is welcomed by employers. The training of the students majoring in architectonics is tailored to the requirements from market and business. Most students are capable of selecting enterprise to practice, only a few students need the help and recommendation of the college. The practice in enterprises is therefore associated with the employment. One year's practice in enterprises is equal to pre-employment, meanwhile, the architect business practice (pre-work practice) and graduation design course are carried out.

### 2.3 Project Planning Course Teaching Mode

### • Equation.

1+2+3+4=one goal+two "based on"+three unifications+four bi-modes

(6)

#### • Connotation.

- One goal: to train qualified backup architects approved by the business and market
- *Two "based on":* based on the requirements of the business and market, the teaching meets the requirement of the employer; based on the theory of project teaching method, which is the leading teaching approach.
- *Three unifications:* a unified teaching plan in core theoretical course, which underlines the integration of art and science, while the practical course emphasizes the "gen-hold simultaneously"; a unified curriculum resources for teaching plan, syllabus, project task document, teaching materials, extensive reading materials, question bank, example works; a unified teaching approach—for both teachers and students.
- *Four bi-modes:* a bi-channel of theory and practice which is required by the teaching of core courses; a bi-supervisor of school and enterprises which is assigned by both school and enterprises in practical course; a bi-teaching sites in both labs and enterprises for practical courses; a bi-subjects: the teacher as the teaching subject and students learning subject.
- *Interpretation.* The organization of the project designing course is essential to the students to acquire core knowledge and core ability. The project planning course teaching mode of "1234" satisfies the common demands and interests from the country, society, enterprises, business, school, teachers, students and their family, the teaching mode meets the requirements of training

qualified backup architects approved by the business and market. The unified curriculum and teaching approach are systematic, logical, reasonable and scientific. The four bi-mode training methods and modes can make full use of the advantage of both the school and business, as well as the strong points of the teachers.

## 2.4 Graduation Practice and Designing Instruction Mode

• Equation.

4+3+2+1=four emphasizes + three procedure controls + two achievements conversions + one branding (7)

- Connotation.
- Four emphases: preparation, topic selection, creation and standardization
- *Three controls:* control the procedure of graduation design, the key phases in graduation design and thesis presentation
- *Two promotes:* promote the conversions of achievements and promote the acknowledging rate among the achievements.
- One branding: to build up a brand for the major construction
- Interpretation. The graduation design instruction is the most important and effective part of college education, a proper organization and implementation of which will lead to an improved quality of students' graduation design, which is deeply demonstrated in the comprehensive ability of students to analyze and solve the actual problems concerning both engineering and economy and society. Consequently an effective and efficient way to handle the graduation phase in college education is a must. The 4321 graduation practice and designing instruction mode, after years of trial run, has been proved to be an effective way to improve the quality of graduation design and inspire the students in their gradation creation.

# 3 Conclusions

The seven equations concern the most essential part in education reform of artistic engineering majors such as architectonics based on the CDIO mode, in which the "A+T·CDIO" is the core concept. Under the "A+T" conditions, CD and IO, as two core abilities, are emphasized, completely in line with the requirements from the market and business. The last four equations are the implementation for the first three. The five ones mode is to acquaint students with the working environment when entering the college; the 28in4+1mode enables students to acquire not only knowledge but also accumulate the working experiences; the 1234 mode helps students to get involved in a learning environment connecting both school and business, teachers and external supervisors; 4321 mode perfectly associates what

students have learned in college with what they need to do in graduation design and graduation practice. As a result, the full use of theses seven equations will help college teachers to provide our students with a whole industry chain environment under the A+T·CDIO mode.

**Acknowledgement.** Support from education reform CDIO project the first pilot school (professional) of The Ministry of Education; New century teaching reform project 2008, Zhejiang province (yb08080); High education reform project 2010, Ningbo.

- Zhuang, W.M., Zhang, W., Huang, C.X.: Guideline policy recommended by Union Internationale des Architectes for architect professional in practice. China Architecture & Building Press, Beijing (2010)
- [2] Higher school civil engineering teaching guiding committee. National training objectives and schemes and requirements for main courses of the major of civil engineering in 4-year colleges and universities. China Architecture & Building Press, Beijing (2003)
- [3] Crawley, E.F.: In: Gu, P.H., Sheng, M.F., Lu, X.H. (trans.): A second cognition of engineering education: CDIO training mode and method in the world. High Education Press, Beijing (2009)

# The Study on Constructing the Teaching System of the Generic Cabling Course for the Intelligent Building Major

Jianwen Cao<sup>1</sup> and Xinli Wei<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> School of civil engineering & mechanics, central south university of forestry & technology, Changsha 410004, P. R. China mrjwc@163.com
 <sup>2</sup> School of materials science and engineering, central south university of forestry & technology, Changsha 410004, P. R. China

weix1\_3@163.com

**Abstract.** Generic cabling system is the infrastructure facilities or highway in the intelligent building, it in the whole intelligent building system plays a role of the bridge and tie, and organically connects other subsystems of the intelligent building system together. Similarly, the intelligent building generic cabling course is also a main course of the intelligent building major. Based on the characteristics of the intelligent building generic cabling system, this paper puts forward the principles of constructing the teaching system of the intelligent building generic cabling course, presents the main contents of the course system, and provides the teaching method in use. So, it has certain reference value to improve the teaching effect of the intelligent building generic cabling course.

**Keywords:** Intelligent building, Generic cabling system, Course teaching system, Construction principles, Teaching method.

# 1 Introduction

As an integrated system, the intelligent building (IB) includes the building automation system (BAS), the communication automation system (CAS), the office automation system (OAS) and the generic cabling system (GCS). The composition of the intelligent building is shown as Fig. 1. In these subsystems, the generic cabling system plays a role of the bridge and tie, which makes other subsystems and building be integrated together to become an intelligent building system. In other words, it is the infrastructure or the highway in the intelligent building. Therefore, the generic cabling system plays an extremely important role in the intelligent building.

The intelligent building generic cabling course is one of the main courses for the intelligent building major. The intelligent building industry itself in China is still in the continuous development, and as the intelligent building major to dispatch the professional personnel for the intelligent building industry is still in its
infancy, or at least is still not mature. Therefore, for the teaching of the intelligent building generic cabling course in China, it is basically no certain patterns. Although the related majors in some colleges has carried out some meaningful explorations about the course teaching. But it is obvious about the many teaching link of the course that they all are lack of the consistent and scientific settings.



Fig. 1. The composition of the intelligent building

In the current society, the requirements to the quality, especially the practice ability and innovation ability of the talented person are higher and higher. How to cultivate the talents with the high quality and innovative ability has become an important symbol of the success to the higher education. It needs to carry out optimizing all links of the teaching, and continuous improvement. For the intelligent building generic cabling course, the first is to construct a reasonable teaching system, and continuously implement the improvement and development. It is the primary task in the teaching of the current intelligent building generic cabling course.

#### 2 The Principles of Constructing the Course Teaching System

According to the characteristics of the intelligent building major, it should follow the following principles for constructing the teaching system of the intelligent building generic cabling course.

#### 2.1 The Subjectivity Principles of the Students

The modern education and innovative talents need to fully develop the individuality of the students, arouse their subject consciousness, and cultivate sound character and innovation ability of the students. In the knowledge acquisition process of the students, they are not the passive and negative knowledge receiver, but the active and positive knowledge inquirers. So the teachers in the teaching concept should establish the modern education thoughts of taking the students as the subject, respect their characters, and use the advanced teaching content and methods. The teachers in the teaching methods should change the control into the coordination, and turn the scold into the incentive. Meanwhile, they should also strengthen the intuition and vividness of the teaching content, carry out the teaching from the superficial to the deep trough making the difficult contents simple and making the abstracts concrete, and make the students start their own research and observation under the guidance of the teachers, apply the theory to the practice, and promote the practice into the theory. So it can greatly exert the subjective initiative of the students, and better inspire the learning enthusiasm and the desire to rediscover. Therefore, it is necessary to reform the teaching means to in the real sense meet the needs to train the innovative talents.

## 2.2 The Systematization Principles

Intelligent building generic cabling course itself has the complete system, and its content involves many aspects. But in the today's teaching reform, the class hour amount of single course is totally tended to be reduced. It requests the teachers in limited teaching time should pay attention to the systematization of the know-ledge; the teaching content should be a gradient from simple to complex, be increasingly accumulated and deepened, and be paid attention to the combination of the theory and practice. Therefore, in the teaching, we set up two aspects of contents, including the intelligent building GCS design and intelligent building GCS construction and detection, in order to make the students systematically master the knowledge of intelligent building GCS.

## 2.3 The Integrity Principle

The intelligent building generic cabling is a boundary crossing discipline. It involves the computer technology, network technology, the communication technology, etc., and meanwhile it also relates to the building discipline. Therefore, the teaching process should pay attention to the integrity of the discipline. For example, in the teaching design, it should firstly arrange some foundation knowledge including the cable transmission system, optical transmission system, electrical protection technology, etc., and further arrange each subsystem design of the intelligent building GCS; Meanwhile, in consideration of the requirements of the actual project, the GCS engineering drawing design also is appended to the teaching content. All of these teaching contents fully consider the integrity of the course system.

### 2.4 The Practicality Principle

For the students of studying the intelligent building major, the work they will do includes the planning, the design, the construction, the management and maintenance of the intelligent building. Therefore, in the design and organization of the teaching content, it must closely combine the professional characteristics, and fully consider the practicality principles. For example, in the intelligent building GCS course, when explaining the common materials and products of using in the GCS project, it should emphatically tell the students about how to choose the common materials and products, and just simply introduce the working principle of these materials and products. The reason of the teaching design is to pay attention to the correct use and maintenance of the products, rather than the research and development of the products.

#### **3** The Main Content of the Course Teaching System

According to the above principles, the intelligent building GCS course system can be decomposed into two courses: one is the intelligent building GCS design, which includes 32 hours and a week of the course design; another is intelligent building GCS construction and detection, which includes 32 hours. The teaching forms mainly have the theory class and experiment class.

The intelligent building GCS design course takes intelligent building GCS as the research object, demands to know the composition and working principle of generic cabling system, and grasps the planning and design of each subsystem. The main course contents are shown as Table 1.

Content of course	Hours			
Overview of GCS	2			
The introduction and selection of GCS products	2			
Cable transmission characteristics	2			
Optical cable transmission system	2			
Electrical protection technology				
Engineering design principle of GCS	2			
Work area subsystem design	3			
Horizontal subsystem design	4			
Riser backbone subsystem design	4			
Design of equipment subsystem and administration subsystem	4			
Campus subsystem design	3			
Drawing design	2			

Table 1. Course content of GCS design

<sup>\*</sup> It still includes a week of curriculum design.

The intelligent building GCS construction and detection also takes the intelligent building GCS as the research object, demands to know and master the GCS construction process, and the principle and method of the system testing. The main course contents are shown as Table 2.

Content of course	Hours
Cable transmission channel construction	4
Optical transmission channel construction	4
Cable transmission channels testing	4
Optical transmission channels testing	4
Course experiment sections	16

Table 2. Course content of GCS construction and detection

The practice teaching is an indispensable part of the teaching process, it and theoretical teaching each other is complement, and both are irreplaceable. The intelligent building generic cabling is an interdisciplinary subject, and it involves many aspects with the strong practicality. Therefore, the two courses all arrange the practice teaching, which respectively are a week of course design and 16 hours of experiment; In addition, there are more practical teaching links, such as the on-the-spot visit.

### 4 The Teaching Methods of the Intelligent Building GCS Course

To cultivate the innovative ability of the students, improve the teaching level and education quality, based on the full study for the course contents and teaching regularity of intelligent building GCS course, the course teaching process uses a variety of teaching methods.

#### 4.1 Adopting the Modern Teaching Technology

The teaching activity is implemented by a certain technology and equipment. The concrete process, organization mode and teaching effects of teaching activities are closely related to the equipment used in the teaching activities. Along with the unceasing development and fusion of the computer technology, network technology and multimedia technology, the modern teaching technology based on the modern information technology begins to emerge, it effectively breaks the limitation of classroom teaching, makes up for some defects such as the monotonousness and abstract of the teaching contents, improves the learning initiative of the students, and enhances the interactivity between the students and the teachers.

Through elaborately organizing the teaching content and well handling the difficulty and emphasis of the teaching, the multimedia courseware can be convenient for the autonomous learning of the students. Using the multimedia courseware to show the abstract knowledge, or using the video and animation to demonstrate the more complex concepts, standards, cabling products, and the process of the engineering construction and testing, it is helpful to more intuitively understand and master the course contents for the students. After class, through the teaching website, the teachers can carry out interactive communication with the students, and answer the problems of students.

### 4.2 Adopting the Field Teaching Mode

In order to make the students deeply grasp the GCS structure, fully understand the working principle of the GCS, and completely know the cable routing and connection mode of the GCS, the teachers in the course teaching explaining. The teaching mode of the on-the-spot visit to carry out the field teaching explaining. The teaching mode can make the students achieve the scene perception of each GCS subsystem, clearly understand the actual operation of each GCS subsystem, and completely grasp the GCS structure. And the field teaching has a variety of the organization modes, such as the decentralized teaching, the centralized teaching, or the combination of both. In the centralized field teaching, the teaching atmosphere is more active, and can promote the interactive communication between the students and the teachers. The decentralized teaching cannot only cultivate the ability of the independent thinking, understanding, and learning, but also promote the cultivation of the students' social skills.

### 4.3 Adopting the Demonstration Teaching Mode

The teaching process is in a sense a demonstration process. All the words and deeds, teaching attitude, thinking method, and working method of the teachers have a certain demonstration function, and can profoundly influence the students. In the teaching activities, the teachers can fully utilize it. For example, when introducing the cables, connectors, and information module, the teachers can demonstrate the installation and testing of these equipments, and meanwhile explain these equipments. Through the demonstration teaching, it can promote the understanding of the students, and fully mobilize the subjective initiative of the students to make them solidly master the knowledge.

#### 5 Conclusions

The intelligent building industry itself in China is still in the continuous development, and the intelligent building major is also in its infancy, or at least is still not mature. So it is necessary to insist the teaching reform and practice, and unceasingly optimize the training program of the intelligent building major. The generic cabling system in the intelligent buildings is the bridge and tie of other subsystems, and similarly, the GCS course is also the bridge and tie of other courses in the intelligent building major. So, through constructing the teaching system of GCS course, it also can drive the reform of other courses for the intelligent building major. In this sense, this paper can also make a certain contribution to further promote the teaching quality of the intelligent building major. Acknowledgments. The work described in this paper was supported by Youth Special Fund of Hunan Province Education Science "Eleventh Five-Year Plan" of China (Grant No. XJK06QXJ018), and Teaching Research Project Fund of Central South University of Forestry and Technology of China (Grant No. 200515B). Any opinions and concluding remarks presented here are entirely those of the writers.

#### References

- Manru, G., Lijun, X., Tongshun, F.: Engineering Design Plan for Building Intelligent System Integration. In: Proceedings of International Conference on Innovative Computing and Communication/Asia-Pacific Conference on Information Technology and Ocean Engineering, pp. 233–236. IEEE Computer soc., New York (2010)
- 2. Dehua, K.: Generic Cabling Technical Guidelines. Science Press, Beijing (2000)
- Khemlani, L., Timerman, A., Bennen, B., Kalay, Y.E.: Intelligent Representation for Computer-Aided Building Design. Automation in Construction, pp. 49–71 (1998)
- 4. Qiguo, L.: The Teaching Reform and Practice of the Network GCS. Journal of Harbin Institute of Vocational Technology, 65–66 (2008) (in Chinese)
- Wei, S., Lijun, X., Ying, L.: Research and Application of Intelligent Building System Integration Methods. In: Proceedings of Pacific-Asia Conference on Circuits, Communications and Systems, pp. 273–276. IEEE Computer soc., New York (2009)
- Derek, T., Clements-Croome, J.: What do we mean by intelligent buildings? Automation in Construction, 395–400 (1997)
- Jianqing, Z., Yanxia, Z., Shumin, L.: Computer Aided Design for Generic Cabling System Based on Microsoft Visio. Computer Applications, 34–35 (2003) (in Chinese)
- Wong, J.K.W., Li, H., Wang, S.W.: Intelligent building research: a review. Automation in Construction, 143–159 (2005)
- Shan, L.: Structural Wring System Design for Intelligent Building. Journal of Chongqing University of Technology, 10–12 (1999) (in Chinese)
- Bento, J., Feijó, B.: An agent-based paradigm for building intelligent CAD systems. Artificial Intelligence in Engineering, 231–244 (1997)

# Multimedia Technology Applied to College Ideological and Political Theory Course Teaching Problems and Countermeasures

Qiu Shuangcheng

Northwestern Polytechnical University, China 710072 qiushuangcheng@tom.com

**Abstract.** Currently, with modern education technology as the foundation of multimedia technology has been used widely in the university thought politics theory class teaching. Through research, this paper suggests that the ideological and political education theory class teacher for the application of multimedia technology in education ideas couldn't keep up with the demands of the development of times; multimedia technology application level of knowledge is very deficient. Ideological and political education theory class teacher exist over-reliance on multimedia and other modern education technology phenomenon, teachers in making multimedia courseware aspect exists many problems. Modern education technology development of different universities problem of unbalanced In addition, the article about the existing problems were analyzed in detail and puts forward relevant Suggestions and measures. The multimedia technology in the application of college ideological and political course to further study political education courses teaching reform will play a positive role.

Keywords: Multimedia technology, ollege political education courses, roblems countermeasures.

### 1 Introduction

Along with the computer and other modern education technology rapid development and maturity, on the computer can realize many traditional simulative digital video, audio, and makes the image, animation and graphical text together in a computer for processing. Multimedia technology applied to college ideological and political theory course teaching complies with the college ideological and political course reform trend. Ideological and political education course is the ideological and political education of college students; the main channel of contemporary college students affected our country's value orientation. At present, along with the national education funds in universities, the growing importance of ideological and political education theory, most colleges and universities to strengthen political education courses teaching are equipped with modern education technology related hardware facilities, such as tape recorders, projectors, overhead projector, megaphone, slides, TV, computer, such as electronic equipments. For the multimedia technology in the ideological and political education theory course application provides the necessary condition and infrastructure. Multimedia technology is based on the modern education technology as the foundation of the modern teaching means, in the ideological and political education theory class teaching is the widely application of teaching effect improve to have the important meaning. The multimedia technology in the college ideological and political course application has changed the traditional teaching mode, improve the classroom teaching environment, stimulate the student's study enthusiasm and teachers' teaching enthusiasm, enrich the teaching means and forms, improve the teaching effect. Multimedia technology applied to college ideological and political theory course teaching to bring the beneficial aspects, but also with brought some unavoidable issue.

### 2 Multimedia Technology Applied to College Ideological and Political Theory Course Teaching Problems and Countermeasures

### 2.1 Teacher Couldn't Keep up with the Demands of the Development of Times, Multimedia Technology Application Level of Knowledge Is Very Deficient

#### 2.1.1 Problem Introduction

Age requires the university thought politics theory class teachers' active use of multimedia and other modern education techniques for teaching, but in fact it is teachers' ideas is still relatively conservative and is relatively backward. Can not from the true significance of the multimedia and other modern education up understanding technical mean the status and role? Multimedia technology is to use computer integrated processing text, graphics, image, and animation, audio, video and so on many kinds of media information technology. Here will inevitably involve multimedia technology integration problems, integration is refers to a system that each element of the whole coordination, mutual penetration, make the system elements to maximize efficiency. The integration of information technology with curriculum is interdisciplinary teaching, the effective use of information technology and to enhance the education quality and learning effect. In this process, information acquisition, storage, processing and transmission are multimedia technology to solve the important problem of all these need to be the teacher has higher computer application ability. In other words, modern multimedia education technology application needs the university thought politics theory class teacher have basic computer application knowledge and application ability. But the reality is that the university thought politics theory class teacher the majority is liberal arts background, multimedia and other modern education technology capability is not strong, for computer expertise relative lack.

#### 2.1.2 Countermeasures and Suggestions

First, change ideological and political education theory class teacher for the application of multimedia and other modern education technology in education of traditional concepts and ideas. Strengthening ideological guidance, change the idea is to enhance the education of ideological and political theory course teaching effect of the important prerequisite and guarantee. In ideological and political lesson of multimedia teaching, and other modern education technology, teacher's idea plays a very important role, only the teachers can from the thought actually realized the application of multimedia teaching benefits and effect, recognize the application of multimedia and other modern education technology in education can not only change university political education courses teaching environment, and still can steadily rising-a college ideological and political course teaching effect. Only in this way can we solved fundamentally teachers in action backward problem. Secondly, the universities' ideological and political education regularly theory class teacher applied modern education technology of multimedia related training. Multimedia and other modern education technology application ability training is to improve the ideological and political theory course teachers multimedia technology application ability of important ways. The universities' ideological and political education theory class teacher use of multimedia and other modern education technology ability training can be arranged in during winter and summer vacation, so you can avoid influencing teachers teaching work. Through training enhances the thought politics theory class teacher modern multimedia education technology application ability. On the one hand, the modern education technology ability education contents into the teacher continuing education courses and teachers to master the situation about the examination. On the other hand, we should strengthen the policy orientation of modern education technology capability and level as a teacher evaluation, selection of outstanding teachers and teachers, duties engaging and promotion the prerequisite, as an important examination conditions. Through training, the vast majority of college ideological and political theory course teachers college ideological and political theory course teacher can use the computer multi-media technology in education.

## 2.2 Ideological and Political Education Theory Class Teacher Exist Over-Reliance on Multimedia and Other Modern Education Technology Phenomenon, Teachers in Making Multimedia Courseware Aspect Exists Many Problems

#### 2.2.1 Problem Introduction

The multimedia technology in the ideological and political education theory course application of improving the traditional teaching mode, improve the classroom teaching environment, stimulate the student's study enthusiasm and teachers' teaching enthusiasm, enrich the teaching means and forms, improve the ideological and political education theory course teaching effect. But also have many ideological and political education theory class teachers overly dependent on multimedia teaching, anyone who comes to class to use multi-media teaching. The teacher left leads to many multimedia cannot normal lectures. In fact, multimedia teaching means is only as teaching auxiliary methods and cannot be used as main means. DaiJun in "multimedia technology application in classroom teaching problems and Suggestions" paper pointed out that "auxiliary multimedia classroom teaching, indeed have discipline traditional teaching method incomparable advantage, but this does not mean to the traditional teaching method of rejection, more do not replace traditional teaching method. But in the teaching practice, some teachers overstating the multimedia effect, the multimedia assisted teaching into technical operation demo lessons on, from one extreme to the other extreme." [1] I'm gradually getting used in addition, in multimedia courseware also have many problems, multimedia courseware aggravating the teacher's workload, partial teachers make teaching courseware b-movie, make repeat, and even a few teachers simply from online under some someone else did the courseware for teaching with directly bring them here. LiuYanRong in "2000c multimedia teaching advantages and disadvantages of" a culture that said "because of multimedia teaching all USES multimedia courseware, and making multimedia courseware requires a lot of words, pictures, video, animation, voice, the color and so on material, intangible between increased teacher prepares a quantity. In order to make teaching courseware colorful and vivid feeling person, the teacher will often from Internet, bookstore search of material and then finished a lot of text input, animation, etc. To deal with a courseware will often investment than mere ChuanTong class more time and energy lessons. Besides courseware necessary preparations job outside, the teacher must also to the classroom every link of completes the elaborate design. Visible, compared with traditional teaching methods, multimedia teaching of higher request more fine. Therefore, doing each new courseware's process, the teacher is often to the seams. In the long run, the teacher cannot afford to delve into teaching materials." [2] all of these problems can influence the modern education technology in the ideological and political education theory of application effect of play.

#### 2.2.2 Countermeasures and Suggestions

First, lead teachers' moderate use of multimedia and other modern education technology in education. To correctly rational treat multimedia teaching, reasonable use of multimedia teaching. To the traditional teaching mode and combine the multimedia teaching model for ideological and political education of their teaching. Yan Min in "the multimedia technology in the political theory course of study" effective application a culture that said "politics theory class teaching, and not every class, every problem should use multimedia technology means, but wants fewer but better, according to the teaching contents in the need to choose a lot of media technology using time, let using technique can properly, effectively for teaching content service. If disregard the teaching content and follow one's inclination using multimedia technology, and its results will only is spread out the attention of students. Appropriate use of multimedia technology, ability with the minimum cost gets optimal teaching effect." [3] Second, collective lessons, deploy high level teacher to excellent multimedia courseware, improve the quality of multimedia courseware. Strengthen between teachers, the school of communication between different universities, collect the best teacher multimedia courseware into education CD, and improve the level of multimedia courseware.

## 2.3 Differentuniversities Education Technology Development Modern Problem of Unbalanced

#### 2.3.1 Problem Introduction

Because of higher education in different regions in the development of unbalanced, so in different parts of the modern education technology university in application are very different. The more developed eastern provinces because education funds have safeguarded so earlier the modern education technology achievements have been applied to teaching practice. But due to the economic development in the western region, resulting in higher education is comparatively backward of funding problems also more nervous. Many education funding couldn't carry out, the impact of the modern time in college education technology application. Now many colleges and universities in the western modern education technology equipment and facilities are relatively backward. Because funding couldn't get very good security, leading to the ideological and political education of university course arrangement of the multimedia classroom often cannot meet the requirements of teaching. Therefore, in the present situation, the western region most colleges and universities there are several classes together class even large class lessons. All of these have influenced the university thought politics theory class teaching effect of play. In addition, many places of college ideological and political education theory in the course, and be not taken seriously by comparing status of discrimination.

#### 2.3.2 Countermeasures and Suggestions

First, strengthen ideological and political education funds investment, especially to the Midwest economic development in underdeveloped regions college proper tilt. The universities' ideological and political education give safeguard teaching facilities, teaching software development, teacher training funds.

Second, strengthen legislation; the universities' ideological and political education theory course teaching should implement special funds for policy. At present, education department has already issued relevant policies, rules of ideological and political education theory class teaching must ensure that funds 15-20 yuan supplies, however, in many colleges this part of funds and cannot be implemented. Therefore, strengthening the system legislation is college ideological and political education funds cogent safeguard was not misappropriate the necessary measures.

Avoid using footnotes.

#### 3 Conclusion

Anyhow, the multimedia technology in the ideological and political education theory reflects the application of multimedia technology in teaching advantage. Its use to teacher's lessons and organize the teaching brought convenient, improve teaching efficiency, improve the teaching method and so on. But also cannot ignore its existing problems, the only way to make the multimedia technology in the college ideological and political course plays to maximize the effectiveness. The multimedia technology in the ideological and political education theory course application in-depth study is of positive theoretical significance and practical significance.

### **Author in Brief**

1 QIU Shuangcheng (1974 - ), male, Han nationality, Northwestern Polytechnical University, China. Doctor; Ningxia Teachers College, China .lecturer. Main research directions: the Islamic culture and ideological and political education.

### References

- Dai, J.: Multimedia technology application in classroom teaching problems and Suggestions in Sichuan. Journal of Engineering Institute of Technology of Profession (2) (2008) (in Chinese)
- [2] Liu, Y.: Discuss the advantages and disadvantages of the multimedia teaching. Heilongjiang technology information (5), 156 (2010) (in Chinese)
- [3] Yan, M.: Easy to show fly: multimedia technology in teaching of political theories of effective application study. Education exploration (2) (2010) (in Chinese)

# **Strategic Study of Improvement of Regional College Graduates' Employability**

Ke Ming Xu<sup>1</sup> and Bi Xia Lin<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Mechanical Engineering, Ningbo University of Technology, Ningbo, China

<sup>2</sup> Ningbo No.4 Middle School, Ningbo, China xkmok@163.com, linbixia2008@sina.com

**Abstract.** Regional college, responsible for the provision of trained personnel and technology for regional economy, is an important part of Chinese higher education system. The study starts with the connotation and the influencing factors of employability, applies for SWOT theory to analyse employability, and puts forward three strategies and four systems to improve the employability.

Keywords: Regional college, Graduates, Employability high school.

### **1** Introduction

Regional college is an important part of Chinese higher education system. In the process of the popularization and reform of higher education, regional college becomes the main forces of higher education, and the key element of regional innovation development and urbanization. It is responsible for the provision of trained personnel and technology for regional economy. In the face of grim employment situation, it is very meaningful to improve graduates' employability to deepen the teaching reform, stimulate the sustainable development of regional economy, and construct the harmonious society.

### **Chapter 1 Connotation and Influencing Factors of Employability**

Employability refers to college graduates' ability to compete with others to obtain employment to realize their values, that is the ability to meet the requirement of employers and the society. Employability reflects the teaching quality of colleges and universities, and the values of employers and the society. The main influencing factors of employability:

Economic development and industrial structure adjustment are the main factors. Full employment, economic development, stable price, and international payment balance are four aims of governments' economic management. For a long time, Chinese economy has sustained a rapid growth, especially since the mid-term of 1990s, the growth of GDP has reached 7% every year. However, the employment growth is not coincident with economic growth. According to statistics, China annual GDP growth is 9% in the past twenty years. Between 1991 and 2001, annual employment growth is 1.1%, 7,520,000 per year, and cannot meet the requirement of new labour forces. Tertiary industry has much space for employment growth, so it is the main way to settle the graduates' employment problem. With a large scale, traditional industry cannot afford the growth of graduates' employment, but the tertiary industry, supported by high technology industry and modern service industry, is different from traditional industry. For example, Zhejiang province has attached great importance to tertiary industry in recent years, and has made an accomplishment in industrial structure adjustment and upgrading. The growth of tertiary industry has occupied 43% of GDP growth in 2010. The development of tertiary industry takes a lot of work forces from the first and secondary industry, and the rate of the employment of tertiary industry increases every year. However, the development of tertiary industry is lower than the global average of 2006, that is 69%.

The conflict between enrollment program and employment marketization is the systematic factor of college graduates' employment. Chinese higher education has moved from elite education to mass education. Obviously, the cultivation of elite is different from the cultivation of mass. College graduates' employment has entered the market since 1995, so it should follow the laws of human resource market. However, colleges and universities still follow the laws of a planned economy to enroll and cultivate, and the cultivation falls behind the market. Graduates cannot meet the requirement of society. Disciplines offered in a college are not suitable for the market requirement, which is the structural conflict of graduates' employment.

Deficiency of social equity is the systematic factor of college graduates' employment. According to certain report in 2008, 72.2% graduates are willing to go down to the grass-roots units. It shows that graduates' employment conception is changing. However, social resources concentrate on the city and the high level, the grass-roots units cannot get the deserved advantages, such as venture environment, growth opportunity, policy preference etc., so the employment of grass-roots units, which should be the main employment area, becomes college graduates' second choice. Many graduates are willing to work in the big cities, and have great enthusiasm to be civil servants, which lead to the phenomenon of "no employment" and "unwilling to be employed", even the phenomenon of disguised full employment.

#### 2 Chapter 2 SWOT Analysis of Regional College Graduates' Employability

Strengths. Interpersonal relationship strengths. Regional colleges are directly managed by local government, and their growth depend on local government.

Certainly, they serve the local economy, and their education development promotes the economic development. Therefore, colleges are closely related with local enterprises and public institutions, and usually establish cooperative relationship with them. It is very beneficial for them to see the market's requirement, optimize the educational program, promote teaching reform, and improve graduates' employability.

Regional strength. Regional colleges are familiar with regional economic and social development, cultures and conventions, and educational requirement, so they can see the market's requirement exactly, and cultivate the market-oriented applied talents. They have many advantages to open up local market, to make market strategies, and to accommodate themselves to local economic and social development.

Base strength. College and enterprise cooperrative project, beneficial to enterprise, college and graduate, promotes employment base construction, teaching reform, and graduates' employability. Some foresight entrepreneurs are willing to establish cooperative relationship with regional colleges to build graduates' employment base because of enterprise development. Meanwhile, based on the cooperative relationship, enterprise prefers to employ regional college graduates. This contributes to regional college graduates' employment.

Weakness. Educational investment influences teaching quality. First, regional college is managed by local government. If local government doesn't give enough investment, college's teaching quality cannot be promoted. Besides, regional college doesn't have enough comprehensive strength, so it is difficult to bring in talents and enroll excellent students. All these influence teaching quality. Second, regionality limits graduates' employment space. Compared with provincial college, regional college doesn't have economical, cultural and information advantages. This limits regional college's development. Regional college graduates don't have enough advantages to compete with "985" and "211" college graduates, and are refused to be employed by some enterprises which deliberately boost graduates' qualification .

Opportunities. Hugh employment pressure caused by financial crisis urges government and society to give priority to settle the unemployment. The government has made some employment policies to facilitate the growth of employment, which gives graduates good employment environment.

Rapid economic growth. The government has proposed "sustain economic growth, expand domestic demand, and adjust industrial structure" economic development strategy since the explosion of financial crisis. Chinese economic growth sustained 8.7% and 10.3% in 2009 and 2010. With the implement of some important domestic demand expansion policies and the effects caused by these policies, Chinese national demand will go a further step to ensure the growth of employment. Especially some new industries will contribute to new economic growth and much employment space, and give graduates a better employment environment.

Threats. China will face a grim employment situation at present and even during the period of the twelfth five-year program. On one hand, the total amount of employment is huge, and work force supply is more than demand. On the other hand, there are conflicts within work force market and between employment structure and industrial structure. External employment environment gives new requirements to adaptability and employability.

#### 3 Chapter 3 Strategies to Improve Graduates' Employability

How to change graduates's comparative advantages to suatainable advantages? How to improve regional college graduates' employability?The study applies Micheal E. Porter's competitive advantage theory to propose three strategies and four systems to regional college graduates' employability.

Three Strategies. Differentiation strategy. Graduates are short of professional skills. Different levels of graduates usually apply for one position, and they don't have comparative advantages. Therefore, regional college should stick to applicablity principle and strength the relationship with enterprises, thus to obtain the market comparative advantages and differentiation advantages. In that way, it can avoid the competition with provincial college to take up secondary market, and get more employment opportunities. Cost-leadership strategy. Regional college graduates should plan their career earlier, make right career decision, understand their own advantages and disadvantages, and create more values for the enterprise. Graduates should not care too much about salary, but should pay attention to the development space provided by the position. High qualification with low salary can win competitive advantages to seize work opportunity. Focus strategy. Regional college should stick to the principle to serve the local area, and make great use of its advantages to cultivate applied talents. Besides, Disciplines and majors are in accordance with industrial links. In that way, talent cultivation can serve the development of regional economy, and graduates will win the advantages in the regional human resource market.

College support system. Determine college features and form characteristic principles and cultivation mode Burton R.Clark said, "the worst way of higher education is to put all the eggs into one basket. Higher education should avoid single mode". Regional college should make development strategies in consideration of flexible running mode, technique-emphasized cultivation mode and employment market. Compared with other types of colleges, it should form its own principles and win competitive advantages and differentiation advantages. Besides, it should make efforts on characteristic majors, important majors and competitive majors. According to the regional development of economy and society, it should accelerate the adjustment of discipline structure. emphasize entrepreneurial and employment guidance and perfect service guidance system. First, The college should attach importance to employment education. It should take employment guidance course into teaching plan, and build employment guidance mode through four-year study. Second, the college should improve employment information service system, build effective internet market, and found information platforms which provide employment guidance, employment management and employment service. Third, the college should pay attention to entrepreneurial education. It should set up excellent entrepreneurial policy system, service system and working system, found some entrepreneurial bases, organize entrepreneurial teams, and set good examples for graduates. Fourth, the college should open up employment market that college market is a main part, standing market, regional market and industrial market are complementary parts. Strength professional education and improve graduates' professional qualification. The college should actively advance educational reform which focuses on the promotion of innovation spirit and practical ability, and professional education which focuses on the promotion of professional ability.

Graduates support system. Correct employment value. According to the employment situation, graduates should set up correct employment value that they take themselves as common labourers to participate in employment competition. Besides, they should adjust their wishful thinking in accordance with national economic development, political situation, employment policy, industry development prospect, position requirement, etc. They can choose to work in the grassroots units. Promote individual comprehensive qualification. Graduates' comprehensive qualification is the base of employability. Comprehensive qualification includes moral qualification, professional qualification, psychological qualification, technical ability, etc, and shows graduates' different abilities such as innovation ability, cooperative ability, knowledge mastery, value orientation etc. The promotion of comprehensive qualification needs knowledge learning and upgrading, practice training, and social ordeal. Mental preparation. Positive attitude is an important factor of the promotion of employability. Graduates should overcome psychological obstacles to build confidence. They can apply "primacy effect" theory to give good first impressions on others, apply "coexistence effect" theory to exchange information and make good cooperation, and apply "self-suggestion" theory to make self-adjustment and self-affirmation.

Society support system. Expand colleges' autonomous rights and promote educational industry mutual development. The government should improve the reform of college management, and give much more development space for higher education and employment requirement. Besides, it should protect colleges' juristal personality, support colleges' characteristic running and multiple development, and actually give their autonomous rights to make enrollment plan and other teaching affairs. Change economic growth mode and realize the growth both of economy and employment. Government should develop labour-intensive industry, service industry and small-scale enterprises, and make every attempt to expand employment market. Besides, it should implement positive financial policies to expand the investment of infrastructure and public service in less developed area and rural area, and break down the dual structure in urban and rural economy and the incompatible economic development between different regions. Because the development of middle-sized and small-sized enterprises are the main impetus of the growth of regional college graduates' employment, the government should support the development of middle-sized and small-sized enterprises to increase employment positions. Improve graduates' employment policy and build good employment environment.

Acknowledgment. This research is supported by 2010 Education Science Annual Planning of Zhejiang Province, P.R.China. (ID: SCG413).

#### References

- [1] Lin, C.: Zhejiang Development Report in 2011. Hangzhou Press, Zhejiang (2011)
- [2] Lin, B.: The Study of Academic Structure and College Graduates' Employment, vol. (2). Tsinghua University Education Study, Beijing (2010)
- [3] An Outline of Chinese National Economy and Social Development in the Twelfth Five-year Program. People's Press, Beijing (2011)
- [4] Porter, M.E.: Competitive Advantage. Huaxia Press, Beijing (1997)
- [5] Cheng, Y.: The Strategic Study of the Improvement of Private College Graduates' Employability. Sichuan Normal University, Sichuan (2008)

# **Application of Sports-Based Project Teaching Mode in Cultural Education for Athletes**

Wei Chen and Mei Yang

Wuhan Institute of Physical Education, Wuhan, Hubei, China 18778720@qq.com, yangmei@wipe.edu.cn

**Abstract.** Athletes' learning is influenced by internal factors, such as the level of cognitive development of students, achievement motivation and the corresponding personality characteristics, and external factors, such as teaching concept and curriculum concept. Constructivism which is the further development of cognitive theory and constructivism learning mode has made a profound impact on the teaching reform. So the mode of athletes' cultural teaching should be adapted to the trends of teaching reform and athletes' characters. By using the method of literature study and observation, this paper analyzes characteristics of athletes' learning style and theoretical basis of project teaching mode. Based on these this paper constructs a new sports-based teaching mode in athletes' cultural teaching.

## 1 Introduction

Scientific and cultural quality of athletes directly affects the sustainable development of competitive sports. With our in-depth development of sports and education, athletes' cultural education made great progress. However, due to the special groups of athletes, their cultural education is still the weak link in the development of athletes. Therefore, this article attempts to analyze factors affecting athletes' learning on the basis of their learning characters, and according to own practical experience, combined with the modern trend of teaching reform, present suitable teaching mode to promote the improvement of teaching quality for athletes.

## 2 Factors Influencing Athletes' Cultural Learning

Learning is a complex long-term acquisition process, and the learning effect is influenced by internal factors and external factors. Different from the ordinary, high-level athletes as a special group of students, their cultural learning process has its unique characteristics.

## 2.1 Cognitive Factors

A key factor affecting learning is cognitive structure, such as the level of cognitive development of students, achievement motivation and the corresponding personality characteristics.

First, when Learners begin their new study, their existing level of knowledge and cognitive development is an important indicator of learning readiness, and is also the important factor affecting the follow-up study. In china, athletes have the particularity of their learning. Most athletes begin training in very early age, and training takes up much of their time. Therefore, the time for cultural learning is limited, which lead relatively poor cultural knowledge. Second, cognitive style is the individual's preference for the way of information processing, including the way of perception, attention, thinking, memory and problem-solving of the outside information. Chinese and foreign scholars classify the learning style into different categories. There are auditory, visual, kinesthetic and tactile (Reid, 1987). Athletes are typical kinesthetic learners. They tend to learn through touch and movement and change the perceived information into a whole body's movement. So in the Class athletes will more interest in the cognitive activities that they can participate in it. Third, achievement motivation in school contexts has cognitive driving force, self-improvement driving force and ancillary driving force. From the early age, athletes focus more on professional achievement than cultural learning, so their long-term absence and poor cultural level results that they cannot keep up with the normal teaching schedule, and then causes the fear of hardship in psychology and brings their resistance and weak motivation to cultural studies. But with the advancing of internationalization, the updating of talents' standards, every country gives more attention on athlete's cultural education and athletes become increasingly recognized the importance of cultural literacy and their learning motivation gradually transform from the ancillary driving force to selfimprovement driving force and cognitive driving force.

#### 2.2 External Factors

External factors are important factors affecting student learning. Relatively athlete has little study time, so in the limited time the teaching level and quality has a significant impact on athletes' learning effect. Now most class teaching still shows the following characteristics:

First, Knowledge-based teaching concept is an important factor. Influenced by rationalism, traditional classroom teaching mode and teaching methods emphasize the cognitive ability of students too much, while ignore the cultivation of students' emotion, attitudes and values. Traditional teaching mode emphasizes knowledge-based. This teaching mode is not conducive to stimulate enthusiasm of students, but also not conducive to cultivate students' practical skills. Second, curriculum concept is another important factor. Today, most schools' textbook for athletes are still widely used the same as the comprehensive school. These textbooks are reasonable, involve a wide variety of knowledge and adapt to students at all levels, but the content and presentation of material is not fit for the actual situation of athletes. In the classroom, teachers mainly take the content in the textbook as the teaching content. But textbook is not the only curriculum resource. Teachers need to change the curriculum concept from the limited materials to more practical materials.

From what has been discussed above, the internal factors and external factors have a direct impact on the athletes' cultural learning. Athletes as a special group, their differences are an objective phenomenon. So teaching mode should take targeted measures based on the objective differences to promote the development of all students of athletes.

### 3 Theoretical Basis of Project Teaching Mode

In recent decades, every country's education takes reform constantly. Large-scale education reforms are guided by a certain learning theory. Learning theory can be traced back to behaviorism's stimulus-response theory and cognitive learning theory. As psychologists have deepened the research on the rule of the human learning process in recent years, an important branch of learning theory, constructivism, is gaining popularity. Constructivism has made a profound impact on the teaching reform. The project teaching mode pioneered in McMaster University in Canada is based on this theory.

### 3.1 Constructivism Learning Theory

Constructivism theory assumes that the process of learning is not only a memory process but also a process understanding and constructing new knowledge on the basis of existing experience through communicating with the outside world. Therefore, "situation", "collaboration", "communication" and "construction of meaning" are the key four elements to learn. According to constructivism learning theory, students are the subject of learning, and students change from passive recipients of external stimulus into the main body of information processing; teachers change from initiator and inculcator of knowledge into designers, mentors and collaborators. First, teachers play the role of designers. They design teaching activities, create learning scenarios for students and let students take some innovative learning activities in a real environment. Secondly, teachers play the role of mentors and collaborators. They will guide students to study independently and cooperate with students to complete learning tasks in appropriate time, rather than simply imparting knowledge to learners in one-way process.

### 3.2 Constructivism Theory of Cognitive Tools

Theory of cognitive tools considers that thinking is the intermediaries of learning, so in order to more directly affect the learning process, it should reduce too much attention on transmission technology, and pay more concern about teaching technology about how to cultivate learners' thinking in different tasks. Cognitive tools are mental and counting devices to support, guide, and extend learner's thinking process. The former exists in the learner himself including the learner's internal cognitive, metacognitive strategies; the latter is external, including computer-based devices and the environment. According to theories of cognitive tools, making use of external cognitive tools can make learners' thinking activities

externalizing, and help teachers control and lead their advanced thinking; while rational design and use of external cognitive tools can activate cognitive and metacognitive strategies to promote reflective thinking.

The reform of our country's teaching mode is rightly based on the reform of learning theory. The traditional teaching model is teacher-centered, and students are passive recipients of knowledge imparted by teachers. In mid-eighties, China began the reform of teaching mode by the impact of constructivism learning theory. The reform of project teaching mode is mainly directed against the traditional teaching mode, emphasizes the guidance of teachers, and constructs a new student-centered and teacher-led teaching mode that take learners' development as main purpose.

### 4 Application of Sports-Based Project Teaching Mode in Cultural Teaching

For athletes, classroom teaching is an important method to improve cultural level. Student athletes have the dual task of learning and training, so improving their learning abilities through implementing classroom teaching and organizing a wealth of teaching activities is particularly important. Project teaching mode based on constructivism learning theory plays an active role in improving the quality of teachers' teaching and the abilities of students' learning. Project teaching mode that is based on course objectives take specific project tasks as learning purposes and the optimized learning resources as learning medium and the representation of learning production as evaluation tools. It is a teaching method through letting students apply learned knowledge and research new knowledge themselves to complete the project that teacher assigned, in order to make student acquire new knowledge and prompt students to practice. The implementation of the program will be shown as follows.

#### 4.1 Project Design

The key point of implementing project teaching mode is choosing the appropriate research project. First, the selection of projects should be practical. Athletes enable find the association between the project and the learned course and experience. Second, the selection of projects should be educational. They should meet the developmental needs and interest of athletes. Moreover, the selection of projects should be challenging and instructive. The project can stimulate athletes' interest. So the projects for the athletes should be combined with features of professional characters of athletes. That is, the chosen project can be based on sports itself.

#### 4.2 Implementation of the Project

The implementation of the project should be finished by several groups that can be divided in different situations. The groups take the special project as the researching subject to learn and explore independently. The project team should make self-generated works and within the group practice and demonstrate works. It can be divided into following steps. First, project introduction. Before implementing the project, teacher taken as a designer should set up the correlative situation for students, and describe the project requirements. Second, group and work division. After determining the theme, students can form study groups or choose to complete individually according to their own interests and make sure the work division that every student should have and take different work. Third, materials' collection and collation. After the work division in a group, the students should collect and collate information and materials as many as possible through various ways. Forth, problem solving. Study group should determine problem-solving strategies and methods and begin implement the project. Students should collate, summarize, digest, absorb, and reprocessing the information and materials for further research. In this period, teachers should provide students with targeted advice and guidance and supervision.

#### 4.3 Project Reporting and Evaluating

After project is completed, the study group should display the project's production to the whole class. The forms of final presentation can be various, for example, in text form, such as papers or reports, or the use of computer technology, such as slides, animation, or the use of debates, lectures, drama, and other diverse forms. Project evaluation should use multi-agent evaluation, such as student selfassessment, peer assessment, teacher assessment and so on. Evaluation process should be open.

For athletes' teaching, the project should be combined with the characteristics of the athletes. It can be designed based on sports. Sports-oriented teaching content can not only stimulate students' interest in learning, but also increase the relevant professional knowledge of sports.

#### 5 Summary

Project teaching mode breaks through the traditional teaching's mode and methods. It stimulates the enthusiasm of students through reproducing some situation which players are familiar with and achieve mastery of the knowledge and twoway exchange through students' self-learning. In the whole process, it not only plays a leading role of teachers, but also shows the main role of students. In the context of contemporary education reform, athletes' cultural education should follow the trend of education reform, compromise the features of traditional teaching mode and project teaching mode and combine athletes' special learning features to optimize athletes' teaching mode and to truly improve the athletes' qualities.

### References

- [1] Alberty, H.B.: A study of the project method in education. Ohio State University Press, Columbus (1927)
- [2] Bode, H.B.: Modern educational theories. Macmillan, New York (1927)
- [3] Cremin, L.A.: The transformation of the school: Progressivism in American education, 1876-1957. Knopf, New York (1961)
- [4] Washburne, C.: The Limitations of the project method. In: Proceedings of the National Educational Association, pp. 187–188 (1928)

# The Teaching Reform of the Course of Quality Management and Reliability

Li Li Meng, Hui Zhen Zhao, Chun Guang Lu, and Lin Chen

School of Mechanical Engineering Hebei United University Tangshan, Hebei, 063000, China mll12@163.com, zhaohuiju@163.com, jxlcg@heut.edu.cn, chnln@126.com

**Abstract.** Quality management and reliability is one of the main courses of industrial engineering, practical and theoretical is stronger. According to the characteristics of curriculum and the latest development of subject, status and problems of the course are analyzed in this paper firstly. Then, we explore the aspects, such as the reform of teaching methods, teaching content innovation and practice teaching and evaluation methods and so on. In order to cultivate students' innovative practice ability and practical talents in quality management, we expound the heuristic teaching mode of the integration of the statistics and quality control and reliability, and the integration of the heuristic teaching and the case teaching, and the combining the practice teaching of the theory teaching in this paper.

**Keywords:** Quality management, Teaching reform, Teaching way, Heuristic teaching, Case teaching.

### **1** Introduction

The course of quality management and reliability is a professional course in industrial engineering, it is a course of the combination of management and technology and it is a strong practical curriculum. It not only requires students to master the theoretical knowledge of the course and any course-related professional knowledge, but also requires students to have a solid professional foundation, strong practical ability and statistical thinking. So as to enable students find these problems in production process and solve quality problems after graduation.

### 2 Status and Problems of the Course

Industrial engineering is an emerging multi-disciplinary of technology and management. Because the time of the IE development is short in our country, the curriculum system in all higher institutions is still not perfect, the teaching reform and practice of IE professional is a focus of the study. "Quality Management and Reliability" is one of the compulsory courses in IE professional, the quality of management theory, methods, systems, design and process quality control and reliability are elaborated in this course, and its purpose is to make students understand the theory of modern quality management, master these methods of statistical quality control and reliability design, and can make students apply their knowledge to analyze and solve the various quality problems appearing in production and management practices. Therefore, it is necessary to highlight specific and practical of the teaching goal, but also pay attention to the converge related to professional skills courses. Currently, the teaching quality of this course is well, but compared with other major colleges, there are still the following problems in our college.

Because of the teaching methods based on traditional teaching methods, the interaction between teacher and student is little, students are not enthusiastic with the course.

Practice is weak and a serious gap between theory and practice, the students' understanding of knowledge is not accurate enough, thinking and problem-solving ability is not strong.

Statistical thinking is not prominent and systematic is not strong in the course, so that students can not really appreciate the importance of statistical thinking in quality control.

For these reasons, the quality of teaching effectiveness of "Quality Management and Reliability" is not very prominent, in order to mobilize the enthusiasm of students and creativity, improve teaching quality and teaching effectiveness and cultivate more high-quality personnel, the research team still needs further reform.

#### The Teaching Reform of the Course

The characteristically of "Quality Management and Reliability" requires us to impart knowledge into students, but also focus on student ability, then how to cultivate the students creativity and practical ability? We carried out further exploration and reflection: the reform program mainly include the reform of teaching methods, teaching content innovation and practice teaching and so on.

**Reform of Teaching Methods.** Mainly traditional teaching methods include writing on the blackboard, questions, exercises and other teaching forms, the amount of information is small and teaching method is a single way. In order to mobilize the enthusiasm of the students and train students creative thinking and improve their analysis of issues and problem-solving skills, the research group develop reforming route which are the heuristic teaching mode of the integration of the statistics and quality control and reliability, and the integration of the heuristic teaching and the case teaching, and the combining the practice teaching of the theory teaching.

The integration of the heuristic teaching and the case teaching. Heuristic teaching include two methods of inspired by discussion and inspired by questions, through participation in classroom activities to inspire students to learn to analyze and solve problems, and achieve two-way interaction between students and teachers. For example, the teacher may trigger enthusiasm of the students in the process of teaching through case and inspire students to think quality issues, and find generating source of the problem of quality, and guide students to use 5M1E methods including man, machines, materials, method, measurement and environment to find the main reasons of the problems. Of course, in the process of looking for reasons, students will use a huge amount of knowledge and data processing methods, after the main reason is confirmed, a series of improvements program are made, and then improved process are controlled and final improved results are inspected. This way of teaching students can mobilize the enthusiasm and interest in learning, but also to cultivate innovative thinking of students. The case teaching is achieved mainly through a typical case of quality management. For example, Haier Group's quality management and business model, 6 Sigma methods in the application of Xiamen ABB Group, if necessary, increasing the video teaching and guiding students to practice to consolidate and digest the knowledge.

The teaching method of the combination of traditional teaching methods and modern teaching technology. The trend of teaching methods is digital and network [1], Through the full use of existing educational resources which include multimedia, software applications, seminars, case teaching, online, classroom displays, the case teaching, the scenes teaching etc, the school provide a platform of communication and interaction between teachers and students to increase the vitality of classroom teaching, and play the advantages of both teaching and learning. Currently, we have made high-quality multimedia which can show the students a fresh experience. Through reform, the classroom atmosphere is active, student's interest in learning is enhanced and a significant teaching effect is made.

**Innovative Teaching Content.** The contents of quality management are rich and profound, so according to the characteristics of industrial engineering disciplines, the latest content should be added to maintain the advanced nature of disciplines in order to cultivate practical talents. At present, the features of the courses of the industrial engineering are hours less and content more, so the teaching content are focused. Innovative teaching content are in the following two aspects:

The integration of the statistics and quality control and reliability. Strengthen the statistical thinking in the "Quality Management and Reliability", and enhance the quality of student's data processing analysis. The experiments and curriculum design centered on the "statistical quality control" are set up in major colleges and universities, so the statistical thinking should be add to the curriculum. For example: the contents of probability statistics, parameter estimation, hypothesis testing, variance analysis and experimental design in statistics are widely used in quality control. The solution to the quality problem depends on the collection, collation and analysis for quality data in enterprise, the statistics is a subject about data collection, collation, display and analysis[2], so it is necessary to learn quality control and understand the statistical meaning. Therefore, in the teaching curriculum, the teacher remind students to preview the contents about statistics, such statistics thinking can be applied to solve real quality problems, and the students can understand the essence of probability and mathematical statistics. At the same time, the students can to master statistical software, such as SPSS, SAS, Minitab, etc. and analyze the quality data by statistical software to improve the ability to solve practical problems and the corresponding software skills.

The joint schools and business. Speaker teachers who have the business consulting services experience should apply them into teaching and make curriculum more practical operations, and draw some training contents for enterprises training from the theoretical teaching.

**Strengthen Practice Teaching.** Strengthen the practice teaching is the focus of developing innovative personnel system and an important way of improving the innovative spirit of students and practice ability[3]. the heuristic teaching mode that is the integration of the theory teaching and practice teaching is used in my school, in the traditional theory teaching course, the teachers encourage students to participate in academic lectures related to the quality management, and invite the experts of China Quality Association and quality management consultancy and business management to have extra-curricular lectures, and actively organize students to visit Tangshan Aisin Gear Group, CNR, school projects training center, and encourage students to participate in course-related research projects to train students the ability of independent analyzing problems, theoretical points of flexibility and innovation in problem-solving skills. Practice is enhanced mainly by the following three aspects:

The development and utilization of internal and external experts. Application of quality management is strong, it is necessary to employ quality management consulting organization or business management expert to come to the school to teaching. For example, the specific applications of quality management in the enterprise, process quality control and quality certification procedures, etc., only with the implementation in the enterprise, it can enable students to make a more thorough understanding and stimulate the enthusiasm of students.

Adding Additional curriculum design throughout the whole process of teaching and actively guiding the students to participate in research projects. Through the actual development and research activities, on the one hand to enhance understanding of boring, esoteric knowledge, at the same time broaden their horizons and improve the practical application ability. These works can lay a solid foundation of scientific research for students[4]. Range of curriculum should be broad, and the content should reflect the important and difficult knowledge points, and the course design topics are as follow.

A: Design Quality Control— The application of quality function deployment in the process of welding and reliability analysis. Teachers must provide students with welding process, and the composition of product components and their reliability data.

B: Manufacturing process quality control—how to improve the transmission qualified rate. Teachers must provide students with a detailed production process and quality data of transmission.

C: How to improve the quality of saw blade. Teachers must provide students with detailed production process and quality data.

Curriculum design should have extensive coverage, and enables students to digest what they have learned to enhance understanding for the quality management theory and technology. Increasing openness and comprehensive experiment. The course requires students to have the practical ability and processing capabilities for quality data. Typical experiments are set as follows.

A: Histogram drawing and analysis of the shaft parts. The subject requires students to measure parts data and analyze data, and draw histograms by statistical quality control software Minitab.

B: The quality control of shaft parts machining process. The subject requires students to measure parts data and draw control charts and analyze process capability.

C: Analysis of failure box parts. The subject requires students to find out the reasons and solutions to the problem by using quality tools.

The Reform of Curriculum Evaluation Methods. The test score of "quality management and reliability" are usually the weighted average of the usually grade and the examination grade, the traditional usually grade include the score of students attendance and homework, and it is usually 20% ~30%, and the examination grade is 70% ~ 80%. Through the examination reform, the usually grade include the score of students participating in classroom activities, and the submission of assignments and case analysis, case study presentations in the classroom, interactive discussions and so on, and it is 30% of the total score. In the final examination in order to minimize the proportion of the rote answer questions, increase the proportion of the open questions and case analysis, and the examination grade is 70%. Through the guide, the students focus on learning ability, independent thinking and the sense of teamwork, the effect is remarkable.

#### 3 Conclusions

Improving the quality of teaching is the eternal theme of the pursuit of higher education, training high-quality talents is the bounden duty of teachers, and constantly studying teaching methods and making students easily to accept them and it is an important measuring indicator of teaching effectiveness [5]. The teaching reform of "quality management and reliability" is a endless process, and only reforming in the teaching course and exploration in the reform in order to maintain the advanced nature of the course content and the diversity of teaching methods, and mobilize the enthusiasm and initiative of students, and make college graduates get the social recognition and welcome.

#### References

- [1] Wang, J.F., Wang, H.B., He, Y.M.: University Teaching in China (5), 61 (2010) (in Chinese)
- [2] Liu, W.Q., Xie, B.C.: Quality control and experimental design methods and application. China renmin university press, China (2008) (in Chinese)
- [3] Liu, Y.B.: Heilongjiang Higher Education Research (2), 113 (2006) (in Chinese)
- [4] Wang, C.R., Yin, B.L.: Heilongjiang Higher Education Research (12), 166 (2006) (in Chinese)
- [5] Liu, G.Z., Yin, B.L.: Heilongjiang Higher Education Research (8), 168 (2010) (in Chinese)

# Discussion on Classroom Teaching to Improve Specialized English Ability of Engineering Students

Quanli Han<sup>1</sup>, Wenming Zhang<sup>2</sup>, and Xuhui Zhang<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Mechanics and Electrics Engineering School, Xi'an Technological University, China <sup>2</sup> Mechanics and Electrics Engineering School,

Xi'an University of Science and Technology, China handleel@Gmail.com, zhangwm@sohu.com, zhangxh@sohu.com

**Abstract.** This paper aims at search for good teaching method in order to improve specialized English ability of engineering students, which will be used as one practical and effective solution to the employment problems of graduates. The teaching content should be built in the following phrases, that is, developing respective document for the base text, taking positive part in teaching steps for the core, and making active practices in speaking and writing for the addition. The teaching method should be developed emphasizing the communication ability of engineering students, and proceeded in English medium instruction. The reform of teaching method and contents of specialized English to engineering students will boost the overall quality ever to succeed in future completion of job-looking and promotion opportunity.

Keywords: English ability, Engineering student, Teaching method, Teaching content.

### **1** Introduction

Developments in engineering and modern technologioes are thought to be the most important requirements for the new century in the globalised world, and the globalisation associated with economics, has taken sufficiently significant effect on technology and languages, which has introduced many chanllenges in engineering education[1]. Moverover, space range of employment of graduation rapidly extendes, and frequency of job change quickly rises, which has become common and unproven facts faced by job hunter sespecially graduation of engineering stduents, which furtherly aggravates the difficulty of job-looking[2]. The major obstacle to engineering students is the widening gap betweem increasing employment requirements and limted technologies and skilles, which pushes students including freshman and sophomore and junior and senior to struggle in campus. Students in universities and schools, for example, engineering students, have spend nearly whole personal time on acquiring so many diplomas to demonstrate abilities to some degree enough to take on the position in the furture. Achivement of students are not proportional to devotion, which often demages their courage and condfide enssential in their lives. How to cope with the awkward state of art of campus lives of engineering students has been one of hot research topics taken into consider widely by many experts in related fields[3-6]. Taking specialized english for example, this paper presents dicussion on classroom teaching to help engineering students improve themslves with related abilities in given period from the following subpoints such as teching content and teaching method. In each subpart, state of art of practical problem is firstly investigated, and then, the solution to corsponding problem is brought out based on the above analysis. To sum up, series of reform in teaching content and method contibes to improve individual qualities quickly and rapidly.

#### 2 Teaching Content

Investigation of specialized English teaching in classroom of engineering students at present campus was made and found that the worried facts, that is to say, the obvious present situation on classroom teaching of specialized English can be simply described as followed: shortage of teaching English for special purpose for engineering course, and few drills in practical techning of English for special purpose in classroom, which are the source resulting to the dissatisfied education results. Based on the findings of classroom teaching content of specialized English, the solution to the above description are brought out in following three aspects.

Firstly, development of respective document used as the base text for engineering student must be made while carefully thinking over the specialized requirements of school or collage at own campus. The factors taking strong effect on construction of text includes university history and professional development and new industrial frontiers. The university has developed from profession field, and accumulated technological materials and study documents, reports and so on, which doubtlessly brings out prerequisites to build up the text fit for engineering students studying at campus as well as accepted by them from the cockles of the heart. Moreover, development achievements in recent years should be included in text to replace the outdate parts which are not practically and widely used in factory and workroom, this deeply enlarges the extension of text and increases the interest in text which helps to change the understanding of specialized English to engineering students.

Secondly, positive participation in teaching steps regarded as the core for engineering students should be built up firmly in spirit. Classroom teaching as the vital process should be effectively utilized, so teaching steps in which engineering students should take part with their efforts and strength. Various teaching intensity and difficulty should be chosen to be fit for different teaching steps according to change in the moods and likenesses of students at classroom. Different teaching rhythms effectively strengthen the attention of classroom students and even so help engineering students to concentrate their spirits on teaching processes including of all over the teaching steps. Taking part into teaching processes of all of students indicts to some degree their active devotion from the behaviors, which seems rapidly lengthen the student times viewing from perspective of the result and even so increases the opportunity success in job-looking of engineering students on their career way.

Finally, active practices in speaking and writing as the addition for engineering students should be carried through strictly and insistently. The points emphasized and energy spent in culturing English abilities of engineering students used to be passive study in the forms of reading and listening, while active study of engineering students in the forms of speaking and writing will be strengthen and stick to practices in classroom teaching English to engineering students. The ability to work in multicultural environments and to take on communication skills is becoming more and more important in today's changing economics conditions; the effective method to improve the above ability seems the singular method which is about reading and listening section in classroom teaching of engineering English. The urgent problem before student will be about personal quality, such as brave and perseverance and persevering, which keep engineering students continuing their study and lighting the eagerness for lifelong learning of engineering students. In this way, the communication ability is deemed to develop quickly and rapidly after continual devotion which increases the quality of engineering students and their belief in promotion of positive in career lives

#### **3** Teaching Method

As described above, teaching specialized English is one process costing, which needs investing a lost of time and energy into. How to achieve a good result culturing specialized English abilities to engineering students is worthy of discussion, it is common viewpoint achieved that teaching method of specialized English is one key aspect, not exception of teaching content. The present teaching method applying in specialized English to engineering students can be summed as followed: method of lecture for nearly all classrooms, passive learning during the teaching time. Based on the reorganization of classroom teaching method of specialized English, the solution to the above description are given in following three aspects.

Firstly, teaching methods emphasized the communication ability of engineering students, should be developed and applied in the extensive range. Culturing communication ability depends strongly on drills in active English abilities, such as speaking and writing abilities. Those abilities can only be developed in expressing personal viewpoint without delay time and without help from ready reference, which determines neither modal answer to each questions nor easy task in short period. In the way to communication ability to engineering students, the frame of education can be relay on the real activities such as new product development explanation meeting and customer requirement collection and so on, through which the active reaction respond to the question in listening and writing form must be raised in natural condition. The next steps is needed during the processes, just following the footsteps of the baby, first listening attentively, secondly imitating what you have listened and repeat , thirdly reciting and practicing some words and phrases and sentence patterns, fourthly putting things around you and thoughts in your mind freely in English either by speaking and writing[7].

Then, English medium instruction can be emphasized and used, which is necessary on the way of life. Because teachers of specialized English play a leading role in providing engineering students with the knowledge, skills and understanding they need to read, write, speak and listen effectively. Teachers' driver to English medium instruction helps to make students to live in English environment like an in-house atmosphere. Because engineering students always hang around with people speaking mother language, and they often get lost and frustrated when they are put into a pure English environment atmosphere. The English medium instruction here emphasizes pure English environment for language learner which can be compared with the deep water for beginners of swimming. For human babies' natural endowment and their lack of sense of danger, they can easily manage the deep water. Similarly, engineering students are entirely immersed in the language in specialized English classroom and try hard to understand it, and they have already got used to the sound system of language and been able to tell the emotions with the language and put it into practice without worrying about losing face by making mistakes.

#### 4 Examples

The teaching content and teaching method described before are used to value the effect of it through practices, the comparison of four class of engineering student in engineering specialized English. The result of it is showed in Table.1 from which indicts great change has taken. The excellent grade comes into being after carrying out the teaching change, while no less poor grade are not left; the account for proportion of the good and middle grade in whole students increases rapidly and like the scores. Above change taken between new teaching and traditional kind can be attributed to novel teaching content such as respective document as base text, and new teaching method for example English medium instruction.

group		<60	60~ 70	70~ 80	80~ 90	90~ 100	Mean scores	whole
New	1	0	0	2	25	3	85.37	31
teaching	2	0	0	9	18	1	82.82	28
Tradi-	3	1	5	7	10	0	73.30	23
tional teaching	4	3	9	5	4	0	68.05	21

Table 1. Result of comparative experiments

To deepen analysis, the excellent grade rate and mean scores are figured out in Fig.1. From Fig. 1 those two aspects bring out the rise in mean scores of specialized English test, in which the components of paper used emphases the communication ability such as listening and writing sections, additional tests are processed in classroom and through different question on the similar topic, through which putting things around yourself and thoughts in mind in English is practiced and tested at the same time. It has become natural and happy facts nowadays that expression of things around person and thoughts in his or her mind has been common things in specialized English classroom of engineering students after new teaching content and method are steeply carried out for continual several years, and strictly accord to the above four steps in culturing communication ability during the process. The only obstructs to driving English teaching on the good way to good effects is to overcome disbelief in oneself worrying about making mistaken in speaking and writing, which in practices are not necessary and neglect, observed by babies swimming underwater.



Fig. 1. Comparative effect of different teaching kind

#### **5** Conclusions

To improve specialized English ability of engineering students, the novel teaching content and method is given out. Development of text of respective document should be firstly done in teaching content reform, companying with partition into teaching steps for the core and practicing speaking and writing for the addition. At the same time, emphasis of communication ability and application of English medium instruction should be strictly done in teaching method innovate. Example of comparative teaching indicts that the reform of teaching method and contents of specialized English to engineering students will promote the overall quality rapidly and quickly.

#### References

- Tamtam, A., Gallagher, F., Naher, S., Olabi, A.G.: In: 3rd International Symposium for Engineering Education, University College Cork, Ireland, July 1-2, vol. 1, p. 53 (2010)
- [2] Manakul, W.: Australas. J. Engng. Educ. 13, 53 (2007)
- [3] Björkman, B.: Nordic J. Eng. Stu. 7, 103 (2008)
- [4] Ilavenil, K.P.S.K.: Mod. J. App. Ling. 1(5), 264 (2009)
- [5] Green, M.A.: Moving Forward to Improve Engineering Education. National Science Board, USA (2007)
- [6] Polczynski, M., Jaskolski, S.: The NCIIA 9th Annual Meeting, San Diego, CA, March 17-19, vol. 1, p. 93 (2005)
- [7] Information on, http://www.tingroom.com/maillist/2010/163//9801html

# **Exploration and Analyzing of Bilingual Teaching in "Engineering Graphics" in College**

Xiaoyan Xi<sup>1</sup>, Ziqin Li<sup>1</sup>, Lili Meng<sup>2</sup>, and Huigang Wang<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Department of Mechanical engineering, Tangshan College, China

<sup>2</sup> School of Mechanical Engineering, Hebei Polytechnic University, China xixiaoyan@163.com, zqli2988@163.com,

mll12@163.com, chaochao1994@163.com

**Abstract.** "Engineering graphics" is a basic technical course that has systemic theory and strong practical technology. Bilingual education is a course taught in two languages. Bilingual teaching in "engineering graphics" is not only to use English to teaching, but also the characteristics of engineering graphics course to transfer to students who has the basic quality engineers through learning. This paper analyzes the necessity of the application of bilingual teaching in the engineering graphics in teaching process and the request of teachers and students etc, and points out the obstacles in bilingual teaching, such as Language obstacle, Technological obstacle and psychological obstacle. It put forward a concrete implementation from preparation, implementation and summarize. Finally, it formed a complete engineering graphics course bilingual education system through soliciting opinions and suggestions from students and analysis the effect of bilingual teaching carefully.

Keywords: Engineering Graphics, Bilingual Teaching, Obstacles.

## 1 Introduction

Bilingual education is a course taught in two languages [1]. "Engineering graphics" is a basic technical course that has systemic theory and strong practical technology. It is a discipline that studies the principles and methods of drawing and reading engineering drawings, including descriptive geometry and mechanical drawing, engineering drawing, construction drawing, construction graphics, shadow and perspective, computer aided design and AutoCAD computer-aided drawing. "Engineering graphics" is the machinery, construction, airlines and shipbuilding industries for technical communication, is the necessary tools for common technical language to engineering. In order to connect with international high-tech, bilingual teaching in college in the new era university education has become the inevitable requirement. The purpose to implement bilingual teaching in "Engineering graphics" is to training the ability of students oral or written with English as the technical exchanges, to using English reading and rendering of engineering drawing technical skills. Bilingual teaching in "engineering graphics" is
not only to use English to teaching, but also the characteristics of engineering graphics course to transfer to students who has the basic quality engineers through learning.

#### 2 The Necessity of Bilingual Teaching in "Engineering Graphics"

Engineering graphics course the main reason for the introduction of bilingual education It has two main reasons that introduction of bilingual education in "Engineering graphics".

Firstly, one of the basic qualities of creative talents is higher foreign language level. In order to adapt to the world trend of opening teaching with international standards, we should undertake to bilingual teaching. Secondly, "Engineering graphics" is a basic technical course that has systemic theory and strong practical technology, mainly to cultivate students' space imagination, spatial analysis and spatial idea image thinking ability that can draw and reading of engineering drawing. Engineering drawing is the important tool to expression and communication technology and is a language in engineers international. Therefore, it is necessary to using English expressing and understanding of engineering drawing.

## **3** Requirements of Bilingual Teaching in "Engineering Graphics"

**Requirements for Students.** Students who can accept the bilingual teaching must have strong English listening, speaking, reading and writing ability and self-educated abilities. Therefore, outstanding student selection and a stage English intensive training are indispensable [2]. As is known to all, it is certain difficulty to learn engineering drawing lesson with Chinese for the most professional students, so the students' self-learning ability are particularly important. Learning common English, professional English and professional class, it allows students to the combination of spending a lot of time and energy to memorize words, to digest professional knowledge.

**Requirements for Teacher.** "Engineering graphics" is a new course without contact with other courses, which requires the teachers using English expression, and explaining the important part using Chinese. Bilingual teaching in "Engineering graphics" required teacher having the highly professional quality. Now engineering graphics is in reform stage, will former descriptive geometry, mechanical drawing and now the computer drawing together, so for teachers' level requirement is distinct, requests the mother tongue of the engineering graphics teaching skill and professional foreign language level, and to ensure that the teaching task completion of this course, raises the student space stereo thinking ability, drawing and reading mechanical drawings and computer graphics ability, also let students contact, learning, and engineering drawing related English vocabulary, sentence structure, etc.

#### Problems of Bilingual Teaching in "Engineering graphics"

Language Obstacle. "Engineering graphics" course is opened to most freshmen. College English course is just beginning, and students' English level is high school level. It is usually opened the natural classes, students in the listening and spoken language have a lot of difference. Glossary of Chinese name is not well understood for students, English expression needs a gradually familiar, memory process. Some students couldn't keep up with teachers' teaching rhythm. Although there are two versions in English and Chinese teaching material, it is different in content of two versions without a corresponding comparison relationship, students feel very helpless [3].

**Technological Obstacle.** "Engineering graphics" classes usually divided into descriptive geometry, drawing basis, professional drawings and computer drawing parts. Descriptive geometry uses projection method shown space research objects and graphical space of geometry problems of basic theory and method. This section includes a projection method, planes system construction, space objects on its projection system projection relationship, it is difficulty in technically, it is required to have certain space thinking ability and imagination. Engineering drafting studies the methods of reading and making engineering drawings. It deals with representation of drawings, dimensioning, conventional representation of standard parts and commonly used part, detail drawings, assembly drawing, and so on. All drawings must be complete, clear, concise, and accurate.

Professional graphics demand students must have certain related subject practice experience, understand mechanical drawing in the processing, assembling parts of the architectural drawings process structure, construction, interior design, the shadow and the use of perspective aspects of content; Computer graphics respect criterion requirements students have relevant computer software and hardware foundation, these aspects of the basis and practical experience directly affect students' learning effects [4].

**Psychological Obstacle.** Some students did not understand the English and feel lack of teaching materials. Classroom learning is not well digested by the content of their own after school to make up classes. Even individual student class is not very serious, or absent in classroom. It indicates that some students in certain degree of psychological discomfort of bilingual education, and seriously affects their motivation to learn and enthusiasm to play, on courses of study resulting in adverse effects.

#### 4 Design of Bilingual Teaching in "Engineering Graphics"

Bilingual teaching can be divided into preparation, implementation and summarized shown in Figure 1. In order to achieve satisfactory results, each stage must be carefully, attentively.



Fig. 1. Design of Bilingual Teaching in "Engineering Graphics"

The first is how to do the work in the preparation stage. Selecting an English original textbook is the first step. Even through good teaching is not a sufficient condition to improve teaching quality, taking the original material is fully digested is a necessary condition to improve the quality of teaching. In addition, the following is to make a good use of the textbook you have. Yet, it is not rigidly adhere to of materials, but jump out of materials, higher than the material, and constantly add new content. In addition, according to the school curriculum, curriculum standards and in accordance with the characteristics and needs of bilingual education, appropriate adjustments to the curriculum, emphasis on the basics of the course, basic principles, the basic mapping methods and applications. This is a very important part of the effect of a direct impact on bilingual education.

During the implementation phase, the most important effect is the class teaching. Because students connect the bilingual teaching newly, and what they learn is a new curriculum for them. Therefore, while teachers using English to express, they have to explain what they said clearly, especially for the key and difficulty part. Interactive teaching methods should be advocated, and students should put out anything they do not understand immediately at any time and then to discuss settlement. In order to improve the efficiency of student learning, every time before the teaching, teachers should introduce students the professional words and let them to preview the contents of the next lesson.

**Diversification of Teaching Methods.** In the engineering graphics bilingual teaching class, teachers are equivalent of teaching two courses (Engineering Graphics + Professional Foreign Language) at the same time; it is very tense and difficult for Professors to complete this task of teaching within the prescribed teaching hours. Therefore, we choose to teach in the English way of writing on the blackboard + multimedia. Specialized vocabulary, some important theorems and descriptive geometry in the drawing that we used in each class are teaching in a simple way of writing on the blackboard-based teaching methods. learning process should follow the outside to the inside, by a process of shallow depth , from the point, line, surface, body start by writing on the blackboard are familiar with the

unique advantage of the rapid, adaptation and access to courses of study; in engineering drawing part, due to highly specialized, complex graphics and other factors we use multimedia-based teaching methods, as part of the students after completion of Geometry has been the basis of the content of this course have a certain grasp of the basic professional vocabulary familiar to some of the characteristics of engineering drawing, writing on the blackboard the amount of information provided in the form can not meet the the needs of students, so the images using multimedia, text, sound, video and other forms, vivid, multi-angle reproduction of teaching content, to help students quickly and solidly have a good understanding of professional knowledge[5].

**Homework and Evaluation Methods.** Bilingual engineering graphics course evaluation methods in two forms, the first is a closed exams in English, the second form is "three-self model", the so-called "three-self" is a student under the teacher's request and authorization, the use of voluntary registration way to design test questions in English, their answers, after examination by the proposition of students scoring, scoring, commenting, but also out of the papers on the topic and writing experience, an oral reply.

What is worth mentioning that the information feedback must be carried out after implementation of bilingual education, students' assessment is the key to success. Soliciting opinions and Suggestions from students is necessary, and analysis the effect of bilingual teaching carefully, finally formed a complete work.

#### References

- Tian, B., Yan, S., Han, X.: "Engineering Graphics" bilingual teaching. North China Institute of Technology 20(1), 75–76 (2004)
- [2] Liang, D., Wu, X.: Engineering Drawing Reflections on Bilingual Education. Journal of Shenyang University 14(3), 74–75 (2002)
- [3] Zhang, Q., Wang, J.-H., et al.: Bilingual Teaching Engineering Drawing Practice and Research. Higher Education Exploration 6, 131–133 (2007)
- [4] Wei, Z.: University "Engineering Graphics" Progressive Bilingual Teaching. Adult Education in China 9, 176–177 (2006)
- [5] Liu, X.: Engineering Graphics Multimedia Bilingual Education Research and Practice. Technology Education Research 25(3), 112–113 (2006)

### An Analysis on the Differences between the Specialty-Education of Sino-American Construction Engineering Management

Kang Xiangping

Department of Building Engineering, Henan University of Urban Construction, Ping Dingshan, Henan, China, 467036 kxpmail@126.com

**Abstract.** The paper, beginning from the course-system setting, the teacher-education measure, the student's Occupational Ethics, the practice ability, the communication-ability's cultivating and so on, makes an analysis of the differences between the specialty education of Sino-American Construction Engineering Management, points out the problems and shortcomings existing in present education of the specialty education of Project Management in our country, and puts forward some means and ways to solve the problem.

Keywords: Construction Management, Project Management, Course-System, Cultivated Scheme.

#### **1** Introduction

Basing on the integration of the original specialty such as Construction Management, International project Management, Real Estate Management and so forth, China Project Management was set up by Ministry of Education in China in 1998. At present, over 200 universities offer the specialty in our country. For a few decades, with its scale's widening, it has developed very quickly. However, the teaching system has been in the exploration and perfection, and there is good distance between the arrangement of content and the real needs of the management posts of China construction industry. Presently, the competition mechanism of China construction has been complete and perfect, which has connected the international construction market. It is in great need for the internationalization of construction to examine the specialty education of China's Engineering Management from the international perspective, to promote the identification of the education and the talent internationally and as the result, to strengthen China construction enterprises' ability of taking part of the international competition. So it is significant to study the thoughts, the education teaching-pattern and means of the specialty education of foreign construction management represented by American. By which, we can use their experience to heighten the teaching-level of the major-China construction management and to improve the identification of the graduates in the working market.

#### 2 The Essence of American Construction Engineer Management

The education of Baccalaureate Degree and Associate Degree have been under the auditing of American Council for Construction Education (ACCE)being established in 1974 [1] and the valid is lasted for 6 years. Though ACCE tells the authorization are aiming at the construction specialties and not limits the scope of construction management majors specially but in fact, all the specialties passing the authorization are almost construction ones. From the standards of the authorization, it is aiming at the common construction management majors. China Project Management is a new specialty in our colleges and universities and was set up in 1998. In October 1998, the High Project Management Course-Specialty Guiding Committee was established by PRC Ministry of Construction, and makes the Project Management Cultivating Plan, the Teaching Program of the Platform Courses of Project Management and the Course-Teaching Program of Project Management Major. According to the Project Management Cultivating Plan, the specialty Project Management aims at the Construction Trade and cultivates the talents majoring in Construction Management. So the courses setting up in our country are equal to the construction management specialties in America. Generally, in the position of Project Management Specialty, it shows no difference between China and America [2]. The Present Differences between the Specialty-Education of Sino-American Construction Engineering Management are as follows:

#### a. The Setting of Course-system

According to the Project Management Cultivating Plan making by PRC Ministry of Construction, the specialty of Project Management offers five course-directions as follows: Project Management, Operation and Management of Real Estate, Investment and Cost Management, International Project Management and Property Management. The course-system is basic courses-platform courses-directional courses. The platform courses belong to major basic courses including technique platform courses, economy platform courses, management platform courses and law platform courses. Statistics of the ratio of class hour to credit of the four platform courses coming from the five home universities' Project Management Specialty—besides Tsinghua University suggest that, technique platform course adds management platform courses, the average ratio of class hour to credit is 75.95%, and the average ratio of class hour to credit is almost 82.75%.

Standards and Criteria for Accreditation of Postsecondary Construction Education Degree Programs of ACCE stipulate that the specialty of Construction Management should meet the need of general knowledge education and major education to offer the related courses which is necessary for supporting the subject. As the result, the standards ask to offer the five kinds courses such as Mathematics and Science, Mathematics and Science, Business and Management and Construction Science and Construction [3]. Among them, the highest average ratio of class hour to credit is that of the courses of Construction Science and Construction, and they are 42.41 and 43.4% [4], respectively. ACCE awards the education unit right to develop the course system, to award the degree's name and levels, and to identify the scores of students transferring from other schools, encourage the unit which has pass the authorization to evaluate the present course system frequently and develop the new one which can show the change trends of construction technique and management. The course system can be developing into a single specialty as well as a part which can be chosen by many majors, and that is similar with that of the five directions set up in Chinese Engineering Management.

#### b. The Measure of the Cultivation of Teaching Stuff

According to ACCE, the continued improving of teacher's ability is the necessary prerequisite to the valid teaching. So it asks for the education unit to take the evaluation of teachers as important as the teacher's experience and formal education background. What's more, within the colleges and universities policy, the administration personnel should encourage teachers to develop their major ability, for example, to spend the holiday on obtaining work experience, learning and studying, taking part in major groups, presenting major conference, seminar and so on. Teacher should take part in the major organization and the service of society and district, and interpret the education of building to other major person and public. The standards of ACCE encourage the teacher to engage in consulting work, which is benefit to the education of construction and has no conflict with their task and responsibility. And the education unit should ensure all teachers the opportunity to develop their specialty. In our country, Project Management is a new specialty establishing in 1998, and in a short time, over 200 universities have offered the major. However, the teacher is in great need, and the excellent ones are very rare. So all the universities have no way to ensure the teacher to go out for further study, few teachers have taken part in social organization and consulting service, and it is impossible for the teacher to have the chance to develop their major. By investigating the teachers of Project Management courses, there are 1-2 professors in nearly 60% Colleges and Universities of this specialty; 2-6 associate professors in nearly 68% and 3-6 docent instructors in nearly 59%. From above information, most Project Management Specialty in our country lack qualified teacher personnel, and from the aspects as title, education background and major ability, there is great distance between China and America.

#### c. The Cultivation of Occupational Ethics

The high education in China aims at cultivating the high-class major talent and management personal who is comprehensive development in moral, intelligence and sports, and can meet the need of socialism construction. So from the very beginning, the colleges and universities pays great attention to cultivate student's ideological politics and morality, but the courses provided for by the State, and generally, the content does not aim at special major. And many special trade's people, e.g. the construction administrator, what they are need in occupational ethics and major spirit has not brought into the line with the specialty plan. ACCE brings code of ethics into the compulsory course of general knowledge, and the credit will be at least 1 score. Moreover, code of ethics must mix into at least five construction courses or construction& science courses. Grade Three has one compulsory course—Ethics in Construction in American Ball State University [5]. And the course, from the contemporary practice to development of construction occupation, teaches modern construction industry ethics and specialty spirit, analyzes the present and future role of construction administrator from the international perspective, explain the principle and practice of trade spirit, the responsibility of society, district and environment, rules and regulations, behavior code and practice, law requirement, license etc., comment the establishment and framework of enterprise, and from the global aspect to analyze the influence of economy, market and the diversity of culture on construction management. Additionally, it specially tells the labor law relationship between worker and boss and the benefit of life-long learning. The quality of construction has direction influence on the safety of every people's body and property, but there are many problems in Chinese construction quality. The main cause lies in the incompleteness of related regulations and rules and surveillance system, and at the same time, the employers' common lack of the occupational ethics and specialty spirit also has great influence on it.

#### d. The Cultivation of Practical Ability

Because of taking teaching too much for granted but lacking teaching practice, students are short of vivid experience of solving problems, which hampers them from using theory to solve practical problems. By investigating statistics, "less than normal practical teaching contents" exist generally and sticking out clearly in construction engineering management specialty of china. Take the undergraduate education of construction engineering management specialty as an example, besides usual curriculum-design and graduate-design, there is little time for them to practice for graduation. In addition, before or during practice, students of construction engineering management in China, they are not clear for the rights and obligations of two parties, which great reduces their obligations and awareness of serving for enterprises, and at the same time, diminishes training units' cultivating responsibility. As a result, the paper suggests training units fulfill revising and perfecting specialty cultivating plan obligations in time. ACCE demands it is that teachers, students and construction industry similar on-the-spot investigation, exchanges and cooperation in the form of lectures for students group should be recorded. Students should actively participate in related construction industry associations, learned societies etc., and also get work experience of the trade by taking part in activities such as practice, co-operation educational programs and so on. Although ACCE hasn't a clear demand on working time, generally, construction management majors of American University ask a student to work not less than 800 hours before graduation. And the educational institutions must establish consultative committee composing of representatives from the field of construction industry, and it must have a meeting within a year, actively gives suggestion to help educational units to revise and perfect the professional training program.

#### e. The Cultivating of Communication Ability

ACCE claims that people and relationships are involved in construction process, and it is absolute necessary for engineering builder to have the oral, written and understanding ability. The standards place courses of oral and written communication on that of general knowledge education, demand the credit of oral and written communication more than 2, and both of them are formal and separate courses, total credits must be at least 8. Besides separate courses, verbal, technical writing or business writing must be integrated into at least 33% of the construction and building science curriculum [6] But the project management professional students in our school pay more attention to specialty theoretical study and design test, etc. Developing students' communication skills is largely ignored. In the Southeast University of Project Management Professional Training Program [7], capacities of the graduates have four, and the last is the expression, management, and public relations capacity, but in its training program, these courses are not included. Ministry of Construction's "Project Management Professional Training Program" and other key universities of project management professional training programs haven't a clear communication skills training requirements for students.

#### 3 Suggestions and Countermeasures

#### 3.1 Positioning Subject Explicitly

Subject positioning is important for professional development. Only according to accurate subject positioning and training objectives, developing targeted training programs, designing the curriculum system and determining the course content, school can foster the qualified personnel adapting the development of market economy. The positioning of our country engineering management subject should be: a subject that involves management problems, such as planning, organizing, resource allocation, command and control and so on in the engineering technology activity. Engineering management education in China should follow a market-demand-oriented, emphasizing a practical road. On the basis of fully reflecting engineering management profession school characteristics, combining with their own advantages, national policies, market demand, Training units determine the training objectives.

#### 3.2 Strengthening Teaching Staff

It is an urgent task currently to strengthen teacher education in engineering management professional education. Hire the staff of practical experience, highly theoretical level to participate in teaching activities, improve the teacher structure. Introduce the external experts with practical experience to conduct case studies teaching. Strengthen in-service training for teachers. Support teachers to participate in the domestic and international training courses and seminars. Encourage teachers to devote themselves to social appointments related to their teaching. Strengthen the practical awareness of teachers to improve their practical experience. Improve the knowledge structure of teachers. Establish access system for professional teachers of engineering management class, and at the same time, take the assessment mechanism for teachers. Promote teachers to research and improve teaching methods. Establish the evaluation and incentive mechanism of teachers.

#### 3.3 Adjusting Teaching Content

Engineering management talent should have systems thinking, management and organizational skills, good oral and communication skills. Master engineering

technical expertise, and have the ability of economic analysis, computer software application, and practical operation. In the curriculum, emphasize knowledge hierarchy integrity, coordination and balance, coordinate the ratio and proportion between engineering technology and management courses, and the ratio and proportion of theory and teaching practice. On the one hand, hang the engineering content and knowledge management together organically; the other hand, strengthen the engineering and practice teaching. At the same time, strengthen the education of the professional conduct and the spirit of profession to the students. Foster students the ability of good oral expression and social skills.

#### 3.4 Strengthening Practical Teaching

Pay attention to teaching Practice. Establish training bases through such means as Cooperation among industry, universities and research institutes. Strengthen teachers' practice awareness and improve their practical experience. Encourage students to participate in various competitions, entrepreneurship design competition, and subject study. Strengthen the application of modern information technology in engineering management. Make the best of modern teaching methods, such as: application of some project management software, to establish some laboratories to conduct engineering management simulation. Connect Curriculum design and graduate design organically, and detail assessment criteria. Suggest increasing the "whole process of project management simulation" to dissertation stage. Increase Credit Hours and course content; establish appraisal standards of practice Course. Implement case teaching, establish case base. Strengthen the theoretical study after having practiced. Strengthen the teaching link of engineering and practice. Increase case Teaching, simulation training or on-site teaching.

#### References

- [1] American Council for Construction Education (EB/OL(009-09-13), http://www.acce-hq.org/
- [2] Wang, Y., Wang, N.: Status and Development of Engineering Management. Engineering Science, 11–17 (June 2006)
- [3] Li, X.: Reflection on Undergraduate teaching and training program setting of Engineering Management. Project Management Technology, 68–71 (June 2008)
- [4] University of Cincinnati. College of Applied Science (EB/OL), March19 (2008), http://www.uc.edu/bulletins/cas.pdf
- [5] Ball State University. Syllabus of Ethics in Construction (EB/OL), September 13 (2009), http://www.bsu.edu/itech/course/ 0,2472,230933-15402-ITCST-310,00.html
- [6] Purdue University. Building Construction Management program (EB/OL), September 13 (2009), http://www.tech.purdue.edu/Bcm/academics/undergraduate/ bcm\_pos.cfm
- [7] Southeast University. Southeast University, 2005 Project Management Undergraduate program Training Program (EB/OL), September 13 (2009), http://61.155.9.198/2008Contact/Choice/HandBook/ UploadFiles/01.pdf

### An Exploration of Curriculum Construction in Higher Vocational Education with a Working and Learning Combination Pattern

Guang Si Luo

Changzhou Institute of Light Industry Technology, China lgs@czili.edu.cn

**Abstract.** This thesis takes the curriculum development of "digital design of Mechanical Products" as an example to explore and discuss how to organize and conduct fine course construction of higher vocational education with a talent cultivation pattern of working and learning combination. It gives a detailed discussion of ideas and methods in course design contents, teaching resource construction, teaching methods and the construction of multiple teaching evaluation system. It deconstructs and reconstructs curriculum around establishing learning situation, sequencing teaching contents, innovating teaching models and constructing multiple evaluation system, etc. It implements curriculum teaching in the real manufacturing environment of enterprises, which shorten the distance between schools and enterprises, realizes the curriculum cultivation goal and obtains favorable teaching effect.

Keywords: Working and Learning Combination, Curriculum Construction, Exploration.

#### **1** Introduction

Curriculum is the foundation and relying of constructing students' ability, as well as the key link and direct vehicle to improve the teaching quality. The construction of higher vocational curriculum should highlight the characteristics of higher vocational education, and the reflection of the combination of working and learning is the key. Higher vocational curriculum construction of high quality and high level demands local industry and enterprise experts' cooperation in developing curriculums and constructing professional curriculum system. It should realize the dynamic combination of the teaching contents of professional curriculum system and cultivation goal of experts, clarify the tasks, requirements, status and role of curriculums in professional curriculum system and determine the curriculum cultivation goal of vocational ability, i.e. the cultivation of students' professional ability, social ability and method ability in order to ensure a scientific, vocational, practical and open curriculum development.

#### 2 Induce Learning Working Tasks Based on Professional Post Analysis

The curriculum of "Digital Design of Mechanical Products" is the core curriculum of cultivating the all-purpose ability of the post groups of mechanical design and manufacturing expertise. Through the study of this curriculum, students should grasp the necessary digital modeling of mechanical design and manufacturing technology post groups, stress analysis, design ability of virtual assembly and other mechanical products, in order to provide knowledge and skill support for the digital design, digital control processing, mould design, manufacturing and other professional posts of mechanical products. Based on investigations, curriculum development is conducted by the cooperation of enterprise experts to select 8 real products of enterprises together as the teaching vehicles. These vehicles are not only the real products of well-known enterprises. Moreover, its design and manufacturing process cover parametric modeling of basic characteristics such as stretching, rounding, scanning, stress analysis, as well as knowledge and ability requirements of assembly, etc. The curriculum takes the task implementation process as the main line, and adds knowledge points, skill training and ability cultivation in the process of task implementation. Guided by teachers, students independently accomplish tasks to construct knowledge system, as well as accomplish the teaching of ability goal and affective goal.

#### 3 Sequence Teaching Contents Based on Cognitive Learning Rules

The consolidation of knowledge, the cultivation of ability, the formation and proficiency of operational skills need constant learning and repeated drills, which is never a simple mechanical repetition. Therefore, the content organization of the curriculum of "Digital Design of Mechanical Products" should start from the shallower to the deeper in a proper sequence. The work tasks should start from unitary to synthetic, product structure from easy to complicated and skill training should be in a proper sequence. Those eight real enterprise products should be carefully arranged and the teaching contents should be sequenced to make students' knowledge and skill trainings ascend in spiral, which conforms to the cognitive learning rules.

#### 4 Create Learning Situations Which Are Enterprise Working Process–Oriented

The curriculum construction of working and learning combination is the establishment of learning situation based on the working process of enterprises, and to arouse students' desire to learn actively in the process of accomplishing work tasks in the "enterprise manufacturing situation". The responsibility of teachers is not only the instruction of knowledge and skills to students. More importantly, it is to arouse the professional interest of every student, strengthen the students' desire for knowledge and guide students to learn with the right direction, attitude and method to enable them construct their own knowledge frames in the interaction between the learning environment and the working environment. This new frame is no longer mutually separated and puzzling "fixed knowledge", but the knowledge structure gradually grasped in the professional activity process based on the requirements of professional activities.

## 4.1 Teaching Design of Consistent Learning Tasks and Working Tasks

Curriculum takes the real products of "fuel tank hanger, cleaner tube support, vibrating shaft of tamping tool" of the enterprise as the teaching vehicle and establishes eight learning situations based on the complete working process. It constructs working tasks of learning and integrates theories and practice by working tasks. The teaching goal is achieved by guiding students to experience the complete working process, accomplishing working tasks and cultivating the knowledge, ability and quality required in their posts, in order to accomplish learning tasks of working.

#### 4.2 Teaching Situation of Integrated Places of Theory and Practice

The curriculum teaching design integrates classroom teaching and training place. In the imitation of real enterprise situation, the integration of "teaching, learning and doing" is realized. The curriculum makes full use of digital design of science and education city of Changzhou, rich teaching resource of manufacturing technology base, as well as the facilities of cooperation enterprise. Students are guided by professional teachers and part-time teachers of the enterprises together to accomplish the working tasks of learning of that curriculum.

#### 4.3 Teaching Organization of "Six-Step-Approach" Centering on Students

Curriculum teaching organization requires organizing students into a team in the manner of groups. It requires organizing teaching contents with the proposal as the main line and conducting teaching based on the complete activity process of six steps (six-step-approach) in the organization of teaching units, i.e. "information, determination, planning, implementation, assessment and evaluation". In the information phase, firstly, it is to assign schedule, and inquire and learn the knowledge points of that proposal by the guiding text. In the planning is conducted by the guiding questions of the information and guiding text that have been already known. In the determination phase, analytical comparison approach could be used to obtain the optimal proposal. In the implementation phase, the method of leaning while doing is adopted to consolidate the learning of knowledge points and skill

points. In the assessment phase, demonstration method could be recruited to display and communicate their achievements. In the evaluation phase, multiple evaluation system is introduced to evaluate the learning achievements.

#### 5 Construct a Plural Evaluation System, Combined with Human Resource Management Mechanism of Enterprises

The goal of academic evaluation of students is not to eliminate students, but is established in inspiration, encouraging students to grow in learning practice and promote students' sustainable development. The academic evaluation of students transforms from independent evaluation method of school to the integrated evaluation of school, society and enterprise. While formulating students' achievement evaluation system, enterprise participation and support should be obtained as much as possible. The mechanism of internal human resource management in enterprises and evaluation system of schools should be combined. It should take the professional ability cultivation as its orientation and combines professional quality assessment and professional skill assessment to be an open and multiple evaluation system.

#### 5.1 Evaluation Subject Multiplication

The subjects of student evaluation include instructional teachers and enterprise skill instructors. A multiple evaluation mechanism of professional teachers, enterprise practice instructors, and mutual evaluation of students, as well as self-evaluation of students is established.

#### 5.2 Evaluation Content Diversification

The pure knowledge assessment transforms into knowledge assessment, ability assessment and quality assessment. Written examination, manipulation, product manufacturing, overall analysis report, practical problem solving on site and working performance accomplishment of working tasks of learning are adopted to evaluate students' academic achievements.

#### 5.3 Evaluation Method Procedure

The original evaluation method of "one examination for the whole life" transforms into the combination of proposals and tasks. The ultimate goal of post ability training is segmented into several units for sectional evaluation in the whole process. The time of achievement evaluation is determined by the specific situation of professional skill contents contained in the practical curriculums, and process evaluation and result evaluation are designed.

Table 1.	Curriculu	n teaching	implemen	ntation case
----------	-----------	------------	----------	--------------

Table .		Teaching organization		Place	Method
Informa- tion	Proposal lead-in	Proposal description: Teachers extend task schedule and guiding text		Multi- media train- ing room	Guiding text teaching me- thod
	Informa- tion in- quiry	Teacher	our-stage teaching method is adopted to instruct the key points involved in students' proposals	Digital de- sign and manufactur- ing training base	Four-stage teaching me- thod Case teach- ing method
		Student	Review and inquire knowledge needed in accomplishing the proposal based on the guiding text	Enterprise investiga- tion	
Planning	Proposal formula- tion	Teacher	Encourage students to speak out their ideas and design thought courageous- ly	Digital de- sign and manufactur-	Brainstorm- ing approach Encourage- ment and ex- citation ap- proach
		Student	Students express their own design thought and propos- als in groups	ing tech- nology base	
Deter- mination	Proposal optimi- zation	Teacher	Comment on stu- dents' proposals and recommend the op- timal design propos- al	Digital de-	Proposal demonstra- tion ap- proach
		Student	Demonstrate sketch proposal in groups, modification of pro- posal to finally de- termine the design proposal	ing and manufactur- ing tech- nology base	Analytical comparison approach

#### Table 1. (continued)

Imple- menta- tion	Proposal imple- menta- tion Correc- tion and improve- ment	Student Teacher	Work sharing and cooperation: three- dimensional model- ing Inspect and guide	Digital de- sign and manufactur- ing tech- nology base	Learning while doing approach
		Student	Students check the works of each other t	Digital de- sign and manufactur- ing tech- nology base	Enlightening and interac-
		Teacher	Inspect and com- ment on overall problems		Instructional approach
Assessment and		Teacher	Overall assessment not only assess knowledge and skills	Multi-	Proposal demonstra- tion
Evaluation	l	Student	Students report in groups, work achievement display	media train- ing room	Inspiration encourage- ment ap- proach

#### 6 Conclusion

The curriculum development of "Digital Design of Mechanical Products" with a working and learning combination takes the real products of the enterprises as the teaching vehicle. It deconstructs and reconstructs curriculum around establishing learning situation, sequencing teaching contents, innovating teaching models and constructing multiple evaluation system, etc. It implements curriculum teaching in the real manufacturing environment of enterprises, which shorten the distance between schools and enterprises, realizes the curriculum cultivation goal and obtains favorable teaching effect.

#### References

- Jiang, D.: A new theory in the research of vocational education. Education & Science Press, Beijing (2007)
- [2] Xu, H.: Working Process-oriented Vocational Education. Journal of Sichuan Vocational and Technical College (2) (2008)

- [4] Rauner, F.: Entwicklungslogisch strukturierte berufliche Curricula: vom Neulingzur reflektierten Meisterschaft. Zeitschrift fuer Berufsund Wirtschaftspaedagogik (3), 35 (1995)
- [5] Satchwell, R.E.: Using Functional Flow Diagrams to Enhance Technical Systems Understanding. Journal of Industrial Teacher Education 34(2) (1996)
- [6] Stevenson, J.: Vocational knowledge and its specification. Journal of Vocational Education and Training 53(4) (2001)
- [7] Waetjen, W.B.: Technological literacy reconsidered. Journal of Technology Education 4(2) (1993)

### **Research on Constructing Index System of Talents Evaluation for Science and Technology Enterprises**

Li Yun Xing<sup>1</sup> and Zhao Tong Zhu<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> School of Management, University of Jinan, Jinan, P.R. China, 250022

<sup>2</sup> Shandong High-Speed Group, P.R. China, 250098 sm\_xingly@ujn.edu.cn, xly0502@163.com

**Abstract.** A lot of domestic and international practice shows that science and technology enterprises are increasingly becoming important body of developing high-tech industries and establishing national innovation system. What's more, science and technology enterprises are fundamental strength to promote industrial upgrading and improve comprehensive competitiveness. The most important driving force of companies is human resources. The key for enterprises to maximize the value of talents is to have a sound, scientific and reasonable evaluation mechanism. Based on gathering abundant abroad and domestic data, this article proposes some principles that science and technology enterprises should follow to construct scientific and rational index system of talents evaluation. Combined with the characteristics of science and technology enterprises, it constructs talents evaluation model for science and technology enterprises with AHP(Analytic Hierarchy Process) and Fuzzy Comprehensive Evaluation for reference.

**Keywords:** Talents evaluation, Analytic hierarchy process, Fuzzy comprehensive evaluation, Science and technology enterprise.

#### Introduction

Knowledge is the main production factor and core competitiveness in science and technology companies. Scientific and rational talents evaluation mechanism is the foundation of their human resource development and management. Talent evaluation is an ancient and young science. And there were the ideas and practices of talents evaluation a long time ago. However, the theory and technology of modern and science talents evaluation have come into being since the 20th century. A large number of scholars have made much research on the techniques and models and there are a lot of advanced evaluation methods, such as evaluation center technology. What's more, they have been applied in practical management and it has made great profit. Since the reform and opening up, on the basis of introducing foreign talents evaluation model our experts and scholars have independently developed proper evaluation model combined with the actual condition of our companies. But there are still some problems. We should make further research on

these problems. In our science and technology enterprises, there are many technical personnel who are engaged in scientific research and technology service. So the talents evaluation index of these companies should be different from others. Now relevant study on these companies is not enough and they are mainly limited within theory discussion without comprehensive evaluation system.

#### 1 Construction Principles of Talents Evaluation for Science and Technology Enterprises

#### 1.1 Principle of Reflecting Essence Conduct

Essence conduct refers to some basic behavior that can reflect the main requirements of one post. Some elements can reflect the special nature of one job in a certain extent. So we should have different talent assessment index among different positions and different levels. Therefore, when we choose evaluation index and construct evaluation model we should choose corresponding index considering different evaluation aim and object.

#### 1.2 Principle of Independence

First, the meaning of evaluation index can't be too close. It will cause evaluation repetition if their meaning is so close. And this will waste human resources, material resources and financial resources. What's more it will amplify or lessen one aspect of talents' conduct artificially and it will affect overall evaluation results. Second, index should not be included each other. It will cause thought and operation disorder inevitably if index is included each other. And this can't evaluate talents objectively.

**Principle of Conciseness.** This principle is that the number of evaluation index is neither too much nor too little on the premise of guaranteeing evaluation quality. It can't reflect actual performance level of one person effectively if the number is too little. And it will be unscientific and easy to repeat if the number is too much.

**Principle of Popularity.** This principle is that the connotation and extension of every index are very clear. The formulation of evaluation index is limpid and common and we should avoid obscure meaning, technical words and extreme terms[1].

#### 2 Choose Talents Evaluation Index for Science and Technology Companies

We should select reasonable evaluation index in order to evaluate talents, for this is basic and important step. Index has direct impact on evaluation reliability and validity. So we select evaluation indicators according to actual condition following above principles, as shown in table 1.

#### **3** Determine Index Weight with AHP Method

AHP can combine quantitative analysis with qualitative analysis effectively and it has many characteristics such as clear in formulation, simple in method and wide in application. Specifically, the general steps of AHP are as follow.

Establish Hierarchical Frame Composed by Target Layer, Rule layer and Program Layer on the Basis of Analyzing the Relationship among Various Factors in Evaluation System. Business goals depend on the joint efforts of all staff. The quality and performance of every employee have a direct impact on the overall effectiveness. We choose comprehensive performance of talents as target layer and denote it by A. Every factor of rule layer reflects one aspect of talents' overall performance. On gathering a lot of information, this paper determines evaluation index from virtue, intelligence, skill and achievement. We use B to express them. Every factor of program layer makes specific description on evaluation object. Specific index is shown behind. We use C to express program layer.

Compare Various Factor on the Same Level with above Criteria and Get their Relative Importance. We should use proper value to express the results and get judgment matrix. In this article, we use the method of Nine-scale judgment[2].

## Calculate Relative Importance Vector among Every Factor and Upper Element.

**Prove Consistency.** First, we should calculate consistency index as Eq.1 and Eq.2.

$$\lambda_{\max} \approx \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{(AW)_i}{W_i} = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{\sum_{j=1}^{n} a_{ij} W_j}{W_i}$$
(1)

$$CI = \frac{\lambda_{\max} - n}{n - 1} \tag{2}$$

Second, we can find corresponding random index according certain table. Finally, we should calculate consistency ratio as Eq.3.

$$CR = CI/RI \tag{3}$$

If consistency ratio is smaller than 0.1, we think the consistency is satisfying. Otherwise we should adjust or reconstruct judgment matrix.

**Determine Total Sequence and Calculate Weight.** By upper calculation we can get weight vector between a group of elements and their upper factor. We should get sequence weight of every factor especially the lowest layer in total goal. We can get total sequence weight by synthesizing every single weight.

#### 4 Construct Talents Evaluation Model Based on Fuzzy Comprehensive Evaluation for Science and Technology Companies

Fuzzy comprehensive evaluation makes a comprehensive decision on the object evaluated considering many factors in fuzzy environment. Its main steps are as following.

**Construct Factor Set of Evaluation Object.** Factor is various properties or performance of object evaluated. In different occasions, they are also called parameters. They are integrated to reflect the quality of the object evaluated. We can give an assessment of the object based on these factors. These factors have different degrees of ambiguity usually.

**Construct Evaluation Set of Evaluation Object.** Evaluation set is composed of various evaluation results that evaluators may make. We use excellent, good, medium, passed and failed to express them generally.

**Construct Weight Set.** In factor set, the importance of various factors is different. We should give certain weight to various factors in order to reflect the quality of one object. We use W to express the composition of weights. Weights satisfy the character of normalization and non-negative.

**Determine Affiliation and Evaluation Matrix.** We should identify affiliation relationship between various elements in factor set and evaluation set and construct membership function. We should identify their membership degree. Individual factors constitute a fuzzy evaluation vector. All single-factor fuzzy evaluation vector constitutes the single factor fuzzy evaluation matrix[3].

**Fuzzy Comprehensive Evaluation.** We can get fuzzy comprehensive evaluation index by fuzzy calculation with single factor fuzzy evaluation matrix and weight set of various factor.

## Empirical Analysis of Talents Evaluation for Science and Technology Enterprise

Now we will evaluate one talent in the department of automatic control of Xindatong Company in Shandong province with above evaluation model.

Choosing twenty estimators including leaders, colleague and experts we can get every index weight with specialist grading method according to their working experience. And we use excellent, good, medium and bad to express them. The weight of every factor is shown in table 1.

Target	First index	Weight	Second index	Weight
	Virtue		Commitment to	0.648
	( <b>B</b> <sub>1</sub> )	0.5501	work ( $C_1$ )	
			Coordination skill	0.2299
			(C <sub>2</sub> )	
Talents			Pioneering spirit	0.1222
Evaluation			(C <sub>3</sub> )	
System	Intelligence		knowledge breadth	0.122
(A)	(B <sub>2</sub> )	0.0561	$(C_4)$	0.6404
			professional stan- dard $(C_{-})$	0.6484
			foreign	0.2296
			language	
	Q1 '11		proficiency (C <sub>6</sub> )	0.0604
	Skill		organizational ca-	0.0694
	(B <sub>3</sub> )	0.10.11	innovative ability	0.5501
		0.1341	(C <sub>8</sub> )	
			learning	0.3147
			ability ( $C_9$ )	0.0657
			$(C_{10})$	0.0037
	Achievement		work quantity $(C_{11})$	0.12196
	(B <sub>4</sub> )	0.2597	work quality $(C_{12})$	0.5584
			working	0.3196
			efficiency $(C_{13})$	

Table 1. Weight of every evaluation factor

We design specialized questionnaire and give them to experts. We can get fuzzy judgment matrix by gathering the results of all experts. And we can get fuzzy comprehensive judgment.

$$B_{1} = W_{1} \bullet R_{1} = (0.648, 0.2299, 0.1222) \bullet \begin{bmatrix} 0.3 & 0.6 & 0.1 & 0 \\ 0 & 0.4 & 0.4 & 0.2 \\ 0 & 0.5 & 0.3 & 0.2 \end{bmatrix} = (0.3, 0.6, 0.2299, 0.2)$$

$$B_{2} = W_{2} \bullet R_{2} = (0.122, 0.6484, 0.2296) \bullet \begin{bmatrix} 0.3 & 0.4 & 0.2 & 0.1 \\ 0.1 & 0.8 & 0.1 & 0 \\ 0.1 & 0.6 & 0.3 & 0 \end{bmatrix} = (0.122, 0.6484, 0.23, 0.1)$$

$$B_{3} = W_{3} \bullet R_{3} = (0.0694, 0.5501, 0.3147, 0.0657) \bullet \begin{bmatrix} 0.1 & 0.5 & 0.3 & 0.1 \\ 0.2 & 0.4 & 0.3 & 0.1 \\ 0.2 & 0.4 & 0.3 & 0.1 \end{bmatrix} = (0.3147, 0.4, 0.3, 0.1)$$

$$B_{4} = W_{4} \bullet R_{4} = (0.12196, 0.5584, 0.3196) \bullet \begin{bmatrix} 0.1 & 0.6 & 0.3 & 0 \\ 0.2 & 0.5 & 0.2 & 0.1 \\ 0.1 & 0.4 & 0.4 & 0.1 \end{bmatrix} = (0.2, 0.5, 0.3196, 0.1)$$

Finally we can get comprehensive evaluation results of this talent.

$$B = W \bullet R = \begin{bmatrix} 0.3 & 0.6 & 0.2299 & 0.2 \\ 0.122 & 0.6484 & 0.23 & 0.1 \\ 0.3147 & 0.4 & 0.3 & 0.1 \\ 0.2 & 0.5 & 0.3196 & 0.1 \end{bmatrix} = \begin{bmatrix} 0.3, 0.5501, 0.2597, 0.2 \\ 0.2 & 0.5 & 0.3196 & 0.1 \end{bmatrix}$$

From the result we can draw a conclusion that the comprehensive evaluation rank of this talent is good by maximum membership principle.

#### 5 Summary

Talent evaluation for science and technology companies is one complex and dynamic system. We should invest a lot of manpower, material and financial resources in designing index and weight of evaluation system to ensure that evaluation is scientific, advanced, reasonable and practical. There is no fixed evaluation model. Evaluation index and the weight of every index should be different according to different evaluation goal, different evaluation object and different job. Acknowledgements. This paper is supported by research fund project of university of Jinan of 2010(X1018).

#### References

- [1] Zheng, Q.X., Si, J.W., Zhang, L.L.: Talents Evaluation, pp. 197–207. Press of Petroleum University, China (2004) (in Chinese)
- [2] Xu, Y.S., Zhang, H.Y.: Operational Research, pp. 135–140. Peking University Press, China (2008) (in Chinese)
- [3] Sherman, A., Bohlander, G., Snell, S.: Managing Human Resources, pp. 23–64. Southwestern College Publishing (1998)

### **Study on the Innovative Education in Geometric Tolerance**

Yu Li<sup>1</sup>, Chong Yang Zhao<sup>1</sup>, Jun Jin Ma<sup>1</sup>, and Ping Yan Bian<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Henan Polytechnic University, Jiaozuo, Henan, China, 454000

<sup>2</sup> Henan Institute of Science and Technology, Xinxiang, Henan, China, 453003 liyu@hpu.edu.cn, zhaocy@hpu.edu.cn, majunjin@163.com, bianpy@hpu.edu.cn

**Abstract.** Geometric tolerance is an important technical requirement in the engineering drawings, which is also one section of the professional knowledge in mechanical engineering. To overcome the shortcomings of the diagrammatic representation for geometric tolerance in the national standard or mostly teaching materials, it was proposed to focus on tolerance characteristics, applying two innovative concept "DOF plane" and "shape expansion", which make beginners easily to grasp the concept of geometric tolerance, difference and application in the case of less professional knowledge. For an ideal line, each plane through this line represents a "DOF plane"; The so-called "shape extension" is tolerance zone shape which is understood the ideal elements as quantitative (tolerance value) the expansion effect in the direction of errors.

Keywords: Geometric tolerance, Innovation, DOF plane, Shape extension.

#### 1 Introduction

The performance of mechanical products is ensured by geometric tolerance (the shape and position tolerances), which are given in part drawing. Geometric tolerance set produced by in the scope of the allowable shape and position changes error when processed the parts [1].

National standards GB/T1182-2008 "Geometrical Product Specifications (GPS) Geometrical tolerance, shape, orientation, location and run-out tolerance" use graphic example to illustrate straightness, flatness, parallelism, perpendicularity, run-out, etc. fourteen geometric tolerance projects, while this section's contents in all kinds of related teaching materials are quoted from national standards and few comments and addition. These inevitably bring about the following issues:

(1) There are many graphic examples but few expression to its conceptual meaning and it is not easy to understand;

(2) Using examples introduce tolerance project, which will inevitably miss a lot of common or special circumstances;

③ The high requirements are put forward to the preliminary technical staff, and the spatial imagination and the availability of a wealth of practical experience in

production determine their understanding of the meaning of each illustration and practical application accuracy.

The author attempts to reform the geometric tolerance teaching, and proposes "DOF plane" and "shape extension" two innovative concepts, which make beginners easily to grasp the concept of geometric tolerance, difference and application in the case of less professional knowledge.

#### 2 DOF Plane

Shape is not only the most important characteristics in the four tolerances but also the students most feel uncertain. It mainly reflects the practical elements changes of two-dimensional or three-dimensional space (geometric tolerance zone) according to the part of the functional requirements. For the points and surfaces, it is easy to understand tolerance zone shape: the point of two-dimensional error space is round, and three-dimensional error space is ball; the inclusion surface area is two parallel planes; for the line which mainly refers to contour line and center line, its tolerance zone shape is the most troubled to students. It is very difficult for the students who are less contact to the actual production to understand from the actual change regional perspective.

Based on the above consideration, it may be another sense to understand the actual change regional perspective as a DOF problem: For an ideal line, each plane through this line represents a DOF plane, which is shown in fig.1. The only two DOF plane are drawn in the figure, Of course, there can be numerous planes through the line, and this quantitative numerous regional plane constitute the line of any possible change in the actual space.



Fig. 1. Schematic diagram of Line's DOF plane

Compared the DOF plane concepts with the national standards legend [2] described, as listed in Table 1.

Through the teaching application, students from the "DOF plane" learn tolerance zone formation, so they can clearly understand the given comments of the national standard legend.

#### **3** Shape Extension

In teaching, the author provides a more convenient way to understand the shape extension, and the new method has made its premature place, so the author put forward it to discuss with each other. The so-called shape extension zone is tolerance zone shape which is understood the ideal elements as quantitative (tolerance value) the expansion effect in the direction of errors.



Fig. 2. Shape extension diagram of geometric elements

In fig. 2: round tolerance zone is formed when the point does the single-DOF plane of the radial expansion, and ball tolerance zone is formed when the point does full-DOF plane of the radial expansion, which are shown in fig.2a;belt tolerance zone (the region of two parallel lines) is formed when the line does single-DOF plane expansion, then the pipe tolerance zone is formed when the belt extend in the vertical direction (two parallel planes) and the line does the full-DOF plane of expansion, which is shown in fig.2b; the area between a pair of parallel planes is formed when surface expansion is formed in the given direction.



#### Table 1. Description compare of straightness tolerance

#### 4 Example Applications

Through the two concepts "DOF plane" and "shape extension" and mastering the basic shape of tolerance zone, the beginners can independently further study all tolerance projects according to benchmark relationship (parallel, vertical, position etc.).

Taking orientation tolerance zone for example, the relationship of DOF plane, the direction of tolerance zone and the direction of orientation tolerance zone must be firstly understood: In general, the direction of tolerance zone refers to the direction of tolerance values, and that is a given direction or the vertical direction of the measured elements; DOF plane is all the possible changes direction of the point, line, surface and other elements, and it is covered with the direction of tolerance zone, and the direction of tolerance zone is provided a quantitative requirements DOF plane; orientation tolerance zone "direction" refers to the relationship of the direction of the required DOF and benchmark line, which also influence the shape of tolerance zone.

Example: In fig. 3, requires that vertical tolerance 0.01 mm is marked the axis of  $\phi$ D relative to 2- $\phi$ d public axis.



Fig. 3. Geometric tolerance instance

Analysis: the labeling " $\varphi$ " before tolerance value "0.01" judged the problem of tolerance zone shape. First, the tolerance zone of  $\varphi$ D axis geometric factors is two parallel lines area, two parallel planes area or a cylindrical surface area. Proposing the vertical degree requirements which the premise requires is that vertical relationship of its tolerance zone and 2- $\varphi$ d public axis must be formed, and this problems will be come down to establish the vertical relationship three kinds of shapes and benchmarks or not: The  $\varphi$ D axis cylindrical tolerance zone from the DOF plane and the view point of shape expansion is whole DOF plane radial expansion. However, only one of these DOF plane form vertical relationships with 2- $\varphi$ d public axis, so cylindrical tolerance zone can not put forward vertical requirements. Therefore, the "tolerance value of 0.01mm" will only reflect on a value of a pair of parallel lines or parallel planes distance, and its former cannot mark " $\varphi$ ".

#### 5 Conclusions

In the teaching of geometric tolerance, the two innovative concepts "degree of freedom plane" and "shape extension" are used to solve important and difficult problem to reach the purpose of "teach students how to fish". This situation can help beginner easily grasp geometric tolerance purpose concept, difference and

application, and obtain good teaching effects in the case of less professional knowledge.

Acknowledgements. Henan Machine Manufacturing and Automation at the provincial level key disciplines funded.

#### References

- [1] Kong, Q.H., Liu, C.S.: Limit cooperation and Measurement Technology. Tongji University Press, China (2008)
- [2] National standard GB1182-2008. Product Geometrical Specifications (GPS), Geometrical tolerance, Orientation, Location and Beat tolerance marking. China Standard Press (2008)

### Analysis on Teaching in Course of "Architecture Structure" of Engineering Management Major

Suqing Cao<sup>1</sup> and Xiaofei Xin<sup>2</sup>

**Abstract.** Engineering management major is an emerging cross and compound subject of engineering and management, "architecture structure" is an important course of the engineering management major. But the main content of "architecture structure" is about of structure, so teaching is should be adapt to the engineering management major. Based on the characteristics of engineering management major the article analyzed the problems in teaching and the corresponding measures.

Keywords: engineering management major, architecture structure, content of courses, teaching objectives.

#### **1** Introduction

The "architecture structure" course is a technology and basic course of engineering management major, and the content include three types of construction such as reinforced concrete structure, masonry structure and steel structure, also involve part of foundation and anti-seismic. Coverage is wide and content is various, for the student of engineering management major it have difficulty in grasping the design theory and calculation method comprehensively. With the deepening of the education teaching reform, teaching hours are dwindling. Under the circumstances that how make the student of engineering management major understand and grasp the architecture structure theory is worth educational worker to discuss deeply.

## 2 The Understanding of Teaching in Course of "Architecture Structure"

Teaching objectives decide the content of courses, making teaching goal should have pertinency. The graduates of engineering management major are mainly engaged in

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> College of civil and architecture engineering, Hebei united university, Tangshan, China

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The Second Geology Group of Hebei Provincial Pynn, Tangshan, China jgcsq@qq.com, yantu.xxf@163.com

technical work in the forefront of production such as construction, installment, management and maintenance of equipment, thus which require the ability of correctly understanding the working drawing and analysis and solve ordinary structure problem in practical engineering.<sup>[1]</sup> Aim at the cultivating of station capacity, should gradually strengthen the capacity of understanding the working drawing through design calculation of reinforced beam and board and column in the part of concrete structure.

#### 2.1 Optimize the Composition of Content of Courses

Content of courses should insist the principle of "indispensable, enough" and strengthen emphasis and reduction difficulty. For the student of engineering management major, the emphasis should build the structural concept and grasp the design procedures and detailing requirements of basic building block, so the content about which should be teach clear and thorough. For example, in RC beam and slab structure the mechanical characteristics of the cast-in-place one-way slab girtstrip floor system should not be explained more deeper and the detailing requirements should be teach as emphasis so as to the students grasp the emphasis.

Strengthen structural construction teaching. The structure simplified calculation method general considered the loads only and it is difficult to use formula to express other effects. Structural measures is the technical measures adopted to the factors is failed to consider in detail or are difficult to quantify in structural calculation, it and structure calculation supplement each other and are equally important two aspects in structural design. In practical engineering, quality accident caused by tectonic processes improper is not rare. So in teaching should strengthen structure teaching and let students understand the mechanics of truth.

#### 2.2 Run through Technical Specifications Consciousness in Teaching Process

Technical specifications, also called technical standard, divided into the national standards and industrial standards. In order to reflect the latest theory of concrete structure subject research and engineering design practice experience, the functional departments such as national construction ministry would modify or supplement the content of the standards have already been issued every several years. So in the teaching of "architectural structure" should be paid attention to and strengthen the training of students' technical specifications consciousness.

In teaching students should be attention to the following points: (1) correctly understand and implement "the compellent items" in the existing technical specifications. "The compellent items" is the important terms directly related to people's life and property security, human health, environmental protection and other benefits in the current construction of national standard and professional standard and is the important measures to implement the state council "construction engineering quality management regulations" and "the standardization law, and activities parties (construction, design, supervision and construction) participate in the engineering construction must resolutely implement.<sup>[2]</sup> Let the students realized that the quality is the life and the standard is core of engineering quality. (2) Correctly

understand and use the current specification stipulated terms, symbols rules and measurement unit. Require students strictly following the provisions of the code of various symbols and using international standards organization unified unit of measurement and expression way in teaching interact, assignments and in the course design, eliminate the bad phenomenon such as saying specious "jargon", coined "symbol" and use the standard unit of measurement etc.. (3) Understand general rules of "safety and applicable, advanced technology, reasonable economy" in specification. In the teaching process repeat to stress that must insist on security is the first principle in construction structure design and consider saving is in the premise of have enough safe reserves only have practical significance. Let the students grasp the safety and economic relationship systematic.

#### **3** Existing Question

The architecture structure course is a professional technology applying mechanics theory knowledge to solve practical problems in construction engineering. Course structure design is very complex and computational formula is very much, and has a lot of problem need to be understood, analysis and design excellent-choosing. All these require the students to understand the meaning, grasp the formula's application conditions and can use calculate manuals and standards and specifications for structure design correctly. For the engineering management major's students, the relatively weak of engineering mechanics knowledge would make them feel a little daunting in the course, which greatly influenced their study interest and the comprehensively improve of teaching quality.

Building that students usually see mostly is reinforced concrete structure and masonry structure, steel structure building is less, and the status of structural seismic is imagine in the head. Even common reinforced concrete structure and masonry structure, the understanding are more about architecture function and image aspects, and lack of necessary perceptual knowledge about structure.

#### 4 Teaching Method

The architecture structure course is more theoretical and practical and learning boring, how make the lack of vitality words "reinforced, concrete, brick" alive up"? Interest is the best teacher," students will produce strong desire to seeking knowledge under the interest. (1) Laced with classical allusions, adjust the classroom atmosphere. The content of structural course includes much basic lesson, especially mechanical knowledge. So for years students generally think structure lesson is difficult to learn. Which caused part students lose learning motivation and interest, thus establish confidence is vital. Such as in teaching steel structure, can make students to understand the wide application of the steel structure through example, and let students understand the steel structure is the main trend of the development of architectural structure from the point of Green initiative. Such students had brand-new understanding to steel structure, and produced desire to seek knowledge. (2) Constantly settings suspense. Teachers should set suspense around central subject when he was preparing the classroom lessons, and ask questions around suspense continually and encourage students to put forward its own views on bold, thus enables the students turn passive accept knowledge to the active thinking.

#### 4.1 Pay Attention to Understanding of the Basic Concept

The basic concept is the premise of logical reasoning, judgment, analyzing and solving problems, but also is an important part and segment to understand the course.

If the concept learning is indefinitely and know a little, that will cause the process of learning "vicious circle". Such as the load's design value is the load's standard value multiplied by load's partial coefficient, and the materials strength's design value is the materials strength's standard value divided by material subentry coefficient. If not understand the two concepts clearly, can not write bearing capacity limit state basic combination design expression accurately so that can not correctly using formula to solve building structure and structural components section design problem. So should pay great attention to conceptual understanding and highlight the necessity and the importance of basic concepts, and establish foundation for the future study.

#### 4.2 Increased the Practical Teaching Link

At present, in the architectural structure course the theory teaching hour is more than practical teaching hour, in addition the time of architectural structure course is arranged in the fourth and fifth semester and before the semester students rarely have the opportunity to see the construction site. Recommend should lead students to more typical construction site and explain on the site for one or two weeks before learning the architectural structure course in class, which will help students to learn and understand the content and improve the teaching effect.

#### References

- Xu, S.: Research on Systematization Reform in Curriculum Design of Engineering Management Major. Journal of Architectural Education in Institutions of Higher Learning 19, 133–136 (2010)
- Xu, Y., Zhou, S.: Design Specification for Concrete Structures Understanding and Application of Code for Design of Concrete Structures. China architecture industry publishing company (2003)

# Focus on Form Instruction—Theoretical Review of Research Abroad

Hongju Yan

English Teaching Office of Fundamental Courses Department, Chinese People's Armed Police Force Academy, Langfang, Hebei, China yanhongju@qq.com

**Abstract.** FOF instruction, which incorporated certain degree of attention to form into primarily meaning-focused context, has become a hot research issue in the field of SLA. This paper intends to review the theoretical research abroad in terms of FOF instruction. The definition, types, cognitive foundations of FOF instruction will be respectively presented which might offer some pedagogical implications for teachers at home. The key point in the FOF instruction is how to allocate learners' focal attention to meaning and linguistic forms. Learners' fundamental focus should on meaning, and incidental focus should be directed to linguistic forms when comprehension is affected by the non-target-like utterances. FOF instruction, in terms of types, can be divided into planned FOF and incidental FOF. The cognitive bases which motivate FOF instruction are Interaction Hypothesis and Noticing Hypothesis.

Keywords: Focus on Form, Interaction Hypothesis, Noticing Hypothesis.

#### 1 Introduction

Long claimed that pedagogical instructions could be classified into three types according to what was required to be focused on, forms, meaning or an integration of forms and meaning. For a long period of time before 1970s, language was treated as isolated grammatical items in SLT. That is to say, only linguistic forms were focused on without meaning engaged. But in the 1970s, educators pointed out that learners could master linguistic features and were able to make accurate sentences, but they could not use the language fluently in communication. Gradually, grammar-centered instruction was depreciated by linguists and foreign language teachers. In the late 1970s and early 1980s, came the meaning-focused instruction, such as the Natural Approach, in which great emphasis was placed on communication without attention assigned to the linguistic features. The Meaningfocused instruction which purely emphasized the importance of communication of meaning became popular. However, in the mid-1980s, researchers noted that learners were instructed to communicate fluently at the expense of accuracy with the meaning-focused instruction. Swain pointed out that some studies showed learners could not be enabled to reach high levels of accuracy in grammar with the immersion program which was based on FOM. Since the early 1990s, FOF instruction, which incorporated certain degree of attention to form into primarily meaning-focused context, has become a hot research issue in the field of SLA. Long recommended a third type of teaching syllabus which was termed "focus on form" for the other two types of syllabus, FOFs and FOM, are inadequate. Under FOFs instruction, the communicative ability is neglected; under FOM instruction, the grammatical accuracy is neglected. While under FOF instruction, both the communicative ability and grammatical accuracy are emphasized. Linguistic forms are presented in a context by an indirect way, not an overt, teacher-led way.

#### 2 Definition of FOF

Long has given two versions of definitions of FOF. The first version is defined as follows[1]:

Focus on form...overtly draws students' attention to linguistic elements as they arise incidentally in lessons whose overriding focus is on meaning or communication.

The second version is defined as follows[2]:

Focus on form often consists of an occasional shift of attention to linguistic code features---by the teacher and/or one or more students---triggered by perceived problems with comprehension or production.

It can be noted that the second definition, compared with the first one, is less theoretical, offering researchers and English teachers more specific applicability for classroom teaching. Ellis indicates that "a focus on form can be achieved in two principal ways. First, activities can be devised that require learners to communicate while also focusing their attention to specific formal properties. Second, teachers can elect to provide corrective feedback on learners' errors during the course of communication activities." [3] It can be learned from his statement that there are two main ways to temporarily get learners' attention to linguistic features. One is to design activities in which learners need to communicate and also are directed to pay attention to formal aspects, the other one is recasting. During the course of meaning-based communication, recasting does not have a negative effect on the mutual understanding.

The FOF instruction represents that both form and meaning are focused on, though there is difference in the degree of focus. Meaning is the usual and fundamental focus and form is just focused incidentally. FOF is a type of instruction that, on the one hand, is aimed at pushing learners to produce meaningful texts fluently, and, on the other hand, pushing learners to speak in accurate linguistic forms. The primary attention is oriented to meaning and communication, and focus is shifted briefly while grammatical problems occur in the process of communication.
# **3** Types of FOF

Different researchers have different views about types of FOF. Long stated that FOF was incidental. Doughty and Williams claimed FOF included proactive FOF and reactive FOF, the former "entailing selecting in advance an aspect of the target to focus on", while the latter "requiring the teacher notice and be prepared to handle various learning difficulties as they arise" [4]. That is to say, proactive FOF assumes that focus on a linguistic form in the L2 classroom is planned in advance while reactive FOF assumes that focus on a linguistic form is incidental. Ellis et al. further classified FOF. First, FOF was divided into planned FOF and incidental FOF. Planned FOF, just like the proactive FOF put forward by Doughty and Williams, means that a linguistic form is focused on in the meaning-based L2 context with advance preparation, while incidental FOF means a linguistic form is focused on without advance preparation. Incidental FOF is further divided into preemptive FOF and reactive FOF. The former means that a linguistic form is chosen as the topic of conversation by the L2 teachers or learners even if no mistakes in this form have been made; the latter means that mistakes in a linguistic form are responded to by the teacher or other students when they are made by L2 learners during the course of communication. Reactive FOF can be subdivided into conversational and didactic in terms of the content. The former means that L2 learners' formal mistake is responded to by the teacher during the course of communication when the mistake leads to an understanding problem; the latter means that L2 learners' formal mistake is responded to by the teacher even if there is no difficulty in understanding what the learner has said. Thus conversational involves "negotiation of meaning" while didactic involves "negotiation of form". Reactive FOF can also be subdivided into implicit feedback and explicit feedback in terms of manner. The former means that L2 learners' formal mistake is responded to by the teacher or other learners and pointed out in an indirect way, usually via recast; while the latter means that L2 learners' formal mistake is responded to by the teacher or other students and pointed out in a direct way.

# 4 Cognitive Foundations of FOF

The cognitive foundations which motivate FOF instruction are Interaction Hypothesis and Noticing Hypothesis.

# 4.1 Interaction Hypothesis

Interaction Hypothesis is defined by Long as "It is proposed that environmental contributions to acquisition are mediated by selective attention and the learner's developing L2 processing capacity, and these resources are brought together most usefully, although not exclusively, during negotiation for meaning. Negative feedback obtained in negotiation work or elsewhere may be facilitative of SL development, at least for vocabulary, morphology and language-specific syntax, and essential for learning certain specifiable L1-L2 contrasts." [5] It can be learned

from the above statement that negotiation for meaning plays an important role in SL learners' process and acquisition of target language. Negotiation is effective in facilitating SLA between learners and other SL speakers, especially between learners and more proficient SL speakers, and between learners and elaborated written articles. During the course of negotiation, corrective feedback may be provided by ESL teachers or other learners, which reformulates learners' non-target-like utterances without his intended meaning changed. Learners' attention can be attracted to mismatches between TL and IL and form-meaning relationships. That is to say, a linguistic form is focused on via negative feedbacks. Then learners will modify their non-target-like utterances and produce target-like words. Interaction has a positive effect in facilitating SLA.

#### 4.2 Noticing Hypothesis

Noticing Hypothesis, advanced by Schmidt, claims that learners must incidentally focus their attention on forms to better acquire second language. Schmidt proposed that noticing is "the necessary and sufficient condition for the conversion of input to intake for learning" [6]. The prerequisite for SL learners' processing of a linguistic form is learners' awareness of the particular form. Only when a linguistic form is noticed in the input by the SL learners, may a cognitive processing of the linguistic form take place.

Learners' notice plays a crucial role in language acquisition. Cognitive comparison of input and IL and joint processing of form, meaning and function can occur in the short term memory via noticing. When it is noted that the form in the input expressing one meaning is not consistent with the form in IL, new information in the input is processed and matched up against the existing internalized knowledge structures. When it is noted that one form, based on the context, is selected to express one meaning, the form-meaning-function mapping is constructed. Cognitive schemas in IL are restructured. The target forms are internalized into the developing system. Input is converted into intake. Learners' output will then be closer to the input. Thus noticing can help learners understand and intake L2 input. Noticing is the essential condition for learners to acquire foreign language accurately.

Noticing Hypothesis can offer a partial explanation why compared with the FOM instruction learners under the FOF instruction can communicate fluently and accurately. Under the FOM instruction, only meaning is focused on and no ways are adopted to attract SL learners' attention to the linguistic forms. While under the FOF instruction, a linguistic feature in the input may be noticed, processed and learned by SL learners via input enhancement or feedbacks during the course of meaning-based communication. During the process of interaction, selective attention to the target forms can be facilitative in acquiring the target forms in SL. With the help of input enhancement and feedbacks, differences between IL and TL and forms and meanings of the English voice can be noticed. Noticing is an essential condition of acquiring English voice.

# 5 Conclusion

FOF instruction is a new theory in 1990s which has been a hot issue in the field of pedagogical instructions of second language acquisition. A mass of theoretical research results have been achieved which provide the theoretical support for experimental studies. So far, some empirical studies related with FOF have been performed in terms of timing, classroom setting, forms needed to focus on and ways to get the learners' attention. These experimental researches should also be reviewed to find out the merits and demerits of the operations, which can provide pedagogical implications for future research.

# References

- Long, M.: In: De Bot, K., Ginsberg, R., Kramsch, C. (eds.) Foreign Language Research in Cross-cultural Perspective, pp. 45–46. John Benjamins Publishing, Amsterdam (1991)
- Long, M.H., Robinson, P.: In: Doughty, C., Williams, J. (eds.) FOF in Classroom Second Language Acquisition, p. 23. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1998)
- 3. Ellis, R.: The Study of Second Language Acquisition, p. 639. Oxford University Press, England (1994)
- 4. Doughty, C., Williams, J.: In: Doughty, C., Williams, J. (eds.) FOF in Classroom Second Language Acquisition, p. 198. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge (1998)
- 5. Long, M.: In: Ritchie, W., Bhatia, T. (eds.) Handbook of Research on Second Language Acquisition, p. 414. Academic, New York (1996)
- 6. Schmidt, R.: In: Hulstijn, J., Schmidt, R. (eds.) Consciousness in Second Language Learning, AILA Review, p. 16 (1994)

# **Background and Introspection of Higher Vocational Education Reforms in China**

Zhenhua Liu

Zhejiang Water Conservancy And Hydropower College, Hangzhou Zhejiang, China liuzhh@zjwchc.com

**Abstract.** There are many problems about higher vocational education reforms of china. Figure 1 shows that higher vocational education has become half of higher education, played an important role in popularization of higher education in the beginning of the twen-ty-first century. Figure. 2 shows that number of colleges and universities graduates was from 1790.5 thousand in 1999 to 7626.2 thousand in 2009, with increasing employment pressure. Analysis of higher vocational education reforms in china, there are major problems, such as separation of teaching and learning, lack of coordination of teaching and cultivating, and the disharmony of general characters of specialty construction and personality of student's career development, will provide person related to engineering education reforms with important reference.

Keywords: vocational education, cultivating, career development, engineering education.

# **1** Introduction

After the third national education conference made a decision on accelerating the development of higher vocational education, entering a phase of vigorous development, by 2009 the national number of enrolment in vocational colleges reached to 9.648 million, an increase of 8.2 times in 1999. At the same time, china is facing with the difficult task of economic restructuring, higher vocational education reforms is urgent. Since Ministry of Education issued about some suggestions of comprehensively improving quality of teaching and education on higher vocational education in 2006, higher vocational education reforms has made great achievements, meanwhile, there are some problems and even fundamental questions, it is necessary to introspect higher vocational education reforms in order to promote rapid and healthy development.

# 2 Background of Higher Vocational Education Reforms

# 2.1 Status of Higher Vocational Education

At present, higher vocational education for academic qualifications belong to special course education, mainly including specialized higher education schools and tertiary

vocational-technical colleges, without regular course education and graduate programs. Higher vocational education is a "historical necessity" and "realistic option" beginning of china's reform and opening up[1]. Short-cycle colleges conducts higher vocational education, which includes specialized higher education schools, tertiary vocational-technical colleges and short-cycle courses provided by adult higher education institutions. There were 1215 institutions in china in the end of 2009, of which: tertiary vocational-technical colleges 1071 institutions. Entrants is 3,133.851 thousand persons of short-cycle courses by regular institutions of higher education in 2009, enrolment 9,648.059 thousand persons, graduates 2,855.664 thousand persons. According to national outline for medium and long-term education reforms and development (2010-2020), number of enrolment of higher vocational education had 12.8 million persons in 2009, 13.9 million persons in 2015, 14.8 million persons in 2020.

Figure 1 shows that higher vocational education entrants accounted for the proportion of the total number of regular higher education. higher vocational education has truly become half of higher education, played an important role in popularization of higher education in the beginning of the twenty-first century. At present, over 90% of cities had at least one higher vocational colleges. The rapid development of higher vocational education meets the people's strong demand for higher education, enriching the type of higher education, improving vocational education hierarchy.

#### 2.2 Changes in the Employment Situation

China's economic system gradually changed from planned economy to market economy with the job market changed fundamentally, employers and graduates have been from passive to active, job market supply and demand sides for game. Increasing employment pressure, led to some graduate unemployment. Figure 2 shows that number of colleges and universities graduates changed in 11 years. Number of colleges and universities graduates was from 1790.5 thousand in 1999 to 7626.2 thousand in 2009. Due to the influence of social environment, employment Psychology is undergoing a fundamental change, such as self crisis, Crisis of confidence, value crisis, identity crisis, liability crisis and emotional crisis[2].



Fig. 1. Higher vocational education entrants accounted for the proportion of the total number of regular higher education.



Fig. 2. Number of colleges and universities graduates in nearly 11 years.

#### 2.3 Historical Necessity of Engineering Education Reforms

Engineering, and the innovative development of new goods and services, is acknowledged as a major engine of economic growth and social development. Engineering education has an important objective to attract more students to engineering, educate them with the right skills and knowledge, and then retain them in the engineering profession. China's reform and opening up has been 30 years with rapid economic development, created a miracle in the history of human economic development. But china is also facing the great challenges and opportunities of upgrading and transformation of industry, reform of higher vocational education become an inevitable trend. Talents are essential to industry upgrade, higher vocational college assumes the important task of cultivating engineering talent. The scale of engineering education in china is the largest in the world, but quality of engineering education is very serious. Quantity of engineers can not equate quality of engineering education, quantity can not substitute for quality. Therefore, great efforts to improve the quality of engineering education, is a very important mission of higher engineering education reforms in china, in particular higher vocational education reforms.

# **3** Introspection of Higher Vocational Education Reforms in China

Ministry of Education issued about some suggestions of comprehensively improving quality of teaching and education on higher vocational education in 2006. Ministry of Education, Ministry of Finance launched and implemented national model building plan of higher vocational colleges by central government funds to support construction of 100 national demonstration vocational colleges, effectively promoted education and teaching reform of national higher education institutions. However, due to stage of economic development, industrial structure adjustment limit, law of development of higher vocational education, the difficulty of engineering education reform, and, there were also many problems, such as vocational education system defect, unclear characteristics, unclear location[3].

#### 3.1 Separation of Teaching and Learning

Educational process is an organic combination unity integrated teaching with learning, we can really achieve the effect of teaching as long as teaching and learning is in the same direction. At present, higher vocational education in china separated teaching from learning, specialty construction attached great importance to teaching of teacher, ignored learning of student. China has always emphasized and implemented teacher-centered education, rather than student-centered education[4]. If students do not have the desire and motivation to learn, no matter how teachers teach, there will not be teaching effect. Higher vocational education reform has emphasized on what to teach and how to teach, not attached importance to what student want to learn and how to learn. According to national outline for medium and long-term education reform and development (2010-2020), student-centered and teacher- guided, we will give full play to the initiative of students, to promote the healthy growth as all work of school starting and ending points. Therefore, it is necessary to research on characteristics of growth and success of students, in accordance with the laws of physical and mental development of students. According to individual differences of students, we respect for the law of development of students, design appropriate teaching content and choose appropriate teaching methods, meet the needs of students, mobilize the enthusiasm of students, enable students to learn on their own, promote the coordinated development of teaching and learning.

#### 3.2 Lack of Coordination of Teaching and Cultivating

The current definition of education is not completely uniform, in the western country, the word "education" comes from the Latin "educare", original meaning of "leads" or "export", meaning that some kind of potential body and mind will be triggered inside out by some means. The only macroscopic characteristics of education is focused on quality and ability of others, and information dissemination activities of impact of their mental or psychological state, usually education mainly is composed of teaching and cultivating, both are indispensable. To take cultivating student as the basis, and moral education as the first problem are the fundamental idea of quality education. Education is a progressive discovering of our own ignorance, the object of education is to prepare the young to educate themselves throughout their lives. John Henry Newman said that university education shows him how to accommodate himself to others, how to throw himself into their state of mind, how to bring before them his own, how to influence them, how to come to an understanding with them, how to bear with them. Higher vocational education reforms in china focused on teaching, neglected cultivating education, teaching process fail to reflect the content and behavior of cultivating education with insufficient attention to student. Because of lack of sufficient knowledge and skills about education laws and laws of physical and mental development of students, in realistic teaching activities, teacher often teach only the professional knowledge and skills, cultivating education involves little or no content, which is not conducive to the future development of student. There are some main problems of cultivating education about the weakness of humanistic education, unenthusiastic participation of teachers, the separation of performance of cultivating education and distribution system of evaluation, lack of cultivating education system, and so on[5]. Therefore, it is necessary to strengthen the cultivating education of student, to achieve the coordination of teaching and cultivating.

# 3.3 The Disharmony of General Characters of Specialty Construction and Personality of Student's Career Development

The performance of higher vocational education in china is focusing on specialty construction, which mainly include talent cultivation orientation, curriculum system setup, reform and construction of curriculum, construction of experimental training conditions, teacher team building, management and evaluation of teaching quality, and so on. Currently specialty construction has focused on trainning professional knowledge and skills of students, inadequate attention to cultivation of non-professional capacity, especially career development of student. Career development of some students can be inconsistent with specialty construction or not at all suitable for students, study enthusiasm and initiative will greatly reduce. Therefore, according to individual differences of students, curriculum system and content and teaching methods are designed, in accordance with integration of peopleorientation and cultivation-orientation. At the same time, professional teachers have a body of knowledge of career development, which is composed of incentive theory, people-post matching theory, career decision-making theory, and so on. Career development of students should be run through the whole process of specialty construction, career development education should be developed toward the direction of whole course tracing, professionalism and individuation[6]. It is important to career development of students that professional teachers organize and teach professional courses combining professional courses with career development. Specialty construction shall, on the basis of the needs of career development of different student, act on their own in drawing up their teaching programs, compiling teaching materials and making arrangements for their teaching activities, which play an important role in promoting the overall development of students.

### 4 Conclusions

In past 10 years, higher vocational education in china has achieved rapid development, over 90% of cities had at least one higher vocational colleges, with increasing employment pressure. The scale of engineering education in china is the largest in the world, but quality of engineering education is very serious, with historical necessity of engineering education reforms. Education reforms has entered a crucial phase, there are the main problems about separation of teaching and learning, lack of coordination of teaching and cultivating, and the disharmony of general characters of specialty construction and personality of student's career development. Promoting the holistic development of students, providing students with proper education, which is the fundamental objective of higher vocational education reforms.

Acknowledgments. This work is supported by hangzhou planning projects of philosophy and pocial pciences, research projects of zhejiang human resources and social security.

#### References

- [1] Gu, K.H., Zhao, H.I.: Education Research Monthly 10, 93 (2010) (in Chinese)
- [2] Zhu, Y.C.: Education Exploration 213, 115 (2009) (in Chinese)
- [3] Wang, W.Q., Liao, F.R.: China Adult Education 63, 22 (2010) (in Chinese)
- [4] Zha, J.Z., He, Y.S.: The Three Strategies to Reform Engineering Education in China, p. 25. Beijing Institute of Technology Press, China (2009) (in Chinese)
- [5] Xu, P.I.: China Higher Education Research 12, 69 (2009) (in Chinese)
- [6] Wu, X.X.: Journal of Technology College Education 27(4), 86 (2008) (in Chinese)

# Searching a "Work-Integrated Learning" Teaching Practice for the Mould Professional Course

Jiaju An<sup>1</sup> and Zhaorong Su<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> School of Mechanical and Electrical Engineering, Nanchang Institute of Technology, Nanchang, Jiangxi, 330099, China anjiaju@126.com
<sup>2</sup> School of Economics and Trade, Nanchang Institute of Technology, Nanchang, Jiangxi, 330099, China 414874410@cq.com

**Abstract.** An innovative situational teaching for "work-integrated learning" was carried out in the higher vocational school for the course of "punching process and mould designing". Taking the mould designing and manufacturing professional students for object, by profound cooperation between school and enterprise for supporting platform, based on the working process oriented, develop a "work-integrated learning" characteristic of skilled personnel training programs, and to search the teaching implementation, achievements, problems and suggestions are discussed in this paper. The trained students' professional skills and comprehensive quality is obvious superior than other training modes on the work. It has been shown that the talent cultivation mode of "work-integrated learning" is a suitable and effective talents training mode among the present education.

Keywords: Mould Professional, Work-Integrated Learning, Situational Teaching.

# 1 Introduction

There are many core courses for mould professional students in the higher vocational school; these courses have the obvious characteristics, such as strong engineering nature, strong practical, abstract content, and complicated mould structure. For a long time, the curriculum teaching method is usually finished the theoretical knowledge first in class, then performing the experiments, curriculum designing, mould-designing and writing technological process for mould parts. The teaching mean doesn't fit for the higher vocational students, the teaching effect is not ideal [1-5]. Therefore, explore a teaching method for higher vocational education is an important responsibility.

In 2006, the ministry of education issued a document, which was about improve the teaching quality of higher vocational education opinions, it clearly put the "work-integrated learning" as the objective for talent training mode in the higher vocational education. The guidance document pointed out the direction for teaching mode for reform in higher vocational education. According to the characteristics of curriculum for mould professional, taking the course of "punching process and mould designing" for "work-integrated learning" course which was explored the mould talents training mode.

# 2 Teaching Implementation of "Work-Integrated Learning" for the Course

## 2.1 Building Practice Base

The selected enterprises which were large scale, strong, and closely related with the mould professional, contacted actively, discussed cooperation plan [6-9]. Due to the course content was mainly involved punching metal sheet, finally, the auto parts company was reached the school-enterprise cooperation agreement. According to the agreement, the plan of "punching process and mould designing" course was 4 weeks; curriculum teaching and on-site guidance were made by technicians who have rich practical experience and expertise. The professional teacher was responsible for the management of students, and the students must work as the workers on time.

# 2.2 Formulating a Detailed, Feasible Teaching Scheme for "Work-Integrated Learning"

According to the product and equipment conditions of the enterprise, the teachers have to formulate the teaching scheme for "work-integrated learning" [10-15]. It was divided into two parts: firstly, students went the workshop to work together with workers, understood the automotive components production methods and mould processing method which were guided by workers. Secondly, the engineers taught the theory knowledge combined the processing parts.

# 2.3 Establishing a Reasonable Curriculum Evaluation System

The evaluation system focuses on process evaluation; including students' work attitude, labor discipline, and safety consciousness to examination scope [15-18]. Selecting a representative and comprehensive machining part as examination, through the mould designing and manufacturing, the ability of student about mould structure, mould assembly, and parts shape, size, precision, and technological process could be reflected completely. The final score composed for usually results of 20%(including grades at ordinary times, work attitude, safety checking), mould structure designing of 40%, and preparing for various parts processing route as 40%.

# 3 Achievements for "Work-Integrated Learning"

# 3.1 Effect on Course Teaching Has Been Greatly Increased

Due to the situation teaching in enterprise, it has targeted and intuitive features, specially fit for the higher vocational students' thinking characteristics. Students understand and grasp the knowledge easily, and the learning enthusiasm and initiative had been got to mobilize, study interest get motivated. For example: the knowledge of mould structure in the course of "punching process and mould designing" was difficulty for students as before, even though the teacher used the multimedia courseware and the animation to assist teaching, as a result, the student also could not understand and grasp the structure of every mould part, let alone the mould designing and part manufacturing. Since the situation teaching to the vehicle parts deep drawing mode for example, students could also do-itthemselves disassembling mould, and then the mould parts shape, size, structure, and forming methods in the teaching of problems can be solved. It is easy to understand and master the knowledge which was the difficult point on the theory teaching. After the end of the learning experience symposium, most of the students thought that the "work-integrated learning" method held in the enterprise was very good, it connected the knowledge of "punching process and mould designing" course with the practical mould designing and manufacturing, for the students, not only understanding and grasping easily, but also having a sense of accomplishment, and the learning interests and learning enthusiasm were driven up.

### 3.2 Students' Vocational Accomplishment Have Been Cultivated

It was especially favorable to cultivate professional ethics, safe production consciousness, labor discipline, and living habit for students on the situation teaching in enterprise field, which was the theory teaching or school practice teaching that cannot be compared. Students went to work with enterprise worker on time every day and discussed the problems about production, technology, enterprise production organization, quality and safety with production workers and technicians in the real commutes. As a result, the teaching model of "work-integrated learning" accelerated the transformation of students to the enterprise people. Students have gotten the professional knowledge in the meanwhile, the vocational accomplishment also have been gradually cultivated.

# 3.3 The Team for "Dual-Qualification Teacher" Has Been Constructed Greatly

With the further development of the education career, "dual- qualification teacher" is a kind of new ideal teacher type in the vocational education. He has solid theoretical foundation and most scientific knowledge at the same time, and not only obtains a corresponding qualification of teachers, but also has rich certificate of practical experience and strong post skills. He is a comprehensive teacher, who is

collecting ordinary teachers' quality and various technician qualities, both a knowledge disseminator and a practical skill demonstrator in the higher vocational colleges. It has a great significance to strengthen the construction of teachers' team and plays an important role to cultivate the mould talent education.

# 4 The Problems and Suggestions for "Work-Integrated Learning"

#### 4.1 Higher Teaching Cost

When the students taught by "Work-integrated learning" went to enterprise, enterprise should send personnel to have a class and on-site guidance, security management and so on. It will affect their production, so with the process of "work-integrated learning", the enterprises must charge some practice expenses. In addition, at present, a lot of enterprises are unable to provide accommodation for student at present; the students have to take bus to school and enterprise in turn everyday and can not pay the highly cost, and the teachers who appointed by school to teach students in the enterprise class or manage students spend higher too. These fees lead to increase the difficulty of management, the school management must be consistent with the modern enterprise management. If there are some different opinions between the school and enterprise, they should reach a consensus on this matter as soon as possible, otherwise, it will affect plan implementation to the mode of "work-integrated learning". Now, there is a best way to introduce some strength enterprises into the school as training base to reduce the situation teaching cost in this circumstance. School must give these enterprises some certain preferential policies and construct the school practice base same as the productive practice base according to operation mode of enterprise. So it is very convenient to develop situation teaching in the school. Enterprises and schools are realized the win-win, at the same time, guarantee the stability of proactive practice base and situation teaching in the permanence.

#### 4.2 Inadequate Operating Opportunity to Students

More chance of operation improved the ability of practicing and operation and helped them form a serious scientific attitude and deep thinking quality, but the equipment quantity is limited in the enterprise, and some machine tool equipments especially some precious and precise equipment are operated by the workers who trained and obtained the operation certificate. Considering the safety of equipment and personal, the enterprises regulate that if the intern students can not trained systematically they can not operate the equipment independently, and just to see and do some assistance works beside the main operator. But the course of "punching process and mould designing" is focus on the mould designing and manufacturing, the purpose of practice is to test the correctness of the designed and manufactured mould. If the students are short of operating opportunity, the effect of the talents mode of "work-integrated learning" will not embody to them.

#### 4.3 Conflicting with Other Courses on This Term

In generally, the practice time for "work-integrated learning" must concentrate on  $3{\sim}4$  weeks, it will conflict with other courses on this term. So if the "work-integrated learning" carries out successfully in the enterprise for situation teaching, the school teacher must put other teaching courses on this semester for modular according to the time sequence in advance, which avoiding the conflicting among them but appearing a new phenomenon that students will have the same course all day for several weeks, some people are fatigued the same class and other courses some people are tired or bored of without situation teaching. The solution is that professional teachers select the courses suitable for the mode of "work-integrated learning", and focus on a semester of alternating for several classes, then the conflict will be overcame.

#### 5 Conclusions

The problem of constructing an optimization practice teaching system for mould professional in higher vocational colleges is still important and urgent on the current practices. Through the years of teaching modes are explored, we found that the talent cultivation mode of "work-integrated learning" is a suitable and effective talents training mode among the present education. It has been shown that the mould professional students' professional skills and comprehensive quality is obvious superior than other training modes on the work.

**Acknowledgments.** This work was financially supported by Jiangxi Province Teaching Reform Research for Higher School. The title is innovation research and practice of "work-integrated learning" training mode for higher vocational education (JXJG-09-20-7).

#### References

- [1] Wang, C.F., Xu, N.: Fujian Education of Information Technology 2, 11 (2009)
- [2] Li, S.F.: Innovation 5, 26 (2008)
- [3] Jiang, W.Y., Lin, L.Q.: Journal of Nanning Polytechnic 1, 22 (2011)
- [4] Zhang, Y.P., Cheng, J.: Chinese Vocational and Technical Education 15, 6 (2008)
- [5] Zhang, T.H.: Shanxi Architecture 27, 123 (2009)
- [6] Lai, H.Q., Yang, G.F.: Vocational & Technical Education Forum 21, 6 (2010)
- [7] Zhang, Y.: Education and Vocation 11, 13 (2009)
- [8] Wang, L.B.: Liaoning Higher Vocational Technical Institute Journal 11, 27 (2010)
- [9] Hu, X.Y., Lin, J.M.: Communication of Vocational Education 4, 15 (2010)
- [10] Hu, S.Y.: T Science & Technology Information 8, 124 (2009)
- [11] Li, D.J., Sheng, X., Qian, X.L.: Journal of Guangdong Communications Polytechnic 2, 24 (2009)

- [12] Lei, R.Y., Xu, H.Z.: Guangxi Journal of Light Industry 10, 67 (2009)
- [13] Qi, H.Y.: Vocational Technology 1, 6 (2008)
- [14] Luo, M.J.: Career Horizon 7, 66 (2008)
- [15] Dou, J.Y.: Journal of Baotou Vocational & Technical College 4, 27 (2008)
- [16] Fan, J.P., Lv, Y.F., Jiang, Y.: Guangxi Journal of Light Industry 8, 94 (2009)
- [17] Lei, R.Y., Xu, H.Z.: Guangxi Journal of Light Industry 10, 67 (2009)
- [18] Zhao, S.Y., Nuan, M.: Liaoning Higher Vocational Technical Institute Journal 1, 10 (2011)

# Feasibility Study on the Talent Cultivation Mode of "Work-Integrated Learning"

Zhaorong Su<sup>1</sup> and Jiaju An<sup>2</sup>

 <sup>1</sup> School of Economics and Trade, Nanchang Institute of Technology, Nanchang, Jiangxi, 330099, China, 414874410@qq.com
 <sup>2</sup> School of Mechanical and Electrical Engineering, Nanchang Institute of Technology, Nanchang, Jiangxi, 330099, China anjiaju@126.com

**Abstract.** The feasibility study on the talent cultivation mode of "work-integrated learning" is discussed on the present situation of higher vocational education in this paper. It was analyzed with great significance such as promoting learning for students, promoting teaching for teachers, and promoting construction for school, promoting development for education by the work. Not only making full use of enterprise's superior resource, but also avoiding the waste of materials and saving the school equipment funds. The students' practical contents connect directly with modern production. Their professional skills and comprehensive quality are improved greatly. The results show that it is a suitable and effective talents training mode and also a typical "win-win" situation on the development between higher vocational school and enterprise.

Keywords: Feasibility Study, Work-Integrated Learning, Higher Vocational Education.

# **1** Introduction

"Work-integrated learning" is a new training mode, which regards the students as the main body and their employments as the guidance, and also is an organic combination based on the external environment and internal resources to achieve work and study fully and efficiently. It is so as to gain work experience and improve students' comprehensive quality and all aspects of all kinds of skills. The talent training mode accords with demands of the national for high-quality practical talents on the vigorously promoting industrialization [1-3]. So we must build a socialist educational system with distinct Chinese characteristics which is oriented to the 21st century and to meet the needs of socialist modernization.

The talent cultivation mode of "work-integrated learning" has outstanding achievements in foreign countries. Such as "Dual System" vocational education in German, "Sandwich" vocational education in England, "Cooperative education" between the United States and Canada, "Production and Study Combination" vocational education in Japan, and "Technical and Further Education" mode in Australia, which have been studied from two aspects of theory and practice on "work-integrated learning" [4-10]. But this mode started late in our country, cooperation education concept was introduced into China in the late 1980s, and then many schools made some exploration between the theory and practice of the education. With the development of education, the talent cultivation mode of "work-integrated learning" was researched continuously. Various education modes such as cooperative innovation of "Industry-University-Research Institute", "part-time" education, "work-study" alternate education, and "the ordered" education have been formed in our country [11-12].

## 2 Meaning for the Talent Cultivation Mode of "Work-Integrated Learning"

The higher vocational education is an education type in the higher education with Chinese characteristics. At the present, our country has entered the middle of industrialization. Because of Chinese huge market potential and rich labor resources, the world's manufacturing is transferred to China. China has become the world's manufacturing power. Therefore, we must take a new road of industrialization; the adjustment of industry structure and the transformation of an economical growth model urgently need to make the grand scale technology and technical personnel. But the reality is the especially serious shortage of skilled talents between production and service in the forefront job, and the "mechanic-shortage" restricted the rapid development of our country economic construction. The colleges as the main base of talent training have to develop a theoretical and practical experience rich applied talents is an imminent thing of importance. Therefore, the talent cultivation mode of "work-integrated learning" was born with great significance in universities education as following.

#### 2.1 Promote Learning by "Work"

Some difficult or abstract contents which were taught in theory teaching to higher vocational students could be constructed in practice through situational image in order to understand clearly the relationship between the principle and application, it is also easier to discover, analysis and solve the problems, and then cultivate students' innovative consciousness and innovative abilities. The student taught by "Work-integrated learning" has learned a lot of good qualities from workers in the enterprise after several months of production practice, and their confusion on productive labor and professional learning were gradually transformed to desire or adequate. Most of them persist in setting strict demands on themselves, and from then on, it is nearly no latecomer or absentee again. For many of students in the school, that would be the most difficult thing to do. After going practice further in the workshop, the challenge they partly chastened makes them with an obvious progress both in mental outlooks and behaviors, integrated quality had been gotten an obvious improvement. Students of the talent cultivation mode of "work-integrated learning" are more self-confident and with richer professional knowledge skills than which are taught in the school all the time. Finally, giving them more offers than others shortly after the induction in a competition on graduating from school. It was recognized that the talent cultivation mode of "work-integrated learning" is a suitable and effective talents training mode for higher vocational education.

#### 2.2 Promote Teaching by "Work"

As the process of "work-integrated learning", teachers can communicate and exchange the experience about course teaching with the engineers in the enterprise, obtain timely a variety of new information such as which aspects knowledge enterprise need students to master, and which kind of technology has a great foreground, and so on. Then, the teachers would arrange the corresponding teaching courses more targeted to organize teaching and to formulate rational teaching plan and program, undertake to the student directional cultivating. Finally, the teachers' teaching ability has been developed comprehensively, and the teaching effect is improved greatly. On the other hand, due to the shortage of fund, the college is restricted to buy new equipments to supply the education resources. With the "workintegrated learning" platform, professional teachers can go to enterprise with students to contact the advanced equipments and advanced technology, through the study with teacher's business level also has been greatly improved. In the later teaching, they can prompt intellectual frontiers message to students, develop student's field of vision for training students' divergent thinking has good effect. At present, some universities formulate preferential policies to encourage young teachers to go to work in enterprise for half a year, which is to cultivate the teachers' practice ability, so as to improve the teaching level.

### 2.3 Promote Construction by "Work"

The students taught by "work-integrated learning" go to attend production practice or "Work-Placements", which leads to increase the difficulty of management due to scattering relatively. Because teaching course and practice course are taught at the same time in the enterprise, the school management mode must be consistent with the modern enterprise management. If there are some different opinions between the school and enterprise, they should reach a consensus on this matter as soon as possible, otherwise, it will affect plan implementation to the mode of "work-integrated learning". For example, a lot of enterprises are unable to provide accommodation for student at present; the students have to take bus to school and enterprise in turn everyday and can not pay the highly cost, and the teachers who appointed by school to teach students in the enterprise class or manage students spend higher too. So even in improving students' quality in the future under the premise of teaching, such as reducing the cost to negotiate with the enterprise, strive for enterprises to participate in more technical personnel to in the course of teaching, which can reduce the cost and improve the quality of teaching.

In addition, when students break away from the university campus life, they will appear many problems. For example, psychological problem, safety management, self-orientation, examination means and regulatory, and so on. A part of vocational students could not have a correct understanding and proper positioning; they may be in unstable state of mind for a period of time and can not face their reality, expecting too far, the ideal and reality would start to question the significance of the university. At this moment, teachers must help and guide timely these students to build up the correct concept of employment and labor concept. But in our country, the working conditions and remuneration for a worker in the enterprise do not have obvious advantages to develop applied talents. So if we want to solve these problems, only in the practice of "work-integrated learning", gradually explore a better education mode to promote the construction of higher vocational colleges.

#### 2.4 Promote Development by "Work"

Meanwhile, it should strengthen the building of the full-time teachers of its own and students' practical and training base, for ensuring the implementation of the strategy goal. But the investment for practice base construction is higher. It is difficult to meet the development needs if relying solely on the government or the school. At the present, most of colleges depend on enterprise and other social resources to strengthen construction practical and training base. Through the talent cultivation mode of "work-integrated learning", the enterprise can obtain a relatively short period of skilled professionals. Two modes of traditional mentorship and directly recruit graduates from campus are difficult to satisfy the demand of enterprise for technical talents. But among the school-enterprise cooperation pattern, the enterprise can take correct modes according their need to obtain the highskill talents, such as "ordered" education, "concentration training" or "entrust grooms" education. Through the education, the staff quality is improved for the enterprise, at the same time, the operation cost is reduced and the economic benefit is improved greatly. On the one hand, the higher vocational school establishes a training base in enterprises, students will go to the enterprises to participate for "work-placements", firstly reduce the personnel costs for the enterprise. Secondly, the enterprise relies on the school resources to train employee, skills upgrading, and technical achievement transfer and all that will greatly reduce the cost. Thus, the talent cultivation mode of "work-integrated learning" is benefit for the school and enterprise.

#### 3 Conclusions

The talent cultivation mode of "work-integrated learning" is a suitable and effective talents training mode among the present education. Not only making full use of enterprise's superior resource, but also avoiding the waste of materials and saving the school equipment funds. The students' practical contents connect directly with modern production. Their professional skills and comprehensive quality are improved greatly which have the obvious superiority than other training modes in the job market. Thus, the talent cultivation mode of "work-integrated learning" is a typical "win-win" situation on the development between higher vocational school and enterprise. **Acknowledgments.** This work was financially supported by Jiangxi Province Teaching Reform Research for Higher School. The title is innovation research and practice of "work-integrated learning" training mode for higher vocational education (JXJG-09-20-7).

## References

- [1] Su, F.B., Su, J.N.: Guangxi Journal of Light Industry 3, 29 (2011)
- [2] He, Q.R., Zhou, W.: Journal of Jiujiang Vocational and Technical College 4, 2 (2007)
- [3] Xu, Y.H., He, X.M.: Journal of Sichuan Vocational and Technical College 4, 36 (2008)
- [4] Geng, J.: Chinese Vocational and Technical Education 31, 12 (2006)
- [5] Zhang, J.: Journal of Chongqing Industry & Trade Polytechnic 1, 15 (2009)
- [6] Xiao, J.H.: Journal of Shaoguan University 7, 42 (2010)
- [7] Wen, X.D., Huang, Y.N.: Higher Education Exploration 6, 22 (2008)
- [8] Huang, X.H., Xu, W.L.: Forum on Contemporary Education 12, 44 (2010)
- [9] Yang, Y.: Journal of Tianjin Vocational Institutes 5, 14 (2008)
- [10] Wang, Q., Wu, Z.H.: China Adult Education 3, 27 (2009)
- [11] Wen, D.H., Shi, Y.: State Academy of Forestry Administration Journal 2, 12 (2009)
- [12] He, X.Y.: Research in Higher Education of Engineering 3, 23 (2009)

# **Risk Measurement of Rail Transit Investment and Financing**

Ji Fa Wang<sup>1</sup> and Wei  $Li^2$ 

<sup>2</sup> School of Management, Shenyang University of Technology P.R. China 110870 liwei960@163.com

**Abstract.** Rail transit infrastructure construction is the major power to improve the economic development, and the transit is the focal point of the infrastructure construction, which is an important way to solve the public traffic problem in big cities. Under deeping the reform of Investment and financing background, from economic attributes and characteristics of the rail Transit investment and financing, we analyze the factors of rail transit investment and financing system. Now, rail transit has a very special opportunity to expand it's scale. Investment and financing have much characteristics as more participates, complex structure, much risk factor, cte. Therefore, it seems particularly important to strengthen the risk management of the project financing. Based on future earnings, transport economics, financing costs minimized and the internalization of external benefits of innovation, this paper uses hierarchy analysis method that measures investment and financing risk of railway transit and identifies the key factors in its influence.

Keywords: AHP, Railway Transit, Investment and Financing, Risk measurement.

#### 1 Introduction

Carrying out investment projects related to decision-making and analysis, people are often faced with the uncertainty of future benefits in the project. It may be the political, cultural, social factors, economic environment, resources, market conditions, technological developments and other factors. This uncertainty factors about the future decision-making process constitutes the project's risks.

In order to improve decision-making more scientific and more effective risk management, we need to research the uncertainty and risk problems. So people have proposed all kinds of uncertainties analysis method, this method are widely used in investment feasibilitiable projects studies or project evaluation process. Such as break even analysis, sensitivity analysis, probability analysis, risk decision-making and so on. This mehods majorly study investment projects that will directly affect economic factors, such as product sales, selling prices, operating costs, project life cycle, construction, investment, etc., this paper called "intermediate variables"[1].

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> School of Management, Shenyang University of Technology P.R. China 110870 ximalayaxing111@163.com

Based on the background, this paper tries to propose a new framework for uncertainty analysis; this analysis will examine the basis points from the price, sales, investment and other intermediate variables to their underlying causes of the more fundamental risk. So that we can depth understand investment risk and Propose more targeted measures for the risk management from the risk source.



Fig. 1. Rail transit investment risk factors of hierarchical model

### 2 Rail Transit Investment and Financing Management

Rail transit infrastructure is an important condition for the survival and development of one large urban, it improves the efficiency of the residents and the importance of promoting economic development in the city commute way. This paper will analyze the definition of railway 1 transit, their own characteristics and its economic development in the city[2].

Rail transit is located within the city driven by electric power, it belongs to rail public transport system, and it's frequent independent of other transportation system projects, it has energy-saving, space-saving, fast, large volume, all-weather, non-polluting (or less pollution) and safety features, a green transportation system, in line with the principles of sustainable development, especially suitable for large and medium cities.

## 3 Rail Transit Investment Risk Measurement Model Constructed

#### 3.1 Judgment Matrix

Important degree	definition	Words description
1	Equal important	Two elements of the same functions
3	slight important	An element is slight important than another element
5	important	An element is obvious important than another element
7	Very important	An element is tremendous important than another element
9	Absolute strong	An element is Absolute important than another element
2,4,6,8,	Intermediate valu	le

Table 1. Judgment scale

## 3.2 Construct First Level Judgment Matrix, Determine the Single Ordering and Weight

А	B1	B2	B3	B4
B1	1	3	5	7
B2	1/3	1	3	4
B3	1/5	1/3	1	2
B4	1/7	1/4	1/3	1

Table 2. The first level of judgment matrix

The results of hierarchy bill ranking: W1= 0.5731 w2=0.2532 w3=0.1082 w4=0.0655

 $\lambda$ max=4.0583 CI=0.0194 RI=0.9 CR=0.0216<0.1

Consistency checking: consistency.

# 3.3 Construct the Second Level Judgment Matrix, and Determine the Weight and Consistency Checking

B1	C1	C2
C1	1	2
C2	1/2	1

Table 3. The second level judgment matrix(B1-C)

The results of hierarchy bill ranking:

W1=0.6667 W2= $0.3333\lambda$ max= 2 CI=0 RI=0.000001 CR=0<0.1 Consistency checking: consistency.

Table 4. The second level judgment matrix(B2-C)

B2	C3	C4	C5	
C3	1	2	3	
C4	1/2	1	2	
C5	1/3	1/2	1	

The results of hierarchy bill ranking: W1=0.5396 W2=0.2970 W3=0.1634  $\lambda$ max=3.0092 CI=0.0046 RI=0.58 CR=0.0079<0,1 Consistency checking: consistency.

 Table 5. The second level judgment matrix(B3-C)

B3	C6	C7
C6	1	3
C7	1/3	1
The regults of hi	ararahy hill repling	

The results of hierarchy bill ranking: W1=0.75 W2=0.25  $\lambda$ max=2 CI=0 RI=0.000001 CR=0<0.1 Consistency checking: consistency.

Table 6. The second level judgment matrix(B4-C)

B4	C8	C9	
C8	1	4	
C9	1/4	1	

The results of hierarchy bill ranking: W1=0.8 W2=0.2 λmax=2 CI=0 RI=0.000001 CR=0<0.1 Consistency checking: consistency.

# 3.4 Construct the General Hierarchy Ranking and Determine the Weight and Consistency Checking

hiananahu		general			
C	B1	B2	B3	B4	hierarchy(C)
C	0.5731	0.2532	0.1082	0.0655	ranking
C1	0.6667				0.3821
C2	0.3333				0.1910
C3		0.5396			0.1366
C4		0.2970			0.0752
C5		0.1634			0.0414
C6			0.75		0.0812
C7			0.25		0.0271
C8				0.8	0.0524
C9				0.2	0.0130

<b>Table 7.</b> General meraleny fanking	Table 7	. General	hierarchy	ranking
--	---------	-----------	-----------	---------

C1>C2>C3>C6>C8>C4>C5>C7>C9.

According to the risk analysis and evaluation of various risk factors, the paper gets the weights of the sort risk factors. The most important factor is financing way, next is project cash flow when we select project investment, these conclusions can be used as an important basis for risk management.

#### 4 Conclusion

AHP theory is comprehensible and convenient in project. Especially it is suitable for use among parters, because the organization of the parties cooperated-boiling in China at present is matrix modes, so the levels of managers can use AHP to analyze the risk of partial project in major risk, and provide the prerequisite. for the whole project about risk identification, analysis, evaluation.

Acknowledgements. The paper is financially supported by Department of Science and Technology of Liaoning Province(2011), Shenyang Science and Technology Bureau(2011).

#### References

- [1] Wang, L.G.: Investment project evaluation. Dongbei University of Finance and Economics Publications, China (1998)
- [2] wang, c.x.:The Research of Gingdao Infrastructure Project Financing Risk Management, p. 11. MS, Gingdao University, china (2010)
- [3] Huang, D.X.: Science and Technology Consulting Herald (27), 98 (2007)

# **Cultivating Innovative Applied Talents by Constructing the Specialized Core Curriculum System**

Shouming Hou<sup>1</sup>, Fen Luo<sup>2</sup>, and Wenpeng Xu<sup>1</sup>

 <sup>1</sup> School of Computer Science and Technology, Henan Polytechnic University, China, 454000 housm@163.com
 <sup>2</sup> School of Computer Science and Technology, Henan Polytechnic University, China, 454000 luofenjsj@hpu.edu.cn

**Abstract.** A mentality of cultivating innovative applied talents by means of constructing the specialized core curriculum system is proposed. Take the Computer Aided Design course of computer engineering institute college for example, the course status and problems existed on the teaching process in domestic universities are analyzed, and fourdimensional teaching system model of the Computer Aided Design course is proposed to develop the innovative talents and engineering practice ability. The practiced result more than three years shows that it can effectively improve engineering practice ability and innovative design capabilities of students.

Keywords: Innovative Applied Talents, Computer Aided Design, Course System, Fourdimensional Integrated.

# 1 Introduction

Training applied high-quality personnel that have innovative spirit and creative ability is the core problem of concept of talent and quality in general engineering colleges in the 21st century, it is also the key of building an innovative country [1]. The specification come from Ministry of Education, the content of teaching programs and curriculum reform plan in Higher Engineering Education for the 21st century, had indicated that, the purpose of higher education is higher education's course content, the curriculum system and the teaching method closes or achieves the world advanced level, and student's knowledge structure can meet the needs of socialist market economy and new scientific technology, especially the project practical ability and innovation ability has a big enhancement. Because of the importance of innovated ability cultivation, some experts and scholars had made a large number of researches on the aspect such as training mode of innovated talents, creative ability, engineering practice etc. Moreover, students of different majors' college project application ability and innovation ability's raising

plan had been explored and implemented [2]. But raise the student project ability and innovation practical ability by means of revolving specialized core curriculum aspect elaboration had a rarely report. Professional core courses can be determined by each university according to professional characteristic and the university characteristic. In this paper, on the basis of the teaching practice of computer-aided design (CAD) in computer department, a teaching model of four-dimensional integration of engineering application and creative ability training is proposed, this research give a way to the training of innovative applied talents.

#### 2 Current Teaching Status of Computer-Oriented CAD Course

CAD program itself is an interdisciplinary; it is the product of combination of traditional professional of engineering and modern computer technology. The basic goal of computer-aided design course is to make students master the ability of using CAD software to complete the professional design modeling and engineering drawing, take advantage of CAD software to help to complete professional related design and innovation [3].

Ten years ago, CAD course has been created in Machinery, construction and other engineering specialties in higher institutions. But it is only in the recent years that computer department start to create CAD course. Some higher colleagues have not set up the course until now. This situation can not meet manufacturing industry information strategic thinking of our country, does not reflect the important role of computer in the field of engineering design.

There are some problems in the process of teaching of CAD course of computer as follows [4]:

- Course content is single, Course coverage is narrow and lack of relevance. Most schools mainly teach the function of AutoCAD software, some teach the Protel software function, some institutions do not yet set up the course, Very few institutions mainly teach about three-dimensional computer-aided design.
- Course hours is less and course target is low or delayed. The total course hours is usually 36 hours in the majority, there are also 32 hours, or even 24 hours, use of software basically rely on the self-learning of students, After the courses, the ability of CAD software design of students is generally poor, it can not achieve the level of enterprise applications.
- Teachers is seriously lagging behind and lack of dual-qualified teachers that has both a rich engineering practice, innovation, and certain theoretical level. It is not conducive to training of creative ability and overall ability of students.
- In implementation of course, Lack of specific measures and systems security that can improve the engineering practice and innovation ability.

The main reasons that cause this situation are: College has insufficient understanding of the cultivation role that courses have in the engineering practice and creative ability of students; as to how to set up CAD programs in computer professional, there is no uniform national guidance documents and curriculum planning yet. In recent years, with the promotion of national engineering and manufacturing information, advanced CAD technology has been widely used in the relevant industries and enterprises. Application scope and application depth of CAD software are increasing continuously, the situation that students only learn the basic principles and functions of CAD software can not meet to the needs of enterprise development.

## **3** Four-Dimensional Integrated CAD Teaching System Aimed to Train of Engineering Practice and Innovation Ability

For the above problems, we believe that CAD course should clarify the basic concept and design ideas of CAD, let students master a kind of CAD software and gain a ability of innovative design based on CAD software. We are in the revised syllabus, we made a new plan to teaching practice content and specific measures of CAD course by sending key teachers to participant in software course training and invite enterprise engineer to train for teachers and students. In this way, several teachers that have both Solid theoretical foundation and rich experience have been trained successfully. Thus, teacher problems in the process of teaching and practice are solved [5]. As to the problems that curricular hours is lack and Employment Of students in computer is not well, We integrated course study, extracurricular training, accreditation and innovative design competitions closely, Created a four-dimensional integrated CAD course teaching system in Compute department. The teaching system is based on course theory teaching, it melt into the software training, engineering practice, accreditation, and innovative practice, this exploratory studies to teaching of CAD course have a significant effect.

Specific ways are as follows: plan course time is 48 hours, where, theory teaching takes 32 hours (including software function teaching), practice parts take 16 hours, and course design link is increased. In the second semester of junior year, set up the course in the first half semester, and software training is in the latter half of the semester, from senior year, complete course design within one month. In the following, do certification exam, and participate in the National Innovation Design Contest, it need about nearly a year to complete with the software training, accreditation and innovation design competition Overall, it is shown in Fig.1.

**Course Learning Link.** This link mainly includes course lectures and experiment on the computer; it is a basic link that train innovative application ability. The lecture contents mainly include the basic theory, basic concepts, with specific software, make it clear of basic process and design ideas of engineering design. According to syllabus, CAD course has 48 hours, in which, 16 hours is spent on experiment on the computer. Content taught in class mainly include sketching techniques, parametric design, module design, feature modeling, assembly modeling, product data management, computer-aided engineering analysis, curve and surface modeling techniques, it covers the basic module functions of CAD software. According to the basic theory and the corresponding case taught in class, in the experimental part, complete experiment of typical cases on computer and master the basic functions of the specified software.



Fig. 1. Four-dimensional CAD Teaching and Practice System

**Software Application Practice.** This link mainly does software application training, mainly uses free time of students, and arranges 4-6 hours per week in general, ten weeks in total. Training content is Consistent with the training of Software certified engineers, Training cases are mainly from typical cases of engineering, Original certification training pay more attention to mastery degree and software application ability of students, it is in line with international standards. Let students master the main function of the software by means of case teaching, qualified teachers or enterprise applications engineer are instructors. Each student has a computer, LAN video interactively, students practice the cases after teaching, instructors solve students' problems on the spot, and this method greatly stimulated the enthusiasm of the students. Students through training can obtain skilled engineers certificate, and recommended to participate in the original engineer certification exam.

**Engineering Practice.** This link mainly train students' ability of engineering awareness, collaboration and preliminary innovation. in this link, 3-5 students is a design team, Cooperate to complete a moderately complex assembly design, Submit digital model, engineering drawings and assembly and parts simulation, design brochures and other results of materials. This link can be arranged in the junior summer vacation and senior. This link adopts group teaching model, Assembly models come from industrial design products of summer practice units or something students are interested in. such as toy models, automobile parts, hair dryer, games, character modeling, soybean milk machine, electric fans, etc. Through this link, students can really be familiar with the specific product development process, and exercise teamwork ability. Meantime, the ability of innovative applications design is exercised, outstanding works that design team submitted through further revised can be recommended to participate in modeling competition.

Assessment Certification. After system study and practice, Recommend students to participate in the original engineer certification examinations or other approved employer certification exam. Original certification exam is generally more difficult, and the charge is higher. Before Formal examinations, organize an online mock exam so as to improve the pass rate.

**Organize Students to Participant in the National Design Competition.** The national innovative competition design now are mainly as follows: "Challenge Cup" National University Science and Technology Works competition, Threedimensional modeling and Digital Innovation Design Competition organized by National Manufacturing Training Center, Product Innovation Design Competition in China, nationwide innovative design contest organized by some software manufacturer, etc. through Involving in innovative design contest, students can further improve the overall quality and innovation ability, and lay a good foundation for employment.

# 4 Practice Results

In two years, more than 600 computer science' students have participate in my university' course reform practice, there are 256 students that gained a certified qualification, there are 18 people that receive awards in a national design competition, 8 employers request for computer science' students to engaged in design work to their units. in the teaching evaluation process organized each year in my university, teachers that teach this course have received good evaluation for two consecutive years; More than 20 certified university students participated in the scientific training program and had received outstanding achievement awards.

Practical results show that: In the teaching practice of computer professional CAD course, four-dimensional integrated can effectively improve engineering quality and software applications skills of the students, and train innovative thinking and innovation ability of students.

# 5 Conclusion

To train application-oriented talents that have innovative ability is the goal of higher engineering colleges. in the training process of Creative Application talents of computer, Around the core professional curriculum planning and teaching system, Implementation reforms of course teaching system in teaching, training, engineering practice and curriculum design, certification and competition and other aspects of the curriculum could improve the engineering practice ability and innovative design capabilities of students, training of innovative applications talents of other professional can also reference to it.

#### References

- Li, Y.: Research and explorer of applied personnel engineering practice and innovation ability training. Science and Technology in West China 10, 90–92 (2008)
- [2] Chen, J.: Learn from foreign experience to strengthen practical teaching for Undergraduates. China Education Research 8, 47–49 (2007)
- [3] Fu, S.: Creating the practice teaching system with chinese characteristics. College Teaching In China 7, 24–27 (2004)
- [4] Xi, Z.: Research of teaching position and teaching methods on three-dimensional CAD technology in applied college. Higher Education research 14, 164–167 (2008)
- [5] Hou, S., Hou, Z.W., Xu, W.P.: Research on cultivating mode of innovative applied talents for computer subject. Computer Education 18, 23–25 (2009)

# **Research of Education about Industrial Design Based on the Modern Engineering Design Software**

Ming-qian Shen<sup>1</sup> and Jiang-tao Wang<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Jiangsu Teachers University of Technology, Changzhou, Jiangsu Province 213001, China

<sup>2</sup> Jiangsu University, Zhenjiang, Jiangsu Province 212013, China jxsmq@jstu.edu.cn, jxwjt@jstu.edu.cn

**Abstract.** Based on the analysis of current situation in industrial design education, the idea of concurrent engineering education was taken into modern industrial design education. The design software made for the platform, the capability of modeling the product shape, designing the structure of the product, concurrent designing, product performance and product manufacturing was made for the goal of modern industrial design education. At the same time, the process of product research and development made for the main line, modern industrial design education teaching modules taken for the content of research and exploration, the reform and exploration of industrial design education was carried out. On the basis of this, a three-dimensional teaching system was established. The teaching system was creative exploration in the improvement of the quality of students abality establishing in effect, especially under the backgroud of insufficient resources of teaching equipment and facilities and higher education popularized.

**Keywords:** Engineering software for design, Three-dimensional teaching system, Industrial design education.

# **1** Introduction

As the 21st century, with the rapid development of computer technology humanity has entered a new era of information explosion. As the combo outcome of technology and culture, Industrial design will be subject to the impact and the challenges of technological development. It requires a positive attitude to take the current social value of the non-material, software, value of non-visibility into the design field[1]. Therefore, in addition to shape of production, the specific content of industrial design education should also include technology, function, configuration, and the design changes of the times required for cultivation, which was from realization of the humanities and social sciences, top science, technical, historical, social, cultural and environmental, and understanding of the design established the correct values and ethics[2-3]. At the same time, the direction of industrial design education should shift from the traditional model to one, which was centered on experiment, research and development, and measured by design communication and design practice, and strengthen by the feedback and evaluation on the design, and to accelerate the level of the final design for the entire student position upgrade[4]. By the way, students can have a keen insight, innovative ability and the ability to solve practical problems, and closely integrate the latest scientific and artistic ideas, and use new materials, new technology and new technology achievements market dynamics for innovative design, and become a qualified industrial designer, and finally meet the social, business, consumers and other design professionals need.

Of course, in the background of higher education popularized, design education imperfect, the equipment lack, it was important and urgent that how to train design students to become qualified industrial designers with the ability. So this paper try to use the design software resolve the above question.

## 2 Role of Modern Design Software in Students' Capacity-Building for Industrial Design

#### 2.1 Capacity-Building of Product Modeling

Product modeling design was targeted to industrial products as objects, in accordance with certain aesthetic rules, under the premise of ensuring the use of the product features, the beauty of the texture of was shown by the new materials, the value of the advanced processing technology means was reflected, the harmoniousness of the form factor of the overall was expressed, the beauty of innovative spirit and color was pursued. But in product design, it is difficult to articulate the detailed structure of the product by hand, especially involved in smooth surfaces not be expressed by two-dimensional drawings. Therefore, using modern design tools (for example, computer-aided design) is more intuitive, clearly to show the product appearance. If you want to reproduce the realistic style of ancient Greece or the cool post-industrial era of precision product curve, then the Rhino is the best option, shown in Fig.1(a). If you will show the romantic style of Rodin sculpture, or Dali-like deformation, Maya should be most selected, shown in Fig.1(b). In short, by the rational use of design software, the efficiency of product development can be greatly improved, design was made to be easier and more convenient expression, so modern design software was important and integrant to train a student studying industrial design capacity of product modeling.



(a) Product modeling by Rhino



(b) Product modeling by Maya

Fig. 1. Schematic diagram of product modeling by modern design software



(a) Model established by Pro/E

Fig. 2. Parametric Modeling by Pro/E



(b) Model modified by Pro/E

# 2.2 Capacity-Building of Product Structure

Novel, fashionable appearance was the pursuit of industrial designers, and scientific, rigor structure was an important support to achieve this goal. But at present in product design, most of the designers was accustomed to innovating on the product shape, color, and often neglecting product structure, and even lack of awareness of the product structure, which ultimately caused that design will become "empty talk " because of designer lack of ability of designing structure. Therefore, the designer must understand the structure of the product and make full use of existing processing methods and structures in order to enhance the use of the product functions, improve work efficiency. Moreover, novel structures of products will give the consumer a strong visual impact with a new look, so as to arouse the desire of people to buy or use. But the student can be educated efficiently on the ability by the design software. Taking Pro/E for example, by the parametric design and feature-based solid modeling systems, firstly engineers can make several more complicated structure, as shown in Fig.2(a), secondly by changing the parameters of a smart features, the new model can be generated as the user need, as shown in Fig.2(b). So the design software made capacitybuilding of product structure more simple and flexible.

# 2.3 Capacity-Building of Concurrent Design

Concurrent Engineering is respond to the voice of low-carbon manufacturing. Concurrent Engineering is design model that in the product design phase a variety of key performance indicators was focuses on taking into account the product life cycle (from concept to product recycling or scrap processing) in order to avoid unnecessary rework and repetitive work in later period. So in higher education, students must be gained this culture, but how to do? The most effective way was also by the design software. In traditional product design, product was carried out mainly in accordance with the "Design-Manufacturing -Use -Change -Redesign" process. This process was lack of analysis and thus a lot of waste was created. But by design software in design process, low-carbon manufacturing was made into reality, as shown in Fig.3 concurrent engineering carried. In Fig.3, Pro/E and other three-dimensional software were made use of on the computer to complete the design, simulation, analysis and simulation experiments, and finally the efficiency of product design and development was greatly improved, and the design costs was reduced.

#### 2.4 Capacity-Building of Expression Design

Good design need to be expressed and recognized smoothly with the consumers, which requires designers possess the sophisticated technology of expression design facing the abstract concept and idea, and they can turn what they thought about into photorealistic product that had specific shape, color, texture, light and atmosphere, causing people to feel sympathy, with a strong practical. The traditional means on expression of industrial designers to design was hand-painted renderings, as shown in Fig.4(a), but in recent years with the development of computer technology, computer renderings was more favored for designers because of much advantages, such as good effect, easy to design, change and save etc. For example, the effect of renderings rendered through appropriate material and lighting settings in the design software can be compared to actual product performance, so as to accurately reflect the designer's design concept, as shown in Fig.4(b) and (c). So through teaching in the design software, capacity-building of expression design of students will be improved more rapidly, at last design and expression was united together perfectly.



Fig. 3. Sketch of product concurrent design on the platform engineering software



(a)Sketch of hand-painted renderings

(b)Sketch of expression design in CorelDraw



(c)Sketch of expression design in 3DMax

Fig. 4. Sketch of expression design

# 2.5 Capacity-Building of Product Manufacturing Process

Industrial design education must pay attention to product manufacturing process or the model making, so that students can experience the most intuitive form, materials and colors match. But due to resource constraints and equipment in the domestic colleges and universities, students cannot operate cutting machine, drilling machine, milling machine, CNC machine and other specialized equipment personally. Students are often very hasty for making model, even they consign those model to the production company for making[5-6]. In this context, we must rely on computer simulation platform for processing, so that they can master product manufacturing process. Currently in terms of capacity-building of product manufacturing process, there are two options, on the one hand, after three-dimensional modeling established, product manufacturing process was simulated on CAM software platform, such as MasterCAM, DelCAM, PowerMill, Cimatron etc. By this way, whether the model can be machinable will be tested, as shown in Fig.5(a). On the other hand, after three-dimensional modeling was conducted and simulated on slicing, it was tested in rapid prototyping machine, as shown in Fig.5(b).





(a) Sketch of Machining Simulation in Master CAM(b) Sketch of Rapid prototypingFig. 5. Sketch of two product manufacturing process
# **3** Industrial Teaching System Reform Based on Engineering Design Software

Engineering design soft-ware enabled the designer express design idea comfortably. Before the product put into production, the broad range of issues can be analyzed directly and accurately by three-dimensional performance, virtual assembly, animation, simulation in engineering design software. At the same time, in teaching process, students can quickly find the different effect made by material, color and other design elements, do not need to wait until the manufactured.

The effect of teaching must be prodigious. So the effective industrial teaching system must be throughout engineering design software. For example, taking Pro/E for three-dimensional solid modeling, and then exporting the file formats such as IGES to 3DMAX or other 3D rendering software designed for rendering, finally decorating in Photoshop, the design will not only be in a realistic product renderings, but also be quick and Environmental.

Therefore, combined with practical experience in teaching and research a great deal of data from higher colleges of China and other country, product research and development for masterstroke, three-dimensional engineering software-based teaching system was brought forward. This teaching system get a better teaching results in enhancing the student's ability and improving the quality of education in reality.

#### 4 Summary

To improve industrial design students' the ability such as product modeling, structure, expression, manufacturing and innovation, to address the existing problems of domestic design education, combined with the actual teaching situation of industrial design and requirements of employment, the three-dimensional teaching system based on modern engineering software was established. In this system product development was made for main line, and modern industrial design teaching modules was made for the main content. This system can educate student study independently and exploringly. Improving student ability was made for the goal of it. This system gave full play the advantages of the engineer software to work, focusing on theory and practice, explore the reasonable mode of education on the industrial design. As a word, this system has a certain practical value.

#### References

- Qu, W.T., Song, H., Xu, J.B., Ji, T.: Reform and research of teaching methods and means of product development and design course group. China Electric Power Education 35, 92–95 (2010) (in Chinese)
- [2] Pei, J.G., Fan, J.S., Zhou, B.J.: Innovation in industrial design education. Art & Design 8, 17–18 (2002) (in Chinese)

- [3] Xiao, W.Q., Xu, L.: Attempt and discussion of teaching practice of industrial design on "real subject and working hard". China Packaging 3, 77–78 (2009) (in Chinese)
- [4] Zhang, K.: Reflection on the construction and development of the speciality of industrial design. Journal of Jiang Su University (Higher Education Study Edition) 28(1), 81–83 (2006) (in Chinese)
- [5] Hu, G.T.: Research of industrial design of higher education in our country. Journal of Technology College Education 24(1), 87–88 (2005) (in Chinese)
- [6] Huang, Z.X.: A Comparative Analysis of the Current Situation of Industrial Design Major between Chinese and South Korean Colleges and Universities. Art Panorama 1, 156–157 (2010) (in Chinese)

# **Conceive and Construction of Engineering Training Model Based on the Concept of International CDIO Engineering Education**

Shuli Sun, Yangfang Wu, Qianqian Lu, Hua Liu, and Wei Shao

Zhejiang University City College, Hangzhou, China sunsl@zucc.edu.cn, wuyf@zucc.edu.cn, luqianqian@zucc.edu.cn, liuh@zucc.edu.cn, shaow@zucc.edu.cn

**Abstract.** This paper has analyzed the current problems exist in high education training, conceives the implementing scheme of engineering training mode based on the concept of international CDIO engineering education to develop students with humanistic, innovative and engineering qualities. And provides detailed expatiate on the construction of a new mode of engineering education for talent training. With three items throughout the training system to develop a detailed program implementation and assessment methods, thus the paper builds a new and more detailed training model for engineering education. It turns out that this new training model is more suitable for students than traditional method on comprehensive capacity building, making engineering graduates more fitful for various work environments and the needs of complex society.

Keywords: CDIO, mode, talent training, construction.

# **1** Introduction

The task of high education is to culture the advanced specialized talents with innovative spirit and engineering practice abilities. So it is an important mission for high education, also the trends of higher education, to develop innovative education and training creative talents with engineering practical abilities[1]. Zhejiang University City College has established the industrial center with the support of Hangzhou government, in which provides practice conditions for undergraduates with their engineering quality and creative ability.

# 2 The Current Problems in Talent Training

(1) The concept of traditional education is old and the model is backward. Students' knowledge range is Narrow, and the content of course is behind the times, which reflecting the lack of discipline on the forefront of new subjects, new technologies and new thinking of knowledge. 220

(2) The teaching methods are stiff and pay too much emphasis on examinations and results. This is lack of heuristic research-type atmosphere.

(3) More attention is placed on theory and calculation over practice and experiment, making theory apart from reality, which is not conducive for students to develop the abilities of identifying and solving problems.

(4) The lack of basic economic analysis and forecasting demands of market during engineering education making students weak in economy and efficiency consciousness.

Overall, enterprises believe that "team spirit, cooperation capacity " and "hands-on practical ability" are the greatest shortage of engineers and technicians. From an objective point of view, especially from innovation, those personnel are short of the spirit of entrepreneurship and innovation, also lacking of power on turning the inventions, patents and high-tech skills into products with market value promptly[2,3].

# **3** Overall Conceive

(1) Fully implement the international CDIO engineering education concept, which is taking mechanical design and mechanical manufacturing engineering as the led course, at the same time, making the engineering project throughout the subject system, thus, strengthening the theory and practice in curriculum integration.

(2) Through the study of engineering graphics, mechanical design of geometry precision, mechanical principle, mechanical design, mechanical manufacturing engineering, as long as professional comprehensive practical training, can develop all basic qualities and skills which are required during practical engineering.

(3) Through the implementation of the engineering project can enable students to master the operation process of heavy mechanical engineering, develop students with mechanical design capabilities, the ability of mechanical manufacturing, moreover, cultivate students to analyze and solve problems.

# 4 Concrete Methods

(1) Combine with engineering practice closely, deepen the reform of personnel training methods

From the very beginning of second semester of sophomore, students are required joining in the discussion and research related with engineering projects. By using the most basic and professional courses to support the implementation of projects, and open disciplinary seminars periodically about the major progress and engineering projects, also, arrange students into enterprises or institutions to get trained practically and do survey so as to get know how the major is going on in the whole world.

(2) Based on developing students' ability, founding HEI-CDIO Training Mode

Based on the concept of international engineering education CDIO, aiming at improving the overall quality of students from humanistic quality, engineering innovation and quality aspects.

"*Humanistic* Quality" *ability training* - through arranging elective courses of humanities and social sciences in teaching program, such as career planning and design, readings in extra-curricular one hundred and exchange book review to enhance emotional education and noble sentiment, develop students social responsibility and professional ethics, also establish lofty ideals and goals in life.

"Engineering Quality" ability training – with an engineering project being run through the curriculum, by studying mechanical design of geometry precision, mechanical principle, mechanical design, mechanical manufacturing engineering, fundamentals, as long as professional comprehensive practical training, can develop all basic qualities and skills which are required during practical engineering. When the implementation of the project completed, students are able to master the operation processes of mechanical engineering, design and manufacture machines, analyze and solve problems.

"Innovative Quality" ability training - by studying mechanical innovation can develop machine and artistic innovation, encourage students to perfect personality development, stimulate innovation and enthusiasm, develop students analyze and solving problem during the course of project implementation. All these help students with promoting their innovation quality.

(3) Using projects as a carrier, focus on students' basic quality and ability training According to the previous three training mode, there are three item projects

when carrying out the project, on which basic quality and ability is mainly based.

The first item: the humanistic subject project. It is combined with professional features to design the humanistic subject project. The key point is to study the relationship between engineering and social, as well as the effects engineering works on society. This helps students with social responsibility, to contact and know society as soon as possible through study projects and social research.

The secondary item: engineering design projects. It is mainly based on the CDIO philosophy of engineering education, combined with professional knowledge to establish engineering design projects though industrial research or teacher research projects by consultation with the instructor. and the project is carried out in the research mode.

The third items: graduation project. It is a comprehensive investigation of the study achievement of students in four years with wide coverage. And the subject of graduation design could be a continuation of the secondary item, and if the secondary item has been completed, the third project (the graduation project) can be set up based on that.

(4) Taking professional environment and laboratories as pivot to building a new practical teaching system.

This teaching system is based on the industrial centers, innovative practice and professional laboratories to create the workplace environment. During planning and construction of professional environment, with closely special attention to the curriculum system and teaching content. At the arrangement of experimental content and the choice of experimental methods, the model is trying to instead too much validation experiments with more designing, comprehensive, creative experiments, making an effort to break through the traditional experimental method which set up by courses. (5) Practical implementation the problem-based teaching and open teaching methods, individualized curriculum, bring students into full play during teaching with independent, knowledge-seeking and creative abilities.

During practical training and experiments, the items are based on practical problems in engineering projects, mostly are comprehensive pilot projects, given full play of students to develop their independence, knowledge-seeking and creativity. Students are free to implement experimental items by using laboratory equipment. In practical training items, the students can also select training module by themselves or implement self-made items at the base using spare time, under the condition that they meet the required credits.

(6) By combination in-class time with space-time to develop the innovative spirit and engineering practice of students.

Theoretical course content should be closely integrated with the extra practice, using theory to guide engineering practice and innovative design. Extra-curricular engineering practice is set with credits and increased the proportion, so as to mobilize the initiative of students, which is a necessary complement in training students with the innovative spirit and practical ability. There are eight modules for extra practice credits, such as Numerical Control Programming and Processing Practice; Engineering Graphics strengthen Practice. The core of all these practices is to do innovative design and engineering training, aiming at helping students get training and practice from multi-channel, multi-faceted ways and improve their overall quality and ability of engineering practice to be a higher qualified engineer.

(7) Strengthen construct internal and external training bases to enhance awareness of students of engineering practice

In the new training program of electromechanical specialty, such concentrated practice, like metalworking, awareness training, social training and practice, etc, have been arranged

Metalworking is arranged at the short term in freshman year and lasts two weeks. The main purpose is to train students with practical ability and skills, while let students have a professional perceptions. This practice is primarily conducted in the Zijingang Campus of Zhejiang University.

Cognition practice takes a week at short term in sophomore. Its main purpose is to enable students to have an overall understanding of mechanical electronics specialty before learning specialized courses. The bases for this practice include Hangzhou Machine Tool Group, Hangzhou Automotive Engine Factory, Hangzhou Steam Turbine Co., Ltd. and so on.

Social practice and professional practice are arranged at the first semester in senior year, aiming at testing how students works in practices, at the same time combing practices with actual production to help students further understand and grasp all professional knowledge. This phase of the training and practice, primarily takes place at medium-sized enterprises in Hangzhou.





# 5 Evaluation Mode and Requirements

In accordance with the training objectives and its requirements, the implementation of all items is based on teaching requirements through curricular and extra-curricular time. The three-class items works throughout mechanical design and manufacturing curricular system, and the evaluation mode has changes from other courses accordance with the requirements of the school. The evaluation is based on the threeclass items; those projects involved with enterprises can carry out by consultation with mentors and human resources of that company to make specific implementation of the program for students. Students take practice in one company which is facilitative for business management.

# 6 Summary

Higher Education researchers must focus on training students with innovative spirit and practical ability from a strategic height, put innovative and engineering education on a prominent position. The teaching reform should always adhere to the student-centered, both in classroom and practice teaching, and always observe and analyze problem with perspective of the learner's growth process and environment. So, in order to cultivate students with a strong sense of innovation and high quality engineering, researchers should build a new educational environment and training model. In the process of realizing the training system, students are shaped with fine style that is to think modesty, to be honest, to set solid professional foundation, to work hard, thus, they will be professional pillars of our country in economic development.

# References

- [1] Zhuang, Z.Y.: Data of Culture and Education (2006) (in Chinese)
- [2] Mechanical Teaching of the Steering Committee: Engineering News (8) (2005) (in Chinese)
- [3] Zhang, W.J. (ed.): Education and Teaching Reform on Education Discipline (1999) (in Chinese)

# Adding Value: Strengthening the Relationship among "Teaching", "Learning" and "Researching" in Undergraduate Engineering Education

Hao-Yu Shen\*

Ningbo Institute of Technology, Zhejiang University; Ningbo, 315100, China hyshen@nit.zju.edu.cn

Abstract. This paper focuses on the discussion of project-based pedagogies in undergraduates' engineering education via strengthening the relationship among teaching, learning and researching. The relationship among "Teaching", "Learning" and "Researching" has been described as a triangular-interwork, in which the important roles of the undergraduates have been stated. Some practices and suggestions for redesigning some engineering classes and programs to include more student engagement have been given. Successful examples carried out in three levels, *i.e.*, course-level, major-level, and industry-level, in Ningbo Institute of Technology, Zhejiang University, have been presented in detail. They are based on the key line of major related industry, whilst the project-based learning is persistent in the whole engineering education process. This paper also lays out the possible routes for achievement of good relationship among teaching, learning and researching, by both teachers' and students' sides, aiming at enhancing students' involvement in their learning and final seviceablity for intellectual support to local economy.

Keywords: Teaching, Learning, Researching, Project-based Pedagogies, Engineering Education.

# **1** Introduction

As we all know, the main role of a college is to teach, to research and to serve for the society. The purpose of engineering education is to provide the learning required by students to become successful engineers—technical expertise, social awareness, and a bias toward innovation. This brings great challenges to traditional education. An implicit criticism of current engineering education focuses on prioritizing teaching of theory, including mathematics, science, and technical disciplines, while not placing enough emphasis on laying the foundation for practice, which emphasizes skills such as design, teamwork, and communications. It is imperative that we improve the quality and nature of undergraduate engineering education.

<sup>\*</sup> Corresponding author.

In last three decades, engineers in industry and government, along with university program leaders, have advocated student involvement for some time as an essential aspect of meaningful learning for undergraduate engineering education. Educators have implemented several means of better engaging their undergraduate students, including active and cooperative learning, learning communities, service learning, cooperative education, inquiry and problem-based learning, and team projects.

In this paper, we focus on the discussion of project-based pedagogies in undergraduates' engineering education *via* strengthening the relationship among teaching, learning and researching. Some practices and suggestions for redesigning some engineering classes and programs have been given.

### 2 The Relationship among "Teaching", "Learning" and "Researching"

Some say that academic scientists are researchers who also teach. Some say that academic scientists do research to teach. Whatever our sense about the relationship of research and education, there is no question that undergraduate practical experiences offer some of the best teaching and learning that universities have to offer. As early as 1900's, the well-known Germany educator Alexander von Humboldt proposed the principle — to integrate teaching with researching. Prof. QIAN Wei-Chang, the famous scientist and educator in China also stated, "You are not a teacher if you don't teach; You will not be a good teacher if you don't do research." However, it is hard to realize the integration of teaching with researching in practice. How to handle the relationship between research and education is a very important question as well as a major theme in university education. Meanwhile, the learning initiative of the undergraduates, the main bodies of learning, is highly related to the quality of talents cultivation. With the development of industry and economy, the needs for the improvement of practical skills training and innovative thinking training are more prominent in undergraduate engineering education, which demand a relatively high quality teaching staff with both research and practical experiences. It is undoubtedly to be achieved *via* strengthening the relationship among teaching, learning and researching, which can be described as a triangular-interwork as shown in Fig. 1.



Fig. 1. The relationship among "Teaching", "Learning" and "Researching"

Numerous studies and reports over the past 30 years have indicated that good relationship among "Teaching", "Learning" and "Researching" can be achieved by suitable modes, such as team working, tutorial system,  $etc[1\sim3]$ . As far back as 1989, a report on the National Science Foundation Disciplinary Workshops on Undergraduate Education noted: "It is clear that the academic community regards the involvement of undergraduate student majors in meaningful research ... with faculty members as one of the most powerful of instructional tools." This was followed in 1996 by publication of the National Science Education Standards: "Students learn such skills as observing, inferring and experimenting." Again in 2003, Bio2010: Transforming Undergraduate Education for Future Research Biologists stated, "To successfully undertake careers in research after graduation, students will need scientific knowledge, practice with experimental design, quantitative abilities, and communication skills. ...All students should be encouraged to pursue independent research as early as is practical in their education." In 2010, Dr. Jo Handelsman, Professor of Yale University, the editor-in-chief of the "DNA and Cell biology", wrote a preface for a special issue of this journal, entitled as "Not Science Fiction: Undergraduates Productive in Research"[4]. The special issue featured a collection of papers reporting on successful research projects in which undergraduate students played a significant role, such as, a paper submitted by Cristina Cardemil and colleagues from Swarthmore College (Pennsylvania) and DuPont Company (Wilmington, DE), describing the development of a bioluminescence-based test that used a bacterium to measure the amount of ammonia and phosphate in water samples. The researchers showed that this method yielded as good or better results as commonly used analytical chemistry test kits that had limited sensitivity. Prof. Jo Handelsman emphasized that "novices bring a fresh perspective" and their "lack of entrenched bias can bring new insights to old problems." "...and undoubtedly learned much in the process."

In my opinion, good relationship among "Teaching", "Learning" and "Researching" can be achieved by both teachers' and students' sides, as described as follows (Fig. 2):

On one side, we can extract some teaching elements from the research products obtained by the teachers or researchers, which represent the need and the front edge of the science and technology or industry.

On the other side, some undergraduates can be involved in some research projects carried out by professors, researchers. The innovation ability and practical ability undoubtedly can be improved *via* training and practising when they are involved in research projects.



Fig. 2. The possible approach to achieve good relationship among "Teaching", "Learning" and "Researching"

# 2.1 Project-Based Pedagogies in Undergraduates' Engineering Education

As early as 551 B. C., Confucius had stated, "I hear and I forget, I see and I remember, I do and I understand." Practical Training and undergraduates involvement are receiving considerable attention by engineering education scholars and practitioners. However, the dominant pedagogy for engineering education still remains "chalk and talk", despite the large body of education research that demonstrates its ineffectiveness. There are several examples of project-based learning being used in individual or a few courses in engineering programs that have been reported in literature. The courses reported cover a range of discipline areas and program levels.

The use of project-based learning as a major part of the curriculum is new to engineering. It may be defined in various ways by different educational disciplines and levels. Project tasks are closer to professional reality and therefore take a longer period of time than problem-based learning problems (which may extend over only a single session, a week or a few weeks). Project work is more directed to the application of knowledge, whereas problem-based learning is more directed to the acquisition of knowledge. Self-direction is stronger in project work. Project-based learning may also be applied in individual courses or throughout a curriculum as described by Heitmann[5]. According to Heitmann, project-oriented study involves the use of small projects within individual courses, progressing to a final year project course. The projects will usually be combined with traditional teaching methods within the same course. They focus on the application, and possibly the integration of previously acquired knowledge. Projects may be carried out as individuals or in small groups. Project-organised curricula use projects as the structuring principle of the entire curriculum, with subject-oriented courses eliminated or reduced to a minimum and related to a certain project. Students work in small groups with a project team of teachers who are advisers and consultants. Projects are undertaken throughout the length of the course and vary in

duration from a few weeks up to a whole year, even in the whole range of the 4year undergraduate education.

Project-based pedagogies in undergraduate engineering education have been carried out in Ningbo Institute of Technology, Zhejiang University. They are based on the key line of major related industry, whilst the project-based learning is persistent in the whole engineering education process. The Project-based pedagogies in undergraduates' engineering education are carried out in three levels, *i. e.*, course-level, major-level, and industry-level, as shown in Fig. 3.



Fig. 3. Project-based pedagogies in undergraduates' engineering education

The projects mainly come from industry through the platform of industry and university. These projects can be either put forward by industry itself, or related to teachers' research projects. Meanwhile, when students are trained *via* intern experience in off-school practice bases, they also can bring back some projects which are really needed to be resolved in industry. All of these projects can be well designed to be practical teaching elements both for theorical studying and comprehensive experiments at course-level. Several related courses can be linked to a practical training group at major-level; moreover, a project-based practical training net for undergraduates' engineering education can be integrated *via* the platform of industry-education-research, teacher's teaching and research products, as well as the students' practice and innovation training *etc*, to form a industry-level, multi-win system. Under such a system, undergraduates can receive comprehensive training which is needed by engineering education. Moreover, the relationship among teaching, learning and research can be strengthened when students are involved in the projects with their teachers.

#### 3 Conclusion

In the context of the requirements of revised accreditation criteria and the calls from industry on what they need from engineering graduates, it would appear that these demands are unlikely to be satisfied by a traditional engineering curriculum and "chalk and talk" pedagogy. Project-based pedagogies *via* strengthening the relationship among teaching, learning and researching have been presented in this paper in order to meet the industry needs, without sacrificing knowledge of engineering fundamentals. The use of project-based learning as a key component of engineering programs should be promulgated widely.

**Acknowledgments.** We would like to thank the Ningbo Education Bureau (Jd090217, Jd100209) and Ningbo Institute of Technology, Zhejiang University (NITJY-201021) for the financial support.

# References

- [1] Heitz, J.G., Giffen, C.J.: DNA and Cell Biology 29, 467 (2010)
- [2] Guimera, R., Uzzi, B., Spiro, J., Amaral, L.A.N.: Science 308, 697 (2005)
- [3] Pfund, C., Pribbenow, C.M., Branchaw, J., Lauffer, S.M., Handelsman, J.: Science 311, 473 (2006)
- [4] Handelsman, J.: DNA and Cell Biology 29, 465 (2010)
- [5] Heitmann, G.: Eur. J. Eng. Edu. 21, 121 (1996)

# **Exploration and Practice of Basic Computer Teaching Reform under New Situation for Colleges**

Zhiguo He and Li Yan

School of Computer Science, Panzhihua University, Panzhihua, China zju\_hzg@163.com, liyan@163.com

**Abstract.** There exists many problems for basic computer teaching under new situations, such as teaching content is out of date, teaching goal is indeterminately and practice teaching is weak. For these above problems, we carefully designed a teaching reform program, including location teaching goal precisely, renewing teaching content, reforming teaching method, strengthening practical teaching, building online learning platform and improving teaching evaluation system, etc. Experimental results show that our reform program is feasible and effective.

**Keywords:** basic computer teaching, teaching method, teaching goal, teaching content, teaching evaluation system.

# 1 Introduction

Basic computer courses are different from the basic courses such as advanced mathematics, with its content changing fast, a strong practice, very large difference of social demand, varied students, requiring teachers to update their knowledge very quickly, etc., so same textbook and same teaching method can not be used by these courses. On the other hand, as professional teaching and scientific research are combined with computer application technology more closely, major make higher demand of computer application ability. The rapid development of computer technology and the growing popularity of computer applications also put forward higher and higher requirements for basic computer teaching. But there are many problems in basic computer teaching for most colleges, such as a serious discrepancy with the professional application, insufficient attention to the requirements for application; still mainly using the lecture-based teaching method, not forming a self-study based teaching method; still have not formed their own characteristics on teaching; course system is not suitable for the needs of the major, many dispersed teaching knowledge points and fewer class hours, difficult to organize the teaching; teaching content updates infrequently; being marginalized in the discipline system; students' interest in learning is not high; coping with test increased, and so on [1]. But the level of computer technology and computer application ability has become an important measure of the quality of graduates.

Thus, for each college, how to formulate our own curriculum system is very important according to the "China Fundamental-computing Curricula 2008" [2] and other related documentation requirements, to push forward the reform of basic computer teaching continuously, improve the quality of basic computer teaching effectively. We carried out our reform, including educational idea, teaching content, teaching goal, teaching methods and other aspects. Around strengthen practice and innovation ability, we propose a teaching reform program oriented to "application", not only train students' ability to use computers to solve practical problems, but also benefit cultivation applicable and innovative talents.

#### 2 The Problem of Basic Computer Teaching

At present, the main problems are as follows in basic computer teaching.

#### 2.1 Students and Teachers Themselves

Freshmen are more or less certain foundation of information technology. However, due to discrepancy of different regions, the level of understanding and mastering basic computer knowledge differ greatly for college students, yet some colleges still use the same starting point and a unified teaching progress and requirements to organize teaching. This led some students with a good foundation have no interesting and students with poor foundation can not keep up, even some of the students are addicted to the Internet. At the same time, students recognize the course incomplete, feel that learning the course is useless, and study only for exams, so they can't apply the knowledge to solve practical problems. In addition, the students also face changes in study habits, improvement learning capabilities and other issues.

Teaching ability of teachers is the fundamental factor to improve teaching quality, because of unreasonable allowance distribution system in some colleges, teacher teaching lack enthusiasm. For example, specified upper and lower workload by title in our college, teachers with full workload are not willing to lecture, with inadequate workload have to lecture at least six classes to reach the required workload, and the workload of repeated lesson is also discounted. So a lot of teachers lecture only for enough workload, as to why students need to learn this course, and how to learn is not considered. In addition, the composition of teaching staff is complex and weak, lack of high-grade, highly educated academic leaders, and lack of experienced teachers; the expansion of college enrollment also aggravates the lack of teaching resources, most college used combined lesson to organize teaching, all these affect the effectiveness of teaching.

#### 2.2 Teaching Content

Students of different major have different needs of computer knowledge, and the demand degree of the same content should be different from each other, colleges should be conscious of enabling students to use computers to solve their own major problems. But at present, the teaching content of basic computer is out of date

and divorced from reality; many colleges adopt uniform textbooks, unified syllabus, unified class hours for all non-computer majors, too much emphasis on the pass rates of Computer Rank Examination (CRE) while ignoring the characteristics of various majors, and a serious gap exist between teaching content and major; the requirements of selected textbook and CRE are too complete and systematic, including binary conversion, multimedia technology, and so on, students first encounter a lot of basic concepts, theories and terms, many students reflect that the content of computer courses is too broad, dull, resulting in fear of hardship and aversion learning. The teacher lack investigation of what specific knowledge of student needs in the future, and teaching short of pertinence.

# 2.3 Teaching Method

The current teaching methods exist the following deficiencies: some still use the method of "blackboard add chalk"; some although adopt multimedia teaching, but still use the teaching style of "cramming method of teaching", students passive acceptance, organization the teaching not taking the strong practice of basic computer teaching into account; some still emphasize some theoretical knowledge which can't be remembered and never to use in the future by students; some organize the teaching casually, low teaching efficiency, the phenomenon of "deal with" at ordinary times, "take an examination" before test is still common; some only teach students how to operate, ignore training the students' computer consciousness, have not taught students how to use the computer effectively; some did not carry out hierarchical teaching according to students' differences, etc. Meanwhile, some teachers abuse multimedia teaching, do not take into account the following deficiency of multimedia teaching [3]: interaction between students and teachers reduced; some courseware is too garish, emphasized the visual and auditory effects, but distracted the attention of students; multimedia teaching with high speed and large amount of information, is difficult for students to take notes, so some students feel unable to keep up with the progress; using multimedia teaching for a long time, students will produce visual fatigue, be tired of this kind of teaching, can't achieving the desired results; multimedia courseware update slowly and so on, all these affect the effectiveness of teaching.

# 2.4 Teaching Goal

Employers' demand for graduates' computer skills is more and more clear and specific, require students to have more computer knowledge and stronger computer application ability, and computer technology can be closely integrated with their own major in the future work. However, the present, except for computer major, students of the other majors do not know what level of their computer knowledge should be reached and how to service their own majors, so just passing the national or provincial CRE or other similar examination as a teaching goal. This causes computer can not serve major very well and students are low interest in study.

# 2.5 Practice Teaching

Practice teaching is the main way to master basic computer courses, but now the practice teaching exist the following problems [4]. Firstly, some colleges there are no standard experimental projects and good experimental textbooks, but also lack practical experience teachers with computer applications. Secondly, teaching methods are usually teacher demonstrations, student themselves operate again by according to teacher's demonstration process or the steps in their own training manual, students can imitate the operation, and obtained a lot of operating skills, which can not be linked together to complete their work independently. For example, after learning Office, students can not typeset their paper; after learning Flash, students can not do animation, etc. Classroom change into a pile of functions and skills, but the practical ability of students did not increase significantly, most students think they did not learning anything. Students lack of training of independent analysis problems and problem-solving by this model, understanding basic knowledge and concept remains at the theoretical level, practical training and innovation ability is not enough. In addition, because of poor management, low rate of equipment utilization, computer room rarely open to students except for normal teaching and examinations, even if open there are no professional teachers to guide. This increased the contradiction between less class hours and high requirements for experimental class, and cause weak practice teaching.

# 2.6 Online Learning Platforms

As more content and less class hours for basic computer, a lot of content can not be taught in class, this requires that we build online learning platforms which facilitate self-learning and enhance exchanges with teachers for students. However, many colleges have not established online learning platforms, even if established, there exists the following deficiencies: meager network resources, inadequate use, the lack of teachers' participation, etc., students can not achieve the effect of independent learning and collaborative learning.

# 2.7 The Evaluation System

Evaluation system should be able to truly reflect the student's learning ability and learning effects, it determines the direction of teaching, impact on two aspects of teaching and learning directly, and is very important in the whole teaching process. However, the current teaching evaluation system for basic computer there are many deficiencies: single evaluation methods, usually paper based test plus computer based test, and the characteristics of examination-oriented education is very obvious; focus on the ability to memorize knowledge, while ignoring practical ability and creative ability of students; evaluation mainly by the final exam while ignoring the evaluation of the whole learning process, etc.

#### **3** Our Reform Program

#### 3.1 Improving Teachers' Teaching Enthusiasm

Computer technology with quickly update and higher requirements for teachers, requires us to strengthen teaching staff. Our reform program is: introducing hightitle, highly educated professionals from university and enterprise; providing teachers with the condition for pursue higher level degrees; laying down rules of training, conducting, competing and participating in engineering practice to the enterprises for young teachers, in order to improve their engineer quality; encouraging teachers to undertake research projects of enterprises, improve their ability of scientific research and engineering practice continuously. At the same time, every year we invite well-known computer experts to come to our college to teach the latest developments in basic computer and send teachers to participate in teaching seminars of basic computer. Teaching staff is made up of basic computer teachers, computer major teachers and other major teachers, planning and coordination the computer teaching as a whole. So that basic computer teaching and major teaching can be integrated better. We can improve the treatment of basic computer teachers and mobilize their enthusiasm fully by reforming the allowance distribution system.

When student enrollment, taking into account huge discrepancies of computer knowledge, we have implemented hierarchical teaching. Solve the problem of recognition the course incorrectly for students, we told students the usefulness of the course being learned. Due to increasing pressure of current employment, students examined the usefulness of the courses. The most concerned for students are what the use is, what areas will use it, what positions will be got after learning it well. If they do not understand above-mentioned content, from the beginning of the course, acceptance of knowledge absentmindedly and passively, most of the students' learning enthusiasm is low undoubtedly. For example, when teaching the C language, we specially use the first class to teach students the major application areas of the C language in the current society, of which highlight the current one of the most popular applications-embedded system development, introduced its characteristics, the degree of talent shortage in the following several years and the salary range engaged in that occupation. After finishing this class, which has played a role in fostering students' enthusiasm for learning C language in the future, students have a clear target to learn the C language. At the same time, during the class, we often emphasize that the C language has the fundamental role for learning the subsequent courses, and let students realize that the C language is very important to learn the subsequent major courses.

#### 3.2 Renew Teaching Content

With the development of computer technology, teaching content of basic computer should be adjusted accordingly. Because of more content and fewer class hours, according to the actual situation, the teaching content should be selective to ensure the basis, highlight applications and update in time. In addition to regular content, we should also take into account the needs of students and academic development, adding interesting and really useful knowledge for students. For example, in our teaching, we appropriately added the Microsoft Visio, because this section is useful to students' employment. In the arrangement of teaching content, we should be lectures, discussions, assignments, experiments, practice, etc. as a whole to consider, and formation the three-dimensional system of teaching content.

According to the various major requirements of computer applications and social needs of the application talents, researching on how to build a new teaching content is significant, which meet the needs of information age for basic computer, to foster ability of computer applications integration into the various major courses, to improve the situation of a serious discrepancy between basic computer teaching and major application, and to achieve the training target of "proficiency in English, proper use of computer, high quality, strong ability". We found by deeply study: liberal arts students treat computer only as a tool rather than professional pursuits, while science and engineering students combine major study and research with computer technology highly. The main obstacles encountered in using computer by senior arts students is that using basic office software (such as typesetting special format articles using Word in graduation design, etc.) is not proficient; for science and engineering students, in addition to the above obstacles, they also lack of skills in programming (such as editing interface program with C language or VC), lack of applications of large-scale computing software and professional software (such as MATLAB, SPSS) and so on. Therefore, we cooperate with major teachers, determine the specific requirements of computer applications for various majors and the core of lecture, and build different curriculum, set different courses, choose different content and textbooks, and give classified guidance for different major demands. And carry out two levels of teaching—"Basic Computer Teaching" and "Computer Teaching combined with major". The former plays a fundamental and guiding role for cultivating students' knowledge and ability of computer, while the latter mainly carried out by the department's planning determines to a greater extent the ability of solving practical problems by using computer in their own major. Through the coordination between them, computer teaching will be throughout the whole university education, basic computer can not only be blend into more major teaching, but also make major with a more specific goals and requirements of computer applications for students.

In addition to selection a set of textbooks which can reflect the leading edge and feature of computer technology, we also prepared a set of textbooks. Because many current textbooks used the knowledge structure of the computer principles, resulting in basic computer courses boring, difficult to understand, can not achieve the purpose of cultivating ability and application oriented for students. We believe that good textbooks will not only make students feel not tedious, but also stimulate students' creative thought, ignite students' thirst for knowledge. According to the characteristics of students, we edited teaching materials, which can not only enable students to learn basic operation of computer, but also to master the basic principles and methods of computer and the ability to solve practical problems, to focus on cultivation the applied talents. In the process of editing our textbooks, we tried to use new system, new content and new methods, and referred to the course of Microsoft Office Specialist (MOS) [5], which adopted the "mission driven" teaching method. First, the major function of the Microsoft Office was decomposed and summarized into a number of "themes", and then designed corresponding application instance with a lot of "themes" as its core, and then drew up a set of teaching units using a series of application examples. After finished all the teaching units of the software, students have had the key skills to use the software. After practical operation for a certain time, students can become a skilled expert.

### 3.3 Carried Out Hierarchical Teaching of Student-Centered and Task-Driven

Teaching is bilateral activities of teachers and students; learning is the goal while teaching is the means, the result of "teaching" is measured by the outcome of "study". Therefore, the teacher not only control "teaching" but also control "study", researching on the cognitive laws of students, on how to accept the knowledge faster, easier and more effective for students in daily teaching, and improve their teaching means and methods continuously with the rapid development of computer technology. In the traditional teaching mode, teachers ignore students' initiative, and can not take into account the individual differences of students. According to the basis and employment of our students, we implemented hierarchical teaching overall, full implementation the teaching mode of "essential teaching and more practice" and "task-driven", to establish the teaching idea of "student-oriented, application-oriented" and "give students a gun, not a quarry", in order to fully mobilize the students' learning potential.

We implemented tasks (projects) driven teaching: it is a student-centered, taskdriven teaching, and teachers' teaching and students' study are surrounded by the same goal, based on several tasks, the students learn independently and collaboratively driven by the issue. With the task being carried forward step by step, students can master the relevant knowledge and related operations, and acquire strategies and methods to complete the task, so as to continuously improve their ability to solve practical problems by using composite knowledge. In the specific implementation, teachers need to select the task carefully. The task should be closely integrated with practical application, adapted for the development of computer technology and credit hours requirements, and not only consistent with teaching content, but also combine with the teaching goal. Meanwhile, the same application software may be disassembled in different chapters and sections, teaching task should be gradual and from the beginning to the end, to ensure its integrity and continuity. For example, for VB teaching, we can select calculator in Windows accessory as a complete teaching tasks, which will be taught throughout the whole process of form design, menu design, and control reference and so on. At the same time, we implemented hierarchical teaching to stimulate students' interest, ensured that all students get the most practical optimization services to achieve overall progress, reducing the gap, and improving teaching effectiveness. In view of the levels of using computer variation considerably, we performed a computer proficiency test when students enrolled, separated students into the basic class where students have poor foundation and the advanced class where student have good foundation. For basic class, we lectured from the foundation, then deepening gradually; for the advanced class, we started from the application directly, mainly operation on the computer. Teachers using different teaching model, given different tasks for students in different hierarchy, so that students at all levels can learn something. Teaching and Research Section worked out syllabus, lesson plan, quality standards, etc, and the department optimized the configuration of teacher in every layer, and according to the results of the final exam, taught all levels of students rolling.

Teaching methods from the early "Blackboard plus chalk" to later "Computer plus big screen", and to the current "network teaching platform" [6], reflects its constant change. We should not only attention use a variety of teaching methods, but also the proper use of these means which should be obey the teaching content. For example, electronic courseware which can ease the conflict between more teaching contents and less credit hours has a lively, vivid, visual characteristic, but has reached the point of abuse. We believe that the fundamental purpose of using and selection of courseware is to break through the teaching difficult points, and using courseware should not affect the authenticity, integrity of the teaching process, and should consistent with the progressiveness of students' thinking. It is only when conventional teaching means can not solve the teaching difficult points commendably that we consider using courseware to really play a supporting role in teaching. Meanwhile, the courseware should have scientificity according with discipline law, artistry according with the psychology and interestedness according with the age characteristics of the students. Because there are some drawbacks of electronic courseware, we ask teacher must have a certain amount of writing on the blackboard, and arrange appropriate class discussions.

#### 3.4 Precisely Goal

There are a lot of answers to the question of teaching goal of basic computer. Some believe that students learn more computer courses, test a certificate to obtain employment easily; some believe that computer application techniques which is a basic knowledge should be learned, some students even ready to give up their own major and learn more computer courses to change their profession easily in the future. These viewpoints have their own reasons, but do not grasp the essence. Through years of teaching practice and research, we believe that capacity-building and application-oriented are the goal of basic computer teaching in colleges. It not only enable students to master the basic knowledge of computer and information technology, and also can cultivate and improve students' ability to analyze and solve problems by using computer technology and related technology, to lay a solid foundation for the computer being used in the professional application. Along with social progress and development of higher education, the goal of basic computer teaching should also be adjusted constantly, and we think students should have the following capabilities.

Operative ability: the most basic ability to process information by using computer, such as the use of commonly used software, etc., is a basic requirement of each college student; application development capabilities: refers to the ability to use computer technology in their own specialty areas on the basis of operative ability, students can handle their professional business efficiently and solve simple practical problems by combination of computer technology with their expertise; research and innovation capacity: refers to the ability with a strong sense of innovation for the students, who are good at acquiring new knowledge by independent learning and can work independently and creatively. In addition, we need to cultivate their ability of scientific computing for science and engineering students. Currently, we use the purely scientific computing language such as MATLAB, Maple instead of the C language.

#### 3.5 Strengthen Practice Teaching

Basic computer course itself is highly practical course, to learn it well must more training, more practice. Practice teaching is very important for students to both master computer theories and train students' ability to solve related problems by using computer. But in fact, some colleges did not attach importance to practice teaching, we thought practice teaching and theoretical teaching were equally important, and took the following measures.

We revised the experimental teaching plan and syllabus; prepared experimental textbook and experimental projects; established a steady experimental staff with fine ideology and business. Thus we changed the practice teaching which was in secondary status, highlighted to train the students' application ability. At the same time, on the premise of not affecting the normal teaching, we adhere to the lab open to students around the clock, to provide good conditions for students to practice.

We use task-driven teaching for experiment class, ask students to preview before class and write experimental report after class, to summarize the harvest and the lack in the experiment. This mode emphasizes using the basic operation flexible, focus on students' practical skills and sense of innovation and use different tasks lead students in various majors. So that students can refer to nothing, and have to complete independently according to their own understanding and ability. While each student's design and the works are not the same, but this mode inspire the students' thought and develop their independent problem-solving abilities. We divided experiment into three levels: validating experiments which solve a simple problem account for 40%; comprehensive experiments which need apply the knowledge comprehensively account for 30%; and the last type is the innovative experiments which require students have a strong sense of innovation, accounting for 30%, too. In the future we will gradually reduce the type of validating experiments, increase comprehensive and innovative experiment. In addition, we also carried out various forms of practice teaching, such as the second classroom teaching, and encourage students to participate in a variety of computer skills competition.

#### 3.6 Building Online Learning Platform

We fully developed a teaching web site of basic computer, which is necessary for basic computer teaching, built a robust teaching support environment, to break the boundaries of time and space of classroom teaching. Web site provides a wealth of teaching resources and interactive teaching environment for teachers and students, to meet the individual learning of students, is of great benefit for cultivating students' creative ability, so that students can change the knowledge learned into practice ability really. Online teaching has a feature of open learning resources, interactive learning process, selecting learning content independently, forms of the content in multimedia, and so on. Our online learning platform includes all kinds of teaching materials, online self-test and online work; online exchanges, online answer, and so on.

All of the online teaching resources open to students, to be gained improvement and perfection continuously based on the teaching practice. Thus, we formed a three-dimensional teaching environment of classroom teaching, experimental teaching and online teaching, and effectively mobilized the study enthusiasms.

#### 3.7 Improving the Teaching Evaluation System

To improve the quality of teaching, we need a scientific, standard and refined management to the teaching process, and establish the quality evaluation system which can reflect learning effect, can assess students' learning ability, practical ability, problem-solving skills and learning attitude, etc., can play a role of examination, analysis, evaluation and feedback for teaching, can also promote students' practice ability and innovative ability. The current evaluation system has many problems, such as in some colleges CRE (national or provincial) are still regarded as the main evaluation criteria for basic computer teaching. We believe that the forms, methods and contents of the assessment should be diversified, adhere to the principle of "scattered examinations mainly, centralized examinations supplemented", and examine throughout the teaching process. Our specific assessment method is: total grades is the sum of regular grades and final exams grades (each accounts for 50%), and the regular grades includes work (including operation on the computer) grades, classroom grades and attendance grades (accounts for 70%, 10%, 20%, respectively), the final exams grades includes paper based test grades and computer based test grades (each accounts for 50%).

Exams routinely guides students further deepen their understanding of related knowledge points, to lay the foundation for integrated applications; paper based test examines the degree of mastering the basic knowledge and the ability of integrated knowledge; computer based test is a process to strengthen the practice, aims to improve students' operation ability. Only these three combined, can we truly reach to goal of evaluating learning effect properly. After reforming the evaluation system, our schemes are approved by all the teachers and students, because we focus on the learning process, highlight the students' comprehensive ability.

#### 4 The Results of Our Scheme

In the 2008 - 2010 academic years, we carried out a comprehensive reform on basic computer course; the reform program was applied in basic computer teaching in 30 different majors from Grade 08, 09 and 10 of our college, the results show that our scheme is feasible. Our students participated in CRE of Sichuan province, among them, Grade 2 examination are divided into C language and VFP. After implementation of the reform, students' pass rate was increased significantly in CRE of Sichuan province, the specific situation was in Table 1. As can be seen from Table 1, basic computer teaching in our college reached a new level, because we mobilized students' study enthusiasm after the reform, and lead to more and more students study initiatively.

	The pass rate of CRE of Sichuan province		
Students' Grade		Level 2	
	Level 1	VFP	C language
Before Grade 08	51.2%	20.4%	9.7%
Grade 08	94.7%	48.7%	16.5%
Grade 09	95.3%	51.3%	17.4%
Grade 10	96.6%	54.5%	18.5%

Table 1. Table of the students from all grades passed the CRE of Sichuan province

# **5** Conclusions

We believe that teachers in colleges are no longer merely "teach" teachers, but above all should be "lead" teachers, to guide students learn by themselves, and establish a teaching idea of "student-centered" and "professional applications oriented". In teaching, we construct three-dimensional teaching environment by full use of classroom, computer room, network, and extra-curricular, improved teaching methods, established the teaching evaluation system fitting for our college, and mobilized the students' enthusiasm, cultivated students' self-learning ability. We have done a certain amount of exploration and research on basic computer teaching, but improving the quality of basic computer teaching is a longterm task, teachers should research on content and methods of teaching, and make it further improvement.

Acknowledgment. The work was partially supported by the Education Reform and Research Projects of Panzhihua University under Grant No. JJ1121.

# References

- [1] Li, J.: The research about the open teaching in computer experiment. Computer Education 8, 107–109 (2009) (in Chinese)
- [2] Research group of Chinese universities basic computer education reform.: China Fundamental-computing Curricula 2008. Tsinghua University Press, Beijing, China (2008)

- [3] Li, Y.: Problems and its improvements of basic computer teaching. Computer Education 8, 158–159 (2007) (in Chinese)
- [4] Chai, S., Huang, X.: Construction of evaluation system of experimental teaching quality for basic computer course. Computer Education 4, 3–5 (2008) (in Chinese)
- [5] Microsoft Company, http://www.microsoft.com/learning/mcp/officespecialist/ default.asp
- [6] Lin, L.: Basic computer education in colleges and universities research and reform. Computer Knowledge and Technology 7, 5201–5202 (2009) (in Chinese)

# **Overall Course Design Method Based on Working Process—Illustrated by the Course of** *Mechanical Components Design*

Jin-mei Zhang, Hong-jin Bai, and Chong-you Feng

Department of Mechanical and Automobile Engineering, Jiaxing Vocational and Technical College, Jiaxing 314036, China jzyzjm@sina.com

**Abstract.** Course teaching based on the working process is an effective teaching mode to make the training objectives meet the requirements of "Comprehensive professional capacity" proposed by the higher vocational education. This kind of teaching mode breaks the order of traditional subject system, fuses the learning process with the work, and links the theoretical study of students with professional ability and personality development. Illustrated by a course of *Mechanical Components Design*, the design methodology for the entire curriculum based on the working process is discussed from several aspects such as teaching objectives setting based on investigation and analysis to post, design of teaching content with work task oriented, organization of teaching with integrity of the structure for the work process, reform of learning inspection with work products as the content etc., and this methodology has been proved to be effective by practice.

**Keywords:** Overall course design, Working process, Mechanical components design, Comprehensive professional capacity.

# **1** Introduction

It's very important for the overall course design to make the training objectives meet the requirements of "Comprehensive professional capacity" proposed by the higher vocational education. The effect of the overall design is directly related to the teaching quality and the cultivation of students' professional ability especially for this kind of specialized fundamental course such as the course of *Mechanical Components Design*.

The overall course design method based on working process is that the order of traditional subject system is broken, and the learning process is fused with the work, the theoretical study of students is linked with professional ability and personality development, the using ability and creative ability is emphasized in the training objectives[1]. This method that theory is combined with practice and book knowledge is combined with the actual operation is conducive to the cultivation of professional competence of students, and helps students grasp the process knowledge of the actual work to obtain the required comprehensive professional ability[2]. This also corresponds with the positioning needs of the higher vocational education which raises the high-skilled personnel who face the front-line need for production, construction, service and management.

This paper will be illustrated by the course of *Mechanical Components Design* to discuss the design methodology for the entire curriculum based on working process.

# 2 Teaching Objectives Setting Based on Investigation and Analysis to Post

The teaching objectives in accord with the professional ability must be established at first for the course teaching based on the working process, and the teaching objectives setting should be based on investigation and analysis to post. During the overall design process for the course of *Mechanical Components Design*, we have determined the professional posts (as shown in Fig. 1) which the curriculum faced through tracking and investigating the employment status of the graduates nearly three years, interviewing with enterprise staff for many times, inviting the enterprise expert, curriculum development experts and school professional teachers to hold the curriculum development conference. Among these posts the product design is the directly related jobs of the curriculum, the others are the indirect corresponding posts. The curriculum should build the solid foundation for the knowledge, the skill and the accomplishment which the posts showed in Fig. 1 need.



Fig. 1. Distribution of the professional post for the course of Mechanical Components Design.

Then the teaching objectives is set based on investigation and analysis to post and combined with the requirements of the curriculum basic content, that is which theoretical knowledge, professional skills should be mastered by the students and what kind of professional level should be achieved by the students.

#### **3** Design of Teaching Content with Work Task Oriented

Teaching content should be selected around the objectives of teaching with work task oriented, which starts from the cognitive rules and basic knowledge, basic theory meeting the actual work, and takes the cultivation of professional ability as the core. We can design several learning situations as teaching content according to the requirements of post capacity and the training objectives of course, then arrange the task gradually and integrate the theoretical knowledge and the skillraising into the situation.

For the course of *Mechanical Components Design*, we select the teaching content on the basis of the objectives of teaching by breaking the order of original subject system, and reorganizing the sequence of Engineering Material and Heat Treatment, Engineering Mechanics, Mechanical Principle, Mechanical Parts etc. We combine the elementary theories, the essential methods with design task of the typical spare parts, and intersperse the declarative knowledge in the process knowledge. Students can come into the role of work as quickly as possible by acquiring the knowledge and skills in the real task of design.

We have designed five learning situations specifically which are recognition of the typical mechanical parts, design of the common mechanism of an internalcombustion engine, design of the screw jack, design of the gear pump, design of the gearing of a belt conveyor. The task and learning objectives of the five situations is given in Table 1. These five learning situations from simply to complex and single to comprehensive are based on the working process, which meet the requirements of the cognitive rules of the students. The students are trained repeatedly in the learning situations and finally complete the knowledge construction, skills training and quality development of this course, which the students achieve the goal of training for comprehensive vocational ability.

Learning situations	Task name	Learning objectives	
1.Recognition of the typical me- chanical parts	1.1Recognition of the ma- chine	This is the links of preliminary un- derstanding of mechanical and	
	1.2Recognition of the typi- cal components	emphasizes to raise the observation	
	1.3Recognition of the me- chanical elements	liminary cognition machinery abil- ity of the students.	
2.Design of the common mechan- ism of an internal- combustion engine	2.1Structure analysis of an internal-combustion engine	Taking the common mechanism of an internal-combustion engine as the carrier, make students learn to draw the motion diagram of planar mechanism and judge the certainty of mechanism motion, learn to de- sign simple planar four-bar linkage and learn to design the profile curve of disk cam. Taking the screw jack as the carri- er, make students learn to analyze the characteristic and application of different types screw joint and master the design process and me- thod of screw drive, cultivate the ability of designing structure, con- sulting the related manual and technical data, and using the na- tional standards correctly.	
	2.2Drawing of planar me- chanism diagram and calcu- lation of degree of freedom		
	2.3Design of planar linkage		
	2.4Design of cam mechan- ism		
3.Design of the screw jack	3.1Structure analysis of an screw jack		
	3.2Design of screw drive		
	3.3Design and calculation of the screw jack		
4.Design of the gear pump	4.1Structure analysis of the gear pump	Taking the gear pump as the carri- er, make students learn the design method of spur gear drive and the structure design of axis, master the design process and method of gear pump, further improve the ability of consulting the related manual and technical data, and using the national standards correctly.	
	4.2Design of spur gear		
	4.3Design of axis		
	4.4Design and calculation of the gear pump		
5.Design of the gearing of a belt conveyor	5.1Structure analysis of the gearing of a belt conveyor	Through designing and training of this comprehensive production project, make students consolidate and deepen the knowledge studied, master the basic skills of expe- rience in estimating and so on, cul- tivate the ability of analysis and solution engineering problems, cultivate good occupational ethics as well as team spirit.	
	5.2Design of Selection for the electric motor		
	5.3Design of belt drive		
	5.4Design of reducer		
	5.5Design of drawings for the gearing of a belt con- veyor		

 Table 1. Selection of teaching content.

### 4 Organization of Teaching with Integrity of the Structure for the Work Process

The course based on the working process should keep "the integrity of the structure for the work process", that is to organize the teaching content according to the basic structure of completing work process which is six stages (following referred to as the "six steps") of clearing about the duty or getting information, planning, making decisions, implementing, checking, evaluating and feedback[3]. This can make the students acquire knowledge and master skills in close to the real work environment.

Organization and implementation of teaching content will be illustrated by the example of the fifth learning situation of *Mechanical Components Design* course (as shown in Fig. 2). This learning situation consists of five tasks. Before the students receiving each task, the teacher has distributed the table used for work such as task list to the students at first so that the students will be clear about the task of design and ready to carry out the task ahead of time, then organize teaching by using the "six steps". During the teaching process, the teacher groups the students according to five people for each group. Members of each group are composed of three grades of learning ability with good, medium, bad to help cooperation study.

We adopt "six steps" to organize teaching and regard students as foundation, fuse "teaching, studying, doing" as one, thus realize the fusion of the theoretical teaching and the cultivation of the actual operation skills, and make the students transform gradually from the passive learning into the active learning. During the students carrying out the design task of mechanical components, they are pushed to explore new knowledge and learn new skills, their comprehensive professional capacity is also cultivated, which lays the foundation for study of the following curriculum and adaptation of the operating post.



Fig. 2. Organization and implementation of teaching

# 5 Reform of Learning Inspection with Work Products as the Content

Inspection system after the reform of the course comprises the process inspection and terminating inspection, and the process inspection is used as the main part of evaluation methods (for example the process inspection taking up seventy percent, terminating inspection taking up thirty percent). Unit inspection of learning situation is adopted in the process inspection which pays attention to the students' personality characteristics and references to the evaluation contents and forms for the staff completing a task in the enterprise[4]. This inspection of process focuses on the overall evaluation which reflects the ability by work products. The terminating inspection emphasizes the ability of the comprehensive application of knowledge which explains the method with basic principles and basic theory by way of examination for theory.

#### 6 Effects of Practice and Evaluation

The final results of the overall course design should be embodied in the effect of curriculum implementation, and be reflected from student's study quality, student's employment rate and the value which the student can create for the society.

Curriculum reform based on the working process of the course Mechanical Components Design has received significant effects of which the students can actively participate in teaching process and their learning interests obviously improved. Through investigation, the students give a good evaluation, they think that by the learning method based on working process, they have not only learned the necessary professional knowledge, but also have learned a rigorous study, work attitude and teamwork ability, and the ability of problem-analyzing and solving has been improved also. They feel a great sense of accomplishment to see the drawings they have designed personally. The design for the entire curriculum of Mechanical Components Design has also been recognized by peers and was named the construction project of exquisite course in Zhejiang province in 2010 year. The enterprises agree with the results from this teaching model of "the combination of learning and work" more. An employment rate of our mechatronics graduates reaches as high as 98% above and satisfaction of employers also above 90% in 2010 year, even many enterprises which the students go on duty for practice or employment come to our school to set up the scholarships for students.

Acknowledgments. The author Jin-mei Zhang is deeply grateful to her supervisor, Professor Jian-rong Tan from Zhejiang University, for his valuable instructions and suggestions on this thesis as well as his careful reading of the manuscript. The author would also like to thank all the other tutors and teachers for their direct and indirect help.

# References

- 1. Rauner, F.: Vocational Education and Training-Development Manual of Learning Domain Curriculum. Higher Education Publications, Beijing (2007)
- Gao, L., Bao, J., Wang, L.F.: Design Method of Course Based on Working Process and Analysis of Implementation Conditions. Vocational and Technical Education 29, 50–53 (2008)
- 3. Zhao, Z.Q.: Understanding of the Work Process. Vocational Education Forum 14, 1 (2008)
- 4. Zhao, Z.Q.: Developer Guide of Integration Course of Work and Study for the Vocational Education. Tsinghua University Publications, Beijing (2009)

# **Efficiency Frontier for Chinese Stock Markets under Influence of Financial Crises**

Wang An Guo

School of Finance, Guang Dong University of Foreign Studies, Guang Zhou City, Guang Dong Province, 510420, People's Republic of China 199210454@oamail.gdufs.edu.cn

**Abstract.** The purpose for this research is to find out the influence of financial crises on Chinese stock market and focus on efficiency frontier. For research methodology, the efficiency frontiers are built through linear programming with an optimization model for Chinese stock markets portfolios in different periods and for a portfolio from Chinese, UK and USA stock markets together under current financial crisis. This research finds out that Chinese markets have positive risk return trade off and it varies under the influence of financial crises and if further diversified with western markets, higher investment efficiency can be achieved. This paper offers a suitable method to construct Chinese stock market efficiency frontier, and suggests that further diversification can improve investment efficiency currently. This paper enjoys the originality that it perhaps is the first paper to build Chinese stock market efficiency frontier through linear programming.

Keywords: Efficiency Frontier, Linear Programming, Portfolio Theory, Financial Crisis.

# 1 Background

Financial crises, like Asian financial crisis in 1997 and credit crunch from USA in 2007, have huge influence worldwide. The current financial crisis developed with a speed which is faster than our most ambitious forecasting. At its very beginning—the mid of 2007, it was an USA subprime lending crisis. But at the end of 2009, it was a big recession globally. With the development of this crunch, more and more economists believed that this crisis is different compared with other recessions not only for its deep and wide influence, but also for some special features within it. Nowadays, the global economy does not walk out of this crisis entirely from an overall view although some indices do indicate the sign of economic renaissance.

China's economy is one of the most important economies worldwide. Chinese capital market is one of the most important emerging capital markets as well. Under the dominoes influence of this crisis, it is quite sure that China undertakes huge lost.

#### 1.1 Chinese Stock Markets

Chinese stock markets established in 1990. Currently, there are two stock markets in Chinese mainland: Shanghai Stock Market and Shenzhen Stock Market. The basic trend during their tough development is trying to be more rational, more efficient and more global. With the sustainable growth of Chinese economy, Chinese stock markets grew rapidly in the past 20 years.

But first of all, Can stock market be a good method to boost economy? Minier critically discussed the relationship between the establishment of a stock market and the growth of economy and found that the result is ambiguous in the long-run (Minier 2009).

However, Chinese stock markets have already been established. Naturally, people focus on the efficiency of Chinese two stock markets. C. Jeremy finds out that the more and more sophisticated professional investors in the stock market can improve the efficiency as a whole and meanwhile they will improve the behavior of crowding and leverage creation (Jeremy 2009). So, it is not necessarily true that with the development of the stock markets, the efficiency of the markets must be improved.

From the first beginning, Chinese stock markets had their own features. As its banking system, Chinese stock markets are government-oriented. Qinghua, Chung-Jen and Bing-Xuan discussed the government role in the reform of China's banking system and the corresponding interaction between stock markets in China (Qinghua, Chung-Jen and Bing-Xuan 2008). Although Chinese banks lack experience in banking systems' management, but the reform in this system is still a good example which is reflected from the performance of its stocks in the markets.

Zhou and Sornette studied the anti-bubble action and the reaction of Chinese stock markets and the real estate market (Zhou and Sornette 2004). With several years rapid development, the Shanghai Composite Index (SHCI) and Shenzhen Component Index (SZCI) were much higher than they should be and this was what we called overvalue of stock market, or commonly, the "bubble stock market". The anti-bubble action during 2004 made more than one third of the total market value disappeared. Meanwhile, this action dropped China's real estate price at that time.

Leahy also recorded that anti-bubble action from a different viewpoint (Leahy 2004). The size of Chinese stock market is so huge and is the second one in Asian market. In the 500 billion RMB total capitalization, only 200 billion RMB capitalization can be traded in the market and the rest is state-owned. This is the huge equity problem in Chinese stock market and Leahy thought that it was this problem which caused Chinese stock market overvalued.

Not only in practice, but also in research, Chinese nurture their stock markets. Zhou, Xu, Cai et al. point out the statistical features for Chinese stock market by focusing the data spanning from January 2006 to October 2007, which was a big bull market and from January 2001 to December 2005, which was a big bear market (Zhou, Xu, Cai et al. 2009). By using the statistical indices of log-return r(t) for both markets, three important features were found and these statistical features help understanding Chinese economic systems.

# 2 Efficiency Frontier

Portfolio theory is the first theoretical landmark during the research of modern investment. The basic viewpoint of this theory is that investors can invest into many assets at the same time and this investment behavior can achieve the relative same level of return with a substantial lower risk level. Portfolio theory has a premise that investors are risk-averse. If they take on risk, they must get corresponding return.

Portfolio theory makes it possible first time that investors can measure risk return trade off quantitatively. This theory tremendously changes investment behavior. Nowadays, people think it is rational to invest into a portfolio rather than an individual stock. It is meaningless to discuss risk level without a portfolio.

Efficiency frontier is built up by those special portfolios which have two features. One is that the portfolios in efficiency frontier have the highest rate of return compared with other portfolios which have the same risk level; the other is that the portfolios in efficiency frontier have the lowest risk level compared with other portfolios which have the same rate of return. Geometrically, efficiency frontier is a curve which is combined by all these portfolios.

The construction of efficiency frontier is the first important step in modern investment practice. Unfortunately, to construct efficiency frontier with high quality is not so easy and it is still a hot issue in research. Kumar and Gulati use linear programming in 2010 to construct efficiency frontier for 27 public sector banks operating in India and find out that high efficiency does not necessarily create high effectiveness and performance (Kumar and Gulati 2010).

New techniques are used to improve portfolio building. Huang applies fuzzy theory and VPRS (Variable Precision Rough Set) model in order to build a better portfolio through stock forecasting and stock selection (Huang 2009).

Some researches (Kim and Yoo 2009, Levy 2009) argued that with the liberalization of stock market, investors can improve their investment efficiency by constructing their portfolio worldwide. Their research supports the basic viewpoint that the less market limitation, the larger return will be achieved.

To further improve the investment efficiency, the risk and return trade off during investment is carefully researched. Through the extreme value theory framework and value at risk estimates, Liow provides a development for portfolio construction with the consideration of extreme risk (Liow 2008).

Cai, Liu and Mase analyzed the performance of IPO and its further development in the stock market to help improve investment efficiency (Cai, Liu and Mase 2008). Bitzenis, Tsitouras and Vlachos tried to determine the inward FDI by MNCs worldwide and the impact on stock market in Greece through a questionnaire survey (Bitzenis, Tsitouras and Vlachos 2009). The outcome is Greece should improve its attractiveness by modernizing and updating market mechanisms. These researches help to improve investment efficiency as well.
### 3 Research Method

The method for this research is quantitative and qualitative as well. The empirical researches are quantitative. Three empirical researches are used to investigate the expected return, volatility, variance, covariance, and efficiency frontiers of stock markets and offer quantitative outcomes. This research uses classical statistics to estimate the risk level of index returns, and correlation of index returns; uses linear programming to construct efficiency frontiers.

This research is also a theory testing, or positivist research. The research objectives are achieved through positivist research mainly. However, research objectives can not be achieved entirely through empirical analyses. Qualitative analyses are unavoidable here and commonly the deductive, however some inductive reasoning is used to get the final results.

A combination of case study design, cross-sectional design, longitudinal design and comparative design is used in the research.

This research uses Office Excel, and SPSS to achieve data analysis.

#### 3.1 Data Source and Collection

Only secondary data has been used in this research. Specifically, the datasets used are: Shanghai Composite Index (SHCI), Shenzhen Component Index (SZCI), Financial Times Stock Exchange 100 (FTSE100) and Standard & Poor's 500 (S&P500).

To test whether further diversification can improve investment efficiency, we choose UK stock market and USA stock market as two cases to represent outside stock markets in our study here.

The data of SHCI, SZCI are obtained from Guo Tai An academic database (Guo Tai An 2011), which is one of the leading economics and finance academic databases in China. The data of FTSE100 and S&P500 are obtained from a business website—yahoo finance (Yahoo 2011).

The SHCI, SZCI, FTSE100 and S&P500 are sub-divided into the following four cross-sectional subsamples: period before Asian financial crisis (06/30/1995 – 06/30/1997); period during Asian financial crisis (07/01/1997 – 12/31/1998); period between two financial crises (01/01/1999 – 06/30/2007) and period during current financial crisis (07/01/2007 - 12/31/2010).

#### 3.2 Samples

It is widely believed that the time span of Asian financial crisis is from the July 2, 1997 (When Thai government announced that fixed exchange rate system of Thai Baht was abandoned) to December 31, 1998 (When Russian economy initially began to go out from its deepest recession).

The current financial crisis begins as a subprime credit crunch in the USA in the summer of 2007 and now it is still not the end. So, it is determined in this research that the current financial crisis is from the July 1, 2007 till now. The dataset is obtained till December 31, 2010.

A dataset for daily trading record in two years is enough for the majority of empirical study, including time series analysis. Based on the empirical study design for this paper, we choose daily trading data from June 30, 1995 to June 30, 1997 as a sub-sample representing the period before Asian financial crisis.

To sum up, by using cluster sampling method, we sample the dataset as following: daily trading data from June 30, 1995 to December 31, 2010 for SHCI, SZCI, FTSE100 and S&P500.

#### 4 Data Analysis and Results

#### 4.1 Return and Risk

If we define expected return (mean) as the arithmetic average return for the period, then the statistical expression of expected return is:

$$E(r) = \left(\sum_{i=1}^{n} \frac{P_{i+1} - P_i}{P_i}\right) / (n-1)$$
(1)

where  $P_i$  is the closing price for the *i*th trading day,  $P_{i+1}$  is the closing price for the (i+1)th trading day and *n* is the total number of trading days during a specific period. E(r) is the expected return.

Then, the statistical expression of standard deviation (risk level) is:

$$\sigma = \sqrt{\frac{\sum_{i=1}^{n} (r_i - E(r))^2}{n}}$$
(2)

where  $\sqrt{}$  represents the positive square root of variance,  $\sigma^2$ ;  $r_i$  refers to  $(P_i - P_{i-1})/P_{i-1}$  and is the return for *i*th trading day; E(r) is the expected return and *n* is the total number of observation.

#### 4.2 Variance and Covariance

It is also necessary for us to test the correlation between stock markets before efficiency frontier construction. According to portfolio theory, any portfolio within efficiency frontier is a portfolio without any unsystematic risk. Correlation between securities (or markets) reflects ability to eliminate unsystematic risk. Covariance is a classical statistic to measure correlation between random variables. We use classical definition of covariance and the equation is:

$$\sigma_{j,k} = \operatorname{cov}(r_j, r_k) = E(r_j - E(r_j))(r_k - E(r_k))$$
(3)

where  $\sigma_{j,k}$  and  $\operatorname{cov}(r_j, r_k)$  refer to covariance between expected return from security *j* (or market *j*) and security *k* (or market *k*);  $r_j$  is a random variable which means the observation of actual return of security *j* (or market *j*) and  $r_k$  is a random variable which means the observation of actual return of security *k* (or market *k*);  $E(r_j)$  and  $E(r_k)$  are expected returns of security *j* (or market *j*) and security *k* (or market *k*), respectively. By definition, if *j* equals *k*, the result of eq. 3 is variance.

#### 4.3 Efficiency Frontier

The basic idea is, first we figure out return, risk, variance and covariance, and then we put them into an optimization model as input data so that we can construct an equally-weighted portfolio to determine a specific portfolio expected return. Then we try to find out the minimum portfolio variance for this specific expected return by adjusting investment weight for each market. The optimization model used here is:

Min. 
$$\operatorname{var}_{p} = \sum_{j=1}^{m} \sum_{k=1}^{m} w_{j} w_{k} \sigma_{j,k}$$
 (4)  
Subject to:  $\sum_{j=1}^{m} w_{j} = \sum_{k=1}^{m} w_{k} = 1$   
 $\sum_{j=1}^{m} w_{j} E(r_{j}) = \sum_{k=1}^{m} w_{k} E(r_{k}) = cons.$   
 $w_{j}, w_{k} \ge 0$   
 $(j, k = 1, 2, 3, ...m)^{*}$ 

where  $\operatorname{Var}_p$  refers to variance of portfolio;  $w_j$  and  $w_k$  refer to the investment weights of the *j*th and the *k*th security (or market) in the portfolio;  $\sigma_{j,k}$  refers to the covariance between the *j*th and the *k*th security (or market) in the portfolio;  $E(r_j)$  and  $E(r_k)$  refer to the expected return for the *j*th and the *k*th security (or market) in the portfolio; *cons.* refers to a constant. "\*" represents this constraint is optional.

The result from the above optimization model can be used to pinpoint just one point within the curve of efficiency frontier. To get more points so that we can link those points with a curve, we repeat our calculation on the above model by changing the constant figures gradually. Finally a curve is constructed. And the portion within this curve, from the minimum variance point to the right-hand side, with upward sloping, is the efficiency frontier that we wanted (Bodie et al. 2004).

Efficiency frontier can be constructed with or without short sales. Constructing an efficiency frontier with the optional constraints in Eq. 4 means that short sales are not permitted. Otherwise, short sales are permitted. If short sales are permitted in a market, they will make investment more efficient. For short sales are permitted in China at present, we construct efficiency frontier without the optional constraints in Eq. 4. The efficiency frontiers constructed in this paper are all unrestricted frontiers. This means they are constructed with short sales.

We use excel solver to achieve linear programming. In the following efficiency frontiers, the points with "\*" are minimum variance points.

Mean	Std. Dev.	MarketsWeights					
		FTSE100	S&P500	SHCI	SZCI		
0.0007	0.017889*			0.843957	0.156043		
0.000798	0.0179			0.5	0.5		
0.0008	0.017915			0.491	0.509		
0.0009	0.019092			0.138042	0.861958		
0.001	0.021256			-0.21845	1.218446		
0.0011	0.024106			-0.5714	1.571403		
0.0012	0.027441			-0.92436	1.924361		
0.0013	0.031068			-1.27379	2.273789		
0.0014	0.034957			-1.62675	2.626747		
0.0015	0.039046			-1.98323	2.983235		

Table 1. Chinese Stock Markets Efficiency Frontier during 06301995-06301997

Table 2. Chinese Stock Markets Efficiency Frontier during 07011997—12311998

Mean	Std. Dev.		Markets	Weights	
		FTSE100	S&P500	SHCI	SZCI
-0.0002	0.015071*			0.838622	0.161378
0	0.015118			1.004846	-0.00485
0.0001	0.015177			1.087545	-0.08754
0.0002	0.015258			1.170243	-0.17024
0.0003	0.015361			1.252115	-0.25212
0.0004	0.015486			1.334814	-0.33481
0.0005	0.015634			1.417512	-0.41751
0.0006	0.015804			1.501038	-0.50104
0.0007	0.01599			1.58291	-0.58291
0.0008	0.016199			1.665608	-0.66561

Mean	Std. Dev.	MarketsWeights					
		FTSE100	S&P500	SHCI	SZCI		
0.0007	0.014955*			1.079696	-0.0797		
0.00075	0.0151626			0.7337945	0.2662055		
0.000784	0.015471			0.491664	0.508336		
0.0008	0.0156429			0.3878935	0.6121065		
0.000825	0.0159780			0.2149429	0.7850571		
0.00085	0.016388			0.035074	0.964926		
0.000875	0.0168193			-0.1309581	1.1309582		
0.0009	0.017331			-0.30834	1.308336		
0.00095	0.018471			-0.65673	1.656728		
0.001	0.019755			-1.00263	2.002629		

Table 3. Chinese Stock Markets Efficiency Frontier during 01011999-06302007

Table 4. Chinese Stock Markets Efficiency Frontier during 07012007--12312010

Mean	Std. Dev.	Markets Weights					
		FTSE100	S&P500	SHCI	SZCI		
0	0.02437*			0.955991	0.044009		
0.0001	0.024525			0.730827	0.269173		
0.0002	0.02487			0.501114	0.498886		
0.0003	0.025389			0.273676	0.726324		
0.0004	0.026075			0.046238	0.953762		
0.0005	0.026914			-0.1812	1.1812		
0.0006	0.027894			-0.40864	1.408638		
0.0007	0.028999			-0.63608	1.636076		
0.0008	0.030216			-0.86351	1.863514		
0.0009	0.031546			-1.09323	2.093227		

Table 5. International Stock Markets Efficiency Frontier during 07012007-12312010

Mean	Std. Dev.	Markets Weights							
		FTSE100	S&P500	SHCI	SZCI				
-0.0004	0.01567342	0.34877436	0.31952845	0.50118675	-0.1694896				
-0.0003	0.01561012*	0.34796356	0.29910543	0.31955543	0.03337558				
-0.0002	0.01580587	0.34715282	0.27868234	0.13792417	0.23624067				
-0.0001	0.01625887	0.34634202	0.25825934	-0.04370717	0.43910581				
0	0.01693999	0.34552309	0.23763213	-0.22715484	0.64399962				
0.0001	0.01781623	0.34472033	0.21741346	-0.40696996	0.84483617				
0.0002	0.01888811	0.34390947	0.19699055	-0.58860138	1.04770136				
0.0003	0.02008564	0.34309862	0.17656762	-0.77023278	1.25056652				

						_
0.0004	0.02143176	0.34228770	0.15614479	-0.95186427	1.45343183	
0.0005	0.02286670	0.34147683	0.13572189	-1.13349570	1.65629701	
0.0006	0.02438529	0.34066605	0.11529886	-1.31512701	1.85916210	
0.0007	0.02595668	0.3398552	0.09487760	-1.49675848	2.06202733	
0.0008	0.02761750	0.33904426	0.07445314	-1.67838994	2.26489255	
0.0009	0.02930963	0.33823342	0.05403020	-1.86002133	2.46775772	

Table 5. (continued)

### 5 Conclusion

The above results indicate that positive risk return trade off is always maintained during the entire period. This means Chinese markets have investment value, or investors can make money with them. The risk return trade off varies under the influence of financial crises.

China improved its investment efficiency during the first crisis. From the mean and standard deviation of the efficiency frontiers before and after Asian financial crisis, we find under the same mean level, the standard deviation is lower during crisis. This means higher investment efficiency.



Fig. 1. International Stock Markets Efficiency Frontier during 07012007-12312010

Though it is strange that Chinese markets offered more attractive risk return trade off during Asian financial crisis, this is reasonable. If a market wants to survive the crisis successfully, it must have strength. During that crisis, international financial tycoons manipulated stock markets to make it drop substantially during a very short period and earned money by taking short position in that market earlier.

But they did not do this strategy in Chinese mainland stock markets. The Chinese government has very powerful financial strength and can maintain relative high investment return (more attractive risk return trade off). This makes them impossible to fulfill the strategy in Chinese mainland markets.

But situation changed entirely in current crisis. China dropped its investment efficiency during the current crisis. The risk level increases substantially and by taking short position entirely in Shanghai market to achieve highest return level in practice. Two reasons account for this phenomenon. Economic structure adjustment in current China increases uncertainty during development; and there is not global "hot money" which wants to affect Chinese stock markets through shorting.

Currently, to invest in China and western countries together at the same time could help improve efficiency. Comparing table 4 with table 5, we find for the same expected return level, the risk level (standard deviation) for the international portfolio is lower than the risk level for Chinese markets portfolio during this crisis.

#### References

- Bitzenis, A., Tsitouras, A., Vlachos, V.A.: Decisive Fdi Obstacles as an Explanatory Reason for Limited Fdi Inflows in an Emu Member State: The Case of Greece. Journal of Socio-Economics 38, 691–704 (2009)
- Bodie, Z., Kane, A., Marcus, A.J.: Investments, 5th edn. McGraw-Hill, USA (2004)
- Cai, X., Liu, G., Mase, B.: The Long-Run Performance of Initial Public Offerings and Its Determinants: The Case of China. Review of Quantitative Finance & Accounting 30, 419–432 (2008)
- Guo Tai An, http://www.gtarsc.com/p/user/home.aspx (accessed March 18, 2011)
- Huang, K.Y.: Application of Vprs Model with Enhanced Threshold Parameter Selection Mechanism to Automatic Stock Market Forecasting and Portfolio Selection. Expert Systems with Applications 36, 11652–11661 (2009)
- Jeremy, C.S.: Presidential Address: Sophisticated Investors and Market Efficiency. The Journal of Finance 64, 1517–1548 (2009)
- Kim, J., Yoo, S.S.: Market Liberalization and Foreign Equity Portfolio Selection in Korea. Journal of Multinational Financial Management 19, 206–220 (2009)
- Kumar, S., Gulati, R.: Assessing the Effect of Ownership on the Efficiency of Indian Domestic Banks. International Journal of Productivity and Performance Management 9, 76–104 (2010)
- Leahy, C.: China Faces a Stock Market Breakdown. Euromoney 35, 92–99 (2004)
- Levy, B.: Think Global. Money Management 23, 14–15 (2009)
- Liow, K.H.: Extreme Returns and Value at Risk in International Securitized Real Estate Markets. Journal of Property Investment & Finance 26, 418–446 (2008)
- Minier, J.: Opening a Stock Exchange. Journal of Development Economics 90, 135-143 (2009)
- Qinghua, S., Chung-Jen, F., Bing-Xuan, L.: Government's Role in the Reform of Banking System: Evidence from Chinese State-Owned Commercial Banks. Proceedings for the Northeast Region Decision Sciences Institute (NEDSI) 1, 96–101 (2008)
- Yahoo, http://finance.yahoo.com/ (accessed March 18, 2011)
- Zhou, W.X., Sornette, D.: Antibubble and Prediction of China's Stock Market and Real-Estate. Physica A: Statistical and Theoretical Physics 337, 243–268 (2004)
- Zhou, W.C., Xu, H.C., Cai, Z.Y., Wei, J.R., Zhu, X.Y., Wang, W., Zhao, L., Huang, J.P.: Peculiar Statistical Properties of Chinese Stock Indices in Bull and Bear Market Phases. Physica A: Statistical Mechanics and its Applications 388, 891–899 (2009)

# **English-Chinese Bilingual Lectures on Hydraulic and Pneumatic Transmission and Engineering Education**

Shumei Chen, Chuanming Chen, and Shuncong Zhong

School of Mechanical Engineering and Automation, Fuzhou University, China, 350108 smchen@fzu.edu.cn

**Abstract.** Hydraulic and pneumatic transmission technologies have play an important role in national economy and defense construction. They are the key to boost the performance of mechanical and electrical products and also to ensure the implement large engineering projects and huge heavy machinery and equipments. In China, there is an increasing demand for well-qualified professionals in hydraulic and pneumatic transmission. Taken Fujian Province as an example, two leading companies in this field, Xiamen XiaGong (XG) Machinery Co., Ltd and Lonking Machinery Co., Ltd recruit a large number of students with the background of hydraulic and pneumatic transmission every year. In this paper, three means, including multimedia lectures, English-Chinese bilingual lectures and university-industry consortium, have been introduced in the course of "hydraulic and pneumatic transmission" at School of Mechanical Engineering and Automation, Fuzhou University, China. These effects are to attract more students to study hydraulic and pneumatic transmission and to service the related companies.

Keywords: Bilingual lectures, Hydraulic and pneumatic transmission, power system.

### **1** Introduction

The course "Hydraulic and pneumatic transmission" at School of Mechanical Engineering and Automation, Fuzhou University, China, is provincial excellent curriculum and also national bilingual exemplary course. Out teaching team have employed three means in this course to attract more students to hydraulic and pneumatic transmission areas and contribute to the competitive mechanical engineering area. First one is professors will introduce their research in hydraulic and pneumatic transmission to all students for every 90-minute lecture. All the students have to take the required course "Frontier of Hydraulic and pneumatic transmission". All the lectures are given by using the modern multimedia teaching techniques. The second one, bilingual lectures in English and Chinese has been taken in hydraulic and pneumatic system education to promote the internationalization of higher education. The third one, cooperation with industrial engineers are emphasized and a university-industry consortium is used to train the students in the final-year project. These are as the ways to attract good students to use the technology of hydraulic and pneumatic transmission into the competitive engineering mechanical areas.

### 2 Multimedia Lectures

The need to develop the capacity for autonomous and critical thinking in students and introduce practical approaches that complement the scientific background, have been acting as driving-forces that motivate engineering educators to develop new teaching methodologies[1].

One of the most advantageous presentation aspects to autonomous and critical thinking for students is its support of various media. Highly technical course content can be much more interesting with the use of text, graphics, animation, audio and video, and can help the user grasp concepts not taught in traditional classroom settings [2].

The course 'Hydraulic and pneumatic transmission' in Fuzhou University adopted the multimedia method started from year 1995 to year 2001, and the related courseware was developed and published in year 2001. This course includes two parts with twelve chapters.

**Part one: Hydraulic Transmission.** Chapter 1, Introduction to Hydraulic and Pneumatic Transmission; Chapter 2, Fundamental Hydraulic Fluid Mechanics; Chapter 3, Hydraulic Pumps; Chapter 4, Hydraulic Actuators; Chapter 5, Hydraulic Control Valves; Chapter 6, Auxiliary Components for Hydraulic Systems; Chapter 7, Basic Hydraulic Circuits; Chapter 8, Examples of Hydraulic Systems; Chapter 9, Design of Hydraulic Transmission Systems.

**Part two: Pneumatic Transmission.** Chapter 10, Air Supply Devices and Pneumatic Components; Chapter 11, Basic Pneumatic Circuits and Their Application; Chapter 12, Examples of Pneumatics Transmission Systems.



Fig. 1. Injection moulding

The multimedia teaching aims at leading students to obtain the basic knowledge: the operation principles, features, applications and the selection methods for kinds of components of hydraulic and pneumatic transmission system; to know well functions, buildup of hydraulic and pneumatic circuits and the application areas; to know the achievements of advanced hydraulic and pneumatic technology used in the mechanical industries and also the designs of the Hydraulic and pneumatic system. Examples for the multimedia teaching are shown in figures 1, 2, 3 and 4.



Fig. 2. The outline and hydraulic system of injection moulding.



Fig. 3. Manipulator



Fig. 4. Hydraulic system for industry manipulator

The first-version courseware 'Hydraulic transmission' published in Chinese in 2001 is used by both students and teachers. It realizes the teaching method transformation from 'writing on the blackboard and picture' to 'text, graphics, animation, audio and video' combination. For example, animation is also used to show how a reciprocating piston forces the liquid out of a closed cylinder system circuit. It arouses the curiosity of the students and attracts students to hydraulic and pneumatic transmission areas under the competitive engineering area.

#### **3** Bilingual Lectures

The higher education in China is now entering a new era of reform which encourages bilingual teaching in foundation courses, technical foundation courses and specialist courses. The main objective of the reform is to promote the internationalization of higher education and to cultivate application oriented talents with creativity and quality education. Bilingual teaching is thus becoming one of the ways to link our higher education to the world facing various challenges of the new century and to assure high quality and comprehensive elitists. The reform in bilingual teaching is a strategic choice for our higher education in the twenty-first century. This book thus intends to provide a solid base for bilingual teaching and to meet the immediate needs of our higher education reform for interfacing with the world [3].

We have practiced the bilingual lectures, and also edited the bilingual textbook of 'hydraulic and pneumatic transmission' in English and Chinese since 2001 and get it published in 2008. It realizes the teaching method transformation from 'Multimedia lectures' to 'Multimedia and Bilingual lectures' farther. This bilingual textbook exhibits following characteristics:

1. Bilingual. The bilingual edition represents the achievements of higher education reform in teaching and curriculum development for the 21st century. It emphasizes on the training of application oriented talents in the international context and quality education in basic engineering subjects.

2. Multimedia teaching. The accompanied CAI (Computer Aided Instruction) multimedia with case-based teaching materials, which animates and covers the complete contents of this book published simultaneously. Various-powerful software has been used to make the videos which demonstrate the dynamic, static and continuous actions. For example, pressure characteristics of hydraulic oil display clearly the oil flowing through the inner configuration of elements and system circuits, which represent clearly the principle of operating of elements and flowing dynamic experience for system circuits. Therefore the two main features: "pressure" and "motion" transmissions in hydraulic/pneumatic transmission system are represented visually. The large number of engineering models, animations, various function of multimedia, and intuitive presentation of live examples with visual virtual software effects were used to stimulate students studying interests, which will result in better efficacy.

3. English exercises. This book has been prepared to provide students and users with well-connected English-Chinese bilingual exercises. It will enable students to think and solve problems in the English context. It covers various simple and complex questions that are suited for a wide range of students and enables students to grip professional vocabulary, ensuring students of international application on the subject of hydraulic and pneumatic transmission.

4. Proving a re-edited CAI version. The electric CAI multimedia version prepared using power-point is an open course material with a large benefit that it could be easily modified (insert, cancel and revision) by teachers to meet the needs of their teaching.

### 4 Teaching Team in Cooperation with University-Industry Consortium

Laboratory and practice are very important for students in the education of hydraulic and pneumatic technology. And it usually requires a high expenditure on equipment purchase and maintenance. Virtual equipment that renders the equipment in a virtual world and provides an interactive interface for users can be an ideal solution to reduce costs. In this research, we focus on developing pump performance test-bed based on virtual instrument technique, as shown in figures 5 and 6.

We introduced achievement of research into teaching and built up 'two tutor system' with University-Industry, i.e., teaching team in cooperation with University-Industry Consortium. We set the final-year project for student based on the engineering project from industries, and tutor for the students by the 'two tutor system' teaching team. In additional, we have set the internet web help for the students to contact and exchange with scholars over the world.



Fig. 5. Pump performance tester

Fig. 6. Pump performance test-bed based on virtual instrument technique

### 5 Conclusions

Hydraulic and pneumatic transmission technologies have play an important role in national economy and defense construction, and also 'Hydraulic and pneumatic transmission' is one of the key technical foundation courses with wide application fields, such as mechanical design and manufacture, engineering machines and so on. This paper presents an idea how to practice the process teaching method from 'Multimedia lectures' to 'Multimedia and Bilingual lectures' and trend to the engineering education. Through practicing years, the lectures of our teaching team have got the honor of National Ministry of Education of China for 'bilingual demonstration lectures' in 2010.

Acknowledgement. Financial supports from Fujian Provincial Department of Science and Technology of China and National Ministry of Education of China for 'bilingual demonstration lectures' are gratefully acknowledged.

### References

- [1] Grosseck, G., Holotescu, C.: Microblogging multimedia-based teaching methods best practices with Cirip.eu. Procedia Social and Behavioral Sciences 2, 2151–2155 (2010)
- [2] Chan, Y.-C., Chen, Y.-H., et al.: Development of Virtual Equipment for a Hydraulic Mechanics Experiment. Tsinghua Science And Technology 13(S1), 261–265 (2008)
- [3] Karady, G., Heydt, G., Michel, P.C., Rudnick, H., Iwamoto, S.: Review of electric power engineering education worldwide. In: Power Engineering Society Summer Meeting, July 18-22, vol. 2, pp. 906–915. IEEE (1999)

# **Evaluation and Analysis on Benefit of Chinese College Resources Input**

Zhu Xiao-hong

School of Management, Tianjin University, Tianjin 300072, China Luohe Vocational and Technology College, NO.123, Daxue Road of Luohe 462002, China c.zxhong@gmail.com

**Abstract.** From the 1990s, China's higher education has experienced a rapid development, which provides Talents guarantees for Chinese economic rise and the development of social undertakings. Colleges and universities as an important carrier of higher education, attract more investments from national financial departments at all levels, social organizations and students' families. The college education resource management increasingly becomes a hot social concern, arousing more and more scholars' research interests. Research indicates that the value of education input can be evaluated. In china, the higher education resources are infrequent, and the using efficiency can not be evaluated by analysis educational economic income of individual. This paper did a profound research on benefit of higher education from input angle based on the main components and clustering analysis method in multivariate statistics, using SPSS and R software. The result has prominent theoretical significance and practical value for high education resources management.

Keywords: Higher education, Resources input, Main components analysis, Clustering analysis, Evaluation.

### **1** Introduction

Development of higher education needs lots of input of a national and local and society's financial, human and material resources; meanwhile, the development of higher education provides a full range of integrated support for improvement of a country or localization. There are certain quantity relationship between the input and return. And this has been studied by American education economists Schultz and f. Danny sen. Schultz estimated education's contribution to economic growth in the United States, and analyzed education contribution to the national income growth in the 1930s to 1960s [1, 2]. From the 1990s, there is an enormous demand on education and all kinds of talents because of china's rapid economic development, this demand are more apparent in higher education. Therefore, China's higher education career obtained the rapid development in recent years; input of national and local higher education is more concentrated. the 10 years of 1999-2009, our regular schools has grown 2.1 times and reached 2305, general specialized

subject achieve growth of 576 3.7 times. In 2010 the central finance of college expenses reached 807.3 billion Yuan, but still doesn't meet the demand of the development funds. So it makes people to concern about usage and efficiency of college education resource. This paper aims to use multivariate statistical methods to analyze and evaluate the efficiency in the use of china college resources according to the higher education statistics.

### 2 College Education Resources Evaluation Index

So-called college education resource usage refers to the costs of higher education investment in monetary form, also the sum of college occupation and consumption of human, material and financial resources, including all the spending of countries, regions (department), social organizations and individuals for higher education. Colleges input benefit is analyzed and appraised on the school running effect, not only includes the funds, but also other forms of investment. Specifically, it can be used to evaluate colleges' usage efficiency of human, financial and material resources [3, 4].

### 2.1 Human Resources Investment Factors

In all colleges, the main human resource input is staff. All kinds of personnel play a different role. Therefore, cannot treat generally all staff equally and this will not evaluate the differences benefit of each person. Generally, college's staff is divided into three types: Senior scientific researcher. It referees to the teaching staff with senior and associate professor title. This is backbone strength of higher schools is engaged in teaching and research work, relatively speaking, has greater contribution to the development of higher education institutions. General scientific researcher.

### 2.2 Material Resources Input Factor

Material resources refers to the stock assets in higher colleges, it's with long-term use value. It can be divided into the following categories: Fields for teaching and scientific research. The college's output activities are just same to the enterprise; they must have the playground resources. The teaching and research field is one of the core assets in college, its size also illustrates the input strength of material resource for colleges. Other site area. Beyond teaching and scientific research field, it needs to provide necessary and normal operation fields for administrative, life venues, etc., and this also is an important part of material resource inputs. Teaching and scientific research equipment. These instruments and equipment are engaged in the teaching and scientific research activities, also the important component of college material resource input. Other fixed assets. The other fixed materials In addition to the above resources.

#### 2.3 Financial Resources Input Factors

Similar to the working capital of enterprise, funds of directly used for of education, teaching and research each year is the main college financial resources input elements. The actual investment in research and infrastructure each year is considered as one of the important index for evaluating the university's level. The key index of effectiveness analysis and evaluation on higher education resources investment is shown in Table 1.

		Senior research staff number	
	Human resource factor (X1)	X12	General researcher number
		X13	Else staff number
		X21	S & R. Site area (M2)
Investment Evaluation Index		X22	Other site area (M2)
	Material resources Input factors	X23	Value of equipment for S. &Res. (10 K RMB)
(X)	$(\mathbf{A}_{\mathbf{Z}})$	X24	Other fixed assets (10 K RMB)
		X25	Books (10 K Volume)
	Current year Financial	X31	Education (10 K RMB)
	resources input factor	X32	Science research (10 K RMB)
	(X3)	X33	Infrastructure (10 K MB)

Table 1. Evaluation system index of high education resources utility

### **3** Verification Analysis

Primary index analysis and result. The principal component analysis is to simplify multivariable to less comprehensive variables, namely to reduce multi-dimensional variables. Dimension reduction of variables is original variables after the linear combination, and can represent the original variables, make the information loss of original variables loss least and comprehensive explanation strong [5]. This paper uses typical survey methods, selects 13 representative universities as the research object, and collects various relevant data in 2008, as shown in Table 2.

Using software SPSS the principal component analyzing techniques to extract the principal component college education resources, and discuss the significance of using principal component. Data processing results listed in table 3 and table 4. From analysis of main factor feature vector we can get:

First principal component: resource utility scale. It can be found that each resource use factors have positive role, and the weight of each element varies slightly. The second principal components: asset input elements. The role of annual infrastructure investment elements is great, therefore, assets investments elements is as the larger second principal components. The third main ingredients: scientific research input elements. It referees to the research investment, scientific research equipment, book resources and university research relevant inputs component.

School NO.	X11	X12	X13	X21	X22	X23	X24	X25	X31	X32	X33
1	2623	2943	13578	338734	1024398	394798	86204	872	131382	27862	30052
2	1274	1090	2845	245253	652648	20728	78343	473	42444	10537	7743
3	2098	2824	6903	503869	1897885	572174	113438	649	106376	8470	43069
4	1365	1532	3749	261477	807931	64802	67407	630	69822	16287	10072
5	974	1341	2217	265845	559628	37089	27052	428	58878	11858	28142
6	2290	2781	4970	703582	1180956	674085	127084	675	92638	30519	10087
7	878	899	1922	217680	418879	25419	29897	388	43872	6807	9236
8	1982	1613	5458	434678	948472	35381	67119	572	71011	7028	8834
9	644	528	1369	92416	257809	22406	16887	101	23176	5147	7167
10	1902	2431	5827	486872	1443241	145725	82703	691	93472	10029	20147
11	1115	1250	3418	437178	865878	33870	132772	582	68262	15062	14386
12	1936	2872	4792	416989	1159478	331569	80032	601	46318	10067	17113
13	579	1146	1965	136112	390839	15618	29886	379	20482	4308	13264

Table 2. Statistics of 13 high education schools resources inputs in 2008

Data source: "China education yearbook", "Chinese education funds statistics yearbook", statistics of relevant college.

Clustering analysis and results. This paper uses R software to make data clustering analysis. R is an open programming environment, and one of a dialect of language of S, but also software. It is an integration of statistical analysis software that collects statistical analysis and graphic visual display. R was compiled by the Robert Gentleman and Ross Ihaka from statistical department of Auckland University in 1995. Currently, it is maintained by the core development team.

Initial eigenvalue			Extraction squ load	ares &		
Element	Sum	variance %	Accumulation %	Sum	Variance %	Accumulation %
1	7.751	70.460	70.460			
2	1.123	10.209	80.670			
3	1.025	9.321	89.991			
4	.410	3.724	93.714			
5	.265	2.408	96.122	7.751	70.460	70.460
6	.175	1.587	97.709	1.123	10.209	80.670
7	.119	1.083	98.793	1.025	9.321	89.991
8	.100	.906	99.698			
9	.020	.179	99.877			
10	.013	.117	99.994			
11	.001	.006	100.000			

Table 3. Explanation of total mean square

### 4 Conclusion

The above research shows that the principal component analysis provides a way and framework for evaluating the utility efficiency of college education resources. College education resources can be modeled by setting the numerous indexes into the proposed mathematical model, then make relevant quantitative analysis. Clustering analysis can be a verification results as the main index analysis method. Analysis results show that the input-output of college education resources at present, overall is still in extensive growth stage, should do efforts change extensive growth gradually to the connotation, and to promote the further deepening development of China's higher education. In addition, likely sample more respondents for study to further improve the representative and reliability of research results.

### References

- Fan, C.: Empirical Analysis on Higher Educational Investment in Our Country, 15. Wuhan Polytechnic University, Wuhan (2005)
- [2] Li, R.: A Quantitative Analysis of the Benefits Brought about by Higher Education's Input and Output. Liaoning Education Research (1), 34–37 (2006)

- [3] Huang, L.: Principal Component Analysis on Input and Output of Higher Education. Journal of Finance and Economics (7), 112–122 (2006)
- [4] Xu, C.: The Input-output Principal Component Analysis in Chinese Higher Education 1995 -2006. Modern Education Science (Higher Education Research) (2), 25–42 (2009)
- [5] Zhang, Y.: Generalized Multivariate Analysis, pp. 124–129. Science Press, Beijing (1982)

# **Investigation of the Connotation and Constitution Elements of Innovative Practice Ability**

Rangtong Liu, Chao Zhang, Fenghua Liu, and Peixue Wang

Zhongyuan University of Technology, Zhengzhou, China ranton@126.com, zc\_129@hotmail.com, xflfh@163.com, peipeiw@zzti.edu.cn

**Abstract.** For practice behavior is a basic existence mode of human being, practice ability is the core ability of human existence, and innovative ability is the practice ability at higher level, innovative practice ability(IPA) becomes the basic objective of talent training in universities. Firstly, the connotation of IPA from two aspects has been analyzed in this paper. And then the constitution elements of IPA have been analyzed from four elements of innovative practice which are body and mind, profession, comprehension and motivation. The analyzed results show that IPA refers to not only enhancing the innovative features of practice ability, but also practice ability at higher developed level. And the four elements of IPA are interrelated and mutually promoted, and the different combinations will form IPA with different structures and levels. All these awareness become evidences for training the IPA.

Keywords: Innovative practice ability, Connotation, Constitution elements.

### 1 Introduction

It is practice that drives the social progress and economic development undoubtedly in human history, and the practice behavior is a basic existence mode of human being, practice ability becomes a core ability of human existence, so cultivating practice ability[1], especially IPA, has been usually highlighted in universities. IPA is the sign of innovative talent, and is the core of training innovative talent. It is also the basic objective of talent training in universities. But during the implementation process, phenomenon of one-sided understanding and the blind operating always exists due to the fuzzy cognition to the connotation and constitution elements of IPA. In this paper, the connotation of IPA has been analyzed.

### 2 The Connotation of IPA

*IPA is to Strengthen the Innovative Features of Practice Ability.* Practice ability is physiological and psychological characteristics which are necessary to ensure solving practical problems with the individual knowledge and skills. In other

words, practice ability is physical and mental characteristics to explore the unknown knowledge with the known, and it is precisely the original meaning of innovation. So practice ability implies the innovative features. Practice ability is the sum of the individual physiological and psychological characteristics which controls the process and method of solving problems, and a complex and uniform system of mental and physical energy. To ensure the completion of the practical activities, monitoring and controlling system is needed for quality and level of practical tasks. This requires the initiative and active features for practice ability, which are the basic requirements for innovation emerging.

*IPA is a Kind of Practice Ability at a Higher Level.* The connotation of IPA focuses on practice ability. The word "innovation" is mainly to express the level of this ability, which is different to the general practice ability. The same objects can be practiced several times mechanically, or in different way every time. The former means that the individual may repeat or imitate others' practical activities to solve practical problems. The latter is the ability to solve practical problems cleverly and flexibly with unique, original, comprehensive methods in complex situations. IPA refers to the latter.

#### **3** The Constitution Elements of IPA

IPA is the special ability to promote the individuals complete the practice. From the views of the practice, there must be driving force to carry out innovative practice, physical and mental basis to accomplish innovative practice, and professional foundation and comprehensive quality to achieve innovative practice. Therefore, IPA includes four elements.

Physical and Mental Element of Innovative Practice: Conventional IPA. Conventional IPA refers to the basic practice abilities for different professional undergraduates which are necessary to adapt to the current and the future professional, life and social activities. It has been shown as the independent living ability, the environmental adaptability, the association and cooperation ability, the language ability, the computer application ability and the foreign language ability[2], including five factors which are respectively the situated cognition, the knowledge construction, the information exchange, the communication and the body movement. These factors do not refer to how to solve the specific problems, and could not be lonely a link of the practice process, but could act as the physical and mental basis of practice process. The basic role of conventional IPA has been shown in three aspects. Firstly, the practical activities in different fields put forward different requirements emphasized on different main points to the individuals around the above five factors. According to the individuals and the fields in practice, the practice has been classified to the material production practice, the spiritual production practice, the knowledge production practice, the communion practice and the human itself production practice. The five practices must adopt the conventional IPA. Merely the knowledge construction is emphasized in the knowledge production practice, the interpersonal communication in the communication practice, and the body's movement in the sports. Secondly, the conventional IPA runs through all aspects in the practice process to solve some specific problem. Relevant study shows that problem solving undergoes the problem characterization, the problem analysis, the solutions and the strategy selection, the strategy implementation and other links under the monitoring of the motivation and original cognition. Here, for example with only situation perception, in the process of the problem characteristics, to perceive the problem situation is need for the individuals, and then the problem space has been formed in the brain. When considering the causality between the problem elements, the individuals need collect experiences constantly from the perceived situations, and use the cognitive strategies to analyze the problems. Whether the problem solving manner adopts trying error or sudden enlightening relate to perceive the problem situation for a long time. In implementing process to solve problems, perception is the premise and the basis of the individual action. The monitoring and evaluation information of the individuals for practical activities are also from the perception for the entire practice process directly. Finally, the factors of conventional practice ability are independent each other. When one factor is immature or lost, other factors can't compensate directly. The immature conventional IPA will block and restrict practical activities directly. During the formation process of conventional IPA, the perception is the necessary precondition for the other four factors. However, the five factors will become more and more independent when the individuals are mature. The body's movement could not be improved by advancing the interpersonal communication level continuously. Meanwhile, the accuracy and sensation of the perception could not compensate for the defects which are impossible to construct knowledge for the individuals. The relative independent feature between the various factors of conventional IPA provides inspiration for training students' practice ability. That is to say, only the factors of conventional IPA have been fully developed, the practice level of the individuals could be really enhanced [3,4,5].

Professional Element of Innovative Practice: Professional IPA. Professional IPA refers to the necessary practice ability to fulfill some professional activity, including the special knowledge and the special skills[3,4]. The professional IPA is based on the integrated abstracting for a series of the same or similar specific practical activities. It is a physiological and psychological process with a certain uniqueness and procedure. Based on the development tendency of the individuals and the conventional IPA, professional IPA could be obtained by repeated training. The appropriate special skills have been necessary for the individuals to solve a large number of problems. Some practice is a special task for itself, such as fires fighting, repairing computers, using CT machine to get brain image, and so on. If the individuals have already had the corresponding factors of the professional practice ability, the steps to try errors will be eliminated during the process of the problem characterization, analysis, strategy selection and implementation process. The intermediate links such as the verification or the analysis have been reduced, in accordance with the procedural solution, thus the practical process could be speeded up. Some complex problems contain several special tasks in themselves. If the individuals are lack of the practical experiences or the corresponding professional IPA, the difficulties and confusions will increase in all links during practice process. And ultimately the practical activities may be forced to give up or the individuals are disoriented. Conversely, if the individuals have many professional skills related to the problems, they are free

from the disturbance of the irrelevant factors, and focus on the extraction and the processing of certain key factors. And the efficiency and the quality of practical activities will be increased at the same time. For the training targets of various special-ties in different universities are different, the requirements of professional practice ability for students are also different. For example, the students of the engineering specialties are required to possess professional practice ability such as the drawing ability, experiment ability, ability to use equipment, process operation ability, mathematics operation ability and design ability. Nevertheless, it can be determined according to the basic idea--"analyzing the professional standards - determining the practice ability standard - decomposing the practice ability standard - determining the practice ability unit "[6].

Comprehensive Element of Innovative Practice: Comprehensive IPA. Comprehensive IPA refers to the practical ability required to complete complex tasks and solve new problems which often involve technical, economic, social, environmental and psychological problems. Not only conventional IPA, professional IPA and professional knowledge are comprehensively used, but the knowledge and the skills of different subjects and specialties, including matching analytical skills, planning skills, and execution skills. In the process of solving specific problems, the comprehensive IPA plays the most direct role, and its development level and the individual practice effectiveness are corresponding. The matching analysis in comprehensive IPA requires the individuals to assess their own ability, and diagnose the problem situation, then determine whether or not to practice. If the individuals have always faced practical tasks, and repeatedly analyzed the matching relationship between their own ability and the problem situation, then gradually he will recognize his ability exactly, and the involved innovative practical activities will have a great success probability on this basis. To solve the practical problems in specific situations needs the precise planning firstly, and then the solution schemes have been carried out smoothly. The each link of practical process has been exercised repeatedly during each problem-solving process, and various ability elements in IPA have been called fully. So the planning ability and the execution ability of the individuals may be exercised possibly. It is believed that the main difference between the individuals and the practiced objects is that during the practical activities, the practical ability of the individuals (people) is continuous to be increased, while the value of the practiced objects (materials) is continuous to be consumed. Solving practical problems in specific situations may improve the proficiency level and the efficiency of various aspects in practical activities, while promote other elements of IPA. The comprehensive IPA is not only the bridge and the link between the structure of IPA and the dynamic process of practice, but also the core to improve the level of IPA. In this sense, to enhance comprehensive IPA of the individuals, the efficiency and the quality in innovative practical activities in different fields are inevitable to be improved significantly. For example, the training focus of comprehensive training program opened to the rapid product development in machinery manufacturing engineering is the comprehensive application of the core technology of the rapid-developing product. It makes students complete a whole training process from the concept design to the actual production so that the students could have the practice opportunities such as

CAD/CAM, CNC, rapid prototyping, fast processing, and so on. The comprehensive IPA has many characteristics such as the comprehensive usage to multidisciplinary knowledge, the practice to solve practical problems, the creativity in some degree and so on.

Motivation Element of Innovative Practice: Innovative Practice Motivation. Innovative practice motivation includes the practical interest, the practical achievement and the practical pressure. The innovative practice motivation refers to the internal psychological process or the internal power to guide, stimulate and sustain the individuals to engage in the innovative practice by the practice target or the practiced objects. If the practical interest and practical achievement of the individuals are at higher developed level, innovative practice motivation is always strong. These powers for practice are not from external pressures, but from internal needs. Only the individuals tend to participate in the practice subjectively, conventional IPA, professional IPA and comprehensive IPA could be strengthened and improved gradually during practice. If the individual innovative practice motivation develops slowly, and the individuals always intend to evade the problems, then he will lose the opportunities to develop the various elements of IPA, and ultimately fail to solve the practical problems in the specific situation. In this sense, the innovative practice motivation should be an essential element of IPA. The innovative practice motivation is the motivity of the individuals to be engaged in some specific innovative practical activities. It promotes the cognition of the individual to innovative practical targets to transform from the outside incentive into the internal power, and thus initiate the individual practical activities. Appropriate innovative practice motivation help mobilize the individual initiative fully, and play a role for the maintenance and regulation to the specific activities in which the individuals are engaged. In general, if the individuals have a higher innovative practice motivation, facing specific problems, they have stronger innovative practice motivation correspondingly, and vice versa. If the motivation of the individuals to engage in some specific innovative practical activities in many fields is strong, it shows that the innovative practice motivation develops well. In the structure of IPA, the individual innovative practice motivation is necessary to develop and improve the overall level of practice. From the view of some specific practice, the individual innovative practice motivation is also a necessary premise to promote problems to be solved.

#### 4 Summary

IPA refers to not only enhancing the innovative features of practice ability, but also practice ability at a higher developed level. IPA includes four elements which are respectively the physical and mental element, the professional element, the comprehensive element and the motivation element. Any element of IPA could be decomposed into some specific practice ability, and specific practice ability is composed of two corresponding components which are the knowledge and the skills. The four elements of IPA are interrelated and mutually promoted, and the different combinations will form IPA with different structures and levels. The conventional IPA is the foundation, mainly to solve the basic adaptation problems. The professional IPA is the core, mainly to solve the problem of vocational adaptation. The comprehensive IPA is the key, to determine whether or not solve complex problems creatively. The innovative practice motivation is the necessary condition to develop and increase the overall level of the innovative practice.

### References

- Fu, W.L.: Training students' practical ability: the focus of promoting quality education. Journal of the Chinese Society of Education 12, 3–5 (2005)
- [2] Wu, Z.H., Zhi, T.J.: Multiple Intelligences: Theory, Method and Practice. Shanghai Education Press, Shanghai (2003)
- [3] Chen, Y.Q.: The quality structure with people as the main activities. Educational Research 6, 30–32 (2002)
- [4] Fu, W.L., Liu, L.: Analytic theory of practical intelligence. Psychological Science 3, 724–725 (2006)
- [5] Zhang, J.W., Sun, Y.Q.: To construct knowledge through problem solving Analysis of the internal conditions. Theory and Practice of Education 11, 43–45 (2001)
- [6] Deng, Z., Yu, J.Y.: The external representation and internal representation in solving problem. Journal of Developments In Psychology 3, 193–194 (2001)

## **"1234 Project Design Curriculum Innovation** Model" for Local Engineering Colleges on the Basis of "Excellence Plan"

Liu Chaoying

Ningbo University of Technology, China Liucying2006@163.com

**Abstract.** This article explores the project design curriculum delivery model innovation that required local engineering colleges integrated use of several professional expertises on the purpose of cultivating field engineers, that is, innovative delivery model in CDIO's secondary-level project curriculum. This is focus and emphasis in education reform for those experimental colleges that implemented "Excellence Plan" or preceded engineering education under the instruction of CDIO ideology. The success of these courses delivery is related to the effectiveness of implementation of "Excellence Plan" or CDIO ideology and cultivation of reserve engineers. Ningbo University of Technology explored a "1234 Project Design Curriculum Innovation Model" during the practice of "Excellence Plan". The most notable feature is the combination of school and enterprise. Enterprises are deeply involved in all aspects of teaching process, such as project objectives development, project type selection, teaching preparation and implementation. By that, students are really feeling the superiority in cultivating students' engineering ability that brought by project education.

Keywords: Excellence Plan, Local Engineering Colleges, Project Design Curriculum, Innovative Model.

### 1 Background of Curriculum Design Reform

In 2010, Ministry of Education launched the "Excellence Engineer Training Plan". There were 61 universities entered that plan. Among them, there are two levels, one is ministry subordinate universities (985,211), and the others are local universities (the key universities and ordinary universities). The cultivation targets are divided into three categories: PhD as R & D engineers; Master as design and development engineers; Bachelor as field engineers. Ningbo Universities of Technology ranks as ordinary one in above 61 experimental universities, and its mail task is to explore the engineering education model of cultivating field engineer.

There are three characteristics in "Excellence Plan": Firstly, the depth of participation in cultivating process that enterprises get involved in; Secondly, universities cultivating engineering talents according to common standards and industry standards; Thirdly, to strengthen the students' ability of engineering and innovation. The core of "Excellence Plan" is to establish a mechanism that enterprises are deeply involved in college students cultivation process, including: universities and enterprises jointly design cultivating objectives, develop cultivating programs, joint implementing cultivating process, especially strengthen students' engineering ability and innovative ability based on cultivating objectives. This is the reform background that local engineering colleges explore the deep cooperation between universities and enterprises and causes for "1234 Project Design Curriculum Innovation Model".

### 2 The Current Status of Most Engineering Colleges in Project Design Curriculum

In engineering colleges, when starting professional courses teaching in many majors, generally, there are curriculums about project design. It's a compulsory way to help students better understand professional knowledge, train professional skills and cultivate professional qualities. Within four years, students are required to do a number of project designs, from small to large and in a gradually improving process.

Universities that implement engineering education according to advanced CDIO model usually classify projects into three categories: First level projects such as Introduction to Engineering and Graduation Essay require the use of all professional knowledge; Second level projects require using the knowledge of several related professional courses, such as certain circuit design, certain software design or certain architectural design, etc. Third level projects only rely on one certain professional course. All projects in above three categories have their own training methods. Many engineering universities are devoting great efforts to carry out a series of exploration and innovation. For example, a number of Ministry subordinate universities are exploring joint-teaching model, both at home and abroad; Universities with strong teaching resources are applying studio system, that is, students participate in project as a role of apprentice in teachers' studio. Universities with good cooperative relationship with enterprises, some of them, let students enter enterprises completely for the purpose of cultivation. It is so-called "3+1" model, that is 3 years studying n school, 1 year doing course design in enterprise.

Although experience created by these universities are dazzling, in terms of local engineering colleges, is difficult to promote. Because the reality of most of project's teaching in those colleges is only one teacher, one classroom, one subject, a large umber of students. For some colleges with comparatively better facilities, there are several laboratories can be used by students in project design. Carrying out teaching under such conditions, the effects can be imagined. That's why many graduates feel frustrated when facing real problems in workplace. Simply because they have never touched the actual project in school, no matter in the face of real engineering problems in workplace.

### **3** Local Engineering Colleges' Innovation in Project Design Curriculum Teaching Model

### 3.1 Project Design Curriculum Teaching Model

1+2+3+4 refers to one objective + two references + three integrations + four dual models.

### 4 Interpretation of Project Design Curriculum Teaching Model

### One Objective—Lead the Direction of Project Design Teaching

- *Meaning*. Treat cultivating industry-recognized reserve talents of "Excellence Engineers" as goal.
- *Interpretation.* This cultivating objective must be mutual-designed cultivating plan should be mutual-developed and its process should be mutual-implemented by both schools and enterprises. Only by that, objective can be reached.

### Two References——Implement Teaching Ideology of Project Design Curriculum

- *Meaning*. Treat the demands of industry and employer as teaching reference, teaching and learning activities model is based on the theories of project, and deliver teaching model in a project-oriented way.
- *Interpretation.* This is a guiding principle that teachers design their teaching projects, choose their teaching methods, implement teaching process, and evaluate teaching effectiveness. It's compulsory to deeply understand employing requirements of enterprises and deeply analyze this subject's function, role and contribution in cultivating enterprise-recognized designer's overall knowledge, ability and quality. Then, according to that, design teaching project, choose teaching method, implement teaching process and evaluate teaching effectiveness.

# Three Integrations——Implement Teaching Activity Plan and Preparation for Project Design Curriculum

### Integration of Teaching Plans

- *Meaning*. Implement integrated teaching delivery plan of core theory courses and core practical courses.
- *Interpretation.* On the basis of One Object and Two References, teachers must understand the current implementation status and level of this course both at home and abroad before teaching, understand course's evolution process and its advanced teaching ideology. Meanwhile, according to school's positioning and educational concept and its own actual situation, set curriculum's teaching objective reasonably, develop curriculum's teaching plan comprehensively, design curriculum's teaching reform deliberately.

#### Integration of Curriculum Resources

- *Meaning*. Achieving integration by integrating teaching plans, teaching outlines, teaching materials, extensive reading materials, lesson plans, project descriptions, demonstration works and other forms of teaching resources through website.
- *Interpretation.* It's compulsory for teachers to complete preparation tasks before implement their teaching. Today's teaching requires teachers prepare their integrated teaching resources before courses delivery. It's already basic requirement for nowadays' teachers to show all mentioned-above teaching resources on website so that students can use them at any time.

#### Integration of Teaching Methods

- *Meaning*. The integration of teachers' teaching and the integration of students' learning.
- *Interpretation.* The biggest difference between project teaching and general teaching is it delivers teaching based on one or several "real" or "artificial" project. Teaching task is to make project implemented through teaching activities, then enable students to achieve relative knowledge, ability and quality for problem-solving. Therefore, during the process of project teaching, teachers must conduct integrated teaching design for knowledge-delivering, ability-cultivating and quality-developing.

# Four Dual-Models——Implement Teaching Means and Methods of Project Design

### Theory + Practice Dual Channels

- *Meaning*. Delivering core curriculum teaching through theoretical and practical two channels.
- Interpretation. Every engineering major has its own core curriculums that are crucial to cultivate students' professional ability, which are all related to their work after graduation. For these courses, theory teaching and practical project training are both needed. Therefore, that is a essential difference between college's engineering training and vocational institutes' skill training. In project design curriculum teaching, different design problems should be solved in different channels.

### School + Enterprise Dual Tutors

- *Meaning*. Both in-campus teachers and off-campus instructors are provided in project design curriculum.
- *Interpretation.* For project design curriculum, both in-campus teachers and off-campus instructors should be provided. Because different functions lead to different focuses so that they have their own different strengths. In-campus teachers have long-term training in teaching arts, and off-campus instructors have abundant experience in engineering practice. Project design curriculum requires integrating their advantages to cultivate students.

#### Classroom + Industry Dual Classrooms

- *Meaning*. Both school's laboratories and enterprises are treated as teaching sites in project design curriculum.
- Interpretation. Project training need relative engineering condition and practice place. Both school's laboratories and enterprises are required to carry out project practice for colleges. Laboratories should be unconditionally open to students and off-campus practice sites should be used effectively to meet the specific process of industry's activities. Because many off-campus practice sites are in constant change and have restriction of time and space. Furthermore, direct or indirect costs occur. In this respect, school and enterprise should cooperate closely, facilitate mutual-convenience, create conditions for students' practice as much as possible.

#### Teacher + Student Dual Principal Parts

- *Meaning.* In project design curriculum, teachers as teaching principal part lead the smooth progress of teaching activities, and students as learning principal part participate actively in teaching activities and take initiative to complete various teaching tasks. Teaching and learning relay on each other, promote each other.
- Interpretation. Organizing project design curriculum' teaching activities is like a stage play rehearsal: Teachers play a role of script-writer and director. Students play a role of actor. Therefore, both of them are principal parts. They both should play consciousness and carry forward the initiative. For teachers' role, in addition to imparting knowledge, guiding ability and demonstrating quality, more importantly, do well in design and organization of teaching activities, control and evaluation of teaching process. Meanwhile, for students, they should learn in any way according to teachers' arrangement. This is the only way to play the functions of the project design curriculum and achieve its objectives.

### 5 Conclusions

Organization of project design curriculum teaching in local engineering colleges is the key link to cultivate students to grasp core knowledge, ability and quality needed for engineer. "1234 Project Design Curriculum Model", based on the "Excellence Plan", has its most significant characteristics on school & enterprise cooperation, that is, enterprise participate in every link, such as objective development, project selection, teaching preparation, and course delivery. Thus, its objective is in line with all stakeholders' common needs. Teaching concepts of relying on enterprises' recruitment requirement and relying on project teaching theory meet the needs of cultivating "Excellent engineer". Integrated curriculum plan, teaching resources and teaching methods have a reasonable, scientific, abundant system, and can meet the teaching requirement of 4 dual-model project design curriculum that can fully reflect best method of teaching delivery by school and enterprise. Therefore, "1234 Project Design Curriculum Model" can fully play the advantages of school and enterprise, utilize expertise of in-campus and offcampus teachers, motivate teachers and students' teaching interest, achieve the goal of cultivating "Excellent engineer" reserve talents, make students really feel the superiority of project education in cultivating their engineering ability.

**Acknowledgement.** Support from education reform CDIO project the first pilot school (professional) of The Ministry of Education; New century teaching reform project 2008, Zhejiang province (yb08080); High education reform project 2010, Ningbo.

### References

- Ministry of Education, Suggestions of Ministry of Education on Implementing "Excellent Engineer" Education and Cultivation Plan (2011)
- [2] Crawley, E.F.: In: Gu, P.H., Sheng, M.F., Lu, X.H.(trans.) A second cognition of engineering education: CDIO training mode and method in the world. High Education Press, Beijing (2009)
- [3] Cha, J.Z., He, Y.S.: Three Strategies in China's Engineering Education. Beijing University of Technology Press, Beijing (2009)
- [4] Kong, H.B.: The Forefront and Progress of International Engineering Education. Zhejiang University Press, Hangzhou (2008)
- [5] Chui, Y.K.: Effective Teaching. Huadong Normal University Press, Shanghai (2009)

# **Research on Practice Teaching of Engineering Education in Co-op Mode**

Tao Guo, Xuefei Li, and Yanfang Li

Hebei Institute of Architecture and Civil Engineering, Civil Engineering Department, Zhang Jiakou, Hebei, China gtyuanyuan@sina.com

**Abstract.** Our engineering specialties students' feild time is often short. Students' practice ability is limited and the effect of inspection and absorption to the course content is not very well. Comparing with Co-op pattern in overseas universities, combining with our engineering practice teaching characteristics, it is more favourable to cultivate the realistic type engineering professionals who are adapted to society needs in Co-op mode. Analyze advantages of our engineering specialty practice teaching in Co-op mode and have summarized the specific implementation plan.

Keywords: Co-op mode, Practice teaching, Engieering specialty.

### **1** Introduction

"Co-op" is short for cooperative education program; it also can be called paid internship. Herman Schneider who is professor of engineering college in Cincinnati University founded it in 1906. Co-op is a kind of pragmatism teaching, the basic characteristic is combining theory with practice. In Co-op mode, the students take turns between learning and practice in academic years. In paid internships, students apply professional knowledge into work, and challenges and questions from work will promote students further study. Sophisticated Co-op mode is powerful guarantee to cultivate students' highly practice ability and high employment.

### 2 Analysis of Foreign University Co-op Mode

### 2.1 American

Course arrangement in the American university is not nervous like in domestic university. School work is finished mainly by the student independently. Course contents are also linked to social practice closely. In Co-op mode, students practice in the company, who can get valuable and professional experience. During getting an American university degree, the students have working experiences at least two years in the corporation. [1]. For example, at present the scale of Cincinnati University Co-op course is the second largest in the United States, and there are 1200 enterprises to cooperate with Cincinnati University. Students can get \$10,000 to \$30,000 during paid internship in one and a half years. In Co-op mode, students practice six semesters in the company. There are special agencies in university to arrange practice for students. In order to be maked practice continuously, students are divided into two groups. A group study at school, another work in the enterprise and the two groups rotate every semester. In addition, there are some other colleges to provide paid internship, such as northeastern university, University of Pittsburgh, Marquette University, University of Dayton, Rochester Institute of Technology, Pace University, Clarkson University, etc.

#### 2.2 Canada

Co-op courses which usually begin from the second semester are mainly opened by the Canadian public university. Meritorious students can apply for Co-op opportunity and pass the interview of the company. Meanwhile, the teacher who is responsible for Co-op course will provide guidance for students to search for internship units and interview [2].

For example, Waterloo University is one of the earliest schools in Canadian to introduce Co–op. Such as Computer College, the students learn and work, five years to complete education. The students learn eight months later start looking for work, two years later some students can get more than ten jobs and have stronger competitiveness. After the graduation, the students have a good chance to keep on working in the units where they used to practice.

#### 2.3 British

Paid internships courses in British university, learning time is divided into two sections such as "study + work + study" mode. Generally speaking, Britain's bachelor's degree requires three years (except Scotland area), undergraduate courses require four years to complete in Co-op mode. At the beginning students study in school two years, and then practice in the third year, return to school last year. In master stage, graduate courses require two years to complete in Co-op mode, such as "study - paid internships - graduation project" pattern. In addition, there are some other colleges to provide paid internship, such as Brunel University, Sheffield Hallam University, Nottingham Trent University, Surrey University, the University of East Anglia, etc.

### **3** The Advantages of Engineering Practice Teaching in Co-op Mode

The topics of domestic engineering practice teaching often can't combine with practical application. So the topics can't fully embody comprehensiveness, practicality and advancement. Engineering specialties practice teaching gets more hours, but the most are completed on the campus by students who are conducted by teacher. Even the students make feild operation; time is often short and without pay. Students' practice ability is limited and the effect of inspection and absorption to the course content is not very good. Because there are not long-term fixed internship units, so practice is lacked of comprehensive and consistency, the harvest is limited. According to the characteristics of engineering specialties practice teaching, it is more favourable to cultivate the realistic type engineering professionals who are adapted to society needs in Co-op mode [3]. In Co-op mode, the advantages of engineering practice teaching include these:

In Co-op mode, the Students can practice in relatively fixed unit. Such practice process is continuous. Along with the development of every practice stage, professional experience and depth increase. Make students understand deeper about operating process and professional characteristics, strengthen the joint between theory and practice, improve the students' ability to find problem , analyze and solve questions. It can get good practice effect.

In Co-op mode, students realize the practical use of the content they have learned in class and realize their own professional shortage clearly. When the students return to class, their interest and motivation of learning will increase. Students also know which course they still need to choose to adapte to the needs of the future work.

The organization which provides Co-op opportunity includes government, institutional organization, non-profit organization and private enterprise. Students practice in these professional organizations; their working time, environment, and task are comparable to the regular employee. The students can accumulate experience and create value for the enterprise, so they can get a salary. If behave well; the students would obtain a good chance to win a post in the internship units after graduation. Even the graduates are not employed by the internship units, this experience can make them easier to get good positions in other companies. In addition the company is easier to find the suitable employees..

There are other benefits, such as collecting money for tuition, contacting with professionals, improving interview skills, expanding cultural vision, etc

### 4 Engineering Practice Teaching Implementation in Co-op Mode

The domestic colleges should establish diversified teaching system, establish a standardized Co-op system, make the rules, and sign an agreement with internship units to ensure students' safety and benefit in practice. The special organization is responsible for contacting with practice units for students, the teachers who are responsible for Co-op course will provide guidance for students to search for internship units and interview, and ensure the students' rights and interests during the internship. The aim is to make students to get suitable internship position, ensure students to have enough experience and other aspects of quality before graduation, and gain specified income.

Settings of practice courses should keep professional theory frontier and combine professional knowledge with society need closely [4]. In the paid internships, professional teachers and internship unit's technicians will provide guidance to students. Professional teachers must supervise students' practice development, inspect the students' practice effect, require students to complete practice achievements and appraise them.

College can absorb cooperative units' personnel as teachers. Their main task is on behalf of the units to participate in the important decision and offer the proposals to teaching work. Meanwhile, the college can invite practical experience personnel in the society and famous professional teachers to direct teaching and scientific research and do project lecture [5].

The college and cooperative units can establish Research and Development Organization tolgether, where the students can work. Research results can be made use to promote the development of the units.

#### 5 Conclusions

In Co-op mode, it is more favourable to cultivate the realistic type engineering professionals who are adapted to society needs, meet the social needs of engineering innovation talents, improve students' practical ability and creative ability, make students have stronger competitiveness.

#### References

- 1. Information on, http://www.nsf.gov
- 2. Wu, J.S.: Studies in Higher Education (12), 55-59 (2006)
- 3. Zou, X.R.: Journal of Wuhan Institute of Technology 31(10), 27-30 (2009)
- 4. Zhu, Z.G., Zhu, T.X., Sun, M.L.: Journal of Shi Jiazhuang Railway Institute (Social Science) 3(3), 103–106 (2009)
- 5. Zuo, Y.M.: Journal of Changchun University of Science and Technology (Social Sciences Edition) 22(2), 328–329 (2009)

# **Creative Talents Training Pattern of Telecommunication Engineering in Colleges**

Geng Li and Yu-na Su

College of Computer Science & Technology, Henan Polytechnic University, Jiaozuo, P.R.China, 454003 ligeng@hpu.edu.cn, suyuna@hpu.edu.cn

**Abstract.** National development obviously depend on the innovative talents, however, some present educational models and methods are against the process of professional training. In order to improve the situation, this paper discusses how to construct creative talents training pattern of telecommunication engineering benefit from the advanced undergraduate education experience in colleges and universities inland and abroad, gives the educational objective of creative talents of telecommunication engineering based on the request for personnel training at present, draws on a new set of telecommunication engineering personnel-training system combined with the demand for talent of the local industry economic, and elaborates how to stimulate the students' subjective initiative, form the creative thinking and realizing the sustainable development of personnel training through some reform measures.

Keywords: creative talents, telecommunication engineering, personnel training, innovation.

### 1 Introduction

With the advent of the knowledge economy times, creative ability has become the basic necessary quality for the qualified talents. As we known, the creative talents are the people who have innovation consciousness and creative thought, innovative practice and innovative personality. It is creative talents of telecommunication engineering who has not only individual development of resources capacity in all aspects, but also has apparent professional background and will become a talent soon[1]. Then they can make a great contribution to technology development and social progress out of school. Therefore, in order to adapt to the society requirement of professional in the new area, we begin with the fundamental point in the process of communication education, connect with practice, and enhance the students' application abilities and their creative abilities to explore a new set of telecommunication engineering personnel-training system.
# **2** Scientific and Explicit Training Objective Is the Precondition of Cultivating Innovation Talents

Educational objectives are the specifications and standards of cultivation. It is a college's value proposition and specific requirements as to the question "what kind of talents a college is intended to cultivate", and it can also reflect a college's talent philosophy and embody a college's ideal and mission. In terms of organizational management, educational objectives are both the starting point and target of a college's talents cultivation. Thus, the quality of a college's education is up to the quality of its design of educational objectives.

The training of creative talents of communication is neither a wide technical subject education nor a narrow professional skill education. It is the training of application and complex talents who are the required in forefront of the production, engineering and operation and is the modern engineering technology education to ensure that the basic quality of the theory of talent-training. According to the requirement of the society, our training target is to foster the application-oriented talents who have the ability of practice and creative ability. It is different from research and development engineers who undertake theoretical research and system design, because it demands not only practitioners with solid theoretical foundation, systematic professional knowledge, but also demands they master experimental skills of hard technology, the ability of engineering practice, even potential quality. These works require that the universities provide good engineering environment and training environments.

Training program development of the cultivation of creative talents in communication engineering should tightly surround its own training objectives, pay attention to the succession, bring in appropriately and bold innovations to carry forward the strengths of the existing teaching model. Through the vertical and horizontal comparison, we should learn the merits of teaching mode abroad, study their teaching methods, formulate their scientific teaching plan, abandon old teaching methods, and then set up a new training style gradually. To put it simply, an innovative student of communication major should have an ability to think, express and write logically, think and work independently, and be creative. In my opinion, colleges should also update the education philosophy. A college is a place that fostering students' innovation, rather than a base of exporting highly educated workforce.

## **3** Teaching Methods of Advancing with the Times Are the Key to Cultivate Innovation Talents

The concept of institutional operation of innovative education should have the property application branch of learning: focus on 'good foundation and stressing application'; teach mature technology precisely and stress in the foundation of emerging technology, take practice as clues throughout the teaching process, set up the new curriculum teaching system which through training to promote the theory. The teaching system is not only about the provisions of learning for

students, but also the requirements of teaching for teachers. The design of a teaching system should embody two aims: be beneficial for students' all-round development and individual development; guarantee teaching quality and facilitate quality of talents cultivation[2,5].

Great works of education, quality comes first. Advanced conception of teaching is a firm protection to improve the quality of teaching. The teaching conception of communication engineering should have the bright time feeling with teaching practice as the main one, keep pace with times correspond to social needs, be brave in making innovations, effectively improve the major quality as well as the students' market competitiveness. In the specific teaching process, we can adopt the following teaching methods:

The first one is case teaching. Case teaching is a interactive process that student to teacher and student to student, through the manner that using discussion to solve problems and give full play to think and practice activeness of students. In specific, nurturing innovation can be obtained in seminars, in which teachers and students are equal and exchange ideas with an open mind in a more relaxing environment. Seminars contribute to the cultivation of students' activity, initiative, a critical mind and creativity.

The second one is open teaching. Open teaching is based on limited classroom teaching and gives students enough time and space to play their imagination and solve practical problem. Thus, it can enable students to assimilate and absorb better and at the same time, cultivates students' creative ability.

The third one is to highlight people oriented, emphasize students' individuation development. For students, they come from every quarter and their individual conditions are not quite similar. We should pay attention to students' emotional experience in the academic program, know every student's strong suit, teach students according to their aptitude, on the required basis of specialty education, and make a set of unique learning plan which matches them and enables them to learn and practice [2,3].

#### 4 Scientifically Sound Curriculum System Is Guarantee to Cultivate Innovation Talents

As is well known, education requirement of four years is much higher in technological university, which embodies in the integrity and rather deep level of speculative knowledge system and requires firmer foundation of the mathematical subject. Especially for communication engineering, it involves wide knowledge and mathematical foundation, as well as great deal of experiments and engineering train. At present, the development tendency of teaching reform is compressing credit hours, to give students plenty time to train and improve self-competence. Under such a condition that credit hours is limited, how to cultivate orientated toward the 21st century innovation talents meet the demand of national economic development is the final purpose of educational reform, which need to set up a scientifically sound professional curriculum system to protect. At the beginning of the establishment of communication engineering, our shool starts to carry out the construction of course system and teaching reform. According to the realistic situation of communication in our school, the need of teaching reform projects which the seminar undertook and the need of new situation of construction of curricular system, we proposed the "platform & module" curricular teaching reform method.

"Platform & module" teaching model makes a plan for the four-year teaching plans of telecommunication engineering, students complete to construct "platform" from 1st to 4th semester. The so-called "platform" refers to public courses such as Advanced Mathematics, Linear Algebra, College Physics, Probability Theory, Complex Function, as well as major basic course such as Basic Circuits, Technetronic, Signals and Systems. For basic public classes, according to the "good foundation" requirements of major, we make a reasonable arrangements within the required credit hours and do "enough, useful". For specialized core courses, we make rational reorganization and scientific distribution reform to the content of courses, delete repeated and outdated content. According to the requirement of "wide knowledge", we properly conduct the interplay among the relevant specialty, reduce the theoretical teaching, and strengthen the cultivation of operating ability.

The so-called "modules" means that in the process of teaching professional courses of telecommunication engineering, we should carry out the cultivation of split-phase professional emphasis, set up major courses, highlight pertinence and applicability of the curriculum, and strengthen the cultivation of students' practice. In our school, telecommunication engineering can be divided into three directions: communications technology, signal processing, and electronics technology. At the third year of study, students can choose fit direction according to their actual situation. In order to strengthen students' practice skills and engineered capacity, according to the requirements of training creative talents, we strengthen practice training at each "module", providing practical training such as engineering training, integrated design and technology and provide conditions for the cultivation of students innovation ability from both software and hardware through all kinds of competitive design, such as the construction of open lab, electronic design contest, and etc.

Colleges should attach importance to the role of general courses, and encourage students to take music and art as an elective course, thus to promote their humanistic quality and cultivate their tastes. The other benefit of that is to cultivate students' image thinking through the balance of science and art, which will facilitate scientific innovation.

#### 5 Rational Structure of Academic Team Are the Foundation of the Cultivation of Innovation Talents

The most central critical aspect in professional building is the academic team construction, which is very important especially for the cultivation of innovative talents. Innovation education lies in practice teaching, which makes higher requirements of theory and practice to teachers. In the process of building academic teams, we should take full advantage of the advantages that the good old teachers' rich practical experience and young teachers are able to acquire new knowledge rapidly, do a good job in the combination of the old, middle-aged, young teachers[4].With the expansion and an increasing in the number of students of colleges and universities, we also need to expand the teachers' team further, especially the team engaged in the practice of teaching. So we have to do well in the following aspects:

First, deepening the reform of the personnel system. We should bring in the talents having the sense of innovation and creativity in a flexible manner in this engineering. For instance, we may employ a number of research institutes and the experts in telecommunication enterprise who are able to play a important role in this subject. On one hand, we may integrate with the market, keep abreast of the development of the subject and meet the market demand, which is good for the cultivation of innovative talents. On the other hand, this may also conducive to cooperation between schools and enterprises and improve the teachers' research capability and the school's reputation.

Second, providing teachers with opportunities of further education and training to improve their quality. The training of talents with creative mind is a special process of personalized features, thus, it is a must for teachers to learn to mobilize students' individual learning initiative ability. In a sense, development is an incentive for teachers. Therefore, it is wiser for colleges to start from the teachers' professional development, innovate teacher training system, encourage through development, develop by incentives, and thus establish a win-win situation.

#### 6 'Industry, Academia and Research Integration' Is a Platform to Cultivate Innovation Talents

If we want to develop teaching, we must enhance scientific research level that is the key point. To cultivate high standard of innovative communications technology talents, capacity of scientific research of teachers is the key point. No highlevel scientific research, there will be no academic development, no attraction of undergraduates, and no high-quality undergraduate. Without high-level scientific research, the level of the teachers can't be improved, and there will be no highlevel teaching. No "innovative research", there will be no "innovative teaching", it is impossible to cultivate "innovative talents" .The cultivation of innovation talents, must with powerful scientific research force in the backgrounds, scientific research is a stage where can academic knowledge, and students can participate in teachers' research projects to examine their professional knowledge and innovation ability, thereby enhancing the individual's practical ability, mastering scientific learning method, thinking processes and research approach. Teachers can master burgeoning technology of disciplines through scientific research, to penetrate into teaching, improve their teaching level.

Meanwhile, colleges can take an initiative to cooperate with large enterprises and establish practical training bases. In this way, on one hand, colleges can make up for the situation of insufficient practice teaching and ensure the set practice teaching place and stable teaching quality, and students can have an early understanding of the requirements of future job, work procedure, ect., thus lay a good foundation for it. On the other hand, it is beneficial for the cooperate unit which can select the excellent students and train them as potential employees[3,5]. Therefore, establishing practical training bases is a double-win practice for both the colleges and enterprises.

#### 7 Conclusions

Actively exploring innovation talents-training pattern in telecommunication engineering in high school is a long-term and complex systems engineering, which should not be took place overnight. So we must continue to deepen teaching reform, strengthen the construction of teachers and perfect the teaching system, set cultivate more qualified innovation talents as large goal that we need to pursuit untiringly, which is the historic responsibility of colleges and universities.

#### References

- Chen, W.Y., Zhang, J.R.: An exploration on education programme for technical engineering talents in communication engineering speciality. Journal of Xi'an University of Post and Telecommunications 11(4), 121–123 (2006)
- [2] Sui, Y.F.: University: how to train innovative personnel -also the successful experience of American famous universities, China. Higher Education Research (12), 3–7 (2006)
- [3] Xin, T., Huang, N.: Characteristics and an Evaluation Framework of Student with Multiple Talents in the University. Tsing hua Journal of Education 29(3), 49–53 (2008)
- [4] Cao, L.J.: Study on the evaluation indicator system of the introduction of high-level business or innovation. Science and Technology Management Research (5), 45–49 (2010)
- [5] Zhou, Z.Y.: A Discourse Analysis of the Discussion on Cultivating Innovative Talents. Modern University Education (4), 1–4 (2010)

## **Research on the Performance Incentive Methods of Higher Education**

Zhi Ping Du, Yu Zhang, and Le Shi Cai

College of Management, Shaanxi University of Science & Technology, Weiyang District, Xi'an City, Shaanxi Province, China duzp@sust.edu.cn, 675229124@qq.com, 251159395@qq.com

**Abstract.** The performance incentive methods of college teaching include target incentives, treatment incentives, material incentives, spirit incentives and democratic management incentives. These methods must be integrated alternatively and take the appropriate degree in order to be artistic, concrete and feasible, and unite perfectly the overall development of school performance and the individual teacher performance.

Keywords: Teacher, Teaching performance incentive, Method.

#### **1** Introduction

In colleges and universities, incentives have come to be an important function of school management and are also the best way to mobilize the enthusiasm of faculty and staff for work. How to motivate faculty and staff, what measures taken to explore the potential and enthusiasm of them, appropriate incentives to mobilize teachers' teaching and research performance and motivation, which is the teaching management, maintaining unity and cohesion of schools to achieve school longterm development objectives and overall performance.

#### 2 Target Incentives Method

Target Incentive Method (TIM) is from Management by Objects (MBO), it formed a set of management system based on Scientific Management and Behavioral Science. With this system, members can organize themselves to participate in the formulation of objectives to achieve "self-control", and efforts to complete the work objectives. As for the results of the work of employees, due to the clear goal as assessment criteria, the evaluation and reward of employees to achieve become more objective and reasonable, and thus can greatly stimulate the staff to achieve organizational goals.

It can be generally divided into the following four steps about Target Incentives Method used to improve teaching performance: **Establish a Complete Target System.** To implement MBO, the first step of school is to establish a complete target system. The work is always started from the highest authorities of the school, and then top-down level by level targeting. The relationship between the upper and lower levels of the target is usually a "purpose - means"; a level goals need some means to achieve, and those means become the next-level sub-goals, pushed down by level along until the operational objectives of operating level, which constitutes the target of a chain-type system.

**Considerate the Division of Responsibilities and Achieve Target Agreements.** It is needed that re-examine the current organizational structure after target, and adjust the structure according to the requirements of the new target decomposition to clear objectives and coordination between those responsible. After enactment of personal goals, teachers write them in a written agreement, propagate the target record card, and arrogate all the information across the organization to draw the target figure.

**Organize Implementation.** With Objectives established, Managers should delegate powers to lower—level numbers, and focus on integrated management grab. Completing those goals depends mainly on the self-control of implementation. In the clear objectives, the management of higher levels should be mainly in the guidance, assistance, asking questions, providing information and creating good working environment.

**Inspect and Evaluate.** About the completion of objectives at all levels, manager should make deadline in the plans, check regularly whose method can be flexible, such as self-inspection, mutual inspection, and checked by special department. The checking is based on pre-determined objectives. The result should be evaluated based on objective, and reward and punish them based on the evaluation results. After evaluation, it goes to the next round of MBO.

With such a target incentive management process, it can set effective performance goals for every faculty and staff, make the strategic position of the school as one with people, in order to form a system of management by objectives to achieve top-down teaching goal decomposition and bottom-up performance summary, in order to achieve the school's overall development objectives and overall performance.

#### **3** Treatment Incentives Method

According to the theory of stimulation, the treatment in foreign countries is generally "health factors", but in China it is also a "motivating factor" in the ingredients. Favorable treatments could protect or maintain normal play of working enthusiasm and poor treatments could cause discontent which dampens people's enthusiasm for work. Generally, treatment system in university is composed by wages, benefits and working conditions. **Reasonable "Salary" Is the Basic Form to Protect Teacher Enthusiasm.** Because wage is an important method to meet the needs of teachers' lives, teachers will not only feel secure life, but also feel that it is a symbol of their social status, role play and personal achievement.

Generally, a reasonable salary could raise teachers' satisfaction and protect their enthusiasm. So school managers should establish a reasonable system of labor wages according to the principles of "merit-linked" and "Reward hardworking and punish lazy". The system is better to regard wage, raises, wage system and structure, bonuses and pensions as a system being understood by all staff.

Variety of "Welfare" Is an Important Prerequisite for Teachers to Work Hard. The welfare of colleges and universities generally includes public welfare, personal welfare, life welfare and paid holidays. Public welfare is something ruled by law. It mainly includes the followings: medical insurance, pension insurance, disability insurance and unemployment insurance. Personal welfare is selective according the needs of school development and teachers' development. It mainly includes the followings: housing allowance, provident fund, pension, termination payments, car stickers and rice paste. Life welfare is other types of welfare programs provided for teachers' lives. It mainly includes the followings: legal and psychological counseling, teachers' single apartment, nursery, nursing home, daily necessities and internal discount goods. Paid holiday is a kind of program which teachers could be paid without work in the holiday. It mainly includes the followings: winter and summer vacations, statutory holidays, sick leave, personal leave, and marriage.

**Favorable ''Working Conditions'' for Teachers Creates an Effective Guarantee for Success.** So far, the majority working conditions of university teachers in general is not perfect. Many universities only provide some simple office supplies (such as office furniture), and almost have no other decent facilities. This extremely primitive working condition for teachers will cause work dissatisfaction and weaken the enthusiasm of teachers.

Therefore, school managers should try their best to create a good working condition and environment, improve working conditions of the office, teaching and scientific research, do seriously a good job of logistical support, provide places for various activities, and further improve the autonomy of teachers. Then teachers would wok in their own effective ways and complete their teaching and research tasks assigned by school.

#### **4** Material Incentives Method

Material reward is a reward to the people who do the excess works or excellent performance, supporting the target behavior. Typically, the material reward is a "motivating factor" in the "two-factor theory", which is to meet the needs and mobilize people to work and one important means of motivation. Therefore, the leaders of university should give the well-performing teachers praise and honor to incant them by spirit, also should give timely a certain number of bonuses, prizes and incentives, more wages by substances in order to meet their needs to mobilize their positive emotions and enthusiasm. This can encourage the advanced and power the latecomers.

Incentives materially to teachers usually have some kinds, such as bonuses, prize, raises and some other things. Bonuses generally can be divided into the average award, performance awards, job awards, reasonable suggestions award, super workload award, extraordinary contributions award, etc; prizes typically include houses, cars, household appliances, stationery, free services and free travel, and other valuable prizes. Raises generally include regular raises and irregular raises.

To play the greatest role of incentives, the following points must be taken: awards must be implemented when teachers completed the target behavior; we should find out the result is positive or negative implementing the awards; to award master degrees mainly refers that the number of reward should be appropriate, not too much; In addition, the school leaders at all levels must understand and distinguish the performance of each teacher, to give different people different evaluation and material rewards. Unjust and unfair assessment of incentives will hit the morale of teachers; reduce the credibility of the leadership. As school leaders, they must always maintain their own credibility and authority; otherwise, a variety of evaluation will be dismissive of the teacher and lose the influence.

#### 5 Spirit Incentives Method

People's behavior can be driven not only by material interests, but also by spirit factors, especially for the first-line teachers.

Spirit incentive that is intrinsic motivation refers to the invisible spiritual motivation. It includes authorized staff, the recognition on performance of their work, fairness and open promotion system, providing learning and development opportunities to further enhance themselves, flexible system of working hours and developing career development which are comfortable for everyone's features.

Spirit incentives can bring about the surrounding performance. It can enhance the teachers' initiative, communication and coordination awareness in service, personal development will and organizational discipline, to do voluntarily some work that is not part of the tasks assigned, be able to show necessarily additional enthusiasm or to make an extra effort to complete the task assigned successfully; help others and work with others; follow rules and procedures of the organization when feel inconvenience, agree and support organizational goals.

School managers inspired the spirit of teachers from the following aspects:

**Praise and Recognize Teachers about Their Merits.** Recognize their strengths to commend teachers - teachers have self-confidence because of commendation – because of self-confidence, they will comply and make some progress even if blamed, - because of progress, he has more chance of being praised, thus forming a virtuous cycle.

Accomplished Teachers Should Be Awarded With Various Honors. University administrators praise those people who have made outstanding contributions to

teaching and research. The way of praise should be fixed with awards, medals and honorary certificates and be implemented through the annual awards ceremony.

The Proponents Need to Be Paid More Praise and Encouragement. Typically, those with a strong sense of responsibility and team spirit will make recommendations or comments to the leadership. School administrators should give high recommendations and recognitions to the teachers and praise their creation and sense of ownership for the development.

Make Criticism and Punishment Play the Role of Incentives. Incentive requires both praise and criticized. Incentives can be both positive and negative. The methods of material incentives and moral encouragement are positive and the punishment and criticism are negative. The managers should pay attention to followings when criticizing: be with reasonable and mental reason; not hurt other people's self-esteem; use different methods to different people.

In general, punishment is a way for community or organization to prevent people from bad behavior and the occurrence of gross negligence. Punishment is also a warning and education to the other people, to tell them what can't be done, in order to prevent the occurrence of behavior that people do not expect.

For colleges and universities, the punishments to teachers are mainly the followings: withholding of wages and bonuses; dismissal, demotion and termination; cancelling promotion qualification; cancelling some welfare; disciplinary action.

#### 6 Democratic Participation in the Management Incentives Method

Democratic participation in the management is a management mode like this: teachers in schools participate in decision-making work to play their ability, so that the teachers and organization grow together. Its inherent ideological basis is through the impact of faculty and staff participation in decision-making, enhance their autonomy and control of work and life. Thus, teachers will have higher enthusiasm and be more satisfied with their work, be more loyal to the organization, so that the level of performance will be improved accordingly.

Generally, the school manager can adopt following methods to let teachers participate in democratic management: according to the "Education Law", the school should have the Representative Assembly of Faculty and Staff decide something that should be done by them, so that the representative faculty and staff can supervise the hiring, firing, benefits, training and other related aspects of the vital interests, participate in decision-making; in order to let the teachers have the right to share the proceeds of the achievements and honors, sharing the difficulties of the school; do democratic dialogue, convene regularly the Representative Assembly of Faculty and Staff, so that the majority of teachers can participate in making school development plan, educational ideas, the wage scheme, bonus distribution programs, welfare programs, and some other decision-making, to really complement the democratic decision-making and participative management.

#### 7 Summary

In short, the performance incentive methods of college teaching can be varied, but the goal is the same. Meanwhile these methods must be integrated alternatively and take the appropriate degree in order to be artistic, concrete and feasible and achieve the perfect unity of the overall development of school performance and the individual teacher performance.

Acknowledgements. Scientific Research Program Funded by Shaanxi Provincial Education Department (Program No. 2010JK059).

# **Study on Innovative Training System in Local University Based on TRIZ Theory**

Jiang Fan, Zhang Chunliang, and Xiao Zhongmin

School of Mechanical and Electric Engineering, Guangzhou University 510006, Guangzhou, China jiangfan2008@gzhu.edu.cn, nhzcl@163.com

**Abstract.** Innovative education in local university faced some of complicated problems, TRIZ theory is introduced to solve these problems, and the innovative talents training system of local universities is established based above results. Through the integration of external conditions, internal conditions, combined with internal and external conditions, creative talents training is realized. internal conditions is key factor, pay attention to train students' ethics, knowledge, abilities, thought, physic. the TRIZ theory is made as a course, which guids students to master the tools, to facilitate students to practice using the TRIZ innovation theory, to enhance the students innovate ability. This scheme provides a reference for the construction of innovative talents training system in local university.

Keywords: innovative talents training, local university, TRIZ theory.

#### **1** Introduction

Universities are an important places in training innovative talents, some famous universities pay attention to the innovative talents training. American colleges and universities take a student-centered educational philosophy, and train a large number of innovative talents. French universities adhere to the educational philosophy of "national service", emphasis on integration of theory and practice, take "multifaceted" and "multidisciplinary" as the characteristics. Japan colleges attaches mainly to the creative personnel training, especially students' creative thinking training and creative express. Germany uses the "dual system"model of unversies and businesses to train innovative talents [1]. Training for innovation also conducted research and practice in China, He Yan writes a book of "Introduction to Creative Talents" to describe the individuality of creative talents, growth and development, development of creative talents and so on. Colleges also committed to research and training of "innovative graduates ", but have a distance to close that of foreign countries in training philosophy, teaching methods, curriculum and the others[2].

In this paper, local universities are taken as the research object, the TRIZ theory [3-5] is introduced into solving the conflict in the training of creative personnel, and according to the soluation results, local university innovative training system is built, to provide reference solutions for enhancing the quality of education in local colleges.

#### 2 Contradictions in Local University Innovative Talents Training and TRIZ Solving

Local university innovative education faces some contradictions, such as conflicts of traditional culture and innovative culture, the contradictions of procedural training mode and freedom innovative thinking of students, the conflict of teachers' traditional knowledge systems and teaching mode, innovative teaching requirements, the conflict of unified standardization of educational evaluation, and the real-time, innovation process evaluation, and so on. Usually, these contradictions are weakened by compromise, but not conducive to the development of innovative education, and sometimes cause conflicts intensified. TRIZ theory used to solve these contradictions, can really eliminate conflicts, to obtain the ideal solution.

Innovative talents training system involves two levels, one is for ethics of individual talents, knowledge, thinking, ability and physical qualities, and the second is Coordination mechanisms and support each other among the school, society, government. These connect each other, and also conflict, when conflict, depending on the type of conflict, to seek the appropriate solution method from the TRIZ theory tools, to obtain the ideal solution.



Fig. 1. TRIZ solving model of local university innovative talents training problems

For the problems in local university innovative talents training, the soluation sheme by using of TRIZ theory is shown in Figure 1, the first type of problems is analyzed, if there is a conflict, distinguish the type of conflict, if it is the physical conflict, separation principle is used to solve, if it is a technical contradiction, the conflict is discribed by standard parameters, to distinguish the parameters for improvement and worsening parameters, to find the corresponding inventive principles from the contradiction matrix, to obtain the ideal solution through the detailed analysis of the principle of the invention; if there is no conflict, to obtain the ideal solution through phylogenetic analysis, substance- field analysis, scientific effects database. Through this process of analysis, a variety of solutions of innovative talents training problems are obtained, and a reference for the smooth implementation of innovation talents training scheme is provided.

#### 3 Establish of Local University Innovative Talents Training System

The local university innovative talents training system is established as shown in Figure 2, through using TRIZ theory to solve the problems existed in innovative talents training.

The system includes the external conditions, internal conditions, the interaction of external conditions and internal conditions. External conditions are divided into local government, social environment, business factors; internal conditions include students, teachers, curriculum and management; the interaction between internal and external condiction is: research, teaching, social services. To students, need improve their ethics, knowledge, abilities, thought, physical (good health), and also evaluate and improve their innovative ability. To teachers, need enhance their efforts of updating the knowledge, and evaluate and improve their innovative teaching ability. To course and management, mainly need optimize the curriculum, open teaching and self-management. To teaching, mainly using open CDIO teaching mode, the virtual practice system to solve the conflict between limited teaching hours and boundless enthusiasm of students, CDIO teaching mode emphasizes the close integration of practice and theory, to study theory in practice, by setting the appropriate driven project, and configure the corresponding theoretical knowledge point, made students with practice while studying, these measures could improve learning results, and encourage teamwork and inquire learning, enhences their team spirit and practical capability [6-8].

The external conditions have the long-range effects to innovative talents training through social and cultural, also directly impact that by the three major functions of the university: research, teaching, social services so that need attend to communicate external conditions, to obtain their support. The internal conditions play a decisive role in innovative talents training system, it mainly focus on training students' ethics, knowledge, abilities, thought, physical, to update the knowledge of teachers and students, to solve the complex problems encountered in the teaching process by using TRIZ theory, to make students master the TRIZ theory tools (the TRIZ theory acted as course, building teaching mode based on project-driven, to help students quickly grasp the TRIZ theory), to establish the innovation case database based on TRIZ theory, which provides the reference to teachers and students with innovative sample.



Fig. 2. Training system of innovative talents in local university

#### 4 The Results of Teaching Practice

In innovative education, the design of CDIO class is: after-class practice, discussion of the results, theoretical inductive explanations, topics in-depth discussion, teaching schedule and after-class driver projects is given to students in advance, students independent complete the after-class projects, practical results discuss, topics in-depth discussion, teachers finish the theory of inductive explanation. The learning effects are great, there are lots of student' achievement, their innovative capability is improved. Figure 3 shows the learning process and learning results.



(a) discussion



(b) practice in enterprise

Fig. 3. The learning process and learning results of students



(c) taking part in competition



(d) product

Fig. 3. (continued)

#### **5** Conclusions

In this paper, the TRIZ theory is introduced into local university innovatve talents training, helping them to solve complex problems, establishing a TRIZ innovative problem solving model, and constructing training system of innovative talents in local university. It is improved through the integration of external conditions, internal conditions, combined with internal and external conditions, internal conditions is key factor, should train students' ethics, knowledge, ability, thinking, physical. the TRIZ theory is made as course, to guid students to master the tools to enhance students ability to use the theory of TRIZ, to provide reference for improving the teaching quality of local university.

Acknowledgments. Thanks the supports from National Education Sciences Planning (CIA090110).

#### References

- 1. Han, X.X.: Colleges and university construction innovation personnel training system research. Master Degree Dissertation of North China Electric Power University (2010)
- 2. Song, C.F.: Research on system of innovative talents training. China University of Petroleum Master Degree Thesis (2010)
- Jiang, F., Sun, H., Wang, Y.J., et al.: Application of TRIZ Theory in mechanical principle experiment teaching and management. Experiment Science & Technology, 8, 140–143 (2010)
- Fan, J.: Application idea for TRIZ theory in innovation education. In: Proceedings of the 5th International Conference on Computer Science & Education, pp. 1535–1540 (2010)
- Jiang, F., Yu, J., Liang, Z.W., et al.: The plan research on the mechanical foundation experiment system combined with TRIZ theory. In: 2010 International Conference on Education and Sports Education, pp. 61–64 (2010)
- Jiang, F., Zhang, C.L., Wang, Y.J.: Study on teaching methodology of the TRIZ theory. In: 2010 International Conference on Education and Sports Education, pp. 57–60 (2010)
- 7. Jiang, F., Zhang, C.L., Sun, H., et al.: Mechanism practice teaching based on inquiry teaching. Research & Exploration in Laboratory 30, 267–270 (2010)
- Jiang, F., Chen, W.P., Wang, Y.J., et al.: Collection mode optimization f casting dust based on TRIZ. Advanced Materials Research 97-107, 2695–2698 (2010)

## **Research and Practice of Entrepreneurship Education Reform: The Case of Wenzhou University**

Er Lei Zeng

Wenzhou University, Wenzhou Zhejiang, China zengerlei@wzu.edu.cn

**Abstract.** This paper deals with the research and practice of entrepreneurship education reform. More specific it presents the experience of the Wenzhou University in China as a case in point for discussing how to establish the entrepreneurship education system. The main argument is that entrepreneurship education in University should not result as an application of policy initiatives only related to increase the employment rate of graduates. It should be part of a more general discussion related to educational priorities and of a strategic design of University talents training plan in order to provide students with entrepreneurial and management skills that will enhance their profile in the future career.

Keywords: Entrepreneurship education, college students, Wenzhou University.

#### **1** Introduction

Nowadays entrepreneurship has emerged as an import mechanism for the generation of social returns in terms of economic growth and job creation, and the provision of entrepreneurship education in the higher educational sector has attracted a great deal of attention, so there is a significant interest in entrepreneurship education in universities world-wide, including those in China. Data show that in 2010 more than 20000 business competition, business forums and other activities held around the universities and more than 300 million students participate in. [1] In this paper, entrepreneurship education has been considered as one way of shaping entrepreneurial skills, competencies, attitudes and culture as well as of facilitating entrepreneurial activities. (However, the impact of entrepreneurship education should not be assessed in terms of start-up rates upon graduation but in terms of more long-term benefits) [2] However, many universities feel encountered a bottleneck in the development of entrepreneurship education at this stage. In the future, what should entrepreneurship education focus on and how to achieve leapfrog development of entrepreneurship education should need to further explore and practice.

#### **2** Issues in the Field of Entrepreneurship Education

Since 2001, policy initiatives in China have been encouraging entrepreneurship education especially in higher-education. The Ministry of Education has adopted a top-down approach to promote introduction of entrepreneurship courses in all China Universities. But there still some specific problems are observed:

Whether teaching should be for entrepreneurship or about entrepreneurship. There are several reasons why students might want to study entrepreneurship: they may want to start up a business of their own, but they may also be interested in acquiring and developing general knowledge about entrepreneurship based on an intellectual ambition. So the scope of entrepreneurship education is much wider than training on how to start a new business. It is important to offer a complete course or set of courses that analyse the whole entrepreneurial process-from the venture idea to the newly formed business's strategic success.[3] A recent survey conducted in 2008 pointed to this issue as being one of the limitations of the introduction of entrepreneurship education in China Universities. Up to now most university faculties focus mainly on the start-up phase of a new business. On the other hand, entrepreneurship courses are offered mainly on a stand-alone basis, although a systematic effort is being carried out to integrate them in a more coherent framework. So far, only a few faculty members have been engaged. Unless these courses are integrated in a coherent design of professionals curricula, continuity cannot be ensured, as public support is provided only for the introduction stage of entrepreneurship education.

Since the development of entrepreneurship education in the country until more than ten years, all colleges and universities are facing a huge shortfall of entrepreneurship teachers. One problem is educators are not specialised in the field of entrepreneurship, firstly because there is a general weakness in the supply of entrepreneurship educators related to the lack of master or doctoral programmes in this field and secondly because the people involved in the university come from other disciplines. [4] In addition, the structure of the enterprise education teachers should to be improved. Enterprise education teachers in the United States often both with entrepreneurship academic background and practical business experience.,while universities in China are lack of such dual-qualified teachers.

#### 3 Case Study: Wenzhou University

Wenzhou University (WZU) has been selected as an illustrative case study. It is one of the universities which are earlier to carry out entrepreneurship education. Particularly in 2009 when it established entrepreneurship institute, entrepreneurship education has become one feature of WZU. The main objectives of the WZU entrepreneurship education are: ① to inspire students to see themselves as possessing entrepreneurial capabilities, by developing tacit knowledge, necessary skills and capability of understanding and judgement. This can result to the development of self-confidence and self-efficacy in organising and executing the actions required for undertaking a new venture.② to support potential entrepreneurs by means of specific structures to materialise their ideas.Now the university has gained some useful experience about entrepreneurship education. There three components are further discussed below.

#### 3.1 The Campus Culture of Entrepreneurship

The entrepreneurial campus culture is the new growth point of the campus culture construction. On the one hand, entrepreneurship education fully rely on the Wenzhou Chamber of Commerce, trade associations, alumni and other resources, actively seek the policy support of Trade and Industry Bureau, Local Taxation Bureau, Personnel bureau and other government departments, also seek public opinion to support. On the other hand, the university extensive use of various media to promote the entrepreneurial campus culture, including the timely publication of government preferential policies to support entrepreneurship, establish the typical entrepreneurship student star, carry out a variety of entrepreneurial activities.

#### 3.2 The Reform of Entrepreneurial Talents Cultivating Pattern

WZU for three students to entrepreneurship education based on the different education goals.

Firstly, for all students, WZU mainly sets the entrepreneurial elective course and held various entrepreneurship education forums, focus on entrepreneurial awareness training. WZU elcetive course includes entrepreneurship education module, which has three types courses. One is the entrepreneurship foundation courses, such as "Contract Law""Leadership""Risk Management". One is entrepreneurship courses with regional characteristics of Wenzhou, such as "Wenzhou model and Wenzhou Entrepreneurship"" Wenzhou Economic Overview"" Case of Wenzhou Entrepreneurs". One is the inter-disciplinary design of entrepreneurship courses, such as "Commercial music management"" network entrepreneurship"" tax planning and entrepreneurship". Each students must obtian two credits in the course of entrepreneurship education module. In addition to increasing the number of entrepreneurial elective course, we also reform the forms of the curriculum, such as "Know About Business". through forming excellent teaching team, preparing lessons collectively and sub-topic of teaching, the reform achieved good results. To exploire and protect of the entrepreneurial enthusiasm of the students, WZU also held various "Entrepreneurs Forum"" alumni business dialogue" amd other cativities high-density. For example, as the contractor of Wenzhou Student Entrepreneurship Forum, WZU invited many well-known entrepreneurs and entrepreneurship research scholars to lecture for all students.

Secondly, for the students with entrepreneurial enthusiasm, WZU offer entrepreneurship education classes to develop students' entrepreneurial talents. The past two years, the university has opened several entrepreneurship personnel training reform classes such as entrepreneurship pioneer classes, entrepreneurship management double major classes and shop manager classes. All classes recruits outstanding students of various professionals and entrepreneurial potential for entrepreneurship education systemly. The reform includes curriculum, teaching methods, teacher-building ,assessment methods, quality control, etc. Wenzhou has distinctive regional culture characteristics of pragmatic and innovative since ancient times. With the economic and social development, the integration of traditional local culture and modern commodity economy came into being "Wenzhou Spirt", which now is the culture symbols of Wenzhou. So Entrepreneurship education is not simply copying foreign educational theory and practice, but highlight the regional characteristics and strengthen the practice. Now we develop a common pool of educational resources, including theoretical material (fundamental and in-depth analysis issues), case studies and specific software tools that help students to receive/acquire 'hands-on' applicable knowledge and skills regarding business practice (business game, feasibility study, business plan, financial analysis ). The students evaluated very high entrepreneurship syllabus, the quality of the teaching material and tools, interactive methods used and the presence of support infrastructure.

Thirdly, WZU try to integrate the entrepreneurship education and professional education. A survey to the graduates revealed a strong belief that economic and managerial courses as well as entrepreneurship courses in particular could prove beneficial for the professional learning, the integration of entrepreneurship education in scientific and technological fields of study reflects the broader trend of graduates of such programs choosing careers in private industry over the more traditional academic professional path Focus on the training model and the curriculum, WZU reform the current training plan. We highlight entrepreneurship education as a thread that has increasingly become woven throughout the disciplinary fabric of higher education, and promotes the introduction of a specific course in entrepreneurship, dependently of the specific needs of the University and its syllabus. And an entrepreneurship course could be introduced horizontally to all faculties with taking into account the content and tructure of their curricula. Now WZU are constantly strengthening the knowledges of management and production about some professinals which closely contact with local industry such as shoes, apparel industry, electrical industry, optical industry, etc. Exposing science and technology students to entrepreneurship education provides them with knowledge and skills that are highly applicable to the knowledge economy. As a result, students receiving degrees in science and technology become entrepreneurial agents in the privatization of public knowledge. Accordingly, students are becoming knowledgeable in market-oriented areas such as intellectual property protection and are seeking out the resources such as entrepreneurship education to aid them in developing the skills necessary to personally capitalize on identified commercial opportunities.

#### 3.3 The Multi-channel Entrepreneurship Practices

This is the experiential component, which aims at the inspiration and stimulation of undergraduates through interaction with practice. WZU build a "three-tier interaction" entrepreneurship practices platform, including Entrepreneurship Workshop, College Venture Center and University Pioneer Park. Students are encouraged to learn through the experience of Wenzhou People, and a number of outstanding students entrepreneurial team are successly hatched. At the same time, WZU provide full real entrepreneurship platform on campus which is different from the entrepreneurship park to experience a more realistic opportunity to practice entrepreneurship Venture. A more realistic opportunity to practice entrepreneurship Venture. For example, there are a vending machine business projects in teaching areas and a living area shops for lease cooperating whith School Propety in the living area. Also, we actively expand multi-level entrepreneurship practices platform in full use of small and medium private enerprises and other social resources in Wenzhou. Students can be as Chamber of Commerce assistant, business manager assistant, business executive assistant, assistant manager and other forms to entrepreneurial practice.

#### 4 Conclusions

Entrepreneurship education has been well documented as one of the fastestgrowing academic trends in higher education.«National long-term educational reform and Development Plan»(2010-2020) made it clear that we should vigorously promote entrepreneurship education in colleges and universities.Currently, many universities are actively exploring the reform of entrepreneurship education model, but it must be noted that entrepreneurial talent cultivation in China is still at the exploratory stage. In the next decade, we should establish what kind of education philosophy, what kind of personnel training task, and how to training, these problems all need further exploration and practice.We propose that entrepreneurship education could achieve leapfrog development when changes in the three focus: from increased employment rate to raise the employment level, from the traditional extensive culture of entrepreneurship education to the integration of entrepreneurship education in scientific, technological and other fields, from training entrepreneurs mainly to training intrapreneurs.

#### References

- Yang, C.: Let the students have "the third of the education passport". China Education, March 30 (2011)
- [2] Galloway, L., Brown, W.: Entrepreneurship education at university: a driver in the creation of high growth firms? Education and Training 44, 398–405 (2002)
- [3] Ihrig, M., zu Knyphausen-Aufseβ, D., O'Gorman, C.: The knowledge-based approach to entrepreneurship:linking the entrepreneurial process to the dynamic evolution of knowledge. International Journal of Knowledge Management 1, 38–48 (2006)
- [4] Weihui, M., Xiaozhou, X.: Problems and strategies of entrepreneurship education in higher institutions in China. Education Research 351, 67–72 (2009)

## **Formation Strategies of Innovative Practice Ability Based on Its Constitution Elements**

Rangtong Liu, Chao Zhang, Fenghua Liu, and Peixue Wang

Zhongyuan University of Technology, Zhengzhou, China ranton@126.com, zc\_129@hotmail.com, xflfh@163.com, peipeiw@zzti.edu.cn

**Abstract.** Based on the four constitution elements of innovative practice ability (IPA) which are respectively innovative practice motivation, conventional IPA, professional IPA and comprehensive IPA, the formation strategies of IPA have been discussed. How to inspire innovative practice motivation, enhance conventional IPA, promote professional IPA and accumulate comprehensive IPA has been analyzed. The research results show that for innovative practice motivation, to initiate and to last are the keys. Conventional IPA has been formed by enhancing the constitution elements of the knowledge, and professional IPA has been obtained from the problem solution logics, the thinking mode of special knowledge, the targeted training in practice fields, and so on. Only when facing the practical problem situations and breaking the psychological tendencies, comprehensive IPA could have been continuously accumulated. The above strategies provide instructions for cultivating IPA.

Keywords: Innovative practice ability, Formation strategy, Constitution element.

#### **1** Introduction

As well-known, the constitution elements have been composed of innovative practice motivation, conventional IPA, professional IPA and comprehensive IPA. But it is always vague for education in universities how to realize IPA. So it is necessary to discuss the formation strategies of IPA.

#### 2 Inspiring the Innovative Practice Motivation

Innovative practice motivation is the key factor to form the IPA, which comprises of two stages, namely, the initiating stage and the lasting stage of innovative practice motivation. The individual desire to carry out some practice has been inspired at the initiating stage of innovative practice motivation, and the innovative practice activities could have been going on at the lasting stage of innovative practice motivation[1].

The innovative practice motivation derives from two aspects. Some motivations are from the intrinsic need of the individuals. There are various psychological

demands at different level because of the different intellectual potential for different individuals. The individual internal needs constitute the premise and the psychological foundation to form and develop innovative practice motivation, it is the intrinsic motivation, and it is not easy to change and even disappear due to the external environment. Some motivations derive from the external threats and pressure, such as the practice provisions in universities, and practice tasks from teachers. The external practice motivation is positive at some degree. Generally, not all students are engaged in practice activity from the intrinsic need at initiating stage of practice activity. It is necessary to adopt some measures such as making corresponding regulations, determining the base line of practice activity and imposing the moderate practice pressure to force students to engage in corresponding practice activity. But the external motivation is usually unsteady and difficult to keep enduring.

There are psychological factors for generating innovative practice motivation. Some students expect to obtain praise and honor or win the status by accomplishing the practice tasks or to realize self-value. Some expect to solve practical problems, or to achieve psychology satisfaction by finishing the practice activity. Such requirements should be reasonably met, so the practice motivation of students could be spontaneously formed for the self-value realization.

In order to cultivate the innovative practice motivation, it is necessary to timely provide various circumstances required for prompting psychological need into practice interest and practice achievement motivation. Practice tasks should be chosen in daily life, which help inspire the practice interest. The individuals always pay attention to the things around ourselves, and pay little attention to the unreachable things. The practice tasks should have proper difficulties, and it is better to be close to the critical point of students' practice ability so that the practice tasks could be successfully accomplished after enough efforts. The practice tasks should bring the sense of achievement for all students. There are more or less need about winning recognition, praise and respect in the depth of each student's heart. If the failures usually happen during the practice activity, naturally the innovative practice motivation could not be maintained.

From the generating of practice motivation, the individual intrinsic need and the external incentive condition are the breakthrough point of cultivating innovative practice motivation. From developing of practice motivation, the development level of practice motivation derived from the pressure is lowest, and the resulted drive is in a relatively lower stage. However, the recognition drive and the public responsibility drive belong to the practice interest is in a relatively higher stage. So, based on respecting the various psychological needs, the status and the value of the different psychological need during generating and developing the individual practice motivation should be determined. Also the external motivation should be timely translated into the intrinsic need, so practice motivation aimed at winning respect could be changed into recognition and self-fulfilling drive.

#### **3** Enhancing Conventional IPA

The undergraduates have already possessed certain knowledge, experiences and thought foundation, and the conventional IPA has already been come into being. The things need to be strengthened include constitution ability of knowledge, forming the self-consciously psychological tendency of constructing knowledge, obtaining the basic concepts and principles of the most universal significance and the most easily transfer, and mastering the logical method to construct basic structure of subjects.

If the knowledge constitution could be regarded as a way of living or a study habit, the formation and development of knowledge construction ability will have a driving force. The cognition development and the knowledge construction ability of students are a complementary process. To develop the cognitive level could promote knowledge construction level, and to increase knowledge construction ability would put the individual cognition into higher developed level. The declarative learning is the most effective way to achieve the individual knowledge construction, and the instilling way is the barrier to hinder the development of knowledge constructing ability. Therefore, it should avoid imparting knowledge mechanically and blindly, and to the greatest extent guide students to carry on declarative learning[2].

Knowledge construction needs establishing the inner link between new knowledge and old knowledge in the brain. The available information and experiences of the individuals may play no role to knowledge construction. Some content may be forgotten, and some are included among the established knowledge network. Only a small number of content become the anchors between the old and the new knowledge, which is usually the most general and widest concepts and principles. Such knowledge will help optimize knowledge structure, and mastering the basic structure of the disciplines will help construct the knowledge. If the appropriate learning experience and the right statements to the structure have been given, the gap between the senior knowledge and the primary knowledge could be narrowed. The American psychologist, named AuSuBel had thought that it was relatively easier for students to master the overall knowledge from the wide overall known knowledge than to master the overall knowledge from the known part knowledge.

#### 4 Promoting Professional IPA

Promoting professional IPA should be carried on according to the logic to solve problems, which could make students understand the special knowledge more actively, extensively, and deeply. Through the problem solution with the special knowledge, the applicable condition, the internal rules and the effectiveness of special knowledge could be naturally inspected, and the original knowledge and experiences could also be gotten rich and full [3].

To enhance professional IPA, the problem situation should be designed based on the content of the special knowledge. It could make students obtain the special knowledge and the related conceptual understanding by the problem solution, and understand the applicability features of the special knowledge through the corresponding description to a certain type of problems based on owned special knowledge. And then it could make students know how to solve these problems with the special knowledge through clarifying the solution methods for a certain type of problems.

The premise of special knowledge application in solving practical problems is that the individuals have already understood the related special knowledge. And the more perfect the special knowledge structure system is, in the face of the specific issues, the higher the efficiency of knowledge extraction and usage is, and the more outstanding the IPA is. Therefore, it is necessary to enhance the cultivation of special knowledge construction ability. And more attention should be paid to the measurement and assessment of the ability to solve practical problems with the special knowledge. The teaching focus of special knowledge should be put on revealing the internal logic relation among various factors of special knowledge, deducing the intrinsic ideas of special knowledge formation, evolution and development, showing the matching relation between special knowledge and corresponding solved problems, and so on. The purpose is to make students understand the special knowledge formation deeply so that the special knowledge could be rationally contained in the cognitive structure, and the construction ability of special knowledge could be enhanced.

The application of special knowledge in solving practical problems has to undergo the thinking process from characterization to imagination, from analysis to classification. With strengthening the training of thinking process, the effect of special knowledge application would be improved. When facing practical problems initially, usually the individuals may meet with the difficulties in the process of characterization, imagination, analysis and classification. The targeted guidance and training should be undertaken. In the process of characterization, the observation and understanding to the problem situation may not be paid enough attention. After the impressions are roughly formed, the individuals would be eager to try or guess the solution. The key information to solve problems may be omitted. It is possible that the individuals do not master the characterization methods, and lack of characterization skills. So when the individuals face practical problems, he doesn't know how to do. Therefore, some characterization strategies should be taught to students, and good characterization habit should be cultivated for students. In the process of imagination, it may be difficult for students to imagine, or to activate the existing special knowledge. Even the imagining content is error. The reason is the wrong understand for special knowledge itself. It should continue to strengthen understanding and construction to special knowledge. In the process of analysis, it may be difficult to match specific problems with special knowledge. So the analysis skills should be consciously trained. In the process of classification, although the problems could be matched with the corresponding special knowledge, when the similar problems appear, it is still regarded as unfamiliar new problems to the individuals. So, specific problems should be incorporated into existing special knowledge structure, and the summarized imagination should be formed.

The special skill is directly related with the practice problems. The implementation of practice ideas in practice activities and the practical effect of solving problem depend on implementation effect of special skills. For cultivating practice ability, the formation and development of special skills must be paid more attention. Enhancing students' special skills must be based on the requirement of developing potential and interest, which could consult the cognizance standard of the professional qualification in various sectors of the society. And the special skill training could be purposefully and designedly carried out. The analysis in various fields of specific profession could be also carried on, so that various special skills required by their corresponding fields could be concluded with scientific method, and the skill requirement may be acted as the reference index to train the special skills in corresponding professional. The special skills owned by the individuals are the results of the continuous training and practice. To cultivate the special skills, the necessary practice resources must be provided, and the conditions such as professional laboratory and practice base should be improved. Teachers should have not only good academic attainments, but also the abundant experience and insight of solving specific problems with corresponding special skills. For students, the curriculum resources play a key role in determining the basic development direction of special skills, and the quality and degree to master special skills. So the curriculum resources about special skills which could be chosen freely should be provided according to the social need and development level of students' special skills.

#### 5 Accumulating Comprehensive IPA

The comprehensive IPA is gradually formed based on constantly solving practice problems, and repeatedly strengthening matching and analysis ability, planning ability and executing ability. Only when the practical problem situations are faced, psychological tendencies is broken, the comprehensive IPA could be continuously accumulated[4].

The practical problem situation is the best way to accumulate comprehensive IPA. The virtual problem situation has three unavoidable limitations during the training process of students' practical ability. The results of solving virtual problems are usually unrelated with vital interests, and therefore the corresponding analysis ability could not be trained. The virtual problems are usually simplified or abstracted from the practical problems, which complexity is far lower than the real problems, and the judgment ability is inevitably at the preliminary development level. The problem solution could not be carried out completely under the virtual problem situation, and usually the problem solution process would stop when the design and choice of solutions have been completed. So the execution ability could not get full development, and then to cultivate students' comprehensive IPA, the practical problem situation must be created. The practical problem situation for requires urgently the individuals to solve the problems, and then the various information of practical situation could be naturally and fully shown. The practical tasks could be finished only through the each practice stage for the individuals.

Many problems seem hard to be solved. It is because of the psychological tendencies. The individuals usually ignore the analysis and judgment for nature of the problems and relations between factors, and always try to deal with the similar problems under new situations with the old solutions. The predetermined target usually could not be accomplished in such practice activities, and the practice ability also could not be developed. In this case, in order to effectively promote the comprehensive IPA, it is necessary to help the students break consciously the psychological tendencies, and cultivate the divergent thinking. And trying to solve the same problem with various methods should be encouraged.

#### 6 Summary

Aimed at the four elements included in IPA which are respectively the innovative practice motivation, the conventional IPA, professional IPA, and comprehensive IPA, the formation strategies of the IPA have been discussed. These strategies will provide a guide for cultivating the IPA.

#### References

- [1] The national 12 key normal university joint compilation. In: Psychological Foundation. Education Science Press, Beijing (2002)
- [2] Shi, L.F.: Students Cognition and Optimizing the Teaching. Chinese Science and Technology Press, Beijing (1991)
- [3] Zhang, J.W., Sun, Y.Q.: Through the problem solving to construct knowledge internal condition analysis. Theory and Practice of Education 11, 43–45 (2001)
- [4] Deng, Z., Yu, J.Y.: The internal and external characterization of the problems in the problem solving. Journal of Developments In Psychology 3, 193–195 (2001)

## Investigation and Analysis on Humanistic Quality Education of Science and Engineering University in China

Hong Xia Chen

School of Law, Ningbo University, Zhejiang Ningbo, 315211, China chenhongxia@nbu.edu.cn

**Abstract.** Humanistic quality education is an important content of university student quality education. But in science and engineering university, its educational situation is not promising. The author takes Harbin Engineering University as an investigating object, and issues 350 questionnaires to undergraduates studying in science and engineering majors. With statistical results of questionnaires, the author states the situation of humanistic quality education of science and engineering university. The main problem existing in humanistic quality education is science and engineering university doesn't pay attention to it. The reasons that caused this situation are multiple, such as the traditional misleading concept of emphasis on natural science and neglecting social science, the educational location of science and engineering university, the limits of teaching time and so on. On the basis of reconsideration of existing problems in humanistic quality education, the author proposes countermeasures on raising humanistic quality education level.

Keywords: Science and engineering university, Humanistic quality education, Questionnaire.

#### **1** Introduction

Humanistic quality education is the people-oriented education. It teaches students how to do and what to do to be a people. It focuses on building personality and Spiritual realm. Humanistic quality education can cultivate students' creative character and creative thinking, help forming good morals, develop imagination and keenness, and perfect students' way of thinking[1]. In our country, because of the pressures of examination-oriented education, students are lack of humanistic quality at large, especially students studying science and engineering. Even after entering university, most of students often pay attention to professional study and ignore the enhancing humanistic quality due to the influence of studies and employment pressure and utilitarian values. In recent years, the events of LiuHaiYang and MaJiaJue showed from a side that the humanistic quality education of undergraduates should be strengthened.

#### 1.1 Investigation in Present Situation of Humanity Quality Education of Undergraduates Studying Science and Engineering

According to the connotation of humanistic quality education and the setting of humanities courses in colleges and universities, combining with the characteristics of undergraduates, the questionnaire for humanistic quality education of undergraduates in science and engineering colleges were designed. Then, they were distributed to part of students studying science and engineering in Harbin Engineering University. There were 350 questionnaires issued, 331 copies withdrew, and the rate of recovery is 96%. Through the analysis of the questionnaire, we could know that there exist many problems which need to be further solved. These problems are:

(1) The degree of attention on humane quality education in science and engineering colleges should be improved. In the survey, 42.42 percent of the students think that the school doesn't pay attention to Humanistic education (16.36 percent) or not enough (26.06 percent). The reason is that it is hard for science and engineering colleges to cohere with the conflict of class hours between polytechnic professional core classes and auxiliary class of humanities social sciences. With the development of human society, the accumulation of science and technology knowledge becomes increasing and more refined. In order to meet the needs of students' learning and employment, new classes are increased and old ones are remained, which make the allocation of class hours extremely tense. Although at present all the colleges set up the courses of humanistic quality education, these curriculums are often elective courses, which inevitably affect learning outcomes. 41.21 percent of the students think that at present the courses of humanities and social science are in extreme lack. 12.73 percent of students think it just a little short. when answering the question "how about the condition of improving students' humanities quality provided by the school", there are 33.94 percent of students showing their dissatisfaction, 50.30 percent being general and only 15.76 percent of students feeling it good or very good.

(2) Science and engineering colleges are in lack of humanistic teachers. Humanistic quality education couldn't be implemented without teachers' participation. At present, the humanities teachers in science and engineering colleges are relatively scarce. The reasons are varied, but the major are two reasons: First, it is often difficult for science and engineering college to give humanistic teachers a large space for development. As specialized feature of the school is science and engineering, it often doesn't pay enough emphasis on the development of the humanistic science, which limits the development of humanistic teachers. Second, humanistic teachers are without high enthusiasm to work hard in concern that their professional and career won't be taken seriously in science and engineering colleges. The overall evaluation on teaching level of humanistic course teachers is general (as shown in figure 1).



Fig. 1. Total evaluation on teaching level of humanistic teachers

(3) Undergraduates in science and engineering university are lack of understanding to humanistic education. Judging from the survey, 26.67 percent of students believe that they have contacted with the conception of "humanistic quality education", but just "often heard". 47.27 percent of the students are "not familiar with" the conception or "a little understand". Only 26.06 percent of the students are full of confidence that they are "a little familiar with" (19.39 percent) or "familiar with" (6.67 percent) it. From this group of data, it may conclude that humanistic quality education of college students is not blank, but still very scarce. Due to the pressure of learning, students have no time reading books on this aspect before entering university campus, especially the students studying science and engineering. So it becomes necessary for college schools to open humanistic courses, arrange humanistic teachers and guide the study of students.

(4) Students have accumulated a certain number of humanities knowledge. Due to the excessive emphasizing on practicality and utilitarian of professional technology, part polytechnic students ignore learning humanistic course that caused the lack of humanistic knowledge. Many students have little basic knowledge of culture, history and philosophy, bad ability to express, lower artistic grade, and especially know little about excellent traditional culture of our country. Due to the increasing attention of humanistic quality education in higher education in recent years, the proportion of students who have read classics is increased. The questionnaire shows that 41.82 percent of the students have read the Book of Songs, 61.21 percent of students have read the Analects of Confucius, 42.73 percent the Records of Grant Historian, 43.33 percent Military Science of Sun Zi. The number of the students who have read Moral Classics and ZiZhiTongJian are only 16.97 percent and 21.82 percent. However, most students only optionally read or skim, and hardly read original works.

(5) Some undergraduates' choices of life value are partial. On the belief, most students select "communist", accounting for 53.94 percent. The rest of the students choose "pragmatism, individualism, religion and others". About joining party, 85.45 percent of students have had the desire of joining party and submitted the requisition for joining party. Only 14.55 percent of students choose "without consideration temporarily" or "with no interest". In the problem of "your life pillar is", 50 percent of students choose "knowledge". It shows that value orientation of most

students is positive and health, which embody their positive life attitude. But those students choosing "money" and "power" still occupy a proportion which cannot be ignored.

#### 1.2 Reconsideration on Present Situation of Undergraduates' Humanistic Quality Education in Science and Engineering University

(1) Traditional education ideas mislead education. The rapid development of natural science has become the great strength to push social progress and bring wealth and interests to the human society. But it is hard for humanistic and social science to promote social economy directly and clearly, which make people form the idea to neglect humanistic science but attach importance to natural science gradually. Under this thought, the function and responsibility of science and engineering university is located in imparting knowledge and skills training. Such education mode has single discipline and neglects humanistic quality education. Teachers have the familiar ideas. The college students in science and engineering university have such misconceptions, too. They focus on learning of major courses and ignore the humanistic social science. This misunderstanding of education idea is bound to limit the development of humanistic quality education in a long-term.

(2) Science and engineering universities have not enough attention to humanistic education. On one hand, it is partly due to professional in science and engineering. After all, it is not easy for the officers to not only satisfy imparting professional knowledge, but also give a space to humanistic quality education. On the other hand, science and engineering universities have not enough emphasis on humanistic education, which is relatively the important reason. Although in many meetings and reports, improving university students' humanistic quality education appears ceaselessly, it doesn't make into reality in actual teaching settings. Humanistic education of universities isn't satisfied according to educating idea, teaching management and teaching time.

(3) Exam-oriented education causes congenital dysplasia of college students' humanistic quality. At present, our country implements mainly exam-oriented education. Under the pressures upon entering a good higher school, students can only put limited energy into learning of exam course and have no extra time and energy to learn other knowledge, even basic ethic and art fundamentals. Just as students are lack of humanistic quality education before enrolling, they are short of humanistic spirit and creative thinking after becoming undergraduates, which causes the situation of congenital dysplasia and landslide of university students' humanity quality. In recent years, the university entrance exam system has been reformed, but the reality of examination-oriented education is still not changed.

(4) Settings of courses are not reasonable enough and some courses are often difficult to open. In the humanities courses which have been set, there are many courses that students could have due to the limited number to open a course. These students who have chosen it have to select other courses in the new semester in order to achieve the requirements for credit hour. It is very common in colleges and universities. Such rules are reasonable superficially, but in fact it ignores the demand of students, and makes the students from the active learning with interest to the passive learning in purpose of satisfying the requirement of credit hour. It is harmful to cultivate students' personality, which ultimately led to the loss of students' value rationality.

#### 1.3 Countermeasures on Improving Educational Level of Students' Humanity Quality in Science and Engineering Universities

(1) To update educational ideas. First, correct goals of humanistic quality education must be set up. Humanistic quality education in science and engineering university take students as educational object, have humanistic and social science as educational contents, cultivate and edify their psychologies, views, feelings, behaviors and so on by varied educational activities, and promote the comprehensive enhancement of their quality. Second, innovate teaching ways according to the student-oriented thought. Teachers should be aware of their status of object in the teaching process, adhere to the student-oriented principle, adopt heuristic method and discussion in teaching, turn students' status from passive learning to active participate in discovery of knowledge by methods of discussion in class, students' lecture, topic discussion and so on, forester the students' ability of autonomous learning, and arouse their consciousness of independent thinking and innovation.

(2) To perfect the curriculum system of humanistic quality education and raising the rate of opening courses. The purpose to implement humanistic quality education in polytechnic university is to perfect talents quality, not to cultivate experts in the humanistic field. It should realize the function of education to explore the potential within students, perfect students' quality, stimulate students' creative desire, and cultivate students' innovative ability. Classroom teaching is the main way of college students to learn. Therefore, in order to strengthen humanistic quality education in science and engineering university, course system of humanistic quality education must be constructed reasonably. In the curriculum system, it should be appropriately increased humanistic courses focusing on culture and life of human beings such as philosophy, linguistics, literature, literature, art, history, etc., courses of social science focusing on the relationship between human beings and society such as political science, economics, sociology, law and anthropology, and the courses of modern communication and psychological adjustment such as public relation and etiquette, psychology of intercourse and mental health. In teaching management, it should loose the restriction of minimum number of classes, try to meet the students' learning needs, make every student study their favorite courses, and enhance their learning interest.

(3) To strengthen the humanities consciousness and accomplishment. A real educator always looks student's growth as his career. The most fundamental problem of humanistic quality education is to educate students how to be a person. It is consistent with teaching work in essence. Teachers should go first in humanistic education. If the teacher does not set up the view of humanistic education and have humanistic qualities, the school education would not exist. Such humanistic spirits as respect, understanding, communication, trust, morality, enthusiasm, love,

etc. should embody in educators. Whatever is the nature of the school, educators should be a person full of humanistic care and with strong personality charm. Only in this way, education can really touch hearts and not just provide skills for students, and influence their lives and not just at that time[2].

(4) To strengthen the construction of campus culture. University education of humanistic education should not only penetrate in teaching, but also need the edification of campus culture. As Stephen Leon said, anything really value is its surroundings[3]. Campus culture refers to common campus values of all members, a particular atmosphere, and materialization of these values on material and ideology. It includes three aspects: material culture, spirit culture and system culture. Good humanistic atmosphere has great influence on humanistic education taking class as its center, and is an important implicit course in the university. Under the impact of diversified values, the construction of campus culture must adhere to take Marxism and Deng Xiaoping's theory as guidance, create humanistic spirits to help cultivating students' rationality.

Acknowledgement. This paper was funded by 2011 Ningbo Educational Program Project No.YGH001.

#### References

- Jia, J.N., Zhang, L.J., Chen, X.Y.: Analysis on humanistic quality education of engineering universities in Hebei province. Journal of Hebei Engineering University 9, 90–92 (2009)
- [2] Deng, P.Q.: Thoughts on humanistic quality education of modern university. Journal of Century 8, 89–91 (2009)
- [3] Editoral Board. Humanistic revelation of universities in China. Central China Engineering University Press, Wuhan (1998)

## **Exploration on the Reform of Mechanical Engineering Graduates' Quality Education**

Wei Li and Xiaoyan Cao

Department of Electromechanical Science and Engineering Zhengzhou University of Light Industry Zhengzhou, Henan, China zliwei@zzuli.edu.cn, caoxiaoyan0621@163.com

**Abstract.** Recently, it becomes more and more prominent that the professional practice abilities of graduate students of mechanical engineering disciplines are weak. The reasons why China's manufacturing productivity is extremely low compared with developed countries are analyzed in this paper, the quality of engineers is one of the important reasons. Facing the global financial turmoil, the mechanical engineer certification of manufacturing country should speed up with international standards. The reforms how to improve the quality of mechanical engineer graduates' education are also explored. In the last, we conclude that strengthening cooperation among industries, universities and research institutes can break the bottleneck of basic engineering quality of mechanical engineers, improve the design and production ability engineering graduate students, deliver more qualified personnel for enterprises and promote the work of professional certification of higher engineering education.

Keywords: education reform, graduate quality, mechanical engineering.

#### 1 Background and Current Situation

"Engineering science and technology in promoting the progress of human civilization have always been playing the role of the engine." [1] In the backdrop of economic globalization, the professional accreditation of higher engineering education which plays more and more important role is the important guarantee to promote engineering and technical talents participating in international mobility.

It should be emphasized that the professional accreditation of higher engineering education system in most universities in our country has not caused enough attention. In particular, mechanical engineering graduate of the professional training from the basic engineering quality requirements of the enterprise are far apart.

One obvious fact is that the problem of engineering education in China excessively put up theoretical tendency, one of the features is education paying too much attention to academic performance, but ignoring the more important of engineering design and production practice to mechanical engineers. This is particularly prominent in the machinery industry, the harm is so serious.
On January 12, 2008, Yansun Lu, the Special Adviser of Machinery Industry Federation of China, made a report entitled «Situation of Machinery Industry Development Training and higher education» on the second inaugural Committee of machinery and electronic teaching of the Chinese Education Association of Machinery Industry. The report analyzed the situation of higher engineering education from the economic and social development needing of the engineering and technical personnel, state of development of higher engineering education and other aspects,. It also pointed out that the existence of Higher Engineering Education : the "engineering-oriented" is not enough, practice teaching is weak, the target of personnel training is not clear enough, the training methods don't meet the actual demand, course content is outdated, teaching methods is not so rich and graduate employment is difficulties and so on. [2]

It becomes more and more prominent that the professional practice abilities of graduate students of Mechanical engineering disciplines are weak.

#### 2 Analyze the Reasons

As a manufacturing power, China's manufacturing productivity is extremely low compared with developed countries. In addition to equipment and other factors, the quality of engineers is one of the important reasons.

The bottleneck of quality training of basic engineering of mechanical engineers and the deeper reason are the reform of higher engineering education problems that can not be avoided. The current facts and in-depth analysis shows that:

1) The teacher's own ability of engineering design and production practice is weak. Currently, the source of mechanical subject teacher in many colleges and universities, mainly doctors and masters graduates from the college, is single. They re-enter the school from the school, learn at school, work in the schools, don't have work experience and experience in the production line and know little about the operation of enterprises. Most of young teachers emphasis on writing papers to get the academic achievement evaluation of title, so they have no time, energy and motivation to focus on the enhancement of their practice of engineering design and production capabilities. However, the practical abilities of teachers directly determine the ability of students' engineering practice. It is hard to imagine that the weak teachers of engineering design and production practice can cultivate students with higher ability.

2) The schools concern about the quality of teaching more focusing on classroom teaching. Mechanical Discipline's own technical and practical teaching contents are constantly being weakened, so graduate students feel "Learning" has nothing to do with "do". Many schools on the experiment, practice, practice inadequate understanding of the difficulties, it is difficult to mobilize guiding the experiment, practice, practice teaching in the teacher's enthusiasm. In the Long time, it's very unfavorable for the improving of teachers' teaching capabilities of the machinery of the professional practice, the cultivation of perennial engineering quality of graduate students.

3) The evaluation of graduate education is not reasonable. The research and papers account for a larger proportion in evaluation of the school and university rankings, while the practical ability of the engineering graduate of university is often payed inadequate attention. The schools emphasis excessively on the progress of theoretical as evaluation of the academic development of the school, lack of adequate feedback of graduate employment in the enterprise and targeted reforms of high quality training of the project of practical requirements of the senior mechanical engineer.

4) In the formulation of professional standards of higher engineering education, industry participation is very few. The standards and certification of engineering in developed countries are mainly resonponsible by national engineering organizations. engineering personnel training standards are mostly proposed by industry. The professional norms of higher engineering education in China in recent years are developed under the leadership of experts from the education sector. The curriculum is needed further matching industry requirements. some of the teaching content and requirements of profession are still as fellow: heavy books but light experiments, heavy theory but light practice, heavy hours but light effect and other problems.

5) The state-related incentives are not enough. Many companies now pay more attention to temporary economic benefits, don't care training for senior personnel, are reluctant to provide funds, equipment and other support and are not willing to host students and teachers to practice teaching. In recent years, many effective teaching practices because of the actual production conditions were not also ignored. Over the past planned economy, college students can be arranged by the State's practice, allowing students to participate in the production, but now the process of cultivating talent in universities are out of touch with the business trending more and more serious phenomenon.

#### **3** Exploration in Reform

Facing the global financial turmoil, the mechanical engineer certification of manufacturing country should speed up with international standards. As the mechanical discipline is characterized by strong professional practice, we need to train engineering talents that can transform finding, inventing and creating into products or technology applied to the actual production.

What these problems need to be solved are how to improve the quality of training mechanical engineers and how to make the higher engineering education, especially the training of graduate students, to keep up with new technology, new processes and new product development of enterprises that request for the engineering and technical talents.

I believe the methods that break the bottleneck of mechanical engineer quality training are reforming the combination of research-oriented policies and educational evaluation in higher engineering education and are shown in Fig.1.



Fig. 1. System configuration of research institutes association

What the core should be pointed out is that the government should increase the support for the combination of research and production, that is to say, the government should contribute to encourage companies and universities to joint into research and development teams in the national economy of the machinery industry and in the mechanical discipline of colleges and universities. The government should increase the research of the practical skills in the longitudinal research project. Take the effect of scientific and technological achievements checking and accepting vertical and horizontal machinery research as the key indicators of the professional evaluation in mechanical education. (This is just the meaning "research" of the production and research described in this article rather than the usual sense of the scientific research institutes).

The key to be emphasized is to mobilize the enthusiasm of both universities and companies, to make human resources, technology, equipment, capital and other complementary advantages to realize supply and demand coordination, resource sharing and promoting school-enterprise cooperation and common development.

Promote the combination of production and research. Take the practicality of research as the standard measuring mechanical discipline master's level of professional instructors. In masters' hiring, we should change the phenomenon weight academic but light application, weight identification but light promotion, heavy vertical subjects but light horizontal issues. This will fundamentally reverse post-graduate tutors on the emphasis writing papers, avoid many domestic universities' research in the embarrassment of no avail and prompt master instructor and technical personnel of business enterprises to participate in practical research projects. It can also improves master instructors' knowledge, ability and quality structure, makes them keep abreast of industry, enterprises of new technology, new achievements.

The improving of Instructor engineering practice ability will combine their scientific research with enterprise into practical teaching and training graduate programs. Through the integration process of teaching and practice, and research and application, we can adjust the curriculum, teaching content and the characteristics of professional research immediately. Make a combination of production and research throughout the whole training process of engineering education, it is

more close to the machinery industry enterprises and the actual production, improve teacher effectiveness in the classroom teaching, and enhance the ability of graduate students quickly adapting to work. In fact many examples show that the combination of production, study and research is the effective method to improve students' practice ability.

Setting up quality of the talent training is the first philosophy of education. Quality assessment in higher education, assessment of key disciplines, degrees awarded and construction assessment system should fully reflect the status and roles of cooperation among industries, universities and research institutes. The implementation of personnel training programs changes traditional teaching model to comprehensive model of integrated production and research. Enhance the feedback of graduate employment after graduation in the work of the enterprises. Take the enterprises' recognition level of postgraduate professional disciplines as the important evaluation index of each specialized master degree of mechanical discipline to form the policy guidance benefit of university-industry cooperation.

To all appearances, it is not difficult to achieve mobilizing the enthusiasm of schools, but more important and difficult to mobilize the enthusiasm of enterprises.

We should learn to accept internships for students of foreign companies reducing the tax method and mobilize enterprises to participate in cooperative education initiative with policies and mechanisms. The schools can take the initiative to help enterprises and technicians with theoretical training and the training of businessoriented Master of Engineering as well as in-service training of Dr, guidance and so on. In this way, we can close co-operation between schools and enterprises. Try to promote university-industry cooperation, fully mobilize the enthusiasm of enterprises. So the training of graduate Students will be extended from the classroom to the corporate, factory and production line. We can set up the second class in the enterprise and get the support of business-to-graduate students for engineering practice ability. Depth study should be able to develop production capacity and beneficial to all students in the implementation of the practice of teaching colleges, enterprises, research by the instructor, graduate students and business people to participate in advanced engineering talents to promote the ideas and models of change, completely solve the mechanical discipline graduate teaching content heavy books but light experiments, heavy theory but practice of light, heavy hours but light effect problem.

#### 4 Conclusion

Strengthening cooperation among industries, universities and research institutes in the discipline of mechanical engineering education and the machinery industry of national economy can break the bottleneck of basic engineering quality of mechanical engineers, improve the design and production ability engineering graduate students, deliver more qualified personnel for enterprises, promote the work of professional certification of higher engineering education. All levels of education departments and other relevant departments of government can accomplish a great deal of things. I wish a large number of highly qualified mechanical engineers growing quickly to become a manufacturing power from the manufacturing country.

#### References

- Jiang, Z.: In: Speech in International Conference on Engineering Science and Technology, October 12 (2000)
- [2] Hu, X.: Speech in the Inaugural Meeting of the Committee of Instrument Science and Technology Education in the Second Session of the China Machinery Industry Association of Teaching, July 21 (2008)

# Hydropower-Based Research on Training Mode of Civil Engineering

Ruihong Wang<sup>1</sup>, Jianlin Li<sup>1</sup>, Yuzhou Jiang<sup>2</sup>, and Yu Wang<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> China Three Gorges University Key Laboratory of Geological Hazards on Three Gorges Reservoir Area, Ministry of Education, Yichang Hubei 443002

<sup>2</sup> Key Laboratory of Geotechnical Mechanics and Engineering of the Ministry of Water Resources, Yangtze River Scientific Research Institute, Wuhan Hubei 430010 43604258@qq.com, 1jl@ctgu.edu.cn, 41318925@qq.com, 45782699@qq.com

**Abstract.** With training of the actual work ability of our civil engineering students as the starting point, our institute works at making full use of the local resource superiority and highlighting the hydropower characteristics on behalf of improving the comprehensive competitiveness of students in employment. The "high-quality, high capacity, applied" talents are constructed to serve the local education and scientific enterprise. The research focusing on the exploration and practice of the school running features provides a certain reference to other similar institutes.

Keywords: Civil engineering, Characteristics of hydropower, Training modes.

#### 1 Introduction

Civil engineering, one of the four traditional engineering majors, has a long history and wide coverage, involving almost all areas of national infrastructure. Currently, China and even the various countries are on the constant exploration and innovation of higher education in this field. Its personnel training modes and the education concepts are developing unceasingly. Entering a popular stage, the higher education of our country is being decided to take the road to diversified development. How to train highly qualified multi-skill talents to meet social demands is a new task which the higher education sectors face together now. The construction industry plays an important role in national economic and social development, but the overall quality of the employees are not so satisfactory. Particularly in great shortage, a large number of inter-disciplinary talents are needed to engage in the project design of civil engineering, construction and management. China Three Gorges University(CTGU), located in Yi Chang, the hydroelectric central city, was combined from the former Wuhan University of Hydraulic and Electric Engineering (WUHEE) and the former Hubei Three Gorges Institute. The WUHEE was originated from GZB Institute of Hydraulic and Electrical Engineering which was directly under the Ministry of Water Conservancy and Electric Power. That institute had a distinct feature and advantage in the field of hydroelectric power. The research, focusing on the school-running ideas, training targets, teaching modes and methods of the hydropower-based cultivation of the inter-disciplinary talents, is a new subject needs to be solved now in the training process of civil engineering in the university[1-3].

#### 2 The Purpose and Significance of the Research

With the rapid development of China's economic construction, the demand size of high level, innovation and applied talents enlarges unceasingly, which puts forward stricter requirements for higher education. According to the state of manyyear development of running a school, the Civil Engineering and Architecture Institute of our university plans to further improve the quality of teaching and highlight the exploration and practice of the school running features in this major under the guidance of the Scientific Outlook on Development. This project will provide a certain reference to other similar institutes.

(1)Our college makes full use of the local resource superiority, highlights the hydropower characteristics, by which is a feasible way to satisfy the demands of the local economic construction and social development and serve the education and scientific enterprise.

(2)Our college takes advantage of the current discipline teacher resources, builds more featured courses, vigorously promotes the quality project and improves the teaching quality for the purpose of serving the doctoral program construction of the Geotechnical Engineering and the Hydraulic Structure Engineering in our university.

(3)The policy of education-oriented and moral education come first is implemented throughout the teaching process. Our college carries out a series of measures in the persistent pursuit of adhering to the fundamental task of personnel training and establishing the training target of "high-quality, high capacity, applied" talents. At the same time, we are working at deepening the reform of education to construct a system of education with the goal of teaching students according to their aptitude as its central task.

#### **3** Basic Conditions

Civil Engineering, the first established engineering specialty in China Three Gorges University, the discipline construction and major construction of which accesses to substantial progress after years of effort. The institute possessing good basic experimental conditions has accumulated abundant experience in talent training. There is a strong teaching and scientific research team, of which the quantity of the scientific research projects as well as the operation founds take the leading position in the university. In a word, Civil Engineering has become one of the school-level-brand constructions and settled a solid foundation for further study on the training modes of the hydropower-featured personnel.

(1) basic condition

The training of featured talents must have certain basic conditions and historical accumulation. As the school-level-brand profession, the civil engineering of our university has passed the assessment by Ministry of Construction twice. It has relatively mature training modes, practice-oriented settings, well-found experimental sites and a certain amount of trainee bases.

(2) work foundation

Our school has already established contact with the nearby large hydropower stations. Every year our students go there to carry on an on-the -spot inspection, which greatly promotes the enhancement of the ability of innovation and practice of them. Teachers participating in this project have strong practical experience and teaching ability.

(3) policy support

As great importance is attached to the cultivation of practical abilities of the students, the institute leaders gradually increase the investment founds to encourage and ensure the conduct of teaching and research.

#### 4 Cultivating Patterns and Concrete Measures

In order to realize the target of training the civil engineering professionals featured by hydro-electric power, our college brings forward our own concrete measures for personnel cultivation considering the quality of contingent of teachers in relevant disciplines, the basic conditions of experiments, the enrollment scale and the comprehensive quality of those students.

(1) Rather than following the simplex training methods of those undergraduates majoring in civil engineering, we highly encourage our students to take some elective courses from other institutes in terms of hobbies and specialties in their spare time, know the prospect of development of hydropower indurstry and gain the professional knowledge to some degree. Meanwhile, we provide some optional courses about hydropower as the civil engineering ones encouraging those students to develop towards different specialty orientations.

(2) We foster professionals with the conciousness of innovation and the faculty of practice through guiding them to participate in the establishment of some innovative experimental project. On the other hand, our students can take part in teachers' projects and take advantage of the practical base to engage in the project design of civil engineering. In that way, we can promote the cultivation of practical ability and achieve positive results.

(3) As the practicalness stands out in the specialty teaching of civil engineering, we deepen the reform of education and increase the practical content by penetrating the experiment and field trip throughout the whole education process, in which the students could obtain practical ability after operating practically.

(4)Through altering the traditional education patterns and methods, we take full advantage of multimedia education conditions and net education resources exhibiting the framework, formation and constructing process of hydraulic structure, hydropower station, reservoir, side slope, road and bridge. Thus, for the students, the scope of knowledge can be enlarged and the consciousness of the importance of civil engineering in hydroelectric engineering construction can be promoted.

(5) In order to make full use of the local resource superiority, we gain support from large-scale hydropower station nearby and set them as the regular practice bases, such as the Three Gorges Hydropower Station, the Geheyan Hydropower Station and the Shuibuya Hydropower Station. During the cognition practice, our students conduct on-the-spot investigations so that to increase their understanding and practical cognition of hydroelectric industry.

(6)Our college engages those experienced certified engineering technician to establish some relevant specilty courses and trainings about the test of industry and professional qualifications. (such as registered structural engineer, registered civil engineer, registered supervising engineer, registered cost estimator, registered constructor, register geotechnical engineer and so on). Through the establishment of these professional cultivating patterns combined by education with record of formal schooling and training of professional qualifications, we can cultivate our students'engineering attainment, professional craftsmanship and enhance the comprehensive competitive capacity in employment.

#### 5 Training Target

Students are expected to realize the importance of civil engineering knowledge applied to Hydraulic and Hydroelectric Engineering through the research on the project. We intend to develop the hydropower-based inter-disciplinary talents and improve the comprehensive competitiveness of students in employment in order to better serve the local education and scientific career.

(1)We expect to increase the professional knowledge of the hydropower industry in the teaching of civil engineering to broaden students' horizon and make the students realize the importance of civil engineering knowledge applied to Hydraulic and Hydroelectric Engineering and develop students ' interest in hydropower industry.

(2)In order to satisfy the demands of the local economic construction and social development and serve the education and scientific enterprise, we plan to develop the hydropower-based inter-disciplinary talents with certain foundation of scientific research and the coordination ability.

(3) We intend to build a professional training mode which centers on academic education combined together with practicing qualification training to improve the comprehensive competitiveness of students in employment.

#### 6 Main Problems to Be Solved

According to the state of many-year development of running a school, the study, ability training in actual work of civil engineering students as the starting point, strives for making full use of the local resource superiority, highlighting the hydropower characteristics, implementing the policy of education-oriented and

moral education first, adhering to the fundamental task of personnel training and establishing the training target of "high-quality, high capacity, applied" talents.

For one thing, We will omnibearingly promotes the comprehensive quality of our students according to the current states and requests of the research on engineering teaching. For another thing, we will practice constantly to get a feasible teaching method for the purpose of developing the hydropower-based interdisciplinary personnel.

Taking the target of improving the specialty knowledge and capabilities of students in case of future work, we are working at determining the specific content of teaching and research by carrying on in-depth investigations in the hydroelectric engineering and civil engineering related agencies.

#### 7 Conclusion

With the practical ability of students majoring in Civil Engineering as a starting point, our institute tries to make full use of the local resource superiority and high-light the hydropower characteristics on behalf of improving the comprehensive competitiveness of students in employment. The "high-quality, high capacity, applied" talents are constructed to serve the local education and scientific enterprise. The Research results will be first applied to the 16 classes of civil engineering department in our university. Along with the increasing maturity of the research methods, it can be used in Hydraulic Structure Engineering, Road and Bridge Engineering and other related majors. The number of benefited students is annually about 500-1000 around. Seen from a long-term perspective, the research result which can be generalized to water conservancy, construction, transportation and other relevant engineering colleges, will have a bright future.

#### References

- Jin, L.-z., Cao, X., Li, Y.-h.: Thinking and Research on Training of Applied Talents in Civil Engineering. Journal of Architectural Education in Institutions of Higher Learning 17(2), 16–18 (2008)
- Yang, X.-h.: Research on application personnel training model in civil engineering. Journal of Architectural Education in Institutions of Higher Learning 14(4), 28–30 (2005)
- [3] Wang, Y., Zhou, J.: Some discusses on modern civil engineering professional education. Journal of Architectural Education in Institutions of Higher Learning 12(3), 12–14 (2003)

### **Construction for the Online Education Evaluation System of Adult Higher Education**

Chen Juan

Adult Education College of Tianjin University of Finance and Economics Office administrator Research assistant No. 123 Machang Street, Hexi District, Tianjin chenjuan725@126.com

**Abstract.** Learning style for the adult higher education of computer network breaks the limits of traditional education, which can make students arrange their own study based on their own time and open a new way for the adult students to accept the study of higher education. How to effectively monitor the quality of the network teaching needs us to construct a sophisticated online education evaluation system of adult higher education, including evaluation of student study, evaluation of teacher teaching and evaluation of network resources and operating environment.

With the development of multimedia technology, learning style for the adult higher education of computer network breaks the limits of traditional education and opens a new way for the adult students to accept the study of higher education, which guarantees the students can arrange their own study activity based on their own time; thus, the students' learning autonomy can be strengthened and the contradiction between the job and the study can also be solved. How to manage the resources of online education, effectively monitor the teachers' teaching and the students' study, manage the quality and construct the evaluation system of adult teaching quality based on online teaching is a problem that needs solving urgently.

Keywords: Adult higher education, Online education, System of teaching evaluation.

#### 1 Construction Basis for Online Education Evaluation System of Adult Higher Education

Theory of systematic science starts from the integrity of things which holds the view that every internal factor of the system interrelates and influences with each other; there is also mutual effect and conditioning relations among the systems; system approach requires that every party of the whole and the structures, functions and methods that relate with each other need investigating; and relation between the whole and the part should be coordinated dynamically to achieve the optimum goal of the whole. Systematic science approach provides scientific theory for constructing online education evaluation system of adult higher education.

Online education of adult higher education of computer network is an organic unity which builds on the systematic science; every link of online education such as target location, the development and design of courses and process monitoring of teaching influences and supports each other; an all of them serve the quality of online education.

#### 2 Construction Principle of Online Education Evaluation System of Adult Higher Education

Firstly: Target principle. The construction of online education evaluation system of adult higher education must center on professional training objective and talent training. Secondly: Objectivity principle. Evaluation system of online education should consider the requirements of its objectivity, i.e. the requirement of the student development, the requirement of the job market and the requirement of social progress. Thirdly: system policy: following law of cognition and education law, using systematic science method combining with major characteristics and based on the position, effect and interrelation of every link in the teaching activity, systematically construct the evaluation system of online education.

## **3** The Construction of Online Education Evaluation System of Adult Higher Education

Generally speaking, evaluation system of online education should include three parts: firstly, the evaluation on the students' study, which is main content of the evaluation system; the online education should pay attention to training the learning attitude of the students, monitoring and knowing well the students' learning progress and evaluating the study effect. secondly, the evaluation of the teachers' teaching is the basis to guarantee the quality for the online education of adult higher education; thirdly, the evaluation of network resources and operating environment is an evaluation to check whether the learning resources such as the courseware of online education offered by educators is rich, whether the operating environment of the network is smooth and whether it has sophisticated measures of technology support. These three subsystems are organic compositions of the whole online education and not a single one can be omitted. Their relations can be seen from Fig 1:



Fig. 1. Online education evaluation system of adult higher education

The following is the detailed explanation for the construction of the evaluation system of these three subsystems

**Evaluation of Student Study.** The evaluation of student study mainly includes the evaluation of learning process and evaluation of learning effect. In traditionally face to face teaching method, teacher is the arranger of teaching and the teacher can regulate and control the students based on the reactive information of classroom interaction. However, in the networked learning, the teacher is separated from the student; thus, in order to guarantee the stabilization and lasting of the student learning, the learning process of the student must be effectively monitored and evaluated and the evaluation system of learning process and learning effect should be built. It is shown in Table 1.

Secondary index	Three-level index	Four-level index
Evaluation of learning progress	Learning attitude	Study time and frequency
	Job management	Submit the homework on time and guarantee the homework quality
	Interactive communica- tion	Question frequency and quality; speaking times and quality of course discussion
	Resources utilization	Frequency, time and times of brows- ing the network resources and times of downloading the resources
Evaluation of learning effect	Level test	Test score at the completion of every unit
	Final exam	Test score at the completion of the course

Table 1. Evaluation of the student study

**Evaluation of Teacher Teaching.** The evaluation of teacher teaching in the network education is various including the aspects such as teaching attitudes and methods of the teacher, teaching content, the offering of reference resources of online education, the student learning evaluation and the student evaluation for the teacher of this course. See Table 2 for the detail.

**Evaluation of Network Resources and Operating Environment.** Under the network environment, the transference of teaching resources is made by network; the evaluation supported by online education includes the evaluation of network resources and operating environment. Network resources refer to the resources provided by the network platform to check whether the system resource is rich and whether it can meet the teaching requirement of the teacher and student. E.g. whether the teaching accessory system can provide convenient teaching plan and course design module assist the teacher in completing the class organization and courseware manufacturing; whether the automatic learning system can provide effective resources, independent study and study tool of discussion; and whether the

system of answering questions can provide different kinds of channels for answering questions and store the reading. The operating environment of the network mainly refers to the system safety and the reliability and stability of the transmission system. For example, information encryption and backup of the student and offering support and guaranty for the stable operation of the teaching platform.

Secondary index	Three-level index
	Online time and frequency
Teaching attitudes	Put forward customized suggestion to the student when correct the homework
and methods	Carefully participate in answering questions
	Communicate the situation with the student
	Select the teaching content carefully and update timely
Teaching content	Combine theory and practical teaching
and offering for	

obvious

student to read

this course

reference

effect

student

resources of the

#### 4 Construction Strategies of Online Education Evaluation System of Adult Higher Education

Select proper teaching material

The teaching orderliness is clear and the key point is

Offer reference data related with course study to the

Comprehensively analyze the learning effect of student of

The student network evaluation for the teacher

Update the Idea and Explicit the Quality Goal of Online Education of Adult Higher Education. Online education of adult higher education is an effective way to achieve life-long education and life-long study; online education should reasonably arrange the major structure of the course based on the social requirement; online education should make preponderant subjects and special major of online education to realize the basis, practicability and epochal character of the online education and help the adult student solve the practical problems in the subject area and reality.

the

course

Teaching

evaluation

and

**Develop Dynamic and Vivid Teaching Course of Online Education of Adult Higher Education.** The courses development for the online education of adult higher education should be practical, nichetargeting and foreseeing based on the requirement of the social development and studying the development of this industry and the characteristics of adult student; meanwhile, it should be updated and completed at any time to make it rich and colorful and the students can learn what is needed and use what they learn. At the time, the courseware manufacturing of the course learning and the design of teaching content should timely adopt advanced manufacturing methods and innovative teaching methods.

Train and Construct Excellent Teams of Teaching and Teaching Management. The construction of teacher and teaching team is the key link to practically improve the teaching quality of online education of adult higher education. Online education of adult higher education mainly shows the automatic study and selective study of the student and the teacher isn't the core in the online education; however, the backman of the network platform is the orientor and director of the student; thus, a group of excellent teachers and an excellent teaching management team with high responsibility and rich experience of online education are urgently needed. The teacher's academic level, professional level and practical experience of online education should be improved and the teacher should be made regular teaching evaluation. Meanwhile, the network management level of the teaching administrators should be strengthened and the assistant work of online education should be done well.

**Practically Improve Automatic Learning Ability of Adult Student.** The training of the student' automatic learning ability is a core for improving the quality of online education of adult higher education. It is the basic work of the evaluation system of online education to activate the enthusiasm of the network learner and make the student develop automatic study effectively; otherwise, without the longdistance participation of the network learner, the improvement for the quality of online education is difficult to be effective no matter how perfect the evaluation system is. The educational ideal centralizing the student development should be further established. During the teaching practice for the online education of adult higher education that explores the guidance of the teacher and the learning autonomy of the student, what is important is enlighten the student and make them think to make the student who accepts online education can make exploration and practice of automatic learning.

**Perfect the Supporting System of the Online Education and Optimize the Network Rescores and Environment.** Stable supporting system of the network is an effective support for the teaching of adult higher education; rich system resources of network teaching including the platform of the online education, timely issuing the plan of professional teaching, and interaction and communication platform between the excellent teachers and student can also provide guaranty for improving the quality of the online education. Thus, the construction of the network environment should be further improved and the teaching material on the internet should be unceasingly enriched; the influence of the adult higher education on the reform of the teaching methods and improving the teaching quality under the network environment.

#### References

- Hao, L.K., Wang, Y.N., Wang, Y.F.: Quality Issues on Higher Online Education of China: Britain's Enlightenment. Modern Educational Technology (11) (2007) (in Chinese)
- [2] Yang, J.L., Hong, W.L.: Study and Practice on Real Time Monitoring of Online Learning. Open Education Research (4) (2008) (in Chinese)
- [3] Ping, Z., Zhao, H.Y.: Study on Monitoring of Online Education. Education Informationization of China (15) (2009) (in Chinese)

## **Overview of Service Orientation in Manufacturing Companies**

Meng Xiang Li and Zhi Yang

School of Business, Hunan University, Changsha, China rejoice20002003@yahoo.com.cn, yangmkt@126.com

**Abstract.** Various manufacturing companies have developed service orientation strategies to improve their competitiveness and performance. But in fact, not all the companies implementing the service orientation strategies can be successful. The "service paradox" explains the phenomenon that substantial investment in developing the service orientation leads to increased service offerings and higher costs, but does not generate the expected correspondingly higher returns. Based on the research of literature about service orientation in manufacturing companies, the paper discusses the potential benefits(including potential financial benefits, marketing benefits and strategic benefits) and challenges (including negative effects, accounting service profits and Managerial motivation) about implementing this strategy in manufacturing companies and organizational arrangements or factors which can weaken or overcome the twitch of the process of extending the service business.

Keywords: Service orientation, Benefits, Challenges, Organizational factors, Manufacturing companies.

#### **1** Introduction

Rapid technological changes, diminishing product life cycles, and fast time-tomarket requirements pressure many manufacturers in their efforts to remain competitive [1,2]. Indeed, the manufacturing companies experience increasing difficulties in generating higher product turnover and maintaining technological superiority [3]. This seems to suggest that there could be an important shift to services in the manufacturing companies. Service orientation has become a central strategic concept in manufacturing. But in fact, not all the companies implementing the service orientation can be successful. The manufacturing companies make large investments in the development of services without generating return on them. Gebauer et al., (2005) named the phenomenon as service paradox [4]. In response to the service paradox, the manufacturing companies should know the potential benefits and challenges of delivering services, and organizational parameters which affect the implementation of service orientation of the manufacturing companies.

#### 2 The Benefits of Developing Services in the Manufacturing Companies

The potential advantages of implementing the service orientation can be summarized as following themes.

Financial Benefits. In the process of adding services to the tangible product to the total services providers, the company starts with a few product-related services and then end up with a large number of service offerings [5]. And then the profits and revenue of company are mainly generated from the company's core products to the services. Service orientation can make the firm's total offerings more unique, difficult to duplicate or imitate, and valuable to customers, which should improve firm value through higher and more stable sales, cash flows, and profits [6]. The sale of products is often a one off transactions, this situation causes fluctuation and uncertainties in the manufacturer's turnover. The sale of services, on the other hand, can follow a recurring pattern, through out the total product life cycle, services are a more stable source of revenue and substantial additional revenue can be generated from a high installed base of products [7]. Furthermore, services are suggested to offer higher profit margins than products, an increase in the service can compensate for decreasing product margins. The synergies between manufacturing and services, such as integrated solutions, can achieve cost advantages over its competitors by sharing resources. The resource spillover between product and service offerings can facilitate the complexity and causal ambiguity of its resource endowments, protecting them from imitation by competitors [8].

Marketing Benefits. According to the changes of the need of customers, more services are offered. The manufacturers should provide more services to meet customer increasing needs, cultivate customer loyalty, harvest the market opportunities. Marketing opportunities can be understood as "better services for selling more products' [9]. Increased service content typically requires increased customer-seller interaction levels to deliver the offering. With offering the products versus services, the relationship between the manufacturer and customer will be consolidate and strengthen. Strong relationships appear to be more effective for building customer loyalty and improve seller performance for service versus product offerings [10]. Augmenting tangible products with support services appears to increase both customer satisfaction and perceived product quality [11].Service creates higher customer loyalty, more pricing power, greater opportunities to cross- or up sell, and more cooperative customers, enhancing seller's ability to respond to changing environmental conditions, building superior customer equity[12,13].Providing services helps increase the value of customers and reinforce the company's image in other fields, such as product quality, technological advances.

**Strategic Benefits.** The company can gain the competitive differentiation advantages through the service orientation. Adding services to the products, the resource spillover between product and service offerings can facilitate the complexity and causal ambiguity of its resource endowments, protecting them from imitation by competitors [8]. Thus, neither offshore product-only competitors nor local serviceonly suppliers will be able to replicate the reciprocal spillover benefits and synergies of an integrated product/service provider. Furthermore, a service orientation strategy such as bundling product and service offerings supports manufacturing companies in building industry barriers to entry [14].

In fact, most manufacturing companies find it extremely difficult to exploit successfully the financial potential of an extended service business. Companies invest in service strategy without gaining expected corresponding returns. Gebauer (2005) termed this phenomenon the "service paradox in manufacturing companies." [4] Why several manufacturing companies often struggle or fail to exploit the benefits of developing service orientation strategy will be discussed in next section.

#### **3** The Challenge of Developing Services in the Manufacturing Companies

**Negative Effects.** The strategy adding more services to tangible products maybe make negative effects on firm performance, such as loss of strategic focus and organizational conflict. According to the perspective of the RBV, organizational resources are limited. Spreading resources between products and services may decrease the input to the core product and manufacturing competencies [15].Manufacturer should balance the distribution of business resources between manufacturing and services and develop the core capabilities and competencies to compete effectively. As service and product businesses require different organizational processes, cultures, leadership, and structures [6,16]. Service orientation strategy may create internal confusion, even outright conflict[17].Such conflict generate series of problems, such as reducing employees' motivation, making configuration decisions and customer perceptions.

Accounting Service Profits. Manufacturers find it difficult to calculate the cost of service clearly. Services are poorly defined before offering, and are not part of the costs which can easily be calculated. Also the costs of services are borne by various support departments, often calculating in the fixed costs. Furthermore the cost accounting systems of most manufacturers are organized along product-based lines, companies cannot calculate costs that comprise both product and service cost components by customer or by market segment [18]. Many manufacturers in China push the whole-journey nanny service in order to increase the product sales and obtain competitivity, but competitivity does not equal to profitability.

Charging for services appears to be more confused than charging for products in manufacturing companies. Mathieu (2001) distinguished the services spreading in the manufacturing firms between two types: (1) services in support of the product (SSP) and (2) services in support of the client's actions (SSC) [19]. SSP can be easily duplicated, which are less specific, less customized and less knowledge intensive than SSC are. SSP can thus be identified as product failure preventers rather than product success producers [20]. SSC creates long-term relationships and gather specific information on current or future needs for manufactured products, SSC resolve the problems faced with customers. In many industries, SSP become minimum requirements and free of charge or pricing standardized. SSC can be charged as part of a package comprising other services or products or separately.

**Managerial Motivation.** Gebauer(2005) suggest that decision makers will undertake the organizational move from product to service-dominant offering depending on overcoming the cognitive limitation associated with the disbelief in the potential of services to contribute significantly to the total revenue, disbelief in the attractive margins associated with services, risk aversion, overemphasis on obvious and tangible features of the environment. A failure to recognize the economic potential of extended service business and an overemphasis on tangible products belong to manager's cognitive phenomena limiting investment in services. Also the risk aversion of managers' in manufacturing companies maybe limit growth of service offerings. The overemphasis on tangible environmental characteristics, explains, for example, why managers do not place a high reward on extending the service business, limiting the investment of resources in the service area.

Manufacturing companies can overcome the above challenges and risks through building suitable organizational arrangements about services. Management experts and scholars have pay attention to the organizational factors in implement the service orientation strategy.

#### 4 Organizational Factors in Service Orientation of Manufacturing Companies

Despite the above potential benefits or challenges for increasing service orientation in manufacturing companies, several organizational factors should be considered for implementing the service orientation successfully. There are four organizational factors to influence the implement the service orientation strategy: decision processes; organizational structures; human resources; measurement and rewards systems [21,22]. Gebauer et al.(2006) suggested that six organizational factors are called for extension service: marketing oriented service development and clearly defined service development process, service offering focusing on the value proposition to the customer, relationship marketing, definition of a service strategy, and establishment of a separate service organization[23]. Eric Fang et al., (2008) considered the service relatedness and resource slack in company. Service relatedness indicates the extent to which a manufacturer's service links to the core product. Resource slack refers to the cushion of excess resources that the company can use in a discretionary manner [15]. They found that service orientation strategy(service transition strategy) are more effective at enhancing value when the service offerings are related more to the company's core business and when company have more available resources. Martin and Horne(1992) believed that develop new services systematically is necessary for the company[24]. While Bowen et al. (1989) research which organizational climate and culture is favorable to service orientation, they suggested a service-related climate and culture, such as marketing orientation culture, is positively associated with the service strategy [22].

Developing IT systems, performance tracking systems, efficiency improving and equipment, investments in unique skills, should be required to carry out service orientation strategy successfully. Michael Antioco et al.,(2008) conducted an empirical survey of 137 manufacturing companies in European countries, the researches consider the effects of organizational parameters on the implementation of service orientations[5]. Top management's commitment to and visionary leadership of services and service rewards are pure antecedents to service business orientations; Also, Donaldson (1995) believed that greater commitment to services is positively associated with the extension of the service business[25]. In order to achieve sufficient motivation, managers should believe in the potential benefits of service and know the risk of developing service.

In summary, manufacturing companies should promote the service culture and climate, such as customer orientation culture, work diligently and tirelessly to create superior customer value. Organizational arrangements should be adaptable to the service culture. Gebauer(2005) argue that the commonalities in the firms extending services successfully including the next six aspects: Establishing a market-oriented and clearly defined service development process; Focusing service offers on the value proposition to the customer; Initiating relationship marketing; Defining a clear service strategy; Establishing a separate service organization; Creating a service culture.

#### 5 Conclusion

The development of organized and profitable services in manufacturing companies is not immediate. Oliva and Kallenberg (2003) propose that increasing the service orientation starts with the consolidation of the existing service offerings, continues with the entry in the installed base service market, the expansion to relationship and process-oriented services, and ends up with the taking-over of customer processes [26]. Service activities become profitable only when specific critical mass have been passed, both in terms of volume and of organization. Eric et al., (2008) find that the impact of service orientation strategy on firm value remains relatively flat or slightly negative until the firm reaches a critical mass of service sales (20%–30%), after which point they have an increasingly positive effect by evaluating secondary data pertaining to 477 publicly traded manufacturing firms during 1990–2005.

Implementing of services orientation strategy should keep in step with deliberate organizational arrangements. Only the companies understanding the challenges or risks and take appropriate means to solve them can triumph over the service strategy.

#### References

- Goffin, K.: Customer support and new product development—an exploratory study. Journal of Product Innovation Management 15, 42–56 (1998)
- [2] Homburg, C., Hoyer, W.D., Fassnacht, M.: Serviceorientation of a retailer's business strategy: Dimensions, antecedents, and performance outcomes. Journal of Marketing 66, 86–101 (2002)
- [3] Zeithaml, V.A., Bitner, M.J.: Service marketing:Integrating customer focus across the firm. McGraw-Hill, New York (2000)
- [4] Gebauer, H., Fleisch, E., Friedli, T.: Overcoming the service paradox in manufacturing companies. European Management Journal 23(1), 14–26 (2005)
- [5] Michael, A., Rudy, K.M., Adam, L., Martin, G.M.W.: Organizational antecedents to and consequences of service business orientations in manufacturing companies. Journal of the Academic Marketing Science 36, 337–358 (2008)
- [6] Vargo, S.L., Lusch, R.F.: Evolving to a new dominant logic for marketing. Journal of Marketing 68, 1–17 (2004)
- [7] Wise, R., Baumgartner, P.: Go downstream: Thenew profit imperative in manufacturing. Harvard Business Review 77(5), 133–139 (1999)
- [8] Reed, R., DeFillippi, R. J.: Causal Ambiguity, Barriers to Imitation, and Sustainable Competitive Advantage. Academy of Management Review 15(1), 88–102 (1990)
- [9] Mathe, H., Shapiro, R.D.: Integrating Service Strategy in the Manufacturing Company. Chapman & Hall, London (1993)
- [10] Palmatier, R.W., Dant, R.P., Evans, K.R.: Factors Influencing the Effectiveness of Relationship Marketing: A Meta-Analysis. Journal of Marketing 70, 136–153 (2006)
- [11] Gronroos, C.: Marketing services: the case of a missing product. Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing 13(4/5), 322–338 (1998)
- [12] Rust, R.T., Lemon, K.N., Zeithaml, V.A.: Return on Marketing: Using Customer Equity to Focus Marketing Strategy. Journal of Marketing 68, 109–127 (2004)
- [13] Fang, E., Robert, W.P., Jan-Benedict, E.M.S.: Effect of Service Transition Strategies on Firm Value. Journal of Marketing 72, 1–14 (2008)
- [14] Vandermerwe, S., Rada, J.: Servitization of business: adding value by adding services. European Management Journal 6(4), 314–324 (1988)
- [15] Bourgeois, L.J.: On the Measurement of Organizational Slack. Academy of Management Review 6(1), 29–39 (1981)
- [16] Deshpande, R., Farley, J.U., Webster, F.E.: Corporate Culture Customer Orientation and Innovativeness in Japanese Firms:a Quadrad Analysis. Journal of Marketing 57, 23–37 (1993)
- [17] Krishnamurthy, C., Johansson, J., Schlissberg, H.: Solutions Selling: Is the Pain Worth the Gain? McKinsey Marketing Solutions 1(1), 1–13 (2003)
- [18] Anderson, J.C., Narus, J.A.: Capturing the valueof supplementary services. Harvard Business Review 73(3), 75–83 (1995)
- [19] Mathieu, V.: Product services: from a service supporting the product to a service supporting the client. Journal of Business & Industrial Marketing 16(1), 39–58 (2001)
- [20] Varadarajan, P.R.: Product Diversity and Firm Performance: An Empirical Investigation. Journal of Marketing 50, 43–57 (1986)

- [21] Neu, W., Brown, S.: Forming successful business-to-busienss services in goodsdominant firms. Journal of Service Research 8, 3–17 (2005)
- [22] Bowen, D., Siehl, C., Schneider, B.: A framework for analyzing customer service orientations in manufacturing. Academy of Management Review 14(1), 75–95 (1989)
- [23] Gebauer, H., Friedli, T., Fleisch, E.: Success factor for achieving high service revenues in manufacturing companies. Benchmarking: An international Journal 13(3), 374–386 (2006)
- [24] Martin, C.R., Horne, D.A.: Restructuring towards a service orientation: the strategic challenges. International Journal of Service Industry Management 3(1), 25–38 (1992)
- [25] Donaldson, W.G.: Manufacturers need show greater commitment to customer service, manufacturers need show greater commitment to customer service. Industrial Marketing Management 24(5), 421–430 (1995)
- [26] Oliva, R., Kallenberg, R.: Managing the transition from products to services. International Journal of Service Industry Management 14(2), 160–172 (2003)

## **Characteristics and Trends about China's Trade on Internet**

Yong Ju Ren

Economy School, Tianjin University of Commerce, Tianjin, China yongjuren@eyou.com

**Abstract.** China's trade on internet began in nineties of the twentieth century. From then to now, China's trade on internet has developed rapidly, which shows several characteristics and some trends. The characteristics are so excited that the paper has to say them firstly as follows: China's trade on internet whose trading volume increased every year has entered the period of large-scale development which is called technology-pull development mode. B2B, B2C and C2C are the three main kinds of transaction mode, while the integrate purchase burgeoned in 2010 and has being grown very fast. Under the situation, the trends of China's trade on internet to be coming include of new business modes, new untraditional netrentrepreneurs, new marketing modes and new financing channels and so on.

Keywords: China's Trade on Internet, Characteristic, Trend.

#### 1 Introduction

Trade on internet means a kind of trade mode economy groups and individuals finish commodity product production, betterment, order, distribution and payment. In a word, trade on internet is one important kind of e-commerce. China's trade on internet began in nineties of the twentieth century. From then to now, China's trade on internet has developed from the age of enlightenment to the period of large-scale development and emerged more and more network trade mode. Then, what trends will China's trade on internet tend to? Based on those, the paper will discuss the characteristics and trends of China's trade on internet in order to offer references for the businesses, governments and so on.

#### 2 The Characteristics of China's Trade on Internet

#### 2.1 Technology-Pull Is the Main Development Mode

Trade on internet appeared and was accepted by people in the developed countries like America. In America, technical progress pushed the country to have a very advanced and developed supporting technology for trade on internet before the coming times of internet. A lot of forthgoers began to try trading on internet, which leads to network trade practice to present itself earlier than network trade concept. For another word, enterprise's business demand pushes the technical progress of internet and trade on internet and promotes the concept formation of internet and trade. Compared with America, network trade concept whose best torchbearer is IBM and other IT manufacturers appears earlier than network practice in China. Technical requirements for network and network trade pull enterprise's business demand continuously and then improve the practice and development of China's trade on internet. If it is called trade-push in America, it may be called technology-pull in China, which is the biggest difference of trade on internet between China and America.

#### 2.2 Large Scale Developing Period Has Appeared

Until now, China's trade on internet has experienced three periods: firstly, enlightening period is from 1997 to 1998. The main participants are some IT manufactures and media who enlighten people to know trade on internet, like it and require it by electronic commerce in many ways.

The period from 1999 to 2000 is to popularize. The facilitators of trade on internet who are website became first batch of users of China's trade on internet and the main participants in the period.

The period from 2001 to today is the fast-growing time. With the deepening of application and development of trade on internet and the bursting of asset market bubble, the purely virtual trade on internet began to fall into low ebb. On the other hand, traditional enterprises began entering into trade on internet in a large scale and grew up to be a kind of new participant, which leads China's trade on internet to come into the fast material development period.

#### 2.3 Trading Volume Is Increasing Greatly

The volume of China's trade on internet is increasing greatly. In 2001, the volume is only 55000 million. In 2003, the volume which broke 100000 million rapidly arrived 140000 million. In 2004, the volume which grew one times arrived 320000 million. In 2005, the volume which doubled continuously arrived 740000 million. And in 2006, the volume increased very fast and arrived 1.5 trillion. In 2007, the volume arrived 2.17 trillion and went up 90% than last year [1]. Until 2008, China's electronic business market volume arrived 4.5 trillion and gained 22% [2].

The reason why the volume increases fast is that the website and the number of netizen are rising greatly. The websit goes up from 90000 thousand to 98000 thousand. The amounts of China's netizen manifold ceaseless leave behind room for the volume of trade internet to increase more and more. For example, in 2010, the amounts of China's netizen which reached 457 million gained 73300 thousand than 2009, and coverage rate of internet which climbed to 34.3% increased 5.4 percentage point. In all kinds of internet application, the amounts of users of shopping online is 160 million and utilization ratio which upgraded to 35.1% jumped 7 percentage points [3].

#### 2.4 B2B, B2C and C2C Are Three Main Trading Mode, While Integrate Purchase Is Rising

Trade on internet may be plotted out B2B, B2C, C2B, C2C, B2M, M2C, B2A (namely B2G), C2A (C2G) and so on. B2B, B2C and C2C are the three main leading trade modes. In the meanwhile, integrate purchase's market whose users reach to 18750 thousands in 2011 is so hate-sphere after rising in 2010.

B2B means business to business, namely electronic commerce (hereinafter EC) which means a kind of building up business relation between merchant and merchant. For example, the reason that we may buy Coca cola at Mcdonald's is the business relation between Mcdonald and Coca cola. The merchant constitutes business fellowships with other merchant in order to offer complementary commodity for them to grow together. B2B is the leading of China's trade on internet. Until 2010, the volume of B2B has reached 3.8 trillion which accounts for 84.8% of total volume of China's trade on internet and gains in 15.5% of year-on-year growth. B2B keeps a stable development momentum [2]. In B2B market, Alibaba will be the leading for a long times, the others share the residual market together.

B2C means business to consumer, namely EC of enterprise to individual which is the one a supplier supplies his commodity to a user directly. For example, what we have at Mcdonald's is B2C because we are just users of Mcdonald's. In 2010, B2C's volume reached 513100 million which amounts for near upon 3% of allyear volume of retail sales and is two double of 2009. Among of B2C website of independent distribution, JING Dong shopping center ranked the first which market share is 32.5%. With the 9 large-scale operating centers like Amazons being set up, over 500 thousand of commodities are supplied. The speed of Amazons' general merchandise development is over Dangdang far away, which has appeared in 2010 and its market share reached 9.2% over Dangdang's 8.9%. Following them, there is VANCL, Mac, Redbaby, Sunning, Newegg, Icson and so on [2].

C2C means consumer to consumer, namely EC of individual to individual, which is a customer to sell his goods in internet by himself. In C2C, the leading one is Taobao affiliated to Alibaba whose market share is the absolute leading one by 85.4%. Paipai, Icson follow Alibaba. Rakuten's market performance is very well depending on Baidu's great advantages like brand advantage and operating experience of Rakuten [2]. According to today's market status and consumer psychology, the above status will be kept during a long time. Although Paipai and Eachnet have entered the market, they will have little possibility to shake the leading Taobao.

#### **3** The Trends of China's Trade on Internet

#### 3.1 New Business Modes Are Arising

C2B and B2B2C are the two new modes of trade on internet [4]. C2B is advanced firstly by Yun MA who is the CEO of Alibaba. C2B is a kind of e-commerce about consumer to business or trading mechanics, which is concerned about

consumers' demand more than the others and influences the business modes and product production. C2B happens to have the same view with the consumeroriented production mode.

B2B2C means business to business to consumer. The first B stands for generalized bargainors including of finished product, semi-manufactured goods and raw materials suppliers. The second B is on behalf of trading platform which offers the contacting platform between sellers and buyers and knight accessorial service. The C is the consumer. The business mode of B2B2C includes both of B2C and C2C. So B2B2C stresses more totalization and may offer knight more service than B2C and C2C. In B2B2C, the second B is the key because it needs to offer the information for suppliers and demanders. That is to say, the second B is the bridge to link the suppliers and demanders. Of that, the suppliers are mainly from amounts of medium-sized and small enterprises but not direct operational abilities among B2C. The demanders are the consumers who have the dependent requirements.

#### 3.2 Netrentrepreneurs Are Turning into Diversification

Firstly, untraditional netrentrepreneurs like farmers are growing more and more, while traditional netrentrepreneurs increase their scales continuously. The farmers make use of network to sell their primary products, special local products and competitive products. In addition, more and more farmer netrentrepreneurs have become a kind of agency by the ways of promotion, drop shipping and manufacturing consignment. The most famous examples are Qinghe county of Hebei province, Yiwu city of Zhejiang province, Shaji town of Jiangsu province and so on.

Secondly, service is the leader of trade on internet. From 2009, service netrentrepreneurs have gradually become the leader of third-wave of netrentrepreneurs development. For examples, a series of living services like a flight reservation, booking a room, buying lottery and so on have been accepted by more and more people. With the development of living services, traditional service has begun to distribute their products online like insurance, tourism and so on.

Thirdly, facilitator groups of netrentrepreneurs are arising. Facilitator groups which are a set of groups offering the support for netrentrepreneurs like IT/ distribution channel, services, marketing and warehousing and logistics and so on may serve for the different netrentrepreneurs groups including of independent B2C websites, traditional brand enterprises, large bargainer, medium and small bargainers and so on. From second half of 2009, facilitator groups have been booming [5].

#### 3.3 New Marketing Modes Will Be Innovated

Firstly, more and more medium-small enterprises which market their products by internet have realized the value of web-based marketing and inclined to increase their investment on it [5]. Affected by them, the others who have never taken part in web-based marketing will change their concept and follow them gradually.

Secondly, different customer demands need many netrentrepreneurs to innovate their marketing modes. Today, with consumption structure to be graded, consumption mode to be rebuilt and the generation after 80s and 90s to become the main consumers, customer demand make more growing differences. In the circumstance, netrentrepreneurs have to innovate their marketing modes by the ways of opening the platforms and self-serves to reduce the cost of meeting different customer demands. The best examples are the little bear electrical equipment, Shizhibao pillow and North America Sunshine [5].

#### 3.4 Financing Channels Have Been Broadening

Different financial channels form different capital structures which will influence enterprises' profits. So we may say it is the key for the developing enterprises to finance by the different channels which include accumulating funds by business themselves, borrowing from financial institutions, non-financial institutions and other enterprises, financing with business, issuing financial bonds and stocks publicly all over the world and renting under the different circumstances. Every financing channel which has its advantages and disadvantages requires different financing conditions. So all websits of trade on internet should design their own financing channels carefully and confirm the best one according to their different development periods. That is to say, with the development of enterprises and the changing of circumstances, all websits should broaden their financing channels. Nowadays, issuing financial bonds and stocks publicly which belong to direct financing are beneficial to deploy capital rapidly and rationally and elevate their effectiveness is perhaps the best way. In China, there are several websits have listed in American such as Renren, Alibaba, Sina and Tencent (thereafter the Alibabas). This situation means China's websites already have a concept to broaden their financing channels and inspire more and more websites to imitate the Alibabas.

#### References

- [1] Information on, http://www.iresearch.com.cn
- [2] Information on Toocle, http://b2b.toocle.com
- [3] Information on, http://www.cnnic.net.cn
- [4] Wang, X.P.: Logistics Technology (6), 42-44 (2010)
- [5] Tao, B.: China's New Times (11), 19–21 (2010)

## The Application in the Game PBL Teaching

Ya Nan Li, Hao Zhang, and Jing Zhang

Qinggong College, Hebei United University, China liyanan312@163.com

**Abstract.** With the boom in recent years, teaching the game continue to emerge, we find that the game of teaching process in the specific implementation there were many problems that teaching effectiveness is not satisfactory. In the teaching process, through the ages, a lot of theory and practice have proved that the game has great value for learning. PBL as a new learning strategy, its development has been expanded to all areas of education, showing a huge momentum. This paper briefly describes the characteristics of PBL teaching method and its proposed based on the PBL and the game will be a combination of teaching strategies, in order to make up for deficiencies in the process of teaching the game.

Keywords: Teaching Games, PBL Teaching Practice, Application.

#### **1** Introduction

By the China Game Publishers Association study conducted by the Commission recognized organization, the end of 2005, China's online games users has reached 26.34 million, of which, students accounted for 38.9%, has more than 1,000 people, and continues to grow in. Concentrated in the age of these users between the ages of 16 -30, 19 -22 years old accounted for 33.3%, 22 years old -25 years of age accounted for 28.4%, of which, 58.8% of people out of "pure entertainment" purposes.

Accordingly, the game is undoubtedly the favorite of students, the most willing to participate in an activity. In the teaching process, through the ages, a lot of game theory and practice have proved of great value for learning, but it is also worth our attention: in the specific implementation process, the effect of teaching the game and not always, therefore, We need to introduce an effective way to make the game to work with teaching practice.

#### 2 Overview of Teaching the Game

German educator in Philadelphia • Fees • Bi Falcon Bill said: "To the children to actively learn, we learn something to get their kids play a camel, make the learning process once again become an interesting, fascinating experience, but also to create a successful experience for the children. [1]The game is teaching learners with fantasy (or imagination), experience in a certain space-time environment with the tools as an intermediary to the teaching purpose-driven, rules-oriented to compete, and receive feedback in an interactive activity system. Teaching is the game mentioned here refers specifically to the game will be used in formal school education and specialized classroom teaching, the educational and game play together to develop the game the user's knowledge, skills, intelligence, emotions, attitudes, and values.

Teaching activities according to the game occurred in different space environment, we will be teaching the game is divided into: teaching the game in reality and virtual environments in games teaching. In the real environment (in terms of the virtual environment is for) in order to play activities for the purpose of education in our regular classroom teaching has played an important role. In a virtual environment (PC machines, PS2 and PS3, NGC and XBOX and other electronic gaming devices for playing games to create the environment) in order to play activities for the purpose of education in China is still in its infancy stage.

#### **3** The Application Status of Teaching the Game

American scholar Spiro (R.J. Spiro), who believes that knowledge can be divided into well-structured fields (well-structured domain) and non-well-structured knowledge domain (ill-structured domain) knowledge. The so-called wellstructured knowledge in the field, is about a specific topic of the facts, concepts, rules and principles, they are in a certain hierarchy of organizations together. Well-structured knowledge in the field of non-main area of knowledge used in the field of well-structured context specific issues arising in the knowledge that the concept applied to the updating of knowledge.

Throughout the course content in different disciplines, which include a large number of well-structured knowledge in the field, because students understanding of basic concepts, and basic logical thinking ability, but the structure in areas of good students to master knowledge, pay greater attention to this knowledge in the context of specific issues, namely, the field of non-well-structured knowledge. Have any knowledge of the value of learning is to apply, no applications will be meaningless. In addition, course content is often a strong link exists between, and systematic. Such as: business change the nature of mathematics, the basic nature of scores than the basic nature of their essence is linked. Games teaching in the specific implementation process, taking into account the learning content are not any way to be used for games teaching, and teaching content for different game design must also pay attention to strategy, not abuse.

In the actual teaching process, teachers are using the principles of proper grasp of the game, the rational knowledge into teaching games to allow students to gain knowledge in the game, expanding the capacity? Many of the teaching cases that teaching the game did not apply to the teaching process to achieve the desired results, after analysis, I believe that such a problem mainly in the following five reasons:

#### The Teaching Game Design Is Not Clear Their Value

Teaching game design is the distinctive value of the game content to be closely linked to the focus and difficulty of teaching this lesson to the students the knowledge, skills acquisition, as well as the development of thinking of value, not all of the teaching content should carry games teaching. For example: Learn how to solve equations, such knowledge is the calculation of students, logical thinking ability, if by means of games, but perhaps even more conducive to teaching.

#### The Teaching Game Design without a Good Full Participation

Teaching game design is the way that full participation in teaching to make each student to actively participate in activities and games, go to the game character, for the process of experience. If only a small number of students to participate in games, most of the other students as the audience, then the games will become a mere formality, not really for the teaching service.

## Knowledge of Teaching Game Design Defect in the Migration Considerations

Teaching game design is the knowledge of the migratory process in the game or the game ends, the lack of make the best use of teachers, guidance control, and timely migration, leading to lack of students reflect on the teaching content of the game is not conducive to knowledge transfer, leading to effective learning is not high.

#### **Evaluations of Teaching Aspects of the Design of the Game Perfect**

Mathematics teachers in the design process of the game, re-process, light results in teaching after the completion of teaching objectives is not to develop a precise evaluation of standards and evaluation methods over-simplification, the lack of comprehensive evaluation of the learning process, and students self-evaluation.

Teaching the game based on the above analysis, this paper presents a PBL and the game will be a combination of teaching methods of teaching, hoping to overcome the shortage of teaching the game, better reflects the value of teaching the game.

#### 4 PBL Introduction

Problem Based Learning (Problem-Based Learning, referred to as PBL, also known as problem-based learning), originated in the 20th century, 50 years of medical education, has more than 60 medical schools in the promotion, fixed[2]. Now, more institutions to adopt this method of teaching or teaching reforms, including Education, Business, Engineering, etc. and a number of high school. 1969 by the American professor of neurology Barrows McMaster University in Canada, first, has become a more popular international teaching method.

PBL will learn the task or problem with the larger hooks, so that students put in question; it is designed authenticity of the task, emphasizing the study set to complex and meaningful problem situations, through the learner's self-exploration and

cooperation solve the problem, and to learn the science behind the problem of implicit knowledge in the form problem-solving skills and independent learning skills. Following is a brief look at the characteristics of PBL:

#### PBL Is a Learner-Centered Teaching Method

Learners in the PBL is the meaning of problem solving and the construction of those learners in the learning process is responsible for their own learning a sense of responsibility and self-learning content to achieve complete mastery of knowledge.

#### Based on PBL the Real-Life Situation

In PBL learning is based on the sprawling complex issues, these issues are every close to the real world or real scenarios. In PBL the problem must be challenging learners; learners can develop an effective problem-solving skill and advanced thinking. This would ensure that in future work and learning ability of learners to effectively migrate to the solution of practical problems.

#### PBL Is Based on the "Problem "as the Core of Learning

Mentioned above: According to the classification of different areas of knowledge can be divided into well-structured knowledge, expertise and non-well-structured knowledge. The PBL problems are based on non-well-structured knowledge in the field of knowledge. PBL problem set has a certain complexity, with many interrelated parts, each part is very important. Since the problem has some challenging, stimulating the enthusiasm of learners in the learning process and give full play to their autonomy, initiative and originality, encouraging them to continue to explore and learn. Therefore, PBL is based on the "problem" as the core of the learning process.

#### 5 PBL Teaching Combined with the Game

Based on the above application on the status of teaching of the game, and the introduction of PBL and the characteristics of simple instructions, we can find, PBL learning concept advocated by the game and approach we use a lot of the same place, so this let us PBL produced wishing to combine teaching with the idea of teaching the game. Below, I will briefly introduce the PBL teaching the game of combining several advantages:

#### To Better Reflect the Value of Teaching the Use of the Game

Teaching the game to consider whether they have used in class value, mainly from the grasp of two aspects: first, whether the game allows students easy, enjoyable and effective access to knowledge; the second is whether the game can stimulate the students sensitivity and heart to positive thinking. [3] PBL is based on the core issues of teaching methods, teachers This method can be presented to students before doing a teaching course content meet the problem, and this problem should try its case in the game world is close, in order to attract students. Teaching the game is hidden in the knowledge of the contents of the task in the game, so the question should enable learners to gradually during the course of the game be answered, eventually as the game ended, the learner can complete the final answers to questions to complete learning tasks to achieve teaching objectives.

#### Better Achieve the Full Participation of Games Teaching

Teaching in the game, for the full participation of the poor, we can learn from the PBL task to promote the collaboration features. Set the game has some problems and challenges of complexity, designed to take several students to participate in general work together to overcome difficulties the game to complete the learning content. As the game the difficulty of the task has a more stimulating enthusiasm for the learning, the whole class to form a temporary task force everyone to play their own sense of responsibility and autonomy, team members learn from each other to work together to solve the problem eventually complete the game task. During the course of the game, team members discuss with each other, learn from each other, so that the implementation process of teaching the game, the team collaborative learning with the advantages of individual self-study have been brought into full play, learning issues get discussed in the group supplemented argument, in individual studies to be deep reflection and mining. It can be said, the combination of the individual not only exercise capacity, and increased the participation of students and the collaborative spirit and consciousness [4].

#### Better Reorganization and Migration of Knowledge

In the past, teaching the game, when the end of the program, teachers lead students to reflect on the lack of knowledge is always the process of exploration and re-engineering of the knowledge structure of the learning process necessary, resulting in many learners are often completed in the game in the end cannot be learned exactly understand their What knowledge and how this knowledge to better the future with the practice. The PBL approach promoted after the completion of a problem to explore the issue should be a process of reflection. This process of reflection can help learners to refine their knowledge, and reflect on problemsolving process. Teaching during the game, we also need students to reflect on the entire course of the game is really clear understanding of their every step from secondary school to explore what it thought of the formation of advanced learners have a lot of help.. In addition to teaching but also promote the completion of PBL problems should be reported activity, which requires learners to use various forms of reported speech to report on their learning outcomes. Therefore, the use of PBL in teaching the game of teaching methods can promote better reflect the learner to explore their own learning process and summarizes the results of their own learning, so that the knowledge learned in the game more systematic and complete all, and so more for knowledge transfer in the completion of real-life situation.

#### More Diverse Forms of Evaluation

Scientific and reasonable way of evaluation is essential to the process of teaching a virtuous circle, because the game part of the teaching process evaluation of the imperfect, so I think we should learn from a variety of evaluation methods PBL. In the PBL teaching method, it is very important that students should evaluate their own information and information of others, to see how the information is obtained, the source is reliable, and this is an important way to promote independent learning. Therefore, teaching in the PBL when combined with the game, every time the task group work after the completion of a game must be completed for each member of the group's task to evaluate the contribution, this evaluation not only promote better collaboration among group members and learning, but also to promote the teaching objectives are completed.

#### 6 Summary

Games in education and proposed a new concept and teaching methods, and brings a new opportunity for development. It was on this game --- the opposite of education, with negative effects to transform things and apply it to the field of education. The PBL as a new learning strategy, its development has been expanded to all areas of education, showing a huge momentum. The two new teaching methods has its own advantages and disadvantages, is on the basis of this is the link between the proposed Combination of the two kinds of teaching strategies of teaching, hoping to avoid weaknesses, and ultimately achieve better teaching effect.

#### References

- [1] Liu, D.: Modern Teaching 5(5), 53 (2004)
- [2] Tang, F.L., Shen, J.L.: Comparative Education Review 4(1), 73 (2005)
- [3] Zhang, Y.: Modern Educational Technology 6(3), 53 (2004)
- [4] Information on, http://game.aojoy.com

## The Study of Practical Teaching for Undergraduates Majored in Marketing

Li Yan Du

School of Economics and Management, Northeast Dianli University, Jilin City, China jldly@163.com

**Abstract.** Practice ability of the undergraduates majored in Marketing plays an important role in the process of cultivating their employability. But in many colleges and universities, the practice teaching has been a weak link in the teaching, especially since the popularization of higher education, the community's voices about poor practical ability of undergraduates majored in Marketing has gotten more and more loudly. So it is necessary for colleges and universities to reform the practical teaching method. According to the rules of teaching reform, this paper proposes to transform the education concept, train double-qualified teachers, increase the investment on training base, strengthen the cooperation between school and enterprise, reform the practical teaching method to improve the practice ability of the undergraduates. So that it can provide beneficial reference for cultivating the practice ability of the undergraduates majored in Marketing.

Keywords: Practical teaching, Teaching reform, Practice ability, Teaching method.

#### **1** Introduction

Along with the further development of Chinese economy and the acceleration of the pace of industrial restructuring, the requirement of graduates majored in Marketing gets more and more exigent. As a distribution center for cultivating talent----higher education, it must readjust its training subject, adapt to social development of the new requirements of Marketing talents and train a number of innovative spirit and practical ability of high-quality undergraduates. The Ministry of Education has also repeatedly stressed the need to further strengthen the colleges and universities of practice teaching, vigorously improve the students' practical ability. But the current practice teaching of China have emerged many problems, so that it is difficult to practice the students in a good level.

Since Marketing is a practical subject, it is very important for the undergraduates majored in Marketing to own practice ability. As we all know, the more practical training they do, the better they fit the job after they graduate from school. Therefore, the writer hopes that it can adapt to the new needs to the colleges and universities of practice teaching by the way of constructing a new practice teaching model, thereby improving the students' practical ability and nurturing their comprehensive quality.

#### 2 Characteristics of Practical Teaching

Practical teaching in colleges and universities has its own characteristics:

First, practical teaching aims improving the professional quality, rather than overall quality in general education. The practice teaching is a effective training way to train the students' actual operation ability, enhance innovation ability, promote the student to adapt the job requirement comprehensively after their graduation. Practical teaching also relates to the formation of students' operation skill, which will be the initiative capacity cornerstone of the students' employment practical ability, professional ability and innovation ability in the future. For this purpose, each practical teaching must have a clear goal to promote students' operation skill acording to the course. Therefore, each practical teaching can improve the students' professional quality, rather than overall quality.

Secondly, practical teaching is different from the theory teaching in the teaching form and teaching objective. Practical teaching shows its own unique features by open environment, systematic plan, dynamic content, flexible method and diverse evaluation which can't be offered by the theory teaching. Therefore, practical teachers must pay more attention on reforming the training pattern, which is important for students to study practical skills.

Finally, practical teaching has a more complex operation system than theory teaching. It includes part of many study systems, such as idea systems, content system, action system, resource system and so on. In the more specific level, it can also be divided into specific concept, target, curriculum, material, model, human capital, evaluation and cooperation. In the process of building a practical teaching system, some principles such as theoretical study combines with the skill learning, the software construction binds to the hardware construction, basic quality associates with professional quality, intramural practice joints with outside school practice must be complied, so that a good mechanism can be achieved.

#### **3** The Current Status of Practical Teaching for Undergraduates Majored in Marketing

As the practice teaching is a weak link in the teaching, many colleges and universities have reformed edicational pattern for undergraduates majored in Marketing. In actual fact, the proportion of practice teaching is continuously increasing, and it is playing a more and more important role. At the same time, we must recognize that there are still some problems existing in practical teaching. The main problems are as follows:

#### 3.1 The Practice Teaching Concept Has Not Set Up

Nowadays, the traditional teaching can not keep pace with the development of Marketing curriculum and can not meet the urgent need of innovative talents. But some teachers still fettered by the traditional teaching concept which placing theory teaching first, practical teaching second. They still take it for granted that
practical teaching is subordinate to theory teaching. Therefore, many teachers lay great stress on theory teaching instead of practical teaching. Preparing lessons halfheartedly and teaching practical skill only by word occur frequently. The phenomenon has limited the students' study enthusiasm.

## 3.2 Colleges and Universities Are Lack of Double-Qualified Teachers

The quality ensurance of students' cultivation is a restriction to teaching staff. The core of college and university education is to build a high-quality teaching team. At present, the sources of practical teachers majored in Marketing are diverse. Many of them are still theory teachers. They are lack of practical experience and skill. So they can't meet the need of students' cultivation.

## 3.3 The Inputs on Practical Training Are Not Enough

Practical teaching is an important part of Marketing curriculums. But the inputs on practical training are not enough for students to train practice skill. This problem is mainly caused by the factor that the value and accessibility of practical knowledge had not been correctly recognized. Colleges and universities must set up practice centres and training base for students majored in Marketing to help them own practical ability and experience, so that they can find satisfactory jobs.

### 3.4 Cooperation between School and Enterprise Is Not Intensity

The practice ability is a compound concept. It contains many other abilities such as the practice ability, communication ability, team work ability and so on. So practice teaching isn't confined to in-school practice, but also includes out-ofschool internships. Judging from the colleges and universities' situation, it is difficult to have a stable practice base, or to establish a company for actual Marketing. Because every enterprise and company pay more attention on profit, they can't provide practice base for free. Even if they provide a practice post, the post is not long-time one, students can't gain enough experience. Sometimes, students majored in Marketing have to practice in different enterprise or company dispersedly. Teachers can't instruct the practice promptly, so that the practice effect is reduced.

# 3.5 The Teaching Method Is Outmoded

At present, many practical teachers majored in Marketing aren't strict to their students, and they are careless about improving students' practical experience and skill. Their practice teaching method is solely. Some of them only show how to operate and scarcely let students operate by themselves. Even in out-of-school internships, some of the practical teachers consider that it is just a form. Therefore, the students majored in Marketing can't obtain the practical abilities.

### 4 The Proposition of Practical Teaching Reform for Undergraduates Majored in Marketing

With the constant improvement of social and employment mechanism, competition between graduates has become more and more fierce. Only guarantee the quality of practical teaching, can the vitality of a specialized subject continue, can we remain invincible in the fierce competition. In order to improve the quality of practical teaching, we must deepen the reform of training method, in particular, to strengthen the practice of teaching research and innovation. Therefore, we must recognize that pure traditional teaching has not been able to meet the needs of students majored in Marketing and the needs of the society. How to set up a new practical mode and enhance the quality of the practice teaching to improve the students' competition ability in employment is worth considering.

# 4.1 Transforming the Education Concept, Developing the Rational Teaching Objectives

In recent years, the undergraduates of Marketing grow rapidly in quantity, but the effective supply is inadequate. Because follow the traditional theory-based concept, it is difficult for undergraduates to meet the need of the market. Therefore, facing the current economic situation and educational training problems, colleges and universities must improve the training system in order to train the application-oriented talents to meet the market demand. They must set up a scientific concept and develop the rational teaching objectives according to education and the market's requirements, and then construct action-oriented curriculum system which based on the scientific analysis of professional quality.

#### 4.2 Raising the Quality of Teachers, Training Double-Qualified Teachers

In more than a decade, double-quality teachers' construction mode plays an important role in undergraduate education. In order to raise the teachers' quality and train double-qualified teachers, we should import the talents to optimize teaching structure, export talents to combine with productive labor, invite the experts to focus on developing trend of professional techniques, stress training to increase effectiveness and make innovation to increase competitive ability. On the other hand, in order to construct a team of double-qualified teachers, experiment and practice is the foundation, demonstration teaching is the focal point, research and innovation is the direction, encouragement and guidance are the driving force. Therefore, increasing the fund for education, improving the condition of school operation and improving the teacher's working condition provides the necessary condition of material for constructing a team of double-qualified teachers.

# 4.3 Increasing the Investment on Training Base, Strengthening the Cooperation between School and Enterprise

Construction of training base is an indispensable premise and guarantee of training education. As Marketing is a application-oriented undergraduate majors, colleges and universities must face the following questions: "What kind of graduates we will train?" "How to train them?" "What quality of graduates we can train?" To answer these questions and to improve the graduates' quality, colleges and universities must construct training bases for students. And to accomplish this, there should be more investment channels to relive fund strains and accurate orientation should be the guide to develop training base construction. On the other hand, strengthening cooperation between school and enterprise can combine the theory and practical teaching. It accords with the talent training goal of students majored in Marketing. But with the rapid development of the economy, all enterprises conpete with each other in market aiming at maximum profit, they become unwilling to provide practice post to students. We can solve the problem through the means of combining learning with working and work-study program, which can give consideration to both improving the students' practical ability and gaining profit for enterprise.

## 4.4 Reforming the Teaching Methods, Using Modern Educational Technology

As we all know we can't achieve teaching optimization only by using theoretical classroom teaching methods, because the implementation of modern teaching means will be achieved both by teachers' theoretical classroom teaching and by using multimedia, electronic-teaching equipment and experiments, training operational capability and so on. We also can use the project teaching, case teaching and situational teaching to wake students learning interest and improve the teaching effectivenes. Teaching method of imitate Marketing can also be used to improve the students' skill: The teacher acts a customer while the students act salers. By means of showing Marketing process, the students can obtain the practical abilities they need.

#### 5 Summary

As Marketing is a application-oriented undergraduate majors, colleges and universities must build up a new mode of talent training, with which we can cultivate the talents with innovative spirit and pioneering spirit. Obviously the traditional teaching of Marketing does not meet the students' needs for development. Therefore it is necessary to take social needs as an orientation, change training models of Marketing, cultivate application-oriented professionals who have abilities to solve practical problems. This research on practical teaching for undergraduates majored in Marketing can also serve local economic and social development by solving the employment problem of college and university students and achieve the standard of working without adjustment period and of quasi employees.

#### References

- 1. Fu, Y.L., Xiong, L.L., Zhou, C.Y.: Shanxi Science and Technology 54(1), 46 (2011)
- 2. Liang, W., Li, Y.f.: Value Engineering 116(34), 63 (2010)
- Wang, J.D.: Journal of Jilin Province Economic Management Cadre College 30(3), 79 (2010)
- 4. Ye, Y.M.: Journal of Changsha Aeronautical Vocational and Technical College 49(2), 21 (2010)

# **Engineering Graphics Implementation and Reflection on Teaching Quality Assurance**

Min Xue Luo

Anhui Institute of Architectural and Industry, Hefei, China 230022 minxueluo@hotmail.com

**Abstract.** Engineering Graphics is a very important public engineering university foundation course. To ensure the quality of teaching engineering graphics, spatial imagination, students must be implemented to introduce the new era of knowledge engineering practice to master advanced computer graphics technology. Engineering graphics teaching quality assurance, must have quality teachers, there must be room for imagination and space to cultivate the idea of capacity, close ties with modern engineering graphics course successors, engineering graphics teaching quality assurance is difficult to follow.Modern Engineering Graphics young teacher, in the projection principle, we should work hard. Innovative engineering design talent requires a higher graphics quality, the state should attach great importance to teaching engineering graphics using the intangible heritage was inherited.

**Keywords:** Engineering graphics, Spatial imagination, Engineering practice, Computer graphics, Teaching quality assurance, Intangible heritage.

#### **1** Introduction

Higher Education's mission is to cultivate creative talents. The ability of engineering colleges foster innovative engineering talent, these people must be innovative thinking, spatial thinking ability of the rich, rich practical knowledge of engineering to master advanced science and technology[1].

Engineering drawings of the engineering field are using the projection principle, follow the national standards, drawn with computer software. With the expression of engineering design drawings to guide the construction, technical exchange, the drawings referred to as engineering language. Engineering staff that the door works only mastered the language to express their design ideas. Thus, cultivating innovative engineering talent, should guarantee the quality of teaching engineering graphics, so that it has a higher graphics quality.

#### 2 Engineering Graphics Teaching Quality Assurance Implementation

Education is the process of creating the future, any thoughts of a discipline of education and educational processes of the discipline and significant impact on national development. Engineering Graphics is a very important public engineering university foundation course. To ensure the quality of teaching engineering graphics, spatial imagination, students must be implemented to introduce the new era of knowledge engineering practice to master advanced computer graphics technology. Engineering Graphics Teaching quality assurance for the future development of the engineering sector has an important influence.

**Engineering Graphics Curriculum Educational Thought and the Process Is as Follows.** First choice for tracking the times of the Students and practical knowledge and Electronics Engineering materials. The beginning of each semester requires the preparation of classroom teachers teaching under the syllabus calendar. The content of the implementation process of traditional teaching, the main requirements to writing on the blackboard. Emphasis on basic knowledge, basic knowledge of key speakers, more to say. Simple illustration, clarifying the principles and methods of mapping, legends Deep drawing steps concise and clear. Blackboard demonstrations, hands and brain training students, training students from the imitation of thinking to creative thinking. Above the main operating computer-aided drawing. Each class has a synchronized operation. Arrangements for each class to interact with students all the time, counsel students mapping and timely answers to the problems of students. End of the course, a fullhouse with the curriculum, with content, for exam classes when the students, the collective water marking and for binding paper analysis and sorting.

Provisions of the Ordinance the process of teaching a college, but more important is the education of teachers thinking is reflected.

#### **Engineering Graphics Teaching Quality Characteristics**

Quality Assurance Engineering Graphics one of the characteristics of teaching: choose the right materials or preparation of teaching materials

After investigation, experts help in the preparation of students for our institute to develop spatial imagination and spatial thinking capacity, close ties with modern engineering practice and teaching of electronic technology, materials characteristics are as follows:

Inherit the traditional content.Innovative engineering design talents need space for a rich imagination and the idea of space capabilities. Projection principle that "descriptive geometry", the course training people to the idea of spatial imaginationand spatial ability, the content is the classic content of engineering graphics, engineering graphics course is based, only have the ability to learn to study engineering, the content the latter part of the graphics. Therefore, the situation with our students and years of teaching experience, the preparation of the Anhui Provincial Planning college textbook "Descriptive Geometry"[2]. The book is characterized by re-basics focus on the basics of speaking, more to say. Easy to understand, with simple illustrations, clarifying the principles and methods of mapping, legends implemented progressively. Legend more concise and clear mapping step, to self-learners convenience. Of the past and the content of the Detailed conducive to Picture stories, such as the combination of body part, explain the very detailed, to draw more complex form of axonometric drawing convenience, Picture stories to follow the course laid a good foundation Picture stories.

With modern engineering practice and the combination of advanced science and technology .Innovative engineering design knowledge and engineering practice professionals need advanced science and technology. Engineering practice knowledge refers to the new materials, new construction, new technologies, new national standards, the modern advanced technology means the application of computer and graphics software. "Architectural Drawing" highly practical content, and to keep pace with the times, the new materials, new construction, new technologies, new national standards embodied in the textbooks. Professional for our college as much as possible to meet the professional needs to set the "Architectural Drawing" book content. As part of the book is the construction of electrical power for the Students of our school is set up. Prospects for China's construction industry as well, for these students have the opportunity to go to the construction industry employment in the construction of electrical part of the design work of the previously published "Architectural Drawing " book, not the content - building electrical drawings. In order to better and modern engineering practice, we visited the Institute building, with an open mind to the knowledge of engineering practice to learn the rich old architect. But also to the old professor teaching experience to learn. Support in many ways, colleges and universities in Anhui Province has prepared the "Eleventh Five-Year" provincial planning materials, "Architectural Drawing"[3]. This book is characterized by colleges and universities follow the teaching of engineering graphics basic requirements, and the PRC Ministry of Construction released the national standard. Focus on the basics of drawing simple and clear steps, to selflearners convenience. Focus on engineering knowledge, and modern engineering practice, reflect the modern construction engineering, new materials, new technologies and new construction. The book includes the construction of basic professional engineering plans, such as building construction plans, structural drawings, architectural indoor water supply and drainage plans, construction electrical diagram. Tracking the modern advanced electronics, introduced the application of a typical AutoCAD drawing software.

Select appropriate materials or preparation of teaching materials is very important teaching.

Quality assurance of teaching engineering graphics features of the two: handson A typical computer-aided drawing of the teaching students the use of AutoCAD drawing software. Classroom teachers in terms of drawing commands are not used, but lead students to practice on the machine, in the engine room guidance. In the school room, a computer for each student, first started teaching students computer-aided mapping, that is on the computer, using mapping software can express their complete AutoCAD drawing a simple diagram, to complete a professional map, then draw on a computer Professional drawings. Practical teaching environment as well, tracking modern advanced electronic technology, through hands-on grasp of the typical use of AutoCAD drawing software to enable students to meet the needs of the community. This is a very important practical teaching.

Quality assurance of teaching engineering graphics features three: the examination. The end of each semester course, required of teachers in the case of no leakage problems, the curriculum for teachers to use "intelligent vector graphics test database"[4], a collective volume. There is no standard answer to the test database, assigned by the Department of Teacher responsible for the answer, the teacher found the answer for the problem, immediately report to the Department of charge, for further processing. Complete answers to pay teachers for teaching and research head of audit, review any errors, pointed out errors, asking the right answer, and then modified by the classroom teachers, the standard answer after repeated modifications in shape, used for marking.

End of the course, with the college curriculum, with content, for exam classes when the students, the collective water marking, and for binding paper analysis and sorting.

When the teacher asked each marking score just, reasonable, nondiscriminatory, this is a very important part of teaching management.

In short, engineering graphics teaching quality assurance implementation, Civil Engineering Student Book is their own teaching materials, machine class Student Book" Descriptive Geometry" with their own teaching materials, "Mechanical Drawing " series of selected materials, Dalian University of Technology [5]. Machine type with the construction of engineering graphics course, the actual operation on the machine with the examination process and the educational thought is the same, but the engineering knowledge and practice of professional engineering plans drawn by computer with different contents.

Teaching of Engineering Graphics Thinking of Quality Assurance

# **Engineering Graphics Is Difficult to Follow the Teaching Quality Assurance.** Deep concerns about quality of teaching engineering graphics course successors, engineering graphics teaching quality assurance is difficult to follow. The main reasons are:

University executive management, not academic oriented [6], independent research and teaching assessment. Many college professors have mentioned scholarship, the above-mentioned "teaching of engineering graphics implementation of quality assurance, "is professor of administration and the embodiment of scholarship. However, different managers can be the same teaching process, while the educational thinking and the quality of education is not the same.

Aspects of the research projects of engineering graphics rare, hard to the results, the paper difficult to write, difficult to publish the article. Most teachers in engineering colleges of engineering graphics, engineering graphics non-graduates, he can make their own original research professional, a former professional papers.

Besides teaching and research leader and professor of administrative leadership is not only part of the thinking and education of the education process. Other aspects, such as year-end assessment they started going to school, just graduated as teachers. Therefore, university professors scholarship to be improved. Engineering Graphics Course Comparison with other courses. Due to the current engineering college teachers, the majority of engineering graphics, engineering graphics non-graduates, although there are master's or doctoral degree, but they did not get better training in engineering graphics course. Few young people just to the podium to focus on thorough understanding of all the "Geometry" materials, in the projection method does not work hard on, but have learned that without access to.

In access to teaching hours, talk about other courses than engineering graphics course easy, so long as the other courses have class, very few people wholeheartedly about engineering graphics course. This course is the "descriptive geometry" part is difficult, the students attention, teacher preparation time and more duties include large, heavy burden.

These phenomena seriously affect the quality of university teaching engineering graphics guarantee. The current general lack of qualified engineering colleges of engineering graphics teacher.

The State Should Pay Attention to Teaching Engineering Graphics Followed for Quality Assurance. Innovative engineering design talent requires a higher quality of engineering graphics, engineering graphics teaching quality must be guaranteed, the state must attach great importance to teaching engineering graphics followed for quality assurance. If can do: Engineering attention from experts who follow the quality of engineering drawings. National education, conservation and engineering leadership succession in the engineering sector "non-material heritage".

Engineering of the "intangible heritage" refers to the teaching of engineering graphics quality assurance. At present levels of engineering colleges across the country, there is a group of experienced, dedicated his life energy to the engineering graphics educators, teaching of engineering graphics quality assurance checks by these people, this is a valuable engineering "non-material heritage. " National education, engineering leaders to give attention, to make these people really play pass, to help with the role of the Engineering Graphics Teaching quality assurance continuity, so that the intangible heritage was inherited.

National importance, the engineering graphics course can be followed to ensure quality of teaching.

#### 3 Conclusion

Engineering graphics teaching quality to be guaranteed, there must be space for students can better imagination, practical knowledge of engineering time tracking technology, materials and electronics, focusing on computer-aided drawing handson, end of the course each semester for school exams.

A new era of young teachers of Engineering Graphics, the projection principle, we should make efforts to improve their spatial visualization and spatial thinking skills. Countries should attach great importance to teaching engineering graphics quality assurance, so that it can be followed to make the intangible heritage was inherited.

#### References

- [1] Luo, M.X.: Journal of Wenzhou University 30(spp. 1), 9 (2009) (in Chinese)
- [2] Luo, M.X.: Descriptive Geometry. China University of Science and Technology Press, China (2006) (in Chinese)
- [3] Luo, M.X.: Architectural Drawing. China University of Science and Technology Press, China (2008) (in Chinese)
- [4] Tan, J.R., Zhang, S.Y.: Intelligent Test vector graphics library. Higher Education Press, Electronic Audio and Video Publishing House of Higher Education, China (in Chinese)
- [5] Dalian University of Technology Department of Engineering Graphics: mechanical drawing, 6th edn. China Higher Education Press, China (2007) (in Chinese)
- [6] Information on, http://sc.dfzz.org/edu/content/sqs-rdhhghsds/cc7b2a69.html (in Chinese)

# A Study on the of Application Blended Learning Theory in Practical Teaching of Program Design

He Yupeng

Guangzhou University Sontan College, Guangzhou, China Hong Kong INT'L Business Management College of Hong Kong University of Science and Technology, Hong Kong, China 530272504@qq.com

**Abstract.** The paper conducts observations, as well as experimental teachings on practical teaching of current computer programming course in the methods of observation, contrast experimentation, empirical research and interdisciplinary research. The results of data in the investigation indicate show that, to apply blended learning method in the practical teaching of computer programming, The basic model of practical teaching designed by blended program was constructed. It held that blending various disciplines and integrating several resources, such as schools cooperate with enterprises, will help to cultivate applied talents. The innovation of the paper is that it conducts in-depth teaching practice in the practical teaching of computer programming and comprehensively uses observation method, contrast experimentation method, empirical research method and interdisciplinary research method, and it constructs model for designing practical teaching through blended programming and applies the model to teaching practices, and verified its correctness.

Keywords: programming, practical teaching, blended learning, blended model.

#### **1** Introduction

Programming is a main course for computer science and technology study. Through learning this course, the students are not only required to master high-level programming language knowledge, but more importantly need to gradually master the programming idea and method in practices, and to develop their application abilities of programming language in solving actual problems. Therefore, this is a distinctive course that focuses on developing students' innovative spirit and practical ability.

Currently, the teaching pattern mostly adopts single classroom teaching method and integrates some computer practices for consolidating knowledge points. This regular pattern is effective in teaching some basic knowledge, such as teaching basic grammars, structures, but as to the practical teaching of in-depth programming, it still has the following shortcomings: It cannot effectively stimulate students' initiatives, The practical effect is not obvious, resulting in students' being poor at designing programs by themselves, Neglects students' self-initiatives, which is not good for cultivating their innovation abilities. In order to improve the teaching quality of programming, scholars at home and abroad had tried case-driven teaching, which had improved the teaching effect to some degree, however, as most teachers had not much practical project experiences while computer technique is developing rapidly, many teacher who lacked practical project experiences could not get satisfying teaching results in case teaching.

Introducing the concept of blended learning into teaching program design can receive good teaching results.

#### 2 An Overview of Blended Learning Concept

Blended learning is an integration of teaching and computer network under the guidance of dualistic thinking of teachers and students. It applies computer network to the traditional teaching progress, and focuses not only on learners' construct their knowledge by themselves, but also on the guiding role of teachers and synergistic effect of learning partners. [1] From the practical viewpoint, blended learning is not only a mingle of learning methods, but also a mingle of teaching resources, teaching models, teaching methods, teaching objectives, teaching media, teaching and work, "learning" and "practicing".

#### 3 The Basic Model of Blended Programming Practice Teaching

In practice, the methods of observation, compared to the experimental, empirical research and interdisciplinary research are used to observe and for teaching in the practice teaching of programming course in computer science. The basic model of blended programming practice teaching is showed in figure 1.



Fig. 1. the basic model of blended programming practice teaching

According to the analysis of abscissa, it concludes 4 blended aspects: resource, skill, environment and theory. From the analysis of ordinate, it contains 4 blended levels: combination, integration, cooperation and extention. It is clear that blended learning is a mixture of various learning resources, learning environments and learning theories. With further analysis, we can get 4 levels of blended learning.

**Combination.** Through integrating resources and building of the servicer of learning resources, we can get projects of programming development which are worked out by many university-enterprises to effectively resolve the bottleneck in experience shortage of teachers' practice development.

*Integration and Conformity.* This kind of blended learning method is to integrate types of learning methods into structural system of mutual-support learning method. It is nonlinear.

**Cooperation and Coordination.** "Learn without friends, the one will be ignorant and ill-informed." This proverb highlights the combination of learning methods and the cooperation among learners, especially in the development of large program, cooperation is more important.

*Extention and Transcendence.* Do creatively the effective education and learning for human's needs right time and right environment. It needs the great wisdom of teachers and learners. To cultivate a great programmer needs not only to construct his rigorous logical thinking, but also to develop his creative mind and inspiration.

Practice has proved that, the integrated teaching with multiple resources can get the multiplier effect.

## 4 The Implement of the Model of Blended Programming Practice Teaching

#### 4.1 The Construction of Blended Learning

The exchange platform of programming training which bases on the blended learning theories. See figure 2.



Fig. 2. the stuctue chat of blended pogramming pactice teaching

#### 4.2 The Teaching Design of the Blended Concept

In the whole process of the blended practice teaching, it is emphasized that both teaching and learning can be conducted as activities with the learning activities as the centre.

The design of Learning ActivitiesMotivation for learners' learning and developing come from the interaction between the learners themselves and their learning environment. The development of the learners' cognitive function and the changes of their motion and attitudes are the structure of that interaction. From the learners' respect, the interaction itself is a learning activity. Therefore, the design of learning activities should be taken as the core of the teaching design.3 The learning activity is designed in the form of learning objectives, which include assignment objectives, research finding forms, activity contents, activity strategies and methods, to stimulate the learners' cognitive processing and their thinking and develop learners' mental function.

For example, in the teaching designing of the VC++ program, learning the "IF condition statements", the following activities are gaven: knowing a,b,c, if c is for a and b, then output 'right', otherwise output 'wrong', write the statement.

This question and its solution can be put in the experience space, then more similar questions can be reflected. If change the question to "knowing a,b,c, if c is the difference for a and b, then output 'right', otherwise output 'wrong' write the statement.

Then, the further exploration is to nest the conditional statements and iteration statements, and further step in adding the intelligent elements such as logical judgment into the practice of actual development. These activities are shown in the innovation space where learners can communicate and corporate with each other. Besides, the finished cases can be stored in the resources repository, offering the reference and examples for other learners as well as continuously richening the repository.

The Design of the Learning Environment

The design of the learning environment mainly is conducted as the integrating activity of learning resources and learning tools, as well as the teacher's coordination and work division with learners.

The Design of Media Communication

In learning the computer programming, it needs to keep on reviewing and consolidating to learn it better. The design of media communication includes teachers' teaching courseware, the design examples, the actual code collection from the large and medium software development company, learning videos etc. In the content of the entire combining teaching, the media communication is the most marginalized design activities.

#### 4.3 Strategies of Learning and Teaching

This is a blended process of learning and teaching. Based on the requirement of the information technology and course integration, students are the main part of the teaching activities; the learning process centers in conducting self-exploration; learners must negotiate and cooperate with each other; learning takes the problem or theme as the center; information technology is the major learning tool. Therefore, in the teaching and learning process, attentions should be paid to the following strategies: guide to build a favorable circumstance of question situation,guide to learn a better teamwork,conduct the timely evaluation and correction.

#### 5 Evaluation of the Blended Teaching

#### 5.1 Guidance for Learners to Conduct Self-evaluation

In the practice of the program developing, teacher should pay attention to students' knowledge, their skills in program developing, their emotions, attitudes, values and changes of the learning process and methods, as well as teamwork skill in program developing. Teachers can develop an observation chart to record the fulfillment of the assignment at every phase to help students achieve the objectiveness in the formative, summative assessment and diagnostic evaluation.

#### 5.2 Evaluation of the Teaching Process

In the practice teaching, teacher can acquire the learners' suggestion on teaching process, gather the relevant information and data, keep on spotting the problems in teaching activities and modify them in time to enhance the efficiency of the teaching process and improve the learners' abilities.

#### 6 Conclusion

Through the research finding lasted for one year, blended teaching is an effective teaching model, which break away the model of the single class teaching and perfect the teaching means. It has also helped to broaden the learners' horizon from the teaching contents, overcome the bottleneck of time within class, remove the space limitation, change their ways of receiving knowledge and realize the student-oriented independent learning, which is helpful for stimulating the learner's creation in computer programming.

#### References

- Huang, R.: The Theory and Practice of the Blended Learning. Higher education press, China (2009)
- [2] Hou, T.: The Modern Education Technology 18(7), 64 (2008)
- [3] Wu, A., Li, Y.: The College Paper of Handan 18(3), 90 (2008)
- [4] Information on, http://www.epic.co.uk/index.php

# A Research on the Humanity Qualities of University Teachers

Naisheng Wang

Department of the humanities, Shandong Traffic and Transport University, Jina, 250032, China naishengwang@126.com

**Abstract.** The humanity qualities of the university teachers affect the students overall quality of humanity. It is an important prerequisite and basis to carry out smoothly the current university students' quality education. Meanwhile, the literacy levels also have relations with the teachers' professional and technical aspects of the long-term development and future prospects. Overall, the current university teachers' humanity qualities have not been well with the new situation and needs of quality education. The colleges should change their minds to train the teachers by varied cultural activities of the channels to promote their humanity qualities as soon as possible. The teachers should also change their mind, teaching others and themselves the quality of education in practice, so as to improve their cultural literacy.

Keywords: Humanity Qualities, University Teachers, Qualities, Counter Measure.

The university teachers are the predominant of higher quality education, and the university students are the object. The humanity qualities of the teachers have a direct relation to higher quality education However, in recent years, especially since the higher up, our quality of university teachers is not getting better, the results of university education are rapidly decreasing, leading a large area of landslides. In spite of the hardware environment become excellent since the reform and opening, the software environment is getting worse on the other side. Remember that someone said, the university depends on the master and not building. The most important environment of the university is the quality university teachers. However, what's the current status of the teachers' qualities? What kind of qualities should they have? And what kinds of countermeasures should we take to improve the qualities of university teachers?

# 1 The Current Status of the Humanity Qualities of the University Teachers

"Humanity Qualities" is mainly refers to the professional knowledge and skills of other cultural and professional qualities. It is a man full of the integrated representation, it is not a tool to reason with a sound personality of an important line. In a rational personality, humanity qualities are not the "intellectual", which have no immediate practical effect. In fact, modern society tells that, a single instrumental reason can not form a healthy personality except making a big production "one dimensional man", leading the contract of the man's comprehensive and rich feelings. The survey found that our common of human knowledge not of optimism.

### 1.1 Human Knowledge Is Weak

In the investigation, we find that many teachers can not tell the difference between "natural" and "the social sciences" and they don't know much of "Humanities and Social Sciences .In addition to the professional knowledge and skills, they are deficient in social justice, human life and meaning, morality, and in esthetic tastes, and the ideal of culture, interest and understanding.

## 1.2 Traditional Culture Knowledge Is Weak

Profound knowledge of traditional culture is a great wealth of the intellectuals in China. Today's world is towards multi-polarity, cultural differences and diversity and more emphasis on culture, national culture, geography, culture and the country tried to be holding the flag. Many people appealed to the value of Chinese traditional culture and heritage resources. However, to be common knowledge in the traditional culture in general there are a deficient. Since the 20th century, the weak position in traditional culture has been made in china and scholars have not got the training of the fine traditional cultures.

# 1.3 Art Accomplishment Is Weak

The art of cultivation is an important part of the humanities, it is also a source of creativity. This is a world-class scientists can be tested. The Nobel prize winners, e.g. Yang Zhengning and Li Zhengdao have the high level of aesthetic know-ledge. Their papers with very rich creative scientists rich inner feelings. This is a seamless integration of science and culture. The survey found, the higher the teacher was very fond of and appreciates fine art accounts for only 10% for 20%, while the teacher is very small contact and enjoy works of art. This fully demonstrates that the lack of art accomplishment.

# 2 The Significance of Improve the Humanity Qualities of the University Teachers

Improving the quality of the meaning of human knowledge is a healthy personality of the inevitable. Modern character and psychology tell us a sound personality should have both expertise and skills, and should include well in other culture. Many people could not realize this point, implementing rational as human nature. They plunged into an ocean of knowledge objectively, forgetting the purpose of knowledge and the value of life, and forgetting they and society are the other reason. The tool is the modern philosophy and the scientific revolution, the reform of the human nature, is a powerful tool for personal and that the essential foundations. Similarly, humanity qualities are not lack, otherwise it will be the personality of a contract, for everyone, it is a misfortune.

## 2.1 The Humanity Qualities Are Required for the Quality Education

Now, to develop the creative talent, we are on a culture of quality education. However, students quality education, teacher is the dominant quality education. The teachers of the direct well conditioned to the success of the quality education. Commonly it is impossible to build up a contingent of high-caliber students if the teachers have no higher humanity qualities. The full meaning shall contain at least five aspects, knowledge and the development of intelligence, ability, and inspire motive, and personality. Example is better than words. if teachers teach in itself have nice humanity qualities, he is an example, a model, will be able to produce the effect.

### 2.2 The Humanity Qualities Are Necessary Conditions to Get Fine Teaching Results

In the view of the instrumental reason, the humanity qualities are not logic knowledge and have no functional use. In fact, the teaching process, human knowledge is also a positive element. Education is scientific and artistic. High standard of teaching should be scientific and artistic the organic combination of knowledge. it is difficult to produce a strong bow} force. The effects of appeal and the teachers and teaching of the knowledge flow of expression, and to study psychology of being close. Student not only ask the teacher to have a perfect knowledge structure and strong logic thinking, and also ask the teacher to have a good vocabulary and a good presentation skills and unique style .However, to get all of these, the only way is to be affected by the humanity qualities.

## 3 What Kinds of Qualities Should the University Teachers Have to Really Express and Improve the Software Environment? We Believe That the Following Five Qualities Should Not Be Missed

# 3.1 The Charm of the Reputable Character

As a university teachers and charisma is the most important qualities, but also to the trust and respect. As the factor of charisma come from truth and easy to distinguish right from the stand firm, from deep thinking, from the teacher highly thought of it. The university teachers in their teaching process, the analysis of natural and social process, in view of the people to demonstrate that the process will be conveyed to the students some of his own ideas of the information that students will further consideration and decision and even will change the student's a decision, the decision is past and present and future. The teacher is a society in the leading groups and they represent a social conscience, pointing direction of young life, a nation in the future development of the track. They thought highly decided to a state of the future, they decided to a state of the future of their personalities determine the future generations, a nation's personality. Of noble nature and unsullied character should be no thought, this reason, not greedy for profit or benefit, and should be in conformity with the scientific truth, justice and fairness and maintaining social conscience and integrity, to keep in view of life and values.

#### 3.2 The Deep Professional Quality

With the development of society, knowledge and technical areas, more and more, the university teachers in their specified field, have solid professional skill and abundant theoretical basis, and it is more important to get the capabilities to make the learning into natural, social and human. As the teacher's function is not only impart knowledge, the task is not only is learning to a heap of dead knowledge. The knowledge of the class into a form of thought, a natural tool for searching and social framework dialysis, a service to humankind happy, is teaching and learning is the ultimate goal. to achieve this, of course, the teacher to student, to give students a drop of water, and have a bucket of water. University teachers will not hear the ears, but read textbooks. the more rapid they fail to catch changes in social life, and therefore, the teacher must be concerned about it, society, nation and world affairs, the new knowledge, for his knowledge of the latest knowledge, will be charged to students, will the present and future tightly together.

#### 3.3 Good Communicational Capacity

Teaching activities is not a one-way of social activity, but a two-way interpersonal activity. The power of expression, of course, is the most important power in exchange, with their knowledge and ideas of course, teachers use the language should be clear, accurate and fluent, humor, it is contagious, excited and inspire effort, to have thinking, logic and critically. Teachers and students in class, not only a language of communication and more important is the exchange and make eye contact, gesture of communication, which will only see the handouts, or sitting, balanced, the principals, there is no communication, of course, it's not teaching. Humorous language liven up lesson to attract the children's attention to interference from other matters. Therefore, a university teachers sense of humor is a classroom teaching and learning the key to success factor. A teacher liked by the students rarely is not a language teacher. A smile is more than a kind of fighting strength of every gram. Only in light of circumstances will quickly absorbed the information and the information, and memory the information will be involved in the desire, without the involvement of teaching activities will never achieve satisfactory results.

#### 3.4 Broad Knowledge Reserves

The teacher is a part of the profession, not a monk chanted sutras turned the microphone. A single only understand their professional knowledge is not likely to become a qualified teacher. a university teaching astrophysical of the teachers don't understand philosophy is a hard to imagine that a lecture on art course of the teachers don't understand mathematical principles is also a weird experience. A civil engineering professional college teachers do not have the knowledge of physics, as a history of university teachers don't understand the study, can't find the civil engineering study the structure and physics, i don't find in history and learn the relationship between the longest. An environment of the design of the university, if he does not understand the psychology he will not find the design of the essence. Such circumstances, a university teachers simply know own professional knowledge, it would be impossible to use all kinds of knowledge to make the lessons impressed and charming. Therefore, as a teacher, such as a college teaches economics teacher, in addition to the professional knowledge, should be at least crude to understand many other subjects, including political science, mathematics, psychology and sociology, aesthetic, philosophy, history, etc.

#### 3.5 The Enthusiasm of Dedication to the Cause

Teacher the name means more than a profession, it means a cause. a teacher will not work as a means of sustenance, work is not only to ease the basic wages and cost of the classes. Some teachers have many classes a week, they could not have time to prepare our lessons carefully and think the students and teaching thinking and earnestly correcting the exercises, seriously rethink their teaching and improved. They have to their teaching in a totally numb, even if they wanted to do well, it is impossible for the time and energy. For teachers of this kind of job with enthusiasm, is not the cause of the many classes to earn more money for the warm, and should be the cause of all the passion souls. the passion of the result is for the professional of study, the teaching of study, to teaching the object of study, to teaching results of study, the method of study and teaching style.

# 4 The Countermeasures to Improve the Humanity Qualities of the University Teachers

Against the common teachers of poor quality of the situation, we should put forward some countermeasures, but the increase is a systemic project and the need for a long time. Presently, the following points should be done mainly.

#### 4.1 Changing Our Mind, We Know Well the Importance of the Humanity Qualities of the University Teachers

According to our analysis, the major cause of the poor qualities is subjective neglect. From the education concepts, whether a university or a teacher is a kind of indifference to humanities. Therefore, to enhance teachers' qualities, we still have to change ideas from the roots of the university. It is the key to get a good quality education to raise the quality of teachers and it is also in response to the state of quality education policy.

#### 4.2 Intensive Management, Training of Teachers and the Development of the Humanistic Approach

University is an organization under the education sector, it is a lot of things in the management. To enhance teachers' well, we should improve management, training, especially the construction of teachers should be combined to make. For a long time, the construction of the teachers in colleges of education is an important part of the management work. We have successfully built up a set of effective theory and methods.

#### 4.3 Letting Teaching and Learning Help Each Other and Organize Kinds of Human Activity

Generally speaking, owing to time and effort, the university teachers are very difficult to take out the whole time devoted to improve their humanity qualities. Therefore, we advocate the teachers to teach while learn to improve their qualities. When the teacher is preparing teaching content he should expand the teaching materials, actively exploring the integrated approach to connect the expertise with the knowledge of humanities. Without prejudice to the professional knowledge, the teachers will force students to think professional knowledge of the social life. Thus, smoothly, the humanities of the teachers can also be increased. Of course, in addition, schools can organize the teacher's good humanities education activities and organize some of the cultural societies, to attract more teachers active participation.

# 5 The Closing

University teachers and students humanity qualities are connected with the overall quality of humanity, the current university students quality education is carried out smoothly is an important prerequisite and basis, the college of literacy levels of relations with the teacher is a professional and technical aspects of the long-term development and future prospects. University teachers' humanity qualities have a long history and culture and traditions of origin. But today the university campus some unhealthy phenomena, the university teachers' qualities exist problems and shortcomings. The problem has something with the teacher's personal background, with a history and reality, and with social and economic aspects of the deep consideration. Of course, the issue of improving, is not a simple process, but a view to effectively solve these problems, the need for institutional reform and improve university teachers, too, needing its own awakening and self promotion, which needs to be a long-term process, the practice process of exploration and improvement.

## References

- [1] Zhang, K.: The Chinese University Education 36(1) (2000)
- [2] Wang, W.: The Humanism and Education. The Commercial Press, China (1983)

# **Study on Effective Assessment of Practical Teaching in University Based on IPA**

Zhengguo Zhu<sup>1</sup>, Taoxing Zhu<sup>2</sup>, Yongquan Zhu<sup>1</sup>, and Minglei Sun<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> School of Civil Engineering, Shijiazhuang Tiedao University, Shijiazhuang 050043, China

<sup>2</sup> School of Economics and Management, Shijiazhuang Tiedao University, Shijiazhuang 050043, China myztx@163.com

**Abstract.** This study presents estimates of student's expectations and actual harvest for practical teaching based on IPA. In effective assessment process of college practical teaching link, concrete understanding and deviation between teachers and students were obtained and analyzed. It plays an important part to improve teaching quality and communication effects. Assessment is performed to understand effect of undergraduate production practice sessions for civil engineering in Shijiazhuang Tiedao University by means of IPA. Not only is the emphasis on this production practice placed, but it can be as reference for improving its strategy, particularly in terms of maintenance, excessive behavior, no priority, and improving the focus.

Keywords: IPA assessment, University, Practical teaching, Shijiazhang Tiedao University.

#### **1** Introduction

Proposed obviously in the 11th Five-year Plan for National Economic and Social Development of PRC, emphasis on the development of higher education is to improve quality and optimize its structure, strengthen the research and practice, and innovative student's spirit and practical ability. Practical teaching is taken as an essential part in higher education system, which is paramount to improve their practice and innovation.

A considerable amount of research has been carried out on the topic of practical teaching. In connection with papers statistics in China National Knowledge Infrastructure, the number of papers has increased up to 41.9% in average per year from 2001 to 2009. It is noted that more and more attention has been paid to practical teaching in university. At present, a lot of research work has been done for it, and many fruits have been presented, which is mainly in certain fields, such as system [1,2], model [3], quality [4,5], domestic and foreign institutions [6,7], high vocational-technical professional [8,9] and so on. However, these studies do not provide much attention to effective assessment of practical teaching in university based on perception of teaching subject and satisfaction.

#### 2 Research Method

#### 2.1 IPA Assessment

Importance-Performance Analysis was proposed by Martilla and James at the first time, which is called IPA for short. It was used for performance analysis of car dealer and generally known as analysis management technology with low cost and easy understanding. In order to draw a two-dimensional four-quadrant square graph, median of average or population mean about importance and performance was used as coordinate crossing point. Namely, importance is deemed for longitudinal axis, and performance for lateral axis. Importance in first quadrant is high, and performance is significant, which is called maintenance region. Importance in second quadrant is low, and performance is also significant, which is called excessive behavior region. Importance in third quadrant is low, and performance is not good accordingly, which is called no priority region. Importance in fourth quadrant is obvious, and performance is low unfortunately, which is called improving focus region.

At present, IPA assessment has been used for service industry, medical marketing, leisure entertainment, exhibition, restaurant, and tourism [10] and generally known as an important tool to improve customer satisfaction and optimize service quality. In connection with subject of higher education, namely student group, practical teaching effects is evaluated by means of test and analysis. We attempt to use IPA for effective assessment of practical teaching in university, in order to make goal of practical teaching in university more specific. It is noted that coordinate of IPA assessment was compared and presented as shown in Fig.1.



Fig. 1. Coordinate graph based on IPA assessment.

#### 2.2 Investigation Situation

The object of survey is undergraduate specialty of civil engineering in Shijiazhuang Tiedao University, including 149 junior students. Shijiazhuang Tiedao University is domestic famous technical university. In teams of engineering specialty, synthetic model is used for assessment of practical teaching, such as course design, experiments curriculum, graduation project, cognition practice, production practice, graduation practice.

#### 2.3 Design for Questionnaire

Questionnaire is composed of three parts. At first place, it is about true or false, which is used for survey understanding of practical cognition and degree of readiness of practice. Secondly, 13 evaluating variables of practice link are enumerated to investigate process and methods of practical teaching, interaction between teachers and students in practice process, enthusiasm of individual participation, application of theoretical knowledge, harvests of practical teaching. To evaluate enthusiasm of individual participation, variables of student's self-evaluation at earlier stage and practice performance at later stage are discussed. 13 evaluating variables are selected successfully, as a result of consulting thirteen teachers of tunnel and underground engineering in civil engineering specialty, who constitute national level teaching groups at Shijiazhuang Tiedao University. Similarly, content validity was identified to ensure the questionnaire overall and effective. At last, investigation results have been summarized.

In order to clarify intention of investigation during questionnaire, connotation in 13 evaluating variables are interpreted for students, summarized in Table 1. Variables were score quantitatively by Likert five scales. For instance, 1 indicates very unimportant, and 5 for extremely important. The purpose is to reflect expectation of the nature of practical teaching and process for practical teaching subjects. In other words, it shows degree of importance in terms of each variable of observation. In addition, 12 perceived performances for practical teaching were evaluated from 1 to 5. Moreover, 1 represents very good, 5 for very bad. The third part data mainly is about student's evaluation of practical teaching from tutor, including enthusiasm of practice, and quality of the internship report submitted. So enthusiasm of individual participation was analyzed by the third part data.

There were 149 questionnaires, of which 142 have been retrieved. In addition, 140 questionnaires have features with questions answered completely. It met sample requirements and the eligible rate was 94%.

Variable	Connotation
Combination with theo-	Investigating cohesion for practical teaching, theory
retical knowledge	and course learning
Correlation of practice at	Investigating cognitive effect of student induced by
earlier stage	experience of practice at earlier stage
Guidance and mobiliza-	Investigating cognitive effect of practice subject by
tion at earlier stage	guidance at earlier stage
Improving itself ability	Investigating demand ability cognition of practice
and quality	process by practice subject
Vividness of practical	Investigating practical process flexibility and interest
process	in process of practical teaching
Details of practice plan	Investigating rich degree of practice content and
	comprehensiveness of plan
Coherence of practical	Investigating integrity degree and joining content in
process	practice process
Interaction between	Investigating exchange and interaction between
teachers and students in	teachers and students
practice process	
Choice of practice loca-	Investigating scale of practice location and goodness
tion	of fit with the object of practice
Arrangement of practice	Investigating practice time effect of length and date
time	
working attitude of adi-	investigating responsible degree of tutor and other
Visers	participation people.
Entrustasm of individual	investigating entitusiasm of subject for practical
participation	teaching
Obvious effect of practice	investigating professional knowledge of practice sub-
*	ject and improvement of practical ability

Table 1. Connotation analysis of survey variable.

#### **3** Results of Data Analysis

#### 3.1 Investigating Cognition and Willingness for Link of Practical Teaching

Survey questions included main form of practical teaching link, which was chosen with special regard to personal opinion. This type of exercise was multiple-choice. 75 percents of respondents deemed that practical teaching link should include training, and 64.3 percents think that it should include experiments. Internships accounted for 55 percents. Course design accounted for 38.6 percents. Graduation project accounted for 21.4 percents. Furthermore, 32.9 percents of students held that practical teaching link should include extracurricular activities and technique contest.

In this investigation of practice willingness, 98 percents of students expressed great interest in practical process. At the same time, 81.4 percents of students have look up related information at earlier practical stage. 81.4 percents of students have normally exchanged with classmates.

As a consequence, overall survey results indicated that students did not fully understand practical teaching. Nevertheless, they expressed strong participative interest and enthusiasm.

# 3.2 Cognition and Performance of Effective Evaluation Variables for Practical Teaching

Based on investigation, students deemed that responsible attitude of tutor and relevant instructor was most important in practical teaching. Moreover, the order of importance was list as guidance and mobilization at earlier stage, improving itself ability and quality, enthusiasm of individual participation, obvious effect of practice, interaction between teachers and students in practice process, coherence of practical process, arrangement of practice time, choice of practice location, vividness of practical process, details of practice plan, combination with theoretical knowledge, correlation of practice at earlier stage. Performance assessment demonstrates that working attitude of advisers was most satisfying to students, and then, the order was improving itself ability and quality, guidance and mobilization at earlier stage, choice of practice location, interaction between teachers and students in practice process, arrangement of practice time. What's more, concrete mean value, standard deviation and ranking are presented in Table 2. There was great difference for ranking of importance and satisfaction due to different choice of practice location, of which the ranking was the ninth in importance, and fourth in satisfaction. The enthusiasm ranking of individual participation was the fourth in importance, and thirteenth in satisfaction. Generally speaking, choice of practical teaching location is comparatively successful. In terms of enthusiasm of individual participation, students have recognized its importance. Instead, teacher deemed that student enthusiasm did not meet their requirements.

	Importance			Satisfaction		
Variable	Mean	Standard	Donking	Mean	Standard	Ranking
	value	deviation	Kaliking	value	deviation	Kalikilig
A. Combination						
with theoretical	3.60	1.06	12	3.53	1.12	11
knowledge						
B. Correlation of						
practice at earlier	3.49	1.04	13	3.41	1.07	12
stage						
C. Guidance and						
mobilization at	3.95	1.05	2	3.87	1.08	3
earlier stag						
D. Improving it-						
self ability and	3.95	1.03	2	3.89	1.10	2
quality	0.70	1100	-	0.07		-
E Vividness of						
practical process	3.67	1.01	10	3.65	1.02	8
F Details of prac-						
tice plan	3.66	1.04	11	3.62	1.05	10
G Coherence of						
nractical process	3.78	1.13	7	3.64	1.13	9
H interaction be						
twoon togehors						
and students in	3.79	0.99	6	3.77	1.05	5
I Chains of more						
1. Choice of prac-	3.75	1.10	9	3.86	2.72	4
tice location						
J. Arrangement of	3.77	1.14	8	3.74	1.20	6
practice time						
K. working atti-	4.12	1.05	1	4.02	1.10	1
tude of adivisers			-			-
L. Enthusiasm of						
individual partici-	3.89	1.00	4	3.29	0.55	13
pation						
M. Obvious effect	3 83	0.94	5	3 70	1 10	7
of practice	5.05	0.94	5	5.10	1.10	1

Table 2. Importance and satisfaction of effective evaluation variables for practical teaching.

#### 4 IPA Analysis of Practical Teaching Effects Based on Subject

The maximum of importance mean value for each variable was 4.12. And the minimum was 3.49, median value 3.81. In addition, the maximum of satisfaction was 4.02. The minimum was 3.29, median value 3.66. IPA coordinate graph was carried out as given in Fig.2.



Fig. 2. IPA analysis of student's perception for practical teaching effects.

Fig.2 presents the results for IPA analysis of practical teaching effects. In first quadrant, four variables are very important to practical teaching, such as guidance and mobilization at earlier stage, improving itself ability and quality, working attitude of advisers, obvious effect of practice, which were fit to performance and should be maintained. In second quadrant, three variables were very important to practical teaching, such as interaction between teachers and students in practice process, choice of practice location, arrangement of practice time, which was excessive behavior and its effect exceeded expectation. In third quadrant, the performance of five variables were general to practical teaching, such as combination with theoretical knowledge, correlation of practice at earlier stage, vividness of practical process, details of practice plan, coherence of practical process. What's more, it is not the emphasis on practical process and practical training link. Survey results identified that student paid no attention to the five variables, compared with other variable. Unfortunately, to make teaching effect more comprehensive, education management and tutor should pay more attention to them in actual practical teaching link. In fourth quadrant, enthusiasm of individual participation should be improving emphasis. Although students were convinced of importance of individual participation enthusiasm, tutor deemed that their enthusiasm was not enough from view of student's participation process and comprehensive evaluation submitted by student. So it should be strengthened. Comprehensive effect of the practical teaching was nearly the same as expectation of student in the practical teaching. Hence, students felt satisfied and sense of achievement.

#### **5** Conclusions

In link of college practical teaching, students should be as subject to improve themselves practical ability and creative ability. With the aim to make practical teaching effect more clarifying and purposeful, demand and willing of students should be paid more attention on effective assessment of practical teaching. IPA assessment is easy to understand and operate. Each variable of observation was evaluated in practical teaching link by means of IPA. Moreover, IPA was fit to finding out question purposefully, such as concrete understanding and deviation between teachers and students. It plays an important part to improve teaching quality and communication effects.

IPA assessment is used for practical teaching for the first time in this paper. Whereas, concrete researched process needs to be further study. To begin up, choice of variable is not accurate, and should be further refinement. In addition, effective assessment of practical teaching only depends on perception of students. On the whole, effective assessment of practical teaching need to be further improved combining with teaching model and psychology of practical subject.

#### References

- 1. Li, Y.H., Fan, Y., Shen, S.H.: Researches in Higher Education of Engineering 5, 42–45 (2005)
- 2. Xu, L.C., Chang, L.: Modern Education Research 10, 61-63 (2009)
- Luo, M.J., Dang, C.S., Liu, X.P.: Journal of Beijing University of Posts and Telecommunications (Social Sciences Edition) 10(4), 71–74 (2008)
- 4. Chen, J.F.: China Higher Education Research 10(4), 71–74 (2008)
- 5. Shen, P.F., Ji, L.M.: Modern Education Research 8, 93-96 (2009)
- 6. Ye, Z.P., Jin, P.H.: Researches in Higher Education of Engineering 4, 74–77 (2007)
- 7. Wang, W.Z.: China Higher Education Research 10, 79-80 (2004)
- 8. Yao, Z.L., Wang, J.G.: China Higher Education Research 6, 63-65 (2006)
- 9. Xie, L.J., Guo, Y.Z.: Tourism Tribune 25(3), 46–54 (2010)
- 10. Lu, S., Song, J.B.: Journal of Tourism College of Zhejiang 5(4), 53-57 (2009)

# Job Burnout of University Administrators and Teachers and Its Protective Factors

Li Yibai and Zhu Haoliang

Wenzhou University, Wenzhou, Zhejiang Province 325027, China 100LEE@163.com

**Abstract.** This study attempts to explore job burnout of university administrators and teaching faculties and its protective factors. The author conducted a survey of 240 university administrative personnel and 350 university teachers by using the modified Chinese version of Maslach Burnout Inventory–Educators Survey (MBI-ES), Self Consistency and Congruence Survey (SCCS), and Interpersonal Trust Survey. The survey shows that the job burnout level of administrative personnel is significantly lower than that of teaching faculties (p1<.001), while their scores in self consistency and congruence and interpersonal trust is much higher than that of teaching faculties(p2<.001, p3<.001). Self consistency and interpersonal trust, as protective factors, function differently in these two groups. For university administrators, interpersonal trust which is the primary influencing factor of job burnout and self inconsistency is the minor influencing factor; while for teachers, things are just the opposite.

**Keywords:** job burnout, self consistency, interpersonal trust, university administrators, university teachers.

#### **1** Introduction

The problem of teacher burnout is a widespread concern in the fields of both education and psychology.[1]. Previous studies always treated university staff as a whole, which can actually be divided into subgroups such as administrators and teaching faculties according to their different division of labor. A survey showed that as professional administrators in highly specialized organizations as universities administrators' work burnout was different from both general managerial personnel in other fields and university teachers as well. [2].

Previous studies show that there are many causes leading to teachers' job burnout, of which some are related to their profession and social environment and some are related to their individual factors such as interpersonal relationship[3]. In some aspect, is there difference between the job burnout of these two groups? Is there any protective effect of personality which is a internal factor and interpersonal relationship which is an external factor for both groups against job burnout? These are problems still worthy of study. So this study takes university administrators and university teachers as its research subjects and analyse their work burnout levels and the relationship of work burnout level and self consistency and interpersonal trust. Providing psychological basis for a better understanding, prevention and precaution of university administrators and teachers' job burnout from the perspective of self harmony and interpersonal relationship.

# 2 Subjects and Method

## 2.1 Subjects

Using stratified sampling carried out in the city of Wenzhou, Hangzhou, Ningbo, Jinhua and Zhoushan of Zhejiang province, the study surveyed 240 university administrators of which 198 are valid subjects, 165 males, 33 females, mean age  $(28.04\pm5.45)$  years, and 350 university teachers, of which 302 are valid subjects, 52 males, 250 females, mean age  $(36.93\pm5.36)$  years.

## 2.2 Tools

#### 2.2.1 The Teacher Burnout Scale

This study takes as its research tool the Chinese version [4].of Maslach questionnaires (MBI-ES) adapted by professor Lu Jiamei, which consists of three factors with a total of 25 questions using the five points scoring method (from "never true" to "always so "). The questionnaire's internal consistency coefficient ( $\alpha$ ) is 0.82 and "emotional exhaustion" factor is 0.86, "personality disintegration" factor is 0.80, "achievement" factor is 0.79, and its credibility is good.

#### 2.2.2 Self Scale (SCCS)

This scale is prepared by Professor Wang Dengfeng which includes three factors — disharmony, inflexibility and rigidity with 35 questions using the 5 points scoring method (from "completely consistent" to "completely inconsistent"). The reliability value is high. ( $\alpha$  value is between 0.64 and 0.85). [5].

#### 2.2.3 Interpersonal Trust Scale

This scale is adapted by Professor Zhang Jianxin according to Rotter's Interpersonal Trust Scale[6], with 22 questions using the 5-points scoring method (from "totally disagree" to "totally agree"). The questionnaire's internal consistency coefficient is 0.82.

#### 2.2.4 Demographic Variables

The study examined a population of 8 demographic variables: the identity of the subjects (university administrators, university teachers), the subjects' sex, age,

seniority, education (college and below, undergraduate, master's and above), income, students' grade (middle or high schools), urban and rural differences.

#### 2.2.5 Statistics and Data Processing

This study makes use of Spss 11.5 software package for analysis.

#### **3** Research Results and Analysis

#### 3.1 Group Variance of Work Burnout of Administrators and Teachers

Taking the subjects' identity as the group variable and the other 7 demographic variable as covariate variables, this study makes a multivariate analysis of covariance of the relationship between work burnout, self disharmony and interpersonal trust. The result is shown in table 1. There is difference between university administrators and university teachers in all the three dimensions. The work burnout level of teachers is clearly above that of administrators, and it is mainly manifested in the lack of sense of achievement. In terms of self disharmony and interpersonal trust, university administrators are better than teachers. But with regard to rigidity, there is no difference between these two groups.

There is also some difference between the sexes. For the teachers group, male teachers' work burnout level is higher than that of female teachers; for administrators, female administrators' work burnout level is higher that that of male administrators and their self harmony and interpersonal trust are lower than that of male administrators.

** • • • •	adminis	strators	regular teachers			Gender	
Variables	М	SD	М	SD	F values	Identity(F values)	
Emotional exhaustion	1.97	0.54	2.97	0.55	2.28	21.74***	
Depersonaliza- tion	2.38	0.48	3.38	0.48	1.28	23.78***	
Low achieve- ment	1.48	0.40	2.48	0.40	10.87***	3.80	
Total Job burnout	5.83	0.92	8.83	0.88	8.14**	39.34***	
Discord	34.09	4.51	49.87	4.30	9.02**	0.94	
Not flexible	16.61	4.00	28.54	4.03	8.82**	24.34***	
Stereotypy	19.00	4.11	26.04	4.07	1.57	0.43	
Total self- disharmony	69.69	8.06	104.45	7.62	15.32***	11.87***	
Interpersonal	50.21	3.67	39.07	3.73	7.12**	23.73***	

 Table 1. Variance test of university administrators and teachers on the 9 variables in the three dimensions

Note: \* indicates p <.05, \*\* indicates p <.01, \*\*\* indicates p <.001.

#### 3.2 Regression Analysis of Job Burnout on Self-harmony and Interpersonal Trust

Taking the total score of job burnout as the dependent variable, this study has made a 3-step regression analysis taking into the regression equation first the identity of the subjects and the seven demographic variables and finally self-harmony and interpersonal trust. The result is shown in table 2.

In the three equations, the standardized regression coefficients of the identity variable are significant .In the third equation, the standardized regression coefficients of the three factors of self-harmony are also significant. But the predictive force of interpersonal trust on job burnout is not significant.

Predictor	equation 1	equation 2	equation 3
	β	β	β
Identity	-0.85***	-0.90***	-0.40***
Gender		0.03	0.03
Age		0.05	0.06
Teaching experience		-0.02	-0.03
Education		-0.04	-0.03
Income		-0.01	0.02
Gread		0.03	-0.01
Urban and rural areas		-0.04	-0.01
Self-experience disharmony			0.21***
Self is not flexible			0.27***
Self-stiffness			0.08**
Interpersonal trust			-0.06
F change	1351.12***	1.81	28.59***

Table 2. Regression analysis of job burnout on self-harmony and interpersonal trust

Note: \* indicates p <.05, \*\* indicates p <.01, \*\*\* indicates p <.001.

#### 3.3 Path Analysis of Self-harmony and Interpersonal Trust on Job Burnout

Self-harmony and interpersonal trust are two protective factors for job burnout. But what pattern do they take? This study takes self disharmony as the intermediating variable and tests whether interpersonal trust will influence job burnout through interfering with self-harmony. [7].

First, this study carried out an effect adjusting test and then an mediatingt effect test whose results are shown in table 3 and figure 1.

	Predictor	Burnout as the de	Discord as the dependent variable self-	
22		equation 1	equation 2	equation 3
dm		β	β	$\beta$
ini	Interpersonal trust	-0.37***	-0.16*	-0.61***
stra	Self-disharmony		0.34***	
utors	F change	28.76***	17.22***	108.42***
		equation 1	equation 2	equation 3
egular te		β	β	β
	Interpersonal trust	-0.23***	-0.09	-0.46***
	Self-disharmony		0.30***	
achers	F change	16.20***	24.63***	77.45***

Table 3. Path analysis of self-harmony and interpersonal trust on job burnout

Note: \* indicates p <.05, \*\* indicates p <.01, \*\*\* indicates p <.001.



Fig. 1. Path analysis of self-harmony and interpersonal trust on job burnout

#### 4 Discussion and Results

#### 4.1 Variance Analysis of University Administrators and Teachers' Job Burnout and Self-harmony and Interpersonal Trust

The job burnout level of university teachers is significantly higher than that of university administrators and self-harmony and interpersonal trust of university administrators are noticably better than that of university teachers.

Most of the university administrators are outgoing, gregarious, kind and easy to get along with others, cheerful, lively, sociable, and better adapted to the environment; they are not rude, considerate, generally of higher level of socialization. At the same time university administrators are emotionally stable and more objective. They can analyse issues rationally, work steadily tactfully; They are gentle, self-restrained and strong. So they can keep their awareness of reality and self in uniformity enabling them to experience more self-harmony. Interpersonal trust of university administrators is better than that of university teacher, which means that they enjoys a more harmonious interpersonal relationship. In the mean time, administrators' job burnout level is lower than that of university teachers, the reason of which may lies in the fact that university administrators are better at making use of various social supports coming from society, family and working unit. Social supports work in their working environment through adjusting their work attitude. It is especially true that the social status of university administrators can help to bring on a sense of achievement which helps to lower their job burnout level. From this perspective, the job burnout of ordinary teachers should be paid more attention to by relative authorities.

Sex also plays a role in university staff's job burnout. For the teachers group, male teachers' work burnout level is higher than that of female teachers; for administrators, female administrators' work burnout level is higher than that of male administrators and their self-harmony and interpersonal trust are lower than that of male administrators. This is probably related to the fact that the socity usually has higher expectation of male teachers and female administrators leading to their negative psychological experience.

#### 4.2 The Impact of Self-harmony and Interpersonal Trust on Job Burnout as Protective Factors

Self disharmony and interpersonal trust are two important factor influencing university administrators' job burnout. Through the pattern analysis, their influence on administrators and teachers are different.

Self-harmony is an internal factor affecting job burnout and the disharmony of self and experience reflects the relationship between self and experience including self-evaluation of one's own abilities and emotions, self congruence, helplessness and so on. On most occasions, self disharmony reflects one's unreasonable expectation and self inflexibility, suggesting one's sterotyped ideas and rigidity. Interpersonal trust is an interpersonal factor which influences job burnout. If interpersonal trust becomes lower, one is easy to fall into isolation and becomes more negative causing interpersonal relationship to become tense. When one doesn't have self-harmony and one's interpersonal trust becomes worse, one can easily be over consumed emotionally, fatigued, loss of energy, thus making one feel incompetent for their job and unable to experience the happiness of their job and sense of achievement from it.

#### 5 Conclusion

With the seven demographic variables under control, this study has found out that interpersonal trust of university administrators has a direct predictive force for their job burnout level, and self-harmony functions as a intermediating factor, Interpersonal trust of university teachers. However, It does not have such direct predictive force and self-harmony acts as the whole intermediating factor. This means that university administrators can better protect themselves through making better
use of their interpersonal relationship than university teachers. For university teachers, self-harmony which is an internal factor can help them to make use of interpersonal trust to strengthen their protection against job burnout.

#### References

- Farber, B.A.: Treatment strategies for different types of teacher burnout. Journal of Clinical Psychology 56(5), 675–689 (2000)
- [2] Dai, X.: Administrative staff how to deal with job burnout. Teaching and Management 18, 24–26 (2006)
- [3] Ju, X.: The concept of teacher professional self regulation of job burnout. East China Normal University Master thesis (2005)
- [4] Li, B., Lu, J.: Teachers in schools and job burnout in Shanghai Status and Influencing Factors. Master's thesis, Shanghai Normal University, 22 (2004)
- [5] Wang, d.: Self Scale. Journal of Clinical Psychology (2), 19–22 (1994)
- [6] Zhu, H., Zhang, J.: Burnout and its relationship with self-harmony, the relationship of interpersonal trust: college administrative staff compared with ordinary teachers. Chinese Academy of Sciences (2008)
- [7] Wen, Z., Hou, J., Zhang, L.: Moderator and Mediatior comparison and application. Psychology 37(2), 268–274 (2005)

# **Design of Mechanical Engineering Project Courses Based on Complex Project Carrier**

Shu Zheng<sup>1</sup>, Wei Jin<sup>2</sup>, Chang Ming Lu<sup>3</sup>, Xiao Rong<sup>3</sup>, and Xue Lian Du<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> School of Mechanical Engineering,

<sup>3</sup> Office of Academic Affairs,

Zhejiang Institute of Mechanical and Electrical Engineering, 310053 Hangzhou, China zszs-s@163.com, jinwei512@126.com, luchangming@hz.cn

**Abstract.** Project-based teaching approach has been promoted in the existing higher vocational education. Aiming at the problem of independent among various projects and difficult to achieve competence progression, the project curriculum based on complex project as a carrier is proposed. According to the various stages of training requirements of vocational competence, a complete curriculum system is established. A typical example of computeraided design and manufacture specialty is given to carry out typical task analysis. The project-based teaching approach was presented under agricultural machinery as a project carrier.

Keywords: higher vocational education, project course, project carrier, typical task analysis.

### **1** Introduction

Practical teaching activities are the important parts to achieve vocational personnel training objective. To reform the training mode and enhance the employability of students, teaching mode reform integrated with study, train and doing such as task-driven and project-oriented teaching approach must be carried out. As social demand for skilled personnel increased, vocational teaching mode under traditional academic disciplines has not kept up with social demand for skilled personnel. Strengthening the practical teaching activities, improving practical teaching system, implementing practice-oriented teaching approach and self-learning process have become important theme to promote higher vocational education reform[1].

Current higher vocational education emphasizes students' competence and quality. Working process oriented project teaching approach focuses on vocational competence development and strengthens the awareness of career position. The project-based teaching approach has carried out reform and innovation in the aspect of curriculum, content and teaching method[2]. The competence with independent planning, implementation and evaluation can be trained through the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Dept. of Design Arts,

implementation of specific project. Especially in teaching of professional courses, the comprehensive vocational competence is trained with integration of teaching content to complete the project tasks[3]. Project-based teaching approach has widely used in higher vocational education[4]. There is problem existed that the competence progression is difficult to achieve in the process of competence training because of independence among the projects and the lack of interrelation. This paper attempts to establish a complete practical teaching system with a complex project as a carrier to form a multilevel project-based curriculum.

#### 2 Design Approach of Project-Based Curriculum

The project-based teaching approach is to train a comprehensive competence for students that the teaching activities are carried out by teacher and students together in teams to implement a complete project work. Main difference between projectbased teaching and traditional academic teaching approach is embodied with three "transform", i.e. transforming teacher-centered into student-centered, transforming theory into project, transforming lecture into practice. The content of project based on usual project teaching approach is independent with each other. It is not conducive to vocational competence development for students. However, the competence development is a gradual process from basic to professional and comprehensive competence. It is very important to select appropriate project carrier to design project curriculum. In project-based teaching process, a complex project is divided into several small projects so that the specific task-driven project teaching activity can be carried out with these projects. Small project is designed for individual task which function is to enable students to master basic knowledge and professional skills and develop individual competence. A complex project is to train student comprehensive vocational competence and improve professional knowledge and skills.

The comprehensive training activities based on complex project as a carrier emphasize the integrity of the working process. A set of individual practical activities are integrated into typical tasks under a complex project carrier to train student vocational competence including professional skills and social competence[5].

Project-based curriculum must be working process oriented that the teaching content is the necessary knowledge and skills to complete professional tasks and develop vocational competence. The carrier of mechanical project curriculum is usually product or system. The carrier for a specific course can select a complete project which covers all tasks need to carry out as much as possible.

#### **3** Project Courses Design for Mechanical Engineering

After the determination of a project, typical task analysis is carried out with project carrier to establish a complete practical teaching system. Task analysis is to decompose the tasks required to complete for an occupation or occupational group which purpose is to obtain specific working content and vocational competence. Typical tasks are described with representative vocational behavior and working relationship. The development process of working process-oriented curriculum include: establishing working groups; obtaining typical tasks; summarizing and integrating typical tasks; identifying learning field; designing learning environment for the field of study.

The typical occupation for mechanical engineering includes product design, CNC programming and machining, machining process planning, mold design and manufacturing, quality inspection etc. These positions require the appropriate vocational competence such as mechanical drawing, product modeling and machining competence. The partial tasks for mechanical engineering are shown in Table 1.

Occupation	Typical Tasks		Vocational Competence
Product design	According to the task or	٠	Be able to draw
	customer requirements,		mechanical drawing
	designing product	٠	Be able to use two-
	architecture, determining		dimensional CAD software
	design scheme, engaging	٠	Be able to use three-
	professional work such as		dimensional design
	mechanical drawing,		software
	product modeling,	٠	Be able to do reverse
	preparation of parts list and		design
	relevant technical	٠	Be able to use office
	documents.		software to deal with
			technical documents
CNC	According to the	٠	Be able to use at least one
programming	requirements of part		main CAM NC
and machining	drawings and technical		programming software
	process document,	٠	Be able to use the common
	programming CNC		measuring tools, cutting
	machining program		tools and fixtures.
	manually or automatically,	٠	Be able to carry out
	and machining parts with		maintenance of CNC
	CNC machine tools.		machine tools

Table 1. Partial typical tasks for mechanical engineering

Computer-aided design and manufacture is a typical mechanical engineering specialty to train skilled personnel in the fields of mechanical product design and manufacture. Following three aspects of competence must be mastered:

- Basic competence: drawing mechanical drawings, operating machine tools.
- Core competence: CAD/CAM software application, product modeling, machining process planning, CNC programming and CNC operation.

• Comprehensive competence: complex product modeling, reverse design, mold design and manufacture.

### 3.1 Project Curriculum

The curriculum of higher vocational education is offered with occupation group of technical fields to integrate with theory, practice and quality so as to determine training objective of knowledge, competence and quality. According to training objective of vocational competence, the project curriculum is offered with typical practical activities. Main project curriculum of CAD/CAM specialty is shown in Table 2.

Course	Core Courses	Teaching Activities	Vocational
Modules			Competence
Basic module	Mechanical	Mechanical	
of mechanical	drawing	drawing	Basic
engineering	Mechanical	AutoCAD     Mashining	competence
	manufacture	training	
Mechanical	Machining	CAD special	
design and	process	training activity	
process		CAM special	
module		training activity	
CAD/CAM	<ul> <li>Application</li> </ul>	• CNC machine	Core
software	of	operation	competence
module	CAD/CAM software		
CNC	• CNC		
programming	programming		
Reverse		CAD/CAM	
design		training	Comprehensive
Business-		Training in	competence
education		enterprise	e ompetenee
compacts			

Table 2. Project curriculum of C	CAD/CAM specialty
----------------------------------	-------------------

### 3.2 Project Carrier

To achieve the competence training, a moderate complex agricultural machinery is selected as a project carrier to establish project-based practical teaching system. In the specific teaching process, small project as a single practical activity is to train basic vocational skills. The core competence is upgraded gradually under more complex carrier. Finally, the comprehensive competence is trained with complex project as a carrier to implement.

Acknowledgment. We acknowledge the support for this research from Zhejiang Educational Research Program (Grant No. SCG419).

#### References

- 1. Ma, S.C., Guo, Y.: Higher vocational education: Exceeding, transforming, promoting. Higher Education Press, Beijing (2008)
- Wang, S.W.: Working process-oriented vocational educational teaching reform. Vocational Education (35), 76–78 (2009)
- 3. Zheng, H.H.: Action-oriented project teaching method in professional curriculum. Vocational Education (23), 132–134 (2009)
- Liu, J.M.: Research and exploration on task-oriented project teaching approach of vehicle maintenance specialty of higher vocational education. Vocational and Technical Education 31, 54–57 (2010)
- 5. Lu, B.: The practice of vocational courses system based on major group of vocational technology. China University Teaching (9), 76–78 (2009)

# University Culture of Innovation Promote the Healthy Development of University Education

Qing Zhu Hu

Northeast Forestry University, HarbinCity, Heilongjiang Province, China 150040 Donglin0831@163.com

**Abstract.** University culture is an important part of social culture. As a heritage of civilization, the university culture of communication and innovation has become an important way to development of the University. The content of university culture of innovation can be divided into educational philosophy, University of spirit, system construction, culture, the image of five aspects of the University. So many angles and dimensions to innovation and university culture, the universities take on the important task of leading the social culture, the university culture of innovation and healthy development of university education as the power source.

Keywords: University Culture, University, Innovation.

University is the country's higher education institutions, to provide comprehensive teaching, research conditions and institutions of higher education authorized to award degrees. University carries more than just an educational institution, more importantly, there is a culture. University culture is the soul and spirit. University culture can affect many students, and engraved in the memories. University cultural construction and cultural construction is an important part of the construction of the University culture is the important task of the University, is a necessary condition for building first-class university, the healthy development of university education is an important way.

### 1 First, the Connotation of University Culture

University culture, the university ideas, systems and processes and a spiritual atmosphere. University Cultural its meaning is broad, including: educational philosophy, school policy, institutional and management, teaching and research work. Main content can be summarized as material culture, system culture, spiritual and cultural content of the three levels. What kind of university culture, what kind of students will be nurtured. Comprehensive development of university culture can nurture talents and become national revival and cultural renaissance of the backbone, leading the community forward. University culture is the knowledge, ability and personality of the sublimation and crystallization.

#### 2 Second, the Main Content of University Culture of Innovation

National cohesion and creativity and culture is an important source of competition in overall national strength is increasingly becoming an important factor. University of culture as an important part of socialist culture to continuous innovation.

*Innovative Educational Philosophy.* The concept of University of the University school of thought, orientation, educational goals, school means the sum. University of the innovative educational philosophy is the premise of innovation in higher education.

Socialist core value system represents the essence of socialist ideology, with the outlook on life, world outlook, attitude to life closely linked. Socialist core value system and social development covering the guiding ideology, ideals and goals, spiritual support, represents the essence of mainstream ideology. Not only affect the people's thinking, but also affect the way people think.

Innovative concept of Running the guidance of Marxism, to socialism with Chinese characteristics based on the concept, with patriotism as the core of the national spirit of reform and innovation as the core content of the socialist core value system. University culture is a kind of education should reflect on the inherent laws and trends. University College educational philosophy is to guide the direction, what kind of educational philosophy, there will be what kind of college education, there will be what kind of college culture.

**University Spirit of Innovation.** University of spirit is the core of university culture. University is a place where cultural heritage, the University reflects the essence of the spirit of society. Carrier of the spirit is the University motto, school spirit, school song and so on. University of the Chinese nation the spirit of innovation and creativity and vitality. University of the spirit of innovation should be the following aspects.

"Freedom is the prerequisite for the pursuit of truth, or truth, a prerequisite for the exercise of freedom." [1]The spirit bear with the University of freedom of spirit, innovative spirit. If the University does not a free academic atmosphere is for the university spirit of innovation and university culture without any benefit. Free and relaxed atmosphere is the ideal environment for academic research. In college, "the lack of scholars and democracy requires not silence, is not agreed, but 'civilized debate,' ... ... not a disaster of academic conflict, but the opportunity. University must provide all rational inquiry is necessary to presuppose that the control of non-partisan forum, the opposite can contact each other in this forum, under the common agreed principles of evidence and logic to explore the similarities and differences between each other. "[2]Academic freedom to explore truth, and to promote university spirit of innovation and development.

**Construction of Innovation Systems.** Innovative university culture to exclude the development of universities is not conducive to innovative system of university culture barriers. With the vigorous development of China's higher education needs of socialist modernization and the urgent need to promote the University System.

University of the school system should be revised and supplemented. Such as the university system too rigid, no further strengthening of academic power, increasing administration of the school management and so on.

Innovation system construction should focus on how to cultivate innovative talent, innovative culture, innovative thinking to do. The first is to implement human resources strategy. To talented personnel, research and school legislation anchored. School through the system to protect the best use. School teachers and students using the system to build up a loose display platform. So that every student can feel pleasure in the learning and research into. Act according to rules and regulations, rules and regulations protect the school with a culture of innovation strategy successfully implemented. Second, innovation and personnel training systems. Innovative training model. University to the needs of society and in social practice to find the focus of theoretical innovation. Further reform of education to further enhance the timeliness of teaching, scientific and flexibility. Establish and improve the personnel evaluation system. Strict implementation of incentive measures, continue to inspire teachers and students explore in depth the internal law of personnel training, innovation and intellectual cultivation.

*Cultural Connotation of the University of Innovation.* University of the connotation is growing, and in the process of development with the characteristics of the times. Innovative university culture to enrich the University culture.

With the ecological era, higher education should also enhance environmental education, construction and development of green culture, really play to their social function.

Academician Wang Dazhong, the former President of Tsinghua University said: "Green University" that is the core around the person's education, sustainable development and environmental protection principles guiding the implementation of various activities to the students, into the whole process of university education. [3]Green Culture advocate the use of the green into the guiding ideology in the long term development based on the school to organize the implementation of the school's work. Use "green technology" awareness of scientific research, sustainable development and environmental protection awareness throughout all aspects of scientific research. So that the economic benefits of scientific research from a single transition to the environmental benefits and economic benefits. Green also pays attention to environmental management of university culture and environmental protection. Universities should promote low carbon living, green campus, to strengthen the comprehensive management of pollution on campus.

*Image Innovation University.* University cultural image can be divided into two areas one is the objects, and the other the image of the organization. University of objects is done mainly with environmental and cultural impact of university culture of innovation. Universities are the University buildings in the visual aspects of cultural symbols. University of objects can express a cultural atmosphere, so that students feel on campus in terms of feeling well, resulting in the University for academic pursuits, and fear of some kind of mental suggestion. Organizational image of the university culture in the minds of the vivid performance. University of the image, once formed, will be in the public impressed, and for a long period

of time to play the role of orientation. University to progress and development, in a highly competitive environment to maintain their advantage on the need to focus on shaping their own image. University of the image of the university's business card to pass the school badge, motto, and the campus environment, campus landscape, a good style of study, teachers and students in the spirit of features to enhance the University image.

# **3** Third, the Innovation of University Culture on the Importance of University Education

University can continue to create a culture of innovation and better and more outstanding cultural achievements. Construction and development of the University played a leading and decisive role in promoting the survival of the fundamental university, the development of the university an important significance.

The Innovative University Culture can Enhance the Core Competitiveness of the University. University's long-term development must rely on university culture. University as a cultural transmission of the main positions, the cradle of human culture is to continually explore and create new cultural achievements. Otherwise, it loses the true meaning of the university. To strengthen the University of innovation culture, we must promote equality and freedom of academic exploration. Construction of the University's own development needs of the innovative university culture.

University Cultural competence is soft power, and its solid foundation is discipline, talent, teaching, research and other aspects. Culture of competitiveness is in the university course of development, innovation made. University in the development process requires constant cultural innovation. In this culture to radiation and impact on society, this is an inherent requirement of the University itself. University culture is an important part of national culture, a direct impact on university dissemination of knowledge, social services functions. University culture of innovation is the inevitable further development of the modern university requirements.

University Culture of Innovation Will Help Cultivate Talent. University is the training of talents for the goal is to train outstanding talents. University is the essence of scientific research, the pursuit of truth, innovation, value and nurture talent, the most essential is to cultivate talent. Cai Yuanpei, said: "Education is to help those being educated, and give him the ability to develop their own, completion of his personality, and the human race can do duty as a member than to be educated, resulting in a special apparatus, to have the purpose of his people to kind of application. "[4] University of culture on students ideas, values and behavior have a subtle influence. University culture conducive to innovation and cultural education purposes.

*Innovative University Culture Conducive to Social and Cultural Development.* The essence of culture as a social man will dissolve in the blood of every being. Work A well-known scholars believe that culture and politics, the economy is different. Fundamentally, not with the political and economic phenomena or areas in parallel, but all human activity areas and all areas of inherent existence, mechanism of things; culture is deeply constrained and influenced from every individual and every society way of life. University culture and social culture are inseparable. University culture is the social culture of innovation promoter, leading social and cultural development. University culture and contemporary values of China's advanced culture that has internal consistency. University culture of innovation will determine the social and cultural nature.

**Conclusion:** Reform of university culture can enhance university education, promote the healthy development of university education. Reform of university culture has an important significance. Inherit and carry forward the existing universities in the University culture, we must advance with the times.

**Acknowledgements.** Supported by the Fundamental Research Funds for the Central Universities. Project Number: DL10CC13.

#### References

- [1] Brubeck, J.S.: Philosophy of Higher Education. In: Xu, W. (trans.) p. 47. Zhejiang Education Press (1987) (in Chinese)
- [2] Brubeck, J.S.: Philosophy of Higher Education. In: Xu, W. (trans.) p. 53. Zhejiang Education Press (1987) (in Chinese)
- [3] Wang, D.Z.: Environmental Education 3(3), 5–6 (1998) (in Chinese)
- [4] Can, Y.P.: New Education 4(3) (1922) (in Chinese)

# **Construction of Talent Training Scheme Based on Innovative Practice Ability**

Rangtong Liu, Chao Zhang, Fenghua Liu, and Peixue Wang

Zhongyuan University of Technology, Zhengzhou, China ranton@126.com, zc\_129@hotmail.com, xflfh@163.com, peipeiw@zzti.edu.cn

**Abstract.** Based on the four constitution elements of innovative practice ability (IPA) which are respectively innovative practice motivation, conventional IPA, professional IPA and comprehensive IPA, the construction model of talent training scheme in universities has been studied. The necessity of IPA as the basic objective of talent training in universities has been discussed. The leading role of IPA in training specification which includes knowledge, ability and quality has been emphasized. Aimed at forming innovative practice motivation, strengthening conventional IPA, promoting professional IPA and accumulating comprehensive IPA, four curriculum systems have been constructed. The teaching mode named "two primary, four combination, three drives" has been created. The research results provide theoretical guidance for formulating the talent training scheme.

Keywords: Innovative practice ability, Talent training scheme, Construction.

### **1** Introduction

Training scheme is the guideline to implement talent training scheme and the basis of quality evaluation. And mainly it composes of training target, training specification, curriculum system, training model and teaching links in classroom. Training IPA is related with the success or failure to train innovative talents[1,2]. Only the implementation scheme of construction elements of IPA in talent training scheme has been specified, the objective to train innovative talents has been accomplished. In this paper, based on IPA, the construction model of talent training scheme has been discussed.

### 2 IPA Is the Basic Objective of Talent Training in Universities

The training target is a kind of value limitation to the future behavior orientation and development possibility of students according to the development needs of students and society. Therefore, once a training target has been established, it means that the corresponding institutional behaviors and the ethical behaviors in the framework of training target have been produced for the educated groups. And these behaviors

will decide the future contribution and efforts of students to social development. So the training target in training scheme must be reasonably determined.

Social progress and economic development have been written undoubtedly in the history during human continuous practice, and the practice has become the basic model of human existence. The practice ability is a basic ability of human survival. Innovation is the basic requirements to develop forward for the human society. And the innovation realization cannot be independent from the practice. As one of practice abilities, the IPA not only show the levels of practice ability, but the features of practice ability. And it is an important symbol of innovative talents. So the training practice ability has been paid a great attention, especially the IPA. The IPA is the basic goals of talent training in universities.

#### **3** IPA Is the Essence of Talent Training Specification in Universities

Training specification is an important content in training scheme, and includes the requirements of the "three structure" which are the knowledge, the ability and the quality. The knowledge is the energy foundation of ability formation and the diathesis promotion. The ability is an external performance of diathesis and the appearance of physical and mental energy when the knowledge has been accumulated to a certain degree. The diathesis is one kind of psychological energy, and is the stable psychological diathesis from the knowledge assimilating after education and effect from social environment on congenital physiological basis. In the "three structure" system of knowledge, ability and diathesis, the ability is suitable to be observed. So the talent training in universities has been carried out on emphasis of ability training, and apparently it is practical that innovative practice ability be the basic training objective.

Knowledge structure of training specification lay the foundation for formation of IPA. To successfully complete innovative practice tasks, the profound and extensive knowledge reserve is necessary. Knowledge structure could be examined from two aspects. The one is the knowledge structure itself. Knowledge structure includes conventional knowledge and special knowledge. It is necessary to form the discipline knowledge framework on the basis of the comprehensive basic concept and principle. The other one is the construction of knowledge structure. It is necessary to form the knowledge acquisition ability and knowledge constructing ability, and make the acquired new knowledge to be reconstructed continuously and improved in own knowledge system. And it makes knowledge to be systematized and activated.

Ability structure of training specification need adopt the "four dimensions and thirteen elements" of IPA as the template, cores of which are matching analysis ability, planning ability and execution ability. The matching analysis ability requires that facing practical problems the individuals assess their own ability, the question situation and the existing resources, and determine whether to begin the practice. When the choice has been decided, the action plan and the solution scheme have been determined. That's the planning ability. When the solution scheme is determined, it would be executed. The ability to carry out the solution scheme which dominates physical and mental activities in practical situation is called the execution ability. In ability structure, to train matching analysis ability, planning ability and execution ability should be emphasized

Diathesis structure of IPA is mainly reflected in the initiating and sustaining, the analysis and planning of innovative practice. At the beginning of individual practice, a start-up power is necessary. As the practice is constantly going on, the power would vanish, or continue to maintain and adjust practice process. The power is the innovative practice motivation. Practice interest is the more stable and lasting psychological tendency of the individuals to some practical activity itself. When practice interest is formed, it will result in positive mood and emotion experience for the corresponding practical activity. The individuals which have strong practice and achievement motivation have higher goals in practice, and are willing to accept the challenge. Even the individuals have no interest to practice objects, they will try their best. Practice pressure refers to the requirement for the individuals to participate in practical activities from external subjective and objective environment, and it has the externality and the passivity. Driven by practice pressure, the individuals go into the practice fields. But with the familiarity to practice fields, practice interest and practice achievement motivation will gradually come into being, and the individuals will show the practice ability at a high level.

#### 4 IPA Is the Main Line of Curriculum System

The core of training scheme is to construct the flexible and distinctive curriculum system, which generally consists of major training plan, auxiliary training plan, public elective plan and second class activity plan. The major training plan is composed by four curriculum platforms, namely the public compulsory platform, the subject compulsory platform, the professional limited choose platform and the free choose platform.

Forming the Curriculum System for Innovative Practice Motivation. It is necessary to emphasize student individuality development and give students more independent space for training innovative practice motivation. For developing the practice interest, the different requirements of students have been met with the free electives platform, and the elective courses have been increased at the premise of enough compulsory ones. Hours of the compulsory courses have reduced, and the public elective courses have been increased. The total hours of the elective courses (including limited and free electives) should not be less than 25% of the total class hours. In the practice pressure, various practice links have been set through improving the practical system, such as experiments, curriculum design, graduation design, engineering training, science and technology activities, cognition practice, production practice, and social practice. The credits and the hours of practice links have been regulated. For the four-year undergraduate majors, the total hours of practice links have been controlled in 40 to 42 weeks for the engineering majors, and 36 to 38 weeks for the other majors such as arts, science, economy, law, and management. In practice motivation, the evaluation criteria of practice teaching have been improved, and materialized production (papers and material objects) during practice links have been encouraged. With the materialized fruits, practice achievement sense of students has been enhanced.

Strengthening the Curriculum System for Conventional IPA. The conventional IPA includes situation perception, knowledge construction, information communication, interpersonal communication and body movement. In curriculum system, the problems about situation perception should be firstly solved. The practice environment refers to the combination of a series of external conditions required by practical activities. To develop IPA could not be independent from the diverse practice activities environment, and the four environments which are respectively real environment, simulation environment, classroom teaching environment and extracurricular activities environment could be created. To create real environment with the school-enterprise cooperation provides the position practice and the real training for students in enterprises, and shortens the distance between students and enterprises. The simulation environment similar to practical working environment, such as teaching experiment, has been created. In the practical teaching link, it is necessary to determine the site, the project content, the time, the guiding personnel and the appraisal standards, and create the practice activity atmosphere of working, saying, and thinking for everyone. In theory teaching, the intuitive teaching means and the studying appliances such as pictures, charts, models, specimens, acoustic image, multimedia teaching and so on could be widely used to create the activity environment to cognize and exercise for students, and strengthen students' perceptual cognition. To develop the extracurricular activities environment is limited with time and space in classroom teaching environment. The scope and the time of practice activities for students is limited. Therefore, to create rich, colorful, diverse, and all-weather open extracurricular activities environment is very important to training the diverse practical ability of students.

*Promoting the Curriculum System for Professional IPA*. Professional IPA includes the special knowledge and the special skills. Special knowledge may be ensured with the discipline compulsory and profession limited curriculum platform, and specialized skills may be trained with the practice teaching system. In the discipline compulsory platform, the curriculum have been set according to the professional direction and the needs to develop the professional ability, and in profession limited curriculum platform, the curriculum have been set according to the professional characteristics.

In this system, the frontier trends of science and technology should not be forgotten when classic knowledge has been taught. Based on premise of broadening the basic knowledge, the proportion of the teaching hours of professional curriculum to theoretic curriculum may be appropriately increased. The proportion of hours of public basic courses, the discipline basic courses and the professional courses to the total hours are approximately 45%, 37% and 18%.

In course schedule, arrangement meets with the requirement of logic relationship between the courses. At the same time, the professional basic courses and the professional courses should be considered early, which enables the students to participate in the teachers' research projects. The students can enter the laboratory, and it is possible for tutoring the graduation design throughout the process of four years. The tutorial system may be adopted in training mode. The students could be instructed with the special teachers, and taught according to their aptitude.

Accumulating the Curriculum System for Comprehensive IPA. Comprehensive IPA includes matching analysis ability, planning ability and execution ability. It is needed to deal with the real problem situations, and break the psychological set. And the comprehensive IPA may have been continuously accumulated. To make practice education idea run through all process of students training, while the theoretic knowledge have been emphasized, compressing and simplifying the theory teaching hours and increasing practice teaching links and hours should have been going on. The complete practice training system should be established. To develop practice teaching with enterprise, the practice community need establish. To construct practice community of teachers and students, students need join into research projects executing research program. To organize the rich extracurricular practice activities with student leagues as the main body form students' practice community. At the premise of playing the curriculum function in schools fully, students' extracurricular activities and scientific and technologic innovation should be increased. The perfect combination of class education and extracurricular education should be paid attention, and the second classroom should be added into training scheme. Students should be encouraged to take part in extracurricular activities in science and culture, and it is specified that students should obtain five credits both of scientific and technologic innovation activities and academic community activities when they graduate on time.

#### 5 IPA Is the Soul of Talent Training Mode

Talent training mode refers to the construct of knowledge, ability and diathesis built by schools for students, and the way to achieve this structure. It mainly relates to three questions which are "train what", "what train" and "how to train". For a good course system, the knowledge structure and the ability training approach have been provided, but the teaching links are unreasonable, it is also impossible to transfer the knowledge structure into students' cognitive structure. Here it is primarily to answer the third question.

Innovative education emphasizes that students must master the necessary knowledge, and the change from traditional education with teaching knowledge as the center to modern education with training students' IPA. The more reasonable curriculum teaching mode has been come into being according to the long-term teaching practice, namely "two primary, four combination, three drives". The "two primary" refers to that the guidance and the ability training is given priority to in teaching ideas. The "four combination" means that the combination between the theory and the practice in the teaching content, the combination among the autonomic, the open, the comprehensive and the innovative in the experimental teaching, and the combination between the pertinent and the comprehensive in the teaching

examination. The "three drives" is namely to carry out the classroom teaching with the traditional way driven by the homework, the computer experiment and the social practice driven by the tasks and the extracurricular practice and lectures driven by interest. It strives to orientate for each class and courses according to the teaching characteristics itself. Through this teaching pattern, the talent training of IPA has been accomplished.

#### 6 Conclusion

Based on the constitution elements of IPA, the construction model of talent training scheme in universities which includes training objective, training specification, curriculum system and teaching mode has been studied. The conclusion of IPA as the basic objective of talent training in universities has been provided. Four curriculum systems which aim at forming innovative practice motivation, strengthening conventional IPA, promoting professional IPA and accumulating comprehensive IPA have been constructed. The teaching mode named "two primary, four combination, three drives" has been created.

#### References

- [1] Fu, W.L.: Journal of the Chinese Society of Education (12), 3 (2005)
- [2] Wu, Z.H., Zhi, T.J.: Multiple Intelligences: Theory, Method and Practice, pp. 6–8. Shanghai Education Press, China (2003)

# On the Plight and the Solving Way of Higher Engineering Education

Hui Wang

Department of Humanities and Social Sciences, Henan Institute of Engineering, 451191 Zhengzhou, China wh5958@163.com

**Abstract.** In contrast to the booming Chinese construction process, the higher engineering education in China relatively lags behind and has some problems and difficulties in the aspects of education pattern, teaching evaluation, teaching content, and teaching methods. Therefore, in order to get out the plight, engineering universities and colleges should actively explore the reform path and make a series of educational change on China's higher engineering education under the guidance of the educational philosophy of "learning for use, pragmatic, practice-oriented". In detail, they should focus on the cultivation of the students' practical ability and the construction of the students' interdisciplinary knowledge structure, give more attention to international cooperation and inter-school cooperation, and cultivate the practical awareness and strengthen the school-enterprise cooperation.

Keywords: Engineering education, Teaching pattern, Educational philosophy, Solving way.

### 1 Introduction

The quality of the engineers is tremendously related to the success or failure of the engineering construction in many countries. Under the background of building the innovative country, engineering education should be committed to developing a large number of innovative, practical engineering staff. However, it is obvious that the current higher engineering education in China can not meet the requirements for the innovative engineering universities and colleges should establish the educational philosophy of "Learning for use, pragmatic, practice-oriented" and explore a reforming path which is in accord with the characteristics of higher engineering education.

### 2 The Problems in China's Higher Engineering Education

According to our current understanding, the higher engineering education in China has the following main problems.

A. The educational pattern is quite simple. The courses that are set in China's higher engineering education higher engineering can not adapt to the rapid development of industry and society. We should consider the system and pattern of engineering education that does not meet the current social and industrial need, but also is accord with the future development in both the structure and the proportion. We ought to understand that the pattern of engineering education is diverse, flexible and changing. That is to say, we ought to carry out multi-level engineering education in different regions and industrial sectors according to the enterprises' demand for the engineering staff and the division of labor. For example, from the view of the level of engineering education, there are specialist, undergraduate, master's, doctoral and postdoctoral; from the view of the training objective, technical schools should focus on training the operation workers, secondary vocational schools train the technical personnel, colleges train the engineering personnel who excel in product technology and quality control, and universities train the business leaders and the engineers who master the product design and manufacturing; From the view of the type of the engineering activity, some should emphasize on research, design, creation and planning, the others are more involved in production and sales, management, technical consulting, safety monitoring, quality management, standards and regulations, assessment and decision-making advice, and education and training. But now many universities and colleges in China have the similar curriculum. The students trained in them do not have their own characteristics. That causes that the students do not have the professional orientation and are not well accord with the needs of society. What is more, the undergraduate may do the work of the operative worker, and the graduate students can not independently accomplish their own engineering activities.

B. The subject of the curriculum evaluation is relatively single and is not able to reflect the function of the curriculum reform. The purpose of the curriculum evaluation is to promote the development of students, teachers and schools, continuously improve the teaching standard and the teaching quality, and inspire the internal driving force of students and teachers to realize their own value. However, there are still some problems in the existing system of curriculum evaluation, which is not conducive to curriculum reform: Firstly, under the impact of the exam-oriented education, the curriculum evaluation is too biased towards the assessment of knowledge and is neglect of the comprehensive quality such as practical ability and innovative ability. Secondly, the curriculum evaluation is too biased towards the class content and the teaching activities within schools, is neglect of elective courses and practical courses, and is not conducive to the development of humanities. Thirdly, the curriculum evaluation is always linked to the professional performance of the faculty, which is not conducive to the integration between social sciences and natural sciences. Fourthly, in the system of the curriculum evaluation, the government departments evaluate the schools; the schools evaluate the teachers; the teachers evaluate the students. The students are excluded from the evaluation subject and only regarded as an evaluation object. Therefore, the kind of evaluation does not highlight the subjectivity of students, which is not conducive to the students' participation in curriculum reform independently.

C. The educational content is relatively empty. "At present, the problems in the cultivation of engineering students in the universities and colleges are: a narrow range of knowledge; being short of innovation ability, communication ability, and analytical ability; being not interest in the engineering activity; apparently being lack of practical experience in engineering; being not clear to the goal of the engineering education, which leads to that the students are not concerned about the features of the engineering activity and in the blind pursuit of high-level trends; no having enough communication and interaction with the enterprises and no taking forward-looking to the market demand."[1] The universities and colleges have great differences in what are the knowledge base and ability training to be eligible modern engineering personnel. They are still not definite to the content of cultivating the engineering staff.

D. The traditional teaching ideas are deep-rooted, and the teaching methods and means are obsolete. "At present, no matter in the knowledge structure, curriculum, practice teaching, or in the classroom teaching content, methods and means, there are some aspects that are urgent to be reformed and improved in the engineering education in the undergraduate phase."[2] The teaching method in China is to take the teachers, classroom and books as the center and only emphasize on the students' in-depth analysis ability and logical thinking ability. That makes the ignorance of the students' ability to acquire knowledge in an active way and does not fully mobilize the enthusiasm of the students.

E. The traditional training pattern attaches more importance to technology rather than culture and ignores the training of the humanistic quality of the engineering students. For a long time, China's engineering education is shaped by the planned economy. That results in the drawbacks that the engineering universities and colleges often have the weak humanistic education. Therefore, we ought not only to do the reform on the curriculum of engineering education to make the human courses, economic courses and law courses taking a certain proportion in the engineering education system, but also make the engineering ethics, engineering history, economic management, biology, philosophy, law and other courses be the required curriculum which are able to be accord with the engineering courses. At the same time, because the cultivation of the compound talents is still based on the professional knowledge, we must be careful not to go so far in the process of the curriculum reform that we only focus on the education on social sciences and ignore the teaching of the professional knowledge. The main goal of engineering education is to train the professional staff. But it should expand its contents to meet the social needs, to cope with changing needs, and to achieve the transformation from the professional talents to the compound ones.

#### **3** The Solving Way in China's Higher Engineering Education

In order to solve the problems in China's higher engineering education, we should change the teaching pattern of mechanical memory and passive imitation to cultivate the students' creative consciousness, take the case teaching pattern and the integrated teaching pattern that are closely connected with the practical situation to cultivate the practical ability of dealing with the engineering problems in virtue of theoretical knowledge, practical experience and intuitional judgment, and train their the scientific spirit and humanistic qualities for solving the engineering problems. We should make the organic re-engineering to these kinds of disciplines (mechanics, electronics, computer, materials, management, economics, culture and other disciplines), and carry out the interdisciplinary education. Only in this way can the engineering education be high quality and make out the students to meet the needs of industry and society.

A. Focusing on the cultivation of the students' practical ability. The engineers in the future society should not only learn the basic knowledge, but also cultivate their practical ability. Therefore, we should attach much importance to the engineering students' problem-solving skills in the process of higher engineering education. In the aspect of constituting the teaching plan, we should focus on developing the students' practical ability, improve the quality of theoretical teaching, and truly implement the teaching practice in virtue of the effective enterprise practice to make the students combine the theoretical learning to the practical situation and solve the problems in the process of engineering activity under the guidance of innovative spirit.

Firstly, we could start the reform from the teaching content, make the demonstrating experiment gradually transform into the integrated one, constantly develop the new experiments according to the renewal of the teaching content. At the same time, we could change the laboratory management and student experimental management to make the experiment actually play the role in strengthening the students' capacity. Secondly, we need to improve the qualities of internal and external training and curriculum design. The teachers should rigorously ask students to carefully complete the contents of training and design to thoroughly strengthen the students' responsibility to the work and the cultivation of the engineers' basic quality. Thirdly, we could provide the students with some projects to make them actively look for the corresponding data and learn with the question conscious when they enter the universities and colleges. In the second and third year, the students would have a certain professional basis and the teachers could start to guide them to design the projects. In the fourth year, the students could do their graduation design and complete their projects.

B. Focusing on cultivating the students' interdisciplinary knowledge structure. The current trend in higher engineering education is to provide students with interdisciplinary knowledge background and strengthen the engineers' non-technical education to make them have the knowledge of humanities and social sciences, which are the necessary foundations for establishing the engineers' views of world, life, values and professional ethics. In the process of engineering construction, the engineering and technical personnel should not only know the technology well, but also master the economy and management to have certain organizational skills and be good at cooperating with others. There should be no the insurmountable gap between the engineering education and humanities education. The universities and colleges should enable students to receive a wide range of training to broaden their knowledge, adjust their knowledge structure, and enhance their ability to solve complex problems in the engineering education. Moreover, as the ethical problems commonly lie in the process of the modern engineering activity, how to develop and strengthen the education on engineering ethics should be an important topic in engineering education.

Under the background of the current social politics, economy, culture, technology, and education, the future talents should have such abilities as a solid foundation of knowledge, a wide range of knowledge, innovative spirit, practical ability, human qualities. Therefore, when setting the engineering curriculum system, we should pay special attention to the needs of the professional training objectives and the relationship between scientific theory and engineering to meet the basic needs of the training skills, enhance the students' engineering awareness, and cultivate high-quality engineering personnel.

C. Focusing on international cooperation and inter-school cooperation. The internationalization of engineering education is an inevitable result of economic globalization. The engineering education in the universities and colleges should make the students have more opportunities to acquire engineering knowledge and practice to fully prepare for the international competition. "With the rapid development of science and technology, the globalization is fundamentally changing the design, production, marketing, consumer and service patterns in all the countries' economy. The engineering has been pushed to the forefront of this development; the future development of the engineering would attract increasing international attention."[3] The higher engineering education should absorb the advantages of other countries to cultivate the students. The universities and colleges should carry out the international cooperation to train the engineering students to extend their international perspective, enhance their adaptable ability to different cultures, and strengthen their innovative ability.

At present, the level of higher engineering education in China is uneven. We do not only have Tsinghua University which is well known as the "cradle of the engineers", but also have lots of general engineering schools which have just a short history. Therefore, we should learn the experience of inter-school cooperation from foreign universities to conduct the regular inter-school exchanges and keep frequent contact between universities and colleges of engineering to achieve the training goal of the engineers. When learning from the reform of European and American countries in higher engineering education, the universities and colleges must also carry out the curriculum reform with Chinese characteristics to cultivate the engineering personnel and continuously push forward the reform of higher engineering education.

D. Cultivating the practical awareness and strengthen the school-enterprise cooperation. Establishing the practical awareness of the engineering professional is to make them generally recognize the importance concepts in the engineering activity, which concerns whether the personnel cultivated in higher engineering education are accord with the needs of society. From the point of the cultivating order of human capacity, there need to a successive process. The first step is to have the ability to receive knowledge; the second one is the ability to acquire knowledge independently; the third one is the ability to solve practical problems; and the fourth one is the ability to innovate. With the accumulation of knowledge and the improvement of learning skills improved, the students could shift his learning centre from the simple knowledge learning to the practical learning in the

learning process, participate in various practical activities frequently to apply their theoretical knowledge to the engineering activity and cultivate their ability to find out and solve the problems in practice.

Generally speaking, practice is essential, especially in engineering activity. The engineering training is an important part of engineering education and the key to training the engineering personnel. As a result, we should strengthen the school-enterprise cooperation. With the gradual development of the economy, more and more business organizations would like to take participated in the scientific research. The enterprises could deliver their research tasks to the universities and colleges by the school-enterprise cooperation and let the engineering students contact with the most advanced technological achievements, which would do well to their growth. After the schools had close ties with the enterprises can divide the engineering activity into small groups as the students' graduation design. That does not only make the students well trained, but also let them know the enterprises es' products well.

E. Making the training system of the engineering education meet the need of the engineering industry. The Base of engineering education is to provide the students with the engineering training to cultivate their engineering consciousness and innovative ability. The students are able to complete some engineering activities by themselves to acquire a basic understanding of the production methods and processes in modern industry, receive the basic training on technology and management, and initially establish the engineering consciousness about markets, information, quality, cost, efficiency, safety and environment. The industrial centre in Hong Kong Polytechnic University has become the template for the construction of higher engineering training base in China. In China's mainland, Tsinghua University, Southeast University and other famous universities attach great importance to the construction of the engineering training base. So the governments and schools should try to increase their investment in engineering training base and establish some engineering practical bases with a complete range of advanced equipment, scientific management and high openness to provide the students with better environments and more opportunities to practice.

Enhancing the engineering training is the fundamental measure to improve the students' practical ability in engineering activity. To promote the professional practice in engineering activity, we could mainly make efforts from the three following aspects: First, we should emphasize on the students' participation in the research on engineering. Most of the research problems come from the practice. The students could use the professional knowledge and collaborate in teams to solve practical problems in the whole process of research. They could find out the actual problem and the new trend in the engineering by the participation in research, which is an early exercise for them to be in charge of an engineering training base. Then, the students could acquire plenary practical training and get more details about the engineering equipment and engineering process from products design to selling. Moreover, the engineering universities and colleges should not only make full use of their own engineering bases, but also actively open the

outside engineering base. Third, we should attach much importance to the graduation design. The graduation design is the students' first design work that demonstrates their practical ability. So the teachers should help and guide them as much as possible in the process of finishing their graduate design.

### 4 Conclusion

China's higher education must be in accord with the process of the engineering construction in China's economy. But the current situation is that the educational patterns, contexts and methods in engineering education are left far behind the development of engineering construction in China. Therefore, we should pay attention to the cultivation of the students' practical ability to enable them to receive the interdisciplinary engineering education. That does not only need to strengthen the inter-school cooperation and international cooperation, but also strengthen the school-enterprise cooperation to strive to make the training of the engineering students to meet the development of China's engineering construction.

### References

- 1. Luo, Y.C.: On the Reform and Construction of Engineering Education, High Level Forum on. The Reform and Development of Engineering Education, Shanghai, China (September 2007)
- 2. Gao, H.Y.: On Some Issues on the Pattern of Personnel Training in Higher Engineering Education. M.E. Xi'an University of Electronic Science and Technology, China (2006)
- 3. The Task Force of the Institute of Higher Education in Shanghai Jiao Tong University: Cultivating the Outstanding International Engineers in Next Generation- the Review on the Excellence Education of Global Engineering Education, Higher Engineering Education, No.1 (2007)

# **Concerning Clothing Design and Engineering Professional Education Reform**

Hu QingHong<sup>1</sup>, Jiang Yu<sup>2</sup>, and Gong Ke<sup>3</sup>

- <sup>1</sup> Jilin engineering technology normal college, jilin, changchun, China, 130052 694732163@qq.com
- <sup>2</sup> Jilin education college, jilin, changchun, China, 130022 791246831@qq.com
- <sup>3</sup> Jilin education college, jilin, changchun, China, 130022 18218694@qq.com

**Abstract.** how to solve garment industry concepts backward, technological development ability weak market competitiveness, poor situation, the key lies in the clothing design and engineering education reform. Costume design and engineering education reform is through to the clothing market development process further demonstration and analysis, combining professional school characteristics, positioning for training can engage in more complex clothing design and engineering a line practical work of the applied talents.

Keywords: costume design and engineering construction reform goal.

### 1 Fashion Design and Engineering Cultivation Plan of Reform

Sure the talent training scheme of the dominant ideology is a demand as the guide, professional core ability as the goal, to develop professional technical ability as the main line, outstanding talents training pertinence, applied.

### 1.1 The Educational Targets

According to the social demand raises has basic theoretical knowledge and clothing in basic skills of morality, intelligence and physique, us overall development, competent for clothing enterprise design, hit the boards, making, technical advice, technical innovation work with "double certificate" high quality applied talents.

### 1.2 Talents Training Mode

According to fashion design and engineering professional talent, we established the production, study and research combining, diversity talent training mode.

#### 2 Teachers Team Construction Reform

In the team, with industry in teachers' qualification of teachers should reach 100%. From the enterprises and hiring part-time teachers, implement, improve school teachers ZhuanJian combination, to adapt to the change of the structure of professional requirements.

Increase the subject, academic leaders of the selection, training; Increase the strength of the foreign academic exchange teachers; Implement system of young teachers. Cultivating young teachers a teacher, teaching, the teaching process specifications, ensure the quality of teaching.

### 3 Teaching Content and Curriculum System Reform

Professional teaching position in training students' "to the plate making both technology and management mainly on" professional, practical ability to work and basic quality training as the main line, determined the clothing design and engineering teaching contents and curriculum system. To further strengthen the practice class system, strengthening students' practical ability effectively.

### 4 Teaching Methods and Teaching Means Reform

#### 4.1 The Reform of Teaching Methods

Actively promote heuristic, should, guiding type, interactive, evaluation type, problems research type teaching methods. Theory and practice class mutual coordination and scene type, case analysis type teaching methods also widely used in teaching. The "double certificate" system, set up students' comprehensive quality assessment system.

### 4.2 The Teaching Method Reform

For the professional innovation and visual teaching features, use modern teaching requirements full-time teachers teaching means, improve the teaching effect. The practice of the traditional teaching methods and the multimedia teaching method, combining the teaching effect is remarkable.

### 5 The Practice Teaching Reform

By increasing the practical teaching process and the class hours and perfect practice teaching system, strengthening students' professional practice ability. Theory class hours and hours of practice for about 2:3 ratio. The school of "double teachers" and enterprise technical personnel to guide, training of speak and practice according to "speak 1 practice 4" arrangement, and in the light of the future position for intensive training. Establish practice course assessment system alone. And these standards will permeate practice teaching and guidance, for all aspects of the "double certificate" assessment have laid a good foundation.

### 6 Teaching Conditions and Teaching Management Reform

#### 6.1 The Practice Base Construction

Strengthen professional practice base construction. Practice bases is an important guarantee teaching work.

The students to participate through practical training base practice, greatly improving the students' practice and practice ability, practice time guaranteed internship effect is good.

#### 6.2 Materials and Books Data Construction

To strengthen the construction of teaching material, make the construction of teaching material do make up, choose pay equal attention to, has written the applicability of the school-based features teaching material, meet the needs of the training plan, ensure that the overall optimization school books.

#### 6.3 Teaching Management

Costume design and engineering colleges/universities to build two level teaching management system and professional construction regulations and establish the evaluation and examination system, and form a complete set of corresponding measures for the motivation to form an effective mechanism of competition. Established the student learning quality evaluation, teaching information feedback, the teaching management system, and according to the system implementation. Professional teaching files to a complete range, tidy up the standard.

### 7 The Quality of Teaching Reform

### 7.1 The Basic Theory and Basic Skills

Through the clothing design and engineering theory learning and professional skill training, student's actual knowledge, ability and quality structure with training target requirements. To achieve this major, bachelor degree level requirements.

In theory teaching and work out the students to master the knowledge, ability points. Increase elective courses, and the optimization and updating the teaching contents, broaden the students' knowledge, to solidify a certain theoretical basis.

#### 7.2 Graduation Design (Paper)

The level of graduation design can directly reflect a professional teaching level, adhere to the "costume design, production, show the holy trinity" of graduation design mode.

#### 8 The Professional Characteristics Reform

Will "double certificate" system into talents training target, allowing "double certificate" work institutionalization.

The "costume design, production, show the holy trinity" of graduation design mode. The employment as the guidance, focusing on the production line for a training practice ability and practice ability strong applied talents.

Adhere to the "of literacy class exam and clothing production add try the" combination of admission mode. New To ensure the quality of the students and graduates play a good role.

#### 9 Conclusion

Concise distinct clothing design and engineering in the characteristics of a school, clothing design and engineering professional education reform need. Through the education reform can develop in clothing design and engineering a line actual applied talents for our country, by clothing becomes dress powers should do we make our contribution.

#### References

- 1. University education HuangFang reform process clothing design and engineering education mode analysis of science and technology information (27) (2007)
- 2. Huang, D.: Talk about fashion design and engineering specialized educational reform and practice of the teaching innovation of the young writer in 2010 of 18 (2010)
- 3. Gregory, T.: Art design education present situation analysis. Artistic exploration 3, 76–77 (2007)
- 4. Liu, Y.: Art design education of the hermeneutic thought. Art Education 11, 116 (2007)
- Jiang, Z.: How to make professional school from experience to science. China University Teaching (1), 29–31 (2008)

## In JiLin Province Native Products Brand Design Thinking

Gong Ke<sup>1</sup> and Zhen Zhu<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Jilin education college, Jilin, changchun, China, 130022

<sup>2</sup> Jilin police college, Jilin, Changchun, China, 130000

18218694@qq.com, 791246831@qq.com

**Abstract.** brand design enterprise image is the social public to the enterprise overall impression and feelings, through various import is image system (VI), such as enterprise sign, product brand and marketing strategy and enterprise culture construction to build up people feel and trust of the enterprise. To have good enterprise image in the social public, can establish in the fierce competition, and won the social public figure and the recognition and support.

Keywords: product design enterprise image design (VI).

As from industrial society to the development of the information society, modern economies are from the product competition to brand competition era, set up the good brand image has become numerous enterprise can compete in the key to success. As is known to all in today's society, set up the product image design is as a commercial behavior plays a considerable social role, people contact products, and can leave deep impression, to a large extent depends on the product image design performance if you can guide the consumer, stimulate consumer desire to buy, make business and consumers in a way to resonate.

Due to the brand owners can depend on brand advantage constantly the acquisition of wealth, can use brand market KaiTaLi image KuoZhangLi, capital NaXuLi continuous development and promote, so we can see the value of the brand. This value we cannot like physical assets that way with physical form expression, but it can make the intangible asset of an enterprise expanded rapidly growing, and can be used as a commodities trading in the market. Modern commodity has entered the era of get market by brand, promote the enterprise must seek to win the market direction of the competitive advantage. Therefore, change enterprise operation concept and mechanism, set up the good enterprise brand image, spread the culture, make enterprise market marketing strategy, improve consumer and enterprise brand of the cognitive degree has become the development direction of the new enterprise competition and goals.

Brand design enterprise image is the social public to the enterprise overall impression and feelings, through various import is image system (VI), such as

enterprise sign, product brand and marketing strategy and enterprise culture construction to build up people feel and trust of the enterprise. Now the increasingly fierce competition in the enterprise, set up the good enterprise image is the enterprise the competitive victory effective way. Some new enterprise or the new reform enterprise, in the enterprise image design, introduce advanced enterprise image system (VI), get a good effect. To have good enterprise image in the social public, can establish in the fierce competition, and won the social public figure and the recognition and support. Brand promotion the brand is to market to the public, it is the ultimate purpose of the brand construction service to consumers: brand so as to realize the value of the brand, the promotion of brand of the moment is ready prophase work of matting, it will prompt consumers to buy the product the decision. Now most enterprises have been known to set up some brand and image. Have the brand and how to promote? Especially many of small and medium-sized enterprises how to use of the limited resources, in the market do brand promotion. Consumer product, the brand is to produce the product enterprise comprehensive feeling, have the quality of the products, the characteristic, the enterprise image, the service level, enterprise concept, the affinity of enterprise and so on, it contains enterprise the macroscopic and microscopic aspects, form of enterprise and products consumers nuanced psychological feeling. Brand such as people, must be have character. Otherwise, it will be difficult to cause the attention of consumer. The brand is not only external symbols, such as packaging, trademark, such as identification, have the value of a business concept and culture connotation fusion in content and form, is perfect and unified.

Native products brand construction is a system engineering, including all the surface, embodied in: brand, brand or design principle, brand portfolio strategy, the ownership of the brand, brand extension, brand update and brand protection DuoGe aspects. The purpose of the enterprise brand design is actually to the brand into the brand image to promote individual, and as a representative of jilin province native products for five plus families-ginseng ginseng plants of the genus is famous in the world of Chinese traditional medicine, known as the "king of the tea," it's magical effect has been recognized, one thousand years, for the health of human beings made outstanding contributions. It was beautiful, kind, peaceful, health and long life of pronoun, ginseng is deeply into People's Daily life in the northeast of the triple gem "." Jilin ginseng is the world of d. major production, of the national and the world were 85% and 70%. Ginseng exports more than 60% of world exports. Jilin province of grain is ginseng, mainly in baishan, the yanbian, tonghua, jilin city (state) 14 counties. Ginseng is an important source of local fiscal revenue, is the main way of getting rich farmers. Jilin ginseng industry development has the advantageous resources, with extensive mass base, have strong technical force, has the good processing equipment, high quality product, has the stable processing sales channel, have outstanding management talent. China is a big country, ginseng yield production and accounts for about 85% of the world's total output, is now one of the larger Chinese exports varieties. Can say, the world ginseng in China, the Chinese see jilin ginseng has become a gorgeous of jilin province card. Jilin province government to integration and development resources, development and growth of the prop, the characteristic advantage

industry, cultivate with independent intellectual property rights brand products gave high attention and trust. After the province and the industry of resources integration, China guerin "changbai mountain ginseng" brand product for one year, good health is happy, constantly, continuously improve product awareness, market development, scope expanding sales share grows day by day, the brand effect gradually revealed, and made a good beginning. Jilin province to build the "changbai mountain ginseng" brand. Through the unified production standards, strengthen the standardized production base construction, strong and help industries in the leading enterprise, increase the industry technology innovation and improvement, to research and development the ginseng series products deep processing measures such as gradually formed "changbai mountain ginseng" complete industrial assembly line of effective connection. With the ascension of the brand and product quality system consummation, jilin "changbai mountain ginseng" has already formed the production and marketing of two popular good things. Ginseng is an important characteristic of jilin province resources. Revitalization of ginseng to the industry, the economic development of the province is of great significance. Insist on planting standardization, the quality standardization, processing pure deepening, intensive industry, construction of standardized production base, foster and strengthen as the leading enterprises, strengthen technology research and development and the transformation of the achievements, the implementation of brand strategy, strengthen the industry standard system construction and market supervision, and construction changbai mountain of ginseng culture.

In emphasizing personalized life today, consumers choose brand is actually a choice of life advocates, life attitude, show personalities. The brand is designed performance brand image, only for the public accepted and approved, the design itself is a perfect communication with life. To consumers as the center to do: accurate market positioning. If the target market does not understand, brand design is "tilt at windmills. Efforts to meet the needs of the consumers. The needs of the customer is the enterprise all activities including brand design the starting point and the home for. Try to respect the local custom of the consumers. The correct guidance of the consumer's needs, the company insists on the principle of self, scientific and reasonable guide is brand design ability.

Brand design already was the modern business enterprise the embodiment of the value, also is the enterprise survival and development of a promotion. In the quality of products, price and function are similar cases, brand design became the only can dominate consumption indispensable factors, so will the formation of design of the product in the competition, the design of the dominant brand, so consumer is fresh and distinguishing combinations will choose the excellent product quality is the essence of the brand, brand, is fundamental to the life. The image is brand in the market, and the consumer heart showed what individual character characteristic, which reflects consumer brand evaluation and cognition; Cultural value is the brand of meaning, and it is the social material form and spirit form, the unity of the modern society is the consumption psychology and cultural value orientation of effective combination. With the market competition of the increasingly edgy, enterprise

competition is the performance for the product competition to brand design from competition.

So, the brand related to the survival and development of enterprise, the more related to enterprises in market competition can long; Whether for enterprise design conforms to modern social environment of good brand image has become many enterprise consider problems, whether the enterprise brand of up to values; Whether can in the social and economic competition and achieved the success of the maximum benefit, is worth further study of and development.

#### References

- 1. who I was-brand image design edition sichuan fine arts press (2011)
- 2. design brand harada into the HuangKeHui translation. jiangsu art press (2009)
- 3. corporate image and Brand Design-would be next Identity Choi 's Gallery (2010)

# On the Status and Significance of Education on Engineering Ethics in Engineering Education

Wenping Wang

Department of Humanities and Social Sciences, Henan Institute of Engineering, 451191 Zhengzhou, China guiyu8218@163.com

**Abstract.** Nowadays, more and more engineering educations and researches would no longer be social activity that is external to the production, but would be a necessary part of the expanded production process. As a result, the ethical considerations and conflicts often appear in the course of the whole project all the time. Ethical issues run through all stages of project activities from design, manufacturing to use. Education on engineering ethics is an integral part of engineering education, an inherent requirement of improving the overall quality of engineering students, an need for the integration with the international engineering education and an need for comprehensive development of engineering education. It can help us promote the implementation of scientific concept of development and achieve sustainable development.

**Keywords:** Education on engineering ethics, Engineering education, Overall quality, Scientific concept of development.

### 1 Introduction

The reason why we should carry out education on engineering ethics in higher engineering education is that engineering activity is a complex system which often has multi-element, multi-variable and multi-aspect. Its main characteristic is systemic thinking and systemic methodology. That is to say, when in the process of engineering activity, we do not only need to think in a technical way, but also ought to take the human ethical values into consideration rationally from the domains of society, culture and environment. We should do the research on the relationship between the whole and the part, structure and function, humanity and ecology, society and nature relations within the system, so that we could make us take technical and economic factors into account as well as social and cultural factors in the engineering activity to highlight the social ethical responsibility of engineering.

#### 2 Education on Engineering Ethics Is an Integral Part of Engineering Education

At present, engineering education and research would no longer be social activity that is external to the production, but would be a necessary part of the expanded production process. The integration of engineering education, research and production requires the engineering schools to carry out the relative reform on social function and the manner of running schools. Engineering schools should not only take the responsibility to personnel training and the development of technology, but also should be involved the research in new industries and new products to provide a variety of technical education to the enterprise. They ought to develop a variety of open consortium of education, scientific research and production, do the co-education, and help students to establish a noble purpose in life, lofty ideals and correct values of life in the process of social practice. That could make them work efficiently in engineering decision-making, design, testing, construction and management in the cooperation between the brain and the computer, take the "enhancing human well-being" as their duty, and take up the corresponding moral responsibility. In this context, education on engineering ethics is an integral part of engineering education.

Engineering, regarded as a method of analyzing and solving problems (such as quantitative analysis, model method, experimental method, design method, etc.), would further spread to all areas of social life, such as environmental engineering, social engineering. The engineering university in such a social context is not only the producer of the talents and scientific and technological achievements, but also the shaper of the new social life. According to this context, the personnel who have trained in engineering education ought to put the engineering issue into the whole social system to carry out ethical, political, legal, have the right value view and ethical care, environmental, psychological, comprehensive analysis and management, and bear the social ethical responsibility of engineering. Therefore, the education on engineering ethics is indispensable.

Education on engineering ethics should have a critical reflection on the ethical values and behaviors of the engineers to reveal the underlying moral basis. The general moral principles in the process of reasoning explicitly or implicitly have directly relationship with the ethical theories. Education on engineering ethics is an interdisciplinary project that requires a variety of information and knowledge from relative subjects. More importantly, the unique characteristic of the engineer, the organizational circumstance of engineering activities and the enormous and serious consequences that are caused by engineering to the personal, social and natural have forced the ethics to reflect and adjust, often made engineering ethics be able to form their own perspective and make its unique theoretical contribution to the world. For example, education on engineering ethics could provide new fruitful knowledge for the philosophy and ethics that think and debate on the essence of the individual and collective responsibility, the bound of the legitimate authority and individual freedom, the value of free market economic system in a long term.

### 3 Carrying Out Education on Engineering Ethics Is the Inherent Requirement for Improving the Overall Quality of Engineering Students

We have conducted a questionnaire survey among freshmen in the university. One of the issues is "do you know what the engineering ethics is as an engineering student?" More than ninety percent of them know nothing about engineering ethics. However, the International Conference on the Quality regarded the moral qualities as will be necessary as the modern engineer one of the eight indispensable qualities (the other seven were positively acting, pioneering spirit, adaptable ability, solid foundation, learning ability, varieties of expertise, collaboration ability). This is in stark contrast with the situation of engineering students.

The reason why we ought to attach more importance to ethical education to the engineering staff is that only in this way could we solve the urgent problems in the traditional engineering education efficiently. One of the problems is that the innovation, professionalism, teamwork, communication skills, learning ability, and engineering ethics to which are often attached great importance by the business communities failed to train and form effectively by virtue of higher education. Yingluo Wang, as an academician of Chinese Academy of Engineering and an professor of Xi'an Jiaotong University, has pointed out the main existing problems in Chinese traditional engineering education: students used to imitate rather than innovate in the aspect of design; their design patterns rely on rigid design rather than flexible equipment manufacturing system design; they pay more attention to the technical research rather than the design research on the structure and function; the content of education is only limited to the technical level, engineering students do not know the knowledge of cost, operation, management, and especially in the lack of humanity cultivation, comprehensive thinking and innovative design capacity. One of the important aspects in "humanity cultivation" is to improve the engineering students' quality in ethics and professional morality. Strengthening the research on education on engineering ethics can help us create the teaching conditions for improving the overall quality of engineering students.

It is said that China is the largest building site in the world. A great number of projects have been started each year in China. The department of engineering becomes popular in colleges and universities, but the engineering ethics that is relatively prevailing in the international is still in the weak links.

In the 50th Anniversary held by a national-renowned Shanghai Geotechnical Engineering Investigation Institute, there was a highly respectable Academician of Engineering who was invited to give an academic report. He said that engineering ethics had been opened in the U.S nine top American universities and colleges of engineering. However, this course is still a novelty in China. In my opinion, the students in the universities and colleges of engineering do not need to study the correlative technology but also the engineering ethics. Needless to say, once the modern major project fails, it would cause great social and environmental loses. These failures are caused by the technological reasons as well as by the human factors, especially by the engineers' factors.[1]

The education on engineering ethics is an intersect course on humanities education and engineering education. In current China, the engineering students have an urgent need for the education on engineering ethics in order to master the basic principles by which they could made the social evaluation and moral evaluation on modern engineering activities. Carrying out moral and ethical education to the college students is an important way to improve their overall quality, especially in their quality of engineering ethics.

### 4 Carrying Out Education on Engineering Ethics Could Help Us to Promote the Implementation of the Scientific Concept of Development

Engineering activity does not have great impact on the social and public life but also on the future of mankind. From the viewpoint of Academician Xiangwan Du, the essential qualities of the engineers include the followings: good analytical skill, flexible practical skill, creative skill, communication skill, business management skill, good professional ethics, and lifelong learning ability. On the one hand, carrying out education on engineering ethics can improve the moral qualities of the college students. On the other hand, it can help us implement the scientific concept of development and achieve sustainable social development.

From this point of view, we must fully implement the concept of peopleoriented scientific and concept of development in the engineering activity. Specifically speaking, we ought to thoroughly think over the scientific, technical, ethical, economic, political, cultural and other factors, and correctly understand the impact on society and nature by the engineering activity and the social responsibility of the engineer to construct the resource-saving and environment-friendly society. We also ought to do the work of project decision-making, design, construction, operation and management with the guidance of the correct engineering concepts and reflect the core concept of the harmonious development between human and nature to promote the implementation of scientific concept of development. Strengthening the education on engineering ethics could help us to promote the implementation of scientific concept of development and achieve the sustainable development.

### 5 Carrying Out Education on Engineering Ethics in China Is the Need for Being Compatible with the International Standards of Engineering Education

Engineering ethics is a kind of rational thinking made by the engineering education practitioners in the world and a response to which the science and technology have increasing impact on human life and environment. In the context of economic globalization, today's engineering education needs to have the international vision, be accord with international standards and require the integration of Chinese concept of engineering education and that of other countries.
The engineering ethics is a compulsory subject in other countries' institutes of engineering. It is an important part of the engineering education. The education on engineering ethics had already appeared in the directory of the American college courses in the late 1960s. Since 1996, the test for a registered engineer in America has included the content of engineering ethics.[2] The education on engineering ethics can help students identify and discuss the ethical issues, make the ethical thinking, and make their own judgments and choices on the ethical issues in the engineering activity. The general engineering colleges carry out education on engineering ethics in two main ways: the first one is to set a course separately and get the students together to teach. For example, the MIT has developed a complete course of engineering ethics which is elective. The students can read the correlative books and discuss the cases to students to deeply study the problems of engineering ethics in the class. The second one is to organically integrate such ethical issues as engineering introduction, senior design and graduate design and use the curriculum integration to achieve organic infiltration. That is to say, the cases of engineering ethics that is closely related to the technical content should be distributed throughout the entire process of the courses.

#### 6 Carrying Out Education on Engineering Ethics Has Great Significance of Strengthening on the Overall Engineering Education

With the rapid development of China's modernization, the professional ethics of the engineering staff are becoming increasingly prominent. To train the responsible engineering and technical personnel to meet the needs of society, universities and colleges must carry out the education on engineering ethics to cultivate the students' professional responsibility, help them to understand the professional behavior and responsible way, analyze the practical issues with the integrated use of the ethical knowledge, develop their ethical sensitivity and good professional behavior, and establish the career aspirations for the promotion of social progress and "improvement of human well-being".

Engineering ethics education is an important part of engineering education and an important task in the process of social development. Generally speaking, ethical considerations and conflicts are always in the course of the whole project. Schinzinger and Martin have given a rather exhaustive list of the ethical issues in the engineering activity from design, manufacturing to appliance. [3] The engineering construction is a social activity with a particular purpose that has a huge impact on the human production and has close relations with human life, society and environment.

In China, the ethical considerations on production safety, public safety, environmental safety, food safety will be the hot issues of engineering ethics. The professional spirit and scientific attitude of the engineering and technical workers will continue to attract the masses' attention. The corresponding education on engineering ethics will be an important part of the engineering education to be taken seriously. Therefore, we must pay attention to the engineering quality. The engineering quality does not only have technical factors, but also ethical considerations especially in closely related to the professional ethics of the engineering staff. The "rubbish "projects, such as Bridge faults, high-rise buildings collapse, have given us an alert. Engineers as designers of the engineering blueprint must have higher moral quality, behavior pattern, responsible sense that they could cultivate in the process of studying the engineering ethics. The engineering ethics is like the "purification" in the engineering activity and the "supervisor" of the engineers' soul of so that the environment of the engineering construction would gradually be "pure" and "high-quality".

As for the engineering staff, the engineering design and construction provide them the time and place for the cultivating and improvement of their personal moral quality. Therefore, the effectiveness of learning engineering ethics is to enable to make the engineering students form their own moral understanding and moral quality, establish their correct value orientation, definitude their professional obligation, form their lofty professional ideal, and cultivate their good professional ethics before graduation.

#### 7 Conclusion

Modern engineering activity often has the characteristics of socialization. Modern engineering technology has greater and more complex impact on society and nature (including the benefits and risks). Therefore, the humanity education for engineers, particularly in the education on engineering ethics has becoming increasingly important. At present, engineering students have many vague and erroneous understandings in engineering technology, such as technology neutral theory, technocracy, obscurity in the engineers' responsibilities, duties and moral bottom line. This situation is caused by many reasons, but the main one of them is the lack of education on engineering ethics education. Therefore, it is urgent for engineering universities and colleges to carry out the education on engineering ethics to promote the comprehensive development of engineering education.

#### References

- It is necessary to carry out the course of 'Engineering Ethics', Liberation Daily, October 30 (2008)
- Harris: Engineering Ethics Concepts and Cases, pp. 209–218. Beijing Institute of Technology Press, Beijing (2006)
- 3. Matin, M.W., Schinzinger, R.: Ethics in Engineering, p. 385. McGraw-Hill, New York (1996)

## **Training Innovative Quality in Engineering Education by the 'Incomplete' Study**

Chi Jun, Guo Jianliang, and Zhang Weiwei

School of mechanics, Ningbo University of Technology, P.R. China, 315016 cj@nbut.cn

**Abstract.** The innovative quality is the most important characteristic of technicians. According to the requirement of engineering, an 'incomplete' study based on psychology is indicated firstly. The five factors of the innovative psychology course is described as innovation consciousness, innovation space, innovative personality, innovation resources and innovation thinking. Then the function mechanism of 'incomplete' study in innovation quality training is discussed in the view of the five factors. Finally, a few methods of implementation of this idea are introduced in the current education condition. These methods are from actual teaching activity and are effective in practice. They include teaching skills, teaching process and experiment equipments. This idea of 'incomplete' study will be helpful in the education innovation in China.

Keywords: incomplete, engineering education, innovation, psychology.

## 1 Introduction

Engineering education goal is to train a large number of engineering technicians with innovative ability and excellent characteristics adapting needs of social and economic development. The core of education is the cultivation of innovation quality. Many literatures have talked about measures of innovation cultivation, but the viewpoints focused on education system mostly, seldom on educational psychology. As is known to all, the practice of the education is the achievement of education psychology substantially. Implementing the principle of psychology in educational will lead to more effective teaching. This study suggests that innovative quality should be trained in engineering education by the 'incomplete' study which roots in psychological essence.

## 2 The Psychological Essence of Innovative Quality

The main function of psychological system is to control organism reflecting to reality adjustably. When an organism isn't adaptable to the environment development, the existed balance in psychological system will be broken. In order to establish new balance, the being in reality has to be altered. It is exact innovation. Therefore, in the view of psychological parenchyma, innovation is unique reconstruction and externalization of cognitive structure based on reactive psychology and integration of available factors in reality as well as knowledge and experience, etc.[1].

Innovative psychology course, which is composed of a few steps, is influenced by several factors, as shown in figure 1 below. After perceives contradictions(i.e. innovation space) between the original situation and development in reality, the subject obtains needs (i.e. innovation consciousness) to achieve alteration. This needs produce momentum (i.e. innovative personality), which helps to search for essential connection between original knowledge, experience and the changing factors(i.e. innovation resources). Then, based on this connection, a series of information processing is performed to complete innovative reorganization of cognitive structure(i.e. innovative thinking), namely the internalization innovation in mind. When the subject tries to externalize the thinking, which appears as innovative ability, innovation behaviour is created.

So an innovation process can be produced on condition that there is innovative spaces meantime innovation consciousness, innovative personality, innovative thinking, innovative ability and innovation resources are obtained by the subject. Cultivating engineering technicians with innovative quality has to start from this premise.



Fig. 1. The function of factors in the process of innovation

#### 3 The Concept and Intension of 'Incomplete' Study

The 'incomplete' study is a teaching method described as follows: a teacher temporarily produces 'missing' or 'omission' of non-critical important content in teaching, then help students find contradiction which is from 'missing' or 'omission'. Thus innovation consciousness of students is stimulated and the source of contradiction will be found out by study. Finally the essence of knowledge is obtained by students.

The 'incomplete' study process is composed of five steps. In the first step innovative space is shown. The existence of the space leads to contradiction in studying. Students will have a suspense in mind instinctively- why does the contradiction appear? This suspense will become activation of students' innovation consciousness with the proper guidance from the teacher. In the second step, the teacher, by instructions and hint, helps students recognize their suspense can be explained with the innovation resources and ability they own. Students will take their courage to innovate. The courage and the deciphering impulse of suspense constructs innovative personality temporarily. Then, students, interacting with the teacher to make out questions produced by the suspense, will design solving ways and complete the innovative thinking. This is the third step. Whereafter, under the indication from the teacher, students produce innovative solutions to the questions with the resources they own. It is the fourth step, namely innovation process. In the fifth step, the teacher should show encouragement and affirmation to students according to their acts in innovation, which brings them more confidence.

Innovative thinking and ability is trained in the 'incomplete' study while temporary innovative consciousness and personality is established. If the long-term 'incomplete' study can be applied scientifically, innovative thinking and ability will get significantly improvement. At the same time, short-term innovative consciousness and personality will be permanentized. Thus innovation quality of students is developed unconsciousnessly.

The 'incomplete' study is different from traditional 'problem' education. In 'problem' education the teacher shows questions initiatively[2], while in 'incomplete' study questions are raised by students after observation and analysis. The former is explicit questions, the latter is implicit questions, which is more suitable for technicians training. Though the problems in theoretical research are from issues in reality, they have been abstract and simplified. No matter how complex it is, the range it involves is relatively simple. However, what engineering technicians have to face is often not a question, but a problem group that involves multiple technology fields, the factors of which are both macro and micro. These intertwining factors usually infiltrate each other. Engineering technicians have to start their innovative work from assembling these factors to new simple questions after making them out. Therefore the base of engineering innovative quality is the ability of raising questions. Compared with the 'problem' education, the 'incomplete ' study, the feature of which is implicit question, can exercise innovative quality more effectively.

#### 4 The Practice of 'Incomplete' Study

In the education system in existence in China, the following three methods of application of the 'incomplete' study can help students to train their innovative thinking, innovative personality and practical innovation ability separately so that improve their innovative quality partly.

#### 4.1 Control Information Transmission Speed Reasonably

The process of Theory teaching is that of information transmission, the speed of which influences the effect of education. In the view of 'incomplete' study,

reasonable transmission speed will manufacture temporary incomplete content to train students' innovative thinking. For example, a teacher perform complex calculation or programming in a blackboard in an appropriate speed of writing. If he pauses for a while after finish writing a step, the next step, which has not been shown in the blackboard temporarily, will become the incomplete content. Students' brain is going to forecast the content instinctively. This brief forecast brings spaces for innovative thinking. So reasonable speed of information transmission in teaching is the simplest way to train innovative thinking.

It is more important to have a rational speed to play PPTs in teaching. It is not sensible to show intact calculation or program on one PPT for an instant. Otherwise such operation against the 'incomplete' study will deprive students of opportunities of innovative thinking training.

#### 4.2 Hide a Few Specific Teaching Content Temporarily

Innovative personality, which exhibits strong motivation, tenacious consciousness and health emotion for innovation, plays a key role in innovative activity. it derives from courage to doubt. But in China, teaching contents has been authority for many years. Students, who are accustomed to accept teaching unconditionally, are lack of self-confidence and the courage to doubt. The growth of their innovative personality has been suppressed seriously.

So in order to develop innovative personality, it is necessary to help students have a habit of doubt in study. According to the idea of 'incomplete' study, a teacher might as well achieve a few omissions appropriately and guides students to cast doubt on the conclusions in teaching. Then the students' courage and selfconfidence will be accumulated in the process that search for the omissions with the indication from the teacher. For example, while studying newton-leibniz formula in math class, the teacher can omit the premise of the formula intentionally and only explain how to apply this formula with some examples. Then makes students solve  $\int_{-1}^{+1} \frac{dx}{x^2}$  with the formula, students will find the result conflicts with integral rule. They have to cast doubt on the teaching of the formula. At this time, the teacher accompanies students to search for the premise of newton-leibniz formula. After this study, the students will have a vague innermost idea like that 'authority can also be doubted'. Thus they have had the a little short-term confidence against the superstition of authority. However, it is a long-term process to build innovative personality in this way. So in order to shape innovative personality effectively, teachers should repeat the similar teaching process constantly and unawarely.

### 4.3 Remove the Unreasonable Package of Experimental Equipments

Engineering innovation ability, which is the most competitive ability for engineering technicians, derives from practical innovation ability[3]. Application of the idea of the 'incomplete' study in experiments can train practice innovation ability effectively. The application method is very simple: expand students' operation range and let them deal with phenomena in experiments, which is not mentioned in textbooks and will become the 'incomplete' content for study, by themselves. This application method brings students opportunities of exploring and innovation. But in order to apply the 'incomplete' study, it is necessary to remove unreasonable package of experiment equipments. For example, many experimental equipment package is extremely 'perfect' : components of hardware are wrapped in enclosure except a few buttons and wiring outlets. Students can neither touch nor see them. In softwares, what students can operate is only several input dialogs, the parameters in which are also restrained strictly. These are visible packages. Moreover, there is an invisible package, namely the restrictions of content and process in experiments. The content is detailed and limited by experimental instructions strictly. What students can do in experiments is barely to operate following the experimental instructions. Besides, teachers pay full attention to students' behavior to stop any 'immoderate' operation which 'maybe' cause damage to the equipments. Thus, the whole experiment so 'complete' that not only students' innovation space but also innovation consciousness is vanished.

Therefore removing unreasonable package is the first step of application of the 'incomplete' study. Our college has had a certain result in this aspect. The design and experiment of comprehensive control of mechatronics and hydraulics has been combined since 2009. Students are required to complete theoretical design, assemble the mechanical device and verify the control effect in three weeks. The experiment equipments, which is designed by our teachers, are assemble with industrial components. In this experiment, the students have very wide range of operation, which includes wiring, design and assembling mechanical devices as well as programming in PLC, MCU or PC. What they get for reference is only product manuals. Teachers will give advices only when students ask for help. Many students said they got a little happiness from exploration and innovation in this experiment, compared with traditional experiments.

#### 5 Summary

If the education system is the soil of innovation quality cultivation, the 'incomplete' study is one of the cultivative technikes. Suggests that teachers apply the idea of the 'incomplete' study dialectically in teaching to promote the innovation quality of students entirely and imperceptibly in rational scale and frequency. The idea of the 'incomplete' study will provide continual power of growth of innovation quality in engineering education in China with adequate patience and persistence pragmatically.

Acknowledgement. This article is supported by the 'New Century' education research project(ZC09080) in Zhejiang Province, key major 'Mechanical Design, Manufacturing and Automation' in Ningbo and the research project of teaching in Ningbo University of Technology(NG10012).

#### References

- 1. Li, Y.: The research of psychological obstacles and education in innovation for undergraduates in colleges. Heilongjiang Researches on Higher Education 9, 114–115 (2006)
- Lei, L., Wang, Z., Zou, H.: Issues on the training system construction of innovation ability of undergraduates. Journal of Higher Education Research 6, 93–97 (2009)
- Pang, Y., Lin, Z., Chen, D.: Exploration and Practice of the Model for Developing the Innovative Ability of Applied Undergraduates in Economics and Management in Local Universities. Research in Higher Education of Engineering 2, 145–148 (2008)
- 4. Lu, G., Wu, J., Zhang, X.: A Review of Evaluation Studies on Innovation Ability. Research in Higher Education of Engineering 6, 50–56 (2008)

## **Integrated Reform Research and Practice on Engineering Machinery Course**

Shuang Chen

School of Mechanical and Electronic Engineering, Jiangxi University of Science and Technology, Ganzhou, Jiangxi, P.R.C, 341000

**Abstract.** The curriculum is the teaching foundation, which is the basis to realize the teaching purpose. The curriculum construction is one of the profession infrastructures in university. The characteristic is the soul of the subject constructs, whose localization is one of the key links on specialty major construction. In this paper, according to engineering machinery's curriculum characteristic, undergoes many years' teaching explorations and the practice, a set of new engineering machinery theoretical teaching and the practice teaching system have been formed based on many kinds of method such as the reasonable arrangement course content, the optimization of teaching media and the method and conformity experiment content, and etc.

Keywords: engineering machinery curriculum, integrated reform, research, practice.

## **1** Introduction

The engineering machinery curriculum is one of the compulsory courses which studied by students of Mechanical Engineering and Automation major which is special major of national grade in our school, its discipline status is very important. The development of curriculum construction is a dynamic process, we must locate it targets based on the principle of market requirement and innovation. Only by according to social background, industry background, professional status and development trend, giving full play to existing teaching resources and potential advantage in school, further refining the characteristics, using favorable factors in the external environment and development opportunities, "differences in management strategy" can be achieved, market needs can be meet. It is significant topic the higher education scholar studies that how to seek out characteristic which is conformed to the actual situation in school to improve the quality of teaching and student's general quality and innovation ability obviously.

## 2 Educational Reform Origins

Because of engineering machinery's particularity, in the engineering machinery profession, the talented person is needed who has abilities not only the perfect technical theory but also the rich actual operation experience and professional dedication for hard work, the high-end and multi-skill engineering machinery talented person is scarcer, who needs to understand not only flows of production technology and processing, but also comprehensive knowledge including the business management, the human resources, the quality control, the equipment physical distribution, the cost control and so on.

Course of engineering machinery is a major basic course which closely integrates theory and practical, it has been listed as the main course in the major of mechanical engineering and automation from the time the curriculum beginning to the present. The course is not only the important foundation for study of the following curriculum and work after graduation, but also has unique position in the training of practical ability and the overall quality aspects of students. In recent years, engineering mechanical curriculum research and education reform practice reform have not interrupted, how to combine course teaching of higher education institutions with engineering education model of CDIO has been the focus of academic problems.

Some contents are obsolete and need to reform very much in the engineering machinery curriculum, it is also one of the causes we study the course. Along with the science development, some contents are obsolescence of knowledge in the teaching material; some contents have become the general knowledge, especially some of the new achievement of contemporary mechanical discipline which recognized very good already in the last ten years had not been reflected. There are imperfections exists in our teaching, it needs to revise and consummate quickly.

#### **3** Contents of Educational Reform Research

The characteristic curriculum construction is a system involves various content, the construction content must revolve the characteristic the cultivation and the formation to adapt the teaching resources relevant and completes the corresponding teaching management work.

#### 3.1 The Renewal of the Teaching Idea and the Curriculum Construct Concept

It is important strategic opportunity time on mechanical industrial development in our country during the 12th Five-Year plan, and critical phase that the mechanical industry realizes "from large to strong", "the extension" the growth way continued many years has not been difficult to sustain; Industrial structure's is confronted with significant adjustment and the optimization which will ask for a higher request of talented person's quality and the skill level, it is absolute scarcity for the skill talented person specially the high quality and skill worker, which will become the shortcoming restricted sustained economy development and the competitiveness of enterprises. Therefore, the project education idea of CDIO has been applied in the engineering machinery educational reform.

## 3.2 The Establishment of Explicit Raise Goal and Science Reasonable Course Content

We divided engineering graduate's ability into three levels such as the engineering elementary knowledge, individual ability and the engineering system ability, and enabled the student achieve the predetermined target by the comprehensive raise way. In order to achieve this goal, the curriculum content had been made the adjustment correspondingly, which had been given prominence to ability training of special engineering machinery design and application maintenance of significant engineering equipment. The course content system had been carried on the fullscale reform; the content of "Engineering machinery" course had been carried out the organic conformity. From engineering machinery's basic principle, main structure, typical product, use and maintenance, failure diagnosis of typical mining machinery, the curriculum constructs had the relevant curriculum conformity, the scientific and rich characteristic curriculum optimized group had been formed. In the educational reform process, we construct the curriculum divide into two big modules: theory and practical application. "Engineering machinery design" and "Engineering machinery chassis" as well as "Mining and metallurgy electromechanical device service" had been implement the optimum composition, which forms the curriculum characteristic. The course content and the teaching effect had been praised by the colleagues and students after integration.

## 3.3 The Establishment of "Diversification" Teacher Team, and Construction of the Teaching Material Reinforcement

In the teachers construction, we had adopted "the individual construction" and "the community constructs" together, and trained and introduce famous teacher on the one hand, on the other hand, we had formed and optimized echelon structure to play the major role by "community".By this way, we had established a reasonable structure curriculum construct team. University and college textbooks are an important tool in personnel training, selection of materials is the important conditions to ensure good teaching quality and the level improvement of training person.

#### 3.4 Innovation of Teaching Method

Because of the conflict between increasing amount of knowledge and declining amount of teaching hours in class, the traditional teaching methods can not meet the teaching needs; it has become an effective way by using multimedia technology to improve teaching quality. Multimedia courseware help students understand the structure and principle of the device through a large number of machinery and equipment exhibition, by this way, the abstract knowledge has been simplified and visualized. In the limited time of teaching, the amount of information has greatly increased, it enhance the students interest in learning. We have also built a curriculum resource network station; it is a teaching assistant teaching site in daily. There are five functional modules mainly including the course profile, courseware, practice test, self-tests and online exchange.

#### **4** Characteristics and Innovation

In the teaching reform, we focus on treating the relationship of c basic and advanced, strengthening the teaching content, improving teaching methodologies, dealing with coordination of traditional teaching methods and the application of modern educational technology and use modern teaching methods; we focus on dealing with the relationship between theory and practice, train students in the innovative spirit and practical ability, make the course construction systematic, scientific, modern, and gradually formed its own characteristics.

Course content and curriculum reform are agree with the target of the students training process, meet the requirements of personnel training in socio-economic and cultural development. To ensure that course content reflects the latest academic research and theory, we update teaching materials, teachers add new content in the teaching time to reflect the latest research results of subject areas in time to meet the social and economic development and academic development needs; we are in order to make the teaching content and curriculum of the training process to adapt the positioning to reflect personnel training requirements of national and machinery manufacturing industry. Practice teaching status was stressed in teaching plan. It emphasized practice teaching link's systematic characteristic, it has the practice teaching ways and means as well as the teaching goal in the whole and the chapter of curriculum. The practice teaching the content was arranged in the teaching material. In class, the teacher was advocated using the teaching method as heuristic and the Q/A type as well as discussion. The teachers paid great attention to utilize the modernization information technology method and the multimedia methods to displays student's study participation and innovation ability in class. We also added to the ratio of the questions of assessing students in creative thinking and using ability.

Course research was studied based on profits absorbed from other colleges and universities educational reform achievement foundation, we discuss the way of course content and reform by unifying experience of our teaching reality and practice. Simultaneously, we involved the psychological research of teach and study, and the relations between the related curriculums. We are having our effort to construct a new teaching system of tracing discipline front and manifests use value of theory, which will be helpful in raising the student practical and innovation ability.

*Acknowledgements.* The author would like to thank the Education and Teaching Reform Program of the Education Department of Jiangxi Province (JX-JG-10-6-24).

#### Reference

1. Information on, http://www.01hr.com/tuijian/1201/6325.html

## **Innovative Research on Graduate Education Quality**

Qi Ye and Jun Zhang

School of Materials Science and Engineering, Northwestern Polytechnical University, Xi'an 710072, China yeqi@nwpu.edu.cn, zhjscot@nwpu.edu.cn

**Abstract.** The quality of graduate education is curial to the development of high education, which has been proved by the training process of our graduate education in thirty years. The continuous innovation of the education management ideas plays the leading role in the graduate quality improvement. Innovation in graduate instruction modes and exploration of the new laws of graduate education development are also curial to graduate quality improvement. The establishment of graduate education quality monitoring system, and the reform and innovation of strengthening national self-directed innovation capability and accelerating establishment of national innovation system, the nation puts forward higher requests to graduate education quality. This article explored and researched ways to improve the training quality of graduates, from innovating education management concept, exploring new graduate guidance mode, establishing and perfecting quality control system.

Keywords: graduate, quality, innovation.

## **1** Introduction

It has been 30 years since the degree and graduate education of our country was established. Graduate degree has been founded with the continuous improvement in educational mode. In the same time the cultivating ability becomes stronger and the scale is enlarged. It has made remarkable contributions to the cultivation of innovative talents for China. Graduate education quality is an eternal theme in higher education development. Improving graduate education quality, promoting mode innovation and sustainable development of graduate education, are not only problems graduate training departments concern, but also requirements for enhancing national self-directed innovation ability and constructing the national innovation system to improve the quality of graduate training.

This paper studies and discusses how to innovate education management concept and graduate instruction mode, establish and perfect quality control system and ensure the training quality in the situation of graduate enrollment scale expands.

### 2 The Innovation and Practice of Education Management Concept Are Bases of Improving the Graduate Quality

#### 2.1 Creative Education Management Concept

In recent years, as the enrollment scale expands constantly, the system and pattern of graduate education management are also in change. The management system transits from relying too heavily on the control to a service mode gradually. Compared to the past executive orders management mode, the new mode is a service-type management platform reconstructed throughout the academic environment on the basis of tutor, graduate education and individual cultivation [1].

First, it needs to innovate training mode and enhance the service functions. When graduate education entered the popular stage of development, it has characteristics of the evident international trend, enhanced individualization of tutors and students and diverse group needs. Graduate education confronts with new challenges. Innovative management is the need of the graduate education popularization. Therefore, it is an important opportunity graduate education faced to change management concept and promote graduate education all-round developing, guided by the scientific development concept. The improvement of management service is also necessary for university to participate in international competition.

Secondly, management mode innovation is the urgent need of training mode. As the self-managed consciousness of tutor and graduate students increase constantly, they objectively remark on service quality of management departments by educational resources they enjoy. It brings particularity, exploration and innovation to the graduate training work, which prompts management departments to change their concepts and working methods. On the basis of the main body status of tutor and graduate clear, it needs to change management and managed relationship to a service and serviced cooperation relationship between them. Management departments should create good service environment for graduate training process.

#### 2.2 Practice of Innovative Education Management

Graduate teaching management concept takes service as the forerunner. The innovation of management mode has also been gradually promoted in the process of exploration and practice for years. Here taking northwestern Polytechnical University as an example explores practice process of education management service.

Northwestern Polytechnical University constructs a graduate management service platform by modern network technology. The platform has "student space", "teacher space", "tutor space" and "comprehensive management" etc. Each student can register, record selection plan, inquire or print grades and apply for degree in his own "student space". The teacher can upload class arrangements and download schedules or students lists in "teacher space". The tutors can maintenance personal information in "tutor space". The first and second class teaching management member can carry out kinds of teaching management tasks in "comprehensive management", such as Internet enrollment, teaching management, degree management, etc. The college can

declare and upload various training information and teaching forms promptly, and send teaching documents and various notices to tutors via E-mail. Using the advantages of information management platform, it realizes centralized management, dispersed operations and data sharing, making traditional management transited to digital, paperless, intelligent, and comprehensive mode.

In the spirit of graduate education innovative engineering construction advocated by the ministry of education, Northwestern Polytechnical University boldly proposes graduate innovative ability training mode - "graduate innovative experiment center". It develops a new road for graduate education in the new situation. It is very popular in students and attracts wide attention and support of the leading department. By creating "graduate innovative experiment center", executing innovative management modes, encouraging graduate students self-design, free inquiry, DIY, independent innovation etc, it makes graduate students obtain plentiful innovative achievements. Currently there have been more than 1,000 innovative experimental projects conducted by graduate students in the lab. The university also sets up "doctoral dissertation innovation fund", "graduate seed fund" to encourage students to pursue innovative achievements.

#### **3** The Innovation in Graduate Guidance Mode Is the Key to Promote the Graduate Quality

In the earlier of higher education, the graduate training mode is tutor's guidance combined with giving lessons. When graduate education enters large-scale stage, the enrollment conditions change from owning basic professional quality and ability to mastering systematically discipline knowledge. In recent years, the proportion of graduating students in the masters is increasing. The requests of teaching and the scientific research on graduate students become more professional. Tutors have found that most graduate students lack the ability to undertake research when they convey the basic knowledge in the class, which asks tutors to seek effective methods for remedy urgently. The purpose of advocating tutor responsible system is to make up the disparity between teaching effect and scientific ideas and introductory skills. It also makes graduate students form basic adaptability to professional research, stimulate their interests and normative motivation, and eventually engage in personalized study in a special research field under the tutor's guidance [2].

Tutor responsible system emphasizes the guidance firstly. The tutor is an introducer in graduate student's life, and he has responsibility to transfer knowledge, train students' scientific research abilities. Tutor's knowledge, moral characteristics and behaviors play a far-reaching influence on his students. Educational means of tutor responsible system mainly include literature reading, scientific discussion and research demonstration. These provide necessary knowledge accumulation and good experience to graduate students. Whether research discussion or problem-oriented conversation, has a formal or informal learning characteristic. Generally speaking, in the first year tutors only pay attention to introduction of scientific ideas, and organize discussion by informal meeting regularly, which are hosted by students themselves. Research demonstration of tutor responsible system is ready to an official research for graduate students. It makes students form the correct understandings as well as thinking modes and work regulations that the scientific research requires. The guiding group cored with tutor gives demonstrative guidance in the literature reading, topic selection, opening report, paper plan and experiment to graduate students, which should be executed under the overall request of graduate training plan. According to the student's personal comprehensive characteristics, referring to his developing direction, tutor and his team choose one topic in the research directions already clear for graduate student, and formulate the training plan and implement it.

#### 4 The Innovation of Quality Monitoring System Is the Guarantee of Graduate Education Quality

The establishment of quality monitoring system appears particularly important to solve downturn of graduate education quality. And quality of graduate degree thesis is the embodiment of education quality. Graduate students center on the degree thesis which has rigorous, scientific and innovative features in their entire learning process. To improve degree thesis level, it not only need to strengthen tutor responsible system, but also need to build a series of supervisory, eliminate regulations and long-effect mechanism to ensure the quality of graduate degree thesis improved steadily [3].

Selective examination papers and double-blind assessment system are executed. College selects a certain proportional papers randomly and sends them to teachers of other universities for double-blind assessment, which increases graduate students' urgency and make them pay more attention to thesis quality and writing process. Tutor's responsibility is strengthened and they will do guidance, examination and inspection more seriously and control the papers quality strictly.

Graduate education is an important part of higher education, and the new development situation of graduate education puts forward higher requests on graduate education work innovation. It is the meaning of graduate education management mode innovation to innovate graduate education management constantly, explore innovative guiding mode, perfect the graduate equality monitoring system, combine graduate students' technology ability training and ideological and moral education and pay attention to the cultivation of comprehensive ability and quality.

#### References

- 1. Zhang, S.: Concept Evolution and Innovative Practice of Degree and Graduate Education Management. Degree and Graduate Education 2, 34–35 (2011)
- Xu, S.: Tutor Supervision on Masters in the Intelligent Structure Molding Period. Degree and Graduate Education 12, 27–28 (2009)
- 3. Jiang, J., Li, G.: The Monitoring and Implementation of Postgraduate Degree Thesis Quality. Chinese Power Education 12, 15–16 (2009)

## **Personnel Training Mode Renovation on the Tertiary Vocational Education and Training**

Kunhong Li

Chongqing Industry Polytechnic College, Chongqing, China likh555@163.com

**Abstract.** The reform and renovation of personnel training mode is a hot issue in the tertiary vocational education development. Aiming at serving the society and employmentdriven, tertiary VET follows the way combining the production and training, which is a must way for the tertiary VET development, putting forward the request on the personnel development through the cooperation between the school and enterprises. As a National Demonstration Tertiary VET College, in the personnel training mode, curriculum development, teachers' development and the training facility condition Chongqing Industry Polytechnic College has conducted a series of renovation and practice, which set up a successful example. Personnel Training Mode Renovation takes the specialty renovation and development as the core, which solved a range of difficulties in tertiary VET development. It has received the highly recognition from the enterprises and society.

**Keywords:** Tertiary Vocational Education and Training (VET), Personnel Training Mode, Renovation, Practices.

## **1** Introduction

Our tertiary vocational education and training (VET) is developing from the superficial construction to the deeply construction, quality improvement and societyservice promotion. An important mark is the specialty construction and teaching reform of the tertiary sample construction colleges, featuring in the enterpriseschool cooperation and on-the-job training, which aims at actively serving the regional economic development, the national industrial restructuring and updating needs and adapting to national requirements on the quality skilled person training. As a national sample college, Chongqing Industry Polytechnic College (CQIPC) has been carried out a serial of reforms and practices in the training mode, curriculum system, teachers' development, lab and practical resources, and solved a range of difficulties from tertiary VET development.

## 2 Renovate and Practice On-the-Job Training Mode

With the aim of reforming the curriculum and training modes and producing the qualified skillful persons, based upon the training modes "specialty-oriented, on-the-job training centered, customaries training, competency-based and employment ability-requested philosophy", CQIPC developed and practiced new training modes: One Combination with Three Parts which are competency standards, curriculum system and skill certificates and Three plus Two Job-training Alternatives, which means three-day on-campus studying and two-day industry practice per week, etc. During the process of job-training combination, the teaching reflects the features of practice, openness and professionism.

Based upon the industry and enterprises, renovating teaching content, methodologies and modes is the way to achieve the reform of skilled-person training mode. Through the industry investigation the teaching content has been selected and identified, which accords with the principle of being the most common and practical, and which the typical carrier, similar is also to or reflecting the enterprises' design and production. Each learning unit processes the features of practice, openness and professions. To the combination of theory and practice, the teaching mode is a process of "training and working", a process of "theory and practice" and a process of "classroom and workshop". This teaching mode provides students enough chances to conduct their training tasks. Students should be equipped with professional skills through the on-campus theoretical studies with practical training, basic skill practices, and professional skill practices; meanwhile, students should promote their comprehensive skills through the off-campus workintegrated learning, on-the-job internship and graduate design. The whole training process takes the workshop activities as the reference, with the goal of combining teaching, learning and producing to implement the three steps as planned practices with the analysis on the industry, productive practices on-campus and on-the-job practices. The graduates are ensured to be directly adapted to the enterprises, which achieved the zero gap among the school and enterprises, teaching and producing, training and employment.

Three plus Two training mode has been carried out in the hotel management specialty, which is a two-day theoretical study on campus and another three-day practice and training in the Intercontinental Hotel. The Intercontinental Hotel has involved in the whole process of training the students, formulating the training plan, combining the classroom with the real workshop, using the enterprise's standards as the training standards, providing the training equipment, offering the trainers. The enterprises have been playing an active role in providing a real workshop to achieve the goal competency-based training. Graduates are trained for the post without any gaps, with two awareness (recognition to the job and serving target), three core vocational skills (front-desk service, food and beverage service and housing service), and three competencies (dealing, management and creative ability).

The Automotive Test and Maintenance specialty aims to produce the automotive doctors. Enterprises and the college jointly set up the competency standards renovate and practice the new personnel training mode which combined competency standards, curriculum system and vocational certificates. With the effective use of competency standards, this specialty restructured the curriculum system in the automotive maintenance, automotive repair, and test and diagnosis, set up an alternative pathway as Study-Work-Study; carry out the teaching plan in Seven Steps and use the Standard Mode to carry out the curriculum assessment.

#### 3 Restructure the Curriculum System Featured with Three Correspondences

Through the investigation and analysis of the common problems existing in the Chongqing tertiary VET curriculum construction, a curriculum developing mode was formed, in which the Industry Coordinating Committees, enterprise professionals and the teachers jointly conduct the personnel-need investigation, task analysis, curriculum structure and content analysis and the teaching material development. This curriculum system has a feature of Three Correspondences.

Firstly, the curriculum system meets the personnel-requirements required by the corresponding industry and enterprises, ensuring the achievement of the quality skilled-person training target. Covering the courses of comprehensive employment skills, the courses of professional competencies and the courses of ability development, this structured curriculum system strengthened two sections: professional competencies and employment skills, with the aim of quality-personnel fostering. The professional competency trainings are conducted in the required courses of professional training courses, productive practices, on-the-job internship and graduate design, etc; the employment skill trainings are conducted in the required courses of comprehensive skill trainings partly with the optional courses, to the personnel quality development. Meanwhile, a program of Quality Education Construction was specifically set up in the format of comprehensive quality course classroom-teaching jointly with off-class practices, to facilitate students' skill updating, personality development and sustainable personal development.

Secondly, the curriculum system meets the position competency requirements, based on the competency-based training. During the curriculum development, the competency standards of each specialty accorded with the authorized standards, which ensures the combination of the real job and teaching contents, the correspondence of the learning and teaching contents, achieved the combination of the vocational standards with the curriculum system, theoretical teaching with practical teaching, enterprise culture with the campus environment.

Thirdly, the curriculum system reflects the production processing requirement, ensuring the combination of teaching, learning and producing. On the basis of renewing the curriculum conducting way to design a real working scene, the outcome of the students' works could be according with that in the real workshop, through the on-campus practicing, vacation practicing, and on-the-job internship.

#### 4 Construct the Practice Training Base Jointly by College and Enterprises

Regarding the win-win as the starting point of the college-enterprise cooperation, a sustainably effective and cooperative mechanism of win-win has formed on the basis that enterprises provide resources and college offers intelligence to jointly construct a cooperative workplace of training, production and management. Thus, a series of training workshops were established, including practice training centers, technique retraining centers for enterprise employees, technology application and replication bases, training and assessment centers for vocational skills, bases of production.

Taking the specialty of Mould Design and Manufacturing as the example, under the cooperative relationship with Chongqing Chiheng Mould Manufacturing Co. Ltd, a practical training base had set up on campus with the responsibility of production, sales and training, which had already become an example of collegeenterprise cooperation; meanwhile, enterprises was also absorbed by our college schooling to provide their resources to construct the training organizations with college's intelligence. Lifan Group and Dongfeng Vehicle offered a number of equipments and respectively established their unique national designated training organizations, which are After-sale Tech Training Center of Lifan Vehicle and Dongfeng Vehicle Tech Training Center. To the enterprises' requirements, the college undertakes the task of training manual editing and also conducts the training tasks to the technique managers of over 1100 4S maintenance stations for Lifan Vehicle and Dongfeng Vehicle across the whole country; on another aspect, the new cooperative mode has others as the center, which means enterprisecentered to construct the practice bases. Taking the specialty of hotel management as the example, there is a strong relationship with the college and the enterprises, like Chongqing Yangtze Holiday Inn, JW Marriot Hotel and etc. The whole project has the enterprises as the center, which has the main responsibility to formulate the customized-training plan, conduct the implementation, and give evaluation and feedbacks. This cooperation effectively facilitated a training platform of on-the-spot teaching, productive training and management of on-the-job internship, solved the problems being hard to construct the atmosphere and environment of a real-workshop for the college, is target-oriented to produce the personnel with the international industry's needs, and is beneficial to increase the employability of graduates.

#### 5 Systematically Implement the Development of Tertiary VET Teachers

The construction of tertiary VET teacher group should start with and focus on the quality updating of Duel Teachers, and the Duel-teacher structuring of the teaching team, the key of which is the development of vocational skills. With the analysis of teachers' competency elements, a system to develop teachers' vocational skills was set up, with three focuses: professional skills, teaching planning ability and teaching conducting ability. The implementation would be conducted through the way of work-integrated learning, and enterprise-retraining.

#### 5.1 The Fostering of the Professional Skills

Qualifications and certificates are encouraged to obtain, such as, professional certificates for technical positions, qualifications as professional assessors, and training certificates of professional skills, etc.

A range of trainings of tertiary VET theory and teaching modes should be carried out as planned and by group. Assigning teachers to study the advanced VET concept and theories abroad would be helpful to strengthen the understanding VET features and rules, especially the understanding on the training target-group, specialty, courses and teaching process, and promote the educational levels.

#### 5.2 The Fostering of the Teaching Planning Ability

Participating in the teaching activities of design and implementation is helpful for teachers to familiarize the process of understanding the skills required in detailed tasks and developing the courses with the theories of education and teaching, and also conducting the research on the practices.

#### 5.3 The Fostering of the Teaching Conducting Ability

With the student-centered concept, a series of teaching actions lay in the steps of consulting, planning, making decisions, implementing, reviewing and evaluating. In the work-integrated practice, students could master the professional skills, theoretical knowledge and acquire the six general abilities. Teachers are required to acquire various teaching methods, including exploration learning, interactive learning, group discussion, case study, projects and other competency-based training. During the actual, teachers shall be able to organize different activities to the different target, according with the prior-knowledge, skills, attitude and interests.

For the new teachers, college has the duty to conduct the pre-job training, teachers' qualification training, professional skill training and teaching skill training. The focuses are on the teaching planning, classroom management, teaching delivery, professional skills, skill teaching and so on. A Three-year Career Development plan is drafted to achieve the Enrollment-Qualified-Updated to the new teachers.

#### 6 Summary

The demonstration construction takes the specialty renovation and development as the core, which solved a range of difficulties in tertiary VET development. Its developed competency standards solved the problems between personnel training and standard professionals; restructured the curriculum system effectively meets the problems arising in the combination of the position and certificates; systematically designed and constructed practice system, comprehensive curriculum system balanced the proportion between practices and basic knowledge; the jointly developed curriculum and teaching materials took the enterprises' value as the reference, clarified the core of the curriculum training contents, and opened the school's curriculum development to the industry, which also stimulated the promotion of other relevant curriculum development in and out of the city; the practice training base and management center jointly constructed provide a teaching environment similar to the real workshop. The new personnel training mode has greatly supported the competency-based training, promoted the quality of the personnel training and achieved a series of outcomes in the national teaching outcome demonstration, quality teaching groups, edit curriculum and material development and skill competitions, and meanwhile, it has received the highly recognition from the enterprises and society.

#### References

- 1. Xv, G.: Vocational Education Principle, p. 182. Shanghai Education Publishing House, Shanghai (2007)
- Liu, F., Li, F.: Structure a Scientific Tertiary VET Personnel Training Mode. Vocational Technology, 109–109 (April 2007)
- Qi, X., Meng, X.: Renovation of Tertiary VET Personnel Training Mode. College Educational Science, 92-93 (January 2005)
- 4. Guo, J.: Literature Review of Professional Ability Research. Tertiary VET, 17–20 (February 2009)

## The Whole Discrete Actuarial Model of Life Insurance with the Interest Rate Obeying Uniform Distribution

Nian Nian Jia and Qing Fang Wu

College of Science, Harbin Engineering University, Heilongjiang, China jianiannian@hrbeu.edu.cn, wuqingfang2005@163.com

Abstract. With the development of Chinese insurance industry, actuarial models of life insurance with stochastic interest rate are concerned by more and more scholars. In this paper, a series of problems about level net premium, future loss and reserve of n-years terms insurance are proposed with the interest rate obeying uniform distribution. Meanwhile, it combines with life table to analysis of influence about insurance companies and insurance applicant with different term insurance. It could get the risk of insurance companies decreased gradually along with the growth of term insurance period. The model provides a method to appropriately measure the risk for the life insurance companies.

Keywords: rate, uniform distribution, actuarial model.

#### **1** Introduction

Insurance as a part of the financial industry is essential to the economic development of an industry, but the insurance industry has risk. And the risk is influenced by interest rate, mortality rate and premium. Life insurance as an important type of the insurance industry in rapid development of era, the scientific research is very important.

In the proposed actuarial models of life insurance were based on the continuous changes an interest force accumulation function to study. Such as Free (1990) [1] and Norberg (1991) [2] studied computing problems on the completely discrete reserve of life insurance policies. Wenjiong He , Qingrong Jiang (1998) [3] studied model about an interest force accumulation function with a Gauss process and obtained increase endowment insurance immediate payment of each moments. Liyan Wang , Yali Hao, Haijiao Zhang (2010) [4] proposed endowment insurance model about an interest force accumulation function with Brownian motion combined with Poisson process and got the policy value formula, and utilized mortality rate obeying uniform distribution hypothesis to simplifying formula. In many based on the former research, the paper utilized a series of problems about the different term insurance were analyzed in the case. It got the trend of level net premium, future loss and reserve on term insurance. It has the practical application to predict the risk of the insurance companies.

## 2 Establishment of Model with the Interest Rate Obeying Uniform Distribution

Assuming each the annual interest rate is different. We denote it by  $i_t (t = 1, 2, \dots)$ . Then end of year of death payment a unit of insurance amount of

present value in the k end-year for 
$$\prod_{t=0}^{k} (1+i_t)^{-1}$$
,  $(k = 0, 1, 2, \dots)$ 

Hypothesis  $i_t \sim U(0.03, 0.05)$ , then we have

$$E((1+i_t)^{-1}) = \int_{0.03}^{0.05} (1+i_t)^{-1} \frac{1}{0.05 - 0.03} di_t = 0.961$$
(1)

And noted it for  $E((1+i_t)^{-1})=m$ ,

We had the corresponding level net premium with the interest rate obeying uniform distribution for

$$P(A_{x:\overline{n}|}) = \frac{A_{x:\overline{n}|}^{1}}{\overline{a}_{x:\overline{n}|}^{1}} = \frac{E_{i_{t}}E_{T}(\prod_{t=0}^{k}(1+i_{t})^{-1})}{E_{i_{t}}E_{T}(\overline{a}_{\overline{T}|})}$$

$$= \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} k p_{x}q_{x+k}E(\prod_{t=0}^{k}(1+i_{t})^{-1})}{1+\sum_{k=1}^{n-1}E(\prod_{t=0}^{k-1}(1+i_{t})^{-1}) k p_{x}} = \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} k p_{x}q_{x+k}m^{k+1}}{1+\sum_{k=1}^{n-1} k p_{x}m^{k}}$$
(2)

We got the loss of insurance companies in the k year with the interest rate obeying uniform distribution for

$$L = E(\prod_{i=0}^{k-1} (1+i_i)^{-1}) - p(A_{x\overline{n}}^1)\ddot{a}_{\overline{k}}$$

$$= m^k - \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} k p_x q_{x+k} m^{k+1}}{1 + \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} k p_x m^k} [1 + \sum_{l=1}^{k-1} \prod_{t=0}^{l-1} E((1+i_t)^{-1})]$$

$$= m^k - \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} k p_x q_{x+k} m^{k+1}}{1 + \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} k p_x m^k} - (\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} k p_x q_{x+k} m^{k+1}) [\frac{m_1(1-m^{k-1})}{1-m}]$$
(3)

We gained (x) insured a unit of insurance amount of *n*-year term insurance reserve in the *t* end-year with the interest rate obeying uniform distribution for

$${}_{t}V_{x} = A_{x+t,\overline{n-t}}^{1} - P(A_{x,\overline{n}}^{1})\ddot{a}_{x+t,\overline{n-t}}^{1}$$

$$= \sum_{k=0}^{n-t-1} {}_{k}p_{x+t}q_{x+t+k}m^{k+1} - \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} {}_{k}p_{x}q_{x+k}m^{k+1}}{1 + \sum_{k=1}^{n-1} {}_{k}p_{x}m^{k}} (1 + \sum_{k=1}^{n-t-1} {}_{k}p_{x+t}m^{k})$$
(4)

#### 3 Analyze Case

Hypothesis insured age was 25.we utilized the former model combined with life table(2000-2003)(mixed men and women) to calculate level net premium, reserve and future loss of different terms insurance .The analytic results as shown in fig. 1.2.3.

This reflected level net premium variation trend of n-year term insurance with interest rate obeying uniform distribution. We could found level net premium increasing with the increase of term insurance period. This was corresponding with the mortality rate enlargement along with the age increasing. So insured also paid more premiums when he bought more long period term insurance.



Fig. 1. (25)Level net premium of n-years term insurance.



Fig. 2. (25)Loss of insurer on n-years term insurance.

This showed insurer loss variation trend of n-year term insurance with interest rate obeying uniform distribution. When the insured bought term insurance between10to50, loss of insurance companies was more deflected x-axis. It also declared insurance companies the possibility of is bigger. When the insured bought term insurance between50 to80, loss of insurance companies was below x-axis. It suggested that insurance companies the possibility of risk is smaller. Along with the increase of insured period, the insurance companies were basically profitability.



Fig. 3. End-year reserve of n-years term insurance.

This suggested that 5 end-year reserve variation trend of n-year term insurance with interest rate obeying uniform distribution. Along with the increase of insured period, the reserve was also growth. The result was corresponding with practice.

#### 4 Summary

In this paper, it studied a series of problems related to the different period of term premium. We could get the increase of the insured payment pure premium along with the growth of term insurance period. Meanwhile, the risk of insurance companies decreased gradually. However, the possibility of insurance companies risk was enlarged when the insured age was increasing. And the reserve of insurance companies was also increasing. Therefore, it is important to forecast to the risk of insurance companies by interest rate.

Acknowledgement. This work was supported by the Fundamental Research Funds for the Central Universities (Grant No. HEUCF20111135).

## References

- Free, E.W.: Stochastic lift contingencies with solvency considerations. Transactions of the Society of Actuaries 42(1), 911–948 (1990)
- 2. Norberg, R.: Reserves in life and pension insurance. Scandinavian Actuarial Journal 37(2), 3–24 (1991)
- 3. He, W., Jiang, Q.: Increase endowment insurance model with the stochastic interest rate. Applied Mathematics Journal of University 13(2), 145–152 (1998)
- 4. Wang, L., Hao, Y., Zhang, H.: Increase endowment insurance model with the stochastic interest rate. Journal of Dalian University of Technology 50(5), 827–830 (2010)
- 5. Liang, L.: Actuarial pure premium model improvement with variable interest rate. Statistics and Decision 23(3), 21–22 (2007)
- Li, X., Zeng, Q.: Actuarial of insurance, pp. 305–307. China Financial Publishing Company, Beijing (2005)

## **Research on Physical Education Reform from the Perspective of Physical Fitness**

Pengtao Lu, Linsen Song, and Shibin Wang

Henan Institute of Science and Technology, Xinxiang, Henan 453003, China lpt10@126.com, bslinsen@163.com, czcqjiaoxue@163.com

**Abstract.** With the social and economic developing, "physical fitness", which is designed to train young people understanding the value of lifelong physical activity and developing healthy habits, has been integrated into the areas of Curriculum reform, and the health and exercise has become an important part of everyday life for college students. For it can enhance the communication between students and society, enhance the students understanding the lifelong physical education, physical fitness education must be reformed from curriculum, teaching content, teaching organizational and so on.

Keywords: Physical fitness education, College, PE courses, teaching reform.

#### 1 Introduction

With the social and economic developing, The current international "physical fitness" as a major objective of health has been integrated into the teaching reform field and the physical fitness education has taken an more important play to guide the students exercise more actively, form an more healthy habits, and reflect a new trend of the college physical, that is lifelong physical education, and health of the individual[1].

With the further reform of quality education in china, quality education has become an important goal of current educational reform, especially of the reform of basic education, school sports is not only an important part of quality education, but also an important means of quality education. Teaching Program Issued by the Ministry of Education has implemented a new regulations and requirements from the nature of the seven aspects of PE curriculum reform, which is "health First, "people-oriented "," stimulate interest "," lifelong sports awareness and ability" and so on[2]. Therefore, the development of physical fitness will take a very important play in physical education and it will be designed to help students understand the value of lifelong physical activity, and develop healthy habits.

Development of physical fitness education will lead to the changes of teaching objectives, teaching content, teaching methods and teaching evaluation system, which is conducive to the process of the integrated teaching of class, is also conducive to the national student physical health[3], the smooth implementation and more conducive to promote the teaching of PE reform health into the future.

## 2 Subjects and Methods

## 2.1 Subjects

The topic is focused on the fitness education and the teaching of PE. It has attempted to provide some basis for exploratory research of reform and development in physical education.

## 2.2 Methods

Literature and Comprehensive analysis of induction access to a wide range of areas relevant to the study of domestic, foreign technology results, latest developments, relevant policies and regulations, relevant data and information has been got. And through the analysis of Current status of Physical Education College, related to the actual data, it has provided proposals to promote the adjustment of college physical education reform[4].

## 3 Results and Analysis

## 3.1 Physical Fitness and the Significance of Educational Content

Physical fitness is a concept to describe the human body's ability to adapt to the environment. World Health Organization defines it as: In addition to coping with daily at work, people do not feel fatigue, and have the energy to enjoy leisure and deal with emergencies[5]. It is divided into sport related physical fitness, health related physical fitness and so on according to individual needs. Physical fitness education origins from H. PERD, which is aimed to help children understand the value of lifelong physical activity, meaning, and to develop healthy habits Education programs. The introduction of this plan, which is as the guiding ideology in American sports courses, teaching methods and means, is popular by the majority of teachers and parents of all ages. It reflects the life of the school physical education courses, personalized and healthy development of the new trend, which is consistent with China's Physical Education Curriculum requirements and the basic direction of development. It will have a profound impact on the teaching of physical education curriculum reform in China[6].

## 3.2 New "Syllabus" Objective of the Course and Nature of Sports

Understanding the nature of physical education correctly is the right direction to grasp the premise of physical education reform. From the new "syllabus", we should understand the objective of the course and nature of sports as following: (1) Teaching of Physical Education must implement the "health first " guiding ideology, promote the health services for students and take enhancing student health as the goal; (2) Teaching of Physical Education must take physical exercise as the main goal, but not based on knowledge transfer and intellectual games. (3) Physical education and health knowledge, skills and methods is not also the

main course contents, but also the main carrier. It is an important goal to master the knowledge, skills and methods as "Curriculum Standards" required. (4)Although the variety of content, multiple functions and the integration of multiple values is emphasized in PE and health curriculum, Teaching of Physical Education is still a course, which takes the sport as the main content and is closely related to the main study of health and physical education knowledge.

#### 3.3 Necessity of Physical Fitness Education in Colleges and Universities

National Student Physical health monitoring has showed that physical health status of students are still declining in 2005[7]. It also mentioned that some physical indicators reflecting the vital capacity of lung function continues to decline with the prevalence of overweight and obesity continues to rise, students poor sight detection rate is still high.

There are many reasons leading to the declining, such as individual factors, social factors, family factors, school education and so on[8]. Particularly, we think the school physical education teaching takes an important part Formally, the lack of physical exercise, the lack of activities arrangements and the students own lack of hard lead to the declining. In essence, the one-sided understanding of the guiding ideology has lead to it. From above, we must be Pragmatic and practical results, and we Should always focus on "physical fitness " of education, taking enhancing student body as the main objective of Physical Education.

It is the ideological foundation to understand the comprehensive meaning of health. Curriculum Standards promote the World Health Organization concept of health education actively, namely, physical health, mental health and social adaptation. it has showed that teachings of other courses can not compare to the effect of teaching of physical education for promoting mental health and social adaptation, and paying attention to physical fitness, enhancing the student body, is still the focus of physical education[9].

Physical fitness, namely the life of the physical education curriculum and health of the individual, has reflected the trends of our PE curriculum development. Because of its consistency with the direction and purpose of physical education curriculum reform, we should take physical fitness education as an important content of the teaching of physical education and make it get the full interpretation in sports reform in college.

### 3.4 Inspiration of Physical Fitness Education for College Sports Reform

# 3.4.1 Meet the Individual Needs of Students, Providing a Theoretical Basis and Support

With the development of the requirement that meet for the social development, it has become an inevitable trend to meet the educational needs of the individual object. The appearance of physical fitness has provided a theoretical material for the individual needs of students. In fact, physical fitness has made a partition for sports and health according to the needs of each person, which is an important part and purpose of physical education. According to the division, physical fitness can be divided into exercise and health, while the former has to be divided into as the following: (1) high level sports teams, which is the expansion of physical education curriculum, which is decided by their objectives (training and match the task). (2) training courses, classes or clubs to improve. Which is a sport for those who have talent or are interested in sports than the general level of quality students, and because of their relatively more higher point, they can not accept the basic sports courses step by step[10]. Based on their school (or a degree per year) medical and physical tests, classification of physical fitness should be divided. The body (such as obesity, a disability or a disease, etc.) and psychological (eg depression, anxiety or a mental illness, etc.) the more specific groups should also be fully aware in the division.

The classification of physical fitness, that through different forms of teaching content and teaching to help different physical conditions and movement-based students achieve different goals, could make the teaching goals more delicate, more emphasis on individual students, So that the physical education teaching could reach a more personalized direction.

#### 3.4.2 Make the Teaching Contents, Teaching Form and Evaluation Criteria More Scientific and Flexible

Guiding ideology of class decides the course content and form. Based on the needs of students, physical fitness education provides different teaching for different students according to the actual situation of each student, so firstly, it could help students break the psychological fear to the physical teaching and secondly help them re-recognize and make use of health resources secondly. Finally the students could learn the sports actively. With Changes of teaching ideas, both teaching and learning could interact each other organically and reach reasonable direction.

As an internationally recognized fitness standards, physical fitness, which contains the contents in physical function, physical and other aspects, also presented in line with our new "standard"[4], both them have a common core idea, that is "Health and Health Promotion", which makes important changes in in thought and contents of the physical education curriculum in the assessment of student achievement. Because of above, the focus will change from "a ruler", "a stopwatch" "a height " and "an action" to "individual needs ", "reasonable body composition" and "to enhance the efficiency of learning", which makes the failure of students because of "0.1s"or"1cm" not occur any more.

#### 4 Conclusions and Suggestions

#### 4.1 Conclusions

The results of many physique investigations in our country show that the trends that confusing the purposes and tasks of School Sports and Mass Sports, the reducing of standards of college students' physique can not be neglected. Because they will lead to the decline of morphological and physiological functions of college students, which will finally make their physical quality reduced.

With the development of society and laws of itself, School Sports is under the stage of reforming. The aim of higher education fully implementing the education policy of our country, offering qualified and all round development graduates for the society can be realized only through the continuous innovation of school physical education.

Physical Fitness reflects only one aspect of the physical education in university. However, it connects tightly with the aim, teaching pattern and content of physical education in university.

#### 4.2 Suggestions

The idea that physical fitness should be lifelong, individualized and healthy has great significance on the curriculum reform of physical education in university. According to the requirement of quality education about it, the following suggestions are put forward:(1)Study and carry out the teaching aim of physical education in "National Ordinary College Sports Teaching Instruction Summary". Realize fully the importance of improving the health of youth. Make sure the "National Ordinary College Sports Teaching Instruction Summary" and "Rules and Regulations of School Physical Education" be carried out through supervision. And make sure each student has an hour's physical fitness activities with certain sports load.(2)The aim of physical education should be set not only in the stage of school but in the long run so as to lay a good foundation for the life-long sports. All the students should be taken into consideration to make them healthy both in physically and emotionally. The attitude and feeling of the students toward sports should be paid more attention to in the physical education class in university and the habit of taking part in sports voluntarily should be cultivated.(3)The main content of physical education class should be the knowledge about bodybuilding and sports which can be done in one's whole-life. The teaching method should be helpful to realizing the aim of life-long sport. The assessment toward the students should combine the ordinary standard with the characteristics of the individual, and the assessment to the students' improvement should be paid more attention to.

#### References

- Lan, R., Zhang, G.: The Appearing and Developing of the Concept of "Physical Fitness" and the Impact of It in the Field of Sports. Journal of Guangzhou Sport University 3, 125–126 (2004)
- [2] Zhou, D.: School Physical Education. People's Education Press, Beijing (2004)
- [3] Wang, R.: Sport Physiology. People's Education Press, Beijing (2002)
- [4] Fan, L.: On Physical Education Teaching. People's Education Press, Beijing (2001)
- [5] Zhang, J.: America's Best physical fitness education program and its impact on China's Reform of Physical Education. Sports and Science 2(1) (2001)

- [6] Xie, J.: Public Sports College Curriculum Reform and Innovation. Journal of Physical Education 6, 98–99 (2002)
- [7] Chinese students in physical fitness and health research group. National student body and health research report on the results. Higher Education Press, Beijing (2004)
- [8] Wang, G.: Grasp of the Meaning of the Concept of Health and Reform of school physical. Chengdu Sport University (4) (2001)
- [9] Liu, l.: On the Physical Education Problems in Our Country. Sports Science (2) (2002)
- [10] Chen, X.: On the "Fitness" and Physical Education Curriculum Reform. Zhejiang Sports Science 51, 50–51 (2006)

## The Exploration of Sino-German Cooperation Training Mode for Electrical Engineering Education

Zou Xuan, Shen Jianqiang, and Bai Te

Shanghai-Hamburg college, University of Shanghai for Science and Technology, Shanghai, 200093, China sherryzou@126.com, jianqiangshen@126.com, ericwhitebt@hotmail.com

**Abstract.** This paper introduces a kind of the Sino-German cooperation-training mode for the electrical engineering education. It deals with the cooperation project background, the goal for applied talents education, and the characteristics of tanning mode. It expatiates the exploring procedure, including making the curriculum, organizing class teaching, emphasizing on lab teaching, paying attention to internship, and attaching important to bachelor thesis. It also describes how to guarantee the quality for this kind of engineering education tanning mode. The practice of the Sino-German cooperation for the electrical engineering education has got effective achievements. Many undergraduates as electrical engineers who can speak German language have been very welcome in the enterprises. It can provide some experiences for the organization that cooperates with oversea universities, in order to raise the international advanced engineering education quality in China.

Keywords: engineering education, Sino-German cooperation, training mode.

#### **1** Introduction to the Background

With the reform and opening policy in China, Shanghai built up the friendship with Hamburg last century. Thus University of Shanghai for Science and Technology (USST) started the academic communication with University of Hamburg for Applied Science and Technology (UHAST). The Sino-German cooperation engineering education was one of projects for the cultural exchange between Shanghai and Hamburg. The electrical engineering department (EED) of Shanghai-Hamburg College (SHC) started to enroll students in 1998. The object of this cooperation project is to take advantage of education resources from both universities, training students to become compound talents with good command of German language and engineering technology.

EED of SHC has been promoted by the labor market, economic demand, and regional development situation. There are lots of German Corporations in Yangtze

River Delta Region. They prefer undergraduates who are good at German whilst well educated as an electrical engineer. It is estimated that the number of such undergraduates cannot meet the demand of the economic development in this area. They have been eagerly required by German-invested and joint ventures enterprises. So EED integrates the teaching resources from both universities and provides talents for the further development in Shanghai area.

Since the domestic undergraduate education put emphasis on theoretical teaching, then students can't adapt the requirements of enterprises quickly. The employers have to spend much time to help them to turn the knowledge into the ability. There is a big gap between theory and practice. It is investigated that Chinese students perform well in recite and memory, but poor in analyzing and solving engineering problems [3]. To improve this situation, EED of SHC have already explored and practiced on this respect for many years and got some achievements.

#### 2 The Training Mode for Electrical Engineering Education

What is the target of the training mode? EED of SHC focuses on training the students to become persons who are fluently in German as well as professional in electrical engineering, with the international view to meet the needs of industrial modernization in China and what the German-invested corporation want. The students who graduate from EED have solid foundation on German, and a good command of theory and application courses. They can read the professional material fluently in German, and communicate with German on technical problems directly. The students can also pick up the capability of understanding and judgment for German language and culture, working well in different cultural atmosphere. [1]

The graduates can boast Chinese and German bachelor double degree if they have passed the total courses exam. All in all, we cultivate electrical engineers who can speak German. And the result shows what we are doing is just what the society needs for economic development.

#### 2.1 The Characteristics of Professional Training Plan

The training plan of EED is designed based on "basic demand plus specialty". With a very clear positioning, the training plan takes the advantage of the experiences from German University as well as combining with the reality in China to realize the highlight of this Sino-German cooperation project. To meet the requirements of bachelor degree from both sides, the total credits is up to 249 and distributes from 1st to 8th semester as shown in table1. There are 4 points of teaching character in the training plan.

Course division	Credit points distribution per semester								611 <b>7</b> 2	norcont
	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	sum	percent
General Course	4.5	0.9	0.9	4.9	0.0	4.9	0.4	0.0	16.5	6.6%
Major foundation Course	28.5	30.5	32.5	19.5	6.0	11.0	7.5	0.0	135.5	54.4%
Professional Course	0.0	0.0	0.0	5.0	24.0	16.0	17.0	25	87	36%
Optional Course	10								10	4%
Total	33.0	31.4	33.4	29.4	30.0	31.9	24.9	25	249	100.0%

Table 1. Credit points distribution in 8 semesters

**German Teaching for the Object of Cultivation.** First year, the plan has been put emphasis on German, starting from zero point. There are also a part of basic courses such as politics and mathematics. The total language teaching hours is 960. The language teachers come from both sides. Teachers from USST focus on the grammar and the writing, while the teachers from Germany focus on oral training and cultural introduction. After one year, 95% students can pass ZD test, which have a good step for the further study.

From 3rd to 6th semester, there are 80 hours for German comprehensive courses each term. Such courses do good to enhancing German ability, learning how to read scientific articles, and listening to German professors' technical course for students. In parallel, there are two technical courses taught by German professors from 3rd to 6th semester. The students are always studying under the bilingual education atmosphere.

Absorbing High Quality Teaching Recourse from Germany. In the plan, one third of language courses and one third technical courses are undertaken by German side. Most of the language teachers graduate from famous Humboldt University. All technical professors come from UHAST. All German teachers use textbook and speak lessons in German. USST has sent Chinese teachers to work at the lab in Hamburg to learn the experimental method. Thus there was a base which both sides teachers have constructed the lab at EED together. These labs are suitable to the training mode to make full usage of mutual teaching resource.

**Strengthen Practice in Industrial Atmosphere.** We aim at training the students to become electrical engineers who can speak German. So there is 18-weeks internship at 7th semester in the curriculum. We choose the corporations invested by German in manufacture fields. About 10% top students have been sent to local enterprises in Germany. During the period of internship, most of the students would find graduate design project in companies, and then they would work on the project in 8th semester. This is a typical training mode of Sino-German cooperation engineering education for applied talents.

**Training the Communication Skill for Multi-culture.** The undergraduates will boast excellent language, professional knowledge and operation ability. Besides,
they can understand multi-culture and have communication skill, which is especially required in Sino-German companies. Due to the students of EED exposed to the cross-cultural environment, they show better performance than normal class. We have got positive feedback from companies, "the undergraduates appear to be conscious of cooperation, team-working, and swift adoption the community. They understand and accept the different culture quickly, and try to communicate with people in an appropriate way to express their ideas.

#### 2.2 The Exploration of Engineering Education on Practice

**Experimental Teaching.** In order to guarantee the quality for the experimental courses, the rule of the exam and study for double bachelor degree in SHC points out definitely that "after the students only pass the exam of the experiment, they can take part in the exam of corresponding theory courses" [1]. It means that the eligible score of the lab course is the necessary requirement of the exam for the theory courses. This shows one of the characteristics of SHC on the exam rule side.

The labs at EED have obviously characters, which many experimental devices are developed by the Chinese and German teachers together. When we configured the hardware, the facts must be considered, which of types most of German enterprises use the equipments. For example, PLC devices are selected within Siemens and Schneider family, and 3000W industrial motor power as controlled objects are installed rather than small power motors. Also some experimental platforms closed to the industrial environment have been built up, so that the students will shorten the adaptive phase when they start to work in the factory.

The most of German professors who teach the technical courses worked once in some famous enterprises, such as Siemens, Phillips, Airbus Company etc. more than 5 years. They had engineering experiences in electrical field. They are sure to instruct the students in the lab by themselves. On the other hand, the Chinese teachers who have engineering professional title are considered into the team preferentially.

**The Graduation Design.** Most of Graduation design projects come from the enterprises. Each student has three mentors, one is the Chinese from USST, second is the German from UHAST, and third is an engineer from the enterprise. Teachers focus on the professional knowledge, papers, and bachelor presentation. Engineers focus on the technology and guidance on the scene for the project.

The students have to propose the application before the graduation presentation, and the examination committee review and approve it. The students have to state their projects contents in Chinese and in German two languages. The presentation time is not less than 45 minutes. The test officer is composed of more than 4 teachers including one German professor at least. The graduation design is divided into two stages, first is the implementation and second is the presentation. Students' two kinds of ability have to be measured by two scores to reflect different aspects. Through the observation to the previous graduates, the method of assessing is reasonable.

**The Object of Internship and Selection of the Enterprise.** The rule of the exam and study for double bachelor degree of SHC point out the object of the internship. "By actual participation in the internship, the students can learn how engineers do work in the factory systematically. The students have opportunities to solve real problems with the knowledge they learnt in the university. On the other hand, the students will understand the running process of the enterprise from different view. They will recognize the relationship between the science, technology, organization, economics and sociality in the affairs of the enterprise." [1]

The chosen enterprise can realize that the university and the enterprise jointly undertake the education task in order to cultivate qualified engineers. Most of the human resources departments have such knowledge at German enterprises. According to the training goal, the chosen enterprises can help students improving their German ability and getting training on electrical technology. These enterprises that meet the requirements locate mostly in Yangtze River Delta Region, and can provide the practice expenses and working conditions for internship.

**The Guidance Duty and the Assessment for Internship.** The Chinese teachers' responsibility is to check the internship report in Chinese version every two weeks, to visit each enterprise regularly, and coordinating various problems. German professors' duty is to check the internship report in German version via E-mail and submit the proposal on improving report.

At the end of internship, Chinese and German professors check summary report individually and give the scores. The students have to do the presentation about 20 minutes. The comprehensive score is composed of the report quality, the evaluation from enterprise and the presentation grades. Through 18 weeks internship, most of students have achieved remarkable progress. They can gradually consider and solve problems in an electrical engineer's way.

#### **3** The Quality Assurance for Electrical Engineering Education

Germany is a well-known country that pays attention to the quality in the world, as well as being good at making a series of industrial standard. This point also manifests in the engineering education cooperation. Through exploration for many years, SHC has formed a set of completely quality assurance system in order to provide qualified electrical engineers. At first, the students must fully comply with graduation rules and regulations to obtain Chinese bachelor degree. Due to a third of courses taught by German teachers, UHAST control the human resource of teachers on German side.

In order to offer the German bachelor degree, the rule of SHC has been carried out strictly. There are some special clauses is stated as following. The qualification of the internship is that students must pass all courses exam from 1st to 6th term. The qualification of doing graduation design project in 8th semester is that students must pass the exam in all courses. There are only 3 times exam for each course. Don't allow the test again for performance enhancing after students pass the exam and so on [1]. These rules are very different from one for normal class. These rules provide the guarantee of the engineering education quality for Sino-German cooperation.

Since EED of SHC established in 1998, we constantly absorb advanced education resources and achieved successful experiences. This project already passed the accreditation of ASIIN (German engineering discipline accreditation institutions) in Dec. 2004. It meant USST had become the first university that had the qualification to offer the Chinese and German engineering bachelor degree in Asia area. It was a milestone of the internationalization of advanced engineering education. Six years later, we passed the re-accreditation of ASIIN once again in July 2010 and extended this qualification next 8 years [2].

#### 4 Conclusion

Education is a kind of investment for person, society and economy. Meanwhile, it is also of risk. It will not be considered as success if it couldn't meet the demand from the three aspects. The graduates from EED of SHC can speak German fluently and work professionally in electrical field. They are proficient in operation and well in communication. All these win compliment from the employers. Especially German-invested enterprises are willing to accept these graduates as new employees, who are offered with wages higher than the average level. The employment rate is always higher than the electrical normal class in USST. It has been proved the fact that cultivation of the compound applied talents meets just what economic development needs. The result turns out that the exploration of cultivating the electrical engineers who can speak German is successful and will stand up to the challenge from the labor market.

#### References

- Shanghai-Hamburg College of USST, The rule of Chinese-German bilingual electrical / mechanical department for exam and study (2009)
- 2. ASIIN (Engineering and sciences professional accreditation agency in German), The reaccreditation report for Shanghai-Hamburg College of USST, Germany (2010)
- 3. Zha, J.: On the internationalization of engineering education. China journal electronic publishing house (2010)
- 4. Kang, q.: Exploration and practice of the innovative model of international engineering education. Meitan higher education (2008)

#### The Applications of Web3D Technologies in Web Teaching of Engineering Graphics

Qu Chang and Wang Junze

School of Mechanical Engineering, Nantong University, Nantong 226019, China xu.ch@ntu.edu.cn

**Abstract.** Developing of teaching resources is the important and key components of Web teaching system of Engineering Graphics (EG). The multimedia resources of Web teaching on EG should be three dimensional (3D), interactive and suitable for the Web. These resources are different from that created by the technologies of dynamic Web page, Flash and stream media, etc. which have some disadvantages in constructing of real environment and interacting in real time. The development of Web3D technologies, main developing methods and process are presented in this paper. The application of Web3D technologies in designing and developing of Web teaching resources of EG is also studied. Some examples of the application of Web3D technologies, such as VRML, Java and Cult3D, are given in the paper.

Keywords: Engineering Graphics, Remote Education, Web3D Technology.

#### **1** Introduction

Modern remote education is a new type of education. It is generated as the development of technologies of computer network and modern information. It plays an important role in modern education. It is based on computer network and has the interactive teaching form.

The main problem faced on Web teaching is how to provide rich multimedia teaching resources and effective studying environment. At present, the Web teaching mainly uses dynamic Web page, Flash and stream media to show the information of knowledge. But these resources have some problems in constructing real environment and interacting in real time. In Web teaching, Web3D technologies, which are based on computer network and 3D graphics, can overcome these problems. Web3D technology has shown its powerful superiority and great potentiality in Web teaching because it has the functions of vividly presenting, powerfully interacting and animating of the real world. This paper introduces the history and main technologies of Web3D. The applications of VRML, Java and Cul3D, etc. in designing and developing Web teaching resources of EG are also studied by some examples.

#### 2 Web3D Technologies

#### 2.1 Web3D and Virtual Reality (VR)

Virtual Reality (VR) is an interface technology of animating the people's visual sense, hearing sense, touching sense, moving and etc. The technology of VR can be used to show the 3D world in real time, provide an interactive operating environment and give users the sense of real world. So, the studies and applications of VR have attracted the attentions of many researchers[1].

In the latest years, as the rapid development of Internet, many technologies of VR based on Internet have emerged. Web3D is an Internet and software based desktop technology of VR. It is an extension of 3D graphic technology of local computer to that of Internet. Its essential feature is Web performance, 3-dimensional and interactive. Web3D technology provides a Web method of presenting virtual reality.

#### 2.2 Realizing and Developing of Web3D

The first Web3D technology is Virtual Reality Modeling Language (VRML), which was published in 1995. The VRML97 specification, which has been widely used nowadays, is improved in interacting, node controlling and etc. This version of VRML is more stable and easy to extend that promotes the Web3D technology. As the increase of requirements to the functions of Internet, the requirements to Web3D technologies are also increasing. So, in 1998 the VRML organization was renamed organization of Web3D and decided to release the X3D (eXtensible 3D) to unify the standards of Web3D. Then the organization of Web3D finished the transformation of VRML to X3D. X3D integrates the advanced technologies of XML, Java, stream media and etc. and provides more powerful and effective calculation capabilities, rendering quality and transform speed [2]. The developing technologies and tools of Web3D include VRML/X3D, Java3D, OpenHSF, MPEG4, Cult3D, Viewpoint, Sokewave3D, Blaxxun3D, Shout3D and etc[3].

Although there are many realization technologies and solution methods for Web3D, their basic construction and developing process are similar. To use VRML and Java requires good programming experiences. The procedure of using Cult3D is simple and as follows. Create 3D models in the 3D modeling applications (such as 3DSMAX, Maya and etc.) and export the 3D models in the suitable format for the designing software of Web3D. Load the 3D models into the designing software of Web3D, build 3D scene and add actions to the objects, then export this Web3D product for Web browser. Browse the Web3D product with the player plug-in and manipulate it freely in the virtual scene.

## **3** Research Works on Applications of Web3D Technologies in Web Teaching of EG

#### 3.1 Knowledge Presenting and Studying Using Web3D Technologies

The virtual and interactive technologies can make the abstract concepts visual and vivid. They can also provide the active and lifelike materials for studying, which would take less time to understand these new concepts. And they are also helpful for students to overcome the difficulties in their study. For example, in teaching the concepts of intersection of geometrical bodies, the change pattern of the intersection of the bodies can be examined dynamically and interactively by using web3D technologies.

The following is an example of intersection of two cylinders. The change pattern of the intersection can be observed in real time by changing the value of the cylinders shown in the window through the VRML-Java technology. As the value changed, the size of the cylinders in the virtual scene is also changed dynamically.

Java is a multi-platform Web programming language. The virtual world created by Java and VRML is more lifelike, active, interactive and then more useful. It is possible that using Java can extend the functions of the descriptive language VRML[4]. The program of the example mainly consists of three parts:

**Creating Virtual Scene.** The virtual scene is created by VRML. The "script" node of VRML can define arbitrary behaviors, create or change 3D models through the fields and events of "eventIn" or "eventOut" by writing program in scripting language. The scripting language could be any one supported by VRML browser. Generally, it is Java or Javascript. The program written in Java should be compiled to generate "class file" which can be embedded in VRML file. In this example the file linked to the "url" field is the Java class file of the following mentioned control program.

**Designing the Window of Input Parameters.** The Abstract Windowing Toolkit (AWT) of Java can be used to set the data in the textbox of the window to control the size of the two cylinders. The components of the window, which can be used to design the Graphic User Interface (GUI), are included in the archive file of Java.awt.

**Control Program.** The control program is written in Java. It can get data from the textbox in the input window and dynamically control the shape and size of the cylinders in virtual scene through the "script" node of VRML. Fig. 1a is the Web page of two cylinders and AWT window of Java created with the method mentioned above. Fig. 1b simulates the change of intersection of the two cylinders caused by the change of their shape and size.



Fig. 1. The change pattern of the intersection of two cylinders

#### 3.2 Creating the Library of Web Virtual Teaching Models Using Technologies of Web3D

In Web teaching of EG, electronic model can present the geometric relations of objects actively and make students understand the 3D geometric concepts more deeply. It is the most important and effective media in Web teaching of EG. The static and dynamic Web pages and 3D animation added in the pages with extended technologies generally play linearly. The scene displaying in these pages can only be watched. It is difficult for the user to interact with the scene. But the Web virtual models created with Web3D technologies are based on VRML and can be interacted. So these models can help students get learning experiences in the virtual world and enhance their understanding and remembrance.

VRML defines a standard file format to describe 3D objects and interactive 3D world on Web. The VRML2.0 specification defines 54 different node types to describe 3D objects and world[5]. Fig. 2a is a Web page stored in the model library for Web virtual teaching. The 3D models of objects shown in the page are created using the method mentioned above and the interactive actions of combining and separating are realized through VRML programming. The realizing method is as follows:

In the teaching of EG, we think that the objects shown in Fig. 2a are combined with some basic objects (primitives), which is helpful for students to understand the complex objects. The space positions and actions of the primitives of the objects can be described by using "TouchSensor" node to control "Timesensor" node and to drive "PositionInterpolator" node or "OrientationInterpolator" node. When clicking mouse button on the Web page, through the acting of the "Rote" and activating the input and export fields of the nodes, the interactive animation of combining and separating of the primitives is realized.

The user can interactively manipulate the 3D model and watch the drafting procedure of the views of the object by setting the value of "url" field in "Anchor" node to link to the Web page in which the drafting procedure of three orthogonal views of the object displays (Fig. 2b). It is useful for students to enhance their visual thinking of transforming from 3D object to 2 dimensional (2D) drawing or, on the contrary, from 2D drawing to 3D object.



Fig. 2. The virtual model library for teaching

#### 3.3 Using Web3D Technology to Make Virtual Experiments for Assembling and Disassembling of Mechanical Assembly

Many types of virtual experiments can be made using Web3D technologies. Students can do these experiments repeatedly and interactively in the virtual environment to understand the assembling relations of the parts in the assembly.

In the constructing of Web teaching platform for measuring and drawing of mechanical assembly, we have designed a Web virtual experiment of assembling and disassembling of the assembly using Cult3D technology. On this platform, students can do the experiment of assembling and disassembling repeatedly, animate the real operating conditions and study the internal and external structure of the assembly. Following us take the gear oil pump as an example:

**Cult3D and its Developing Procedure.** Cult3D is a new technology published by Cycore Co. of Sweden. It is a software-only, multi-platform 3D object-rendering engine. Cult3D allows fully animated 3D scenes, ranging from simple sequences of motions all the way to complete interactive 3D presentations, without any special hardware support. With built-in compression and streaming capabilities, Cult3D file format is small and efficient, resulting in faster downloads and progressive viewing. Cult3D supports many types of motions and interactive controls, including translation, rotation, scale and response to the input events from keyboard or mouse[6].

Cult3D can not create any 3D models. It controls the motions of the 3D objects by the Cult3D Designer. The developing procedure of Cult3D applications is as follows: Firstly, create the 3D model of the gear oil pump using 3D modeling software (such as Pro/E, MDT, Solidworks, etc.). Secondly, input the 3D model into the software 3DSMAX and export it into a Cult3D Designer file (\*.c3d) using

the Cult3D Exporter plug-in. Lastly, edit the object in the Cult3D Designer by adding events and actions.

**Dynamic Presenting of Operation and Virtual Assembling of the Gear Oil Pump.** The main working area of the Cult3D Designer consists of many different sub windows. The Event Map is the main sub window to drive the interactive actions. On the left side of the sub window, there are some event icons, such as "Mouse Button Pressed" and "Keyboard Button Pressed or Released", which can be dragged into the Event Map sub window to link to the actions from the Action sub window. The parameters of the events and actions can be set to control the complex interactive actions of the events. Cult3D Designer saves the presentation as a Cult3D project file (\*.c3p) and writes a compressed binary file with extension \*.co that can be embedded into the Web page.

Fig. 3 is a dynamic Web page that presents the working principle of the gear oil pump. The user can study the working principle dynamically, interactively and in real time. Fig. 4 is a Web page that presents the disassembling of the pump. The user can study the shape of the pump from different viewpoints and the procedure of virtual assembling and disassembling by pressing the mouse button according to the text prompts on the page.



**Fig. 3.** Dynamic presenting of working principle



Fig. 4. Virtual assembling

#### 4 Conclusions

As a new technology of Web 3D graphics, Web3D technology has the distinctive advantages in presenting of 3D models, creating of virtual world and interacting in real time. Applying Web3D technologies in EG can provide VR studying resources and scene experiences that have no limitations in time and location. It can be predicted that web3D technologies will progress continuously and play a more important role in the Web education.

#### References

- 1. Mikropoulos, T.A.: Antonis Natsis: Computers & Education 56, 769 (2011)
- 2. Information on, http://www.web3d.org/
- 3. Chittaro, L., Ranon, R.: Computers & Education 49, 1 (2007)
- Lea, R., Matsuda, K., Miyashita, K.: Java for 3D & VRML Worlds. New Riders Publishing, U.S.A. (1996)
- 5. Yang, H., Liu, Z., Liu, Z.: Virtual Reality Modeling Language VRML. Beijing University of Aeronautics and Astronautics Press, China (2000)
- 6. Wang, J., Qu, C.: Machine Tool & Hydraulics 36, 139 (2008)

## **Keystone of Engineering Education — Ethics Education**

Hongju Yan

Fundamental Courses Department, Chinese People's Armed Police Force Academy, Langfang, Hebei, China yanhongju@qq.com

**Abstract.** Engineers, in the modern society, are shouldering more and more important ethics responsibilities. They are to some extent responsible for the damage of the environment, the quality and safety of constructions, the destruction of cultural heritage and the risks of accidents. Ethics education is essential for engineering education. Engineering Ethics education help students deeply understand the social responsibilities they will shoulder in their work. Engineers must highly respect the life value of human beings, deal with the relationship between human beings and nature properly to achieve the transformation from industrial civilization to ecological civilization and the sustainable development of ecologic building. The paper intends to analyze the necessity for ethics education of engineering and discuss the approach of engineering ethics education.

**Keywords:** Engineering Education, Ethics Education, Environment, Quality and Safety of Constructions.

#### 1 Introduction

Engineers, in the modern society, are shouldering more and more important ethics responsibilities. They are to some extent responsible for the damage of the environment, the quality and safety of constructions, the destruction of cultural heritage and the risks of accidents. "As the main subject of the design, organization, implementation, management of the engineering activities, what responsibility should engineers and technicians assumed for the quality and effect of the engineering activities, what is the impact on social and environmental play by their activities become the focus of increasing concern." [1] Ethics teaching is essential for engineering education.

#### 2 Necessity of Ethics Education of Engineering

#### 2.1 Engineering and Environment

The relationship between engineering and ecological environment is a kind of relation of ethnics as well as a kind of relation of production. The Ecological environment provides engineering activities with raw materials and space, and engineering activities constitute the complicated social relationships between environment and human beings. Engineering activities produce pollution to the environment while turning the scientific and technological achievements into productive force, which brings unimaginable negative effects to the ecological environment.

With the development of industry, there is a tremendous increase in fuel consumption. Huge quantities of waste gas are discharged. The concentration of carbon dioxide in the atmosphere is increasing steadily. Carbon dioxide tends to block the radiation of heat from the earth in the form of infrared radiation, which has increased global mean temperature. The Arctic Ice is melting; storms and floods are becoming more and more destructive; Heat waves are causing more deaths; drought is becoming more severe and the extent of desertified land is increasing. The melting glaciers lead to sea-level rises and in the course of the next hundred years, if the sea level continues to rise in such a great or greater rate, the costal low-lying areas will disappear beneath the waves. What's more, much of the most productive farming areas will be drowned. The ecological environment that human beings depend on is seriously threatened.

A great lot of wastewater is discharged by kinds of industries, such as paper and pulp industry, dyestuff industry, medical industry, electroplate industry, pesticide industry and petroleum refining industry, etc. Toxic matters are contained in industrial wastewater. People's health will be threatened if they drink the contaminated water or have the food contaminated by the polluted water. For example, the pollution of mercury happened at Minamata Bay, Kumamoto town, Japan in 1953, which is a heavy metal pollution event in our history. In 2007, more than 70000 people are involved in the water-drinking endemic fluorosis Fluorosis in GuYuan city of NingXia Province. Thus "whether the engineering innovation is appropriate or not concerns not only the process and quality of the project itself, also the impact on society and natural systems in the construction and operation process and even to the future of human". [2]

#### 2.2 Engineering and Risks

Accidents, resulted from technological uncertainty, happened frequently. Rational value is lost. A moral and ethical problem exists in the development of technologies. The application of new technologies in the environment of market economy, such as the high speed train, the nuclear power, can bring commercial benefits. However, some safety problems also come out. For example, the high speed train ICE 884 accident happened on June 3, 1998 in Eschede which was generated by a fracture of the wheel rim. High speed accidents most probably lead to disastrous consequences. Not only are tremendous losses caused in the lives and properties of the people, but also a bad influence on society. Risks also exist in the Nuclear Power Plant which uses sustained nuclear fission to generate heat. The Accident at the Chernobyl Nuclear Power Plant occurred on 26th April 1986 in Ukraine. In the process of a test, the operators turned off several of the safety systems, which turned out to be disastrous. It is estimated that the radiation from the Chernobyl

disaster was 100 times more powerful than the bombs dropped on Hiroshima and Nagasaki. Thirty-one people died shortly after the nuclear explosion, but thousands more suffered from long-term effects of radiation.

#### 2.3 Engineering and Historical and Cultural Heritage

Engineering activities are of great importance for human civilization and future generations. Some engineering activities make profits at the cost of historical and cultural heritages so that our future generations might no longer see them. The loss is what we can't afford. For example, Dampier island, which was the topic of volcanic mountain about 30,000 years ago, possesses 500,000 to 1,000,000 petroglyphs, constituting one of the greatest collections of rock art in the world. However since significant reserves of natural gas, petroleum and iron ore resources are found here in 1960s, the petroglyphs have been damaged seriously by the industry. The rock art has been etched away by the acid rain and sites, such as shell pile, have been damaged by road, pipelines. The future of the magnificent petroglyphs is shadowed by the damage of the industry.

#### 2.4 Ethics and Safety

The special position of the engineer in the modern society determines that the engineer must take more moral responsibilities. The engineer might make jerry designs on the employer's request, which brings potential security risks; the engineer might release the designs which fall short of specification on the trustee's request; the engineer might release the constructions which don't meet the specification because of lacking in responsibilities. The engineer might only take the economic factor as the measure disregarding safety, which leads to frequent occurrence of accidents. Therefore, engineers are not only required to possess professional technological abilities, but also abilities to make moral choices while facing conflicting interests.

## **3** Approach of Ethics Education of Engineering — Initiate Engineering Ethics Course

#### 3.1 Purposes of Engineering Ethics Teaching

Engineering ethics course is initiated to achieve the following purposes:

- (1) Promote students' understanding of canons of Ethics for Engineers;
- (2) Promote students' understanding of the engineers' ethics responsibilities;
- (3) Improve students' sensibilities of ethics;
- (4) Improve students' ethics judgment.

#### 3.2 Main Contents of Engineering Ethics Teaching

The engineering ethics teaching centers around canons of ethics. By ethics teaching, the engineering students are required to reach the fundamental canons of ethics. The

fundamental canons of ethics for engineers put forward by National Society Professional Engineers are given as follows: [3]

(1) Hold paramount the safety, health, and welfare of the public;

- (2) Perform services only in areas of their competence;
- (3) Issue public statements only in an objective and truthful manner;
- (4) Act for each employer or client as faithful agents or trustees;
- (5) Avoid deceptive acts;
- (6) Conduct themselves honorably, responsibly, ethically, and lawfully so as to enhance the honor, reputation, and usefulness of the profession.

The engineering ethics teaching can be divided into several topics, such as principles of professional conduct for engineering, social responsibilities of engineers and environmental ethics.

By learning principles of professional conduct for engineering, students can know the definite standards that should be followed in their future work. In their work, engineers should deal well with the relationship between economic benefits and ethic principles. They should set the public interest as the precondition, justly distribute the interests among engineers, employers and clients. They shouldn't accept a bribe and make jerky-built constructions to ensure quality and safety.

Engineers not only are loyal to employers or clients, but responsible for the society and long-term interests of human beings. Engineers should accurately explain the consequences that the new-built constructions or new technologies might bring. Engineers should make out effective plans for accident prevention and treatment on the principle of objectivity and honesty. Engineers should issue responsible objections to the engineering constructions they reject as false. Engineers should be responsible for the society, for the ecological environment, for the precious historical and cultural heritage.

Environmental ethics is not only the requirement of ethics itself, but the necessary guarantee for the sustainable development of ecologic building. It is the basic principles of environmental ethics that the long-term interests of ecology come before everything else. The sustainable development of ecologic building requires the engineers should be devoted to "Clean Technology" building up the social responsibilities. What's more, the engineers should foresee the consequences of each segment in industry on environment, establishing long-term interests and responsibilities. Director-general of Chinese Mechanical Engineering Society Lu Yongxiang expressed that engineers not only require techniques and skills but also humanity and ethics. Engineers should take the social responsibilities to promote sustainable development between human and nature.

#### 3.3 Method of Engineering Ethics Teaching

Case analysis is the teaching method which is suitable for engineering ethics education. The teaching combined with typical cases, especially negative cases, not only attracts students' attention, but takes a toll on them. For example, all graduates from the Engineering Institute of Canada wear an iron ring. The steel that is used for the ring come from a bride which collapsed soon after it was put to use. The designer of the bridge graduated form the university. Because of the accident, Alma Mater was subjected to humiliation. Alma Mater bought the bridge steel and made rings as a symbol and reminder of the ethics and obligations associated with the profession. For years, many outstanding engineers still wear the iron ring. The engineering ethics courses in many universities abroad take the negative cases as the best teaching materials so that the students can take warnings from it. In class, while discussing the cases with students, teachers should encourage students to perceive the ethics problems and make effective and correct decisions. By case teaching, students can better grasp engineering ethics principles, understand the social responsibilities and gain experience in dealing with practical problems.

#### 4 Conclusion

Engineering Ethics education help students deeply understand the social responsibilities they will shoulder in their work. Engineers can make people live a happier life with their technologies and skills. However, if their acts are contrary to the engineering ethics principles, negative consequences will be caused. People's safety might be threatened, and ecological environment human beings depend on for living might be damaged, which casts a gloom over the long-term development of human beings. Engineers must highly respect the life value of human beings, deal with the relationship between human beings and nature properly to achieve the transformation from industrial civilization to ecological civilization and the sustainable development of ecologic building. "The starting point of engineering ethics education is to explore the responsibilities that engineers and technicians should for the employers, the society, the public and the future. The core problem is how to make correct judgments and choices while conflicts occur between the interests and responsibilities, between partial interests and general interests, between economical interests and environmental interests, between actual demand and long-term aim" [4] So far, there is nearly no ethics teaching in college engineering education. Engineering ethics education hasn't got enough attention and concern at home. "Engineering ethics education is an important part of ideological and political work, but it is also a part that is easily neglected" [5] Therefore, it's necessary and urgent to add ethics teaching to engineering education.

#### References

- Tang, M.: Study of Problems and Countermeasures Concerning The Development of Engineering Ethics Education in China. Ph.D., Chengdu University of Technology, China, p. II (2010)
- 2. Zha, Z.J.: A Study on Education of Ethics of Engineering Innovation in the Universities of Science and Technology. Ph.D., Nanjing University of Science and Technology, China, p. II (2010)
- 3. http://www.nspe.org/Ethics/CodeofEthics/index.html
- 4. Cheng, G.X., Liu, F.Q.: Journal of Xi'an Jiaotong University 24(69), 26 (2004)
- 5. Li, Q.Y.: Heilongjiang Researches on Higher Education 6, 53 (2006)

# **Problems and Countermeasures of ''Village to Neighborhood'' by the Process of Accelerating Urbanization**

Yuehua Song and Yuanyuan Gu

Faculty of Social Science and Humanities, Dalian University of Technology, Liaoning Province, China 116024 syuehua@126.com, yuanyuangu1989@126.com

**Abstract.** The essence of "Village to Neighborhood" is a kind of social interests redistribution, its value goal is to pursue development and progress and improve people's quality of life. It is to break the political and economic structure of urban-rural, urban and rural areas to promote the integration of direction toward an important measure. This article to safeguard farmers'--- prospective citizens' basic rights as a starting point, from three aspects of civil rights, people's livelihood and local reality analysis about basic rights of farmers--prospective citizens. And put forward some suggestions based on civil rights maintenance, civil livelihood security and civil local reality conformance.

Keywords: "Village to Neighborhood", Prospective citizens, Urbanization.

#### 1 The Definition and Essence of "Village to Neighborhood"

Our country is in the accelerating urbanization stage, all over the country has become a "Village to Neighborhood" phenomenon. The so-called "Village to Neighborhood" in the city, simply said, is the edge "village inside city" gradually be delimited the urban management scope, which named "Village to Neighborhood". It is the urban-rural dual structure of rural urbanization in the background of the new path, which is the top-down driven, with the existing institutional framework and policies of all forces under a joint participation of the local social transformation, social reform. Although they have become policy meaning of citizens, actually quite a lot of them couldn't be called the true meaning of citizens. How to adjust interest relations and how to optimize social structures to enhance the social status of prospective citizens and to promote prospective citizens become true citizens, which have relation to whether "Village to Neighborhood" work smoothly and value goal realize fully.

## 2 The Main Problems in the Process of the "Village to Neighborhood"

The differences of every reality of village result in the non-universal of "Village to Neighborhood". Because of the lure of land interests, local government performance and the pursuit of economic interests, and farmers lack the right to speak, if farmers—prospective citizens can't get enough attention and security, the blind and reckless "Village to Neighborhood" will certainly affect the process of urbanization and even social stability in China. "Village to Neighborhood" in the following basic rights for prospective citizens need high attention and fully guaranteed.

#### 2.1 The Aspect of Civil Rights

Firstly, the land expropriation compensation quantification and convert problem. The government itself in the way of land acquisition compensation terms of conversion lack of interaction with prospective citizens and the lack of participatory mechanisms widespread. Moreover, in order to have room to live, with the land of low compensation and whose inability to land under development, prospective citizens would give the land use value and value-added potential to the developers for frustration.

Secondly, whether "Village to Neighborhood" after the change of staff and management has been reflected civil rights. "Village to Neighborhood"", the neighborhood generated by members of the municipal district-level government or an agency of the government assigned, appointed or recruited from the society. While this way ensure the greater extent the quality of management, there is no doubt these "outsiders" would have been more or less intentionally or unintentionally exclusion or detachment with the local.

#### 2.2 The Aspect of the Livelihood of People

Firstly, the living and employment questions of prospective citizens. Objective point of view, most of the worrying situation of prospective citizens are related to their low quality. They have old concept of employment and weak sense of market competition. To a large extent there are the "wait for, rely on, ask for" thought. A part of prospective citizens land shall rely on the welfare dividends, rent house income for living. They doing nothing all day and become to idle staff.

Secondly, the psychological adjustment problems of prospective citizens. First, after the "Village to Neighborhood", the villagers in the community actually has a dual identity: both city people and rural people, the changing of the identity needs a process of psychological adaptation. Second, after "Village to Neighborhood", although the villagers have the city accounts, but many parts of the standards of their poverty relief in rural areas are still not the same as members of the public in parts of the minimum living standard. Third, the self-government implementation of the residents will make prospective citizens lost the directly vote right.

#### 2.3 The Aspect of the Local Reality

First of all, "Village to Neighborhood" is neither universal nor unconditional. It must be adapted to local conditions, and the time to carry out. And to break the differences between the rural and urban areas in economic, social, and cultural ,realize to rural political organization, forms of economic organization and land ownership conflict-free change to prospective citizens into urban residents smoothly to ensure these disadvantaged prospective citizens benefit from that as a target.

Second, China has a vast land, every regions show different characteristics of the natural geography and climate. Some areas only suitable for farming, or in the way of farming than any other economic show obvious advantages in comparison. And the villagers in this kind of economic structure, forms of labor, climate and geographical conditions could live and work in peace and interest. In this case, the function of reform will not be very obvious, and even lead to counter-productive.

### **3** The Problem Solving Ideas in the Process of "Village to Neighborhood"

The essence of "Village to Neighborhood" is to let more and more farmers leave the earth, "transformation" into the city.However what happened, no way to make prospective citizens' political and economic interests and rights damage, this should be a bottom line, beyond this bottom line, the urbanization is a failure [1]. Therefore, the "Village to Neighborhood" should be in the principle of maintenance the rights of prospective citizens, protect the livelihood of prospective citizens and follow the reality of prospective citizens to conduct.

#### 3.1 Maintenance of Civil Rights

First of all, in part of grassroots organizations, focus on to ensure the voice of prospective citizens. Under the "village law", "community law" and some other relevant laws to establish a link with the primary function of social self-government laws and regulations, coordinating the transition to the residents in the village appears in the contradictory relationship between the subject and application of conflict of laws. The number of cadres in the restructuring of the former case guaranteed, may be appropriate to recruit professional and managerial talents from the society in order to add vitality to the community.

What's more, in part of the collective land treatment, we must strive to maintain prospective citizens land rights. Before the implementation of urban development, the original village collective economic organizations and their members continue to use. After the land was requisitioned by the government, the government should refer to state construction standards to compensate. Specific compensation methods should be "bottom-up" to collect wisdom, so that prospective citizens could participate in brainstorming, and then discussed and decided by a higher level of the original village. When the land development, the government should apply for more real estate for prospective citizens, after the "Village to Neighborhood", they can rent for life and pension.

Last but not least, in part of the treatment of collective assets, the government should maintain the production capacity of local areas. An appropriate increase in land compensation standard, not only for prospective citizens to achieve a relatively reasonable protection of life, but also conducive to they establish up their own business. Those can not be strictly separated from the collective assets to prospective citizens, the government could gather the confluence who have the economic credibility and responsibility of prospective citizens to set up township enterprises or invest in other enterprises in order to promote the establishment of village economy stock.

#### 3.2 Safeguard People's Livelihood

Firstly, in part of the social security, the power and responsibility of prospective citizens should be consistent and in line with the original citizens. Prospective citizens in employment, schooling, medical care, and many other aspects of urban residents should enjoy the same treatment, while fulfilling the obligation of the citizens. After prospective citizens access to land transactions in the main body of the real position and the corresponding gain access to land transactions, the government can not taking on too much social security, but that does not mean that it can provide social security for prospective citizens.

Secondly, the whole society should work together to promote the employment capability of prospective citizens.

From the government point of view, the government should take positive guidance, and actively promote, both rural and urban ways to increase policy support for rural labor force as soon as possible a series of policy measures to vigorously promote the development of township enterprises.

From a social point of view, social organizations under the financial support could in the creation of employment skills and career skills on the job training courses for prospective citizens to provide certain educational and vocational training opportunities to ensure the regeneration capacity of them. Meanwhile, banks should set policy to guide prospective residents credit the "green channel", as the economic support of their own businesses maximum.

Speaking from prospective citizens, prospective citizens' employment concept need to improve, accelerate to form market competitive sense. They should strive to improve their own quality, and constantly enhance the ability to adapt to society and the skills to integrate into society fast.

Thirdly, the government should fully decentralized, through policy support to prospective citizens living a new life. If prospective citizens didn't have rights to determine those key problems related to themselves, and the government is lack of necessary supervision in the process, the phenomenon of going against to social justice and damaging prospective citizens would be inevitable. Thus, in the "Village to Neighborhood", the government should actively encourage prospective citizens to participate, so that government affairs, appropriate delegation of authority, and to avoid "all government" appears.

#### 3.3 Responsive to the Public

First, before the reform rationalize the "Village to Neighborhood" object selection standard. Such as whether the local population has reached a certain number of villages, whether the local economy has reached a certain level, whether the local production capacity has reached a certain height are on one hand, on the other hand, whether local natural climatic and geographical conditions were suitable for the reform of the city.

Second, among the reform process, the government should fully consider public opinion. If ignoring the wishes and aspirations of prospective citizens, the government impose "Village to Neighborhood" completely, social problems and strong dissatisfaction could be caused easily and prospective citizens even to take extreme measures to create disturbances probably. To avoid such problems, we should fully respect the wishes and choices of prospective citizens so that they have a certain right to choose and decide, through legal, institutionalized procedures to promote "Village to Neighborhood" in order to promote it orderly and smoothly.

Third, after the reform, the government should establish a new modern community. The government should support the "Village to Neighborhood" areas to built public facilities, infrastructure, and other facilities, and establish preferential policies, implement special funds to the community after the reform of urban integrated into the urban infrastructure management. Such as the establishment of counseling agencies to adjust the psychological adaptation questions which is faced by prospective citizens after the "Village to Neighborhood". And through cultural and sports activities and competitions, fitness equipments to enrich the cultural life of prospective citizens and so on.

#### 4 Conclusion

"Village to Neighborhood" as a new era of rural urbanization in China's modernization is an important exploration of our party and the government to solve the "three rural" issue. And it is an important measure. But the emergence of a variety of some incidental or consequential problems are inevitable. At this time, you need to in the "interests of the overwhelming majority of farmers as the starting point "of principle, according to local conditions, according to the time, development of supporting the program, and established a supervision mechanism reasonable mechanism to attract maximum participation of local villagers, to promote urbanization better.

Acknowledgement. Supported by "the Fundamental Research Funds for the Central Universities" and the MOE Project of Humanities and Social Sciences at Universities.

#### References

- Xia, W., Ping, H.: Accelerating the Urbanization Process in the "Village to Neighborhood" Theory and Practice. Social Science Research 3, 130–135 (2005)
- [2] Dong, X., Liu, T., Chen, H.: Questions and Measures in the Process of "Village to Neighborhood". Xinjiang Farm Economy (6), 9–12 (2006)
- [3] Li, J.: On "Village to Neighborhood" Problems. Golden Age (5), 150–151 (2009)
- [4] Jing, Q.: Urbanization Problems of Farmers Rights. Guangxi Radio and Television University 21, 4–9 (2010)
- [5] Wang, S.: "Villages" Land Development, "Village to Neighborhood" and the Community of Democratic Governance in the Interests of Protection of Farmers. Law Forum (11), 98–103 (2010)

## The Research of Theory Education and Practice in University Career Planning

Tao Zhang<sup>1</sup> and Baojian Shao<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> College of Agronomy, Agricultural University of Hebei, Baoding, Hebei, China

<sup>2</sup> College of Life Sciences, Agricultural University of Hebei, Baoding, Hebei, China zhangtao@hebau.edu.cn, 41756873@qq.com

**Abstract.** There are several weak points exist in the current career planning of undergraduate, such as poor ability, lagging education, incomplete guide system and so on. The ways to improve undergraduates career planning are: to improve their career planning capacity and to establish a correct concept of career and vocational ideals; to enhance career planning and education to ensure that their career planning in the core position; to improve the social guidance system for a better education and service system of career planning programs.

Keywords: college students, career planning and education, practice.

#### **1** Introduction

With the expanded college enrollment, higher education gradually ranges from the "elite education" to "popular education" which is the stage graduates have stepped in. Ministry of Education estimated that the graduates from regular institutions of higher learning have reached 6.7 million in 2011, an increase of 400 thousand college students compared with 2010, and that unemployed college students in 2010 is about 1 million. Providing survey results show that the graduates are finding jobs without clear aims and direction, or even don't understand their own personal specialties, preferences and what industry or which company they shall apply to. Otherwise, blind vocational choices that they make put the emphasis on the place of employment or treatment[1]. The phenomenon of "employment difficulty" and "recruitment difficulty" is coexistence. Facing gradually severe employment situation, the central economic work meeting raise a need to implement a more active employment policy to promote employment growth in all directions, so as to ensure that the employment situation is basically stable. It has drawn general society concern about the issues of difficulty graduates employment. Under the fierce competitive pressures, a common topic, that how graduates find a suitable job and realize the value of life, already occurs to us. College plays a very important role in college students' employment; therefore, it must assume responsibility of the students career planning and education.

#### 2 The Development of Occupational Planning in China

Vocational guidance and career education theory has originated in the United States. Since the early 20th century, it has gone through the directive counseling, non-directive counseling and career guidance of the development process, and has emerged factor theory, the pro- level of theory, psychodynamic theory, typology theory, theory of career decision, career aspirations theory, social learning theory, cognitive development theory, theory of life, and the corresponding method of career counseling. China's education sector and the academia actively learn from this series of career development theory, combined with our actual situation of university and college students, and generally agreed that the content of college students career planning includes five areas: self-exploration, self-awareness and selfanalysis, a clear understanding of their personality, interests, professional values, abilities, etc; external environment analysis, the surrounding environment and the small environmental awareness, understanding of their environment and social organization in which the environment and environmental trends in the development and changes; goal setting, with their own conditions and environmental conditions for different time periods (short, medium or long term) and different content (work, school, life, income, etc.) of the development goals; developing targets and an implementation strategy; feedback assessment and correction, according to timely adjustments to changes in various factors, revised objectives and implementation. To do career planning well has a very important role: first, to benefit students making a clear aim in life and a rational planning of university life. Second, it helps students do the self-positioning, to achieve their full development. Third, it helps them improve the overall quality of students and enhance their social competitiveness. Fourth, it is helpful to universities to achieve educational goals, to improve the education system. Fifth, it's conducive to solve the social employment problems, promote harmonious society. Student College career planning is not only a fundamental and long-term issue to solve the employment problem, but a major issue facing higher education.

#### **3** The Current Career Planning Problems

#### 3.1 Infirm Ability of Occupational Career Plan of College Students

People's awareness of career planning is relatively late and lack of emphasis and students' awareness of career planning is much weaker as career planning came from Europe in the 1990s into China. The surveys find that many university graduates don't really understand the meaning of the content, importance process of career planning, and lack of career planning skills and methods. Most students making judgments in career decision are often based on the realities and perceptions of the community but lack of the correct positioning of themselves and long-term goal of rational planning, their choices of career values with a lot of blindness either. In addition, by the impact of higher education enrollment in China, the increasing number of students leads to a direct consequence that the number of students conflicts with the educational resources, and that result in students practice education being out of touch with society[2]. The weakness of social practice makes these students lacking the external occupational characteristics and understanding of the professional environment, and results in pointless objectives and lower ability of occupational planning.

#### 3.2 Career Planning Education Lag

Despite some achievements, career planning education of college students has lagged into the system of higher education in China and there are still many problems. First, the lag of correlation career planning theory, that is, some of foreign theories, such as stage of career development theory, career anchor theory, occupational matching theory and etc are difficult to digest. The corresponding courses are lagged behind, and professional career planning set are lack of pertinence and basic theoretical support. Second, career planning guidance is inadequate. Currently, most universities is only in oral and written on career planning, and practical guidance is seriously lagging behind, including college graduates employment guidance center not function fully. Third, career planning team is too simplification and aging. Professional skills of teachers in career guidance are not strong, or lack of theory and accreditation, so students can not have targeted guidance. Finally, career assessment is insufficient. Currently, evaluation tools and methodologies of college mostly imported from abroad, and not really combine with own localization, thus have a certain blind evaluation and seriously inadequate assessment of reliability.

#### 3.3 Incomplete Career Planning Guide System

Career planning services in China is still an emerging industry. With the growth demand of career planning market, professional career planners who are for personal career planning follow in China. However, due to the industry in China started late, related systems and institutions are not perfect, and professional planners and related consulting services are very short, and career planning advisory body of social acceptance is still low. As the career planning awareness of students in China is weak and social guidance system is not perfect, few students choose related professional organizations and career counseling staff when they confused.

#### 4 Implementation of the Career Planning Education

#### 4.1 Change the Concept of Career Guidance and Ideas

With the conversion and the increasingly serious employment situation, career planning has been concerned more and more by society. The previous Career guidance is limited to college graduates in general and procedural guidance which has been increasingly unable to meet the requirements of the situation. In recent years, the content and mode of career guidance in our colleges and universities has already broken this category, which is drawing on the successful experience of foreign countries and based on new ideas, put forward the guiding ideology[3]. The general trend is from simple people - job matching theory to career development theory, which is from the "school career" to "the development of life". During the specific practice, researchers and educators put forward the ideas, such as "full employment guidance" "education, career planning stages," "the establishment of comprehensive career guidance system" and "personalized Career Guidance Model". These ideas make a great impetus to the process of university employment guidance and fit the concept of quality education, and will also play an important role in improving the current employment situation of university graduates. Construct Chinese characteristics, and actively explore the employment guidance and career education system based on theoretical research of career guidance and career education. The education can be divided into four parts: exploration, location, practice, differentiation, and discusses the specific educational content in the four different stages in detail. Innovate a whole system of employment education and present a comprehensive improvement for university education, innovation and Graduate Employment Education System.

#### 4.2 Build a New Career Guidance Model

Put forward the proposed definition of career guidance, content, ways and means, stage arrangements, and basic conditions during the whole career guidance model; construct a full new employment guidance model with certain significance. Career Guidance Model Network stresses the need to take full advantage of network to provide students with a variety of career guidance and services. The rational allocation of college graduates of these valuable human resources to stimulate employers to attract talent, and treasure the enthusiasm of personnel, and enhance students' sense of competition innovation awareness and capacity to adapt to society. Pattern of individual career guidance and employment improve the quality of the employment rate of university students as the goal, so that students from middle school students to successful completion of college students, people from college students to career change[4]. The guidance model focuses on the personality development of students; students stressed the need to follow the laws of physical and mental development of students to focus on individual instruction and guidance.

#### 4.3 Construct Career Guidance and Career Education Curriculum

At present, many universities have adopted curriculum, counseling activities and other measures designed to make students career achieve some results. For example, Job Centre of Tsinghua University since 1993 officially opened the "career guidance" elective, in 2003, renamed the "Career Planning." The course is designed to help students to explore their interests, personality, abilities and values, to explore the world of career, to explore the social environment including policy, economics and other factors, learn career decision-making steps necessary to master job search skills. Colleges and universities should, pay attention to the accumulation of experience in practice, combined with the characteristics of their schools and students, teaching careers teaching writing. Schools at different levels have different forms of career guidance activities "and to" provide students with training in different themes, nurture and enhance the ability of students in all aspects, including interpersonal skills, communication skills, organizational skills and leadership and so. "[5]

## 4.4 Employment Guidance and Career Education, Ways and Means

Now, college career guidance and career education for the main contents include: the general theory of career planning, the overall quality of development training, employability and skills training, employment policy and the situation is introduced, employment information publishing; for the content of the main forms used are: elective or required courses, training camps, seminars, fairs, forums, web publishing. In practice, many scholars on the basis of career guidance and career education conducted in depth. For example, Lou Yan Gong, Zhao Qiquan detailed description of the steps in career planning, content, career planning guidance in the forms, methods, and students discussed the effectiveness of career planning guidance. Around, also said: "The goal is a career counseling group counseling in the form and guide the students awareness of self, understanding of professional world, learning to master the methods and means of career planning, career development path initially set for the future lay professional self-realization foundation. "and made specific mode of operation and implementation.

Career Planning is a long-term project, students from the school at the beginning of the students started training and guidance. Colleges and universities should change employment guidance mode, the career planning as the core of employment and innovation, universities set advantage of educational resources, teachers and students with greater intensity, and continuously explore and strive to enhance the employability of students and the employment rate, to achieve their future life value of the benefit of the community to provide strong support.

#### References

- Kongxiang, C.: Problems of College Students' Employment Guidance Scheme Design Level. Chinese Higher Education Research 1, 77–78 (2005)
- Yihong, Z., Shun, H.: Strengthening Practice Base Construction and Broadening the Channels of The Employment of College Graduates. Education Research 9, 90–92 (2006)
- Changying, S.: Promoting College Students' Employment Thinking Ability. Journal of Chinese Higher Education Research 11, 87–88 (2007)
- 4. Bingqi, W., Shouguo, L., Xia, P.: Developing New Model of College Students' Employment Guidance to Explore. Journal of Chinese Higher Education 13, 60–61 (2007)
- Zhijun, L.: Actively Explore University Network Employment Guidance Mode. Chinese College Students Employment 12, 60–61 (2005)

#### The Discussed of the Role of Mathematics Modeling in the University Mathematics Education

Liu Lin and Chang Juan

Department of Mathematics and Physics, Zhengzhou Institute Of Aeronautical Industry Management, Zhengzhou, 450015, China liulinhn@163.com, changjuan@zzia.edu.cn

**Abstract.** In this paper, it is elaborated the role of mathematics modeling in the education for all-around development, and in raises student's mathematics ability as well as in the innovation ability. It is discussed that how to play its important role of mathematics modeling in the university mathematics teaching.

Keywords: Mathematics modeling, education for all-around development, innovation ability

#### 1 Mathematics Modeling Function in Education for All-Around Development

Mathematics education is essentially one kind of education for all-around development, the university mathematics teaching reform must vigorously promoting mathematical teaching more consciously implement the spirit of education quality. The university mathematics curriculum teaching's education for all-around development needs to take seriously to raise university student's innovative spirit, innovation ability and the practical ability, causes the student not only to grasp mathematics concept, the method and the conclusion, moreover must make the student to comprehend mathematics profoundly the spiritual essence and the thinking method, comprehends mathematics discipline the essence, causes mathematics method, mathematics thought to become their handy tool. This should be the goal which the university mathematics education pursues diligently, simultaneously is also the result weighs of the university mathematics teaching.

The so-called education for all-around development, is that teachers of students through the implementation of knowledge carriers psychological and intelligent guidance. The university mathematics education for all-around development's goal is causes the student under teacher's guidance, through the appropriate carrier, on own initiative studies and enhances itself to choose, the absorption and the reorganization knowledge and information ability unceasingly, raises mathematics quality, raises student's creation ability and innovation ability, synthesis induction ability, deductive reasoning ability, mathematics utilization ability and so on. Must manifest the request of the education for all-around development fully, mathematics teaching cannot separate with other disciplines, cannot isolate with the entire outside world, cannot center on the mathematics internal concept, the method and the theory merely carries on the teaching. We must combine mathematics teaching and student's study organically with ever changing, differ in thousands of ways, the spirited real life, lets the student embark from the actual problem, through abstract and the supposition establishes the mathematical model.

Mathematics modeling activity as well as the mathematical model and mathematics experiment curriculum's start is a successful attempt in university mathematics educational reform. Over the years, the university mathematics' teaching often becomes the own system, is at the self-closed state, not to be ideal regarding for other curriculum that needs the applied mathematics knowledge. After the student studies much mathematics knowledge, will not utilize or is unable to apply actually, a part of student feels that mathematics will be as if useless. Mathematics model ling's thought and the method and the process have turned on a channel for the university mathematics teaching, mathematics contacting with outside world demonstrate in front of the student, makes the student to understand mathematics function fully in the solution actual problem's, grasps the utilization of mathematics method. In the establishment mathematical model process, the student can learn with mathematics thinking mode gradually, that solves the problem with the mathematical method in the reality, obtains the raise using mathematics as well as mathematics application ability, mathematics quality has further enhancement.

Mathematics science has been innovating unceasingly, develops unceasingly, mathematics application has been unceasing develops. The applied mathematics already rapidly entered to the modern applied mathematics stage from the traditional applied mathematics. Modern mathematics application scope is expanding unprecedentedly, from domains traditional physics, mechanics and so on expands to domains of biology, chemistry, environment, energy, finance, insurance and so on. Mathematics application has provided the method to solve question for many domains, simultaneously these domains have also provided many concrete question model for mathematics application. Regarding these concrete questions, uses mathematics method, establishes the suitable mathematical model to solve, will enable the student to have a new understanding to mathematics thought and concept and the method of mathematics application.

#### 2 Mathematics Modeling and Mathematical Skill's Raise

In the society, mathematics application has been seeping to all domain, now social become mathematization day by day. Mathematics quality is synthesis reflected of mathematics knowledge and ability. The university mathematics curriculum's educative purpose is through mathematics curriculum teaching, enlightens and unearths the student understanding and the processing mathematics rule, the logical relation and the abstract pattern perception and the potential, achieves the goal in development intelligence and capacity. The so-called mathematical skill, mainly

refers to mathematics power of thought and mathematical computation ability and mathematics application ability. Mathematics power of thought is the function and the characteristic which the unique thinking of mathematics mode has, particularly abstract thinking pattern and thinking in images pattern. Mathematical computation ability consists of mathematics operational capability, data-handling capacity as well as the ability that use computer carries on the numerical analysis. Mathematics application ability refers to the ability using mathematics method to analysis question and solves the question.

Mathematics modeling to the student mathematical skill's raise mainly can realize through the following several aspects. First, mathematics modeling process is also one mathematics training process, through this kind of training, may make the student to set up the explicit quantity idea, knows and pays attention to the quantitative aspect characteristic and the change rule to the thing, sharpens student's logical thinking ability, causes their mentality to be clear, orderliness is distinct, can process the complex work methodically. Next, mathematics modeling is helpful in raises student's mathematics power of thought. Through studies unceasingly, the student has grasped the massive mathematics concept, the conclusion as well as the operational method, how to utilize these knowledge to find that the problem and to ponder question and to analysis question and solve the problem are important components of mathematics power of thought. Mathematics modeling for this mathematics power of thought's inspiration, the development and the utilization has provided an effective platform, causes the student gradually, from not own initiative to from own initiative with mathematics thinking mode analysis and ponder question, seeks the way to solve the question during this process. Third, in mathematics modeling process requests the student in the process to infer each plus sign, each decimal point to be accurate, and each step computation cannot have the mistake, meanwhile must use computer processing and the analytical data. During this process, the student has received one kind work completely different training from the textbook, the operational capability and the use computer analysis and processing data ability obtains the true examination and the enhancement. Fourth, mathematics modeling question directly selects material from the real world, does not have the ready-made method, even does not have the determination answer, the student has to seek the means to solve the question. The student begin to understanding question and to realize question, to unify mathematics which as well as the other aspect related knowledge oneself have, the consult material, pondered with concentration, finally gives the question an answer. Such process will enhance student ability enormously for processing and solving actual problem.

### **3** Mathematics Modeling and Student Innovation Ability's Raise

Enhancement quality consciousness and training the innovation talented person is urgent need in the entire society to higher education, also will be the College foothold reality, face the future development basic important matter, will be objective need of the social economy development and the technological progress. The modern society is experiencing historical transformation by the industrial society to the knowledge economy and the information society, thus presented the stern challenge to the traditional educational pattern. The information society is a high tech society, the product renewal speeds up, the work object is changeable, requests the talented person who raises to have the solid foundation, the broad aspect of knowledge and strong strain capacity, requests them to create the valuable new thought that the new theory, the new method and the new technology, thus the request university mathematics education must set up take raises the creativity as the central education for all-around development idea, has the innovative spirit, the innovative ideology and the innovation ability outstanding talent group after group.

#### 4 Takes Function of Mathematics Modeling in the University Mathematics Teaching

Mathematics modeling has the vital role to raise the student innovative spirit and the innovation ability. First, encourages and impels the student in mathematics modeling process to solve the actual problem, but these questions may not have the determination answer and the fixed method, has not assigned the reference book, does not have the stipulation mathematical instrument, even also does not have the ready-made mathematics question. It requests the student independent thinking, to study diligently and repeatedly and to compare notes mutually, forms the corresponding mathematics question, then to analysis question's characteristic, seeks method to solve the question, obtains the related conclusion and judges the conclusion to the correct or mistake, causes the student to gain the valuable experience which is unable to obtain in the books. Next, mathematics modeling process may transfer student's exploration spirit and creation ability, causes them to be more initiative and to be nimble. The student has the very strong seeking knowledge desire, simultaneously also has the intensely request to apply the knowledge one studies, but the pure mathematics instruction often satisfies this kind of request with difficulty. When a realistic question suspends with them, they will then do everything possible to give the conclusion of the question. In the process to solve the question, they meet the further understands and comprehends mathematics concept and the conclusion they have studied, discover inner link between the mathematics concept and the conclusion, develop application scope on mathematics knowledge. Third, through mathematics modeling process's training, may make the student to strengthen the combatant spirit and strain capacity. Through the analysis of the question, grabs the principal aspect of the contradictory, solves the problem finally. Renowned educationalist Mr. Tao Xingzhi once criticized the teaching method "to teach again extremely" in the higher normal school, was said that must give education object certain self-display and the creation space, obviously, mathematics modeling has provided this kind of space for the student. Fourth, mathematics modeling is "the suitable climate" and "the suitable soil" that raises the student innovation ability. The current educational mode, in the majority

time the teacher and the students are in highly tense mechanical in the knowledge instruction, it is very difficult to form the innovative ideology, has hindered to raise the innovation ability seriously. Mathematics modeling created atmosphere on own initiative to be suitable for the student to participate and learn, thus was advantageous to student's innovative spirit and the innovative ideology as well as the innovation ability healthy development. The development to mathematics modeling activity can expand the student mathematics knowledge architecture frequently, and expands the student field of vision, improves student's quality truly, stimulates student's innovative ideology. Final, the different form and the level mathematics modeling activity can stimulate student's competition spirit, the cooperation and the team spirit as well as the seeking knowledge desire, enables student to the healthy development in the body and mind.

The mathematics modeling have the very vital role in the training innovative idea and to raise student's innovation ability, this requests to take the function of mathematics modeling in the university mathematics teaching process, unifies mathematics modeling and the university mathematics' teaching organically. At the same time, must integrate the thought and the method and the practice of mathematics modeling in the university mathematics teaching process .According to the study content, proposed some actual problem close related question to the student, let the student establish the corresponding mathematical model, seeks method to solves the question. Through such regular training, both may strengthen the student mathematical skill, and strengthened the student power of thought, has trained student's innovation ability. In such process, mathematics skill give expression to three stages, exploration stage-observation, experiment, imagination, and implementation stage- inference, operation, indication, and summary stageabstract, broad, promotion. Through the actual example, the student may understand fully mathematics' significance to study, stimulates student's studies interest and the sense of achievement. We should encourage students that engage in each kind of contest in university student mathematics modeling, takes and emphasizes the importance of mathematics modeling. The university student mathematics modeling activity is one effective way which relates mathematics study and the real life, is also a success attempt for mathematics education educational reform. Teachers must regard this kind of activity as a mathematics teaching method and takes seriously.

The university mathematics education take the quality as the essential target, must take seriously to raise university student's innovative spirit and innovation ability and the practical ability, must display function of mathematics modeling fully in the university mathematics education. The university mathematics' teaching is not only to teach the knowledge to the student, moreover must focus on student's future, focuses student ability to adapts society's.

#### References

 Cheng, S., Chen, W.: Some thoughts and explorations in the reform of college mathematics teaching. Journal of Zhengzhou Institute of Aeronautical Industry Management 5, 156–158 (2006)

- [2] Pan, Y.: Research on university engineering course for raising student's ability. Higher Project Education Research 4, 1–4 (2005)
- [3] Du, W.: In curriculum reform teacher reconsideration. Science of Education Research 12, 45–47 (2005)
- [4] Liu, L., Tan, B.: Evaluation on university mathematics course. ournal of Zhengzhou Institute of Aeronautical Industry Management 6, 153–155 (2008)
- [5] Liu, L., Xu, S.: The discussion about improving the teaching quality guarantee system in our institute. Journal of Zhengzhou Institute of Aeronautical Industry Management 4, 151–153 (2006)
- [6] Zhang, Y., Yu, J.: Some thoughts of college mathematics teaching. Journal of Zhengzhou Institute of Aeronautical Industry Management 6, 153–155 (2008)

#### **Application of PBL Teaching Mode in College Practical Teaching under New Educational Values**

Hai-ling Sun

Office of Academic Affairs, Henan University of Urban Construction, Pingdingshan, China sunhailing@hncj.edu.cn

**Abstract.** For college students, the comprehensive qualities reflect a kind of thoughtfulness and temporal spirit as well as new educational values. This new educational values aim to develop the students' self-learning and self-creation and encourage a joint participation of teachers and students. Therefore, the cultivation of college students' comprehensive qualities should meet the needs of the social values. First this paper analyses some existing problems of the practical teaching in our universities, then discusses the application of PBL (problem-based learning) teaching mode, and finally points out that the full implementation of PBL teaching method and cultivation of high-quality talents are an inevitable trend of higher education reform in China.

Keywords: Educational values, Practical teaching, Teaching mode.

#### **1** Introduction

At present, PBL (problem-based learning) teaching mode is commonly used in the field of medicine. According to the WHO report, more than 1,700 medical colleges throughout the world are using this model. In 1986, PBL was first introduced into China by Shanghai Second Medical University and Xi'an Medical University. In recent years, some medical educators have learned from PBL teaching mode during their courses, however, they are conformed to a single subject and small-scale used. Meanwhile, PBL is rarely used in other research fields, especially in engineering fields.

In view of the above situations, this paper analyzes the application of PBL teaching mode in practical teaching of colleges and universities under new education values with purpose to popularize PBL teaching method and improves the students' innovation spirits and practice abilities.

#### 2 The Cultivation of College Students' Comprehensive Qualities s Meets the Needs of the Social Values

Educational values are people's recognition and evaluation on educational values and behavior criterion [1]. As people's fundamental views on teaching practices and educational values, educational values are the core concepts of guiding, dominating and evaluating the education behaviors and functions.

In June 1999, the CCCPC (Central Committee of the Communist Party of China) and the State Council issued the "Decision to Deepen Educational Reform and Promote Education in Quality in an All-round Way", which stated that the higher education should attach importance to cultivating students' innovative spirits and practical abilities. This indicate that it is the inevitable requirements of improving the training quality of the talents to cultivate the students' innovative spirits and practical abilities and improve the college students' comprehensive qualities, which can meet the needs of the higher education in the 21st century.

For college students, the comprehensive qualities reflect a kind of thoughtfulness and temporal spirit as well as new educational values. This new educational values aim to develop the students' self-learning and self-creation and encourage a joint participation of teachers and students. It may be promoted to a high level theory to dominate the implementation of education. Meanwhile, it might exert a subtle infiltration to educator affecting their behaviors. Therefore, the cultivation of college students' comprehensive qualities should meet the needs of the social values [2].

#### **3** The Problems of Practical Teaching in CHINA

The practical teaching plays an important role in realizing the education objectives of personnel training and it also shares a significant part in improving the students' comprehensive qualities, innovation spirits and practice abilities. However, there are many problems in practical teaching nowadays in China.

#### 3.1 Subjectively, Not Enough Attention Is Paid to Practical Teaching

Many colleges and universities regard course designs and course practices as the subsidiary work to the classroom teaching and the practical teaching usually lacks the participation of the experienced teachers, an overall design to the practical teaching and necessary attention and guidance to the comprehensive and designing experiments.

## 3.2 Objectively, Off-Campus Practice Has Many Difficulties and Costs Much

Due to the constant changes of the external conditions and capital shortages, the practical teaching in some universities is just a mere formality and usually ignores the students' specific needs.

#### 3.3 Insufficient Students' Active Participation in Practice

At present, the practical teaching activities are mostly arranged by the universities and teachers and often the students are passive recipients. The insufficient active participation of the students will definitely affect the training quality.

#### 3.4 The Implementation Form Is Not Plentiful

The practical teaching now in China fails to take full advantage of modern information technologies and is still confined to internship, experiments, observations, course designs and graduation designs, etc. lacking new practical teaching forms which can really simulate the actual combat training.

#### 3.5 The Classroom Teaching and the Practical Teaching Are Not Well Combined

Our classroom teaching and practice teaching are not well combined. The effects of the practical teaching are difficult to evaluate because of the imperfect establishment of the case library. In addition, the relevant research on practical teaching is far from adequacy, which is bound to affect the development of the practical education in China.

#### 4 The Application of PBL Teaching Mode in Practical Teaching of Colleges and Universities

Problem-based learning (PBL) is a student-centered pedagogy in which students learn about a subject in the context of complex, multifaceted, and realistic problems, which were pioneered by Barrows, an American professor of neurology in McMaster University of Canada. PBL has the following characteristics [3].

Firstly, PBL emphasizes the students' active learning instead of the traditional teacher-centered education; Secondly, PBL teaching method is problem-based and links learning to larger tasks or problems. Meanwhile, PBL is student-centered and teacher-directed, which aims at developing the students' abilities and mobilizes the students' initiative and enthusiasm; Thirdly, PBL insists that the designing tasks should be authentic and the whole learning process should be put into complicated and meaningful problem situations to cultivate the students' problem solving skills and autonomous learning abilities by developing their independent inquisition spirits.

#### 4.1 The Way of PBL in Practical Teaching

With the increasing proportion of practical teaching, traditional teaching patterns have been constantly broken and various value-oriented practical teaching models are gradually introduced into college classes. The author has tried using PBL teaching method during her classroom teaching and the mode of carrying out this method is as follows [4]:

**Formulating PBL Plan by Panel.** First, the panel should formulate an actual PBL teaching plan, which can be a single course design or graduation design after careful planning and continuous arguments. The selected project may be all types of real estate projects (such as residences, office buildings and commercial facilities, etc.) or engineering projects (such as houses, power stations, water plants, factories, sport facilities, roads, bridges and tunnels, etc.). The students are required to fulfill the scheme's planning and design of the whole or the main process, including market research, positioning, planning, implementation, financing, operation and maintenance.

**Training Teachers.** The teachers (course design or graduation design guide) need to be trained to understand the latest development and essence of PBL. In PBL teaching method, the management between teachers and students should be targetoriented and the whole learning process should primarily be the students' self-learning, investigation, discussion and cooperation.

**Instructing the Students' Designs.** The students should be divided into various groups and each group consists of 4~6 students and assigned one as group leader. Each group discusses their topics and specifies its division of labor. The students of each group respectively collect materials, discuss topics, propose solutions, write research reports and complete design requirements according to their selected topics. During the process, the groups must report their progress to their tutors at regular intervals.

**Means of Assessment.** In the final stage, all the students get together to report their design results in groups and each student should report on his/her work respectively. The written report of each group accounts for 60% (mainly given by the teachers); the oral report makes up 30%; Individual's contribution to the group takes up 5% and the special allowance for personal oral report accounts for 5%.

After careful preparations, all the groups should report their research results in PPT forms. The report mainly includes the project's brief introduction, the problem analysis and solutions to these problems. The report time of each group is limited to 30~40 minutes and each group should choose a representative to give a group presentation. Additional five minutes will be allowed for each group member to supplement his/hers research.

**The Tutor's Comment.** At the end of the report, the tutors should give their comments and summaries as well as the key knowledge if needed. They should enlighten the students by guiding them to a deep consideration and make the education benefit teachers as well as students.
### 4.2 The Significance of PBL in Practical Teaching

Based on the experiences of PBL teaching method in engineering management of Henan University of Urban Construction, China (HUUC), the author believes that PBL has the following advantages compared with traditional teaching methods.

**Strengthening Comprehensiveness of Design Content.** PBL plan made by the panel covers related knowledge and technology and has a greater depth and breadth in contents, which can strengthen the training of students' comprehensive qualities and cultivate their practical capabilities and innovation spirits.

Flexible Teaching Forms and Design Time. All the current practical teaching, such as course designs and graduation designs, nearly occupies the whole class teaching and restrict the students' initiative. However, PBL doesn't limit teaching and learning to the class teaching, which is successful to streamline class and arouse the students' subjective initiative as well.

**Cultivating the Students' Self-taught Abilities and Problem-solving Skills.** Students-centered learning in PBL teaching directly affects the effects and quality of learning. It can not only let the students develop their full potential but improve their self-control consciousness, which encourages all the members to bear their responsibilities. Therefore, PBL can cultivate the students' self-learning abilities and their capabilities of analyzing and solving problems, which has laid a foundation for their future work.

**Training the Students' Leadership and Team-work Spirits.** The team-work spirit is an important part of the contemporary college education. PBL lets the students gradually possess the corresponding leadership and team-work spirits and enables them to effectively finish their own tasks through the division and cooperation between group members.

A Diversity of Evaluation Methods. Unlike a single assessment of traditional practical teaching, PBL has a diversity of evaluation methods. For instance, it not only concerns the assessment results but also cares the evaluation process; it contains the teachers' assessment as well as the students' assessment; and it examines the team's efforts while evaluating the individual's performance.

### 5 Conclusions

It has been found that the graduates of Engineering Management in HUUC (Henan University of Urban Construction) maintain a continuous high employment. The employers generally give praise to the solid professional knowledge, strong practical abilities, high comprehensive qualities and eminent team-work spirits of the graduates. Therefore, the full implementation of PBL teaching mode and the strong cultivation of the high-quality talents will become an inevitable trend of the higher education reform in China.

### References

- 1. Fang, Z., Wang, S.-f.: The Renovation and Reform of the Education Values in Quality-Oriented Education. In: Jiujiang University, China, vol. 90(3), pp. 125–126 (2010)
- 2. Zhang, D.-j.: Pedagogic Psychology. People's Education Press, Beijing (1999)
- 3. Liu, L., Gu, J.-b.: Research on the theory and practice of PBL teaching method. Education and Modernization, China 71(2), 40–44 (2004)
- 4. Han, F.-t.: The influence of cooperative learning to cooperative behaviors and skills of the college students. Hebei Institute of Physical Education, China 19(4), 38–40 (2005)

# **Employment of College Students Research Based on Long Tail Theory**

Ying Peng<sup>1</sup> and Yinxia Wei<sup>2</sup>

 <sup>1</sup> Electronic engineering and automation college
 <sup>2</sup> Academic administration, Guilin University of Electronic Technology, Guangxi, China {pengying,yjk}@guet.edu.cn

**Abstract.** Student employment is a hot and difficult problem of society. Long Tail theory is a new and prominent theory in economics, and the application of Long Tail theory into the work of higher education provides a new perspective to improve college employment. The process of college student employment just provides the necessary conditions for the appearance of power law curve of the Long Tail. In this paper, the application of Long Tail theory are divided into three aspects to promote development of college student employment : Reform the traditional training model to cultivate talents of Long Tail society needs, build the long tail theory-based career guidance system, let universities and enterprises share information freely and cooperate in personnel training.

Keywords: Long Tail theory, college students, employment.

### Introduction

With the increasing number of college graduates, the university students are faced with more and more challenges their parents and grandparents had not met. College students are a group of people who have relatively high quality and sound knowledge, which makes them precious resources for the lasting prosperity of a nation. However, college students' employment problem has become a hot issue which caught much publicity among universities and society [1]. In the background of rapid development of economy, furthering reform in employment system and deterioration of the general situation of society employment, it is of great significance to find a way to solve the problem of college student employment. As an emerging theory in economics, the Long Tail theory when applied into the work of higher education provides a new perspective to improve the situation of college student employment.

### 1 Connotation of the Long Tail

The Long Tail coined by Chris Anderson, the editor-in-chief of a famous American magazine on Internet called Wired, was first appeared in Wired October 2004.



After a deep and all-around analysis on the book sale distribution from Amazom.com, Anderson got a graph in which sales change with the type of book.

**Fig. 1.** (Note: Body zone is the sales volume of best-selling book. The Long Tail zone is the sales volume of non-best-selling books which have many varieties.)

From this graph, we can see that about 20 percent of the variety is bestsellers, which, however, occupies nearly half of the total sales. And the non-best-selling books which have 80 percent of variety occupy half of the other. Based on this phenomenon, Chris Anderson introduced his famous theory of The Long Tail: Products in low demand or that have a low sales volume can collectively make up a market share that rivals or exceeds the relatively few current bestsellers and blockbusters, if the store or distribution channel is large enough [2].

The Long Tail was considered subversion of the "20/80rule". The traditional "20/80rule" was stemmed from an Italy economists Pareto, who drew the conclusion from statistics that 20 percent of the population owned 80 percent of the whole social wealth. The conclusion showed an imbalanced relation, which the minority (or something else) who were the mainstream can cause the significant and major influence. However The Long Tail theory pointed out that the neglected 80 percent can collectively produced a huge force. Products in low demand or that had a low sales volume could collectively make up a market share that rivaled or exceeded the relatively few current bestsellers and blockbusters, if the store or distribution channel was large enough. Not long after the theory was introduced it was widely applied to many fields, which finally caused big effect. It had profound significance in book marketing, network publishing and education management.

### 2 Analysis under the Perspective of the Long Tail on the Problems in the Process of College Student Employment

The long tail referred to the power-law curve, which couldn't be cut off by the bottleneck of supply. The range of the curve infinitely neared the horizontal axis but never dropped to zero. In addition, as long as there was consumer market existing, power-law curve could appear, if the three conditions were met: 1.diversity 2.inequality 3.there is a certain network effect, such as reputation or oral

communication effect, which could easily doubled the amplification of quality difference [3]. After we connected the three conditions with the process of present college student employment, we found that it exactly provided the necessary conditions for the power-law curve to appear:1. The diversity of college students' employment expectations or channels and the levels and types of enterprises coming to colleges to recruit. 2. College students vary in quality and ability, particularly in the development of individuation. 3. The university campus network and the word-of-mouth ability of college students could double the amplification of quality differences of enterprises. So the existence of long tail effect in the college students' employment process is inevitable. However, there were many problems still existing in the process at present.

### 2.1 The Society Attached Too Much Importance to the 20 Percent Composed by the Social Elites, Ignoring the 80 Percent Composed by the Groups of Ordinary College Students

If the college students were described as the special "product" of higher education, then the social demand of traditional "elite talent" was very large. So the ordinary university graduates more or less would meet difficult problems of employment. But social economic development did not just need elites, but also needed different levels and types of professional personnel and high-quality workers or even laborers willing to work. If 80 percent of the university graduates could use their own unique talents to find suitable jobs in different industries and enterprises, then these dispersed groups would possibly contribute as much as the elites do or even higher than them. That was in spectacular agreement with the basic connotation of The Long Tail theory, namely, the substantial small markets could collectively generate great market force that could rival the mainstream market. In the university level, usually school paid too much attention to elites or outstanding students who were in a minority when came to personnel training and employment guidance, while it lacked training and instruction for ordinary students who were in the tail of the curve and have difficulties in finding a job. So in terms of the right students should get, there existed much unfair phenomenon between the ordinary student groups and the outstanding students.

### 2.2 College Graduates and Universities Themselves Attached More Importance to the Hot Enterprises or Institutions and Neglected the Small and Medium-Sized Ones

Employment enterprise or business unit, despise attention popular. From student level, they failed to use the Long Tail theory in the process of job search, just staring at hot enterprises and popular positions in coastal developed regions which were in the head of the Long Tail curve. But usually the competition in those areas were very fierce, always too many candidates for too few positions. They discounted the areas, such as the substantial small and medium-sized cities located in the Midwest that were in the tail of the curve, which might provide appropriate positions for them. So it was graduates themselves who set up a barrier that finally made them lose the potential opportunities for their job search. From college level, universities often contacted and received enterprises, institutions and foreign enterprises that had a good reputation or ranked in the head of certain fields with high standards, while the private and foreign invested enterprises that had a very large number and in the tail of the power law curve were neglected. Although this kind of practice could keep a small amount of large enterprises and institutions for school, it cost a huge amount of manpower and material resources only to solve the minority students' employment problems, losing large amounts of recruitment provided by small and medium-sized enterprises or units in the tail of the distribution.

### 2.3 Enterprise Attached Too Much Importance to Key Universities and Discounted the Average-Level Universities

According to the latest statistics from Ministry of Education, there were 1108 undergraduate colleges and universities in China, of which 996 were the local universities or college. There were also 1239 higher vocational schools across the nation. So the local colleges and universities were the major force in the popularization of higher education. In making recruitment plan enterprises often gave more attention to the head of the Long Tail curve composed by higher ranked "985, 211 key colleges and universities", ignoring the second-class and third-class colleges and vocational schools in the tail of the curve. Even a small position didn't require much competence was wanted to recruit candidates from key universities, thus leading the waste of talent. In the background of popularization and homogenization in the cultivation of college students, enterprises often paid the huge recruitment cost but couldn't find the right students wanted and even couldn't keep the outstanding students from key university because the job had no technical content.

### **3** Use the Long Tail Theory to Boost the College Student Employment

From the above analysis on the relation between the Long Tail theory and the university student employment, we knew though the Long Tail theory was an economic rule of the Internet Age its core ideas could also be applied to the field of employment with the high developed network. For the work of university student employment, we could use the Long Tail theory from the following several aspects to promote the development of graduate employment.

### 3.1 Reform the Traditional and One-Sided Personnel Training Mode and Cultivate "Talent of the Tail" That Enterprise Needs

The head of the long tail referred to outstanding students who had a coordinated development with knowledge, quality and ability. In the end of the long tail accordingly referred to the students with social satisfaction, namely one who had tendency of certain ability and special personality. To implement talent cultivation of the Long Tail theory, the core was to enlarge the head of long tail curve, namely training elite and outstanding students. At the same time attached more importance to the end of long tail curve so as to cultivate personalized talent for the market. Reform the personnel training mode, update curriculum system and its content, strengthen students' comprehensive quality and competence, and improve students' practical ability, creativity and employment ability. Those were what should be done to enlarge the head of long tail curve. At the same time cultivating "talent of the tail" that enterprise needs couldn't be neglected [4]. Colleges and universities could apply the Long Tail theory to talent training, through which we would resolve the contradiction between universality and individuality. In addition, by providing different modules for curriculum system and guiding students to choose appropriate training methods, we could meet various needs of the students and enterprises and solve the paradox that graduates couldn't find their suitable jobs while enterprises couldn't find the staffs they really need. University also should change the one-sided personnel training mode, so it would let every college student learn what he or she wanted and eventually find the right job in the market with sophisticated industrial structure.

### 3.2 Build the Profession Guidance System Based on the Long Tail Theory and Strengthen Guidance on Employment for College Student

The effectiveness of cultivating talent of the Long Tail was depended on the process of training and the choice of career development guidance system. Social demands and the choices between talent show bidirectional traits, namely social enterprises selected the suitable talent and university graduates also chose their own enterprises which were suitable for them. The higher degree of diversification of talent, the more choices enterprises would have, and the more obvious advantages of dislocation competition college graduates would show. To build the profession guidance system based on the Long Tail theory the first step was to assure that the profession guidance system should run through the beginning of the freshman year to the final graduation from college. Through this process students could choose appropriate learning development plan in accordance with their own interest, hobbies, specialty and employment expectations. The second step was to strengthen the communication between teachers and students. Besides the profession guidance curriculum and services provided by the professional career guidance teachers, student instructors, student administration teachers and even the tutors should participate in students' employment guidance and career planning system. They should classify the different types of students and use various potential occasions and channels to provide students with personalized instructions, especially pay attention to the students who were in the tail and to make every college student have a clear career planning blueprint.

### 3.3 Sharing the Information between Enterprises and School for Cooperation in Personnel Training

University-enterprise cooperation is the best way to cultivate the Skilled Talents. For college, University-enterprise cooperation is benefits for further improving of the quality of college education, promoting and enhancing the vocational ability of the graduates in the tail, ensuring the graduate with skills to business requirements, adapting working environment fast, truly realize the distance-free employments and avoiding the conflicts in detaching between teaching and business needs Effectively. For enterprises, thanks to the support from the college cooperation in the tail, Enterprises obtain the large quantities of appropriate personnel for extraordinary developments. And the colleges are important bonds of society, play an crucial role in contacting with thousands of families, Enhancing their visibility and reputation in society, improving the impression of enterprises and their products and promoting the economic benefits increasing continually. For the students, according to the University-enterprise cooperation and Practices in positions, they will fully understand the future career path. The Ability to adapt to positions, vocational comprehensive quality of students in the head raw and tail are both improving. Eventually, reach the goal of boosting the rate of employment [5].

#### 4 Conclusions

It is an eternal theme in the higher education that improving the training quality of cultivating qualified personnel. By using Long Tail Theory, the process of university students' employment provides a new perspective about the relationship between enterprise and universities, and the Long Tail Theory which is applied to solve the current employment difficulties is also an effective method. Each university should specifically clarify their respective employment orientation, explore for college condition and the pattern of economic and social development in personnel training, improve the construction in guidance team of the employment, increase the investment in constructing the system of employment service, enhance university-enterprise information cooperation and construction work, meet the diverse talents needs of economic development. Finally, we could provide large quantities of outstanding professional talents and high-quality workers in all walks of life.

### References

- 1. Chen, Y.: Long Tail Theory and Employment of College Student. Developing (2008)
- 2. Anderson, C.: Long Tail (Trans. by Jiangtao Qiao). CITIC Publishing House (2007)
- 3. Anderson, C.: Long Tail (Trans. by Jiangtao Qiao and Xiaoyan Shi). CITIC Publishing House (2009)
- 4. Wu, X.: Long Tail Theory in Cultivation of Talents in College: From Scale to Quality, Researches in Higher Education of Engineering (2009)
- 5. Zhao, X.: University-enterprise Cooperation is Conducive to Distance-free among Schools, Students and Business, Enterprises in Hebei Province (2003)

# **Preliminary Study on the Ethical Issues of Engineering Activities**

Wang Jing

Marxist School of Zhengzhou University, Department of Humanities and Social Sciences of Henan Institute of Engineering Zhengzhou, China Wangjingzq1983@163.com

**Abstract.** Engineering activity is a complex social system project which the decisionmaking, design, implementation and evaluation may involve the political, cultural, moral, legal and ecological environment and other aspects, containing deep ethical issues. It reflects the relationship between man and people, man and man, man and society. This article based on the analysis of several cases in order to clarify the ethical issues of engineering activities in a more vivid and direct way. Engineering activities brought greater or lesser extent to the natural environment, social development and the public life. At the same time, people who played a leading role in the engineering activities inevitably had their own value judgments and emotional tendencies; therefore, ethical problems in engineering process were an objective reality which can not be ignored.

Keywords: Engineering, Engineering activities, Ethics.

### **1** Introduction

Engineering activities carries the political, economic and cultural value. Engineering activities must adapt to the model of the social development in contemporary, and it should integrate systematically some factors such as, scientific, technical, economic, social, and environmental to develop and implement. Currently, the ethics of engineering activities is becoming more and more apparent. Limited space limitations, this review which focuses on ethical issues in engineering activities is classified as: public security, ecological security, the "justice" of engineering activities, engineer's "conscience" and "responsibility" and some other aspects.

This article based on the analysis of several cases in order to clarify the ethical issues of engineering activities in a more vivid and direct way. Engineering activities brought greater or lesser extent to the natural environment, social development and the public life. At the same time, people who played a leading role in the engineering activities inevitably had their own value judgments and emotional tendencies; therefore, ethical problems in engineering process were an objective reality which can not be ignored.

#### 2 Engineering and Public Safety

Public safety in this context means the public nature of the project which may bring some personal, property and other aspects in security issues to the stakeholders, during the construction process and after the completion of construction.

Engineering activities related to public interests and community safety. Only project actors participate in engineering decision-making, design, implementation, evaluation process with the spirit of responsibility, there will be constructed in accordance with the public interest to make people satisfied with the project.

#### Case 1

The thinking of the responsibility of construction supervision of school buildings collapsed from the earthquake in Wen chuan [1] Wen chuan earthquake happened on 12th May, 2008 which shocked the half of China and the whole world. The most shocking was that one after another school buildings overall collapsed. Only the teaching building of Bei chuan Middle School collapsed, the number of dead and missing was more than 1,000 people. At the same time, we had also seen some great contrast phenomenon, for example, Fu xin Second Primary School in Fu xin town where this was not the most earthquake-hit areas, but it was the most serious collapse of the town. The buildings around Ju yuan Middle school did not collapsed, and the serious only become dangerous after the earthquake. However, a house of 20 years old next to the Bei chuan Middle School survived, including the next three buildings. There also included Liu han Hope Primary School 15 miles away from the Bei chuan county sought after by the media as "the most powerful in the history of Hope Primary School", Because the school buildings began to be used in October, 1999 in this earthquake without any collapse, and the 483 students and 28 faculty of this school were all evacuated miraculously.

According to a person in charge of the school" in fact, the basic construction cost of this building was not high, maybe it was all because the highly responsible of the supervisor and the builder." Chen Baosheng, a professor of Tong ji University, who was also a relief expert in ministry of construction spoke frankly, "our functions, our planners, architects and structural engineers should reflect the fact so many children died" after surveying the Ju yuan Middle school in ruins..

Some thought to be triggered after large number of school buildings collapsed in the earthquake as follows.

The first, whether the project management should increase the intensity in the use of safety supervision of the buildings? The second, who was the ultimate customers of the project management?

The third, whether the project supervisors need to further strengthen the sense of responsibility?

The fourth, whether or not further improve the technological level against earthquake and the ability to control quality of the project supervisors?

The phenomenon of school buildings collapsed in the Wen chuan earthquake caused by the combined effects of multiple causes. For example, houses were not in accordance with the anti-seismic standards of construction, the poor antiseismic performance, seismic intensity beyond expected, the poor quality of the project, and so on. As long as each one of our staff involved in project construction bore in mind their responsibility in daily work and strictly controls of every building aspect, there would be some "anti-seismic" schools.

#### **3** Engineering and Ecological Safety

Ecological security means the health and integrity of ecosystem conditions, the level of protection from ecological destruction and environmental pollution in terms of the production, the life and the health of human, etc. It includes drinking water and food safety, air quality and green environment, and other basic elements.

#### Case 2

Oil spill in the Gulf of Mexico [2]--the most serious environmental disaster for decades in the United States Explosion of a drilling platform resulted in a large area of oil spill close to Louisiana on the Gulf of Mexico on 20th April, 2010. U.S. media said the oil leaked into the sea needed five years to clean up, and the ecological pollution caused more worrying. Relevant people said although the sea had the ability of the world's strongest self-purification, however, the sea can only change color in the face of oil pollution, an eco-killer.

When a large of fish died from crude oil pollution, it was also difficult to measure the serious damage of the seabird resource. Some analysts believed that this oil spill would seriously threaten the survival of hundreds of species such as fish, birds and other creatures in the Gulf of Mexico. The Gulf of Mexico was an important source of seafood accounting for 20% of U.S. seafood, what is more, the shrimp production accounted for 75% of the nation. When the leakage of crude oil was brought onto the coastal belt, oil would pollute the clean beaches and caused damage to the landscape, which was a fatal blow for those the tourism industry as the pillar industry of nations.

There were two sources of marine oil pollution, and one kind was natural sources, mainly from the decomposition of biological metabolism or death and undersea oil leakage, etc. Another kind was due to human activities, mainly from shipping, oil and gas exploration at the sea. Shipping leakage was a major source of pollution. According to statistics, from 1970 to 1990, tanker accident occurred as many as 1,000 cases. There were 10 million to 15 million tons oil into the sea every year.

#### 4 The "Justice" of Engineering Activities

Engineering is composed of many interest groups such as, the project investors, project designers, project implementers, project beneficiaries and ones interests impaired. Therefore, project activities involve the distribution of project benefits, and the sharing of engineering responsibilities. To some extent, a "good" project is a "fairness and justice" project.

#### Case 3

The nuclear waste landfill leaked slowly 25 million people may be affected In normal, people referred to nuclear waste including the low-level radioactive nuclear waste and high-level radioactive nuclear waste. The low-level radioactive nuclear waste mainly referred to the radioactive waste liquid, waste in the process of nuclear power generation, which accounted for 99% of all nuclear waste. The high-level radioactive nuclear waste was the combustion of nuclear fuel replaced from the reactor core in nuclear power plants, because of its highly radioactive, commonly known as high-radiation materials. The hazards of low-level radioactive nuclear waste were lower, and it was accepted that about 10-20 meters deepening trench on the ground, then building projects of various radiation protection barriers and burying the nuclear waste in sealed cans into it. Over time, the radioactive material of these wastes would decay into the harmless substances. This method had been developed for several decades, and the technology was already very mature and security was also guaranteed. High-radiation materials are harmful to human health with a variety of high-radioactive elements. The half-life of these high-radioactive elements up to tens of thousands to hundreds of thousands of years, it would be devastating effects to the local environment if not properly disposed of. Currently, in order to solve this problem, countries had generally adopted the following methods, directly putting the nuclear waste to developing countries, throwing the nuclear waste into the open seas, trying to dispose the nuclear waste in their own countries. However, ether way can not satisfactorily solve the problem. [3]

There were some inaccessible mountains in New Mexico, where all types of radioactive waste were stored in the landfill. 60 years later, some nuclear waste buried in the ground began slowly to leak, posing a threat to some nearby water sources, and the health of 25 million people downstream might be affected. "Los Angeles Times" reported that the U.S. government said the extent of leakage of the nuclear wastes stored in these regions "not enough to cause harm to the health of nearby residents". Ross Alamos nuclear weapons laboratory in local claimed that a small part of radioactive waste leaked diluted by the river or deposit on the seabed, so it can easily be removed.

Nevertheless, Ross Alamos nuclear weapons laboratory would still do some security checks for the more than 2,000 radioactive waste landfills in the mountains by 2015. At present, Ross Alamos nuclear weapons laboratory was responsible for the development and production of key equipment of nuclear weapons, known as "National team". In the next few years, the laboratory would invest more than two hundred million U.S. dollars to handle all types of radioactive material. [4]

#### 5 Engineer's "Conscience" and "Responsibility"

In the 8th meeting of "the China and the 13 South Korea (East Asia) Engineering Academy Round Table", Xu Kuang di, the dean of Chinese Academy of

Engineering, Hither Junichi, the dean of Japanese Academy of Engineering, and Lee Ki-jun, the dean of the South Korea Academy of Engineering jointly issued the "Proposition on the Engineering Ethics". They hoped" the engineers took steps according to their conscience in their business activities, in some aspects such as public safety, health and well-being and so on", and requested the engineers "In their business activities, abided by high ethical standards in order to contribute to social well-being and improve people's lives".

"Conscience" was a understanding and evaluation of the right and wrong, good and evil in people's hearts about their own behavior, was also a sense of moral responsibility and self-evaluation capacity during fulfilling the obligations of others and society. It reflected a moral belief, self awareness, playing a role of judgment, guidance and oversight for the people's behavior. Therefore, to some extent, the "conscience" was related with the "responsibility". Some phenomena in engineering activities such as Jerry-build, illegal operation, the absence of supervision which reflected the "conscience" missing of the engineers and people associated with engineering activities. A qualified engineer must abide by professional ethics and professional conduct, Responsible for the project, doing the "conscience" project, "rest assured" project.

#### Case 4

Feeling of being unfairly treated the engineer of "Discovery" resigned at the critical moment [5] on 26th June, 5 days remaining before the "Discovery" launched, a senior engineer responsible for the shuttle program in NASA suddenly submitted his letter of resignation, so people began to pay attention to the space shuttle was launched soon. According to NASA sources, the 30-year-old senior engineer named Kama Da was subjected to "unfair treatment" and chosen to resign because of expressing concern on the upcoming launch of the "Discovery".Kama Da was the specialist responsible for the mission of the "Discovery" at last year, as a very important role in this mission.

"Discovery" launching was scheduled for U.S. Eastern Time on July 1, this would be the second launch after the accident of the "Columbia". Not long ago, O'Connor, NASA's chief security officer, was worried about the hidden dangers about the "Discovery" and against the "Discovery" re-launch, because the insulation foam shedding problem was not resolved and would become the potential threat for the "discovery". For this launch is scheduled on 7th July, O'Connor felt not at ease, but accepted the decision, because NASA developed a security plan which once there was a security threat on the "Discovery" caused by foam shedding and damaged insulation largely, astronauts could be "refuge" in the International Space Station and waited for aid.

### References

1. Information on,

http://www.examda.com/jzgc/zhoubian/ hysd/20100104/102146261.html

- 2. Information on, http://energy.people.com.cn/GB/11540172.html, Source: People's Daily: Global Times, May 7 (2010)
- 3. Liu, Y.: Conference on nuclear waste disposal records. Qieer Li Convention Center in Guang Qi Island, August 6
- 4. Information on, http://news.sina.com.cn/w/2009-11-02/141618957969.shtml, http://www.sina.com.cn/, People's Network, November 2 (2009)
- 5. Information on,

http://finance.people.com.cn/GB/1047/4557855.html, Fifth Edition of The Global Times, June 30 (2006)

# **Research on the Human Resource Development** of Rural Women — Take the Example of the Rural Women in Shuangliu County of Chengdu

Jia Zhang and Qianming Chen

School of Business, Sichuan University, 610064 Chengdu, Sichuan, China <code>zhangjiasarah11@163.com</code>

**Abstract.** The construction of the new socialist countryside is a significant mission in the procession of the modernization in China. As more and more rural labors find jobs in urban areas, the rural women, whose condition is directly concerned with the realization of the goal in the new socialist countryside construction, become the main stream of the construction of new rural areas. Most of the researches focus on the development of rural labor and few researches emphases the function of rural women. This article adopted the way of questionnaire to investigate development of human resource of the rural women in Shuangliu County of Chengdu city. After the statistic analysis, it makes the conclusion that it is necessary to change the old idea for treating rural women and the government should help enhance their own conception of self-development.

Keywords: human resource, rural women, education, Shuangliu County.

### **1** Introduction

China is a large agricultural country with a population of 63.91% in rural area. The state premier Wen Jiabao points out that the problems of agriculture, country, and peasants are the fundamental questions relating to the modernization of the country. There is no longer much difference between the urban and rural areas in developed countries, for dual structure has basically eliminated. In developing countries, rural areas are behind the city seriously for a long-term, which will limit the country's economic development eventually. Solving the problem of "Issues of Three Rural Issues" and promoting the development of urban and rural unifinication are anther difficult problem to enhance China's current economic and social development.

As a Western typical "big city with a large rural" area, Chengdu, with 1.1 million people, accounts for more than 0.6 million rural population. There is a big gap between urban and rural areas. The Chengdu municipal government made a positive exploration in the path of integration in urban and rural areas. In June 2007, Chengdu was approved by the State council to be National urban and rural comprehensive reform pilot area, which is another one after Shanghai Pudong New Area, Tianjin Binhai New Area. There will be more preferential policies given by the State to promote reforms and Chengdu government would also introduce more policies for this. As in the development of the rural place, rural women have played an important role. They are the labor force for the agriculture production, they have the responsibility for education of the next generation, and they are also the backbone of rural secondary and tertiary industries. Therefore, to exploit the human resource of rural women is an important problem to quicken the development of rural area. In this paper we choose the rural women in Shuangliu County, one of the country's one hundred best counties and typical in the process of integration in urban and rural areas, to do this questionnaire and use Delphi technique to analyze the result.

Hence, the objectives of this study are:

To analyze the result of questionnaire

To get the conclusion and give suggestions to exploit the human resource of rural women.

#### 2 The Respondents and Research Methods

The study conducts with 400 questionnaires sent out and 335 (97.01%) available questionnaire was retrieved, including the rural women aged at least 18. The majority is the women from 26 - 45years old, and the proportion is 76%. This age level of women is the backbone of human resource in rural areas.

#### **3** Analyses of the Survey Results

#### 3.1 State of Health

Physical health directly related to the development and sustainability of human resource, and also is the prerequisite and foundation in human resources development. There are 160 people (52%) consider themselves in good physical condition, 135 people (44%)were considered normal physical, and the 12 (4%)people are in poor condition Most women consider their body are in a good condition, which makes necessarily foundation of the human resource development.

### 3.2 State of Education

Human resources mean the people who have a normal physical and mental health, including four parts-- energy, intelligence, knowledge and skills. Intelligence is mainly determined by genetic gene, and most people are within the normal range of intelligence. Knowledge, as an important part of human resources, is the decisive factor of human resources. Knowledge can be acquired through learning and can be reflected by the educational level.

According to the results of the survey respondents, 56% of the respondents got junior high school education, each 19% get the primary and lower education level or high school education. It is noteworthy that in the survey, only 18 rural women got the college and above education, 6% of total number. It shows that the popularization of Nine-year compulsory education did receive some results, and the

The percentage level of edu- cation	The number of people	percentage
primary school and below	62	19%
junior high school	183	56%
senior high school	62	19%
College and above college	18	6%
Total	325	100%

Table 1. The level of education

overall national level of education has increased than before, but the education level of women is still very low.

Mother always play an important role in the family education .In this survey, we clearly see that the study guidance of the respondents to their children is similar to their own education level, centering on primary, secondary study, respectively, 43% and 25% of the total. Of course, the women who get higher education are helpful for their children's study. If they got higher education, there is no doubt that their counseling capacity would increase, and they would pay more attention to the development of children' psychology and comprehensive quality. Studies have shown that the more mothers get higher education, the higher enrollment rate of the girls would reach.

### 3.3 State of Mastering Skills

Human resources skills are another important part of human recourses, which can be obtained through short-term training. Its promotion has direct function for employment and income .In this survey, nearly 1 / 3 of the respondents have nothing addition skills besides farming skills, which seriously hindered the fully utilization and development of the rural women human resources .Nearly half of people think

that lacking of skills is the biggest obstacle to work out. "

The number of master skills	Number of people	Percentage
none	98	30%
One kind	133	41%
Two kinds	81	25%
More than two kinds	13	4%
Total	325	100%

Table 2. The condition of master the skills

On the whole, most women only finished the basic education, and they did not receive a higher level of technology or vocational training. The result is they must stay at home for lacking of labor skills. While in the process of "urban-rural integration", these people become "landless peasants", who had no field to cultivate or no technical working skill to go outside. Thus, the surplus labor in rural areas rose steeply .The issue of working capacity improvement, job creation, transfer of surplus labor will matter the rural social stability and steady economic development.

#### 3.4 State of Employment

Employment is the best way for women to realize self-worth and also the direct way for human resource development. Effective employment can not only increase income and promote their abilities, but also promote local economic development and improve rural folkways. The survey found that the work of rural women are still mainly in agriculture, accounting for 58% of the respondents (187), 21 %( 69) for industry and 7% for self-employed.

Occupational	Number of people	Percentage of career
farmers	187	58%
manual workers	14	4%
skilled workers	16	5%
Service staff	39	12%
Self-employed	22	7%
Others	47	14%
Total	325	100%

Table 3. Work distribution

This shows that most women are still doing the traditional field working. The employed women are at the plight of low employment rates and employment levels of most families surveyed remains in the traditional agricultural household, and their consumer source still relies on agriculture income. In the process of "urban-rural integration", the government should consider those original ideas, concepts, methods, standards of living in order to better achieve the target.

#### 4 Conclusions and Suggestions

Based on the above investigation, most of Chengdu rural women appear to be physical health and lowly education degree. They can only engaged in agriculture without professional skill. The situation shows that there has great potential for the rural women's human resources development. As Chengdu being the pilot area, the all-round development of rural women can not only increase the agricultural income, but also speed up the integration of urban and rural areas.

The government should pay more attention to rural women, spread the fresh idea and give support to the self-development of rural women. Since the founding of PRC, the gender discrimination in rural areas in China has been greatly improved already, but it still exists in a certain extent. The idea can not to be changed overnight .Therefore, the government should try to disseminate the importance role of women and take effective measures in the aspect of leader appointment, industry adjusting and daily issues.

The government should develop vocational skills training to improve the overall rural women's quality. Strengthen the investment of education is an important way to develop human resource. The government departments should established training center for rural women to choose appropriate skill, At the same time ,the government should also encourage the rural women in weaker position to study knowledge and technology in order to increase family income and get their children have better education.

The government should strengthen the construction of rural democracy and legal system, protect their legitimate rights. In our survey, we also found that rural women are in a weaker position in the family, some are even subject to different degrees of domestic violence, who are still lack of official position in grass-roots autonomous institutions. In the process of urban-rural integration, Women's rights must be guaranteed.

At last, the government should formulate appropriate laws and regulations to guarantee women's political and economic status, establish departments to protect and support women's physical and mental health. In this way, their enthusiasm can be aroused and the process of integration can be quickened.

#### References

- Blodgett, J.G., Anderson, R.D.: A Bayesian Network Model of the Consumer Complaint Process. Journal of Service Research 2, 321–338 (1997)
- Ding, J.: The process for getting rural women'discrimination into human resource. Collection of Women Study 3(5), 71–73 (2006) (in Chinese)
- 3. Liu, C.K.: The research on rural human resource, education and vocation 2, 41–43 (2005) ( in Chinese )
- Wen, J.B.: three considerations for building new socialist country, information on, http://www.people.com.cn(in Chinese)
- 5. Li, C.J.: New country movement– urban-rural integration, rural economic 7, 7–13 (2005) ( in Chinese )
- Qiu, Y.C.: Research on vocational education in new rural areas, china adult education 7, 191–192 (2006) ( in Chinese )

# Promoting Blended Learning Strategies Based on the Participatory Instructional Design Concept

Jilan Sun and Yuehong Sun

Beijing Technology and Business University, Fucheng Road 11, Haidian District, Beijing,China {Jilan.Sun,Yuehong.Sun,sunjl}@th.btbu.edu.cn

**Abstract.** Blended learning, namely the combination of face-to-face teaching with computer aided on-line learning, has been proven to be an effective way in study, but still lower utilization in China's institutions of higher learning, mainly because of teachers' ideas and information literacy. Participatory instructional design theory is a new education teaching theory which arose in the late 20th century and refers to students' participation in the teaching design process, planning together with faculty and other students and generating activity results. Based on the theoretical guidance of participatory instructional design, this paper explores a strategy of promoting blended learning, that is, by student's participation and assistance, teachers use, develop, and form their blended learning concept in teaching practice.

Keywords: blended learning, participatory instructional design, student training, student assistance.

### 1 Introduction

As the information age has come and the shortcomings of traditional education method been found, modern learning theory of constructiveness learning process appears. Participatory instructional design theory arose in this condition in the west in the late 20th century, which refers to students' participation in the teaching design process, planning together with faculty and other students and now has been carried out in some schools in the U.S, Britain, Spain and other countries, and remarkable achievements have been achieved. But in China, the research is still in its early stage. Blended learning is a kind of learning method, namely the combination of face-to-face teaching with computer aided on-line learning [1], which combines traditional teaching advantages with digital learning advantage, better guides students thinking and learning process, and thus helps to increase students' learning depth, cultivates self learning ability and enhances both teachers' leading role and students' subject status goal.

In American universities, blended learning method is used much more than in China, some specific cases have proved that blended learning can improve students' learning effect, reduce school funds [2]. In 2009, the Department of Education of the U.S. completed a research: a systematic search of the research literature from 1996 through July 2008 identified more than a thousand empirical studies of online learning. Analysts screened these studies and found that contrasting blends of online and face-to-face instruction with conventional face-to-face classes, blended instruction has been more effective. But these blended conditions often include additional learning time and instructional elements [3]. In recent years, Chinese education workers have been carrying on many studies in blended learning, such as effective blended learning teaching pattern, using effect analysis in some courses and so on. However, blended learning utilization rate in China is lower. From the development perspective, blended learning not only helps improve the study effect, but also the teaching hour insufficient\_and save the cost of higher education institutions and operating efficiency. Some scholars think that blended learning is the motive power of school organization transformation and the force of promoting higher education qualitative change. Some digital learning experts predict that by 2020 most of the courses in higher education will be offered in blended learning style. Therefore, blended learning, as an era product and important future development trend, deserves attention. At present, network infrastructure hardware conditions in China's universities are fine and suitable for conducting blended learning, the difficulty lies in the teachers' teaching idea, information literacy and the related national policy. So far, most of the paper authors on blended learning are teachers related to network institute, education technology, or basic computer courses, few is working on other majors, such as liberal arts and pure theory subjects. Promoting all teachers' blended learning concept, improving their information literacy, and carrying out blended learning is important, but also a difficult issue. From the perspective of history, the use of technology in education is never easy. Each teacher has formed his own teaching mode and method, if not very necessary, generally they are not willing to spend energy to study the new technology and change the existing teaching habit. In addition, teaching in blended learning style needs teachers to spend more time and energy than traditional classroom instruction, a university teacher' task is heavier and very hard to have enough enthusiasm for implementing blended learning, if there were no related incentive and preferential policy. After years of observation, and research we find that participatory instructional design theory and the particularity of blended learning technology provide some hope for resolving this problem, that is: to promote blended learning activities with students' participation.

#### 2 Possibility and Feasibility of Students' Participation

Implementing blended learning needs network, various information technology tools and modern learning and education technology theory. But most of teachers are familiar with acquiring material through internet, not with multimedia technology, learning management platform or new education technology theory. If teachers could personally use blended learning teaching practice before knowing a lot about it, finish the transition from understanding none to understanding more, from simple operation to complicated mechanism, from having no interest to having keen interest in the practice process, `it would be in accordance with learning rules, which could become true through students' participation.

#### 2.1 Possibility of Students' Participation

Today's college students, especially those from big cities, growing up in information technology and the network environment, have strong information technology skills. They sometimes are even better than their teachers in some aspect of information technology, and what is more important is that students have strong desire for participating in various things and are easy to accept something new. During many years' teaching on basic computer courses, we found that from the beginning of first semester of freshman, there are some students with stronge ability of using computer, internet, and multimedia technology in evry class. As humans enter the information era, the status of teachers and students has been changed greatly. With the increase of information acquisition methods and speed, the shortening of knowledge renewing cycle, students can learn some knowledge and technology by self-study to acquire specialty in some ways. The relationship between teachers and students is no more only teaching and learning, but learning from each other, so to let the students participate in the teaching design process is much more possible than ever.

Training students to participate in the design and management of blended learning also has its advantage. Every year, each university recruits students, and all the freshmen are needed to learn basic computer courses in their first year. Basic computer course teachers, who undertake a lot of teaching task in large class form, generally have rich teaching experience and pretty strong information literacy, and easier acceptance of the concept of blended learning. At first having basic computer course teachers being trained in blended learning, then basic computer courses are taught in blended learning mode. During teaching process, the teachers select students with high information technology literacy and strong practice ability in their classes and let these students participate in blended learning teaching design and management together with themselves on a voluntary basis, and train these students in theory, technology and precautions of blended learning. Then arrange these students to help teachers teaching other courses implement blended learning next semester. To ensure this project's daily operation and development, a blended learning service association should be built up by education technology experts, experienced teachers and students to organize regular activities, discuss solutions of various problems arising in teaching process and provide further guidance. Since each student studies many courses during the period of university, he/she could assist their teachers in blended learning, forming the cycle development mechanism of assisting teachers' blended learning teaching.

#### 2.2 Possibility of Implementing Blended Learning Successfully

First, implementing blended learning needs a teaching management platform. A complete blended learning platform should be provided with test, teaching materials supply, interactive and collaborative learning function, and so on. In recent

years, many universities have bought their teaching management platform, such as Blackboard, some used free platform, such as Moodle. Except for these large regular platforms, blog, QQ and google cloud, etc. are also used. But generally speaking, when free and self-built platform are used, students have to do more work in helping teachers implement blended learning. No matter what kind of platform is chosen, teachers will meet some difficulties at beginning. But with the experienced students' help, it is easier to construct a blended learning online environment and realize uploading teaching schedule, teaching activities, digital instructional resources, etc.

Second, implementing blended learning needs digital instructional resource. In recent years, a project of national fine-designed, provincial fine-designed and university-level courses construction has been implemented in China and free teaching resources on internet have become more available. These resources could be collected by teachers in person, or by students, then being checked and screened by teachers. Also students could help to finish some other tasks according to teacher' specific requirements.

Third, to assure good study effect, at the beginning of implementing blended learning, all teaching activities maintain original state, just reducing original traditional homework number, but increasing computer aided teaching content, including the network testing, arrangement of discussion topics, interactive and cooperative learning. Teachers can finish the above work with experienced students' help. We have found in teaching practice that students are willing to participate. At this stage, teacher must guarantee enough time of answering students' questions, making students feel teacher's attention ,which does not need a teacher to spent too much of time [4].

Fourth, usually professional teachers don't have enough energy or interest to study some complicated education technology and theory, the key is to create such an learning environment in which most students can enjoy learning the knowledge which is considered important by both teachers and students [5], some successful practice cases of learning being very helpful in this respect. Through studying some cases, teachers could understand various problems arising in teaching, work out related solutions, reduce and gradually eliminate confusion in blended learning teaching and form their own style. There is a project called "Effective Practices Database" in America's Sban - C ("A Consortium of Institutions and Organizations Committed to Quality Online Education "). It works as a platform, collecting and disseminating the network teaching successful cases of American universities (some Chinese web courtyard and local TV university having joined the alliance). China should establish its own "Effective Practices Database", helping teachers improve their network teaching level.

#### **3** Expected Result

First, compared with pure face-to-face teaching and pure online learning, blended learning needs student to spend more time and effort, but it can achieve good effect through reasonable arrangement, particularly to those who participate in blended learning design process. By participating in the teaching process design of the course which students are studying, students could discuss with teachers and also with other students together, put forward their own proposals, and make their effort for the success of teaching design, which is very beneficial for cultivating students' ability in various aspects [6].

Second, Chinese current university teaching needs to implement blended learning, especially for freshmen. Chinese students being cultivated in exam-oriented education mode, after entering university, are often confused in learning, unsure of what should be done in relatively free environment. They need adequate and timely guidance, so that they are able to become interested in learning as soon as possible and decrease the chance of being affected by bad information and phenomena [7]. The students have strong desire to do some useful things, containing so much wisdom and ability among them, and blended learning teaching can make them receive better guidance, and enhance their learning enthusiasm and exploring spirit.

In addition, "lack of critical spirit" has been considered consistently as the bottlenecks of training top-notch innovative personnel in China. So far, many courses in Chinese universities are still mainly in the style of teacher-centered knowledge impartment, with less group discussion, which causes students to be weak in asking questions and expressing their own opinions [8]. But the interactive learning, collaborative learning, group discussion and homework self-evaluation and mutual evaluation, etc, in blended learning process, need students' independent thinking and judgment, which is helpful to cultivate students' critical spirit in teachers' scientific guidance and avoid some defects of pure online learning [9].

#### References

- 1. Zhan, Z.H., Li, X.H.: China Educational Technology 30(12), 1 (2009) (in Chinese)
- 2. Zou, J.P.: Academic Forum (11), 33 (2008) (in Chinese)
- 3. Information on, http://www.ed.gov/about/offices/list/ opepd/ppss/reports.html
- 4. Kuang, S.Y., Li, K.D.: E-education Research 28(11), 35 (2007) (in Chinese)
- 5. Pelz, B.: Open Education Research 13(6), 30 (2007) (in Chinese)
- Zhang, G.B.: Research on Participatory Instructional Design. Ph.D., Southwestern University China, p. 104 (2009) (in Chinese)
- 7. Sun, J.L., Li, Y.H.: Computer Education 5(12), 40 (2007) (in Chinese)
- 8. Information on, http://www.sina.com.cn
- 9. Meng, Q.J.: Study on Cost in Web-Based Learning. Ph.D., Northeast Normal University, China, p. 2, (2007) (in Chinese)

# **Empirical Study of Investment Performance Based on Monthly Holding Period: The Evidence from Listed Banks in Shanghai Stock Exchange**

Fengjun Liu<sup>1</sup>, Benzhi Shi<sup>2</sup>, Zhu He<sup>3</sup>, and Fei Li<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup> College of Business, HongHe University, 661100 Mengzi, China

<sup>2</sup> School of Economics, Yunnan University, 650091 Kunming, China

<sup>3</sup> School of International Studies, Yunnan University of Finance & Economics, 650221 Kunming, China

<sup>4</sup> Dept. of Finance, China Mobile Group Yunnan Company Limited Honghe Branch, 661100 Mengzi, China

fengjunliu@hotmail.com, bzhishi@ynu.edu.cn,
758826576@qq.com, lifeihh@163.com

**Abstract.** When determining the value of a security, we must weigh the relationship between rate of return and its risk. That is, when comparing the rates of return across the securities, we must take into consideration of the corresponding risks. Although so far many models have been developed, Single-factor index model of CAPM often is viewed as the most acceptable one, and the market portfolio is viewed as the benchmark portfolio. After calculating the SML of banking and real yields of banks and comparing them with SML, we come to a conclusion whether the investment performance of banking or its securities are better than that of overall market. The article differ itself from the other studies through evaluating the investment performance based on monthly holding period.

**Keywords:** A share, Based on monthly holding period, Investment performance assessment, Listed bank, Shanghai Stock Exchange.

### **1** Introduction

Correctly pricing is meaningful and helpful for professionals to allocate capital in the portfolio efficiently and effectively, to determine what and when to invest in. At the same time, when capital market cannot work well, it can give some advices of policy for administration (Fengjun Liu, 2009). In determining the investment value or evaluating the performance of an asset or portfolio, we should balance the relationship between yield and its corresponding risk. That is, we not only compare rates of return on assets, but also take into consideration of their corresponding risks. In 1952, Harry Markowitz put forth the idea that firm-specific risk can be reduced significantly by increasing numbers of securities in the portfolio. Since firm-specific risk can be removed through portfolio, we can only get reward from systematic risk undertaken rather than firm-specific one. Thereafter, the Capital

Asset Pricing Model was developed to measure the rational return of symmetric risk by William Sharpe in 1964, by John Lintner in 1965, and by Jan Mossin in 1966 respectively. Because there only exists a market variable in CAPM model, rate of return on market index is often used as the best proxy of rate of return of market portfolio. Although there are a lot of indices in the Chinese capital markets, 000001 (SSE Composite Index) and 399001(SSE Component Index) are viewed as the best proxies in a variety of portfolio indicators, which include as many securities as possible. Performance on a stock and sector can be given by comparing their risk premium with that of market. The paper applies the above principles to the Banking and analyzes the rates of return of 12 banks listed on shanghai stock exchange for the period from October 2007 to December 2010 to judge the overall investment performance of listed banks.

#### 2 Model Designing

I select the single-factor index model of CAPM as the assessment tool in this paper. First, the Beta coefficients of the sample banks are calculated based on sample data, and then we will find the Security Market Line of Banking sector (that is  $SML_{bank}$ ) by regressing the above Betas. Finally, According to a principle, which in an equilibrium market, individual stock or sector should be on the SML, we judge whether the performance of listed banks is better than that of market individually or as a sector by comparing the rate of return on individual stocks,  $SML_{bank}$  with SML.

First, we calculate the Beta coefficients of the sample of bank shares.

$$Beta = \beta_i = \frac{\operatorname{cov}(r_i, r_M)}{\sigma_M^2}$$
(1)

Second, we get the banking sector' SML<sub>bank</sub>

$$E(r_i) = \alpha + k\beta_i + \varepsilon_i \tag{2}$$

Finally, SML are compared with the stock returns of individual stocks or the overall investment performance of listed banks as a whole, and then we give some judgments.

#### **3** Data Preparation

As of December 31, 2010, there have been 16 listed banks in China's Shanghai and Shenzhen Stock Exchanges, whose tickers (abbreviation, the listed year and month) are as follows: 000001 (Shenzhen Development Bank A, April 1991), 002142 (Bank of Ningbo, July 2007), 600000 (Shanghai Pudong Development Bank, November 1999), 600015 (Huaxia Bank, September 2003), 600016 (Minsheng Bank, 2000.12), 600036 (China Merchants Bank, April 2002), 601009 (Bank of Nanjing, July 2007), 601166 (Industrial Bank, February 2007), 601169

(Bank of Beijing, September 2007), 601288 (the Agricultural Bank, July 2010), 601328 (Bank of Communications, May 2007), 601398 (Industrial and Commercial Bank, October 2006), 601818 (China Everbright Bank, August 2010), 601939 (Construction Bank, September 2007), 601988 (Bank of China, July 2006), and 601998 (CITIC Bank, April 2007).

Yield	Min[%]	Max[%]	Mean[%]	Std. Deviat[%]	Beta
Sh000001	-24.63	15.30	-1.13	10.76	1.0000
600000	-34.53	27.00	-0.31	14.89	1.1407
600015	-33.75	27.35	-0.50	13.85	0.4558
600016	-30.40	21.98	-0.95	12.45	0.5755
600036	-31.70	30.92	-0.93	13.44	0.7439
601009	-24.88	26.05	0.10	11.21	0.5160
601166	-32.75	29.33	-0.60	15.47	1.1121
601169	-24.82	30.86	-0.67	13.90	0.4613
601328	-27.75	29.78	-0.91	13.62	0.6352
601398	-20.52	33.95	-0.33	10.89	0.4645
601939	-21.91	33.64	-0.93	11.64	0.8471
601988	-21.63	29.67	-0.79	9.68	0.6202
601998	-26.66	27.38	-1.04	12.55	1.1497
Q-Term rate	0.14	0.28	0.19	0.06	N/A
D-deposit					
rate	0.03	0.07	0.04	0.01	N/A
Valid N	39				

**Table 1.** Descriptive statistics of individual share's yield (or rate of return)

As a result of shortage of data of bank stock going public in 2010, and there being only two banks listed on Shenzhen Stock Exchange, the paper analyzes the rates of return of 12 banks listed on shanghai stock exchange for the period from October 2007 to December 2010, not including the 601288(ABC Bank) and 601818(China Everbright Bank) going public in July and August 2010 respectively.

All the rates of return are calculated on a monthly basis, and the monthly rate of return is calculated on the basis of the last ex-rights and ex-dividends closing price at the end of each month.

The rate of return for 000001(SSE Composite Index) is used as the proxy of rate of return for market index. Q-Term rate and D-deposit rate are used as the proxies of rate of return for Risk-free rate. Q-Term rate and D-deposit rate denote the monthly interest rate calculated according to the quarterly interest rate and demand deposit interest rate respectively.

As shown in Tab.1, from Oct. in 2007 to Dec. 2010, 12 bank stocks have the lowest monthly yield (rate of return) from -34.53% to -20.52%. In contrast, rate of return over the market is only -24.63%. And the highest rates of return on 12

stocks vary from 21.98% to 33.95%, which are far beyond the 15.30% highest rate of return of market. Differences between Beta coefficients is used to measure the systematic risk of individual stocks from the lowest to the highest are significant, which vary from the lowest 0.4558 (600015, Huaxia Bank) to the highest of 1.1497 (601998, CITIC Bank). In addition to 601166 (Industrial Bank), 600000 (Shanghai Pudong Development Bank), and 601998 (CITIC Bank), the Beta coefficients of the remaining stocks are lower than the market beta coefficient 1.000.

### 4 Analysis

### 4.1 Correlations between Beta and Rate of Return

The paper tests the correlation between rate of return and beta coefficients. Table 2 shows we cannot prove that the correlation between rates of return and their betas is significant at the 0.05 level. This suggests that the investment in bank shares, which transacts in the secondary market on basis of the monthly holding period, will not be adjusted in the banking industry to balance rates of return and their risks.

### 4.2 Comparison of Individual Stock and the SML

As a result of the lack of a strong expected return-beta relationship, we will not attempt to get the banking sector  $SML_{bank}$ . We will turn to the comparison between performances on individual stocks with that of the SML. As shown in Fig. 1, return-beta relationship of bank stocks differs from the SML.

	Correlations		
		Yield	Beta
	Pearson Correlation	1	231
Yield	Sig. (2-tailed)		.470
	Ν	12	12
	Pearson Correlation	231	1
Beta	Sig. (2-tailed)	.470	
	Ν	12	12

Table 2. Test for correlations between beta and yield

Because there is no corresponding one-month-term interest rate in the market, quarter-term interest rate and demand deposit interest rate are viewed as the best approximates. So I will have two Alphas, that is Alphas and Alpha2, of which one is from the one-month-term interest rate, and the other from the quarter-term interest rate. After implementing tests on the Alpha and Alpha2 of sample shares, we fall short of finding the difference in sample between individual stocks' Alpha mean and 0. The difference is found between individual stocks' Alpha2 and 0. (As shown in Table 3 and Table 4).

One-Sample Statistics								
	Ν	Std. Error Mean						
Alpha	12	0.0017	0.0171191	0.0049419				
Alpha2	12	-0.001717	0.0020022	0.000578				

Table 3. Discriptive statistics for the mean of alpha

One-Sample Test									
Test Value = 0									
	95% Confidence Interval								
			Sig. (2-	Mean Dif-	of the Difference				
	t	df	tailed)	ference	Lower	Upper			
Alpha	0.344	11	0.737	0.0017	0.0099177	0.012577			
Alpha2	-2.97	11	0.013	-0.001717	-0.002989	-0.000445			

Table 5. Test for paired sample difference

a2		Std. Std. Er- Devia- ror 95% Confidence Interval of the Difference						Sig.
lph	Mean	tion	Mean	Lower Upper		t	f	(2-tailed)
a - A	-	0.0002	0.00011				1	
Alpł	3917	988	0.00011 51	-0.000645	-0.0001383	-34	1	0.006

Table (	6. '	Test	for	difference	in	mean	between	high	and	low	beta	oron	ns
I abic v	••	rest	101	uniterence	m	mean	between	mgn	anu	10 W	ocia	grou	$p_{3}$

0
36
7
)7
4 <sup>a</sup>
- }



Fig. 1. Scatter Chart of the rates of return of stock and their alphas and alpha2s

In addition to the difference of risk-free rate, sample data is the same. We carry out the test for Paired Sample Alpha and Alpha2, (As shown in Table 5) and the result have proved the Alpha differs from the Alpha2 at the 0.05 level.

As shown in Fig. 1, when the Beta coefficient of bank stock is lower than a certain value 1.0000, Alpha of such share is less than zero. When the Beta coefficient is higher than a certain value 1.0000, Alpha of such stock is greater than zero. According to the critical point (1.0000) of Beta coefficient, we classify the sample into two groups: low beta group and high beta one. We test the two groups, and arrive at a conclusion that although the performance difference between banking sector and the market generally does not testified, there exists the significant difference based on the level of beta coefficients regardless of selection of risk-free rate. The low Beta catalog has performance below the market average, while the high Beta catalog outperforms the market average (As shown in Table 6).

#### 5 Conclusion

#### 5.1 General Conclusion

Based on the above analysis, we find that:

First, In addition to 601166 (Industrial Bank), 600000 (Shanghai Pudong Development Bank), 601998 (CITIC Bank), the Beta coefficients of the remaining stocks are lower than the market 1.000.

Second, after carrying out the correlation test, we cannot prove that a strong correlation exists between rate of return over bank shares and their beta coefficients based on the monthly holding period. It suggests that the investment portfolio, which transacts in the secondary market on the basis of the monthly holding period, will not be adjusted to balance rates of return and their risks across the stocks in the banking. Finally, whether the performance of banking is better or less than that of the market, it depends on the selection of risk-free rate. When I choose the quarterterm interest rate as the best approximate on the risk-free rate, I cannot test performance of banking sector is inconsistent with that of the market. But When I choose the demand deposit interest rate as the risk-free rate, I can testify that the performance of banking sector is less than that of the market.

Regardless of selection of risk-free rate, I have found that when the Beta coefficient of bank share is lower than a certain value 1.0000, the low Beta group has performance below the market average; When the Beta coefficient is higher than a certain value 1.0000, which outperforms the market average.

#### 5.2 Supplements

First, the above analysis is based on the 12 sample stocks, not including the stocks listed in July and August 2010, which are 601288 (ABC Bank) and 601818 (China Everbright Bank), accounting for 14.29% of the total number of listed banks on Shanghai Stock Exchange.

Second, monthly prices data are only gathered for 39 periods from October of 2007 to December of 2010.

Finally, the analysis focuses only on stock price in the secondary market, without considering such factors as the profitability of individual stocks and sectors and so on. So the conclusions only reflect the relative value of stocks or banking rather than the absolute value of investments.

#### References

- 1. Markowitz, H.: Portfolio Selection. The Journal of Finance 7, 77-79 (1952)
- Sharpe, W.: Capital Asset Prices: A Theory of Market Equilibrium. Journal of Finance 19, 425–442 (1964)
- Bodie, Z., Kane, A., Marcus, A.J.: Investments, 8th edn. China Machine Press, Beijing (2007)
- 4. The China Securities Regulatory Commission: Investment Analysis of Security. China Financial & Economic Publishing House, Beijing (2008)
- Liu, F.: Jobs of Administration in case of no work of Capital Market. Commercial Times 441, 66–67 (2009)
- Fang, V.W., Noe, T.H., Tice, S.: Stock market liquidity and firm value. Journal of Financial Economics 94, 150–169 (2009)

# Developing Marine-Related Specialities of Higher Vocational College for Serving the Modern Marine Industries

Zhi Yuan Xie and Xue Ren

Wenzhou Vocational College of Science and Technology, Wenzhou, Zhejiang, China Wenzhou University, Wenzhou, Zhejiang, China wzxie@hotmail.com, 251447211@qq.com

**Abstract.** In order to develop the marine economy and foster the competitive marine industries, the State Council gave an official reply to The Plan for developing marine economy of Zhejiang Demonstration Plot. Comparing with the request of the modern marine economy development, the speciality structures of Zhejiang higher vocational colleges have some problems and deficiencies including the marine-related specialities offered weakly, simplex subject, low-quality and kindred structure, limited surperiority, non-charateristic, and awaiting regrouping the education resources. etc. Consequently it needs to give prominence to marine-oriented in the specialities offered, arrange reasonably the marien-related specialities of higher vocational colleges, To optimize personnel-training programs, to strengthen construction of teaching staff and cooperation between colleges and enterprises, and enhance to turn out marine-related talents.

Keywords: Marine economy, Higher vocational college, Specialities.

### 1 Introduction

Zhejiang province has narrow land area and meager resource, but vast maritime space. It is distinct to develop marine economy in the advantages of the location, resources and industry. Building the system of modern marine industry is an important measure that take their own advantages, accelerating the optimization and upgrading of industrial structure, promoting the transformation of development model from resource-relied to exoteric and innovative, promoting the growth mode from expansive scale to quality and efficiency, to achieve the scientific development, which makes the economic growth build on the bases of structural optimization, resources economy and environment improvement. It is time to promote the development of marine burgeoning industry, marine service industry, port manufacturing industry and modern fishery industry for Zhejiang province after the State Council's official reply to the Plan. The Plan advances definitely that Zhejiang modern marine industries system includes marine burgeoning industry, marine service industry, marine service industry, advanced port manufacturing industry and modern fishery industry and modern fishery industry.

### 2 The Development of Modern Marine Industries Demand Highly Skilled Applied Talents

The Establishment of Modern Marine Industry System in Zhejiang Province. According to classification of economics, the marine industries consist of port transportation, marine equipment manufacturing, marine shipbuilding, marine new materials, marine petrochemical, marine textile, marine mineral industry, marine biological origin, marine fishing, beach tourism, marine service industry. etc. The modern marine industries are in the stage of rapid developing, consummate continually each subcategory and catalyze some new producation categories, just like marine biological origin dividing some new small categories recently.

The marine burgeoning industries consist of marine equipment manufacturing industry, clean energy industry, marine biological origin industry, seawater utilization industry, marine exploration and exploitation industry. etc. The marine service industries consist of maritime financial services, shiping services, maritime trade services, marine information and technology services. The advanced port manufacturing industries consist of shipbuilding industry and other manufacturing industries. The marine fishery industries consist of marine fishery, sea-farming industry, fish and shellfish finely and deeply processed and trade. etc.

#### **3** The Marine-Related Specialities Modern Marine Industries Demand in Zhejiang Province

The main task of vocational education is specializing in the training of the technique-skilled-oriented personnel at the front line of producing and management. Experiences at home and abroad indicate that vocational education is an important mean of improving the overall quality of human resources, and a key supporting of promoting the economy development.

It is said that the rapid rising economy and the promotion of producation quality had intensive relationship with the great development of vocational education, popularization of technique-skilled talents in Germany and Jappen after Second World War. Accordingly the development of modern marine industry request the support of the highly-skilled talents.

The correspondence higher vocational specialities of marine burgeoning industries are biology pharmacy technology, biochemistry pharmacy technology, petrolem refining technology, wind power and dynamic technology. etc. The correspondence higher vocational specialities of marine service industries are port business management, container transportation management, port engineering technology, custom and international freight, port and navigation management, logistic management, navigation technology, international shipping business management, maritime management. etc. The correspondence higher vocational specialities of advanced port manufacturing industries are water transportation, marine machinery engineering technology, ship engineering technology, ship survey, waterway engineering technology, machinery manufacturing and maintenance, ship outfitting, ship electronics engineering, ship electrical engineering technology. etc. The correspondence higher vocational specialities of modern fishery industry are aquatic product culturial technology, marine fishering technology, integrated fisheries technology. etc.

### 4 The Status Quo and Deficiency of Marine-Related Specialities Construction of Higher Vocational Colleges in Zhejiang Province

The Status Quo of Marine-related Specialities Construction of Higher Vocational Colleges. There are ten higher voctional colleges those have marine-related specialities like Zhejiang Institute of Communications, Zhejiang International Maritime College, Zhejiang Technical Institute of Economics, Jinhua Polytechnic College, Zhejiang Business Technology Institute, Huzhou Vocational and Technical College, Ningbo City College of Vocational and Technical, Jiaxing Vocational and Technical College, Zhejiang Changzheng Vocational and Technical College, Jiaxing Nanyang Institute of Vocationa and Technical. In recent years, the amount of students in these colleges has been increasing year after year. The numbers of new entrants and enrolled students of Zhejiang marine-related higher vocational colleges are 402 and 1200 respectively in 2003, 971 and 2200 in 2005, 2309 and 6598 in 2010. Comparing with the numbers in 2003, the numbers in 2010 grow by 4.74 times and 4.49 times respectively. For example of Zhejiang Institute of Communications, the specialities of marine engineering technology is provincial higher vocational characteristics professional, the speciality of navigation technology is the professional of national higher vocattional teaching reform pilot. Both these two specialities of Zhejiang International Maritime College are provincial higher vocational characteristics professional.

### 5 The Deficiency of Marine-Related Specialities Construction of Higher Vocational Colleges

The first is that the amount of enrolment in marine vocational colleges is not much. The statistical enrolment data from 10 marine-related vocational colleges shows that 13 specialities accepted 2309 students which contained biological origin technology, port business management, container transportation management, port engineering technology, custom and international freight, logistic management, navigation technology, ship egineering technology, machinery manufacturing and maintenance, ship outfitting, ship electric eginering technology. The second is that the range of established marine-related vocational colleges also shows that there are merely 13 maritime specialities, 8 higher vocational colleges have barely 10r 2 maritime specialities except Zhejiang Institute of Communications and Zhejiang International Maritime College. The correspondence specialities of marine burgeoning industry and modern fishery industry are barely scarce. The

last is that the distribution of specialities is irrational. From the location of these 10 marine-related higher vocational colleges, it is told that there are 4 colleges in Hangzhou, 2 colleges in Jiaxing, a college in Ningbo, Zhoushan, Jinhua, Huzhou respectively. The Plan advanced definitely that it would be strengthen in the fields of marine basic research, science and technological research, commercialization of achievements and personnel training of three great coastal metropolitan cicles including Hangzhou, Ningbo and Wenzhou. Actually, there is merely one marine-related vocational college in Ningbo and none in Wenzhou.

# 6 The Countermeasures of Developing Maritime Higher Vocational Specialities

Changing the Ideology, the Establishment of Higher Vocational Should Be Oriented to Marine Economy. It is an important deployment made by the CPC of Zhejiang committee and the government of Zhejiang from the overall and strategic view which contains developing marine economy energetically, empoldering marine resources scientifically, culturing the advanced marine industry, building marine economy of demonstration plot, and this stategic deployment points out the direction for higher vocational colleges of Zhejiang. All higher vocational colleges should carry out and fullfill the Plan deeply, change the ideology, renew the concept, plan scientifically, develop integrally, extrude the marine-economy-oriented, aim to the overall development pattern which is "one core, two wings, three circles, nine districts and more islands" of Zhejiang marine economy, and develop energetically the maritime higher vocational specialities, especially for the higher vocational colleges of Hangzhou, Ningbo and Wenzhou.

### 7 Strengthen Coordinating to Be the Reasonable Layout of Higher Vocational Groups of Maritime Specialities

In accordence with the request of functional layout, industrial chain link, post demand and separate development. These higher vocational colleges in the demonstration plot should fix position scientifically and reasonably, concentrate the advanced resources, take advantage of comparative advantages and build and strengthen the higher vocational groups of marine specialities in order to improve the core capacity of competition and adaptability of personnel training. It is time to make the single marine speciality to be groups of specialities for marine-related higher vocational colleges. The vocational colleges of Ningbo should develop energetically the correspondence higher vocational specialities of marine burgeoning industries, the correspondence specialities of modern fishery for Zhoushan, and some marine-related higher vocational specialities for Wenzhou.
# 8 Optimizing the Scheme of Personnel Training, Improving Social Competition

We should build the solid communicating course system consisting of public basic course, required course, specialized module course or "the directional module courses" and optimize the scheme of personnel training in accordance with the demand of modern marine industries to the talents. It can be realized that culturing several kinds of talents in the same speciality in the establishing of specialized module course. It also can be realized directly to join the course system to the modern marine industry and enhance the students' specialized ability and improve the social competition in the "directional course module". It is needed that we should establish the diversified personnel training modules from the employment-oriented and combine the general education and specialized education. We should push the establishment of associated cultivation mechanism, which is between the scientific base of enterprises, campus and research and enterprises and government institations and build the associated cultivation mechanism that exchange the teachers and students in different higher vocational colleges, admit credits and open classroom each other.

#### 9 Enhance the Teaching Staff in Order to Provide the Intellectual Support for Personnel Training

It should establish flexible mechanism of teaching staff construction, enhance muti-channelly the marine-related teaching staff, through the way of engaging, introducing and cultivating. We must accelerate the introducing and cultivating, further expand the marine-related talent parade, improve the ability of undertaking research projects, give the intellectual support for marine personnel training by "The Program for New Century Excellent Talents" of The Minstry of Education, "The Program to Introduce Overseas High-level Talents" and "Distinguished Professors of Qianjiang Scholars" of Zhejiang province.

#### 10 Potentiating the Cooperation with Enterprises for Cultivating Higher Vocational Skilled Talents

The most distinguishing feature of vocational education is that has a closed cooperation with business and it cultivates the talents in accordance with market request. Higher vocational colleges should carry out preferential policies, smooth away the pathway between colleges and business. The government must evolve the concrete policies especially in the preferential policies of businesses' tax revenue, encourage the businesses to give the investment to colleges and make the rights, obligations and responsibilities of cooperate parties between colleges and business to be explicit. Businesses can enjoy related preferential policies whatever these investments and donations to the colleges. For higher vocational colleges, they should propel actively the colleges to serve the marine economy, to push the combining work and study, guide colleges to step out to run colleges. The government should also support the vocational college to have the cooperation with marine-related businesses, accomplish the associated college-operating for cultivating higher vocational skilled marine-related talents.

#### 11 To Strengthen Cooperation among Enterprises/ to Strengthen Cooperation between Colleges and Enterprises and to Train Vocational Skilled Personnel Related to the Sea

The biggest characteristic of vocational education is its close cooperation with enterprises, training personnel to meet the market. Colleges are supposed to implement preferential policies and figure out the cooepration channel to enterprises. Government should issue specific policies, particularly those of tax incentives, to encourage enterprises to invest on education and ensure rights, obligations and responsibilities of both parts. Any company that makes investment on education can enjoy corresponding preferential policies. Higher vocational colleges are supposed to take the initiative to encourage students to work for marine economy and guarantee the channel between colleges and enterprises so that vocational colleges can keep a foothold in the society. We are supposed to support the cooperation between colleges and marine industry, so as to promote joint-education and train skilled personnel in marine field.

#### 12 Conclusions

In short, vocational education is an important way to improve the overall quality of human resources and an important support for economic development. In a time when great efforts made to develop marine economy, the construction of vocational marine expertise should be strengthened in college. As for the major setting, the courses should be properly constructed, namely, marine economy-oriented so that personnel training programs are optimized, and construction of teaching staff and cooperation between colleges and enterprises are strengthened. Consequently, the training of professional personnel in marine field is promoted.

#### Reference

[1] Zeng, X.W.: Modern Education Science (7), 24–26 (2010)

# *Mechanical Principle* Teaching and Engineering Ability Training

Dongjie Zhao<sup>1</sup>, Hongliang Guo<sup>1</sup>, and Zhenhua Qi<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> School of Automobile and Traffic Engineering, LiaoCheng University, Liaocheng, China

<sup>2</sup> Liaocheng High-grade Project Vocational School, Liaocheng, China

zhaodongjie@lcu.edu.cn, guohl@lcu.edu.cn, zdj1977@126.com

**Abstract.** Developing teaching of Mechanical principle on the basis of innovative thinking and engineering practice ability training is a need of training engineering students under new situation. In the paper the requirements of this training object to teach Mechanical principle is described, some constraints of current teaching system is analyzed, including that course system is dated, teaching method emphasizes on imparting knowledge, and knowledge directional exams are not conducive to engineering ability training, most experiments fail to achieve the purpose of training engineering ability, etc. And then, how to cultivate students' innovative thinking and project practice ability is discussed, and suggest that teaching method, experiment, examination mode, curriculum design, class discussion and other aspects need to be certain reform and innovation. Engineering ability training is a systemic process and needs persistent efforts in all aspects.

Keywords: Mechanical principle, Teaching, Engineering Ability.

#### Introduction

To meet the requirements of scientific and technological development to highquality personnel, training the students' innovative thinking and engineering practice ability has been an important object of engineering college education of colleges and universities. As an important basic course of technology, *Mechanical principle* plays the role of linking between past and future in the whole academic programs; It not only includes abundant basic theory and some engineering knowledge, but also includes a series of unique methods using basic theory solve practical problems. During *Mechanical principle* teaching need to closely contact with practice, constantly enhance its analysis and research ability to the structure and machine to lay the foundation for its training of innovative thinking and engineering practice ability.

#### 1 Requirements of Innovative Thinking and Engineering Ability to *Mechanical Principle* Teaching

'The scientists study the existing world and engineers create a new world', this famous saying reveals that the nature of engineering is application, practice and innovation. For engineering students entering into engineer industry, the professional knowledge is important, but more important is the professional ability transformed by professional knowledge, and is the ability of analyzing and solving practical engineering problems by synthetically using professional knowledge and skills[1].

Innovative thinking and engineering practice training of students is a systematic project. CDIO educational philosophy divides this project into four levels of basic knowledge, personal skills, interpersonal team ability and engineering system ability, emphasizes that let students learn engineering by ways of initiative, practical and organic link between courses.

*Mechanical principle* is important part of first level of this system, and is main basis knowledeg required by training students' innovative and engineering ability. This course should make mechanism design as the main line and make introduce various common machanisms' application and design as core contents, profoundly reveal machanism design principles and internal relations and laws of various machanisms; Let students learn common analysis integrated methods on the basis of mastering baisc theory of mechanism, basic knowledge and skills, have the initial ability of developing mechanical system operation program analysis and design to lay good foundation for training students' design and innovative ability[2,3].

#### 2 Current Constraints

At present, there are these factors restricting students' innovative and engineering ability training during *Mechanical principle* teaching, including:

#### 2.1 Knowledge System Is Dated

Current *Mechanical principle* course system is introduced from former Soviet Union in the fifties of last century, though has been carried out a number of reform, but overall it still belongs to the old system and content.

Such as the mechanism's analysis and design methods of course, they follow the tradition of the former Soviet Union and has been using graphical method. However, with the development of science and technology informatization and computer, this method hasn't gradually met high-speed and high-precision requirements during mechanism design and analysis process, and its basic place has been gradually replaced by analytic method. But at present, during most of teaching, still remain graphical method as the main method to teach. There are three main reasons, first, the graphical method is more intuitive than analytic method and the students are easy to understand; Second, the weakness of low precision has not been a problem on the basis of AUTOCAD and other computer software; Third, the graphical method is convenient for question paper exam[4].

#### 2.2 Teaching Method Emphasizes on Imparting Knowledge

At present, during teaching process of *Mechanical principle*, more attention is to import knowledge points and master knowledge, the teaching activities are mainly lectures in classroom, from books to work, from virtual model to experiment or design reports. During learning, the students lack training to actual product design, analysis and key technology's extraction ability, which cause their abilities of rearching and solving problem be poor, when facing to real problems they ofen follow like sheep and not confident.

#### 2.3 Knowledge Directional Exams Are Not Conducive to Engineering Ability Training

Exam is the baton of teaching, the contents and ways of exam directly affect the students' learning. Now, the exam of *Mechanical principle* commonly uses single question paper exam and the closed book examination based. Exam contents present teaching materials and intellectualization, key experiment is the students' memory and understanding to knowledge, but neglecting to review their practical ability, verbal ability and innovative thinking ability, etc. should be trained by the courses.

The results caused by using this biased and representative question paper exam are as follows: (1) The students also only focus on exam score rather than themselves comprehensive abilities improvement, and lack initiative and creativity of learning; (2) In order to get higher score, the students learn books' knowledge by rote rather than pay attention to their own knowledge horizons. (3) The students accustom to accept the existed knowledge conclusions but lack innovative and practical ability, lack the ability of using knowledge analyze and solve problems.

#### 2.4 Most Experiments Fail to Achieve the Purpose of Training Engineering Ability

At present, most experiments of *Mechanical principle* are demonstration and validation experiments, their main purpose is to validate, consolidate and deepen the contents of theory teaching rather than training students' practical and innovation ability; Besides, the contents of all experiment items basically are isolated and have not formed a complete experiment system; The experiments require students to complete strictly according to experiment instruction, so everyone's experiment method, steps and data's processing and result are almost same, which provides opportunity for students each other copy experiment data and makes itself lack attraction, restricts the students innovative ability training and affects experiment results.

#### 3 Measures to Train Engineering Ability

#### 3.1 Adopt Various Teaching Methods to Motivate Students' Innovative Thinking

Training innovative thinking is a major part during training students engineering ability, during teaching process, can stimulate students' innovative thinking by various teaching methods.

1) Stimulation method. During teaching can ask many questions to stimulate students think to induce innovative thinking. For example ratchet mechanism part, can ask the question after teaching one-way drive ratchet mechanism: how to improve one-way ratchet mechanism to two-way drive ratchet mechanism (such as the feed mechanism of shaper)? After some thought to students, continue to teach two kinds of two-way drive ratchet mechanisms. Then, again ask the question: how to meet the variable requirements of ratchet stepping angle during practical production? After some thought to students tell them two kinds of ratchet mechanisms of stepping angle variable. Like this, change teaching process to the process of continuing to ask questions, solving questions and then asking new questions.

2) Guidance method. Before teaching some theories, can introduce them by some popular and easy-to-understand examples, thereby leaving a deep impression for students. E.g. relative motion principle is a very important theory, when teaching can introduce it by the watch. In the watch, second hand, minute hand and hour hand form a physical system, three parties do relative motion with fixed gear ratio. Why the relative motion of three hands not change when the people putting on the watch and moving? After this example the students will have a deeper impression when teaching relative motion principle.

#### 3.2 Reform Experiment Teaching Parts

1) Increase the proportion of comprehensive and designed experiments. Comprehensive and designed experiments can more stimulate students' passion of bold innovation and brave exploration, improve their abilities of practice, comprehensive analysis and solving practical problems. In recent years, on the basis of original four experiments (planar mechanism movement diagram mapping, gear generating principle, gear parameters determination and rigid rotor dynamic balance), our college adds mechanical motion analysis and structure design comprehensive, mechanism drive system innovative design 2 comprehensive and designed experiments. Of which, mechanism drive system innovative design is the experiment of design innovation, during the experiment, the students can use mechanism create and combinate experiment table to conveniently realize their own ideas, and perform preliminary performance verification. The experiment will stimulate students' experiment interest and train their ability of comprehensively using theory knowledge and innovative ability.

2) Change experiment and teaching methods. Change traditional experiment model of experiment teacher designing plan and arranging experiment steps, students only observing the phenomenon and recording data, replaced by new method of training ability as main line. For comprehensive and designed experiments perform open system to provide relaxed learning environment, fully play their initiative and creativity, put experiment teachers' main energy on guidance, supervision and inspection, improve students' learning initiative and curiosity and train their innovative abilities and innovatve awareness.

3) Reform experiment result evaluation methods. Change the previous method of only according to experiment report to evaluate experiment result, experiment result should be evaluated combining with experiment operation ability, experiment preparation, experiment report, experiment attitude, etc. This method of comprehensively evaluating experiment result enhances students' selfconsciousness and responsibility for experiment and conducive to realize scientific and strict experiment process management.

#### 3.3 Reform Assessment Methods

Change course exam from focusing on knowledge review to focusing on ability review.

1) For exam contents, make the exam contents of having practical features, beyond textbook openness as important means of promoting students practice training and training their engineering ability. Guide students flexibly learn and use and more master knowledge during using, more find and make up the short-fall; Encourage students brave to practise and fully play and show their abilities.

2) For exam ways, break the shackles of traditional question paper exam, and around students' innovative and engineering practice, etc. abilities, flexibly use open exam ways. For example require students complete design, produce, participate in science and technology competition and scientific research projects, etc; or synthesize various exam ways use, such as written+ practical operation+ reply and so on.

3) For exam evaluation, consider from stimulating students' initiative and innovation, attach importance to students' independent thinking and creativity and provide free space for students playing initiative and internal potential.

#### 3.4 Strengthen Exercises Discussion Part

This course's learning content, method and requirement are different from previous course, the customary methods of rote memorization and applying formula are completely inappropriate. Exercises discussion is to do exercises combining with typical topics with main method of discussion. Teachers will generalize and sort out according to the problems exposed in learning of students, and let students answer by the form of question, and give the problems to students for each other discuss. By exercises discussion can guide students positive thinking, active analysis and develop thinking to train students' abilities of drawing inferences about other cases from one instance and comprehending by analogy.

#### 3.5 Strengthen Course Design Part

Course design is a most important part of this course teaching. By course design the students not only can consolidate and comprehensively use learnt theory knowledge, but also can accept initial training of determined movement program, improve the abilities of using technical information, computing, mapping and computer application. Course design should be based to develop students intelligence, emphasize movement program determination of mechanical system, mechanical movement program design is the critical part of whole design process on training students creative design ability and independent work ability, it comprehensively and organic uses various mechanisms isolated from each other learnt from teaching to specific design according to their different features and application situation, fundamentally train and exercise students' abilities of comprehensively considering design problems from global view.

#### 4 Conclusion

Based on training creative thinking and engineering practice ability to develop teaching of *Mechanical principle*, making classroom teaching, innovative theory and practice organic combination can better mobilize students' learning initiative and creativity, improve their abilities of analyzing and solving problems. The current teaching models of *Mechanical principle* have some factors not meeting with this training object, can reform and innovate on teaching methods, experiment part, exam ways, course design and discussion part, etc. to solve them. Talent cultivation is a systemic and long-term process and needs persistent efforts in all aspects.

Acknowledgements. Foundation item: ①Project(2008BS08007) supported by Promotive research fund for young and middle-aged scientisits of Shandong Province. ②excellent course of Liaocheng University, Principle of Mechanics.

#### References

- 1. Hu, H.J., Wang, S.G.: Research and Exploration in Labora Tory 29, 233-237 (2010)
- 2. Wei, S.P.: Theory and Practice of Education 28, 91-95 (2008)
- 3. He, N.: China University Education, 83-87 (2009)
- 4. Yuan, H., Yu, Z.Q., Qin, Z.: Higher Education Exploration, 61-65 (2007)

## **Exploration on Cultivating Integration Capabilities of Polymer Talents**

Dongjian Shi, Mingqing Chen, Xiaoya Liu, and Weifu Dong

School of Chemical and Material Engineering, Jiangnan University, 1800 Lihu Road, Wuxi, Jiangsu 214122 China mqchen@jiangnan.edu.cn

**Abstract.** For cultivation and improvement of the talents with integration capability and innovative consciousness in the field of polymer science and engineering, we analyzed the current state of the curriculum establish and the teaching methods, teaching contents, and teaching means. We firstly brought out our definite cultivation objectives on the education reformation. Then, we put emphasis on the curriculum establish and suggested to setup three kinds of curriculums such as basic courses, specialized courses, and optional courses to broaden the knowledge of the students. Moreover, the research and practical teaching models were introduced into our curriculums for training the students' knowledge from the theory to practice. Some great achievements such as rapid growth of top students, high enrollment rate of postgraduate students, and high employment rate of undergraduate students were obtained through the reformations.

**Keywords:** Curriculum reformation, Innovative consciousness, Research teaching, Professional practice.

#### **1** Introduction

Polymer material is one of new materials with the fastest developments, the widest applications, and the longest viabilities. Some relevant material industries are developed rapidly, and need a large number of professional talents. Thus, polymer science was classified as one of the most important branch of material sciences in many colleges. Since the conceptualizations of some courses in the polymer science and engineering are more abstract, it is very complicated and difficult for polymer teaching and cultivating professional talents. In order to improve the education quality of the polymer science and engineering, we attempt to analyze and investigate the current state of the curriculum teaching, including the development trend of the polymer sciences, the curriculum establish, the reformation of teaching methods, the update of the teaching contents, the development and application of the specific experiments, and so on. Then, we bring out our cultivation objectives and some upswing plans based on learning and summing up the advanced experiences from home and abroad.

#### 2 Cultivation Objectives

Definite cultivation objective, and standard, scientifically reasonable teaching content and method are the key points to ensure the high cultivation quality of the talents. We defined the cultivation objectives to emphasize on the integration capabilities and innovative consciousnesses of students, according to analysis and investigation of their ideals, skills, abilities, and enterprise requirements. The detailed objectives are focused on the cultivation of the applied technology talents for enterprises and the research talents for academic and research institutes. Moreover, the students, who have the leisure time and interests, are encouraged to study economy and management program as their second majors for developing the administrative talents. Therefore, the curriculum establish should manifest the principle of science, prospect, rationality, and maneuverability.

#### 3 Curriculum Setup

The curriculums of the polymer science and engineering contain lots of scientific experiments and engineering practices besides the theory classes. In order to cultivate the talents who can operate and apply theories to practice, we setup the curriculum system including the theory classes on the characteristics of polymer science and engineering and lots of experiments on the synthesis and processing characteristic of polymer materials, based on the experiences from the domestic and foreign universities. Three kinds of curriculums such as basic courses, specialized courses, and optional courses had been setup.

Basic courses are the fundament of the technological courses, including polymer chemistry, polymer physics, and processing of polymer material, etc. From the basic courses, the students master the basic knowledge of polymer material, consolidate the engineering awareness, bridge between the basic theory and engineering technology, and cultivate the elementary application ability. The goal of specialized courses is all-around to cultivate the academic and engineering talents by learning engineering practice and science research method. Optional courses of polymer science introduce the development trend of technological service fields, such as functional polymer materials, composite materials, and coating chemistry. Thus, optional courses make the students master the cutting-edge research method and the comprehensive abilities.

For enhancement of the experiment skills of the students, the theory leaning time was shortened and experiment period was extended. Besides basic experiments in polymer chemistry, polymer physical, and polymer processing, essential practical trains such as mold design, reference reading, polymer comprehensive experiment, are setup in the experiment period.

#### **4** Teaching Reformations

Class teaching reformation plays a key role to train the high-quality professional talents because it is the main teaching way in college education. Some reformations were carried out in class teaching, including not only textbook, curriculum setup, lecture preparing, and course practice process, but also communication and exchange of the international education among the other universities, open education setup, research education, and modern teaching method reformation. In order to improve the students' practices abilities, the period of the research experiments and engineering designs in practice process had been increased.

#### 4.1 Using Modern Device in Specialized Course Teaching to Bring Up and Excite the Students' Learning Interest

Although the polymer materials are closely related to our lives, rare students had seen fabricated equipments and technique in deed. Most students had no ideas about contents initiated in classroom. Therefore, inputting the models of the knowledge and equipment into computer by using multimedia technology and software, students have well understood the specialized courses in classroom teaching, because 3D animation can make the pictures active. Thus, students have learned the operation processing of equipments through the simulation of production fabricating. The various teaching method not only make the students understand specialized course easily, but also bring up and excite their learning interest. In addition, students can well understand the advanced development of equipment and play their imagination and innovation ability by showing the multimedia teaching in class.

#### 4.2 Introduced the Research Teaching to Inspire Students' Learning Initiatives

In order to learn advanced teaching experiences, we try to introduce the research parts in classroom teaching, some courses such as functional polymer material and polymer auxiliary are proposed in class teaching. Then, students are required to complete a research report independently on the basis of summarizing references and market investigation. Finally, students present and discuss their research results by multimedia. This teaching method greatly stimulated students' enthusiasms. Moreover, the abilities of students' autonomic learning have been improved, and the comprehensive abilities of students' integrating theory with practice have been also all-round improved by information collecting, data processing, summarizing, expression written, and oral presentation skills.

#### 4.3 Strengthen the Practice to Improve Students' Innovation Abilities

Besides basic experiments such as polymer chemistry and polymer physical, mould design and literature search are established in professional practice. Moreover, 2 weeks of polymer science comprehensive experiments as the especial research experiment are added to the experiment training. Under the teacher's guidance, students complete literature searching, materials and instruments preparing, experiment designing, synthesizing, and characterization by themselves. During the experiments, students are required to join the modification of the experiment manuscripts in order to increase the learning initiative, which is learned from Japan. Presentation and discussion are preformed after the experiments. The abilities of literature search, independent think, and analysis and solving problems are trained in the experiment process. Moreover, the students' teamwork spirits are improved.

All junior students who have leisure time and interest are encouraged and welcomed to enter the lab early. Then, under the tutor's guidance, these students' scientific abilities such as the major implications and research unfolds are trained in their early research lives.

#### 5 Construction of a High-Quality Team of the Teachers

To improve teaching qualities and cultivate innovative talents, a high-quality team of teachers is necessary. Now, it is the time to reinforce international competitiveness. We are constantly expanding the construction of the teaching team for improving the teaching quality and intensifying the school teaching management.

Several professional teachers with doctorates have joined in the department of polymer science and engineering in our university. The overall level of the teaching and science research are greatly improved with their participation. Moreover, the teachers are from different institutions with various research backgrounds, which provide a good basis for the interdisciplinary research. Those teachers without doctorates are encouraged to study doctoral course part-time to improve their education levels and comprehensive abilities. A young, energetic, and competent teaching and science research team is formed by the construction of the teaching team. They work cooperation and clear division of labor, complementary advantage, solidarity, and progress.

To improve the teaching and research capabilities of the teachers, they are encouraged to go to the other famous universities at home and abroad as visiting scholars to study the teaching experiences and exploring abilities of research. Moreover, the foreign polymer professors are invited to give the lectures in our department, and the professors from famous universities and institutions are named as Honorary Professor for guiding teaching and research work to the young teachers and students.

#### 6 Students Participate the Teaching Reformation

Discussions and communication about how to live well in college and learn in a suitable method with the freshmen students are hold every year when they enter university. The students are encouraged to bring out their own options of the teaching reformation to let the students participate in the teaching reformation and helping us to find the most suitable methods in the class and practical teaching.

#### 7 Achievements through Reformations

#### 7.1 Top Students Grew Rapidly

A number of students entered different laboratories early before their senior learning classes. These students have chances to take part in the teachers' research projects and obtain some excellent results. For example, a student entered a lab in his junior class. He was awarded as International Polymer Researcher on the conference of IUPAC in 2001 for his wonderful presentation and interesting results in his research. An undergraduate student published more than ten research articles on the journals with high quality. Moreover, some students obtain the first or third prizes of the challenge cup at national level.

#### 7.2 A Great Breakthrough on Quantity and Quality of Postgraduate Study

About 80% students have passed the postgraduate entrance examination among the joined students. Moreover, many students were permitted to the famous universities and institutions such as Chinese Academy of Sciences, Fudan and Zhe-jiang University.

#### 7.3 Employment Rate Achieve 100%

Employment rate of students in our department was very high and achieved 100% during these years. The students mastered good technological and science research abilities are welcomed and employed by many enterprises.

#### References

- 1. He, P.S., Yang, H.Y., Zhu, P.P.: What are the Characters of Polymers, Comparing with Low Molecular Weight Compounds? Intern. J. Eng. Edu. 12, 66–69 (2003)
- Liu, X.Y., Chen, M.Q., Ni, Z.B., Zhang, H.W., Wang, Z.W.: Urging the Reform of Experiment Teaching to Cultivate Students'Innovative Ability. Packing Eng. 24, 184–186 (2003)

- Cao, G.Q., Fang, Y., Liu, X.Y., Wei, L.J., Zhang, D.D., Chen, M.Q.: An Exploration about Improving Cultivation Quality of Postgraduates by Bettering Undergraduate Education. J. Jiangnan Univ. 1, 35–38 (2007)
- 4. Chen, M.Q.: Professional Education and Talent Train. J. Wuxi Edu. College 22, 39–41 (2002)
- 5. He, P.S.: How to Train Qualified Personnel on Polymer Physics. Chinese Polym. Bull. 6, 89–94 (2000)

## Application of Eight Engineering Education Management Principles in the Application — Oriented Talents Training

Lixin Yin, Jing Yan, and Guowen Li

Changshu Institute of Technology, Changshu, 215500, China Yinlixin735@163.com

**Abstract.** The key purpose of engineering education is to train qualified engineers and qualified engineers. They should have capability of life-long learning, good communication skills, problem solving skills and social adaptability. The main viewpoint of eight principles of engineering education include: student focus, teachers role, academic freedom, realistic teaching environment, emphasis on humanistic spirit, continuous improvement, respect for differences, openness and sharing of resources. It is the core idea of engineering education based on ISO9000 standards. The tutorial system presented higher demand for teachers; teacher's function is students' "mentor" and not simply teaching. The credit system laid the foundation for the ability to lifelong learning of students. Professional accreditation required colleges and universities reform teaching methods on to train qualified applied talents. Eight management principles of engineering education is the foundation in personnel training to achieve engineering education.

**Keywords:** Engineering Education, management principles, applied talents training, ISO9000.

#### **1** Introduction

American higher education focused on skills and creative ability, pay attention to personal character development. In the end of 1990s Massachusetts Institute of Technology and the Swedish Royal Institute of Technology and other universities set up a joint international research cooperation organization, set up engineering education concept of "Conceive- Design-Implement-Operate ". Established a modern engineering education model, the model of CDIO award the 2011 highest engineering profession in the U.S.. British higher education system transformation towards the application in recent years, most institutions courses have strong practical, many courses includes practice to help students gain valuable work experience.

There is a large gap between students of China's higher education trained and the developed countries in innovation and analysis of problems and problemsolving ability and social adaptive capacity. At present, many institutions are carrying out engineering education reform, Shantou University as the China's first institutions to join CDIO international cooperative organizations, proposed EIP-CDIO (professional ethics, integrity and professional ethics and the idea of CDIO) training pattern. To enhance the quality of engineering education, "excellent engineer education training program" was included in the "long-term education reform and the National Development Plan (2010-2020)" by the Chinese Ministry of Education and approved Tsinghua University and other universities as the university of practicing " the plan of excellent education and training of engineers ", to reform the engineering personnel training objectives, standards, teachers, training modes, teaching methods and contents.

Engineering education is the main channel to provide engineering and technical personnel, one of the goals of engineering education is to train qualified engineers. Innovate engineering talents training, train talents combination with wide scope, expert and cross subject talents. [1] Qualified engineer should have the ability and habit of lifelong learning, to competent and meet the changing career needs; have good communication and collaboration skills, to meet the team work and interdisciplinary cooperation needs; to determine and solve engineering problems correctly; understand the complex relationship between engineering and society.

#### 2 The Main Ideas of Eight Principles of Management of Engineering Education

ISO9000 standards are common now quality management and many universities abroad have passed ISO9000 certification. TC176 Technical Committee concluded that the quality management experiences, and absorbs the international quality management experts, identified the eight quality management principles of ISO9000 standards. These principles are the theoretical basis of quality management. The main contents include: Customer focus; leadership; Involvement of people; process approach; System approach to management; continual improvement; factual approach to decision making; mutually beneficial supplier relationships. The purpose of the ISO9000 quality management thinking applied to higher education is to show that the organizations (universities) could meet customer requirement on quality of personnel training and obtain students and their parents and social enough trust.

The main content of eight management principles of engineering education: [2]

Students focus: Teaching resources should meet the different needs of personnel training and provide students with flexible education process and pattern. Teachers role: Engineering experience is the first condition to recruit and promote, the teacher should have a diverse educational background. Academic freedom: Advocate teaching freedom, learning freedom, academic freedom is the fundamental of university, open and free academic environment, will attract and nurture a good scholar. Realistic teaching environment: Engineering sites, simulation scenarios and public laboratory as the primary learning environment. Emphasis on humanistic spirit: Engineering education must be based on science and technology, including social, economic, cultural, moral and environmental improvement on many factors. Continuous improvement: Implement professional certification and introduce a third institution examine the whole process of education and evaluation to achieve continuous improvement. Respect for differences: Take into account differences of individual and family and economic and social environment, different culture when training. Openness and sharing of resources: Through interschool, school-enterprise, international cooperation and exchange to achieve educational resources sharing.

Eight Principles of engineering education requires we change concepts and reform teaching methods, focusing on the practical ability of students and lifelong learning abilities. The students should be developed into a strong sense of social responsibility, honest, hard and rigorous, professional dedication, innovative spirit, with a complete personality, higher cultivation, extensive knowledge, and useful talents for social development. The application of the eight principles of engineering education on the current has great practical significance for deepening teaching reform, improving the quality of teaching and cultivating innovative talents.

#### **3** Application of Eight Management Principles of Engineering Education in the Application- Oriented Talents Training

Application of eight management principles of engineering education in the process of applied personnel training is mainly reflected in the tutorial system, Credit system and professional certification system.

#### 3.1 The Tutorial System

After students complete their basic general education courses, they select mentors according to their professional development and their interest. The professional background, engineering experience is a basis for students to choose. Tutorial system requires teachers to have a solid theoretical foundation, a wealth of practical experience and also have capacity for scientific research and services for the community. It has a positive effect to the construction of teacher teams. Tutor should be registered by national and is the example in the minds of students. Tutor Instruct students learning, practical ability and scientific research ability based on students' interest and expertise, guide and improve students in career planning development.

In virtue of school-enterprise platform, tutors teach students engineering experience. It is essential way to train science and technology of engineering talents through universities and industry cooperation. Personnel training needed appropriate practice places as teaching and learning environment for teaching provided by the enterprise. Strengthen collaboration of colleges and enterprises; build engineering training platform is an important part to improve the practical ability of students.

The tutorial system shows principles of the process of students focus, teachers' role, academic freedom, pay attention to the cultivation of the humanism. Teachers are important element of "the current system" in engineering education. It is a

useful complement to enhance the innovative ability, develop high-quality personnel and improve teaching quality. [3]

#### 3.2 Credit System

The core of credit system is to establish a scientific selecting course; in the system students as "customer". Under the guidance of tutor according to principle of student-centered granted students select course rights. Engineering education should emphasize cultivation of human spirit; the future Engineers should learn literature, philosophy, music and art to meet the career development and individual needs. Integrated development of students as the goal, respect for individuality, teach students in accordance with their aptitude. Break the professional, department and faculty, allowing students to select course and learn cross professional and across faculties. Students select course according to their ability and career planning, obtain a diploma through oral defense after complete basic courses, professional courses, optional courses and practice courses they have selected within the framework of schools required. Implement credit system lead to the period varies with different individuals, and become the basis of implement flexible curriculum. [4]

Credit system reflects the principles of students focus, academic freedom, Emphasize humanistic spirit, respect for differences, openness and sharing of resources.

#### 3.3 Professional Certification System

Reform the traditional examination system is the precondition of implement professional accreditation system. Appraisal system should reflect the evaluation of ability of process-based assessment and practice of capacity assessment. Capacity for innovation is crucial to the reflected in engineering education, include at least in four areas: thinking ability, practical ability, communication skills and learning abilities. We should carried out reasonable and effective assessment methods for students and break the original relatively simple mode of examination,

Carry out many examine forms, such as students presents, summary, selfevaluate and evaluate each other and so on. [5] Professional certification system is an important part of the process of continuous improvement training talents. Continuous improvement of quality management is the eternal goal in all areas. A third party conduct periodic evaluation of management activities, identify potential factor for improvement, enhance management efficiency and effectiveness to achieve incremental improvements. PDCA cycle include Plan- Do- Check- Act four phases, is the primary means of continuous improvement, PDCA cycle management model reflects the scientific management tools and work procedures. Figure 1 shows PDCA cycle in the management process of engineering education.

Introduction of third professional institution evaluate the whole process of engineering, is key means to ensure quality of engineering education.

Professional certification system reflects the principles as fellows: students focus, continuous improvement, teachers role, realistic teaching environment, emphasis on humanistic spirit, respect for differences, openness and sharing of resource.



Fig. 1. The PDCA cycle management of engineering education

#### 4 Conclusions

Carry out the tutorial system, credit System and professional certification system is the application of the eight principles of engineering education, which based on ISO9000 standard applied to engineering education process, as the carrier of projects close to engineering technology, economic, business and community, So that students improved their skills and ability constantly in theory, innovation, collaboration, communication and other aspects of engineering systems. In the end achieve the goals training and education for the engineering talent.

#### References

- Beijing University of Aeronautics business groups. In: Advanced Engineering Education Forum and the First International Symposium on Training Model Engineers. Higher Engineering Education, pp. 37–38 (2010)
- Yin, L.X., Yan, J., Li, G.w.: Application of ISO9000 Theory and TSIP Method: Engineering Education. Advanced Materials Research 211-212, 6–10 (ISSN: 1022-6680)
- 3. Zuo, Y.Z., Jiang, R.H., Yang, X.P.: The innovative and design-oriented training model of CDIO engineering education. Dongguan University of Technology, 119 (2010)
- Cheng, R.F., Liu, L.: Analysis based on credit system applied talents training path. China Higher Education, 90–91 (2008)
- Wang, T.B., Cheng, W.D.: Model of Innovative Engineering Talents Training Research and Practice Based on CDIO. Research on Higher Engineering Education, 25–26 (2010)

### Study on the Design and Implementation of Economics Experiment—Take Demand Curve as an Example

Jun Xian Liu

Economics and Law Department, Taiyuan Institute of Technology, 030008, Taiyuan, Shanxi, China ljx\_191009@163.com

**Abstract.** It has long been considered that economics can not be taught by similar chemical or physical experiment. In most universities, economics is taught in the traditional method. Teachers talk while students listen passively for examination. Because students' autonomy, initiative and creativity are ignored, it is not easy to train qualified economics talents. In order to improve teaching quality and train qualified economics talents, it is necessary for teachers to design and implement economics experiment widely. Thus teachers not only can enhance students' enthusiasm and initiative but also can develop their potential and individuality. In this paper, how to design and implement economics experiment is illustrated by taking demand curve experiment as an example. The deviation of experiment and reality is finally analyzed. For real economy is very complex, it is difficult to design experiment completely consistent with reality and there are differences between experiment and real economy.

Keywords: Economics, Economics Experiment, Design and Implementation.

#### 1 Introduction

Economics has long been considered not easy to be taught by experiment. In 1962, Vernon Smith published a paper *Experimental Study of Competitive Market Behavior*. This paper is considered a sign of the birth of experimental economics. Since then many American universities have done economics experiment for long time [1]. In 1994, Renmin University of China established the first economics laboratory in China. Subsequently Nankai University, Beijing University and some other Chinese well-known universities have also established economics laboratory.

But in most universities, teaching method of economics is still traditional. Teachers talk and talk while students listen and listen passively for examination. This traditional method has the following prominent problems. Firstly, put emphasis on theoretical knowledge and ignore practice. Secondly, pay too much attention to teaching, but ignore students' autonomy, initiative and creativity [2]. Even if teachers have taught hard, students still have difficulties to understand profound theoretical knowledge. There is overwhelming evidence that experiment played a positive role in training qualified talents [3].With students personally involved in the teaching, experiment is more intuitive, comprehensive and creative compared with theoretical teaching. Therefore, faced with the problems that traditional teaching method have , it is necessary for teachers to do a large number of experiments in order to improve teaching quality and train qualified talents.

#### 2 Design and Implementation of Experiment

Here the author takes demand curve experiment as an example. A demand curve is generated by the changing price of the commodity and the quantity of the consumed commodity [4]. When students study demand curve, they only passively learn the relationship between demand and price through the demand curve in textbook. Here we will design an experiment for students to participate in the simulated market and purchase goods personally. Finally, we can draw a demand curve according to the commodity quantity which students themselves bought at different prices. Thus students can understand the demand curve more deeply.

#### 2.1 Experiment Place and the Number of Participants

Experiment can be arranged in classroom or in laboratory. In each experiment, students may be divided into two groups, the buyers and the sellers. Each group has five members. Before the experiment, each group member is given a card and the card records different information as shown in Fig. 1.

Buyer 1 Maximum purchase price: 40 Yuan

Buyers hold the card

Seller 1 Minimum selling price: 20 Yuan

Sellers hold the card

Fig. 1. Cards information

#### 2.2 Experiment Explanation

After issuing the cards to participants, the teacher should read experiment explanation to them. Experiment explanation is the one that represents participants the experimental purpose, defines the resources, information and initial endowments they get as well as introduces participants' reward payment rule. The following should be paid attention to [5]:

Avoid *competition*, *conspiracy* and other words that imply experimental purpose;

Prompt students not to disclose their private information;

Do not suggest students what behavior is correct, or is the desired behavior;

#### 2.3 Record and Process Experimental Data

In the experiment, the buyers will ask price as low as possible and the sellers will require price as high as possible. Each transaction price and quantity should be recorded.

After the experiment, the earnings each participant get will be calculated according to the following formulas. Each participant will be given a score according to the earnings they get.

earnings buyer get =  $\sum$ (maximum purchase price - actual transaction price). earnings seller get =  $\sum$ (actual transaction price - minimum selling price).

Draw demand curve according to the transaction price and quantity (as shown in Fig. 2).



Fig. 2. Demand curve

#### 2.4 Discuss and Explain Experiment

After the experiment, questions about the experiment should generally be set. For the above experiment, the following questions will be set:

Can you complete the transaction smoothly? If you can not, you think why? What is the law of transaction price during the experiment? What is the relationship between demand and price?

With the experimental experience, students always answer questions actively, rather than answer reluctantly as before. The accuracy of answers is also higher than before. When teacher gives theoretical explanation, students do not feel it profound and boring but understand it more deeply. Thus, doing experiment, rather than teaching only, can improve teaching quality.

#### **3** Deviation of Experiment and Reality

Real economy is very complex and market behavior subjects to a variety of factors. In this sense, it is difficult to design experiment completely consistent with reality. Teacher should recognize that the purpose of experiment is that students can understand economics theory more deeply, but not that the realistic environment must be simulated completely.

Therefore, when teachers design an economics experiment, on the one hand, the real economics environment should be simulated in experiment as far as possible. On the other hand, teachers should consider that the economics system in experiment is very simple compared with the real economy. For example, in the above experiment, only price is considered, but in reality the factors which affect demand are very complex. In fact, it is not helpful to achieve the complexity of reality in experiment, and we shall not achieve the purpose of experiment if experimental environment is very similar to the reality [1].

#### 4 Conclusion

Economics experiment plays an important role in improving teaching quality. With students exposure to simulated economics environment, experiment is conducive to improve students' powers of perception and better developing their ability to analyze problems. Economics has much connotation and extension, so it is possible for teachers to guide the students to learn actively through experiment. Thus teachers not only can teach profound theory, but also can stimulate students' learning interest. Therefore, economics experiment will greatly improve teaching quality.

#### References

- He, Q.J.: Study on the Design of Economics Experiment –Take the Design of Information Asymmetry and Adverse Selection Experiment as an Example. Theory Research, Hei Long Jiang 23, 77–79 (2010)
- Li, X.F., Qin, H.Y., et al.: The Tentative Exploration on the Construction and Improvement of Economics Lab. Experimental Technology and Management (7), 1–6 (2007)
- Konzelmann, S.J.: Economies Can be Fun: Capturing Student Interest and Motivating Academic Success. In: International Advances in Economic Research, vol. (2), p. 365. Springer, Heidelberg (2000)
- Raslear, T.G., Bauman, R.A., et al.: Rapid Demand Curves for Behavioral Economics. In: Learning & Behavior, vol. (3), p. 330. Springer, Heidelberg (1988)
- Jin, X.J., Yang, X.L.: Experimental Economics, pp. 94–95. Capital University of Economics and Business Publisher, Beijing (2006)

## **Construction of Digital Learning Platform for Ocean Universities' Advanced Mathematics**

Zhang Ming, Gao Shengzhe, and Qu Leilei

School of Science, Dalian Ocean University, 116023 Dalian, China mingzhang@dlou.edu.cn

**Abstract.** Digital teaching platform is a new teaching management model using network and multimedia. The digital teaching environment based on the computer multimedia technology, network technology and modern educational technology has become the basis of the main aspects of environment of education and teaching institution of higher learning. It is the important task of the related institutions that how to involve advanced ideas of education, computer technology and the Internet into the teaching process for the teaching service and improve the teaching quality of the advanced mathematics of marine universities in the present era. In this paper, how to construct the teaching platform of advanced mathematics is discussed after introduce the blackboard teaching platform, including online teaching, multimedia, video courses, practice teaching and so on.

Keywords: marine universities, advanced mathematics, digital teaching platform.

#### **1** Introduction

With the development of the computer and information science and technology, multimedia and network technology promote the rapid development of modern educational technology and teaching platform for digital education is a major trend. We should build the digital resource center for quality courses and threedimensional materials facing the national higher education and build a number of digital learning centers which have exemplary role and services, achieve the opening of teaching resources for improving the life-long learning system.

Our universities is a professional colleges based on life and ocean, and the advanced mathematics course is a public class facing our undergraduate. The advanced mathematics course plays an important role in higher education, it is not only all of the theoretical basis of professional science and engineering courses, but also has been included in the teaching program within the liberal arts, while it is important to cultivate habits and learning methods for college students. Currently, the students including all undergraduate and specialist professional should learn advanced mathematics, such as marine engineering, civil engineering, and the students of English and Japanese professional should learn math or calculus. It is an urgent and important task that build a digital network of higher mathematics teaching platform to meet the development of higher education in the new era.

#### 2 Blackboard Teaching Platform

Blackboard online teaching management platform is the only supported platform for the teaching of one million users on the market, which has nearly 50% market share in the United States. There are over 2800 universities and other educational institutions using the product, including the famous Princeton University, Harvard University, etc. Blackboard online teaching platform provides a wide range of teaching resources, opens up multiple channels to achieve student. Blackboard platform as the core curriculum, with four independent functional modules.

#### 2.1 Resource Management of the Content

Through this module, teachers can easily publish, manage and organize the teaching content. Teachers use teaching tools of the control panel to allow students to access learning materials at any time and place In the course district.

#### 2.2 Online Communication

It can also provide users with asynchronous and other communication tools to enhance learning. We can create an unlimited number of forums that allows a variety of ways and themes to achieve the learning interaction In the discussion area, classify information according to the discussing list, author, date or subject, track read and unread messages, also collect more information for easy reading, comparison and printing, etc.

#### 2.3 Assessment Management

Generate the test data by the original test database, randomly generate exam paper from the database and repeat use, create statistics reports of the student answers, comprehensive weighted scores on the homework, tests and examinations and automatically get comprehensive evaluation scores.

#### 2.4 System Management Functions

We can easily register or logout groups of students or personal information, statistic the student progress, scores and generate statistics reports.

#### **3** Design Platform

The course platform includes classroom teaching materials, such as courseware, exercises, experiments, textbooks, reference materials, interactions reflect the network classroom. Meanwhile, in order to enrich students' knowledge, add a "Resource Development" module. Specifically modules are as follows:

(1)Course description: introduce the main course and the role in learning the follow-up subjects.

(2)Teachers: teacher information, team structure, teacher training, the video of the representation teaching of teachers.

(3)Course information: syllabus, teaching calendar, teaching lesson plans, homework assignments, final examination.

(4)Training videos: videos of lectures on higher mathematics masters, expert lectures of the graduate math test.

(5)Experiment: introduce matlab, maple, spss and other mathematical software and frequently questions.

(6)Self-test system: higher mathematics exam.

(7)Construction materials: own teaching materials, the senate teaching materials.

(8)Teaching and research: teaching reform, teaching and research topics, teaching and research monographs, papers, academic issues papers.

(9)Course forum: technology exchange forum, Q-face courses.

(10)Mathematics Olympiad column: download questions over the years, theory exam.

(11)Mathematical contest in Modeling: exams, and other commonly used methods of mathematical modeling.

(12)Postgraduate column: exams and answers of postgraduate over the years, website link, simulation questions and videos.

(13)Resource development: related sites.

(14)Download forum: multimedia courses, commonly used software.

The establishment of the online teaching platform offers a variety of learning resources for students to learn in the vast space, and reflects the diversity and advanced of the modern education.

#### **4** Teaching Platform Effect

(1)It is the most obvious effect of the blackboard platform that broke the time and space constraints of the traditional teaching. Teaching activities are no longer confined to the classroom, "teaching" and "study" was conducted in the same rich and varied extra-curricular. Teachers prepare lessons on the platform, assignments, organizing online exam, Q & A, discuss the teaching content, upload information, preview and review, make homework, exam in online and teachers and other students in real-time or non real-time contact. Since introduced the platform, our relevant teachers have connected the blackboard platform with the existing class-room teaching and carried out the assisted instruction activities based on the web.

(2)We optimized the configuration of curriculum resources with the blackboard platform. This online course resources include several forms: basic resources, online course text, graphics, images, animation, audio library, video library, academic disciplines of basic symbols and basic graphics library, etc, integration of resources, teaching cell library, case library, test library, FAQ library, reference library and shared software libraries. Practice has proved that, with the Blackboard platform, content can be told more complete, organized more clearly. Secondly, teachers can effectively control the progress of education under the control of the teaching process.

(3)Blackboard platform enables interactive teaching between teachers and students. The interactive features of blackboard platform mainly reflected in the discussion board, namely teachers set the topics for discussion according to the teaching content, while students express their opinions, ask questions.

(4)Checking the quality of teaching by the blackboard platform, teachers can view student the participate in classroom situations, student interaction situation, and analysis the situation of the students acquire knowledge.

#### 5 Conclusions

In recent years, we have built a fairly complete network teaching system through the construction of the digital platform for advanced mathematics based on the Blackboard platform. Using construction of this platform, we have changed traditional mathematics curriculum model, teaching activities extended to the class, broken the time and geographical constraints. Paradigm shift in teaching also improved student learning initiative, and changed the traditional passive acceptance of knowledge to acquire knowledge for the active learning of knowledge, so personnel training center will be transferred to the learning ability of students. Although the teaching network platform can not substitute for our traditional teaching mode, it brings new ideas, new methods of education and teaching reform.

#### References

- Pu, S., Deng, S.J.: Construction of University Digital Teaching Platform to Neijiang Normal University. Neijiang Teachers College 94-96 (2007)
- 2. Tao, X.Y.: On The Creation of Digital Teaching Platform. Qiqihaer Medical College 1289-1290 (2004)
- 3. Gu, Z.W., Wang, X.Y.: Web Teaching Research Based on The Blackboard. Chinese Education Information 65-66 (2007)
- Tang, F.Y., Xu, L.H.: Information Technology of Teaching Based on The Blackboard. Chinese Education Information 51-52 (2006)
- Sun, X.H., Deng, G.L.: The Introduction of Blackboard to Achieve The Teaching of Information. Chinese Education Network 75-76 (2007)
- Qin, Y.J.: The Application of Web Teaching Platform Based on The Blackboard. Chinese Education Information 67-69 (2008)

## Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering: Necessity to Add Undergraduate Education of MEEM in China

Yan Bingbing, Wei Tianlu, and Chen Guangjun

College of Mechanical Engineering, Jiamusi University, Jiamusi, 154007, China

**Abstract.** The long-term development of medical equipment industry has to rely on the key technology of medical electrical fields. Due to the development level of China's higher education is lower than foreign country in this field, the necessity analysis on establishing the Medical and Electrical Engineering Major is carried out in this paper, through analyzing national macroscopic policy and regional economic planning, based on provincial construction plan of Heilongjiang, in order to conform to the trend of the times and developing situation of the trade. Considering the overall above evaluation factor, the personnel training model is proposed finally with characteristic of the combination of medical, mechanical and electrical fields so as to improve employment rate and promote steady and rapid economic development and social harmony and stability.

**Keywords:** Medical Equipment, Higher Education, Specialty Establishment, Medical and Electrical Engineering Major.

#### **1** Introduction

From the perspective of the current status of China's medical equipment industry using foreign economic investment and technical cooperation, these foreign companies in China haven't bring some advanced technologies so far, merely capture market. After entering WTO, there can be no substantial progress in economic and technical cooperation in a short time. But in the long run, it benefits for China's companies to make more effective use advanced scientific and technological achievements and knowledge resources. How to make better use of foreign advanced medical equipment. It needs us to start from the fundamental works, and study advanced technology so as to strive to develop proprietary products for medical equipment as much as possible. The future practitioners of medical equipment should have a higher level of professional standards and foreign language, strong computer skills and interpersonal communication skills. Medical and Electrical Engineering Major (MEEM) with characteristics of multi-disciplines is just an important part of the key technologies in the development process of medical equipment product. Therefore, it is urgent to train a large number of high-quality medical electrical and mechanical engineering professionals.

#### 2 Demand for Industrial Development

Medical digital, information-based is the main direction of global medical equipment technology development. It is the most important guarantee to achieve medical "lossless" and "precise". These industries formed by digital and informatization medical products is the knowledge-intensive industries with high concentration of new technologies and the highest value-added (40-50% or more). It is the most competitive areas in the international and domestic market.

Now, it is still low in the overall level of medical equipment in China. There are 15% of medical instruments and equipment produced before and after the 1970s, and there are 60% produced before the 1980s in 175,000 medical and health institutions [1]. Their renewal process is a gradually release process. It will ensure the growth of the medical equipment market in the next 10 years or even longer. To accelerate the development of the medical equipment industry has become an important strategic plan of economy development.

#### **3** National Policy Support

The implementation of "New medical reform" provides a good environment of Innovation and development for local enterprises. Considering the current actual situation and development trend of future health care industry, it should accelerate the upgrade of older products in China, prior to develop high-quality, affordable products, and active to design physical therapy equipment and family health care instrument [2].

In recent years, the introductions of a series of national policies were introduced in succession, which has brought new opportunities for the medical equipment industry. It is first time to put the development of medical equipment industry into the outline of the National Program for Long-and-Medium-Term Scientific and Technological Development issued by Ministry of Science and Technology. It requires our higher education institutions to quickly seize this opportunities to train high-quality, high-level mechatronics undergraduate talents who have basic competencies of designing medical equipment with high intelligence [3]. These works can reserve talents for occupying the global market of high-end medical equipment to better serve the diversified economy and promote social harmony and stability.

#### 4 Regional Economic Development

The State Council has approved and promulgated more than 10 regional plans or guidance at past two or three. These mainly aim to fully apply the Scientific Outlook on Development and serve for Major National Development Strategies. Under the international economic crisis environment, it should be done to keep rapid stable economic growth so as to promote the balanced development of region economy and construction of harmonious society. MEEM is focusing on medical equipment industry, senior industry, etc. Let take Heilongjiang Province as an example.

Now, there are a total of 2.189 million disabled people which accounts for 5.72% of the population in Heilongjiang Province. Compared with the first national sample survey of disabled persons in 1987, there are some increase to a certain extend at the total population and proportion of disabled people. These both have a direct impact on economic development of Heilongjiang Province. To solve this problem not only need lots of medical professionals who know to use rehabilitation therapy equipment, but also need auxiliary appliances including wheelchairs, waling aids, ankle foot orthoses, and so on. It is a huge consumption of resources.

#### 5 Provincial Construction Planning

In order to implement the strategic mission presented at the 17th National Congress of the Communist Party of China, which is giving priority to education and turn China into a country rich in human resources, and to raise the level of higher education and the capacity of servicing to the development of economy and society, the government of Heilongjiang Province formulated the higher education planning for strongly constructing city. It emphasizes that, surrounding our provincial adjustment of industrial structure and replying on the provincial institutions of higher education, the training program of the urgently needed talented persons must be carried out by playing advantages of school-enterprise cooperation and reforming and innovating personnel training model. This program expressly states that, taking Jiamusi University as the lead unit, there will be a medical training base and training centre using for training lots of designers and engineers of medical equipment to better serve their manufacturing and maintenance areas. During 2010 to 2015, there will be 45 to 110 thousand trainees in medicine, information technology and other related.

#### 6 Supply and Demand of Professionals

#### 6.1 The Specialized Talents of Rehabilitation Equipment

Modern rehabilitation medicine was introduced into China 20 years ago has developed very rapidly. Rehabilitation center, rehabilitation hospitals and rehabilitation discipline in general hospitals continue to emerge across the country. Forms the sharp contrast with this is rehabilitation equipment specialists are in short supply. Tang, the Vice Chairman of China Disabled Persons Federation, revealed that there are 36 million disabled people need for rehabilitation. Also, there are 410 thousands patients with cerebral palsy, 6 million stroke patients and 16 million mentally ill, and half of 1.2 billon elderly man who both need for rehabilitation. But since the Seventh Five-Year Development guidance, there are only 10 million people who have received rehabilitation. Lack of personnel is an important reason for developmental lag of rehabilitation.

#### 6.2 The Design and Manufacturing Personnel of Dental Implant Body

Prosthodontics, an important part of stomatology, is a clinical discipline that involves numerous and complicated process of operation. And Planting repair technology has been extensively carried out in the field of oral medicine. But such as the high cost, low precision, and small series products are some important factors for restricting the domestic nowadays. According to a survey, the Chinese oral cavity state of health presents because of the age, but different minute stratification. The proportion of people missing teeth is higher which is far worse than in Europe and other developed countries. However, due to severe shortage of personnel, the research and development process is slow nowadays. Therefore, it is worth training lots of personnel who master CAD/CAM technologies for designing the series of dental implants products.

#### **Summary**

Considering all factors above-mentioned, we firmly believe that actively foster lots of higher engineering technology talents, combining medical and engineering and combining mechanical and electrical, which is not only in keeping with the trends of social development but also addresses business development and employment needs, in order to improve employment rate and promote steady and rapid economic development and social harmony and stability. It is fortunate that the Ministry of Education has granted six colleges to establish the "medical equipment engineering" professional (NO: 080626S). It can be seen that the government has recognized the importance of training personnel in the Medical and Electrical Engineering fields. Therefore, the establishment of MMEM is imperative.

Acknowledgments. Funding for this research was provided by the Engineering Project of Teaching Reform in Higher Education in the new Century in Heilongjiang Province (NO:6823).

#### References

- 1. Yin, H.: The Update of Community Medical Equipment not Allow to Ignore. Guangming Dialy (2009)
- 2. Wang, C., Wen, B.: Seek Common Scientific Development of Medical Equipment Industry. China News of Traditional Chinese Medicine (2009)
- 3. Zhou, N.: Characteristic and Policy Analysis for Technological Innovation in Medical Devices Industry. The thesis of Zhejiang University (2008)

## **Research on Construction of College Student's Entrepreneurship Education System**

Dayong Xu

Department of Business Administration, University of Science and Technology Liaoning, Anshan, liaoning, China xh616@sohu.com

**Abstract.** The development of entrepreneurship education is a complicated system engineering, depends on the state, society, universities, enterprises and individuals in all aspects of support, efforts and cooperation. This paper expounds the present situation of college students' entrepreneurial education and the necessity, entrepreneurial education system from college students in our country construction principles, the transformation of the notion of education, entrepreneurship education discipline construction and course teaching system, teachers' construction, enterprise practice base, social security system and the spirit of the entrepreneur education of the concrete analysis, and at the end of entrepreneurship education are given evaluation system construction.

Keywords: College students, Entrepreneurship education, System, Construction.

#### 1 Introduction

Obtain employment is the people's livelihood, this new venture is the source of employment, education, training students in business of creative ability is the global higher education development and reform is an important trend, college students' quality education and innovation is an important part of education. In the current grim employment situation, in school education, carry out internal business help and support has the ability of college students for entrepreneurial, will become graduates of a new flow society of employment way, to help ease today's society of the employment pressure, the implementation of expanding employment development strategy that promotes entrepreneurship, actively promotes employment to encourage and support for college students on their own innovation, to broaden the channels of employment mechanism of the important measures. So to develop the students in entrepreneurship education theory and practice research, establish a sound their career education system of high efficiency, to enhance students' entrepreneurship education, to cultivate college students' career consciousness and entrepreneurial spirit, the improvement of college students' creative ability, for promoting innovative country construction, to develop their talents, promote the university students' self development, and broaden the channels of employment, all have the important significance and function .

#### 2 Analysis of Present Situation of College Students Entrepreneurship Education in Our Country

In the college students' employment situation background, to enhance students' education of business backlash, and in foreign university.Born in carrying out entrepreneurship education, cultivate the students' entrepreneurial skills and initiative of the higher education (Paris declaration of education concept) cause of the party and the government attaches great importance to, many universities in China have started to set up entrepreneurship education center, and carry out research or entrepreneurship education and research work, in the open entrepreneurship class, to explore the entrepreneurship education method and entrepreneurship research has made some preliminary results. In 1997, tsinghua university held a business plan competition, in 1998, in tsinghua university school of management in the first for the entire school undergraduate opened a new and high technology venture management course. Promote the entrepreneurial education of college students in China. In 1999, the department of education has released the first century for 2 education revitalization plan of action ", and points out that: "strengthening on teachers and students of entrepreneurship education, encourage them to independently high-tech enterprise", put forward the concept of "entrepreneurship education". In the same year, the group the central organization the first "the challenge cup" national college students business plan competition, the competition continued to present, and constantly expand the scale and influence. In April, 2002, the ministry of education GaoJiaoSi determined China people's university, tsinghua university, Beijing university of aeronautics, Shanghai jiaotong university of 9 universities such as for our entrepreneurship education pilot colleges. The second half of 2003, the ministry of education of the first stage entrepreneurship education held the backbone of teacher training, the university's 200 teachers participated in the training. In September the same year established nankai university venture management research center, for the undergraduate and graduate students and doctoral open entrepreneurship and enterprise growth aspects of the curriculum. In 2005, xiamen university launched the sex of the college students' entrepreneurship plan and elective course of practice. In this period, universities have begun a step-by-step and levels for entrepreneurial education to the exploration. And has been formed three modes: (1) to the people's university of China as a representative, emphasize the education "business focus on the cultivation of students' business consciousness, constructs the business knowledge structure, perfect for students' comprehensive quality"; (2) to Beijing university of aeronautics for represent, to improve the students' knowledge of the venture.

At present, although our country have been aware of the importance of entrepreneurship education, but from the national university to see, the work environment still appear very weak, entrepreneurship education is still in developing the discussion, and improve the understanding, a few of the pilot phase, also do not have wandered full implementation, the implementation of the general atmosphere and conditions, especially in the local colleges and universities, entrepreneurship education in particularly slow process. From the current development situation of entrepreneurship education, see the development of the central television is not optimistic, and by the end of 2005 to the current situation of the college students' entrepreneurship, a survey of college students would like to venture was achieved 80%, but really can practice only 4.2%.

## **3** The Necessity of the College Students' Entrepreneurship Education

3.1 College students and the related knowledge level business are relatively weak. The college students' entrepreneurship range is very wide, according to the subject of different for each. The science and engineering college students' entrepreneurship many is based on its technical advantages. But, entrepreneurship is a system engineering, need after market research, the capital and other resources, the value realization technology to raise a series of activities. In the process, not just technical contest, but also management idea, management and operation ability, and other aspects of the competition, it is required to market marketing, finance entrepreneurs cost control, business negotiation, tax, law should have certain knowledge accumulation, but, if college students in university period is not ready for the business, and won't go to the study of the knowledge, and the school and not the students of science and engineering in open this basic courses, lead to the undergraduate of knowledge of these entrepreneurs, improve the entrepreneurship compare deficient in the process of work pressure, reduce the possibility of business success. SheKeLei students the business is mainly services industry types, retail, trade and industry, these industries don't need too many technical support, but for the entrepreneurs of management ability and market to develop ability have high requirements. SheKeLei though students during the university study the enterprise management, economic and trade the professional knowledge, but the textbook knowledge is a theory support just, should practice to get a better understanding and application, but practice education on the China's higher education is the soft spot for entrepreneurs in university, during the study of human resource management, financial management, production management and marketing management, economic law, tax, intellectual property rights and the lack of understanding of the knowledge, also affected its in the process of starting to these subjects the application of knowledge ability.

3.2 Entrepreneurship related skills are limited. Entrepreneurial activity involves market observation and prediction of resources, as well as personnel of the coordinated management, internal and external relations, namely, only to have the good market development, leadership, coordination, communication and interpersonal ability, etc, to ensure the smooth development of the college students' entrepreneurship activities and succeed. These skills can not go to school in textbooks, can only through constant practice to accumulate. And the current our country entrepreneurship education in college students' practical ability training has many defects, such as practice platform construction, students' practice of adverse less chance; Entrepreneurial activities held to a limited extent, and number of times, and so on. The college students' entrepreneurship on the skills to get caused tremendous disadvantage in college students' education, is business must be a barrier.

Due to the lack of practice chance, causing the college students in science and engineering limited, whether social experience or SheKeLei students are only empty have technology or theory knowledge, and a lack of market judgment, the marketing means, industry and commerce taxation, financing, legal transaction processing and other professional experience, entrepreneurs can't adapt to the present college students the changing market environment and the fierce market competition, caused the failure of entrepreneurial activity.

3.3 Enterprise, the psychological quality of college students lack the business environment is not loose, and there is a college students' entrepreneurship must be "to do great things, creates the great undertaking" idea obstacle, which affects the success rate of the college students' entrepreneurship. The ministry of education a 2004 report, the country's 97 opened earlier students profit of enterprise, make up only 17% of students, founded the company, in 5 years only 30% can survive. In 2007, according to the company's survey, zero their career success rate is only 0.01%, this is almost equal to zero. This shows that there are entrepreneurs in college students' psychological not mature business of phenomenon, for any business prospects blind optimism, it is too simple, will the business often comes down to money and difficult material specific problems. Because colleges and universities in the college students' entrepreneurship in education, the lack of quality in the heart, lead to college students' not set up the business high ability, good setback adapting ability, strong will, hard struggle spirit venture psychological quality, in the face of market in the fast changing and the fierce market competition, the challenge of pressure, or in the process of starting frustration, prone to cynicism, give up entrepreneurial activity, which results in such activities as the phenomenon in the process of starting hard to succeed.

#### 4 Construction Principles of College Students Entrepreneurial Education System in Our Country

College students' entrepreneurial education system construction should be integrated into college of new training system. College students' entrepreneurship education system construction is not as the additional training system, but in training system reconstruction, the formation of entrepreneurship education value as the basic guiding thought of the new training system. And to have to reconstruct the original training target, professional and courses, the course content, training channels and methods of review and fixed, and to comply with the modern market economy in our country the demand of talents. Only for the training system reconstruction, college students' entrepreneurship education system construction, just have the survival foundation and conditions. Otherwise the college students' business system and the past due to their training system and lose the heterogeneity of the value of its existence.

And the talent cultivation and specifications and types of the unification of principle. Each college training target, different teaching history, managerial level and the level of training talents is different, so their career education system construction should have different requirements. But in general should with university's talents specifications and types are unified. To research university is concerned, cultivate knowledge innovation, technology innovation, entrepreneurship is the building of the basic position. And for general undergraduate course for university, training information analysis and processing of innovation, entrepreneurship and explore market, develop the market of entrepreneurship is the building of the basic position. And in higher vocational colleges is concerned, should focus on training technical innovation, technology innovation and entrepreneurship to come up. In short of talent training, different specifications, different types of training, the entrepreneurship is endless also and same.

And service faces and regional economic development requirements are unified principle. After several years of practice education popularization of higher education in China, the trend of the development of the layered gradually clear. Different levels of university because of its service faces in different areas and their career education system construction, the requirement is endless also and same. Different service faces the heralds the university provides the service product, service category and service level in the same way. And in different areas of the industry structure, market space and natural resources situation of college is entrepreneurship put forward different requirements, the decision of entrepreneurship education of the contents, methods and means different. Therefore, college students' entrepreneurship education system according to the service faces the region economy and the requirements of the development of creative to construct, avoid by all means is separated from the social practice, free space, go in for grandiose projects to build.

Open entrepreneurship education system construction principle. To construct the university student's pioneering work education system, aims to entrepreneurship education system to function, make the student system students to build up their awareness and ideas, and make the business opportunity, can prompt capture and through its entrepreneurial behavior accumulation entrepreneurship practice experience, achieve finally business purpose. Entrepreneurship education system construction not simply pursuit of cultivating mature, entrepreneurship, but through the training of the pioneering consciousness and entrepreneurial skills with the talent, make it into the society after gradually become entrepreneurship. That is entrepreneurship education system construction is not to develop the mature, entrepreneurship, but as for the target have entrepreneurial potential talents training target, it the cultured, entrepreneurship is a kind of open entrepreneurship, this talent has obtain employment and entrepreneurial dialectical properties. Graduate employment, not equal to that lifelong employment; At that time did not obtain employment, can we therefore think that it can't start business, we can not to graduation time engaged in what the classification and qualitative, and should develop the eye and to build entrepreneurship education system of open. Universities should abandon all employment, enterprise, formalized, final with social and things on the talent market certainly and of college sure for value goal.

In order to create the value guidance for the core principles. University student's pioneering work education system construction is the core content of creation. So in college of entrepreneurship education system to be through this concept, advocate innovation spirit. In the construction of professional education
and to deal with the relationship between entrepreneurial education, the humanities quality education and entrepreneurship education relationship, professional practice ability and entrepreneurship education, and the relationship to create for fusion point, advocate teachers have to be creative, students will learn creative teaching. The teaching content, teaching method to innovation. Advocate create a beneficial to create teaching environment, to create a form for highly music and innovation to the proud of teaching atmosphere. At the same time to construct the creation of the value orientation teaching incentive mechanism, and gradually formed a innovative training system.

#### 5 College Students and the Entrepreneurship Education System Construction

Entrepreneurship education as a new education concept, put forward to practice is from a continuously explore and gradually improve process. To construct university students' education system, business is a system engineering, it not only to build up the scientific education idea, the venture through various education way to cultivate the imbarking consciousness, business thinking and entrepreneurial skills, etc. Various kinds of entrepreneurial comprehensive quality, and finally to college students has some ability to initiate and build positive atmosphere, establish to adapt to the characteristics of the contemporary college students' training, management mechanism, all-round, multi-angle comprehensive construction. Therefore, entrepreneurship education should run through the teaching of each link, the student individual growth throughout all phases of the various work of the school through them.

5.1 Build up the scientific, education thought the right business, for entrepreneurship education in colleges provide the most basic theory security. Entrepreneurship education is to cultivate students the pioneering consciousness, entrepreneurial spirit, creative ability and entrepreneurial character for the purpose of a kind of education activity, it is not only a kind of education practice, is also a kind of education thought. To make career education concept becomes the new time higher education new ideas, first to change the education idea, set up the business of education values education. Social and students to the business needs, requires universities must change education concept, adjust the personnel training mode, in the curriculum, teaching content, teaching method, credit evaluation etc are explored and reform, through the development of entrepreneurship education, cultivate the students' basic quality of entrepreneurship, and improve students' ability to survive, the competition ability and creative ability, so as to make it a social development and demand of the high quality of compound talents, and then "enhancing the ability of independent innovation, building the innovative country".

5.2 Perfect entrepreneurship education discipline construction and course teaching system. The traditional course design method the biggest drawback is to impart knowledge is fragmented, course and course, this and no intersection between the entrepreneurs of quality requirements for the opposite. To this, we design the following: (1) the integration of professional disciplines, and relying on

the industry and commerce management, human resources management and business practice close departments, a entrepreneurship education discipline, discipline, be responsible for the entire school entrepreneurship education course planning, organization, management and performance evaluation, investigation and study education and professional education of business between the logic and compatibility, research, development entrepreneurship education teaching materials. (2)The multi-level education curriculum business, on the one hand, to open a series and venture closely related financing, law, management, such as success to learn business guidance curriculum, on the other hand in specialized courses teaching entrepreneurship education, expand the subject penetration professional education application fields. (3) To reform the teaching method, teaching entrepreneurship class KAB reference model, into the case analysis, business games, scene simulation, vivid, flexible teaching methods, training students' independent and rational questions, thinking, the ability to analyze and solve problems. (4) From teaching evaluation index, to establish the curriculum assessment as the core, the teaching method, the student to obtain assessment is to focus on the innovation ability as the goal of teaching evaluation system.

5.3 Make experienced entrepreneurship education teachers college students. Entrepreneurship education of the smooth implementation, cannot leave a high levels of entrepreneurship teachers. High levels of entrepreneurship education teachers team is to cultivate college students' quality, enterprise, business ability of the important guarantee. It will need to build a know both theory and practice, experience, firstly, the theory and practice of both "double teachers" team, colleges must put the selection and training career education of high quality teachers mention agenda, must increase the important entrepreneurship education professional training of the staff efforts to introduce and strength. To establish a diversified teaching staff, as send a group of teachers colleges can take relevant training, or to the enterprise a line, also by the regular practice from foreign entrepreneurship education employ experienced teachers or from the enterprise, government hiring has the actual management experience, business experience and investment experience professionals and successful entrepreneurs, economic management class leaders to do the guest professor, regularly for college students, and students lecture communication with the practical case, help students to enhance their awareness, add entrepreneurial activity, and eventually reach the practice of university teachers' rich management experience, multi-channel creating excellent and professional entrepreneurship education teachers team objective.

5.4 Build enterprise entrepreneurship practice base. Enterprise is for entrepreneurial education of college students practice base, is the cooperation of the base to foster talents, also an important input to the human resource base. Yet at the moment, many school of entrepreneurship education mode are often limited to impart knowledge to students, and no type of practice opportunities and more enough development space. Entrepreneurship education, in the final analysis, it is a kind of practical education. Entrepreneurship education in the top priority is to establish stable entrepreneurship practice base. Stable entrepreneurship education practice base is the extension of the entrepreneurship education, is enterprise practice, this will be for college students platform entrepreneurship practice provide more practice or simulated training opportunities, can shorten the college students to enter the society period of adjustment of college students, the practice of building business broad platform. Can go through the combination of the university and the model of enterprise practice base, is a combination of production through the way of the student entrepreneurship practice base was founded, strengthen the practice teaching link, to cultivate students' innovative practice and entrepreneurship practice ability; it is also through the school-run enterprises, research institute, scientific research and development companies, such as a certain amount of money to raise its revenue-bringing divisions, a venture fund, organization, to provide students with practical exercises. Place business Entrepreneurship practice base created can also a set of matching risk investment funds, will effectively promote entrepreneurship education development.

5.5 A strong entrepreneurial education of college students' social security system. The development of the university student's pioneering work education requires the integration of various resources, to get the support of the community and cooperate. To strengthen college students' business policy guidance, from the company registered, tax, technical support, management consulting, and legal aid all aspects such as college students to tilt, through the substantial business venture policy encourages university student's pioneering work. In the meantime, even joint bank lending institutions, to increase college students' autonomous venture financing strength. In guarantee lending institutions under the premise of the safety of fund, through to the venture project evaluation, provide preferential loans and even an interest-free loan, duly simplified examination and approval procedures, improve loan business loans for examination and approval, the maximum efficiency play the functions of the career development loan. Countries also through the business regulations to build entrepreneurship education of the social security system, entrepreneurship education for the college students get legal support. In addition, still can establish a business consulting center, professional skill training institutions for college students' education, business offer public services.

5.6 Strengthen the entrepreneurial spirit education. About business, have a field in China has been overlooked, that is entrepreneurship, and this is precisely where the university can play a great part. Entrepreneurship education in foreign universities is in the ascendant. In the United States, from the university of all business schools to community college, to public schools and even the primary and secondary school education everywhere entrepreneurship education with the related courses. The so-called entrepreneurship education mainly focus on brewing and create a new enterprise need knowledge. It includes business opportunity recognition, resources organization and investment, enterprise organization to create, etc. Entrepreneurship education will venture as a complex system and process, so pay more attention to entrepreneurs elementary knowledge and the overall quality of the comprehensive training. Therefore, the universities want to do some basic work in education, the entrepreneurial spirit, the students, to venture capital industry, it has an even more profound significance.

### 6 Construction of Entrepreneurship Education Evaluation System

To construct university students' venture evaluation system, it is not only improve the success rate of university student's pioneering work of providing theoretical guidance, but also have the important meaning to the effective development entrepreneurship education. Of entrepreneurship education evaluation system including the main content of courses, teaching means, core technology, market prospects, entrepreneurial teams, the innovation ability and the project risk, etc.; Evaluation objects, enterprise, is the entrepreneur group and entrepreneurial core technology; Evaluation is the school principal, risk investors and appraisal institution.

Entrepreneurship education in college students in the process of practice, establish scientific and effective entrepreneurship education certification system. One is the main body to the entrepreneurship education itself evaluation objective evaluation of entrepreneurship education course, ensure the entrepreneurial education can realize the goal, through the evaluation information feedback to improve and optimize entrepreneurship education. Second is to the entrepreneurs, business team for entrepreneurial quality evaluation, etc. The implementation of university student's pioneering work quality certification system, using the existing knowledge is the ability to solve problems for object, by the "performance" for the index of a test.

In the evaluation method, want to pay attention to three things: (1) the vertical evaluation is given priority to, horizontal complementary evaluation. Entrepreneurship education whether knowledge and the ability to form, or consciousness and psychological quality change, need a long process, and vary from person to person. So we can't blind competition between that students. For entrepreneurship education, it should be vertical evaluation is given priority to, to guide the students to constantly updated, improve and develop their own. (2) With the aid of self evaluation is given priority to, people think of services. Entrepreneurship education is to cultivate entrepreneurial and innovative consciousness, have for sex, independence, dare firm confident people. So entrepreneurship education in a self evaluation is given priority to, can not only strengthen the quality of the students, also can let students get rid of others, so that the bondage of thinking more easily get business success. (3) Social evaluation to give priority to, the school evaluation of services. The teacher's eyes of "good students" or "good heart students students', does not mean that later can venture, become a "good entrepreneurs, even through all" social practices the inspection, the enterprise education should evaluate maximum limit close to the social reality. Entrepreneurship education in university is a new subject, the development of school education evaluation by, on the one hand, the assessment of teachers' teaching, on the other hand check their own have loopholes in management, to the existing problem adjust in time.

#### **Summary**

In short, entrepreneurship education is the education workers and spare no effort to perfect the long-term education and carry out an entrepreneurial education activities, which can improve the students' business interests, training students' team spirit, and strengthen the student's experience, and convenient for inspection students to master the knowledge and entrepreneurial skills of the business. Strengthening entrepreneurial education has become the world's modern education development and reform of the new trend. However, from the universities of China venture education and entrepreneurship and the present situation of college students to situation, our country entrepreneurship education is still in theory, it needs to be exploring stage university, enterprise, society and the government is exploring, and the entrepreneurial education college education throughout the always, and further education mechanism, reform education transformation contents, education method and talent cultivation mode, through the face all student of entrepreneurship education and based on partial aspiring business students' creative ability, strengthen special training to education object of the pioneering consciousness and creative ability of the students, to meet and adapt to China's economic and social development of the needs of our country at the same time, the education comprehensive reform targets will increase to a new level.

#### References

- [1] Xu, D.Y.: Research on College Students' Entrepreneurship Education. Icetc (7) (2011)
- [2] Guan, C.J., Zhao, L.T.: Thinking of College students' business education system construction. Science & Technology Information (14), 185–187 (2010)
- [3] Chen, X.L., Shang, W.J.: Thinking of business education system for the construction of college students. Education and Career (5), 93–94 (2010)
- [4] Dong, X.L., Xiong, P.: The vision of the innovation education system university student's pioneering work. China Adult Education (4), 28–29 (2008)
- [5] Chi, H.B.: Construction and study of college students business education system. Work & Study Abroad (3), 49–49 (2011)

# **Research and Practice of the Practical Ability Training at Independent Colleges for Applied Talents**

Qinxian Liu<sup>1</sup> and Wei  $Lv^2$ 

<sup>1</sup> Zhijiang College of Zhejiang University of Technology, Hangzhou, Zhejiang Province, Hangzhou, China

<sup>2</sup> Hangzhou Xiaoshan International Airport, Zhejiang Province, China azgdlqx@163.com

**Abstract.** The goal of independent colleges is training of applied talents. In education of electrical information specialty, the most important is practical ability. There was some problem in old training program, curriculum, teaching methods, textbook, etc. These problems can not meet the demands of the practical needs. This paper introduced several specific ideas and practices in education of electrical information specialty in Zhijiang College of Zhejiang University of Technology. Practical teaching was emphasized on an important position .Revised of the training program, increased the proportion of practice courses, update content of practice courses, prepared book and experimental teaching material written our own. The optional practice courses were provided. Improving the practical ability of teachers and students .Implementation for many years proved that the effect is ideal.

**Keywords:** Independent college, Electrical information specialty, Applied talents, Training of practical ability.

# **1** Introduction

Independent institute has play an important role in supply applied talents and services of local economy. The continued rapid development of local economy also increased the desires for applied-innovative talents. Competition required higher demands for teaching reform of higher education. Zhijiang college of Zhejiang University of Technology (ZJC) has provided large number of advanced application talents for Zhejiang since 1999. There were many difficulties and contradictions in the process of its running as the characteristics of independent institutions themselves. There are also many problems in education of the electrical information specialty. Mainly in the following aspects: ①Although the development program is no longer rigorous scientific system of the elite stage of education, but it is still basically science-oriented. The engineering characteristics are not obviously. ②Curriculum and training methods is traditional. The actual curriculum is focus on theory. The proportion of practice training is lower.

<sup>(3)</sup>Means and methods of teaching are sole, Opportunities of students practice is fewer. <sup>(4)</sup> Practical ability and innovation ability of the teachers themselves needs to be increased.

Key issues need to be addressed is practice. The student's practical ability is most important. Our college has been reforming and practicing in the past few years. The reforming is concentrated on practice ability. Exploring several specific ideas and methods actively, a comprehensive set of training model is build up.

# 2 Attaching Importance to Practice Teaching in Amendment of the Training Program

Based on the demand of employment market in Zhejiang, We insist on the principle of "laying a solid foundation and emphasis on application" in the amendment of the development. Foundation course is insured. Professional course is grasped "less hours, lower center of gravity, and newest knowledge, wide oriented". Raise the ratio of practical course from 10% to 20%.

# 2.1 Multi-direction of Training Program

There was only one training direction in old training program. We offered a choice of training program for students. Several training direction were designed. Each training direction is supported by certain number of block professional course. Each block strengthens the quality and skills of students in certain areas. The electrical information specialty and their different directions of ZJC are presented in table 1 below.

Electrical Information Profession of ZJC	Major Direction of Profession
	The direction of hardware
The computer science and technology	The direction of software
profession	The direction of network
	The direction of Digital Media
The outemation profession	The direction of electrical automation
The automation profession	The direction of electronic signal control
The electronic and Information	The direction of signal processing
angingering profession	The direction of Intelligent Instruments
engineering profession	The direction of automatic identification

Table 1. The Electrical Information Profession and its Direction

# 2.2 Improving the Contents of Practical Course1

To adapt to new technology, we adjust the content of professional practice. Table 2 shows the added new professional practice courses and contents.

Electrical	The Ole Practice	New Added Practice Content(
Information	Content(Comprehensive	Comprehensive Experiment or Application
Profession	Experiment)	Design)
The computer	Data structures,	Web site design, DOS, Graphics software
science and	Computer components,	application, Oracle site development,
technology	Computer and interface,	MAYA animation, Game engine,.NET
profession	Databases, Computer	programming, JAVA programming and its
	networks, System	technology in website building, etc
	software	
The automation	Computer and interface,	Microcomputer application, PLC
profession	Motor control systems,	application, MATLAB and its
	Computer control system	applications, Manufacturing practice,
		Motion control system, Management
		information systems
The electronic	Analog electronics,	Embedded systems, DSP applications,
and Information	Digital electronics,	High-frequency electronic circuits,
engineering	Circuit, Data	Professional Integration, Data
profession	communication	communications and computer networks

Table 2. The Comparison of Content of Practical Course

# **3** Construction of Practice Teaching System Adapting to Abilities Training

Fig1 shows the practice teaching system of electrical information profession in ZJC. This system includes three respects. It should be noted is the fact that all of the modules are compulsory except the module circled by dotted line.



Fig. 1. Diagram of Practice Teaching System of Electrical Information Profession in ZJC

Elective courses had been public basic courses and humanities, arts, economics, management courses. Practical courses and professional courses were all required. This is clearly not enough. Fig1 show the practical elective courses' block in black dotted line. For example, "Practical Electronic Circuits" is an elective course. We opened this course after "Circuit Principle". The content of it is mainly resistance, light emitting diodes, buzzer, alarm, etc. The purpose is stimulating interest of student, help them recognizing popular electric components and devices, knowing how to using common software, instruments and meters. The elective courses are divided into three types. There are dozens of practice elective courses opened in recent years. Some are showed in table 3 below.

The setting of practical elective courses changed the composition of elective courses, enriched the practical ability-oriented teaching plan, and formed new branches of training program. The logical structure of training program is more reasonable.

Types of elective courses	Name of elective courses
Software Types of elective courses	Introduction of multimedia software applications, Web design, The basis of three-dimensional animation, The basis of three-dimensional virtual game production, Asp dynamic web site development, ACM algorithms and programming
Hardware Types of elective courses	Practical electronic circuits, Barcode technology and application, Computer assembly, maintenance, and basic settings, Radio assembly ,conditioning and testing
Software and Hardware Combined Types of elective courses	Computer aided design for electronic systems, Very-high- speed integrated circuit hardware description language de- sign for complex-programmable logic device/ field- programmable gate array

Table 3. Part of the Practice Elective Courses Opened In Recent Years

#### 4 Preparation and Publication of Theory Teaching Book and Experimental Teaching Material

Independent colleges are different from normal universities and colleges. The most fundamental difference is the students. As the student's basic knowledge, hobbies, intelligence, motivation and learning methods are different. In order to adapt to the different for the students, according to our teaching experience and the different level of the students, some book involved basic theory are written and published. They are "Signals and Systems", "Principle of Automatic Control System", "Principle of Communications", "Digital Signal Processing", etc. Some new technology book is also published such as "Single Chip Computer", "Embedded System", "Object-oriented Programming", etc. At the same time, some book involved experiment such as "Experimental Course of Assembly Language Programming", "Experimental Course of Software Engineering", "Experimental Course of Data Structures and Algorithms" are written and offered

to our students. At the beginning of writing ideas, the actual situation was taken into account.

### 5 Training and Improving the Practical Ability of Teachers and Students by Science and Technology Contest for Students

Teacher's training is the first step. A series of incentive policies were established. A number of teachers are send out into related companies about half a year or one year. The Innovation laboratory was set up also.

The main science and technology contest in IT is "National Undergraduate Electronic Design Contest" and "ACM International Collegiate Programming Contest". Contest was taken into accountant during each time when improving teaching plan. Also we make greater efforts to training our students during holidays. The practical ability of students is increased.

#### 6 Implementation and Conclusion

In recent years, we reform the practical teaching system to meet the needs of social employment market in Zhejiang, exploring different way on improving practice abilities of our students. The setting of electric information practice elective courses is a useful supplement to practice teaching system. More autonomy is offered to the students and their knowledge is broadening. It is helpful to change the construction in knowledge and skills of students. It is helpful to the training of personality. Practice elective courses are welcomed by the students. Sometimes the attendance is up to 100%. The book and experiment book written our own are more suitable to the students. These books are welcome. The knowledge and ability of teachers are improved after teacher's training; some teachers are famous among students in contest guiding. With the practical ability of students increased, more and more awards of science and technology contest gained. The graduates are also welcomed. The employing rate has remained at higher level in independent colleges in Zhejiang province.

#### References

- 1. Zaoyang, H., Hejiang, W.: Explore and Reform of Teaching Management at Independent Colleges. Researches in Higher Education of Engineering, Wu Han 3, 59–62 (2005)
- 2. Qing, L., Min, Z.: Analysis of Training Objectives on Higher Engineering Education. Journal of Higher Education, Wu Han (11) (2007)
- Chenghui, H., Qun, S.: Discussion of Ways of Training for Students at Applied Colleges. China Higher Education Research, Beijing (03) (2002)
- Kunhua, C.: Research and Practice on Basic Quality and Uninterrupted Education for Higher Engineering Applied Talents. Meitan Higher Education, Jiangsu (21) (2003)
- Duanyang, Z.H., Qingxiang, X.: The Research and Practice of Computer Teaching at Independent Colleges for Students at Different Levels. In: WASE International Conference on Information Engineering, pp. 20–23 (2009)

# **Chinese and Western Cultural Conflicts under Sino-foreign Cooperative Education**

Lu Chanjiang<sup>1</sup>, Feng Yan<sup>1</sup>, Cheng Lanbo<sup>2</sup>, and Lv Weibin<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Sino-Canadian International College, Guangxi University, 100, Daxue East Road, Nanning, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, 530004, P.R. China

<sup>2</sup> School of Journalism & Communication, Guangxi University, 100, Daxue East Road, Nanning, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, 530004, P.R. China

<sup>3</sup> School of Public Policy and Management, Guangxi University, 100, Daxue East Road, Nanning, Guangxi Zhuang Autonomous Region, 530004, P.R. China lucy@gxu.edu.cn, fengyanflo@163.com, chenglanbo198@yahoo.com.cn

**Abstract.** With the acceleration of Sino-foreign cooperation in running schools, there are more and more cultural conflicts in the process of the management of college and university students. This paper discusses the cultural differences in students' ideological education and management under Sino-foreign cooperative education. Aiming at improving the ideological education to college and university students in the context of Sino-foreign cooperation, the authors analyze the potential influence and impact of Chinese and western cultural conflicts on students from such perspectives as the orientation of students' management, the new challenges for ideological and political education, culture dominancy, etc., and explore more scientific and feasible ways for students' management.

Keywords: Chinese and western cultural conflicts, Sino-foreign cooperative education, students management.

# 1 Introduction

Culture is a fairly extensive concept. Diverse cultures of different value orientations and characteristics derived from different ethnic groups, regions and social systems in the development of human civilization. People from different cultures will show their own characteristics and inadaptability in interpersonal association and communication because of cultural differences. This inadaptation may have two manifestations: harmonious fusion, if both sides are compatible or mutually tolerant; or on the contrary, incompatibleness or even confrontation and opposition. The Chinese and western cultural conflicts discussed in this paper mainly refer to the incompatibleness, confrontation and opposition and between western capitalism-oriented dominant cultural elements and socialism-oriented dominant cultural elements on a Chinese tradition basis. Chinese and western cultural conflicts is also an issue of great concern in the management of university students. With the deepened implementation of its opening-up policy, China is developing rapidly in various aspects, and educational internationalization has thus gradually become a significant trend for China's reform and development of higher education [1]. This paper will take Sino-foreign joint universities, especially local ones as examples to explore the characteristics and methods of college students' ideological and political education under this circumstance.

### 2 Current Situation of Sino-foreign Cooperative Education for Cultivating Interdisciplinary Talents

Sino-foreign cooperative education in China began in the 1980s. According to incomplete statistics, the number of Sino-foreign joint schools in China reached over 600 in 2002[2], and there was a sharp increase to 1300 in 2006[3]. "Provisional Regulations on Sino-foreign Cooperation in Running Schools" and the implementation of "Rules on Sino-foreign Cooperative Schools of People's Republish of China", promulgated by the state council of China respectively in 1995 and in 2003, not only embody the state government's concern on Sino-foreign cooperative education, but also legislatively guarantee its sound development.

Currently, Sino-foreign joint schools in the field of higher education in China are mainly focusing on "unilateral input", i.e., introducing concepts, methods and teaching resources from the foreign side, and differ from each other in the depth and the width of cooperation. There are two basic forms of Sino-foreign cooperative education in China. The first one involves a credit transfer system which allows students to study both at home and abroad. In this mode, students will spend 1-2 years learning English courses and some basic courses in China, and then 2-3 years at overseas university to accomplish specialized courses of a certain major and get a degree or diploma of the foreign university or even two degrees from both domestic and foreign universities. The second form is to cultivate students within China by creating a stimulating language environment thorough introducing international teaching concepts, modes, methods and teachers.

## **3** Difficulties in the Management of Students under Chinese and Western Cultural Conflicts

In the internationalization of China's higher educational reform, due to the lack of scientific and theoretical guidance and experience, it has become a universal phenomenon that most Sino-foreign colleges and universities, especially those local ones, blindly follow western cultures. Facing the differences between Chinese and western cultures, faculty and staff in students' management sectors tend to let students slide or drift in the cultural conflicts resulted from the differences between Chinese and western values of time and money, communicative languages, dietary habits, values of ideals and conducts, etc., which will throw themselves in the dock in the management of students.

# 3.1 Undefined Orientation and Objectives for Students' Management

After more than 20 years of development, China's Sino-foreign cooperative education is still in its start-up period. In the early period of its development, very little experiences could be leaned from due to high cost of running schools and difficulty in employing foreign teachers. On one hand, most colleges and universities, especially local ones, laid much greater emphasis on other aspects of running joint schools than students' management. To them, sending students abroad through cooperative programs is of foremost importance. The belief of their only task for students' management is to ensure students' safety and proper function of teaching. No attention was paid to the ideological and political education to students or helping students, who are facing the role conversion from middle school students to college students in psychological adjustment in their study and life. On the other hand, some local Sino-foreign schools transplanted the concepts, thinking models and working manners from general universities into their system, without noticing the specific features of Sino-foreign cooperative education and its differences form general schools, especially the great influence on students by the dominant cultural values in western countries. Therefore, the traditional mode and experience of students' management is fail to meet the demand of students' management faculties and thus leads to undefined orientation and objectives of students' management.

# 3.2 Students' Management Faculties Lack in Good Experience for Reference

Sino-foreign cooperative education, as a dominant mode of the international oriented educational reform in China, is getting more and more popular in higher education institutions, especially in coastal open areas. However, the entirely different teaching concepts and methods introduced from abroad that our students have never experienced as well as the value orientation and style of behavior will inevitably exert on the students influences in various aspects and great impacts in various degrees. As a result, students of individual differences will have different reactions to such a diverse and complicated environment that is totally new to them, which will definitely pose many new challenges to students' management faculties.

Because of the backwardness of Sino-foreign cooperative education, theoretical research on western education localization in China is in great need of further exploration. Very few achievements are seen in such aspects as the study on the general and specific characteristics and the way of developing Sino-foreign cooperative education, the psychology, emotions and behaviors of university students involved in Chinese and western communication, relevant information and statistics of influence on students' outlooks of world, life and value brought by western cultures, and the growth characteristics and needs of individual students. This will surely increase the difficulty for students' management faculties in dealing with students' problems. Moreover, the lack of good experiences for reference and little

innovation in working manner are critical problems existing throughout the process of student management and Youth League Committee and Students' Union affairs like extracurricular activities, and will lead to a series of problems in ideological and political education, such as ambiguous pertinence, lack of innovation, ineffectual efforts.

# 3.3 Traditional Ideological and Political Education Facing New Challenges

Students' management in western universities is student-service-oriented where there are no such things of distinct Chinese characteristics like specific "ideological and political education", "party construction" or "Youth League Committee construction". Western students possess strong sense of self-independence and marked individuality. Students' associations are more developed than those of Chinese universities. Students' management in Chinese universities is developing from the management-oriented towards the student-service-oriented. Yet, the differences in politics, economy and cultural values between Chinese and western countries form a big gap between the higher educational modes of the two societies, which will bring more difficulties to the traditional ideological and political education, construction of Chinese Communist Party and Youth League Committee for Chinese universities. These differences will inevitably bring to the traditional Chinese mode of students' management a lot of new changes and influences.

Sino-foreign cooperative education provides a convenient platform for the cultural exchanges between Chinese and western cultures. This platform has brought the exchange, conflicts and integration of diverse cultural values, habits and customs that makes the students' management and ideological and political education even more difficult. University students are in an important growing period typical of active thinking, strong ability to acquire new knowledge and accept new ideas, but they tend to sway with different cultures they encounter because of their immature values of life and world and difficulty in making analysis and judgment between right and wrong. Besides, some teachers from western countries will consciously or unconsciously over-beautify their won cultures and religions and act as keen promoters of their habits, customs and life styles. Students will thus easily develop worship towards western world, and this tends to impair their sense of collectivism highly advocated in socialist countries and weaken their sense of honor of being a part of the Chinese nation.

## 3.4 Chinese Culture on the Edge of Losing Its Dominant Position in Coexistence with Western Culture under Sino-foreign Cooperative Education

One of the important functions of cultural values is to fundamentally influence people on their ways of viewing and understanding the world. All cultures have their own reasonableness of the existence and deny any principles of right and wrong [4]. It is difficult to evaluate the merits and demerits of a cultural value, but it is the necessary outcome of every dominant mode of economic production that its culture will outweigh those of other disadvantaged modes, and this culture will certainly exert great influence on people's thoughts and judgment between right and wrong.

In traditional Chinese culture, people purse for harmonious interpersonal relationships, and they view collective interests much more important than personal interests. So personal interests and personal development are always supposed to make concession to collective interests, if the two are in conflict. Quite on the contrary, one of the value orientations of western culture is individualism. With the deep rooted individual-centered value in their mind, western people tend to think and to judge independently, and realize their individual value and the maximization of their personal interests through efforts. The differences between the above two cultures are obvious. Therefore, in the face of the strong influence and impact of western cultures, students of Sino-foreign joint schools tend to show such problems as weak self-cultural identity, lack of self-confidence, indistinction of the dominant position of their own national culture, etc. These problems put students' management and ideological and political education in bigger predicament.

#### 4 Strategies for Students' Management in the Context of Chinese and Western Cultural Conflicts

Internationalization is the inevitable choice and inexorable trend for the reform of higher education. However, the immaturity of Sino-foreign cooperation education in China has lead to students' maladjustment in Chinese and western cultural conflicts which consequently brought many negative effects. What is even worse is that it may stray from its right direction of serving the state and national interests. Therefore, it is significant to consider how we could realize the localization of international education by successfully transplanting or introducing from abroad the advanced educational concepts and methods and integrate them into China's higher education, especially into Sino-foreign cooperative education. How to overcome the difficulties brought by cultural conflicts and improve the students' management so as to achieve sound and rapid development of Sino-foreign cooperative education, is the focal point discussed in this paper.

## 4.1 Clear Orientation and Further Research of Students Management Are of Great Importance for Improving Students' Intercultural Communication Abilities

Sino-foreign cooperative education "is an integral part of China' education"[5]. The task of students' management in this context is to ensure the realization of the objective of "cultivating talents of various disciplines for China's socialist construction"[5]. "Radically, we should take full advantage of international cooperative education to improve the overall quality and comprehensiveness of the whole school"[6]. So the management and education of students plays an important role under the cross-cultural education background where frequent cultural collisions

occur. On one hand, students' management faculties should improve their own cross-cultural communication abilities, guide students to have correct evaluation on cultural differences and properly handle the problems caused by these differences. Also, they should help the students to improve their ability of judging a culture and cross-cultural communication skills so as to ensure the socialist orientation of Sino-foreign cooperative education. On the other hand, it is of great importance to carry out theoretical and empirical study on students' thinking and behaviors influenced by multi-cultures, explore the characteristics, nature and law of the influence on students of Chinese and western cultural collisions and hereby build a more feasible and effective system of students' management as well as ideological and political education.

# 4.2 Maintaining the Dominant Position of Chinese Culture to Weaken the Negative Effects of Chinese and Western Cultural Differences

Chinese traditional culture, exerting deep influence on the development of the whole Chinese nation, has not only a long history, but also unique charm and advantages. This is because the Chinese nation, not only has inherited the excellent national cultural traditions, but also has absorbed the essence other cultures; it not only adhered to the collectivism-centered socialist values, but also introduced the scientific people-oriented thoughts. So it is very important to maintain the dominant position of the fine Chinese traditional cultures, introduce and apply the good concepts and expertise of management in both Chinese and western cultures, and interrogate these concepts into the whole process (including design, organization, operation and management) of students' extracurricular activities. This can effectively reduce the negative effects caused by the collision of the two cultures.

## 4.3 Realizing the Complementation of Advantages of Chinese and Western Cultures to Establish An "1+1≥2" Cultivation and Evaluation System of Interdisciplinary Talents with International Horizon

Various problems caused by cultural collisions are in need of wide attention and objective handling. On one hand, we should confront these problems and positively recognize the merits of western cultures through cultural exchanges and mutual understanding that helps to realize the complementation of both cultures' advantages, which will lay a foundation for solving problems that arise from cultural collisions. On the other hand, based on the respect for cultural differences and students' individuality, we should give full play to the advantages to both cultures. There are two important ways of ideological and political education to students: first, developing Communist Youth League and students' union, especially building a good team of students' leaders and popularizing continuous education to Chinese Communist Party members; second, helping students to develop good attitude toward study. The core socialist values, through the above two ways, can be integrated into the design, organization, operation and evaluation of students' extracurricular activities. Excellent students from different circles may be set as examples and impetus to encourage all other students to make efforts to achieve progress, through which we can create a better studying and humanistic atmosphere typical of "self-confidence and self-improvement, self-esteem and self-respect, rationalism and democracy, innovativeness". This will bring a fair, open and multi-cultural environment and platform for education and development of students. In such environment, there is harmonious coexistence of Chinese and western cultures, good interaction and effective exchanges between foreign teachers and students. By establishing a " $1+1\geq 2$ " cultivation and evaluation system of interdisciplinary talents with international horizon and realizing the complementation of advantages of both cultures, we will be able to orientate students to their study and personal improvement, learn to seek common ground while accepting existing differences, learn to cooperate with others, and value team spirit and democratic consciousness.

#### 5 Conclusion

Whatever forms the Sino-foreign cooperative education takes, it is its main task to improve the quality of students through introducing successful experiences from aboard in this field, create good environment for language learning and lower the cost for education. Only by in-depth study and research on cultural differences, can we understand where these differences derive from and how they develop, figure out a feasible way to handle problems caused by cultural conflicts. This will allow us to seek common ground and reserve differences in educational cooperation and maintain its harmonious development.

\*supported by the Research Fund of Guangxi Educational Department (200911MS18) and the Research Foundation of Guangxi University (X071123).

#### References

- 1. Qain, J.: On Sino-foreign Cooperative Education. Journal of Southwest University for Nationalities (2005)
- 2. China Education Daily (2006)
- 3. Sun, J.: Characteristics of University Education in French. Journal of Changchun University of Technology (2006)
- 4. Wang, H., Wang, J.: On Differences and Conflicts between Chinese and Western Cultures. Education for Chinese After-school, Theory (2009)
- 5. The Regulations of the People's Republic of China on Sino-foreign Cooperative Educatio, Beijing (2004) (in Press)

- Li, B., Zhang, C.: On Sino-foreign Cooperative Education in the Context of Internationalism of Higher Education. Liaoning Education Research 11, 50–51 (2005)
- 7. Yu, G., Wang, Y.: Differences in Values–The Major Factor Influencing Chinese and Western Cross-cultural Communication, Theories, vol. 3 (2007)
- 8. Cai, J.: On Management of University Students in the Context of Sino-foreign Cooperative Education. Journal of Heilongjiang College of Education 28 (2009)

# **Research and Reform of CDIO Engineering Education Mode**

Hanqi Yu, Niansheng Yin, Jingqiu Wu, Qiqing Xu, and Xue Yang

Nanjing Institute of Technology Nanjing Jiangsu China, 211167 yuhq@njit.edu.cn, yangxuesnowy@163.com

**Abstract.** By adhering to the principle of "learning for applying", production, study and research are combined to guarantee the teaching quality and research ability in our education mode reform. This paper outlines the international CDIO engineering education concept, industry-university Cooperation for Laboratory, development of teaching programs, cooperating operation into theory teaching, and "learning by doing "teaching method. In order to find a CDIO engineering education mode suitable for Chinese students, automation discipline (systems integration) training program is designed, practiced, and developed.

Keywords: CDIO, engineering education, learning by doing, automation systems integration.

## 1 Learning and Researching Carefully, Developing Training Plan

CDIO (conceive, design, implement, operate) is a new international engineering education mode.[1]And some research about CDIO mode should be carried out by Chinese universities to solve their own problems, instead of obeying CDIO rules completely. In order to deepen the reform of engineering education mode, improve the quality of engineering education.[2]"Learning by doing" teaching method, industry-university Cooperation for Laboratory and international education are important for higher education development strategy of global economy, they support and merge each other, and they are indispensable[3][4].

To made our training plan, we did lots of research on international CDIO concept, had some reports from experts, we also did some research about certain enterprises and universities, and invited some business representatives take part in our discussion sessions such as Mitsubishi Electric Ltd. (China), GE General electric Company (Shanghai), Siemens Numerical Control Ltd. (Nanjing), MG Automobile Co., Ltd. Shanghai, CNC Machine Tool Co., Ltd. Nanjing etc.

In our reform, engineering practice was emphasized in the training plan, some measures were taken. First of all, the proportion of practice in the education sector was highly increased on the bases of some necessary theoretical knowledge: in our basic course and courses, theoretical knowledge and practical knowledge ratio was 1:1, and the classrooms were our laboratories. "Learning by doing" teaching method was achieved. Second some courses were brought forward to first and

second semester, integrated electronic system design and training were the main task during first semester to fourth semester, system integration design and training were the main task during fifth semester to seventh semester, and the main work in seventh semester and eighth semester were production practice and graduate design. In our education mode, basic experiment skills training was taken seriously for fresh men and sophomore; professional skills training was important for junior and senior students. Third, students were divided into some groups, and all the groups would have the opportunity to familiar with the professional hardware and software equipments in our professional laboratories. These groups would also take part in several kinds of design and innovation Competitions and had some training about automation system integration.

#### 2 School-Enterprise Cooperation Experimental Base, Constructing a Multi-level Practice System

When we executed the CDIO engineering education mode improvement, some problems in university practice education was found.Introducing a variety of quality resources at home and abroad actively, carrying out the multifaceted cooperation with the community are good ways to solve our problems. We cooperated with many famous companies and built lots of first-class laboratories which guaranteed our automation system integration discipline CDIO engineering education mode practice learning platform.

In recent years, by unremitting efforts, we cooperated with many international famous companies from 9 countries such as America, Germany, Japan, etc to build several laboratories, experimental centers and training centers; the total amount was up to 91.84 million RMB. At present, we have built 23 build labs such as Mitsubishi Electric Automation Laboratory, Siemens Advanced Automation Joint demonstration Experimental Center, GE Automation System Integration Laboratory, Bosch Rexroth Mechatronics Experimental Center, Mitsubishi Electric laser processing machine Laboratory, Delta Automation Experimental Center, Weinuo Si Han CNC machine tool training center, Swan NC Simulation Laboratory, Asia-controlled Kingview automation software laboratory, U.S. Cypress PSOC Joint Laboratory and so on. The total assets of hardware and software in these build labs are 86.76 million RMB, and the total use area is about 7600 square meters.

#### **3** Developing Our Own Equipments and Integrated Practice Education Content

During the school-enterprise cooperation, companies invested a lot of advanced industrial products. In order to apply these products to the education reform, and show our students the most advanced products and technologies in school, by learning new techniques and researching, teachers designed our own teaching equipments, developed experiments and training projects and prepared teaching materials and handouts. In recent years, a variety of 167 units (sets) of the experimental devices, involve electric and electronic, single chip, EDA, PLC, automation, process control, robotics, CNC, production lines and so on, have been independently developed, which played a significant role in practice education. Through developing experimental devices, our labs were enriched, and we earned lots of teachers with solid theoretical foundation and strong hands which were popular with students.

The equipments provided by build units were the most advanced devices, and most information was supplied to manual mode. In order to make full use of them, by secondary application and development, our teachers developed a large number of designing, comprehensive and innovative experimental projects. Besides 18 teaching materials and handouts with new content and higher applicability were completed, which were used in our education reform and chosen by other similar universities and technical training.

#### 4 "Learning by doing" Teaching Method, Improving Teaching Quality

"Learning by doing" teaching method was full implemented in automation systems integration discipline reform, the 6-week series of integrated electronics design and training Series and 12-week comprehensive system integration design and training, is the embodiment of it. The former was a electronic control system comprehensive training for freshmen and sophomore, and the latter a professional comprehensive training for junior and senior. In these two stages, students not only learnt a variety of theoretical knowledge, information inquiry, design, production and project control but also practiced project production and control, wrote reports, drew drawings, made PPT, participated replies, managed and attempted teamwork, which was a comprehensive training for students and was also a most effective way to improve the students' quality and capabilities.

#### 5 Effectiveness of Reform

Compared with other classes in NJIT, the Comprehensive capacity of students in automation system integration reform pilot class was significantly improved:

Improved Practical ability. There was lots of time for students studying in labs and build labs, they can in touch with number of real advanced technology and modern products from internationally renowned companies. They did subject design and project training, with the help of "learning by doing" methods, their practical ability was greatly improved.

Improved innovation ability. We provided students with a good extra-curricular science and technology innovation platform, and strongly supported them participate in various competitions. At present our students took part in National Electronic Design Contest, Automation Design and Innovation Competition, Robotics Competition, Engineering Training Competition and so on. Through competitions, the students' design cooperating, communicating, reporting and other processes level were significantly improved, and their overall Innovation ability was greatly increased.

Improved personal qualities. By cooperating with GE, Mitsubishi, Siemens, Bosch Rexroth's and other international companies, not only will their business equipments, products introduced to the laboratories, more importantly, their corporate culture, management, science and technology knowledge be brought into the teaching. In the experiments, practice and training, students will realize the concept of world-class corporate culture, technical standards and the integrity of the attitude of interaction with others, work standards, etc and enjoy the culture, the influence of these companies. Their personal qualities, cultivation are rising continuously.

Improved employment levels. Through learning and training in the laboratories students mastered some of the company's products, types and application technology quickly. Learning from the employment situation of the students in the laboratories in past few years, their employment unit is of higher innovation level and their salary is much better. And obtain graduate students have also been welcomed and affirmed by their mentors.

#### References

- [1] Benefits of CDIO, http://www.cdio.org/benefits-cdio
- [2] Crawley, E.F.: Educating Engineers in an Engineering Context: Conceiving Designing Implementing Operating. In: CDIO Engineering Education Mode Conference, Shantou (2008)
- [3] Wu, A.: China CDIO engineering education mode. Shantou University (2009)
- [4] Zha, J.: Engineering education reform overall strategy and "Learning in doing". In: CDIO Education Mode, Beijing (2009)

# **Reform on Curriculum Project in Management Information System Based on Project Management Technology**

Xiaohong Deng<sup>1</sup>, Xuemei Hu<sup>2</sup>, and Yanjun Liu<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> School of Management Engineering, Shandong Jianzhu University, China

<sup>2</sup> Center of Modern Education Technology, Shandong Jianzhu University, China {xhdeng, huxuemei, lyj}@sdjzu.edu.cn

**Abstract.** A large amount of well-qualified and applied-technique-oriented graduates are required in recent years in China, therefore increasingly attention must be paid to practical teaching to increase the education quality. This paper firstly analyses present situation and existing problems in curriculum arrangement, quality assurance and personnel organization in the curriculum project of management information system (MIS). A reform on current MIS curriculum project based on the project management technology is proposed subsequently, and the detailed implementation plan is described from four stages, that is, startup stage, plan stage, implementation stage, and check stage. In the reform on curriculum project, the students are organized in project teams, a milestone is set up to control the project process, a quality assurance system and quality-monitoring framework with regard to curriculum project are also established and the performance management.

**Keywords:** management information system, curriculum project, teaching reform, project management technology.

#### 1 Introduction

In the year 2002, higher education in China historically entered the stage of internationally-recognized popularization, which marks that the transformation from elite education to mass education will become an important theme of higher education in the future[1]. In the process of education transformation, many universities and colleges are aiming to cultivate students to be highly specialized and applied talents.

From educational psychology prospective, it is believed that forming skills promotes increasing ability [2]. Without a doubt, Projects are one of the most important approaches to form skills gained from teaching curriculum. In universities and colleges, students obtain abundant practical opportunities which help them to apply theory knowledge to solve real questions.

The MIS curriculum project is one of the practical teaching steps. This course aims to improve the students' information technical skills and develop the ability of discovering, analyzing and solving problems [3]. Therefore, it is worthy exploring how to reform MIS curriculum project to cultivate well-qualified talents.

#### 2 Existing Problems in MIS Curriculum Project

Firstly, the present arrangement in teaching curriculum is irrational. In general, MIS theory teaching is followed by its curriculum project, which is a serial manner [4]. In the manner, students are required to finish all assignments of information system development, involving information system investigation, analysis, design and programming within a short period (usually one or two weeks). At the same time, the students have to submit their project reports for evaluation of their projects. Obviously, the students have rare time to think and have to get through their works careless. Inevitably, this typical arrangement fails to help students understand knowledge and foster practical skills.

Secondly, the curriculum project quality is out of control [5]. In current teaching curriculum, teachers are unable to verify students' project quality because usually when students' reports are submitted, the unit period has come to the end. In the whole process, teachers cannot tutorial the projects and fail to control the quality.

Lastly, in terms of personnel arrangement, two approaches are available and usually be adopted. One is that every student finishes his/her project independently, and the other type is that 3-5 students compose a project group and complete a project together [6]. Both approaches have shortcomings. In the first way, the students may work overload to finish assignments on time. The second approach is that teachers may fail to verify work quantity of each student and mark fairly.

#### 3 MIS Curriculum Project Reform Based on Project Management Technology

Project management is a kind of scientific management methods. The project team is temporary and dynamic. Project management emphasizes individual responsibility, carries out project manager system, implements objective management based on maximal benefit and has a set of perfect management methods [7]. According to the theory of project life cycle, the whole process of MIS curriculum project is divided into four phases: initiating, planning, implementing and checking.

(1) Initiating Stage: According to the specialty training goal, the MIS curriculum project syllabus is drawn up, in which the course goal, missions, process arrangement and testing method are defined in principle.

(2) Planning Stage: Teachers design the details of the MIS curriculum project with great care, including the process arrangement plan, the quality assurance plan, the test plan and the relative documents.

• Process Arrangement Plan. In the new process arrangement plan, the abovementioned serial approach is replaced by a parallel approach, in which theory teaching, experiment teaching and curriculum project are done harmoniously at the same time. Firstly, the entire framework is decomposed into several smaller and manageable activities. Secondly, the logical relationships among all activities are defined, which is shown in figure 1. At last, the duration of each activity is defined according to the total hours of the course.



Fig. 1. Logical relationships among MIS teaching activities

• Quality Assurance Plan. At first, the MIS curriculum project milestone is defined, including selecting titles, investigating, analyzing, designing and implementing system, showing products and answering questions. Then milestone works and their quality requests are defined in details, for example, in system analysis stage, the students are asked to analyze system objectives, user characteristics, function requests, business flows, data flows, data resource distribution, management models, computer resource scheme and etc. The teachers check the stage reports and provide instructions without delay to realize quality control in the whole process.

• Test Plan. A final grade of MIS curriculum project is determined by two factors. One is the results achieved from the process of project and the other is the final report and software product. The process grade is further divided into two parts, including the result from stage reports and from group evaluation. At the end of the curriculum project, the MIS curriculum project grade can be calculated.

• Relative Documents. Teachers should prepare teaching cases and experiment materials to support MIS curriculum project. A teaching case should include all relative teaching materials, such as project background, system plan, system analysis and design reports and the execution of software. The experiment teaching aims to train students to write the reports and draw the graphs by means of the tool software expertly, for example, business flow diagram, data flow diagram, E-R diagram, function diagram, program flow diagram and etc.

(3) Implementation and Control Stage: personnel, process and quality management are involved in this stage.

• Personnel Arrangement. In this stage, all students are distributed to several project groups. Each group is composed by 3-5 students, one of whom acts as the

project manager. The project managers are in charge of drawing up the implementation plan, allotting works to each group member and coordinating the relationship among the group members according to the MIS curriculum project syllabus. Every group member must finish their own missions respectively on time. In order to ensure the right of the project manager, he/she gives each group member a score, which is one part of the total result, by the member's performance in the process of the project.

• Process and Quality Management. According to the process plan, each project group should submit its stage reports, including a project selection report, a system investigation report, a system analysis report, a system design report and a system implementation report. Teachers obtain information with regard to the real project development and quality by looking over these reports.

In each stage, teachers require 2-3 groups to provide lectures about their projects, and then comment on their lectures, finally summarize the entire project situation in the stage. This process attains three objectives, the first is to praise the good jobs, which can play a demonstration role, the second is to point out the common faults in the project reports, and the third is to train the ability of oral presentation.

(4) Checking and Summarizing Stage: In the last week of MIS curriculum project, the students should submit their final project reports, demonstrate their programs and prepare an oral defense of their submissions. Based on the stage reports written before, students have enough time to review the whole process and improve project reports. Through oral defense of the project report, both teachers and students can obtain an objective impression of the MIS project development process, summarize the advantages and disadvantages on time and provide more useful information for the future.

#### 4 Conclusions

Bringing the project management technology into the MIS curriculum project enable students to finish their projects on time and enable them to learn how to develop and manage the real IT projects to meet the practical needs of information system development. The reform improves the students' ability of analyzing the existing problems, giving a possible solution and communicating with others, helps students to develop their thinking patterns of confidence, independence, creativity, and improve their behavior patterns of diligence, responsibility, cooperation. At present, the MIS curriculum project reform based on project management technology serves the teaching better.

# References

- Wang, Y.L.: Reflections on the Competency-based Instructing System in the Course of Popular Higher Education. Heilongjiang Researches on Higher Education, 116–118 (2006)
- Lei, S.H., Shu, F.: On the Application of Project Pedagogy in Project Management Specialty Teaching. Research and Exploration in Laboratory 29, 130–132 (2010)
- Qiu, Z.Q.: Research on Experimental Teaching of Management Information System for Economic Management speciality. Research and Exploration in Laboratory 29, 325–327 (2010)
- Liang, Y.: Research and Practice of Teaching Reformation on Management Information System. Researches on Library Science, 10–21 (2010)
- Cheng, C.H.: The Discussion of Teaching Methods for Management Information System Curriculum in Economic Colleges and Universities. Computer Education, 71–73 (2010)
- Liu, Z.Y.: The Teaching Reform in Management Information System Course. Journal of Technology College Education 27, 119–122 (2008)
- 7. Wang, C.F.: Modern Project Management. China Machine Press, Beijing (2006)

# Lecture Notes in Electrical Engineering: Discussion about the Way of Training Mechanical Applied Type Undergraduate Talents

Chen Guangjun, Yan Bingbing, Yu Yonghong, and Liu Qisheng

College of Mechanical Engineering, Jiamusi University, Jiamusi, 154007, China

**Abstract.** Further improving cultivating ways in applied undergraduate talent become to be an urgent requirement for the applied type undergraduate college. The educational experience of applied type undergraduate talents in western developed countries, especially in United States, Britain, France and Germany is explored. And the problems lying in mechanical applied undergraduate training mode at now stage is proposed. The project cultivating for machinery applied undergraduate talent achieved through those creative education actions such as teaching for engineering with characteristics, school-enterprise cooperation, quality developing and technological innovation activities and so on is put forward. The innovation ideas for the kind talent cultivating ways mentioned in this paper is not only favorable for the Practical ability training of students, but also benefit to the improving of comprehensive quality, it can be a attempt to the way of mechanical applied underground talent.

**Keywords:** Applied undergraduate, Training ways, Mechanical major, Engineering application, Creative education.

# **1** Introduction

With the strategic adjustment of the country's economy and industrial structure, and the rapid development of high-tech industries, a large number of high-level talents in application with both knowledge and skills are in a urgent need state[1]. Under this background, Applied Undergraduate Education as a new concept begins to put forward and to make into practice. Further improving cultivating ways in applied undergraduate talent become to be an urgent requirement for the applied type undergraduate college.

# 2 Experience Explore of Applied Undergraduate Education in Western Countries

According to the requirement of economic and social development, 50-60 years in the 20th century, developed countries vigorously develop higher vocational and

higher professional education. 70-90 years in the 20th centuries, Applied Undergraduate Education is begun to develop, the higher education process to be popular and universal is promoted, which put the economic, technological and social development forward.

# 2.1 U.S.A.

Undergraduate level technical education exists in universities and technical institute in the United States. It's teaching plan gives more focus on application of experimental courses during the first two years, the deeper subject such as mathematics, natural science and general education is strengthen during the last two years [2].

# 2.2 Britain

The British multi-subject technical Institute, mainly cultivate technical engineers. Sandwich teaching plan of multi-subject technical Institute is with more special features. And it is sectioned and staggered to be carried on with classroom teaching and Industrial Training.

## 2.3 France

They combine school education with practice in real sector adopting work-study alternative system, and make students in different identities into real sector to practice more times, strengthen engineering cultivating for students, conduct applied research, understand the running process of enterprises, and promote the cultivation of engineering education.

# 2.4 Germany

German for the applied scientific technical university is Fachhochshule, with short FH for it. Its professional orientation of their graduates is technician for Medium and large sized enterprises or managers for small enterprises [3].

# 2.5 Experience Reference

Comprised with the practice of advanced country to be training applied undergraduate talents, common grounds are summarized as follows:

1) The emphasis on practice teaching in general, especially more emphasis on the actual exercise in society and enterprises;

2) Breaking through Standard curriculum system at different degree, arranged by according to the needs of professional competence cultivating.

3) Emphasizing both the Humanities and Social Sciences, focusing on the cultivating of manage ability, public-relations ability and presentation skills.

# **3** The Training Way of Mechanical Type Applied Undergraduate Talent

Cultivating for mechanical applied undergraduate talent can be achieved by those creative education actions such as teaching for engineering with characteristics, school-enterprise cooperation, quality developing and technological innovation activities, as figure 1 following.



Fig. 1. The training way of mechanical type applied undergraduate talent

# 3.1 Optimization of School Circumstance Teaching System with Engineering Characteristics

School curriculum theory system follows the principle of emphasis on basic, suitable caliber, strong application. For combination of teaching and engineering practice, Curriculum and course content is optimized, proportion of the Optional Subjects is increased.

The proportion of synthetically and designed experiments should be increased on the aspect of school, experimental content arrangement. During the course of synthetically experimental practice and designed experiment, student-centered education thinking is outstanding, Independent study as a main line, The instructor's explanation of experimental rules to the students should be gradually reduced, so that students practice in solving practical problems and get exercised, increased capacity.

# 3.2 School-Enterprise Cooperation Cultivating

Knowledge and ability that owned by applied talent, most of them can be achieved in the actual workplace, not the only school education. The way of talent cultivating is combination of school and society, teachers and students combined with productive labor, combination theory with practice.

# 3.3 Quality Development Activities

Quality development activities mainly refer to develop the outreach activities as extra-curricular classroom activities carried out by the second for Communist Youth League and students. It aimed at developing the quality of students, guiding and helping the students to improve intelligence structure, full growth and success.

# 3.4 Scientific Technology Innovation Activities

Scientific technology innovation activities aims at cultivating and exerting students' personal specialty, encouraging and advocating college students to take actively participate in technological innovation, research and other scientific and technological activities, promoting the students hard working, improving abilities, bravely innovation, creating a supper education and scientific research circumstance in campus, So that students are educated in the activities, Increasing their abilities in innovation, Improving their qualities, Cultivating high-quality talent with innovative spirits.

# 4 Summary

Mechanical engineering science specialty is with strong practical major, which aimed at cultivating engineering technical applied talents, innovation idea of talent cultivating ways mentioned in this paper not only benefit to students cultivating practical ability, but also benefit to improve the overall quality of students, And it may be as a attempt of the way to cultivate mechanical applied undergraduate talent.

Acknowledgments. Funding for this research was provided by the Engineering Project of Teaching Reform in Higher Education in the new Century in Heilongjiang Province (NO.6823) and the key teaching research projects of Jiamusi University (NO. 2010008).

# References

- 1. Li, B.: Journal of Jiangsu University of Science and Technology 10, 98 (2010)
- 2. Liu, F.F.: Journal of Higher Education 1, 100 (2003)
- 3. Zhang, Q.J.: Heilongjiang Researches on Higher Education 8, 32 (2004)

# Talk about Students' Ability Training in Teaching Practice Reform of Graduates from Engineering Course

Liu Yuyan and Chen Lin

Material and Metallurgy College of Inner Mongolia University of Science and Technology Liuyuyan39805@163.com, chenlin39805@163.com

**Abstract.** The engineering students' ability training has put forward more and more high demand to talent cultivation in higher school. Combined with the steel metallurgical professional characteristic, from the direction of the cultivation of the students' practical ability, creative ability and general ability etc, the graduates' ability training has been discussed.

Keywords: students' ability training, teaching practice, engineering courses, practice ability.

In recent years, The materials of steel, non-ferrous metal, concrete and so on have listed first, but still there are unreasonable phenomenon for example producted construct and technological additional value, so, we need a lot of person with engineering implementation type to research and development new product, new technique and new equipment for high value-added product and efficient utilize. The Nei Monggol Autonomous Region has abundant resource, steel, non-ferrous metal and rare earth industry have became pillar industry, we also require many person with material engineering in the process of resource advantage transform into economic advantages.

Now, the requirement of society for the engineering graduates present growing trend year by year, this major's employment rate can reach 85 percent every time. The graduates distribute in large-scale metallurgical plant, machinery works and dependenced scientific research in 25 province, city, municipality on a nation wide scale, with development rapidly of our national economy, with business level of modernization the more the high, we demand also more and more high for this major's students. The requirements of project talents continuously increase in materials engineering. So, the major possess favourable prospect.

In order to adapt to request of new state, the contents of curriculum for the engineering students' ability training of Materials and Metallurgy have being improved, at the same time, teaching method and ideas about course also have being enhancing and advanced, paying attention to reinforce foundation, broaden profession, cultivate ability, reflect intersected mix together among subjects, update knowledge, cultivate students' engineering consciousness and thinking ability, make students acclimatizing themselves to social needs for talents and reaching didactical objective.

The development of society has put forward more and more high demand to talent cultivation in higher school. China's higher engineering education and business always pay attention to the engineering students' ability training. Guiding the student to play professional basis, expanding aspect of knowledge, enhancing students' ability has become the consensus of the higher education workers.

Cultivation of the talents depends on education. The teachers ' main task is to cultivate undergraduates who orient to social demand. Whether they have comprehensive ability has become one of main considered conditions to more and more enterprises and research department when they hiring, especially to engineering technology and management talents. In present undergraduate education reform, emphasizing the cultivation of students' ability deserve all educators special attention undoubtedly. Now training students' ability has a variety of forms, but one of the main forms is students' teaching practice.

Graduates' teaching practice is an important and final key link in engineering courses teaching steps .Its main contents include graduation field work and graduation design (graduation thesis), and its purpose is to make the students combine theory with practice in exercitation, strengthen the sense of spot, validation, deepen a theoretical knowledge; Cultivate students' ability of utilizing professional knowledge, theory synthetically and analyzing and solving engineering practical problem independently in the design. In order to achieve the purpose of improving students' ability and foster qualified metallurgy engineering and technical personnel, combined with steel metallurgical professional characteristic, graduation practice and design of metallurgical professional students have carried through reform exploration. Change internship and design of the past big range, no key, no criterion of "whole, light, pine". Highlight the typical, basic part of design that link to practice. Analyze the most basic and important site plant in practice. Conduct important require and design to the content of design key point. Keep position paper for strong and typical content. The other content requires conceptualization and more knowledgeable. This should emphasize to cultivate students' ability consciously at each stage.

At the graduation practice teaching process, only highlight phase, key, and overall the guidelines, so that we can effectively ensure the quality of teaching and improve graduate students' comprehensive ability.

### 1 Through Teaching Practice, the Graduates Can Combination Expertise with Practice, Strengthen the Perceptual Knowledge and Cultivate Their Practice Ability

Students have grasped certain professional theory knowledge after class teaching. Learning aims to practice, increase the perceptual knowledge. In a certain sense, graduation practice provides a probation opportunity for students to make professional knowledge to field practice. In order to make your design layout reasonable and the calculation correct, we must go into practice, manufacture, and employ department to know survey. We should also consult all kinds of technical materials, design manual and rational, and select raw materials, frame process flow. In terms of engineering students, through teaching practice, they have more understanding to the major new technology, new equipment, new technology theory, rich professional knowledge and practical experience, and cultivate the students' practical ability. From simply imitation, imagination stage leap to creative thinking ability, it has great significance for future graduates on jobs, production practice and research work. This must arouse student's attention. In the past, many students consider practice as an prime entertainment, wasting time, causing a lot of students to disjoint theory and practice after graduation, they can't work independently for a long time. Even some students do not understand the backward equipment, process, much less design and innovation, to a certain extent, they hamper the development of improvement. Therefore, graduation practice teaching improves graduates of perceptual knowledge, graduates must act as bear protagonist in practice, change the idea, go to workshop with the problems, become students negative accepted as positive treat, inspire students' initiative and independence, from "I go locale" to "I want to locale" until "put the graduation practice finish"; By original "the emperor daughter don't worry to marry", then form socalled "want me to learn, I would learn" into social electing talents into "I want to learn I should learn".

### 2 Establishing the Reasonable Knowledge Structure, Leading Graduates to Develop and Train Themselves Is the Important Ways to Cultivate Students' Creative Ability

Generally speaking, cultivation comprehensive ability of college students has two important ways: one is external education training approach; the other is the inner development and training approach. External environment influence and the cultivation of university teaching process, become main approach of creation methods and comprehensive ability.

The purpose of the study is not only to know the world, and more important is to transform the world. Social needs is not only the theoretical level, and needs students who have the ability to analyze and solve problems, therefore in the process of creating pay particular attention to the cultivation of students' ability.

Creativity is a scientific and technological personnel's main ability, and it is developed and cultivated out constantly only in practice; It is the core of college students ability structure; It is a high-level thinking ability and activity ability. Therefore, , middle school students in order to understand necessity and urgency of cultivating creative thinking ability after they come to university. They must get rid of traditional education ideas. They dare to break through the traditional concept of courage and determination, and consciously train their creation consciousness, and diligent in thinking and doubt, and ask new questions, unceasingly strengthen creation ability, and guide students, dealing with the "rich" and "designed" relationship. Establishing a reasonable knowledge structure has the vital significance to students' creative ability. But in turn intelligence development can promote knowledge absorption and master. Both have mutual connection and promotion. Extensive knowledge is reasonable knowledge's base. The development of modern science and technology is systematic, standardization. Extensive knowledge, and it is reasonable knowledge structure foundation. The development of modern science and technology is systematic, standardization. It ask for higher education infiltration and overlapping. So contemporary college students should be a just polyvalent generalists, they must grasp the professional knowledge, and understand the adjacent discipline knowledge. Proficient in professional knowledge is the main attack direction of the students' knowledge, is profound level Lord to learn the knowledge structure, and also learn the major indexes of the main success. Only own broad knowledge base and profound professional knowledge, we can have engineering awareness and innovation ability in the future.

The main ability that technical talents must have is the ability of innovation, which can be only developed constantly in practice. Innovation is the kernel of the ability structure of university students and the ability of thought and activity at a high level. Therefore, after entering the college, senior high school students must be aware of the importance of forming creative ideas, breaking away from traditional education thoughts, having the courage to break through traditional views, having the awareness to bring forth new ideas, thinking and querying frequently, daring to come up with new questions, strengthening the ability of innovation, dealing with the relationship of erudition and specialty, establishing logical knowledge structure. It makes sense to help university students have creative ability and become a useful person. Logical knowledge structure is the foundation of intellectual development. In turn, intellectual development can promote the absorbability and acquirement of knowledge. Both are interrelation and mutual promotion. Encyclopedical elementary knowledge is the foundation of logical knowledge structure. The development of modern science and technology is gradually becoming systematic, normal, and integrate. Each subject of higher education is required to infiltrate and cross mutually. Thus, nowadays, the university student should become an all-around person, not only master the professional knowledge, but have gained some understanding of the cross-discipline knowledge. Proficient in professional knowledge is the main attack direction of the students, the knowledge structure to the profound level, and the main index for students becoming useful. Only by mastering encyclopedical elementary knowledge and profound professional knowledge can students acquire engineering awareness and innovation ability.

Graduates' raise of creative thinking ability is simple to the theoretical study. It don't accomplish in an action, but the gradual increase. Taking part in teaching practice is one of the best way to cultivate creative ability. Teaching practice has practical significance of the application of knowledge, expanding knowledge, training skills practical role. In the teaching practice, we can understand the theoretical knowledge application, obtain the necessary on-site experience and facts material, consolidate and deepen the theory in the classroom, undertake the scientific research, the production technology subject, combine knowledge with practice, develop innovative thinking and integrated design ability, train independent thinking, independent working ability.

### **3** Use Synthesis Theory Knowledge, Train Comprehensive Ability and the Ability to Learn

In recent years, more and more information shows that social need both extensive knowledge, and college students with strong comprehensive ability. When graduation distribution is face the impact of market economy, implementation of "two-way choice", "job ', unit of choose is in no rush to ask," do you understand what knowledge? ", "Which course do you learn? "The unit will often ask:" what would you do? ".This just exposes students' weaknesses in the comprehensive ability. It shows that students' emotional intelligence far below the IQ shortcomings. At the same time, it affect engineering students not to adapt the new roles, post and work after working, and study ability is inferior , cultivating comprehensive ability and learning ability are imperative!

Graduation design is an important links of teaching practice of students' comprehensive applying their basic theory, the elementary knowledge and the basic skills; It formulates a theoretical analysis to a given design topic, based on the actual situation, frame design or experimental program, complete design calculation and protract drawings, compose specification and project report. It is an exercises opportunity for Graduates to get basic training engineers in the university study stage. Today's engineering design is not a simple "calculation add drawing". Whether from the design scheme or calculation checking to finishing the design specification and design drawings and the last defense etc, these are training process of professional knowledge, engineering practice ability and oral and written expression ability and scientific research paper writing comprehensive capability. Through the completed graduation design (including special studies, graduation thesis), its purpose is to cultivate students' scientific research ideas and study the problem and the ability to solve problems. Make students validate, deepen major theoretical knowledge, consolidate and expand professional knowledge, consciously cultivate students' engineering consciousness. Apply of computer in a graduation, progress computer calculation and CAD drawing, so that we can improve computer programming and operation skills. Through consulting foreign material, as well as the preparation of abstract in English and Chinese, the students can enhance their foreign language reading, writing and foreign language ability of flexibly.

In order to adapt to multidisciplinary, comprehensiveness, applications and so on characteristics about The engineering students' ability training , it is very important for curriculum learning and mastering to accomplishing quality of the part of teaching practicality. Before attending class, we would open cognition practice for two weeks which could make students having perceptual knowledge about relatively process engineering, and in teaching, we also open comprehensiveness experiments for ten class hours which are needed to reflect devising, opening and comprehensiveness.

• We would add forge and press transformation experiments and metallurgyraw material-roll-product-docimastic comprehensive experiments. By operation of experimental design and experimental process, students can get comprehensive physical training and developing from combining theory with practice.
In a word, graduates' teaching practice in engineering colleges and universities is general skills training of using professional theory knowledge to solve practical problems. By taking the above teaching reform measures, improve student to learn actively, stimulate students' thirst for knowledge and innovation consciousness, consolidate the professional knowledge, promote their own ability cultivation of creative thinking. Carrying out education policy, adapting to the objective request of new period" talent quality ", achieving professional training objectives have played a vital role.

#### References

- Qiming, Z., Daxiang, X.: Daxiang Higher education. East China Normal University Press, Shanghai, 5 (1998)
- [2] Zuheng, M.: Talk about higher school teaching process optimization. Metallurgical Higher Education Rresearch, 3 (1992)

## **Relying on the Discipline Superiority, to Construct Material Molding and Control Engineering**

Chen Lin, Liu Yuyan, and Yang Jichun

Material and Metallurgy College of Inner Mongolia University of Science and Technology Chenlin39805@163.com, Liuyuyan39805@163.com, Yangjichun@imust.cn (Inner Mongolia university of science and technology materials and metallurgy institute)

**Abstract.** Through the materials engineering professional curriculum system construction and teaching practice, relying on the discipline superiority, pay close attention to training students to obtain information and application knowledge ability. Widening specialty knowledge, pay attention to professional systematization and holistic optimization design, especially with practice, comprehensive embody cross-disciplinary fusion, update their knowledge, constructing reasonable knowledge structure of professional students, cultivating the students' future work environment to the psychological quality and professional quality.

**Keywords:** Materials engineering, teaching practice, consciousness and thinking ability, Discipline Construction.

#### 1 The Characteristic and Advantage of our Subject

Materials engineering is a level 1 discipline, composed of metal processing and metal materials heat treatment two professional direction. Metal stress processing and metal materials heat treatment began to enroll undergraduates in 1960 and 1980, got the material processing engineering and material science master degree program in 1996 and 2004. Along with the ministry of education majors directory adjustments, the two professional emphasis both renamed material molding and control and metal material engineering. Materials engineering, after decades of development, training a large number of high quality professional, has accumulated rich experience in teaching and solid scientific research foundation exhibition. The Teacher team and autonomous regions new metal materials key laboratories build a good foundation for the sustainable development of this professional.

After years of teaching reform and practice, material engineering formed their own characteristics on specialty construction and talents training, facing the whole country and autonomous region economic development needs, training high quality and strong ability of engineering applied talents. Cultivating a teacher team with a precise style, reasonable structure highly educated and high levels . The proportion of senior professional teachers is 69%, master degree above 85%, this professional focus on teaching and scientific research combined, bear a number of national scientific research projects, and published a large number of high level research papers, bearing fruit, promoting the scientific research achievements of this professional improving teaching. This graduate education in national ministry of education materials science and engineering evaluation ranked 49th. Cultivating graduates become the metallurgy and machinery industry, and get the high praise from employers. In recent years, graduates graduate employment rate is 80%, enrollment quotas is 15-20%.

#### 2 The Integral Goal of Discipline Construction

Through school discipline construction drive "materials engineering" professional disciplines.

Materials engineering construction total goal is: through the materials engineering professional curriculum system construction and teaching practice, trains the student to have the good ideological and political quality, solid materials science and engineering basic theory and basic technical, strong engineering practice and computer application ability.

During the teaching process, developing the students' ability of application information and knowledge. Widening specialty knowledge, pay attention to professional systematization and holistic optimization design, especially with practice, comprehensive embody cross-disciplinary fusion, update their knowledge, construct reasonable knowledge structure of professional for students, cultivating students' future work environment to the psychological quality and professional quality.

# **3** Major Teaching Reform the Overall Target and Guiding Ideology

The goal of Material molding and control engineering curriculum reform: rely on discipline superiority, pay attention to professional curriculum system, constructing holistic optimization design and reasonable knowledge structure of professional for students, with emphasis on comprehensive and practical, cross and penetration to improve students' comprehensive professional quality, and cultivate students' comprehensive and solve problems for the target.

#### 3.1 Reform Guiding Ideology: Comprehensive Combining with Practice, Paying Attention to Professional Characteristic, Establishing Opening, Research-Oriented Teaching Model

Implement "characteristics add the high-quality goods" for the school concept, basic training "moral fine, thick and broaden specialty" talent, reflect crossdisciplinary fusion, updating our knowledge and enlarge students' adaptation to face employment.

#### 3.2 Reform's Overall Objectives

This professional training plan is divided into steel-rolling production craft, forging production process, mold design and manufacturing, and special processing new technology and so on four research directions, through professional teaching reform, graduate should have strong and comprehensive ability to analyze and solve problems, make it become senior technology applied talents for material molding and control professional.

#### 4 The Content of the Reform

Optimization update key teaching content, optimize the teaching plan; Strengthen basic skill training, improve the ability of the students' to solve problems; Strengthening the teaching practice, set up a open and research-based teaching model, cultivate students' project consciousness and thinking ability.

#### 4.1 Broadening the Professional Knowledge, Training Thinking Ability and Basic Quality as the Starting Point, Establish Specialized Talented Person's Knowledge, Ability and Quality Structure

According to the basic quality for students of professional request, unifies specialized features capacity requirements, design material molding and control engineering knowledge, ability and quality structure, strictly using the various comprehensive ability, professional ability and basic quality requirements determined by the professional teaching, to design the corresponding knowledge module, Its features: outstanding steel rolling technology application ability, reflect subject crossover and comprehensive ability's cultivating; Ability module setting has technology prospective and comprehensive of ability; Innovation settings "material plasticity engineering", the integration of professional research direction of the basic theory, optimize the structure of knowledge.

#### 4.2 Optimization and Updating the Teaching Contents, Set Up a Open and Research-Based Teaching Model

For open teaching should first breakthrough teaching material, change teaching material dominant position into auxiliary position, and its name also should be renamed as teaching reference books, or main teaching reference books. Collect the latest live information to add to course teaching through the network. Second, teaching demonstration tool should convert from the blackboard and chalk to computer media, the animation, movie display dynamic formation process of knowledge and circumstance. Third, requires teachers to familiar with internation-al related web site and can link them in the appropriate teaching time.

The investigative teaching is based on the teaching mode's main characteristics of scientific principles emphasize the forming process. The present way emphasizing teaching content should be process oriented, to emphasizing the subject concept and so on should show the origin and such research process to students, and guide students to show students' divergent thinking and stimulate the students' autonomous learning and explore motives, enhance students' participation in knowledge construction enthusiasm and conscientiously.

#### 4.2.1 Optimization and Updating the Teaching Contents

- ① the classic content should be more succinct.
- 2 introducing new technology achievements content more rich.

#### 4.2.2 To Optimize the Teaching Plan Out

①Adopt heuristic teaching, mobilize students' learning initiative and enthusiasm.

2 Develop class discussions, cultivate the students' study interest and participation.

<sup>3</sup>Use the multimedia teaching, on-line question-answering, and other means to deepen the students' understanding of the contents of teaching

(4) Establishing electronic document of teaching syllabus, realize the multimedia and network teaching

#### 4.2.3 Strengthen English Skills Training, Makes the High-Quality Goods Courses

For specialized fundamental course: *engineering plastic theory*, *metal plastic deformation physical basis* by bilingual textbooks in teaching mode, and make students learn professional knowledge, and that learning a foreign language. Will the *plasticity engineering materials*, *engineering plastic theory*, *metal plastic deformation physical basis* for the professional set courses. Implement "characteristics add the high-quality goods" the school concept,

In Chinese, English teaching materials and teaching methods, hand in hand with improves students' comprehensive professional quality.

#### 4.3 Strengthening the Teaching Practice, Set up the Class Paper Link and Train Students' Projec : Consciousness and Thinking Ability

#### 4.3.1 Update Curriculum System Training Mode

Professional elective are delimited to four classes(rolling class, forging, mold design class, special manufactured), students have more choices in developing students' autonomy, individual character and interest, professional elective amounted to open the total study period 300 hours (energy students can also choose more). Require students to learn in school, with 200 mentor under guidance of personality development. Optional professional class, continue to widen deepen knowledge, prepare for specific jobs.

Set the course of *plastic molding engineering materials* mainly elaborated that about material processing process deformation theory, technology formulating and process optimization professional basis theory. Reflect rolling and forging molding largest professional direction of the cross fusion, even more highlighted raw materials-as the main production-products on the rolling production characteristic, emphasis on the comprehensive and practical, cross and penetration, optimizing the teaching content, strengthen students' professional comprehensive skills training, improve the ability of the students' practical problems.

# 4.3.2 Strengthen Basic Skill Training, to Improve the Students' Ability to Solve Practical Problems

# 4.3.3 Reforming Experiment Teaching and Strengthen Students' Practice Ability

In the teaching attaches great importance to teaching experiment, create conditions, enrich the experiment content more experiments. Through the reform, reducing teaching hours, adding "material molding integrated experiment" 32 experimental classes, teachers attend guiding the experiment, improve experiment level, and gradually replaced by comprehensive experiments and the verification experiment. In 2007, composed by five undergraduate research team, research and development of *universal steel mill design and simulation study, use ceramic furnace slag additive made steel composite*, respectively, getting the autonomous region of third prize students' science and technology innovation.

#### 4.3.4 Computer Applications Combining with Teaching, Improve Students' Scientific Research Skills

In the process of teaching, pay attention to the computer in material processing field application example is introduced to classroom teaching, combining scientific research project in new theories, new technology, extend students' teaching knowledge.

#### 4.3.5 Strengthening the Teaching Practice, Set Up the Class Paper Link and Train Students' Project Consciousness and Thinking Habits

Paper courses, school courses 2-3 weeks, attracting students to participate in project design and practice. To provide students with the right guidance, the cultivation of the students' practical engineering awareness and thinking habits.

The students of our material molding in teaching practice, all arranged for 2 weeks of course work time for class paper.

# 5 To Meet the Needs of Society, Promote the Teaching Reform of Graduates

#### 5.1 According to the Student Employment, Implement the Order Training Mode

In view of college teaching management system was subordinate to the steel metallurgical industry, their actively using this natural ties of ordering cultured pilot; in addition, initiatively aimed at the market demand, institute of the teaching reform according to the employing needs , including implement professional setting, curriculum arranging, teaching content, graduation practice and graduation design content, the form and method of teaching and so on various aspects of adjustment, adapted to the enterprise technical post's needs of technology, process and skills to sexual specialized talents, such as: shaping 2000 grade, 2003 grade part students, according to own the employment requirements,make an agreement with the employing unit, during the graduation practice, to the employing units to practice, graduate on jobs can enter professional environment soon after, adapt to the technical requirement, secure jobs, employing unit is very welcome such orders cultivation mode. Graduation thesis topic determination, the student population proportion for writing papers all can according to the student employment the requirement of the unit and the actual situation of teachers to determine.

#### 5.2 Pushing Graduation Design (Graduation Thesis), Combination of Practice Training and Employment

Prevenient graduation design, the content and the method should be gradually instead by combination of graduation thesis, practice training and employment, "three-in-one" means replaced. Graduation design and graduation thesis link should combine factory, deeply the enterprise actually go on, and the training before taking up their jobs, graduation practice time can determine for  $3 \sim 4$  weeks. Enterprise through this link, understand the graduates and as enterprise receiving process.

#### 5.3 To Meet the Needs of Society, Broaden the Channels, Expand Graduate Employment Domain

With the economy and industrial structure adjustment's speed up, the pace of the employment of college graduates appears multi-layered trend. As to our graduates, toward the grassroots, towards production field, this should is necessary.

Survey results show that the main direction of graduates' employment is to the basic unit, in production, construction, management first; Jobs is mainly management and operation personnel aspects of production field of technology, process and design. Through the reform of course system, make the student to strengthen basic skill training, to improve the students' ability to solve practical problems; To further broaden students' professional knowledge and strengthen students' employment adaptive capacity, expand the graduates' employment field.

In recent years, material molding and control engineering through reform and practice, further improve the material molding and control engineering course system, made outstanding achievements. In 2005, *metal material processing* major won brand professional course of autonomous, in 2006, material plasticity engineering courses obtained the classics course of autonomous, use all sorts of autonomous means to improved students' comprehensive professional quality. Truly education project applied talent.

Acknowledgement. Fund projects: Inner Mongolia university of science and technology project teaching reform in 2007.

#### References

- Chen, X., Qu, H., Shao, B.: Teaching ideas and its path selection of teaching applied undergraduate colleges and universities. China University Teaching (2), 58–60 (2005)
- [2] Material forming and control engineering teaching points committee. Study the development of material forming and control engineering undergraduate professional strategy. Journal Of Higher School Science And Engineering Education Committee Communications (8) (2005)
- [3] Xu, X., Yang, X., Wu, W., et al.: Material molding and control engineering talents training target and knowledge structure. Journal of Polytechnic Higher Education Research 25(1), 81–82 (2006)
- [4] Liu, B.: The 21st century's material machining and forming technology. Journal of Aviation Manufacturing Technology (6), 17–22 (2003)

## Features, Training and Participation of National Computer Simulation Grand Prize

Li Cong-ying, Han Lei, Lu Jian-hua, and Yu Jin-yong

Naval Aeronautical and Astronautical University Yantai Shandong, China yuanshanling@163.com

**Abstract.** National Computer Simulation Grand Prize (NCSGP) is a national computer simulation contest sponsored by Higher Education Department of Ministry of Education P.R.C. which gaining more and more concern and participation in China. The paper analyzes the features and developments of NCSGP and summarized the relative experience of training and participation of Naval Aeronautical and Astronautical University. According to the characteristics of computer simulation, generic approaches of simulation and modeling were summarized as critical factors of students' knowledge and ability to be trained. The contents of training include programming skill, simulating methods, examples discussion and paper writing. And during the contest the participants choose the problem, collecting information and applying the training skills to complete the mission. A series of effective methods were formed gradually through the training process of National Computer Simulation Grand Prize. All the accumulated experience will make valuable contributions for the future contest.

**Keywords:** NCSGP, contest training and participating, competition training, innovative education.

#### **1** Introduction

National Computer Simulation Grand Prize (NCSGP) is a national computer simulation contest sponsored by Higher Education Department of Ministry of Education. It is undertaken by Journal of Computer Simulation biennially since 2004. And the competition attracts not only diverse undergraduates, postgraduates but also the employed persons major in the simulation techniques from over hundred institutions around the nation. Now the result of the fourth preliminary contest has been announced from nearly thousand teams throughout the Nation [1]. Naval Aeronautical and Astronautical University (NAAU) has organized students to participate in all the four contests and accumulated a wealth of experience which is shared in the paper.

#### 2 Features of NCSGP

Like Mathematical Contest in Modeling (MCM) and ACM International Collegiate Programming Contest (ICPC) NCSGP attracts more and more students around the nation. All the three contests involve the computer programming but the emphases are different.

The National Computer Simulation Grand Prize is different. It requires not only a clear written expression, but also gives special emphasis on that computer simulation can be realized and can be repeated by the council. This requires that we must pay special attention to programming, particularly programming style, the normative, user-friendly interface, universality and the adaptability of simulation program.

#### 2.1 Rules Analysis and Comparison of NCSGP

The MCM challenges teams of students to clarify, analyze, and propose solutions to open-ended problems drawn from all fields of science, business, and public policy in three days[2][3]. While during the ICPC contest, the teams are given 5 hours to solve between 8 and 12 programming problems which have the definite solutions [4]. The NCSGP challenges participants to solve the problems from engineering technology and scientific management in 15 days.

Similar to the MCM the NCSGP focuses on research, originality, communication and justification of results. Clear formulation, realizing and repeating of the computer simulation, the correct modelling and simulating result are the basic demands. And the NCSGP emphasizes the right answer using modeling and computer simulation which is different from MCM. And the more time gives the participants to build a more practical model and the simulation is a significant part of the competition which checks up the model.

The MCM and ICPC are team competitions. Current rules stipulate that each team consist of three students. While the NCSGP permits less than three persons to complete the mission so we can see some winner team with only one person. One point should be noticed that the participants needed to master the fundamental terms and conception of computer simulation and simulating techniques which should be presented correctly in the paper.

#### 2.2 Achievements of NAAU

In 2004 NAAU organized several teams to participate the first NCSGP and only one team wined the third prize. In the second contest one team wined the first prize and one wined the second prize. In the third contest there are three teams wined respectively the first, second and third prize. And the team wined the first prize also got a first outstanding award in final contest. NAAU got top award for organization in third and fourth contests.

### **3** Training for NCSGP

Unlike the mature training for MCM and ICPC the training for NCSGP lack experience. And the strict criterion of simulation adds the training difficulty especially for undergraduates. And the faculty advisors of NAAU have been exploring the effective skills and we share them as following.

#### 3.1 Lectures on Primary Knowledge

The theoretical components of computer simulation include similarity, simulating methodology, modeling, simulating system, simulating creditability and simulating application [5]. We encourage the students to give their own remarks on these theories in the paper.

#### 3.2 Basic Steps Training in Modeling and Simulating

The theoretical components of computer simulation include similarity, simulating methodology, model, simulation system, simulating creditability and simulating application. We encourage the students to give their own remarks on these theories in the paper. Generally there are ten steps in modeling and simulating:

#### 1) Proposing Problem

How to describe the problem, what is the respecting solution, and which part is to be simulated. Make it clear the goal and constraints. Define the objective function and controlled variables. System analysis, description of problem, definition and solution goals should be clear. Specify questions and the overall program. The contents of the simulation system to be expressed clearly; understand the purpose of simulation, the system boundary; determine the objective function and control variables; identify system entities, attributes and activities.

#### 2) Modeling

Describe the problem in mathematical language. According to the problem and described, the system is abstracted to mathematical logic. Select the appropriate simulation methods (such as time step method, the event table method, etc.); to determine the initial state; design the whole system simulation flow chart.

#### 3) Data Converting

Defining, identifying and collecting data.

#### 4) Programming

Change the logical relationships to program statement. Describe the problem in mathematical language. Choose the appropriate simulating method. Design the system flow chart.

#### 5) Verifying and Scheduling

Building up the relations between the model, realistic system and the relationship between the real system, the establishment of experimental conditions.

6) Testing

Define the running scheme including initial conditions, parameters, step size, and repeating times etc. Then input data and run the program to summarize the testing results such as data, tables and figures. Identify the specific running programs, such as initial conditions, parameters, step, repeat frequency, and input data, run the program. Implementation of simulation models, summarize the results, including data, tables, graphics.

7) Analyzing the Results

Design the appropriate forms of data output. The detailed list of files includes the important processing data. And the format helps the users to know about the whole process and analyze the data. We should analyze the problem amply to get the means to solve it and designing a clear structure for the simulation output. Output formats should be helpful for users to understand the whole process of simulation.

8) Modifying and Perfecting the Model

According to the results analyze, modify and perfect model. Then repeat the step 2~8 until to meet the demand and precision. Analysis based on the results, modify and improve the model, repeat the experiment. The simulation results will be obtained compared with the actual system, further analysis and improved model, until the line with the actual system requirements and accuracy so far.

9) Making Decision and Documenting

According to the results to make the decision and document the model.

10) System Maintaining

Debug and test all the programs to avoid errors before packaging. Then we can use simulation models or the results to form the final packaged procedures and maintenance.

#### 3.3 Basic Programming

Although the computer languages are not limited we recommend programming in VC++ or MATLAB. VC++ has a friend GUI and C++ language is the required course in NAAU. MATLAB is easy to resolve the engineering problems and to cross the threshold for the students. If the graphical user interface is emphasized, VC++ is a good choice with the support of abundant libraries. The faculty advisors give a lecture on MATLAB for the interested students. As a tool for solving engineering problems, MATLAB should be the preferred programming language.

#### 3.4 Material Collecting

The problem is described in no more than two sentences generally. The students should collect the relative information about the subject. The scientific management problems involve the current affairs such as subprime crisis, traffic jam, housing prices and so on which are unfamiliar not to both the students and the faculty advisors of NAAU.

Mastering the material collecting is the primary skill. Digesting and assimilating the abundant information is the next step. The problems appeared in the contest are often new relative to the major of these students. Innovation grows on the ground of fertile soil of predecessors' profound knowledge. We should use all means we can have to get useful information.

#### 3.5 Cases Discussion

NCSGP is a new contest and the number of training problems is limited. Cases for discuss can be select0065d from previous contest problems and the similar MCM problems. The students at first were inspired to propose their own solutions which could be compared with the winning methods. And some problems would be tried by them after class. Cases discussion gives the students the vivid feelings about the real contest.

#### 3.6 Paper Writing and Program Packaging

Participants are required to put together a well formed report on a complex topic in 15 days. In MCM even a brilliant team will not go far if they cannot convey their work effectively which is also true in NCSGP. The detailed tips for writing should be instructed including formulas displaying, good section headings, salient points, graphics labeling and so on. Let them have conclusions at the end of each section and make sure results are easy to find.

In NCSGP the submitting software is important the same as the final paper. And the careful error debugging is needed and the good looking GUI is recommended. To assure all the outputs are correct before packaging.

#### 3.7 Language Expression Skills

Essential thesis requires students to have clear language ability, the ability to answer the question rationally, clearly and orderly. Optional papers generally focus on computer simulation modeling of the macro grasp. Simulation disciplines in understanding the basis of the basic situation, the light of reality, the application of discipline. Clear language ultimately derived from clear thinking. Language skills are only the final showcase.

#### **4** Participation Experience

During the four organizations all the winning teams have well implemented the training skills into practice. And some merits needed are presented in the following part. Although the winners are little the most participants can learn more during the competition.

#### 4.1 Team Cooperation

To complete a satisfying mission we advise the students to sign up in team. Each member of the three students has better the different major. To make the students grow up fast we encourage the graduates and the undergraduates in one team. Although the undergraduates are lack of skills in program and experience in writing they will learn from the graduates a lot in 15 days. And some undergraduates also have interest in MCM which is in good help. And the winners are not always the elder. Comparing to 3 days 15 days is a little longer which can well test the will and patience. A good team is never give up facing the difficulty and never satisfied until the deadline. And the experience will have a lifelong benefit.

Practice has proved that, in addition to the requirements of knowledge, the tacit understanding between team members is directly related to the success of the contest. When the progress is in trouble, the students should make full discussion on the subject. A consensus should be got out of differences of opinion, and once the direction is set, individuals must resolutely reject the direction of their own, then the strength of three people can thus be enlarged.

When the contest is in the middle and late procedures, each player should pay attention to their priorities: which one is responsible for writing papers, which one is responsible for solving the model, which one is responsible to continue to improve the models and procedures.

#### 4.2 Strengthen the Power of Processing Details of Program, Documents and Hot Topics

When the main simulation has been complete, the residual procedures are program and document to be amended and improved, then we should pay attention to before and after the symbols are the same article, language is clear, layout is correct, whether the contents of the text are missing, etc.

Take a look at the subjects of computer simulation contest, every year one or two issues and social hot issues are closely linked, such as traffic congestion problems in 2008 and sub-prime crisis.

#### 4.3 Final Contest Success

In the second contest we had one team to enter the final contest. Lacking the theoretical preparation the team got the forth place missing the outstanding award. And in the third contest we also had one team to enter the final contest. And this time the participants grasped the opportunity very well and got the first place winning the highest outstanding award.

#### 5 Conclusion

The paper analyzed the features of NCSGP comparing with the MCM and ICPC. Then the training content of NAAU before the NCSGP contests is shared including simulating theory and steps, material collecting, modeling, programming and writing. At last the participation experience is summarized.

#### References

- 1. Journal of Computer Simulation, http://www.compusimu.com/award.html
- 2. Contemporary Undergraduate Mathematical Contest in Modeling, http://en.mcm.edu.cn
- 3. Mathematical Contest in Modeling, http://www.comap.com/undergraduate/contests
- 4. International Collegiate Programming Contest, http://cm.baylor.edu/welcome.icpc
- 5. He, J.H.: Computer Simulation Introduction. Science Press, Beijing (2001) (in Chinese)
- 6. Wei, C.D.: Guide the students to participate in the National Mathematical Contest in Modeling Research and Practice. Higher Education Forum 1, 27–39 (2007) (in Chinese)
- 7. Li, Z.L.: Mathematical Contest in Modeling and mathematical quality and human quality training. Studies in College Mathematics 4, 22–24 (2003) (in Chinese)

# How to Improve the Teaching Effect of Material Mechanics

Mei Yang, Xingguo Wang, and Lihui Ma

College of civil and architecture engineering, Hebei polytechnic university, Than Shan, China ywdym2002@126.com

**Abstract.** Material mechanics is an important specialized fundamental course of civil, machanical engineering and other professional engineering. Because it's systematic and knowledge, students generally think more difficult to learn, and are not interested in it. Through teaching practice, it is found that in boring mechanics knowledge interspersed with mechanical history, celebrity anecdotes and life examples, etc., can effective attract the students' attention, improving the teaching effect.

Keywords: Material mechanics, history of mechanics, celebrity anecdotes, engineering examples.

#### **1** Introduction

Material mechanics is an important specialized fundamental course of civil, machanical engineering. According to the teaching program, students not only to master the basic concept and basic theory, but also can analysis and calculate some actual engineering problems correctly[1][2]. Because the mechanics of materials related to large concept and calculation, students generally think it is more boring and difficult to learn, no enthusiasm to learn it. In addition, it involve in the course of numerous formula deduction because the course itself according to the characteristics of textbooks arrangement. The students feel boring and absentminded in listioning. The teaching effect affect seriously. How to set up the material mechanics spoke interesting? -- The author in teaching process attempt does as follows, and good results were obtained.

#### 2 Introduction the History of Mechanics Preparation

Most of us like listening to stories. In the teaching process, if it's appropriate, we can introduct some mechanical history story. The students often will immediately spirit and listen to with relish.

For example, in the problem of beams, we can relation with "ShangLiang" as big in folk building houses, must choose dexter days, the ceremony and the

celebration held serious to ShangLiang, said the procedure extremely seriously, to illustrate the importance of beam of the structure. And then introduced the earliest system research in the book is Galileo beam published in1638- "About two foreign new scientist dialogue ", in this book, Galileo put forward concerning beam two respects: one is the strength of the cantilever beam, the other is the constant strength of beam under the action of weight. These two problems have been affected nearly 200 years later. Galileo didn't solve the problem him rosed correctly , and in discussion about cantilever beam strength, tensile stress in the cross section were though as the uniform distribution, and the neutral plane was in the underside of beam. But he also obtained some right conclusions. MaLve's in 1686 do experiments about beam actually. He thought that the stress is linear distribution along the beam height from below. MaLve's results progress than Galileo's, but it still not accurate. In 1678, Hook noted correctly that when beam bending, one side fiber is tensile and the other side is compressed, but unfortunately this thought no further. Until in 1694, Bernoulli caught main characteristics of beam and put forward the deformation plane section assumption, but still didn't resolve the problem. The reason was that he didn't jump out MaLve's ideas, thoughing the position of neutral layer in the underside of beam. Until in 1826, France dynamicist Navier put forword neutral layer through shape heart of section, the problem of beam just correctly solved [3].

Combining with the history of mechanics progress, the student can understand the scientific development process in the relaxed atmosphere of listening to stories, and can realize the essence of the problem profoundly, increasing interest in mechanics and deepening impression in knowledges.

#### **3** Thrust Celebrity Anecdotes

In the teaching process, in proper place, we can insert some famous anecdotes, which will rich mechanics teaching contents and attract the attention of students.

Such as the dynamicists whose head portrait was printed on the money has two, one was Newton, with his bust in 1 pound back ; Another was Euler, his head was printed in 10 Swiss francs positive [4]. Newton and Euler were, indeed, the two prominent mechanical history characters. Newton (1642-1727) in mechanics contribution headquarter, summarized the well-known three laws of motion and the law of universal gravitation, explained the celestial operation rules successly; Euler (1707-1782) was a prolific mathematician and dynamicists. He was a liberal of mechanical and in general mechanics, fluid mechanics and solid mechanics had made the fundamental work. The special also is his blindness in1766, but Euler still worked hard.

#### 4 Ingenious Arrangement of Suspense

Before new teaching content, we can design issues according to the content, which will stimulate students' seeking knowledge desire, causes the student to go to the lecture with doubt, attracting the attention of students, thus create active classroom atmosphere.

For instance in speak two-dimensional state of stress and pressure vessel problem, first proposed a problem: water pipe is frost cracking in winter, the crack is along the length direction of pipe or along the direction perpendicular to the length? Why is that? Let the student be doubt, with thinking to lectures. It is that circumferential stress is great than axial stress, so under internal pressure conduit role will along the axial craze.

And as in speak the stabilisation of compressive bar, first put forward a question: the agricultural production cultivation varieties of wheat choice which root system developed and shorter, why? Students at first listen to feel very confused, are there relation between agriculture and mechanics of materials? So students have questions in listening, and after class the answer will be found: That is plants reducing the length, root developed increasing constraints and reducing the soundness length factor  $\mu$ , which reduce the soft of wheat straw, improving the wheat resistance instability ability. Wheat could increase production because of resistance to instability ability and not falling easily. Due to solve the actual problem, the student is very satisfying, more interest in learning.

#### 5 Explain Life and Engineering Examples

Making theory and engineering example in life combined with together as far as possible will arouse student's interest.

For example, talking about bending deformation and bending stiffness concepts, we can such introduct a famous event: On July 17, 1981, there was a grand weekend party in a hyatt hotel, American Kansas city, suddenly the two and three floor of reinforced concrete built corridor fracture, falling dance floor, 113 people were batter to death, more than 200 people were wounded. The resion of this disaster was the chief designer on the design in order to pursue the open "beauty", no accorded to the structure design of mechanical experts on the second floor of the girders, but cancelled out some necessary column. So, the third floor slab lack of support, floor span is too big, on the third floor above objects gravity, third floor slab has been greatly sinking deformation, the tensile stress slab bottom than the reinforced concrete destruction tensile stress, floor fracturing collapsed. Through this event, natural introduces bending deformation and bending stiffness concept, explaining to bending deformation and the important significance of bending rigidity, but also improve the student's study of responsibility.

Talking about the bending strength calculation, we can speak our side examples: mechanics laboratory floor of a building in school, but because equipment renewal and the increase, the first floor can't accommodate, and it's plan to arrange rooms as experiment room in the second floor. The question is: Can we make a big universal pressure tester directly into the second floor room? If not, what calculations need to do? Then guides the student to analyze it is actually a strength check problems, how to calculate (concrete computational process is abbreviated). This problem will help students make associated with theory

knowledge and life reality, arouse students' interest, and improve students' ability to solve practical problems.

#### 6 Summary

Through teaching practice, it is found that we interspersed with some mechanical history, celebrity anecdotes, life examples, and design some questions can effective attract the students' attention, improving the teaching effect.

#### References

- 1. Liu, H.W.: Material mechanics, 4th edn. Higher Education Press (2004)
- 2. Sun, X.s., Fang, X.S.: Material Mechanics, 3rd edn. Higher Education Press (1994)
- Wu, J.c.: Say a Beam Mechanical History Reading Notes 19th. Mechanics and Practice 30, 106–108 (2008)
- Li, Y., Feng, L.F.: Some of the Llife and Engineering Examples in Teaching Material Mechanics. Mechanics and Practice 27, 79–81 (2005)

# The Research of ERP Courses Teaching in Third-Batch Colleges

Liu Jinan

Xi'an Jiaotong University City College No.8715 Shangji Street, Xi'an, Shaanxi 4826028@qq.com

**Abstract.** With the application of ERP system among a large number of firms, all kinds of colleges also begin to set up ERP courses. In order to adapt the teaching courses of Information Management and Computer majors in third-batch colleges better, this paper comes up with an ERP teaching system of theoretical study, practical teaching and certification training, based on the analysis of the feature of this course, and according to practical experience. Then schools can train practical talents to meet the needs of companies in a better way.

Keywords: ERP, third-batch College, practical teaching, certification training.

#### **1** Introduction

Enterprise resource planning was proposed by Gartner Group Inc. of America in 90's of last century and accepted by enterprises around the world rapidly. Now, it is one of the modern enterprise management theories. ERP based on information technology and systematic management thinking, ERP provides management platform to run the means of decision-making for corporation, personnel and staff. At the same time, it is one of the most important tools of business process reengineering.

From Late 90s of last century, a number of institutions, researchers and enterprises have carried out a lot of research and practice on ERP. With the rapid development of information technology, changes of market environment and the promotion of "information technology to promote industrialization", which is proposed by government, many firms in our country have the requirement of application of ERP.

Thus, with the coming century of ERP, talents who have a good knowledge of ERP are badly in need. Colleges, especially third-batch colleges are setting up ERP courses to meet the urgent needs of our society. Nowadays, a lot of schools have courses about ERP. Also, a series of ERP experimental centers have been established. All the schools continue explore and improve the ERP system. Adding the ERP into teaching system of schools can narrow the distance between schools and the enterprises of application of ERP, and the companies of design, development and implementation of ERP. It is also contribute to the training of practical talents for companies.

#### 2 Teaching Features of ERP Courses in Third-Batch Colleges

ERP is a new course, which involves management science, computer science, information science, systematic science and others. The features of ERP are: extensive knowledge, integrated intensity and emphasizing the application of practical ability. The focus of ERP differs according to the difference goals of majors, for example, economic management majors generally requires students to master the basic principles and theoretical methods of ERP, the process operations of enterprise and the application of software. For students whose major is information management, information system or computer, they have to master the basic data environment of the application of ERP, the business operations of enterprise, and related information technology. At the same time, they should have the abilities to analyze the design and the development of ERP system.

Aiming at students with different levels and majors, the education of ERP should emphasis different points, of which main task is to let students have the knowledge of ERP background and evolution; master the concept of ERP and its component; grasp the basic data environment of the application of ERP; project management, material management, workshop process management and purchase process management; calculate the cost of products accurately; apply ERP and design and develop ERP system.

Based on the features of third-patch colleges, the teaching of ERP should have the features as follows:

• The Integration of Theories

ERP is a new integrated course. It involves management science, computer science, information science systematic science and others. So it requires students full of knowledge in management theories, computer skills and other related knowledge before they study this course. Meanwhile, because ERP system involves the whole process of business operation, students are required to know the operation management and financial management of companies before they start to learn this course. Otherwise, students would not understand the basic theory of ERP taught by professors. In the end, students would lose their interests, which will have a bad effect on teaching.

The Same Importance of Theory and Practice

The final goal of ERP courses for students whose majors are information management, information system and computer is to help students understand the process of operation management in companies, know the practical operation of ERP system well, grasp the basic design and development method of ERP system, and master implement method of ERP system. If teachers just pay attention to teach students theoretical knowledge, students will be lack of practical experience and deep understanding of ERP system. Then it will be hard for students to understand and master ERP system.

#### 3 Existing Problems

From the development history of ERP at home and aboard or the time of setting up ERP courses in third-patch colleges, ERP courses are new and being developed and improved. At present, the means and level of teaching in third-patch colleges are discordant. Although some colleges have made good progress in teaching ERP courses by the way of cooperation between schools and companies, construction of practicing base and teaching openly, the teaching of ERP in most schools are just in the level of traditional theoretical teaching, demonstration of software operation and analysis of cases. In generally, the problems existing in ERP courses teaching at present are as flows:

- Weak Teaching Capability of Teachers The characteristics of the course of ERP require teachers to not only have a wealth of management knowledge, but also a wealth of information and technical knowledge, they would better also have some business practice experience. At present, the vast majority of the teachers teaching ERP were majoring in other majors (such as: business management, financial management, marketing, etc.), and many teachers are directly engaged in teaching after graduation from the University .They are lack of business practices experience.
- Rich Teaching Contents, But Limited Hours. ERP programs not only theoretically lecture to students of various departments and other aspects of the business methods and management methods by decision-making, management and operational level, but also teach theory of software to resolve technical solutions and operational processes from the practical aspect. Because of the curriculum and the total credit requirements, many three institutions only set 64 or 48 hours of teaching time for the ERP program, some universities even set only 32 hours for teaching ERP. Instructors just teach part of the ERP knowledge which they are more familiar with. They cannot teach ERP course systematically and comprehensively
- Difficult to Establish the Experimental Platform The characteristics of the ERP course decided its importance to integrate theory with practical application, while it is far beyond the reach of many third-tier colleges and university domestically due to the huge cost. The average expenses for establishing an experimental platform are more than hundreds of thousand even millions RMB. Beside the expenses, training, service and safety are also limits to the establishment of the experimental platform in the cooperation of colleges and corporations.

#### 4 The Design of ERP Courses System

Combined years of experience of ERP development and implement of teachers in our school with years of practice of teaching, they come up with a series of ERP courses system suitable to students whose major are information management and information system, as Figure 1 shows. According to the features of our courses and the situation of employment, students are working in the field of management application, management consultation, and development of software system and so on. So we focus on theoretical teaching, practical teaching and certification training in the teaching process according to different objective of employment.



Fig. 1. ERP courses system

#### 4.1 Theory Teaching

The core of Theory Teaching is to instruct in some basic theories, principle and methods about ERP, during the teaching process students are able to get familiar with ERP's basic knowledge. With the form of Case-study in ERP, students could learn to analyze the routine operations of each department in the organization

There are three kinds of teaching form of Theory Teaching. They are mentioned followed:

•Keynotes instruction. Select the main points in each chapter and make a detailed explanation on them.

•Case study of keynotes. Combine the theory instruction of keynotes with cases analysis, by which students will be encouraged to take part in the study and practice the skills they have learned.

•Group discussion. Teachers introduce some existing problems in the operation of business management. Students are divided into several groups. Each group needs to offer a solution through discussion and present it to the class. Teachers will give a comment to each group's solution in the end of their presentation.

The contents of ERP instruction are listed in the table 1. With different needs of fields and trainings, the teaching concept and keynotes of ERP can be adjusted to fit the specific conditions.

#### 4.2 Practical Teaching

Practical teaching has two teaching contents: Simulation Sand Table Training and software simulation training.

ERP Simulation Sand Table Training Course is a designed experimental platform to experience the role of experimental platform for the enterprise resource planning system. The material object Sand Table is used to display internal and external resources of enterprises intuitively and vividly. At present, the information management & information systems department and computer department have opened ERP Sand Table courses, which will be used as leading courses of ERP principles after the finishing of some foundation courses. This goal will be achieved through a series of experimental link such as student participation, sand table carrier, and stimulation management, simulated against drill, instructor, and student's perception sharing, and so on. This idea is to mix theory and practice as one, to set the role play and posts experience at a suit. After a series of activities in market analysis, formulating strategy, marketing planning, organizing production, financial management, students get to comprehend the scientific management rule, cultivate teamwork and comprehensively promote management ability. It is also a practical experience on enterprise resource management process.

Content	Keynote	Way
The formation and Development of ERP	•The Theory Forming Process •ERP in China	Lecture
Basic Concept	BOM, Item Code, Process Flow, Work Center, etc	Lecture
Sales Management	The Compilation, Control and Evaluation of Sales Plan	Lecture
Master Production Schedule (MPS)	·Planning Horizon ·MPS Calculation	Lecture
Materials Requirement Planning (MRP)	The Computing Process and Algorithm of MRP	Lecture
Capacity Requirement Planning (CRP)	The Compilation, Analysis and Control of CRP	Lecture
Shop Floor Manage- ment	The Compilation, Monitor and Control of Operation Schedule	Lecture
Purchasing Manage- ment	The Purchasing Circuit and its Monitor	Lecture
Inventory Management	The Control Methods and Manage Strategy of IM	Lecture
Costs Management	Costs Accounting	Lecture
Financial Management	General Ledger, Current Account, Financial Analysis	Lecture
ERP Implementation and Evaluation	·Implement Instruction ·Business Process Reengineering (BPR)	Lecture & Case-Study
Design of ERP System	Methods and Tools	Lecture & Case-Study

Table 1. Content of ERP Teaching

Software simulation training course is to make students understand and know ERP software, familiar with ERP system function, grasp the ERP system processes and specific software operation methods, improve the student practice ability and enterprise actual combat skills after mastering the ERP principle and method during teaching process, as well as by using YFIDA ERP with U8 demo account to cover and simulation data on the enterprise's management to simulate the process.

It is also used to make students to truly feel ERP systemic and its application value.

#### 4.3 The Authentication Training

Authentication training will be finished at the evaluation base established by our school and NTC national networks and information NTC (National Network and Information training and Examination Management Center) .These courses are designed according to professional characteristics and authentication training content, formulated NTC authentication training both factions of the teachers completed link. We encourage students to participate in the NTC ERP management division qualification authentication.

The above ERP teaching courses form the teaching system. the theoretical teaching purpose is to let students to master the basic principles and ideas ERP; The practice teaching purpose is to let students understand the ERP system, systemic and application value; The certification training purpose is to let a student ascending ERP application experience, knowing the ERP development trend and get ahead of business operation experience. The three teaching effects of different, complementary division form a complete ERP teaching system and ERP talent cultivation system.

#### 5 Summaries

City College of Xi'an Jiaotong University is targeted to cultivate talents, so, the curriculum of ERP is determined to teach application talents on the target. After years of teaching and practice, driven by the school-enterprise cooperation is proposed based on theoretical study and practice teaching, certification training for the integration of ERP course teaching system.

#### References

- Wang, Z.C.: Universities and colleges of undergraduate course teaching research. The ERP Journal of Higher Education (1) (2009)
- [2] Chen, Z.: ERP principle and application course, 2nd edn. Publishing house of electronics industry, vol. (2) (2009)
- [3] Wang, X.Y., Sun, X.J., Wu, D.: Discuss information management and information systems professional ERP curriculum teaching. Mall Under Modern, vol. 4 (1921); (7) (2007)
- [4] Wu, Z.P.: Trinity ERP teaching mode. Chinese Management Information (8) (2007)

## Analysis on Factors of Regional Logistics of China – ASEAN: BASED on the Angle of the Gravity Model

Zijuan Gong<sup>1</sup> and Lin Gui<sup>2</sup>

<sup>2</sup> Department of international trade, School of Business, Jiujiang University, 551#Qianjin East Road, Jiujiang City, Jiangxi Province, P.R. China, 332005 gzjwnenu@163.com

**Abstract.** The economic cooperation between China and ASEAN has developed numerous regional logistics activities since 2002. Logistics is the basis for economic cooperation; the free logistics activity is one of the prerequisites for enhancing cooperation between countries or regions. What are the main factors which have influenced the regional logistics activities? How to improve these factors to get these logistics activities in harmony? These issues are urgent for China and ASEAN as well. This thesis constructed an expansive gravity model and used it to study the major influencing factors of regional logistics of China - ASEAN. The results show that: GDP of China and ASEAN countries; output value of transportation, storage and post and telecommunications industry; cargo volume; product mix, as well as the distance between China and ASEAN countries, respectively have an impact of various degrees on regional logistics volume of China - ASEAN.

Keywords: Regional Logistics, Influencing Factors, Gravity Model.

#### **1** Introduction

ASEAN is not only China's important neighbor, but also interdependent trading partner. In recent years, the import and export trade and volume between China - ASEAN have got a fast growth because of the further cooperation in China - ASEAN regional economic and trade. The exports of China's goods to ASEAN have been reached 138.2 billion U.S. dollars in 2010, have an increase of 30.1% over the previous year; the imports of China's goods from ASEAN have been up to 154.6 billion U.S. dollars, have an increase of 44.8% over the previous year. At the same time, ASEAN's imports and exports accounted for a relatively large proportion of China's imports and exports. In 2010, the trade volume between China and ASEAN have been reached 292.8 billion U.S. dollars and accounted for 9.85% of China's total imports and exports of goods (\$ 2,972,800,000,000). ASEAN has become China's fourth largest trading partner. Because of the

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Department of international trade, School of Business, Jiujiang University, 551#Qianjin East Road, Jiujiang City, Jiangxi Province, P.R. China, 332005 gzj0729@163.com

development of trade and other aspects cooperation between China and ASEAN, the logistics needs between China and ASEAN is increasing. The scholars and government of China and ASEAN countries need to focus on the following issues: what are the influencing factors of China - ASEAN regional logistics? How to improve logistics efficiency, reduce logistics costs, expand profit margins and enhance the core competitiveness of products between regions by improving these factors?

#### 2 Introduction of the Gravity Model

Gravity model of trade originated from the law of universal gravitation of Newton. The gravity model was first applied to the field of international trade by Tinbergen (1962) and Poyhonen (1963). Their study pointed out that the scale of bilateral trade flows between two countries has a positively proportional to their respective total economy and has an inversely proportional to the distance between them.

The basic form of Gravity Model is:

$$Xij=A(YiYj)/Dij.$$
 (1)

 $X_{ij}$ —the exports volume of Country i to Country j;A—constant; $Y_i$ —the GDP of Country i;  $Y_j$ —the GDP of Country j;D<sub>ij</sub>—the distance between Country i and j, usually represented by the distance between Capital or economic center of the two countries.

In order to meet the needs of linear estimation and eliminate the impact of heteroscedasticity, we take the natural logarithm of both sides of formula(1):

$$\ln X_{ij} = \beta_{0+} \beta_{1 \ln Y_{i}} + \beta_{2 \ln Y_{j}} + \beta_{3 \ln D_{ij}} + \mu_{ij}.$$
<sup>(2)</sup>

lnX<sub>ij</sub>, lnY<sub>i</sub>, lnY<sub>j</sub> and lnD<sub>ij</sub> is the natural logarithm of X<sub>ij</sub>, Y<sub>i</sub>, Y<sub>j</sub> and D<sub>ij</sub> respectively;  $\beta_0$ ,  $\beta_1$ ,  $\beta_2$  and  $\beta_3$  is regression coefficient;  $\mu$  ij is standard random error.

#### **3** Model Construction and Data Sources

#### 3.1 Model Construction

The Model in this paper used  $\ln X_{ij} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 \ln Y_i + \beta_2 \ln Y_j + \beta_3 \ln D_{ij} + \mu_{ij}$  as the basic form, then added some new explanatory variables, extended and modified the basic model, finally built an extender Gravity Model. The extender Gravity Model is:

$$\ln X_{ij} = \beta_{0} + \beta_{1} \ln Y_{i} Y_{j} + \beta_{2} \ln p Y_{i} p C Y_{j} + \beta_{3} \ln D_{ij} + \beta_{4} \ln P_{i} P_{j} + \beta_{5} \ln L_{i} L_{j} + \beta_{6} (S) + \beta_{7} (PC) + \mu_{ij} (3)$$

 $X_{ij}$ —the logistics volume between China and ASEAN, represented by the bilateral trade amounts of goods. The meaning of the explanatory variables, the expected symbol of the dependent variables and the explanation of theories are seeing in Table1.

explanatory	meaning	expected	theory explanation
variables		symbol	
$Y_i$ and $Y_j$ [millions]	The GDP of China(I) and ASEAN(J)	+	Reflects the economic scale and logistics supply capacity of China and ASEAN.
pc Y <sub>i</sub> and pc Y <sub>j</sub> [USD]	China's/ ASEAN's per capita GDP	+	Represents the potential economic growth of China and ASEAN, it is proportional to logistics demand
D <sub>ij</sub> [km]	The distance	-	Represents the costs of transportation. It has an inverse relationship with logistics volume
P <sub>i</sub> and P <sub>j</sub> [billion]	output value of trans- portation industry in china and ASEAN	+	Represents the overall level and speed of Chi- nese and ASEAN's lo- gistics, the higher its value, the higher the de- velopment level of logis- tics
L <sub>i</sub> [billion ton-km]	The total cargo turnover	+	Represents the specific
and L <sub>j</sub> [million ton- km]	of China and ASEAN		level of Chinese logistics and ASEAN's logistics.
S	standardization of logis- tics	+	If the degree of standar- dization are similar, tak- ing the value "1", other- wise "0"
PC	Product structure	-	If the products structure are similar, taking the value "1", otherwise "0"

**Table 1.** The meaning of the explanatory variables, the expected symbol of the dependent variables and the explanation of theories

### 3.2 Data Sources

The data sources of each variable and sample are shown in Table2.

data	sources
$Y_i$ and pc $Y_i$	China Statistical Yearbook 2010 http://www.stats.gov.cn/tjsj/ndsj/2010/indexch.htm
$\mathbf{Y}_{j}$ and pc $\mathbf{Y}_{j}$	The website of ASEAN Secretariat http://www.aseansec.org
$X_{ij}, P_i, L_i$	China Statistical Yearbook 2002-2010 http://www.stats.gov.cn/tjsj/ndsj/
D <sub>ij</sub>	www.indo.com http://www.indo.com/distance/index.html
$P_j, L_j$	United Nations database http://unstats.un.org/unsd/databases.htm

Table 2. Data sources

This article's regression testing is based on panel data; it not only includes the time-series data of 2004-2009, but also includes the cross-section data of each ASEAN countries and China. Sample size is 60.

#### 4 Empirical Test and Correction

#### 4.1 Empirical Results

The process of empirical test is as follows: first, take an overall regression analysis by Eviews 3.1 based on the above model, then remove some insignificant variables one by one, until all variables past the examination at the 0.05 significance level.

The preliminary regression results are shown in Table 3

variable	Regression	Standard devi-	T value
	coefficient	ation	
constant	8.582013	0.644456	13.31668
GDP	0.114816	0.039843	2.881707*
pc GDP	-0.252697	0.041883	-6.033344*
distance	-0.182144	0.059585	-3.056881*
output value of transportation	0.051463	0.008817	5.836587*
cargo turnover	0.988235	0.028615	34.53595*
standardization of logistics	0.005101	0.032495	0.156986
Product structure	-0.458189	0.091499	-5.007572*
F test value	3552.846	$R^2$	0.998394
DW value	0.626610	Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	0.998113

Table 3. The preliminary regression results

Note: \*indicates the T value past the examination at the 1% significance level.

The regression results in Table 3 reflect that most of the expected symbols of the explanatory variables are consistent with expectations; they have a high significance and goodness of fit. It means that the Gravity Model can partly explain the logistics volume issues between China and ASEAN countries. However, there are also several questions existed in the regression results: First, the regression coefficient of similarity of Logistics Standardization (S) between China and ASEAN countries is very insignificant and the T value is very small. Meanwhile, the regression coefficient of the output value of transportation, storage and postal industry of China and ASEAN countries is insignificant too. Second, the symbols of the regression coefficient of per capita GDP of China and ASEAN countries(In pc Yi pc Yj) does not match with the expected symbol, it means that the model may exist multicollinearity problems. In addition, the DW value of the regression results is low (0.626610), it means that the model may have autocorrelation problems.

#### 4.2 Model Modification

For these reasons, we use "Backward Law" to screen the explanatory variables. At the same time, difference all the data in order to eliminate the autocorrelation problems. Accordingly, excluding the insignificant explanatory variables S and lnpc  $Y_i$  pc  $Y_i$ , the regression results of revised model are shown in Table 4.

variable	Regression coefficient	Standard deviation	T value
constant	6.021551	0.228380	4.51267
GDP	0.328099	0.079325	4.136149*
distance	-0.494244	0.027351	-3.692633*
output value of transportation	0.205164	0.050504	4.062372*
cargo turnover	0.987773	0.019137	51.61486*
standardization of logistics	-0.122426	0.016332	-1.973127**
F test value	562.5077	$\mathbb{R}^2$	0.985287
DW value	2.096015	Adjusted R <sup>2</sup>	0.983535

Table 4. The regression results of revised model

Note: \*indicates the T value past the examination at the 1% significance level.

\*\* indicates the T value past the examination at the 5% significance level.

The regression results in Table 4 show that the regression results have been greatly improved by excluding the explanatory variables S and lnpc  $Y_i$  pc  $Y_j$ . The symbols of the variable coefficient are consistent with the expected symbols. The goodness of fit of the model and the adjusted  $R^2$  are both above 0.98, it indicates that the model has a good goodness of fit. The equation has past the F test; it indicates that there is a strong linear relationship between the variables and explanatory variables. The T value of most of the explanation variables is increased and all

in line with the 5% significance level. Meanwhile, the DW value (2.096015) of the regression results is also increased (close to 2), indicating that autocorrelation problems have been well improved in the modified model.

#### 5 Analysis of Model Results

The results of the modified Gravity Model show that:

(1) The main influencing factors of regional logistics of China – ASEAN are GDP of China and ASEAN countries(Y), output value of transportation, storage and post and telecommunications industry(P), cargo turnover(L), Product structure(PC) and the distance between China and ASEAN countries( $D_{ij}$ ). The descending order is L,  $D_{ij}$ , Y, P and PC.

(2)The most important factor of bilateral logistics volume is the cargo turnover volume and capacity (L) of China and ASEAN countries. The impact is greater than their GDP's (Y). In the case of other conditions remain unchanged; the bilateral logistics volume can increased by 0.987773% when (L) increased by 1%. This reflects that the improvements of the overall ability of logistics between China and ASEAN countries can play an important role in the development of supply capacity of logistics; it has a positive role on logistics coordination between China and ASEAN countries.

(3) The distance between China and ASEAN countries (Dij) is a "resistance factor" in the model. Usually, the greater the distance is, the higher the transport costs; and the greater the cultural differences, the more difficulties in information exchange. The great distance will block bilateral logistics activities and logistics coordination. Conversely, the smaller the distance is, the smaller obstacles the bilateral logistics activities and coordination will have. As shown in this Model, In the case of other conditions remain unchanged, the bilateral logistics volume can decreased by 0.494244% when the absolute distance increased by 1%.

(4) The GDP of China and ASEAN countries is one of the important factors too. In the case of other conditions remain unchanged; the bilateral logistics volume can increased by 0.328099% when GDP increased by 1%. This reflects that the level of the national GDP can reflect one country's economic size and the overall capacity of the logistics supply. The greater the economic of scale is, the stronger the logistics supply capacity and the better to the logistics coordination.

(5) The degree of influence of the output value of transportation, storage and postal industry of China and ASEAN countries is relatively small. In the case of other conditions remain unchanged; the bilateral logistics volume can increase by 0.205164% when the output value of transportation, storage and postal industry (P) increased by 1%. This is because the logistics activities between China and ASEAN countries take a low proportion in their countries and the development of the two in transports, storage and postal industry is not very balanced.

(6) The difference of product structures (PC) between China and ASEAN countries is a "resistance factor" too. In the case of other conditions remain unchanged; the bilateral logistics volume can decreased by 0.122426% when the similarities of product structure increased by 1%. The more similar the product mix, the smaller demand the both sides have, the less possibility of trade and the less bilateral logistics.

#### References

- 1. Tinbergen, J.: Shaping the World Economy, Appendix VI, an Analysis of World Trade Flows. Twentieth Century Fund, New York (1962)
- Poyhonen, P.: A Tentaive Model of the Volume of Trade between Countries. Weltwirtschaftliches Archiv (90), 93–99 (1963)
- Longo, R., Sekkat, K.: Economic Obstacles to Expanding Intra-African Trade. World Development 32(8), 1309–1321 (2004)
- 4. Huang, R.R.: Distance and Trade: Disentangling Unfamiliarity Effects and Transport Cost Effects. European Economic Review 51(1), 161–181 (2007)
- 5. Information on, http://www.stats.gov.cn/tjgb/ndtjgb/ qgndtjgb/t20110228\_402705692.htm
- 6. Information on, http://www.stats.gov.cn/tjsj/ndsj/

## **Construction of Comprehensive Experiment Platform of Mechanical Major**

Hongliang Guo, Dongjie Zhao, Ling Zhao, Yanxia Wei, and Yan Zhu

School of Automobile and Transportation, Liaocheng University Liaocheng, China ghl0407@sohu.com

**Abstract.** The traditional experiment teaching system of mechanical major has a lot of shortages, such as fewer class hours and fewer experiment types. Therefore, it has become a key point in the reformation of education at present. The reformational target is to construct a comprehensive experiment platform of mechanical major as the main part of experiment teaching, to promote updating the experiment content through creation of experiment, to build experiment teaching system of "three platforms, three levels, modularization and open type". Laboratory facilities are innovated by means of students' directing or participating in scientific research items and introduction of advanced technology. The comprehensive experiment platform has benefited to a large number of students of some majors including mechanical manufacture and automation, vehicle engineering, electric work and automation, industrial automation. Some teaching achievement awards are obtained. Scientific research atmosphere of students is animated.

Keywords: mechanical major, comprehensive experiment platform, teaching system.

#### **1** Introduction

Mechanical major is very important in some comprehensive university. In order to entirely propel quality-oriented education and to improve personnel training quality, the construction of experiment teaching system has become a key point in education reform. Experiment teaching is aimed at training students' primary experiment capacity and scientific research method, improving their scientific literacy, cultivating their creative spirit and thought. It is a pivotal role in innovating personnel training in universities [1-4].

#### 2 The Shortage of Traditional Experiment Teaching System

As a whole, experiment teaching system of mechanical curriculum in engineering universities in our country is attached to the teaching of theory curriculum until now. It does not have independent and integrated experiment system. The experiment class hour is lacking. The experiment types are simplex. The experiment content is old-fashioned. The independence and level setting of experiment have no way of handling. Because of the influence of traditional experiment environment and organization way, the special management and purpose of instruments and equipments immensely restrict the sharing of experiment resources. It goes against developing of comprehensive, zetetic and researchful experiment. It also goes against students' improving in comprehensive quality and practical ability.

Under the guidance of experiment teaching idea of valuing theory and lighting practice, the interaction between teachers and students in the course of experiment is lacking [2-4]. The students undergo training passively. The model of experiment teaching is difficult to give full play to students' positivity, initiative and creation. It goes against students' bardian development. It is hard to put into effect the policy of teaching students in accordance of their aptitude. Therefore, a new model of experiment teaching is necessary to adapt to new situations [3-5].

#### **3** The Target of Constructing Comprehensive Experiment Platform of Mechanical Major

#### 3.1 The Comprehensive Experiment Platform Serving as Main Body of Experiment Teaching of Mechanical Major

On the basis of cultivating scheme and teaching program of undergraduate course, the experiment system is reformed. According to the characteristics of mechanical major, a lot of behindhand equipments are being fallen into disuse. The comprehensive experiment platform of electromechanical system is forming gradually. The experiment teaching system is to hightlight the principal effect of comprehensive experiment. It is also to hightlight sharing, opening and efficiency. So it is more scientific and reasonable, and suitable for the experiment teaching requirement in the new situations. The immediate term objective is to integrate experiment resources to form a comprehensive experiment platform uniformly and orderly to reach the standard of Ministry of Education. The future objective is to apply for provincial teaching award, furthermore, to apply for provincial practical base for innovative education engineering.

#### 3.2 Updating the Experiment Content through Creation

There are two ways to update the experiment content through creation. One is that some experiment contents involved with innovation ability training, such as modeling, simulation, design and manufacturing, are enriched into the existing experiments. Another is that students are allowed to participate in scientific research item to improve their innovative ability. Through using advanced experiment equipment in scientific research, students have come into contact with advanced technologies on the world. All these help to broaden their outlook, to open mentality, to growth experience. The students will have more interest to design comprehensive experiments.

#### 4 Construction of the Teaching System of Mechanical Experiment Curriculum

The experiments of mechanical major cover main courses of mechanical engineering major or majors similar to mechanical engineering, such as engineering material, machine design, principle of machinery, interchangeability and technical measurement, mechanical manufacturing technology, technology of metals, innovation design of machine, etc. They are involved with some subjects, such as mechanical engineering and material engineering. The coverage is wide. The contents are a lot. The laboratory facilities are a lot. Therefore, the experiment teaching system must be reformed. It is showed in Fig.1.



Fig. 1. Composition of the experiment teaching system

By means of in-depth analysis, an experiment teaching system, "three platform, three levels, modularization, open type", is constructed. Its constructing thought is that the subject is as the basis of the system. It emphasizes the fusion of subjects and the sharing of resources. The experiments are striped from theory courses to become an independent course. So the innovative circumstance is built. The number of old-fashioned experiments decreases. The number of scheming, comprehensive or innovative experiments increases. Students are advocated to participate in teacher's scientific items. The integration of experiment teaching and scientific research is emphasized. The functional orientation reflects the unitarity between personnel training and scientific research.

The three platforms are machinery foundation experiment platform, mechanical engineering training platform and research or innovative design platform. All kinds of experiments are arranged step by step in each platform according to their characteristics. The multilevel experiment teaching system has formed.

The three levels are fundamental experiments, comprehensive experiments and innovative experiments. The fundamental experiments are a series of basic experiments of machinery foundation and basic skill experiments. Their target is to improve students' basic quality and to enhance their practical ability. The comprehensive experiments are set up after students have had basic theory and practical foundation. These experiments emphasize students' design of experiment and developing ability. They help to promote student's question-raising and questionsolving ability. Furthermore, they can arouse student's positivity of self-directed learning and innovative design. The innovative experiments emphasize students' initiative and creation. Students can decide experiment topic, design experiment way and select experiment principle by themselves. The innovative experiments include scientific items, participation in teachers' items and all kinds of contests.

Each platform is composed of a series of experiments. These experiments are divided into several teaching modules according to different major and teaching requirement. Different major can choose different module.

All experiments are open to all students. The experiment teaching is made to be a platform for students' individual training and free development.

#### 5 Achievements Since the Construction of Comprehensive Experiment Platform

Through intersection of machinery, electronics and computer application, the comprehensive experiment platform fully shows a lot of advantages in terms of students' practical ability. It provides an innovative educational practical base for quality-oriented education and "3+1" teaching reform.

The comprehensive experiment platform benefits a lot of majors, such as mechanical engineering, industrial engineering and industry automation. It improves quite a few students' practical ability in our school. It makes the experiment teaching of mechanical major to reach a higher stage. By means of the platform, we have obtained three national awards and five provincial awards. We have applied fifteen items of student innovational fund.
#### 6 Conclusions

Multilevel, open and research-based experiment teaching system has built. It aims at students' innovative consciousness and ability. It has improved students' basic quality. It has promoted the major and subject construction. It has brought about a lot of honours for us.

The reform of the experiment teaching system is an arduous task with a long period. We will positively explore its inner law and constantly perfect it.

Acknowledgements. The research is sponsored by Scientific Research Foundation for the Outstanding Young Scientist of Shandong Province (2008BS05007) and educational reform project of liaocheng university, *study and practice of synthetical experiment platform on mechanical major*.

#### References

- 1. Xu., J.-r., et al.: Exploration and Practice on Construction of the Innovative Experimental Teaching System. Experimental Technology and Management (5), 1–4 (2009)
- Xu, G.-n., Lu, F.-y., Sun, D.-g., Gao, C.-r: Exploration and Practice on Constructing the National-level Mechanical Experiment Teaching Demonstration Centre. Experimental Technology and Management (2) 1-3 (2010)
- 3. Ma, C., Meng, Y.-h., Cao, Z.-x., Xue, Q.: The Exploration of Constructing Mechanical Experiment Teaching System in University. Laboratory Science (2), 44–46 (2010)
- Zhou, Z.-x.: On the Opening Teaching Laboratory of Universities. Journal of Sanjiang University (3), 24–28 (2009)
- Yang, Y.-q., Wang, L.-z., Ruan, W.-j., Ji, L.-g.: Practice and Exploration of Laboratory Opening in Comprehensive Universities. Experimental Technology and Management (1), 155–157 (2008)

## **Comparison and Analysis on Education System of Practical Talents of China and Germany**

Zhu Fanglai, Zhang Qiang, Sun Xiaoli, and Li Zhengguo

School of Automotive and Transportation Engineering, Shenzhen Polytechnic, Shenzhen, China 518055 {Zfl,Zhang,Sun Xiaoli,Lizhengguo,LNCS}@szpt.edu.cn

**Abstract.** The paper made comparison and analysis on education system, teaching model and conditions system of Chinese and German practical talents in the view of systemic research, specially put emphasis and research on German FH experiences and current Chinese higher vocational education system and "1221" teaching model, and indicates that Chinese practical talents education system need references from German practical talents education experiences based on integrated arrangement and top layout design, and need construct the education system from middle, junior college graduate to undergraduate and postgraduate with combination of application technology talents and practical talents, and need set up cross-bridge of higher vocational talents education and degree system from junior college graduate stage to undergraduate and postgraduate stage in order to realize the breakthrough of education arrangement system and running system and be adapted to the social practice of public higher vocational education and invented industrial development.

Keywords: China and Germany, Practical talents, Comparison research.

#### 1 Preface

Overview to the development conditions of practical talents education all over the countries, Germany is exactly a successful demo. In the late sixties and early seventies of last century Germany built up Fachhochschule (FH) as successful invention of higher practical talents education model which is looked as secrete weapon to be strong industrial and economic country after wars. Thus it is necessary for our country and our modernization development to realize and study the features of German practical talents, introduce the German advanced teaching theory and practices for our practical talents, special in higher vocational college and practical college, education and positioning based on the practical talents education system.

#### 2 Talents Education System

#### 2.1 German Practical Talents Education System

German practical talents education system as Figure 1[1].FH is at the top in the sys-tem of which basic teaching task is to apply practical teaching in the students

for fu-ture professional life. FH is similar as the higher vocational college, or higher train-ing school, even practical college in China. Before 30 years, FH is similar as higher training school, and after many years development it is more similar as practical college in China which educates higher level practical talents. FH has following features:

- ① Belonging to vocational education after high school;
- 2 Belonging to higher level of vocational education;
- ③ Belonging to practical talents education for productions;
- ④ Belonging to position vocational education which emphasize practice including formal education record and informal education;
  - <sup>(5)</sup> Depending on industrial development requirement;

Higher vocational education series without formal record Higher vocational education series with formal record



Fig. 1. German practical talents education system

#### 2.2 Chinese Practical Talents Education System

There is no similar practical talents education system in China. Though in China higher vocational education is one type of higher education system, its application is currently designed two or three year education. Normal practical college in China is a new developing college education which is upgraded from the higher vocational college after 2000 year and its talents education system is not completed and need foreign advanced experiences. So some researchers suggested that degree system of higher vocational education and connections to other education system could be layout as Figure 2 [2].



Fig. 2. Chinese higher vocational education system

#### 2.3 Comparison and Analysis on Education System of Practical Talents of China and Germany

China should immediately select qualified vocational schools for testing to upgrade into college to actively explore the multi-running ways of higher vocational education, set up practical talents education system with integrated layout and fluent connections to other educations, and form complete practical talents education chain from junior lever to higher level, in order to discover the modern vocational education system and degree system with Chinese features based on national higher vocational schools and Germany FH experiences. China should actively practice lifelong education philosophy, carry out both formal school record education and technical training education, and be trying to build overpass bridge of higher vocational education and normal college education for discovery of frontvocational education and post-vocational education, vocational education and other education.

#### 3 Teaching Model

#### 3.1 German FH Teaching Model

With practical talents education aim FH features to integrate the theory with practices during its 30 years development, and FH realizes three into one of " overall teaching, project development and application research ", and connections among the three is the teaching model of integration of industry, education and academy[3]. It is reflected in: (1) FH does the overall design of theory teaching and practice teaching, theory teaching has clear practical intend and does not emphasize the systemic and abstract of discipline knowledge, does not concentrate on theory analysis, but emphasize application in production and other areas of science knowledge and ways, focus on specialty knowledge connecting to practice, and FH is used to carrying out module teaching[4].Module teaching reform solves the systematic problem of course setting, deals with the connection ways of theory teaching and practice teaching, and it is most critical to combine the specialty teaching with quality education through graduation project and practicing in company.

(2) FH concentrates on practical teaching. Practical teaching includes experiments teaching, practicing teaching, project teaching, graduation project and academic travel (Exkursion). Practical teaching is the key point of FH, specially highlight on one se-mester practicing in company and one semester academic travel (Exkursion). FH em-phasizes on project development and application research, integrates teaching, resea-rch and social services into one.

(3) FH emphasizes relationship with society and integration of industry, education and academy, and companies supports the teaching staff development and join in teaching contents setting including laboratory development.

#### 3.2 Chinese Higher Vocational Teaching Model

The development of Chinese higher vocational education experiences two stages: from 1999 to 2005 is the higher vocational schools construction stage; from 2006 to 2010 is the reforming, featuring and quality improving stage pushed by higher vocational schools demo activities and specialty promoting activities. During fist stage the most important achievements is to explore a new development model of higher vocational education with Chinese features which highlights in cooperation of industry and education, integration of practicing and teaching, that is "1221" model concentrating on practical ability education[5]:

The first "1" represents one management platform under cooperation between school and company.

The first "2" means two systems including construction of practical courses and basic courses. Practical courses system aims at forming student practicing ability and basic courses system aims at forming student self-developing ability based on basic knowledge. The two systems should be applied flexibly and crossly.

The second "2" means two certificates including college graduation certificate and national career qualification certificates. Two certificates are necessary for proving students ability, one is formal school record and the other is career qualification certificate, that reflect students both knowledge level and practicing level.

The second "1" means one lifelong education base. Higher vocational schools should be both lifelong education base and training service base for society.

#### 3.3 Comparison and Analysis on Higher Vocational Courses and Teaching System of China and Germany

Teaching model of China and Germany both emphasizes the integration of industry, education, academy, but practical talents education system in FH looks more complete, reasonable, effective and solves all kinds of problems during talents education better, such as integration of teaching, research, social services and combination of theory teaching and practicing teaching, specialty teaching and quality education., and FH receives better supports from companies, which could be references to China for systematic solution plan, specially the combination of courses system and teaching contents.

#### 4 Teaching Conditions System

High level teaching conditions system for practical talents includes five important fac-tors of teaching staff with solid technical knowledge and double qualification certifi-cate, enrollment students with practical experiences, practical training base with fully necessary equipments, practical projects from real work and simulated practical teaching environment.

#### 4.1 German FH Teaching Conditions System

Germany FH teaching conditions includes following points:

(1) Teaching staff conditions: Practicing features in FH is also applied in their tea-ching staff. Teachers in FH should have doctor degree and more than 5 years working experiences.

(2) Student enrollment conditions: Graduation from senior middle school and prac-tical experiences (pre-practicing).Enrollment conditions for new students in FH em-phasizes practical experiences, enrolled students are requested corresponding practical knowledge besides 12 years normal education.

(3) Project from real work: subject of project courses and Graduation project are fr-om companies which are closely related with production activities of companies.

(4) Practical training base construction including equipments and environments: Germany believes that it is not possible to educate practical talents if no existence of company environment. Training bases in FH are constructed same with the real prod-uction environment and equipments are from company sponsor or project products of teachers and students.

#### 4.2 Chinese Teaching Conditions System

Comparing with German FH, there is big difference in China. For example, in Shenzhen Polytechnic most teachers are graduated undergraduates, masters, doctors or teachers from other colleges with no company working experiences; Students in Shenzhen Polytechnic are from senior middle school with no practical experiences and only 10% of them are from vocational senior middle school with some practical experiences; student project is seldom from companies and mainly from invention working courses which aims improving students invention ability. Chinese most training base equipments in higher vocational schools are demo type and testing type, and production and research equipments is seldom due to money and development level.

#### 5 Conclusions and Suggestions

Through comparison and analysis on education system of practical talents of China and Germany, the following conclusions and suggestions could be given as follows.

#### 5.1 Chinese Practical Talents Education Should Be Integrated Arrangement and Top Layout Design

Chinese higher vocational education should not be no system, no integrated arrangement and top layout design, divide middle vocational education and higher vocational education, higher vocational education and technical application undergraduate even graduate education, and should discover multi-level practical talents education, set up practical talents education system ( career type, technical application type, technical engineering type ), emphasize technical application and introduce FH experiences for high level technical application talents education, connect fluently middle vocational education, higher vocational education and technical application undergraduate and graduate education, build up complete modern vocational education system, robust higher vocational education degree system.

#### 5.2 Teaching Model

Chinese higher vocational education should introduce FH experiences, make breakthrough on construction of teaching model and setting of practical teaching items, realize three factors into one of "integrated-teaching, project development, application research". Chinese higher vocational education should make complete teaching design, apply credit system to school system, set stage teaching including basic stage and specialty stage, set coursed with modularization, combination, gradation, highlight technical application in teaching, enhance practicing arrangement including academic travel based on normal training, experiments, practicing, graduation project, add engineering and technical training projects which could come from company production activities, invention working projects, invention project courses, campus production training, special graduation project, graduation integrated training. Chinese higher vocational education should establish technical consulting center, public technical service platform, arrange researching semester for professors, it could guarantee practical teaching system through series technical application arrangements. Shenzhen Polytechnic has reformed on credit teaching system, invention project courses, graduation project and making active effect.

#### 5.3 Teaching Conditions System

Chinese higher vocational education should improve teaching conditions greatly reg-arding to FH experiences and develop teaching staff, enrollment conditions, pro-jects, equipments and environment of training base, should deepen practical talents education model of "1221", build cooperation platform of "government, school, co-mpany, industry and four sides union motion" for talents teaching, and at the same time enhance practical teaching of high level technical application talents, construct complete practical teaching system of "production, education, invention, applica-tion".

#### References

- Zhong, X.: Review of The Development of Higher Vocational Education in Germany Through Different Translation of FH. Research Higher Education of Engineering (4) (2005)
- 2. Liu, C., Zhang, Y.: Study of Perfecting Higher Vocational Education System. Vocational And Technical Education (1) (2004)
- Xu, L.: Status and Development——Comparison Research of Technical Application Undergraduate Education between China and Germany. Zhejiang University Press (July 2008)
- 4. Xu, L., Zhao, D., Gu, J.: Research on student ability education based on Module reform of German FH Hannover. Higher Education Exploration (3) (2008)
- 5. Zhang, Y.: Lecture on reform and development of higher vocational education, July 7 (2009)

### **Research on the Construction of Specialized Teaching Team in Independent College Based on Symbiosis Theory**

Yongfeng Cao

Business School, Huzhou Techers College, Huzhou, 313000, China fsxycyf@126.com

**Abstract.** Independent colleges were established relying on the professional advantages of parent university and funds advantages of local investors, and had close symbiotic relationships with the parent university and local economy and society. Based on the symbiosis theory, this paper regarded all the cooperators of independent college's specialized teaching team as the ecological organic groups with complex correlation. The symbiotic system of specialized teaching team consists of symbiotic unit, symbiotic model and symbiotic environment. Symbiotic model is the key, symbiotic unit is the foundation, and symbiotic environment is the important external conditions. Then, this paper explained the reasons and operational model of symbiosis and sharing of specialized teaching team, and put forward the countermeasures of constructing secialized teaching team in independent college independent.

Keywords: symbiosis theory, specialized teaching team, independent college.

#### **1** Introduction

The first independent colege of China is Zhejiang University City College who was established in 1999. At the end of 2009, there were 322 colleges taking a third of the undergraduate education mission. Independent colleges rely on the professional advantages of parent university and funds advantages of the local investors, and have close symbiotic relationships with the parent university and the local economy and society.

At present, the specialized teachers of independent college may generally be divided into two categories: (1) Full-time teacher. Part of full-time teachers came from the diversion of parent university. In general case, a number of older teachers or teachers with relative lower level were diverted to independent college, and excellent teachers would not be diverted to independent college. Another part of the full-time teachers came from recruitment. lots of graduate students were gradually recruited into independent college in recent years, who enriched the team of full-time teachers. Some retired professors were recruited as specialized teaching leaders. Independent colleges are vigorously introducing talents such as high-level academic leaders. But limited by concepts and systems, recruiting high-level

telants has a certain degree of difficulty currently. Therefore, the age structure and professional title structure of the independent college teachers was showed as "dumbbell-shaped" lacking of a group of academic leaders and vigorous backbone teachers. (2) Part-time teachers. Part of full-time teachers of the parent university undertake part of the teaching task as part-time teachers of independent college. Some teachers in other university, retired teacher, and professionals and technician in enterprises and institutions are employed as part-time teachers of independent college. Because their principal work are not in independent college, they will not focus on the specialty construction of independent colleges.

With domestic student source reducing, independent colleges face a crisis of survival if they do not have specialty characteristics. In order to improve the quality of teaching and train qualified talents recognized by society, the establishment of specialized teaching team is an important organizational guarantee. Building specialized teaching team, on the one hand plays team strengths to carry out teaching research, promote educational reform, develop teaching resources, and better undertake the task of talent training task, on the other hand is an effective way to quickly enhance teachers' operational capacity and train backbone teachers. Based on the symbiosis theory, this paper regards all the cooperators of specialized teaching team in independent college as the ecological organic groups with complex correlation, analyzes the symbiotic unit, symbiotic model and symbiotic environment, and puts forward corresponding countermeasures.

#### 2 Symbiotic Mechanism of Specialized Teaching Team in Independent Colleges

Symbiosis was originally derived from biological concept by the German biologist Anton deBarry (1879). He used it to explain the biological phenomenon of different species creatures living together. The phenomenon of specialized teaching team in independent college is similar to the biosphere in many ways. The symbiotic system of specialized teaching team in independent college is the interdependence formed by symbiotic units in certain symbiotic environment using certain symbiotic model, which includes three factors: symbiotic unit, symbiotic model and symbiotic environment (see figure 1). Those three symbiotic elements interact and effect each other, symbiotic model is the key, symbiotic unit is the foundation, and symbiotic environment is the important external conditions.



Fig. 1. Symbiotic system of specialized teaching team in independent college

#### 2.1 Symbiotic Unit

There are various symbiotic units in the symbiosis system of specialized teaching team in independent college, such as full-time and part-time teachers, staff room in independent college and parent university, local enterprises and institutions, government and public sector out independent college. The interaction between symbiotic unit and the symbiotic evolution will promote the development of specialized teaching team in independent college.

#### 2.2 Symbiotic Model

The behavioral pattern and the symbiotic degree of symbiotic units are combined to form a complete symbiotic model. From the view of behavior pattern, there are parasitic relationship, partial beneficial symbiotic relationship and mutually beneficial symbiotic relationship. From the view of organization, there are point symbiosis, intermittent symbiosis, continuous symbiosis and integrated symbiosis. At the beginning of the establishment of independent college, it was mainly attached to parent university. Parent university also expanded the enrollment and cultivated a lot of talents for society. This paper argues that the symbiotic model of specialized teaching team in independent college can be expressed with partial beneficial symbiotic relationship and mutually beneficial symbiotic relationship.

#### 2.3 Symbiotic Environment

Symbiotic environment is formed with all of the factors beside the symbiotic units, including hard environment and soft environment. Hard environment includes laboratories, library, teaching facilities, and so on, while soft environment includes the factors of policy, the style of study, campus culture, as well as economic and social environment. These factors are interlinked and mutually influence each other, and influece the symbiont through the exchange of information, energy and material. One bottleneck in the development of specialized teaching team is policy.

#### **3** Cause Analysis on the Symbiosis and Sharing of Specialized Teaching Team in Independent College

#### 3.1 Symbiosis and Sharing of Specialized Teaching Team with Parent University

First, the specialty setup of independent college mainly relies on parent university, the model of management basically refers to parent university, and the training target trends to convergence. Parent university have mature specialty, strong teacher force, the better teaching and learning instruments and lab equipment, all of these are resources that independent college can use. Second, parent university provides professional guidance for specialized teaching team in independent college. The foundation of independent college is often bad. Their specialized teaching ability need to be improved. The specialized teaching team can grow rapidly who are assisted by experienced teachers from parent university. Third, independent colleges provide a broad stage for the parent university enlarging enrollment. Independent colleges undertake one-third of the undergraduate training task, provide opportunities for parent universities to full use their resources, and provide new opportunities for teachers of parent universities to show their genius and pioneer innovation.

#### 3.2 Symbiosis and Sharing of Specialized Teaching Team with Specialty and Discipline Construction

In the construction of independent college, the school will support the discipline construction and specialty construction. In discipline construction and specialty construction, higher requirement of teaching level will also be put forward. The core members of specialized teaching team are often the backbone of the specialty construction and discipline construction. Therefore, the construction of specilized teaching team and the construction of specialty and discipline are basically parallel in the independent college. The construction of specilized teaching team. The teaching achievements of specilized teaching team also provide the strong support for the construction of specialty and discipline teaching team.

#### 3.3 Symbiosis and Sharing of Specialized Teaching Team with Local Economy and Society

First, the developments of local economy and society provide support for independent colleges. Local enterprises and institutions provide specialized teaching team in independent college with funds, laboratories and practice base, etc, also provide a vast space for the talents of teaching team to show their genius and pioneer innovation. In the process of forming teaching team, the local engineering technological talents, government officials, specialists and senior manager of companies might be directly absorbed to create a joint team together. Local economic and social developments lays a better foundation for attracting excellent teaching talents. Local government can directly incent the specialized teaching team by the way of innovative team support plan, all kinds of talents support plan etc. Government departments also can provide policy for high-level talent introduction, capital support for independent colleges, inject fresh blood into sepcialized teaching team, especially the introduction of team leader for the team's construction which will play a decisive role. Only the developments of local economy and society can provide them with capital, lab, scientific research projects, and so on.

Second, specialized teaching team can well train practical talents adapted to the needs of economic and social development. In fact, a large number of applied, complex and skilled talents with strong practice ability the are needed to develop local economy and society. The goal of independent college is just training those applied talents. Facing local social and economic development, the local characteristics of the independent college are undoubtedly promoted. Team's excellent talents can become the think tank and consulting experts of government departments, provide relevant decision consultation for local government departments directly. Team's teaching and scientific research achievements can be converted into the realistic productive forces for the local economic and social development, and will directly promote the rapid development of economy and society.

#### 4 Countermeasures of Specialized Teaching Team Construction of Independent College Based on Symbiosis Theory

#### 4.1 Integrating Specialty and Discipline Resources of Independent College and Improve the Strength of Specialized Teaching Team

With a shorter history and limited resources, independent college should optimize the resource allocation and make full use of the resources of discipline construction and specialty construction, and improve the strength of specialized teaching team. First, make full use of the talent advantages in the construction of discipline and specialty. In the process of discipline construction and specialty construction, independent college often pay attention to the internal train and external gain of high-level talents, which could be shared.by the specialized teaching team. Second, Make full use of the resources of discipline construction such as funds, laboratories, books data, database etc, and all kinds of parent university's resources. Third, in the process of discipline construction and specialty construction, better innovation environment should be given to specialized teaching team, such as the reform of teaching mode, reform of teaching contents, and the reform of specialty setting, etc.

#### 4.2 Strengthen the Share of Talents, Informations and Resources, and Form Strategic Alliances with Parent University

Specialized teaching team might form strategic alliance with parent university through various contracts. According to the locaition of strategic alliance in teaching chain, strategic alliance can be divided into two types: type of union and type of resource-deficiency supply. Union strategic alliance primarily reach cooperation with parent university in the education research and teaching reform, teaching mode reform and teaching contents reform and other aspects of teaching chain. All parties make full use of the alliance's comprehensive advantages of shared resources and coordination to achieve the optimal allocation of education and research and teaching reform. Resource-deficiency supply strategic alliance is that excellent teachers of parent university will be absorbed as leaders or key members of teaching team in independent colleges to to make up their deficiencies.

#### 4.3 Integrate into the Local Economic and Social Development, and Look for the "Coupling Point" of Symbiotic Development

The symbiotic development of independent colleges and local society and economy is based on the common interests. In order to fully realize their potential power, independent colleges should encourage teaching team members walk out of school and go deep into local social economic construction, and promote local social and economic development. They should turn into applied talents training base adapted to local economic and social needs, not lnly train large numbers of qualified graduates around the needs of the local economic and social development,but also train talents for local enterprise through academic lectures, shortterm training, practicing and training base, training-orders etc. The symbiotic system should share library materials and experimental equipment inside area, establish human resources database to enforce talents exchange and cooperation, and turn into the center of local science and technology culture and talent exchange.

#### 4.4 Independent Colleges, Government Departments and Ather Agencies Actively Promote the Formation of Positive Symbiotic Environment for the Teaching Team

Only the independent college vigorously give service to local economic and social development, local enterprises would have enthusiasm to participate in the construction of the independent college; conversely, only local enterprises support independent colleges of teaching and talent training, independent college would develop better and cultivate more talents, and give better service to local social and economic development. Colleges and government departments should actively formulate policies such as introducing talents, talent cultivation, achievement rewards etc, guide teaching team fast-growing, give priority to take care of In the calculation of teaching workload and performance evaluation. They should actively build teaching team with local enterprises and institutions, and share scientific innovation and technology development achievements.

Acknowledgments. This research was supported by the Key Project of High Education Research of Huzhou Teachers College and Qiuzhen School (No. GJB09006).

#### References

- Levi, D., Slem, C.: Team work in research-and-development organization: The characteristics of successful teams. International Journal of Industrial Ergonomics 16(1), 29–42 (1995)
- Ahmadjian, V.: Symbiosis: an introduction to biological association. University Press of New Englanel (1986)

## **Optimal R&D Subsidies under Technology** Licensing

Lili Zhu and Qingyou Yan

School of economic and management, North china electric power university, Beijing, 102206, China lilizhu1223@yeah.net, qingyouyan@126.com

**Abstract.** An optimization model for government subsidies in a R&D race considering ex ante licensing as well as ex post licensing is proposed in this paper, under the assumption of a Bertrand duopoly with a linear demand function, and that the time required for a successful innovation is subject to Poisson distribution. The general market equilibriums are searched for by backward induction, followed with ex ante and ex post licensing equilibriums. Combined with the R&D race equilibrium analysis, the equilibrium net social welfare is optimized eventually. A numerical example is followed with the analysis about the effect of product differentiation on equilibrium consumer surplus and net social welfare. The model is proposed to be a theoretical reference for technology management strategy in reality.

Keywords: R&D race, subsidies, technology licensing, heterogeneous product.

#### **1** Introduction

Government subsidies for R&D are intended to promote projects with high returns to society but too little private returns to be beneficial for private investors. R&D subsidies are an important tool to support technology policy in OECD countries. In 2005 roughly one third of funds for R&D are provided by the government [1]. To identify projects which are beneficial for society but need additional funds, some argues a crowding out effect may lead to subsidies for the "wrong" R&D projects [2], while more recent studies tend to deny crowding out effects [3].

Although the empirical literature is growing, theoretical papers are scarce. In a pioneer work, firms' investment incentives in oligopolies with spillovers are discussed [4]. Regarding the optimal subsidization in research markets, it is proved that it relies on the length of patent life, the character of innovation competition, and the extent of excess burdens associated with the generation of funds for subsidies [5].

So far few literatures feature both government R&D subsidies and technology licensing. This paper specially builds an optimization model of government subsidies in R&D race that integrates both ex ante and ex post licensing. We argue that

many real-life government subsidies in R&D activities are similar to the situation described here. Our paper is related to some existing literature in treatment of technology licensing, which emphasizes the strategic choice among fixed-fee licensing, royalty licensing and fixed-fee plus royalty licensing [6]. In contrast, we lay stress on the government subsidies in R&D race in the presence of licensing, including ex ante and ex post licensing.

#### **2** The Model Assumption

Consider a Bertrand duopoly market where two competing firms (denoted by M,  $M = \{1, 2\}$ ) producing heterogeneous products. The degree of substitution is represented as d (0 < d < 1). The marginal costs of firm 1 and firm 2 are c and  $c - \varepsilon$  respectively, where  $\varepsilon$  is the magnitude of the cost-reducing innovation by firm 2. Both constant costs are zero. The inverse demand functions are given by

$$p_1 = a - q_1 - dq_2, \, p_2 = a - q_2 - dq_1, \tag{1}$$

where *a* represents the capacity of the market, and  $p_i$ ,  $q_i$  denote the price and output of products of firm  $i, i \in M$ . Regarding the R&D race, assume the winner will be authorized a cost-reducing innovation patent with magnitude  $\varepsilon'$ . The time required  $\tau_i$  is subject to a Poisson distribution, that is

$$\Pr(\tau_{i} \le t) = 1 - e^{-h(x_{i})t}, \ h(x_{i}) \equiv \frac{F_{i}'(t)}{1 - F_{i}(t)} = 2\lambda \sqrt{x_{i}} \quad .$$
(2)

#### 3 Licensing Equilibrium Analysis

Market Equilibrium. In the Bertrand market, the equilibrium outputs and profits are deduced as

$$q_{1} = \frac{(a-c)(1-d)(2+d) - d\varepsilon}{(1-d^{2})(4-d^{2})}, q_{2} = \frac{(a-c)(1-d)(2+d) + (2-d^{2})\varepsilon}{(1-d^{2})(4-d^{2})},$$
  

$$\pi_{1} = \frac{[(a-c)(1-d)(2+d) - d\varepsilon]^{2}}{(1-d^{2})(4-d^{2})^{2}}, \pi_{2} = \frac{[(a-c)(1-d)(2+d) + (2-d^{2})\varepsilon]^{2}}{(1-d^{2})(4-d^{2})^{2}}.$$
 (3)  
To guarantee  $q_{1} > 0$ , assume  $\varepsilon < \frac{(a-c)(1-d)(2+d)}{d}.$ 

**Ex ante Licensing Equilibrium.** Assuming licensing by means of general fixed-fee plus royalty  $(f_0, r_0), f_0, r_0 \ge 0$ , the efficient unit costs of firm 1 and firm 2

are  $c_1 = c - \mathcal{E} + r_0$ ,  $c_2 = c - \mathcal{E}$ , respectively. Then the equilibrium outputs and profits in this case are

$$q_{1}' = \frac{(a - (c - \varepsilon + r))(1 - d)(2 + d) - dr}{(1 - d^{2})(4 - d^{2})} ,$$

$$q_{2}' = \frac{(a - (c - \varepsilon + r))(1 - d)(2 + d) + (2 - d^{2})r}{(1 - d^{2})(4 - d^{2})} ,$$

$$\pi_{1}' = \frac{[(a - (c - \varepsilon + r))(1 - d)(2 + d) - dr]^{2}}{(1 - d^{2})(4 - d^{2})^{2}} , \pi_{2}' = \frac{[(a - (c - \varepsilon + r))(1 - d)(2 + d) + (2 - d^{2})r]^{2}}{(1 - d^{2})(4 - d^{2})^{2}} .$$
(4)

Maximizing firm 2's overall payoff, the optimal royalty can be expressed as

$$r_{0} = \min\{\frac{d(a-c+\varepsilon)(1-d)(2+d)^{2}}{2(4-3d^{2})}, \varepsilon\}$$
(5)

The overall payoffs of firm 1 and firm 2 are

$$\pi_{01} = \pi_1,$$
  

$$\pi_{02} = \pi_2^L(r) = \pi_2' + (\pi_1' - \pi_1) + rq_1'.$$
(6)

**Ex post Licensing Equilibrium.** By the same way, the ex post equilibrium outputs and profits are as follows

$$q_{W} = \frac{(a - (c - \varepsilon - \varepsilon' + r))(1 - d)(2 + d) + (2 - d^{2})r}{(1 - d^{2})(4 - d^{2})}, q_{L} = \frac{(a - (c - \varepsilon - \varepsilon' + r))(1 - d)(2 + d) - dr}{(1 - d^{2})(4 - d^{2})},$$
$$\pi_{W} = \frac{[(a - (c - \varepsilon - \varepsilon' + r))(1 - d)(2 + d) + (2 - d^{2})r]^{2}}{(1 - d^{2})(4 - d^{2})^{2}}, \pi_{L} = \frac{[(a - (c - \varepsilon - \varepsilon' + r))(1 - d)(2 + d) - dr]^{2}}{(1 - d^{2})(4 - d^{2})^{2}}.$$
(7)

The corresponding optimal royalty is

$$r_{1} = \min\{\frac{d(a - (c - \varepsilon) + \varepsilon')(1 - d)(2 + d)^{2}}{2(4 - 3d^{2})}, \varepsilon'\}$$
(8)

Additionally, assume

$$\varepsilon' < \frac{(a-c+\varepsilon)(1-d)(2+d)}{d} \,. \tag{9}$$

And the overall payoffs of the winner and the loser are

$$\pi_{W}^{L} = \pi_{W} + (\pi_{L} - \pi_{L}^{NL}) + rq_{L},$$
  
$$\pi_{L}^{L} = \pi_{L}^{NL}.$$
 (10)

#### 4 Optimal Government R&D Subsidies

Based on previous assumption, the overall profit of firm i can be derived as

$$\Pi_{i}(x_{i}) = \int_{0}^{\infty} e^{-\pi} \cdot e^{-[h(x_{i})+h(x_{j})]t} \cdot [\pi_{0i} - (1-s)x_{i} + \frac{\pi_{W}}{R}h(x_{i}) + \frac{\pi_{L}}{R}h(x_{j})]dt, \qquad (11)$$

where *s* represents government subsidy ratio.

From the reaction functions, the optimal  $x_i$  and  $x_j$  can be deduced, denoted as  $x_i^*$  and  $x_i^*$ , respectively, the optimal net social welfare can be represented as

$$NSW^{*}(s) = \Pi_{1}^{*}(s) + \Pi_{2}^{*}(s) + CS^{*}(s) - sx_{1}^{*} - sx_{2}^{*} , \qquad (12)$$

where

$$CS^* = \int_0^\infty [CS_0 + \frac{h(x_1^*)CS_1 + h(x_2^*)CS_1}{R}]e^{-(R+h(x_1^*) + h(x_2^*))t}dt$$

Maximizing the net social welfare, the optimal government R&D subsidies then can be reached.

#### **5** A Numerical Example

Assuming initial conditions a = 400,  $d \in (0,1)$ , c = 50,  $\varepsilon = 10$ ,  $\varepsilon' = 10$ ,  $\lambda = 0.7\%$ , R = 0.1. It can be proved the optimal government R&D subsidy is zero by quasinewton iteration method. That is, form the view of maximizing of social welfare, the optimal subsidy strategies for the supposed R&D race is no subsidy.



Fig. 1. Impacts of product differentiation on CS and NSW

It can be seen from Fig.1 that the equilibrium consumer surplus is increasing in the degree of differentiation, while the equilibrium net social welfare is decreasing in it.

#### 6 Conclusion

An optimization model for government's management in the process of technology R&D is proposed in this paper, with the considering of both ex ante and ex post licensing. A numerical example is analyzed with quasi-newton iteration method, finding the optimal subsidy is no subsidy in that case, followed with the discussing about the impacts of product differentiation on the equilibrium consumer surplus and net social welfare. The model is proposed to be a theoretical reference for technology management strategy in reality.

#### References

- 1. IW: Deutschland in Zahlen, Institut der deutschen Wirtschaft, Köln (2008) (in German)
- Klette, T.J., Møen, J., Griliches, Z.: Do subsidies to commercial R&D reduce market failures? Microeconometric evaluation studies. Research Policy 29(4–5), 471–495 (2000)
- Aerts, K., Schmidt, T.: Two for the price of one? additionality effects of R&D subsidies: a comparison between Flanders and Germany. Research Policy 37(5), 806–822 (2008)
- 4. Spence, M.: Cost reduction, competition, and industry performance. Econometrica 52(1), 101–121 (1984)
- 5. Romano, R.E.: Aspects of R&D subsidization. Quarterly Journal of Economics 104, 863–873 (1989)
- Sen, D., Tauman, Y.: General licensing schemes for a cost-reducing innovation. Games and Economic Behavior 59(1), 163–186 (2007)

# **Employment Service and Instruction for the Disadvantaged Group of University Graduates in the New Period Guided by "Three Hopes"**

Yan Gu, Dongjie Zhang, and Jing Zhang

Agricultural University of Hebei, Baoding, Hebei 071001 chjiantw@hebau.edu.cn, oldersong@126.com

**Abstract.** In order to provide a good employment service and guidance for the disadvantaged groups of university graduates and help them to start their career smoothly, the necessity of the employment services and guidance was studied first. Based on this, some concrete countermeasures of the employment services and guidance guided by "Three Hopes" are put forward: to strengthen the ideological education of the disadvantaged groups of university graduates to provide an ideological guarantee for employment; to improve the practical capacity of the groups to provide a realistic guarantee for employment; to improve the employability of the groups to provide an powerful ability guarantee for employment. "Three Hopes" is a beacon to light the work of the employment guidance and services in the new stage.

Keywords: "Three Hopes", Disadvantaged groups, Employment, Guidance, Service.

On the 100th anniversary celebration of the founding of Tsinghua University, General Secretary Hu Jintao delivered an important speech to the national youth students, in which the "Three Hopes" was proposed. General Secretary Hu jintao hopes that the cultural knowledge learning can be integrated closely with morality education, the creative thinking can be integrated closely with social practice, and the overall development can be integrated closely with personality development (2011). It is obvious that the "Three Hopes" is not only the new presentation and summary of the cultivation aim of the talent training in the new period, but also the orientation of the educational work in the new stage. It is also used as a beacon to light the work of the employment guidance and services.

#### **1** To Realize the First Hope through Strengthening Ideological Education to Provide Thinking Assurance

To realize "the close combination of the cultural knowledge learning and ideological and moral cultivation" proposed by General Secretary Hu Jintao.

#### 1.1 The Application of Incremental Training Mode

The cultivation of employment competitive power should be conducted throughout the whole process of the four-year college learning. Through the three-step method of classroom education, practice learning and social practice, the disadvantaged groups of graduates can build correct and scientific employment awareness. Firstly, classroom teaching is the starting point. Ideological and political theory teaching should be "people-based" and oriented by employment training. The task-driven method can be adopted in the theory teaching, in which the knowledge can be learnt in an interesting and meaningful teaching situation. Through independent exploration and interactive cooperation, students can learn the connotative knowledge in the problems, cultivate thinking skills and problem-solving ability. Secondly, guided by the employment demand, good campus culture environment of employment can be built, and students are encouraged to make full use of the theoretical knowledge and practice skills. In the process of training, the enterprising spirit, loyal dedication, gradually successful life attitude are cultivated. Finally, ideological and political theory course teachers should help students resolve the confusion in career plan, job application, communication and practice, and encourage students to combine professional theory with social knowledge to strengthen their employment competition.

#### 1.2 To Enhance the Cultivation of Humanism

Affected by many factors, the disadvantaged groups may have many problems. For example, poor faith consciousness, anxiety, and unscientific life planning. The improvement of the humanism spirit benefits the graduates for life. This requires the teacher to focus on science knowledge along with the combination of the scientific knowledge in application, to reconsider both the advantages and disadvantages science has brought to nature, society and human civilization, to guide the advantaged groups to build scientific values, to work hard, to be cooperative and dedicated.

#### **2** To Realize the Second Hope by Improving the Practice Ability to Provide Employment Assurance

Combining the cultural knowledge learning and ideological and moral cultivation is the second hope proposed by General Secretary Hu Jintao. To realize this hope requires enhancing students' practice ability. The efforts are needed as following:

#### 2.1 Comprehensive Ability Should Be Improved in Order to Meet the Needs of Social Development

First of all, it is necessary to cultivate the subject consciousness of employment. Professionally, the groups should deepen their understanding of their own and the society, strengthen the professional consciousness, establish professional ideal, focus on professional morality, build correct viewpoint on career, cultivate independent consciousness, make definite professional development goals, develop career development strategy and plan, and motivate their autonomy of the career development and employment. Secondly, it is necessary to build a reasonable knowledge, quality and capacity structure, through which they can be achieve the combination of the comprehensive development with the individual development, the combination of the professional quality with the humanistic quality, and the combination of ability with morality. And it can improve the overall quality, and enhance employability and competitiveness of the graduates. Finally, it is necessary to contact the society timely and actively. Based on the deep research of the society, the graduates should make quickly response to the society demands and changes, and then their abilities and qualities can be cultivated on purpose to match the demand of social development.

#### 2.2 Strengthen the Employment-Oriented Functions to Enhance the Employability of the Disadvantaged Groups of Graduates

Based on the practical needs, colleges should deepen the reform of education and teaching. According to the economic and social development and the changes of labor market, based on the practice base, universities should further carry out education teaching reform, adjust disciplines setting, focus on key links, such as the practice teaching, innovative education, innovative talents education and training mode, cultivate practice skills, and make great efforts to improve the employment competitiveness of the disadvantaged groups.

Oriented by students, colleges should enhance the effectiveness of the employment guidance. On the one hand, employment theoretical guidance should be strengthened. The course of "career planning and employment guidance of college students" should be taken as a compulsory subject and be incorpoarated in the teaching plan, and the employment guidance institute should be founded at the same time. The university should provide teachers and funds to support the research and reform of teaching methods, contents and forms, and provide employment guidance to the disadvantaged groups. On the other hand, employment practice guidance should be strengthened. Through positive employment guidance lectures and job trainings, the groups can obtain indirect experience of employment. By conducting a series of employment guidance activities, such as the business start-up competition, career design competition, simulated recruitment competition and other large employment activities, the disadvantaged groups can take part in the activity, and obtain direct experience of employment. Therefore, colleges and universities should strengthen the cultivation of comprehensive ability mainly including practice ability and creation ability, and make the groups obtain stronger competitiveness both in the theoretical area and in the practice operation aspect.

To adhere to the objective of employment, build various service platforms. Colleges should make full use of new media to build information platform and realize employment informatization. More efforts should be made to convey the employment information to the groups timely and accurately, make the employment information "walking into" the university, extensively use various institutions to build employment advertise platforms to actively advertise the advantage and specialty of the disadvantaged groups of graduates, and encourage the groups graduates "going out of" the university. Cooperating with employment unit colleges should build two-way selection platform to provide enough opportunities for the disadvantaged groups of graduates and build a solid foundation of the employment.

#### 2.3 The Employ Unit Should Strengthen the Cooperation with Universities to Promote the Employment of the Advantaged Groups of Graduates

Employing unit is the terminal of the students' growth. The affirmative recognition of the current college education system and employment mechanism depends on the employing unit by expressing its approval to the universities talent's cultivation. On the one hand, the employing units should establish scientific personnel awareness. The talents competition should be open, equitable, and prefer orientated, which can do favors for the excellent talent coming to the fore. In order to make everyone exhibit his ability and talents adequately, the university should set the post according to demand-based, employing staff according to competition, pay them according to different post, carry out equal payment for equal work, and promote contract management. On the other hand, the employing unit should strengthen the cooperation with universities. Because the graduates are the human rescources of the employing unit, employing unit should participate in the cultivation of university students. Therefore, universities and employing units should establish a combined mechanism to improve employment ability of the students, and shorten their role switching time. This can give the disadvantaged groups fair competition opportunities which reflects the humanistic care.

#### 2.4 The Government Should Perfect the Relevant Mechanism, Improve the Employment Rate of the Advantaged Groups of the Graduates

Perfect the legal system, optimize employment environment. It is imperative to improve the relevant legal system of employment, ensure fair employment, prohibit employment discrimination. The employment discrimination has been in common. It is not the simple autonomy issue of the employing units, but the big problem of social fairness and justice. Therefore, with the respect to the employing units, the government should perfect and strictly enforce the relevant laws and regulations, build equal, fair, reasonable employment atmosphere in the whole society, and realize smooth employment.

Optimize industrial structure, create more employment posts. Economically, the main reason of difficult employment is that the students supply is far more than the demand of society. The increase of the job post is far behind that of college graduates. Therefore, we should try to develop productivity, optimize industrial

structure, accelerate the development of knowledge-based industries, optimize resources configuration, and basically solve the difficult employment problems.

Broaden the channels of employment, advocate employment diversity. On the one hand, the university should guide and support the disadvantaged groups of graduates to work in the private companies or the undeveloped region. On the other hand, the university should continue to promote the development of related employment projects, such as "one college plans," "college students volunteer service western plan", "three assistances and one relief" and "college graduates enlistment take compulsory military service plan".

#### **3** To Realize the Third Hope by Improving the Employment Ability to Provide the Ability Ensurance

"combining the overall development and personality development " is the third hope proposed by General Secretary Hu Jintao. To achieve this hope, students need the comprehensive development as well as the individualized education. Marxism (1972) said that the all-round development of man should include three aspects. The first is the person's free development and application of physical and mental energy. The second is the multidimensional development of person's talent, interests and aesthetic ability. The third is the development of communist lofty moral character, the idealized personality with truth, virtue and beauty inspires. As to each student, overall development means his own individualization. Therefore, according to the request of overall development, individual character development is a changing process from heteronomy to individual self-discipline related to individual wisdom, indomitable courage, good quality, which is also the purpose of the overall development. The university disadvantaged groups of graduates is a special group. Individualized guidance and service is needed to improve the employment ability in order to achieve smooth employment.

#### 3.1 The Professional Education for Girl Graduates

Of all the disadvantaged groups, the girl graduates may have more difficulty in job hunting. Therefore, it is imperative to strengthen education reform and improve the integrated qualities of the female college students. The education contents should be close to the needs of society, education should consider the sexual distinction, and special professional education can carry out just for girl students. For example, the university can arrange rich female courses to guide them to obtain professional qualification certificates to equip them for more choices in the market, and teach them how to succeed in employment.

#### 3.2 To Strengthen Individualized Employment Guidance and Psychological Service

The individualized employment guidance and the psychological counseling means giving pertinently guidance and counseling according to specific situation, major

and social needs. Through employment guidance and the psychological counseling, the graduates can evaluate themselves correctly, cultivate practical employment awareness and keep healthy psychology. Besides, they can face the difficulties in their life, solve the social injustice with a correct attitude, and have a correct view on interests. The university students should evaluate themselves correctly, set up correct employment awareness, keep healthy psychology, equip themselves the ability to solve difficulty both in work and life, correctly treat social injustice and interests, actively present their talents, constantly improve the employability, and perfect their life.

#### 3.3 To Provide Necessary Convenience for the Graduates

This is of great significance for the disadvantaged groups. The HR department, education department and employing units can get together to set up practice base, which is a bridge for communication between university and enterprises. Practice base is an experimental plot for the groups, where they can make a good combination of professional theory with the practice, enhance their working ability, accumulate working experience, and lay a good foundation for the future employment. Practice bases also benefit employing units, which can set up a good platform for the employer to backup the talents. The groups participation in practice can be subsidized by the government, which can not only resolve actual difficulty of the groups but also decrease the cost of training new staff. The enterprise may spend the whole probation period to put the students through its paces. Based on the better understanding, the enterprise can assign the graduates to the appropriate posts, which can reduce the risk caused by the wrong choice and reduce the cost. Many other efforts can also be made to help the disadvantages.

All in all, strengthening ideological education, improving practice ability and employment ability can realize the "Three Hopes" proposed by General Secretary Hu jintao, and be conscientious and make a good job of the employment guidance and services of the disadvantaged groups of graduates, so as to achieve social harmony, stable and healthy development.

#### References

- 1. Cao, X., Yue, C.: Gender Gap in Chinese College Graduates' Employment. Higer Educatuon Research (1), (2010) (in Chinese)
- Central compilation & translation bureau. In: Selected Works of Marx and Engels, p. 322. People's Publishing House, Beijing (1972)
- 3. Hu, J.: Hu Jintao's speech on the centennial anniversary celebration of the founding of Tsinghua University, April 4 (2011) (in Chinese), http://www.bj.xinhuanet.com/bjpd\_sdzx/ 2011-04/25/content\_22604972\_1.htm
- 4. Li, J.: The number of students with financial difficulties takes up 23% of all the total number of students, August 12 (2010) (in Chinese), http://www.chinanews.com/edu/2010/08-12/2463649.shtml
- 5. Guiren, Y.: A speech in the video conference of employment in 2010. China Education, November 23 (2009) (in Chinese)

## A Research on CDIO Engineering Training Innovative Practice Teaching Program in Ethnic Areas

Jiansheng Peng

Department of Physics and electronic engineering, Hechi University, Yizhou, Guangxi 546300, China sheng120410@163.com

**Abstract.** Cultivating engineering and technical talents is currently the most pressing issues faced by higher education. The core of CDIO engineering education is trains engineering and technical ability, the primary task is combines developing CDIO education reform with current education instruments and textbook. In terms of topics on teaching content about innovative practice, the implementation of concrete plans and practical results, CDIO engineering training innovative practice teaching in universities of ethnic areas is not only in the direction of engineering professional education development, but also the necessary condition that enhance the overall quality of engineering and technical talents of ethnic areas. Having been achieved a success on carrying out CDIO classical engineering practice teaching in the universities of ethnic areas, and also improve the students' ability of practice, teamwork, expression and independent study and other ability.

Keywords: Ethnic Areas, CDIO, Innovative Practice.

#### **1** Preface

The universities of ethnic areas, especially in northwest area college graduates feel quite stressed about the new situation of employment. It is a problem which how to enhance employment competitive power of college graduate students in this area should be solved urgently. CDIO engineering educational mode is an emerging achievement in recent international engineering educational reforms. The research group of multinational is composed of four universities such as MIT and KTH, which received large sponsorship nearly \$20 million, form Knut and Alice Wallenberg. They established CDIO engineering education philosophy over four years of research and exploration, and set up an international cooperation organization was named CDIO. CDIO represent Conceive, Design, Implement and Operate. It from product development to life circle of the product running was used as carrier, to make students study the engineering with the way of organic link between the initiative, practice and courses <sup>[1]</sup>. Our school uses the achievements of foreign educational fruits and applies to engineering training innovative practice educational project of Electronic and Information Engineering students. We

analyzed the various data which from the participation in this education reform and found that the students were more advantageous in participate the innovative practice training reform on mastering to engineering technology capacity, and they had become noticeably stronger.

#### 2 The Topics on Teaching Content about Innovative Practice

The core of CDIO engineering education is trains engineering and technical ability. The first problem of developing CDIO education reform should be solved is that the combination of engineering technique and current education instruments and textbook. It is also a key to choose a good teaching content about innovative practice. Most universities of ethnic areas Electronic and Information Engineering students are come from minority area rural. For advanced coastal regions in the field of information technology, they have only a limited knowledge of this project; do not talk to understand more. So the initial CDIO engineering education topical can only be put into the aspect of rural electronics technology application. Through rural electronics technology explanations, we guide students into the knowledge of specialized courses. After students make an initial understanding on some common electronics technology, they will be trained a step by step to factory engineering project demands.

While we develop CDIO teaching, we also established a university students' scientific technological innovation Engineering Training Center by assigned personnel, and the Engineering Training Center take in charge of specific job. According to the universities of ethnic areas students' feature provided the topic approach, to ensure the topic can meet the students in Ethnic Minority Regions demand, confirm ideology targets and fully argue about creative project. The innovation is mainly aimed at Ethnic Minority Regions innovative project, chose appropriate forefront topic only to a part of excellent students. School opens up the matched science and technology activities for this part of students to actively promote the engineering education.

Students explore the seat of social matters such as life, custom, ecology and economy first. They conceived some new issues by themselves. Then hand in the document which written into this issues to tutor. While tutor received the research or conceived documents from students, further discusses the practical feasibility of the projects with students. After they agree on basic plan, then through hold the college students technological innovation engineering training center assessment, to verify adequately and perfect plan for the implement of project by project assessment. Especially review the students projects conceive, design process, implementation methodology and operation mode. The topics on teaching content about innovative practice tried to be more perfect by this process.

For example, the students who major electronic information engineering in second classroom of our school practice activities, think for themselves and be coached further especially in their design process to make a two round discussion and evaluation. Being used specific practice venue such as second classroom as particular main location. The students of developing project together to study, guidance and practice. Completing following projects on the college student technological innovation engineering training center: the hatching silkworm egg system design based on experts fuzzy control technology, environment monitoring system based on ADUC842, street light control system based on wireless sensor network, the research of a power-saving electronic switch, bus stop automatic system based on wireless sensor network and the research of smart home systems based on ARM.

#### **3** The Implementation of the Innovative Practice Teaching Content

At first, we take the electronic information engineering students mocks that the content mainly around the students. We adopt an open book exams to investigate emphatically students problem identifying and solving skills. Looking for some clear thinking, relatively clear students to make them to the interview stage. It is students impromptu capability that be investigated during the interview. After the two-round examine, not only we can master the students' basic ability, but also can definitely thinking of training students in step.

In the entire CDIO engineering project implementation process, students begin their work to follow the tutors' conduct. The students work is also body of CDIO engineering project implementation. We divide students into groups first, every 3 students work in a small group. If the conditions are permitted, arrange for 1 girl and 2 boys to constitute a group as possible. Then students come up with the preliminary plan, depend on the situation of team.

By 12 standards of CDIO training, tutors make an interactive discussion with students in the demand of project preliminary plan innovation, including the project application prospect and group building [2]. After forming teams are done, excavate the scheduled task to every student in their teams and analyze what suitable for everyone should be done. Students put their heads together to discuss while they finish discussion and analysis. Students' subjective initiative should be given a full play. During the process of project implementation, played a part not only in tutors instruct, but also in subjective role of the students, and increase the interactive communication abilities between teachers and students, so as to be reached the teamwork demand of the CDIO outline.

Taking practice activities of the students who major electronic information engineering in our school as example, students trained CDIO engineering education innovative method, they don't absent class or wander off course as before. On the contrary, they can transfer theoretical study into making progress together theory with practice and the direction of penetrative studying. Students improve nor only their practical capabilities but also their teamwork communication and language skills.

#### **4** The Concrete Practice Project Practice Effect

It is with one of the innovative experiments "The Hatching Silkworm Egg System Design based on Experts Fuzzy Control Technology" that we directed example, the project have adopted Experts Fuzzy Control Technology to design and produce a package deal silkworm incubation control system, and we can require temperature, moisture air, light and other environment conditions by the different physical phases. Self-service wireless intellectual sensor network collect the environmental factors of different notes. Depending on experiments of experts, deal with the collected environment factors and intelligent control silkworm rooms' environment factors to differently growing stage. Designing and conducting a suit of low-cost multi-point wireless silkworm room with the environmental factors monitoring system.

Artificial incubation is an important point of the silkworm breeding technology, it also the production phase which has high technical requirement. Artificial incubation situation will influence the silkworms hatch the orderly and strong body directly. It also directly affects the economic benefits of sericulture. Hence, the research of silkworm incubation test system has always been a leader on the development and application of sericulture production tool. It has become a focus to the sericulture technology competition both in home and abroad. Sericulture is the pillar industry of Yizhou in Guangxi, it concerned the people livelihood. Controlling temperature and moisture of the silkworms has an important significance.

In order to improve the feeding quality and economic benefits of normal silkworm raiser, our project will based on the experts' knowledge, the silkworm age as main line and combination all sorts of environment factor couplings to design a silkworm room with environmental factors multi-point wireless sensor and monitoring system. The experts experiences will make the normal silkworm raiser achieve the process of breeding expert environment factor which be controlled reasonably by the intelligence measuring and controlling the procedure.

The project has solving silkworm growing disadvantages of environment monitor worker intervening more often bring outside germs in silkworm room. The experts guiding the processes of their experiences are achieved by the programming to lower the barriers and the technical input the cost of the silkworm raiser. Multipoint wireless silkworm room with the environmental factors monitoring system is easy to operate, easy to use and low cost that can be easily used to spreading and applying in rural.

We have made a series of achievements in the implementation of this project. Published 1 paper(retrieved ISTP) on International Academic Conferences, Chinese core journal 2, declared utility models a patent, declared a national software copyright registration and attended the "challenge cup" Guangxi university student's extracurricular academic work to acquire the third prize in the contest. "I participate the study of CDIO training, not only my comprehensive quality be enhanced greatly, but also possess certain ability to compete job with coastal cities colleges as a university of ethnic areas student. I will never feel inferiority about the University Students' of Minority Inhabited Regions" they wrote when they summered the personal.

#### **5** Conclusions

The paper studies the CDIO engineering training innovative practice teaching in the universities of ethnic areas. Having been achieved a success on carrying out CDIO classical engineering practice teaching in the universities of ethnic areas, and also improve the students' ability of practice, teamwork, expression and independent study and other ability. We put CDIO engineering training innovative practice teaching into the universities of ethnic areas electronic information engineering professional practice teaching, promoted the transform of electronic information engineering professional and derived the pace of engineering students who learn in universities of ethnic areas.

Acknowledgments. 2010 New Century project in Guangxi Higher Education Reform Project (2010JGA065); Guangxi Science in the New Century Education Reform Project "Eleventh Five-Year," the fifth installment of project items (2009C073); password Society of China Education Reform Project 2011.

#### References

- Zhang, Y.-F., Liu, J.: An experiment of computer curriculum reform based on CDIO in engineering education. In: Proceedings of 2009 4th Intenational Conference on Compute Science and Education, ICCSE 2009, pp. 1629–1632 (2009)
- 2. Zheng, W.: CDIO-Based Research and Practice of Innovative Engineering and Technical Talent Training Mode. Dalian University of Technology, Dalian (2010)

## **The Electronics Experiment Teaching Reform Base on the CDIO**

Qingjin Wei and Jiansheng Peng

Department of Physics and electronic engineering, Hechi University, Yizhou, Guangxi , 546300, China hcxywdxsys@163.com

**Abstract.** The introduction of the engineering student CDIO teaching mode, designing content system with novel electronics experiment course, reconfiguring the laboratory of resources, improving the condition of laboratory, increasing the teaching content which students interested to arouse them learn more knowledge and taking the effective evaluation to the process of learning. So as to achieve the goal which teaching reform of cultivating outstanding engineers. CDIO teaching mode make students clearly understand the electronic. It also strengthens reasoning electronic experiment project and promotes the ability to solve problems in terms of the students' professional ability and attitude. It is the technical foundation knowledge and the new electronic invention that is achieves cultivating excellent electronic engineers. Cultivating the student's thinking at the respect of Project system by implementing the experiments of production engineering and contrasting the discoverable knowledge.

Keywords: CDIO, electronics experiment, engineers.

#### **1** Introduction

The research of theoretical knowledge was focused on training in the traditional education. While the electronics experiment course mainly includes the verification experiment and then get a result which consistent with the theoretical knowledge. It is the students' theoretical knowledge studies are the key develop that might cause the purpose of realizing the corresponding talents is getting harder. What investigation of current electronics college graduates is that the ability to conceive, design, implement, operate to the complex and high value-added electronic products processes and system engineering under the circumstance of existing team [1]. CDIO engineering teaching reform, especially electronics foundation course that's an introduction to the CDIO engineering teaching mode, enable students to deeper grasp the electronic technical foundation knowledge, learn to master the new electronic products, processes, the construction and operation of system. Recognizing the importance and strategic impact of society that researching the development of electronic technology and thereby achieve the goal of cultivating excellent electronic engineer.

#### 2 Optimizing Content System of Electronics Experiment Course

We redone and updated the teaching outline, especially practical application class hours to face the teaching reform of universities in the new period. Optimizing and enhancing the content of electronics experiment course for make college students with excellent engineers' professional skill quickly. According to the existing CDIO syllabus which strengthen reasoning electronics experiment project and promote the ability to solve problems in terms of the students' professional ability and attitude. Cultivating the student's thinking at the respect of Project system by implementing the experiments of production engineering and contrasting the discoverable knowledge.

We plan to simplify the contents of proof experiment. What we integrate is that the proof experiment content which contained similar, relevant and even repeated in the different experiments is getting students to make use of their spare time to get ready for experiment. For instance, optimizing and integrating the one-order, two-order and states response experiments in the course of Circuit Analysis and Signals and System. Uniting the power amplifier circuit and oscillate circuit in the teaching of Analog Electronic Circuit and High-Frequency Electronic Circuit.

The teaching contents introduced to engineering project. Disintegrating each teaching experiment project, putting forward the requiring skills and percipient information to the content of each step disintegrated. It can enable students to understand the aim of the experiments quickly and prepare the new experiment well when they preview the experiments. Students can design, implement and operate to the entire electronic product development during they learn the basics. It impelled the complex and boring experiment courses to adjoin to the industrial production at present.

Increase writing project papers. We have to assess electronics experiment courses' results while completed the two stages. We had established the electronics experimental teaching reform when finish the task of evaluation of students. Writing theses which contained the subentries of engineering objects is one of methods that inspected students. Students will review the fundamental experiments when they writing the theses, then analyze and summarize the finished projects.

#### **3** Increasing the Diversity of Learning Contents

The experiment of electronics engineering students, a majority of proof experiments completed with the experimental box. Students can finish the experiment passively on the basis of experimental instructions without the understanding of circuit. It reflects on the vapidity of experiment courses and tuition hard. In order to chart the path for engineering students, we optimize the content system of electronics experiment courses. After several years of exploration, we have integrated experiment content and abstracted a set number of typical circuits or systems which include lots of knowledge. Let the students combine freely, for 2-3 people each group which demanded to fabricate and debug circuits until it work normally. What's more, the division of labor is encouraged to finish the tasks. Be in already on some foundations, the relevant proof experiments are completed by the groups. Finally, the groups need to increase the functional circuits and realize the functions on the basis of proof experiments. For instance, we offer amplify circuit composed by divided components to students when organize them practice welding technology and knowing components. According to the process of electronic products development, students debug on the breadboard to ensure the circuit work regularly. Through the process, the students learn to debug the process of circuits and the way to make it work well. Once we guaranteed the circuit work normally, then students put the components into printed circuit board in accordance with circuit diagrams. Using a wire to connect or jump on the PCB and soldering tin welding to fasten the components. Finally, according to input and output signal, students debug the function of power machine. It can further cultivate the students' ability on which design the circuits and research the application of diagrams. Similar method is used to basic amplifying circuits, negative feedback amplifier, power amplifier, DC regulated power. Students are required to write normative prefab reports and experimental reports all of the experimental contents to cultivate the writing expression and summary ability of students.

We can afford wireless receiver to students as the basic circuit. Students demanded to complete the circuit and debug it on the basis of the diagram.

Students should be able to easily finish the connection and debugging on the breadboard due to the simulation circuit experiment foundation. Using the software of circuit design Students accomplish the fabrication of diagram, the simulation of circuit parameters performance and the connection of PCB. The future work is to print circuit board and transfer the circuit from breadboard to PCB. Students could fulfill the proof experiment such as debugging, enlarge and transmit signal on the circuit.

Students of electronic engineering cultivated the experimental teaching with an incremental approach by team novel teaching mode. Enhance the students' interest of study content via sampling investigation, oral test and the final assessment which base on the diversities of study and experience of CDIO to help students keep abreast of project exploitation procedure so that to stimulate students' interest in learning experiments. Students through the way such as library or network to search the material, it is achieves fruitful achievement that they find the information of circuit or project to practice consciously.

#### 4 The Emphasis on Evaluation Learning Process

The expectation of engineering project is intended to answer the questions such as "What students should grasp and how do they do with the learning of engineering object courses?" The answer is "To reach the expected effect and get the appropriate activities for students" which extracted from the activities of teaching and learning. We will understand the desired results of learning engineering project while evaluate the experimental studies. As show in figure 1, the clear relationship among the expectation of engineering project, the activities of teaching and learning, the evaluation of project is a constructive adjustment [2].



Fig. 1. project of study effect, teaching and learning, evaluation of adjustment

What we evaluate is the experimental teaching of engineering objects which contained three stages, before the start, work in process and the work done.

We will enhance the communication with the theory teachers and the head teachers and understand the students' learning situation. Organizing student to participate in the discussion, understand students' ideas for the first phase of assessment. Guide students to use their spare time to study the usage of breadboard, PCB and the software of circuit design. Students are provided the necessary learning materials, network resource and the studying video for the experiments teaching smoothly well prepared. In addition, Students' prefab reports will be evaluated before the experiments so that they may master the preparation before they carry out the experiments.

In the process of experiment teaching, requests the student to hand the experiment records, review and evaluation with the form of diary or weekly. With none regular spot and questioning of students, according to the students' experiments on the situation of experiment and the circumstance such as experiment report evaluation, in the purpose of understanding the situation and the problems of experiment. Teachers will get it feedback to the students and discuss the solutions with them to reach the goal of experiment teaching.

After finishing the experiment report, accepting the experimental work such as projects and systems, giving the experimental data according to the achievement of ordinary time that composed of prefab reports, lab reports, assessment achievement, and acceptance opuses. Not only correspond to CDIO engineering— —The improvement of educational mode by using the result of evaluation and the purpose of learning experiment, but also can meeting the needs of college engineering experiment. It is assessment that allowed everywhere and everyday around us, embed entirely into the process of experiment so that we can collect comprehensively the achievement of improvement of real evidence. We will use psychometrics to gather information and discuss existent problem with students, make evaluation applying into meliorating education and promoting the development of engineering experiment.

## 5 Reconfiguring Resources and Improving the Experimental Conditions

The laboratory technician is a big player in teaching of CDIO engineering project. They can serve as a guide and plays an essential role in the experiment [3]. CDIO engineering teaching reform, the first problem of CDIO engineering project to be solved in the contrast with traditional experiment lecture, there are four points that instructor should conquer.

- Experimental advisors might be lack the technical of active learning and lessons-learning about their professional knowledge.
- Experimental advisors and students are unwilling to change the existing methods of teaching and learning.
- Experimental advisors don't like to change any previous teaching contents when these catch conflict with follow-up course.
- Experimental advisors not very good at discover the clash about learning subject matter and the ability to communication skill, as well as the building ability still pose several problems.

We reconfigure experimental resources to help solve these problems. In terms of faculties, ask teachers to develop the individual development plan, invite the enterprise expert to offer the training course or seconded advisors to electronic company to research, product and study. In the process of research and instruction, we establish a partnership with peer companies to improve the professional knowledge and practical experience by carrying out study practice and join in it. We also can hire engineers who are already experienced join in the CDIO engineering teaching to strengthen the ranks of teachers and meet the CDIO engineering teaching reform requirements.

In terms of laboratories and equipments, it is a traditional teaching experiment that only needs the test instrument like a classroom with test cabinet, multi-meter, signal generator, oscilloscope to accomplish the tasks which mainly focus on the verifying experiments. Nonetheless, the laboratories and experiments are far from the desiring of CDIO engineering teaching reform. So we need to optimize and reconfigure the resources scientifically. First, school should provide venues such as computer room to design the circuits and do some jobs about circuit like welding, fabrication, debugging and testing. Allocate the resources reasonably, and then achieve the goal of sharing multiple laboratories by reconstructing slightly. The next thing to be done is to develop a complete set of test cabinet according to current condition to change the traditional fixed structures. Students do the experiment with the combination of adopting breadboard and resolution elements according to the demand of experimental contents and the circuit that provides by teachers. There are many electronic experiments debugged and tested on the experiments. The task will be fulfilled by configuring test cabinet such as multimeter, signal generator, oscilloscope, providing resource guarantee for CDIO engineering experiment reform to electronic foundation experiment course.

Acknowledgments. 2010 New Century project in Guangxi Higher Education Reform Project (2010JGA065); Guangxi Science in the New Century Education Reform Project "Eleventh Five-Year," the fifth installment of project items (2009C073); password Society of China Education Reform Project 2011.

#### References

- Liu, Y., Yang, C., Yang, X.: Teaching Reform and Innovation Based on CDIO. In: Second International Conference on Education Technology and Training, ETT 2009, December 13-14, pp. 301–304. IEEE, NJ (2009)
- 2. Zheng, W.: CDIO-Based Research and Practice of Innovative Engineering and Technical Talent Training Mode. Dalian University of Technology, Dalian (2010)
- Zhang, Y.-F., Liu, J.: An experiment of computer curriculum reform based on CDIO in engineering education. In: Proceedings of 2009 4th Intenational Conference on Compute Science and Education, ICCSE, pp. 1629–1632 (2009)
# The Employment Services and Guidance of the Disadvantaged Groups of Electronics Professional College Graduates

Yong Qin and Jiansheng Peng

Department of Physics and electronic engineering, Hechi University, Yizhou, Guangxi, 546300, China 757255401@qq.com

**Abstract.** There has analyzed the causes and situations of employment to the disadvantaged groups of electronics professional college graduates. Proposed the employment guidance of electronics professional college graduates should be based on a variety of actual service conditions, and must take some necessary measures, such as employment services and guidance, to solve the employment problems. Makes the disadvantaged groups of electronics professional college graduates to find an appropriate own post, and eases the employment pressure on college graduates. It not only improves students synthesize quality, but also changes the employment concept, so that the students can be familiar with the country employment policy and understand the social occupational information. Also have a clear define about life value and social value,

Keywords: Electronics professional, Graduates, Employment guidance.

# 1 Introduction

April 2009, The State Council in the "Electronic information Industry Adjustment and Promotion Plan" pointed out that the electronic information industry is a strategic, fundamental and guiding pillar industry in the national economy. It plays a very important role in promoting social employment, stimulating economic growth, adjusting the industrial structure, changing the mode of development and safeguarding national security. November 2009, the Ministry of Education in the "Notice on efforts to the Employment of National Ordinary College Graduates" (Education [2009] 15) pointed out that the 2010 national college graduates is expected to reach more than 630 million people, plus unrealized employment on the previous graduates, a large number of graduates in need of employment. In the cases of the international financial crisis has not been eliminated, and the obvious contradiction between the whole social employment. The employment situation of college graduates in 2010 remains severe, the task is very heavy. The number of university graduates increased year by year, Electronics professional graduates also increased significantly. Domestic almost 2/3 of undergraduate colleges and universities have set up electronics professional [1].

# 2 The Situation of the Disadvantaged Groups of Electronics Professional College Graduates

"Job competition is intense and works difficultly to get" becomes the largest employment pressure on the current electronics college students, College students employment is also become the social problems which caused by the whole society common concern. Not yet graduated, college students have been carrying a heavy psychological burden, they can do nothing when in the real face of social provide to employment opportunities for them, they don't dare actively participate in human competition in the job market, display and promotion themselves to the employer. On the other hand, the fresh graduates are expected highly to their employment. Even if do not reach the capacity of their own, they often like to ask to get the same wage treatment as other students in their class, who once effort to get, and then choosing employment out of fact.

Under the influence of market economy, the values of employment of college graduates is tend to utilitarian, idealistic and interested. Graduates often take the location of a unit, bonuses, housing and other material requirements into consideration when they are choosing their careers. More consider only to the best individual interests of the current, concerned only with their wealth of material life, Lack of hard-working and work hard spirit, even don't have any ideological consciousness to contribute to state and social. Affect by the elite education in China, most college graduates located their employment in the state organs, scientific research areas, institutions and state-owned enterprises. Treat enter the country Enterprises as the "iron rice bowl", however, this idealized values is very difficult to achieve in the beginning of searching for job. In addition, contemporary university graduates easy emphasize on personal interest while choosing their jobs.

Under the severe employment situation, College student employment has become a social common problem. On the one hand, the oversupply of the labor market, on the other hand, it is desperate for businesses. Practical ability of many graduates can not meet the requirements of businesses. Because of the students' own factors and the school education, students can not be combined organically by theoretical knowledge and practice. Especially, the content of scientific experiments of electronics students is unreasonable designed. They are less able to practice experiments, and lack of systematic engineering practice and thinking keen to respond to emergencies, etc. Some students are due to poor professional practice ability so that missed their appropriate positions. The lack of professional practical ability of electronics students is serious impediment them to display and exert their professional skills.

When the information construction of labor market in our country is still at a low level, due to the geographical location of the school and the family and other reasons, it is very limit to obtain employment information for the new local university students. They often need to take a longer time to search for employment information in the labor market. New local university students, mostly from rural areas, due to family financial difficulties, they have little economic power to collect employment information everywhere. Students in rural households have fewer social relations and network resources, make them have less employment information resources than others, and employment are more often passive[2].

# **3** Employment Services and Guidance for the Disadvantaged Groups of Electronics Professional Graduates

The college graduates of needy families, firstly, they can apply for the job grants from their school. Actually, the university through many ways such as the awards, loans, diligence, subsidy and free, to protect the basic living of the students who from poor families, so they can complete their studies successfully. Now, many universities have introduced policies to offer job subsidies to the needy family graduates who with employment aspirations, give encouragement for the needy family graduates who employment in time. Secondly, the needy family graduates whether before or after graduation, when organs at all levels taking the civil service by examination, institutions recruitment of staff, they can enjoy free registration fees and physical examination of the policy treatment[3]. Graduates of needy families only need to make an application and provide corresponding proofs.

The value of career choice of students is mainly reflected in two orientations. Among them, the pay and benefits, relationships, job stability, job opportunities and other factors are social orientation. Upgrading of skills, work experience, realization of self-worth, professional, interest and other factors are personal orientation. In the process of choosing jobs, electronics students are more tend to focus on improving personal capacity and achieving personal values. Now, students in the process of choosing a career are more emphasis on employers to meet their requirements, rather than consider their own to get the possibility of this career, that the self-centered and perfectionism and other non-rational thinking is still serious among the electronics college students [4] Real difficulty in the employment of college students for many years had significantly corrected such idealistic tendency exist in the career decision-making of electronics college students.

The quality of college students and professional knowledge still stand in an initial stage in the actual need of employers. In other words, one of college students' low employment factors is the serious shortage of capacity. In the times of urging ability, various enterprises are rarely so simple to decide whether they should hire candidates by their academic diplomas and college degrees. Furthermore, the enterprises and employers are focus on the university students' ability to meet the professional requirement, the effect on their post and the development of their potential which they possessed. Digital, analog circuit and C language are the basic individual qualities that should be known well as an electronics researcher. There is a clearly biased demand that contained the mastery of Signal and System, Principle of Communication in communicated corporations. Controlled corporations preferred the employees who have knowledge about Automatic Control Principle, Microcomputer Principles and Interface Technology [5]. In addition, mastering Protel99se technology is the most companies' critical requirements.

Absolutely, the main factor of causing college difficult students endured extreme mental pressures is that the challenging situations. It is subjective factor or objective factor that enables students are lack of employment competitiveness. Consciously or unconsciously, there is a frustration among in their soul that causes them product inferiority, anxiety, interpersonal sensitivity and other psychological obstacle and psychological problem. This all lead up them to a weak position in the work force. Newly-run region universities are busy constructing the infrastructure and specialty construction, while often neglecting the employment guidance and psychological guidance of difficult groups. It will increase the numbers of vulnerable groups. Therefore, universities should perfect the psychological counseling with the following two areas.

- Establish a professional team which consists of full-time staffs as soon as possible. Counseling is a highly professional work which needs a good expertise to do the job. Only the team which is consists of trained professional that could avoid the deviation from mistaking of guidance. Thus, it is of importance to establish a qualified team.
- Psychological education not only applies in course, but also develops multichannel. Usually, the students in the university stage only exist in some general questions. In order to prevent the occurrence of an extreme example we should take the precautions to ordinary problems. School may utilize the availability carrier such as school newspaper, radio station and campus network to expand psychological knowledge and create the environment with learning, comprehension and know well psychological on the basis of students' psychological health and teach the related courses accordingly. Getting students to learn the self-psychological adjustment eradicate the psychological puzzlement and improve the ability of tolerance and beating frustration.

The information of electronic engineering students' employment is block. I suggest broadening the channels of getting the information primarily and students should try their best to get the recruitment information. Depending on campus publicity and school network to get the enterprises' recruitment information are limited. In reality, lots of recruitment sites provide a good deal of information about recruitment information like the Zhaopin.com, Chinese network and other professional recruitment websites which provide a great convenience. The professional recruitment websites should be the first priority channel for electronic engineering students to pursuit work.

# 4 Epilogues

All in all, developing the guidance of employment and service to vulnerable group graduates not only benefit to improve their synthesize quality, change employment concept, help students be familiar with employment policy of the country, understand the society occupational information, make realizing the life value and society value more sense, but also have a profound effect on fulfilling the talent resource allocate reasonably and the human resources development use efficiently.

Acknowledgments. 2010 New Century project in Guangxi Higher Education Reform Project (2010JGA065); Guangxi Science in the New Century Education Reform Project "Eleventh Five-Year," the fifth installment of project items (2009C073); password Society of China Education Reform Project 2011.

# References

- 1. Jun, P.: Analyzing the current vulnerable group college students. Journal of System Science and Information (2), 82–84 (2008)
- 2. Yong, Q., Peng, J.: The employment of college graduates information preparation. Journal of Hechi College (2), 85–87 (2005)
- 3. Jin, Y.: The genesis of college vulnerable groups causes and countermeasures. Yanbei Normal College Transaction (4), 64–67 (2004)
- 4. Pan, R., Yang, Y.: Shallow discussion the guidance of college graduates employment disadvantaged groups. Chang'an University Architectural Journal (4), 433–435 (2008)
- 5. Xi, L.: Researching and rethinking the female engineering students' employment issues in harmonica society perspective. Modern Education Science (01), 96–98 (2010)

# **Research and Practice of the Teaching Reform for Professional Course**

Xining Li

School of Mechatronics, Northwestern Polytechnical University, Xi'an, China 710072 lixining@nwpu.edu.cn

Abstract. Professional courses are significant for the undergraduate students. Nowadays the teachers face many problems in teaching reform of professional course. One of them is how to improve the quality of professional course teaching and develop students' specialty ability under the circumstance of class hour decreased. On the basis of analyzing the course contents and teaching features for the professional course of "forming methods of sheet metal for airplane parts", the article focuses on the professional course system, teaching method, and teaching fulfillment combining the course teaching process. Firstly consolidating resources in existence, courses system is constructed according to classroom teaching and experiment teaching. Secondly as one of the most important tools in the modern education revolution, that is multimedia teaching method, is applied to classroom teaching in order to increase the student's direct feeling. Finally the experimental teaching including demonstration teaching is carried out. Preliminary achievements are acquired in teaching practice. The students raise the interest in the professional lesson, expand knowledge range, and improve professional character.

Keywords: Course system, Teaching method, Reform in education.

# **1** Introduction

Professional courses are important for the university students in the teaching system regardless of three layers including the foundation lesson, professional foundation lesson and professional lesson or general education aim. At present, Chinese higher education is exceeding the new step that promotes into the quality. These changes propose higher requests to the teacher's teaching, which involved in information technique fast development, knowledge propagation and update velocity speed, new of education teaching theory continuously appearance and higher education popularized, etc. Now professional lesson teaching hour is greatly reduced. So it is hard question for each professional teacher how to raise the university student's professional character through course construction, reform content of course and teaching method. This paper discussed the reform and fulfillment of the course teaching system, and teaching method bonding the professional course "forming methods of sheet metal for airplane parts".

### 2 Course Contents and Characteristics

The course of "forming methods of sheet metal for airplane parts" takes metal plasticity forming theory as theoretical basis, takes airplane metal sheet metal parts manufacturing as object, and develops analytical and problem-solving capability of student for purpose. It emphasizes on the sheet metal forming technique based on the theory close to practice.

The content of course mainly includes various technologies of the airplane sheet metal forming, such as punching, bending, deep drawing, spinning, rubber forming, stretch forming, peen forming, high energy forming, creep forming, stress relaxation and superplastic forming, etc. Each of forming principle, method and its impact factors is introduced in this course.

From teaching contents, it is clear that the contents of this course are miscellaneous and each technology is whole. The course still has strong engineering fulfillment characteristics at the same time.

It puts forward higher request how to get better teaching for the teachers engaged in this aspect professional educations along with the manufacturing technology, the various new theory, new technique, new method continuously flowing out now. In order to keep up with the step in age, satisfy the requirement of developing created compound talented person, it is necessary to carry on reform in professional education.

#### **3** The Course System Construction

Course system and contents of course are very important for the talented students develop quality. The course system has the important action of layout overall situation during the whole teaching. It must deal with the relation of width and specialty.

The content of course of university and college's getting behind with age is current question. However, content of course's falling behind is absolute because they are existing science technical reflections. The students completely probably master these foundations, thus acclimatize themselves to the age progress based on science techniques which exist or will appear. So it is significant that what is foundation. The foundation is confirmed according to science and technology development trend.

Along with implementation of profession construction, laboratory construction and related topic item, a lot of course resources can be used for teaching process on the basis of summary. Thus we not only can well make use of the resources, but also strengthen the comprehension of the student to the professional knowledge and raise the student's professional character.

After this course studies to end, the students still need to carry on a production practice and molding tool professional course design. Because the students don't learn equipment course about crank press, they have difficulties in the follow-up molding tool professional course design.

Combining this course's location in the whole teaching link and existing condition, according to the course characteristics, the course system is made out (shown in Fig.1). The system make up of the classroom teaching and experiment teaching, raising the contents of press machine at the same time.



Fig. 1. Course system

#### 4 Teaching Method

The reform of the teaching method is also an important aspect to improve the quality of professional course teaching and develop students' specialty ability. Its main direction lies in raising study interest in the course, opening the student's intelligence and developing an accurate thinking method, so that the students can put forth problems, analyze problems and solve problems by themselves. It is necessary to carry through "teach according to his ability" principle in addition.

It has already been several years to advocate the heuristic method of teaching by Ministry of Education and each university, but the students are quite dissatisfied with the cramming method of teaching. This needs the teacher seriously treat teaching.

The teaching activity is a process that information delivers by certain medium, however the same information can be spread by the different medium, and the same medium can spread different information again. Therefore, teacher should reasonably select medium according to the contents of information, the character of instructional media and the function of teaching. In order to obtain the best teaching effect, the synthesis of various medium is necessary.

Teaching method and teaching process of the course should be changed while the request to the teaching continuously updates. The past was a traditional teaching method, namely the single teacher writing on the blackboard teaching. Because the course involves a lot of forming craft and the equipment, also the fulfillment is strong, so the students widely feel that the course is dull and keep a view worse while studying. In these circumstances, on the basis of meticulous organization and preparation the multimedia courseware, the multimedia teaching method is applied to classroom teaching in order to increase the student's direct feeling. After adopting multi-media teaching software, the students mostly feel the course easily understand and have a deep impression with the contents.

Follow principles are adopted in the teaching:

(1)Standing on the students' angle to consider an arrangement tuition contents and designing classroom teaching.

(2) The leading role is a teacher in the teaching, the master of teaching is a student.

(3) Noting to train a student capability of finding problem, analyzing problem and resolving problem.

In fulfillment of teaching, we profoundly realize that it is necessary that teacher choices and develops fine multi-media teaching software according to the requirement of tuition contents in the classroom teaching. With meticulous organization, comprehensive usage, making the whole function of teaching system receive full exertion, contacting the teacher's predominance with the student's master, this will not only raises the teaching effect of classroom, but also greatly stimulates the student's creative thinking and fosters the student's creative capability.

### 5 Practice Link

The experiment reform that trains students to synthesize character and working ability also necessarily go with the thorough progress of the reform in education. How to make use of the resources, raise teaching fulfillment link, improve the operation capability is the problem that professional teacher needs think over.

On the basis of existing experiments, such as bending test, stretch bending test and cylindrical part drawing test, rectangular box forming experiment of segmented variable blank holder force is setup, which was supported by speciality construction. This experiment content achieves from Doctor's graduate student and Master graduate student previous progress. This not only improves experiment condition but also strengthens practice teaching. Furthermore, the students understand originally professional research direction, make them deepen professional understand, have a passion for own profession. In addition the students also know that the only way which can be competent future work is assiduous study.

The demonstration experiment has great significance for improving students' specialty ability. The press demonstration experiment makes the students comprehend the press structure and working principle. The rectangular box forming demonstration experiment makes the students understand the application of the finite element method (FEM) in sheet metal forming. These broaden students' outlook and lay the speciality foundation for subsequent curriculum study.

### 6 Conclusions

Considering the practical teaching situation, the teaching reform for professional course involved the whole course system construction, teaching method

betterment, experiment the teaching enhancement and comprehensive evaluation method concerned about the students' feelings. Through the implementation of the teaching reform for "forming methods of sheet metal for airplane parts", the students raise the interest in the professional lesson, expand knowledge range, improve professional character. The practice of the teaching reform for professional course shows teaching effect is good.

Acknowledgements. This research is sponsored by grants from the Northwestern Polytechnical University Reform in Education Item in the Year 2009's (Grant No. W015111).

# References

- [1] Huang, F.: Foundry Technology 25(6), 732 (2004)
- [2] Xu, D.R., Chen, Y.Q., Cheng, H.F.: Journal of Hefei University of Technology (Social Sciences) 19(6), 18 (2005)
- [3] Zhang, Y.P.: Higher Education of Sciences (5), 73 (2010)
- [4] Tan, X.F., Xiong, H.M., Hu, D.F., Sun, J.M.: Journal of Changsha University 20(5), 105 (2006)

# Practice Teaching of Disaster Prevention and Reduction for Engineering Major from 3.11 Earthquake

Xin Xi, Shu Ying Qu, Shan Shan Hao, and Li Xiang Wu

School of Civil Engineering, Yantai University, Shandong Yantai, China xixin0717@163.com

Abstract. Severely destructive earthquakes happened in succession in Wen Chuan. Haiti and Japan since 2008, and the situation of global earthquake resistance and disaster mitigation is grim. The importance is highlighted once again by the 3·11 earthquake in Japan to strengthen the disaster-reduction education and improve the whole social consciousness on disaster prevention and mitigation, to which the postgraduate practice teaching education is tightly linked. This article discusses the measures and conceives to reinforce and complete the relevant majors' practice teaching from case teaching, disaster drills, establishing popular science and exercise base and volunteer team construction. It is inevitable requirement for protecting people's lives and property and has important significance for the construction of the national peninsula and the science and technology industry parks to strengthen the practice education on disaster prevention and mitigation major and increase the whole social consciousness on it.

**Keywords:** 3.11 earthquake, disaster prevention and mitigation, practice teaching, postgraduate.

### 1 Introduction

The 3.11 earthquake hit Japan and brought different levels of influence to the various countries. The earthquake relief continues and China also gives a helping hand. The order and calm the Japanese performed facing natural disaster is more impressive than the strong undeniable high-rise buildings which display the first seismic powers' capability worthy of the name as tenacious secular bird figures [1].

The intensity of the Japanese earthquake is equivalent to 20 WenChuan Earthquake, said Guo DingPing, a professor in the International Relations College, Fudan University and the director of the research centre of Japan, the successful experience for Japanese to take precautions against natural calamities and earthquakes, on the one hand, is the advanced technology and on the other hand, is the long-term unremitting success of national education. Japan has realized the disaster-reduction education fully covered by bringing it into the national education system and connecting school education with social education.

### 2 Necessity

China is a country with the most serious earthquake disasters in the world as Japan. How should we draw lessons from Japan's earthquake to prepare well for disaster prevention and mitigation? The white paper "China's Relief Efforts" points out, starting from 2009, the state will reinforce school buildings nationwide in order to make them meet the earth-quake withstanding standard applied for key projects within three years. They should also meet the requirements in preventing and avoiding disasters caused by mountainside landslide, rock collapse, mud-rock flow, tropical heat wave, fire, etc [2]. The state has set up Disaster Prevention and Mitigation Engineering (DPME) to meet social development need and has trained successive graduate students. DPME is one of secondary disciplines in civil engineering, which is important for implementing sustainable development strategy in China. The primary missions are: building and developing the scientific theories, design procedures and project measures for engineering structure and project to resist natural disasters and man-made disasters, minimizing damage caused by future disasters, guaranteeing people life and property safety, guarding the postdisaster economic recovery and development ability, enhancing disaster prevention and mitigation capacity of national key projects [3]. In which mitigation professionals act the key roles. How to apply the theoretical knowledge fully in practice is worth discussing and an urge demand for professionals of this field in the circumstance that disasters are frequent over the whole world nowadays.

Strengthening the practice education on DPME makes postgraduate in this field understand national condition, link theory to practice, improve the ability to solve practical problems and conduct innovation research on the problems and insufficiencies in practice, which not only increases the research interest, the results are also applicable. The equipment and facilities in practice teaching are open to public and society to fully understand the occurrence and development principle of disaster, to strengthen their consciousness and increase the whole social capacity on disaster prevention and mitigation.

A majority of colleges and universities that set up DPME career have practice credits requirements, whereas the commitment is not good for various reasons, that is postgraduate students' ability to apply the theories to practice and the social environment requirements has certain difference. Therefore, strengthening the practice education is an important and urgency measure for higher education to adapt to the social economic construction and development needs initiatively, especially for DPME career.

### **3** The Measures

### 3.1 Education Combined with Examples

First, the knowledge on DPME career is strong practical. It should be emerged with multimedia and visual picture to display the occurrence and development principle of kinds of disasters and the basic escape methods, which not only arouses the enthusiasm of students to study, but also makes them have a full understand of disaster and improves the knowledge absorption and use degree in the real disaster site. Second, universities should let the students know and understand comprehensively the risk of earthquake and fire and the necessity of an-seismic and fire prevention with different local conditions in various disaster sites under safety. On May 12th 2008, an 8.0 earthquake occurred in Wenchuan, Sichuan Province in China, caused heavy losses to the lives and property of the people. All the postgraduates in this career in my school went there to participate in certain relief and conduct a lot of scientific investigations. In the realistic example classroom, the students proceeded more scientific and effective rescue by using the professional knowledge. They also achieved much by innovation research on many academic blind spots found in the earthquake. Master thesis' quality had improved a lot. Above all, their spirit got baptism in front of natural disaster, and they understood the major responsibility over their shoulders, which will be engraved on their memory all their life and propel them ceaselessly.

### 3.2 Disaster Drills

An-seismic drill becomes commonplace in Japan either at school or company. The Japanese get calm down soon after calamity. The victims show a high level of self-help and mutual aid awareness; they are orderly no matter taking refuge or accepting radiation check. The principal of Sangzao high school, Ye ZhiPing insisted on earthquake exercise before WenChuan earthquake to make his students survive in such a big disaster, in contrast, other school is the horrifying scene. The public voice is propagating the importance of strengthening drill after every disaster, it is until so far that the Chinese is not know the truth that never too late to mend.

Disaster drill is an important part of practice teaching for postgraduate in the DPME career. It should include two levels: one is the drill for postgraduate organized by tutors, which aims at testing and reinforcing the elementary disasterreduction knowledge. The time and place and the type of drill can be on the basis of course content. In order to enhance the drill quality, make teachers and students take it seriously, the droll condition should be included in the course grades. Afterwards, the teachers should comment one by one and conduct reinforced drill in where people make relative more mistakes to solid learn, fully understand and apply correctly, which also prepares well for the second level. Two is the droll for the native department and school conducted by the tutors and postgraduates majoring in DPME. It is an event, needing sufficient preparatory work, such as rigorous plan, organizing and leading. Schools and related departments should give active cooperate. To make it, the necessary scientific lecture and drill guidance should be conducted for the whole school before drill, while there are professional summarize after it, and postgraduate explain and correct more details. The drill in this level should be made when the majority of the students are in classroom or in dormitory.

Though the drill of each level causes a certain losses of material and financial resources, there are not adequate mental preparation and physical preparation too

much to prevent disaster reminded by the tremendous destructive power of 3.11 earthquake in Japan. Only to master to think ahead and put disaster prevention education through daily practice teaching, can we really improve disaster prevention and mitigation capacity, can we talk about the respect for life and the promoting growth of life to realize the purpose of train a person through education [4].

### 3.3 Establishing Popular Science and Exercises Base

The most economic and efficient way is to establish popular science and exercises base to realize the systematization and normalization of case study teaching and disaster drills. The base' location, size and service standard should comprehensively consider the following factors: geography, population density, universities, distribution of universities scientific research institutes and so on, which is a significant issue and should be examined and finalized by professional. The base has the education and practical function. The opening to public of its scientific and technological resources, for examples research facilities, can not only popularize scientific knowledge on disaster prevention and mitigation, but also combine theory and practice to apply learned concerned knowledge to deal with the proper danger and risk during the disaster process in the simulative scenes, which benefits to enhance the public consciousness on disaster prevention and mitigation [5].

Nowadays, many scholars emphasis school safety education should set up the concept "macro-security", that is, on the one hand, school must guarantee students to familiar with safety knowledge, take in corresponding security training timely and organized, have survival self-rescue since protect ability; on the other hand, life safety education system should be formed with students at the centre and including family inside to ensure everyone can survive in disaster [6]. So the practice teaching on the DPME career shouldn't be limited to school, which ought to bear certain social responsibility to make an indispensable contribution to increase the whole society's disaster prevention and mitigation capacity.

### 3.4 Volunteer Team Construction

Volunteer service gets more and more popular with the development of China's modern social public career. Participating in volunteer service help people take a leisurely life, undertake public responsibility, enlarge acquaintance, establish social trust and so on, in which social atmosphere and conditions, it is on autopilot that conduct volunteer team of teaching and practice on disaster prevention and mitigation. The volunteer team is not confined to professionals, social warmhearted public figures should be included, and who can strengthen their ability to cope with disasters through such voluntary service items. And it benefits to popularize and spread the disaster-reduction knowledge by giving full play to the strength of society.

The volunteer team organized by postgraduates on DPME career will have profound effects on disaster prevention and reduction activities in modern society under the "macro-security" idea, the reason is unbalanced teaching work and not covering all the people. So the volunteer team can go further to places where they are needed most at the same time as improving educational environment in country, which is the extra-curricular extension of practice teaching and implementation of social responsibility for people majored in DPME.

### 4 Conclusions

It is not expect the accurate disaster prediction for disaster prevention and mitigation. The daily effective details training play the role. Be vigilant in peace time and lay up against a rainy day. President Hu JinTao said in the speech to mark the anniversary of WenChuan earthquake" To enhance disaster prevention and mitigation capacity is essential for protecting people's lives and property. It is also a major task facing the whole mankind".

It is a long-term viable subject for disaster prevention and mitigation intimately related to economic construction and technology progress, at the core of which is anti-seismic, wind resistance, fire resistance, and blast resistance project and so on. It has a very important role in implementing the strategy of sustainable development. According to the research of practice teaching, the system of science on disaster prevention and mitigation can be perfected, the specified work can achieve the goal to make rationality and economy consistent with safe reliability, a group of high level talents engaged in the scientific application of anti-seismic and disaster reduction can be trained and brought up at the same time which has important significance to the construction of the national peninsula and the science and technology industry parks.

Acknowledgments. This work is supported by Graduate Innovative Education Founds of Shandong Province (Grant No. SDYY11194), National Natural Science Fund(10872178), Natural Science Fund of Shandong Province(ZR2009FM074) and Higher Education Reform in Shandong Province Project(2009188).

### References

- Lei, J.: Feel the Japanese Public Safety Culture Education. City and Disaster Reduction 30, 22–25 (2004)
- 2. News Office of the State Council: Submitted to China's Relief Efforts (2009)
- National Commission of Degree Committee and the State Council Conferred the Doctor: Submitted to Master Graduate Degree and the Subject, Specialized Directory for Graduate Student (1997)
- Wang, C.Y., Huo, J.L.: Meaning, Status and Countermeasures of College Students' Safety Education. Study Monthly Magazine 42, 70–71 (2008)
- Liu, L.M., Li, M., Hu, Y.: The Long-Effect Mechanism Construction of Disaster Prevention and Reduction Education in the New Period in Our Country. Teaching Forum 3, 106–107 (2011)
- Xu, Z.J.: Analyses Teaching Reform of Big Civil Engineering Practice. A Network of Wealth 12, 64–65 (2009)

# Experiment on Students' Expression Ability Affected by Language Meme Training in English Classroom

Ningman Xia

Zhejiang Business Technology Institute, Airport Road. 1988, 315012 Ningbo, Zhejiang Province, China Ningman2008@yahoo.com.cn

**Abstract.** This paper takes random experiment design and lets English learners practice Genotype Meme and Phenotype Meme on the basis of Language Meme theory to check the effect of Language Meme Training on students' expression ability. The experiment result shows that this training has somewhat significance on students' expression ability and promotes the way of thinking in English. Additionally, students in different levels earn different benefits while the experiment effectiveness of Genotype Meme training is superior to that of Phenotype Meme training.

Keywords: language meme, Meme training, Oral English.

### **1** Introduction

Richard Dawkins in Oxford University proposed the concept of Meme in the first unit of *the Selfish Gene* in1976 firstly. Meme has a variety of domestic translation, ZiRan He, a professor translated it as "Meme", he said that Meme is a phenomenon similar to gene as well as a unit of cultural transmission different from one to another. *The Oxford English dictionary* defines the Meme as the basic unit of culture which imitates to transfer. These two definitions consider that Meme is the copy of cultural information by imitating. Meme includes Genotype Meme and Phenotype Meme. Genotype Meme realizes self-replicating and spread as continuing imitation of various information at various forms, while Phenotype Meme as a language form and accordingly is embedded into different information contents.

Language memo can be imitated, repeated and employed. This process must have three factors: firstly, the repeating should have similar priority compared to the original language. That is to say, memo isn't changed and transmitted to another media or a certain person; secondly, it must be productive. That is to say, language memo is replicated continuously and transmitted, the faster it replicates, the wider it transmits; thirdly, it has longevity. That is to say, language memo can be transmitted constantly. Additionally, language memo should go through four processes such as simulation, memorizing, expression and transmission which are four continuous and deferent stages. Simulation refers to a efficient memo which can be sensed by a certain media and can be noticed, understood and accepted. Memorizing refers to the memo must be kept in memory for a certain period. The longer it keeps, the more chances it will influences the media or person. Expression refers to output of language memo from mother media and be injected into sub-media. Transmission refers to the platform which helps language transmit from one source to another source. The platform is stable and cannot be changed easily which can prevent the information from changing.

The Meme effect based on English conversation depends on many factors such as English vocabulary, thinking mode, language settings, social culture and restrictive rules etc. If C = f(x, y), C represents the conversation outcome, X represents conversation factors represents independent variables which influence the conversation outcome. From the formula we could see conversation factor plays a key role in conversation outcome. The factors are pronunciation, intonation, rhythm, word order and logical relationship which are limited by the certain language rules. To improve the second language learners' English expression ability and mastering these restrict rules are urgently essential. However, Language Meme training can help solve these issues. Viewing home and abroad research about language meme, the research mainly stays on the theory level and is mainly concentrated on writing-meme training and translation-meme training research. The oral meme training research is little, and combining the two types of Memes together as a paradigm research even less. According to another investigation, there is no meme training experiment research in China at present. Based on the above factors, this paper proposes that language meme paradigm training has a good effect on the development of expression of students.

### 2 Design of Experiment

This experiment is conducted with 90 fresh students in Applied English Major in the International Study, Zhejiang Business Technology Institute. It adopts random design, and takes Class 1021 and 1022 as experimental classes while the Class 1023 the controlled class according to the results from college entrance examination. The gender, age and teaching experiences in these classes are nearly alike. In English class 1021 and 1022, teachers employ teaching method based on Meme to instruct in a purposeful and well-planed way. However, students in Class 1023 are taught with normal ways. The textbooks adopted by this experiment are the Practical Vocational English Dialogue and Vocational Typical Oral English which are both published by Zhejiang University Press. Through the confirmation of several English experts, the teaching materials are considered to be suitable and practical. We aim to improve students' oral English through the changes of our training method in the condition that tasks are unchanged. The test procedure is as following.

#### 2.1 Pre-test

In order to ensure the elected students can participate in the experiment willingly and make the experiment reasonable, we need to get knowledge of students as the center of this experiment and identify the real situation of students, which can make the pretest of experiment design efficient and valuable. The experiment is designed by related teachers and carried out by teachers as well. Therefore the teachers have more privilege than that of students. Based on this, to carry out experiment pretest can get knowledge of the past experiences, background and English levels and the needs as well. To some extent, successful pretest can help us get proper experiment strategy which is applied to teaching and learning rule. Before experiment, the more we consider, the more efficient the experiment is.

The materials used in the pre-test are unit 1, unit 4, unit 6 in Practical Vocational English Dialogue which are all highly representative. First of all, we invite three American teachers to have a test on the students' oral English. The test is carried on in the simultaneous interpretation laboratory. Students are requested to finish reading in 5 minutes and record their own speeches. In this process, two teachers are responsible for the record, and the other one controls all the variables such as discipline in the test room to ensure that the test is carried out in compliance with the stated regulations and standard. The students must leave the laboratory immediately after finishing recording his or her own speech, and then the three foreign teachers give scores to the records through playing them at the same time. The test is conducted in the laboratory without any subjective interference, which ensures the fairness of the examination and judgment.

In English Class 1021 and 1022, teachers use the Genotype Meme and Phenotype Meme methods to teach while the ordinary method for controlled class. We select three teachers who are similar with each other in terms of diploma, teaching experiences, responsibility and organizing ability for three classes. Before the experiment, the three teachers have been trained about the theory and teaching method of Meme so to make the teachers grasp the operating strategy of Meme training. In the controlled class the teacher adopts routine teaching method without any Meme training instruction. In pre-test,

### 2.2 Post-test

The materials used in the post-test are the oral materials from Vocational Typical Oral English. We select two typical units and plan to make the post-test at the end of the first semester. The post-test includes the followings: (1) Whether there is distinct disparity in oral English between the controlled class and the experimental classes.(2)Whether the Meme training methods contribute to the model of English thinking. (3) Whether students of different oral basis will benefit differently. (4) Whether there is difference between Genotype Meme Practice and Phenotype Meme training and Phenotype Meme training for Class 1022.

The key points of the Meme training includes: (1) Meticulously select the materials which can be accepted and comprehend by students better to increase the success rate of Meme duplication. The successful Meme is of fidelity, multireliability and long-duration. The Meme depends on its communicative function in the real situation. So if oral English can be spread widely and play positive roles in communication, students will duplicate and transmit them better. And the Meme can be more vigorous and lasting. (2) Explain the language knowledge in detail and enrich the basic Meme bank. Especially some industry which has its technical vocabulary, meaning and expression, and it has its own grammar system as well as nonverbal aspects. Once a certain language is confirmed to be Meme, the teacher should teach and train the students time and time again, establish and improve the basic language Meme bank to strengthen students' sense of language. (3)Enhance recite and maximize the Meme storage. Reciting helps to gain fidelity, duplication and long memory and makes the Meme successfully duplicate and transmit. The process of reciting is actually the necessary step to upgrade the perceptual knowledge to conceptual knowledge. (4)Encourage creative imitation and enhance the adjustability of the Meme. Meme's fidelity and duplication emphasize the positive influence of mimicry in English language study. But we are not living in vacuum and we need to contact concrete language situations and scenes. Only by expressing thoughts according to needs at any time, can the Meme training be significant and worthwhile. On the above 4 points, the Gene Meme and Phenotype Meme have their particular emphases. The Gene Meme training is drilled through direct application and different words of same meaning. By contrast, the Phenotype Meme is through the association of the same words through formation of different meanings.

### **3** Result of Experiment

### 3.1 Result of Language Meme Pre-training Test

This test is completely random designed. In the pre-test, the statistics of single factor variance show that there are no significant differences between the experimental class and the controlled class, so that it is believed that the class division is reasonable. In addition, this also shows the students in two classes are no radically different in character, interests and wisdom. If this experiment is dealt with properly and reasonably, the result from this experiment will be reasonable and valuable, which is helpful not only to language study but also to language teaching as well. Therefore, the experiment group think that to carry out this experiment is worthy and strategic to language acquisition. Before experiment, we consider it over and over and list many factors which will influence the experiment result possibly. Furthermore, we also suppose that if students show no interests in this game and will not participate this experiment, if this situation appears, we should get our experiment as easy as possible and make it acceptable not only by students but also by the teachers involved.

### 3.2 Pre-test and Post-test Results for Oral English Test

Does the oral English proficiency of students improve after one semester meme training? In order to answer this question, we conduct the post-test for both the experimental class and the controlled class to measure students' oral English proficiency.

In accordance with the analysis of *sample T*, we find remarkable differences between the pre-test and the post-test of both two types of classes after meme training and conventional training. There are two reasons for this. On the one hand, it is due to students' self-study and subjective initiative. Students have experienced the College Entrance Exam and just enter the college. Their aggressiveness, strong sense of responsibility and ambition urged them to work hard, so that their achievements improve apparently. Another reason might lie in that the new training method actually plays a role. Students feel it is innovative, and of course their self-confidence is greatly enhanced, and the oral English proficiency is improved. Which one of the two reasons is decisive? In order to answer this question, we analyze the statistics of the post-test. The results of single factor variance show that there are significant differences between the experimental class and the controlled classes. That is to say, after meme training for one semester, the oral English proficiency of students in test classes is apparently improved. We also conduct *LSD multiple comparison* to see if the students' proficiency of both the experimental class and the control class remarkably.

The P value in LSD multiple comparisons is as follows respectively; P1=0.045 < 0.05; P2=0.000<0.01; P3=0.000<0.01, which mean that there are significant differences among Genotype Meme training, Phenotype Meme training and the conventional teaching. Therefore, Genotype Meme training or Phenotype Meme training is much more effective than conventional teaching. In addition, Genotype Meme training is also significantly much more effective than Phenotype Meme training.

In order to prove that language meme training has a positive effect on training of English thinking mode, we select exercises of two most representative units from above publications as the pre-test and post-test. An English thinking mode test is conducted after language meme training of one semester. In accordance with the analysis of *sample T*, we find remarkable differences between the pre-test and the post-test for both two types of classes after meme training and conventional training. There are two reasons for this. On the one hand, it is due to students' self-study and subjective initiative. On the other hand , meme training may probably play a role so that students' oral English proficiency improves. Also, we analyze the statistics of the results of the post-test to prove that the second reason plays a decisive role.

The results of *single factor variance* show that there are significant differences between the experiment and the controlling classes. That is to say, after one semester of meme training, the oral English proficiency is apparently improved and English thinking mode is sharply formed. We conduct *LSD multiple comparison* to see if the students' proficiency of both experimental classes.

The *P* value in LSD multiple comparison is as follows respectively; P1=0.029 < 0.05; P2=0.000<0.01; P3=0.000<0.01, which elaborates that there are significant differences among Genotype Meme training, Phenotype meme training and the conventional teaching. Therefore, Genotype Meme training, Phenotype Meme training, and conventional teaching are all effective in forming English thinking mode. In addition, Genotype Meme training is also significantly much more effective than Phenotype Meme training in the same aspect.

In order to identify the benefit of language meme training for different level students, we divide students into high-scoring group and low-scoring group

according to the pre-test scores before language meme training. The students whose scores are lower than the average scores are in the low-scoring group, and others are in the high-scoring group. According to the comparison between the high-scoring group and the low-scoring group, we discover that in Genotype Meme training, the benefit for two groups is significantly different, since t=4.45, P=0,003<0.01. That is to say, the low-scoring group benefits are more than that of high-scoring group. While in Phenotype Meme training, t=2.35, P=0.157, which means the two groups have no apparent differences.

#### 4 Discussion

Firstly, language meme training provides with reference for students' expression improvement. It is considered to be determined by the innate traits of language meme that students in the experimental class perform better in expression than those in the control class. Learners internalize memes from weak situations into strong ones through imitation, reproduction, repeated memorization and final application, which results in the strengthening of the proficiency of language. In this case, teachers can create environment to meet the demands of this training. This kind of setting is essential for fresh students who are not familiar to the second language study. According to some tests and study, experts think that students who will learn a certain language can be easily to accept this new model of language acquisition. Therefore, in our daily teaching, we should endeavor and manage suitable settings for students.

Secondly, language meme training is helpful for cultivating of students' thinking models. Language meme's replication, application, changing, imitation and transmission are fulfilled through human minds and language. On the one hand, Output caused by meme helps learners' digestion and absorption of information and encourages learners' correct expression rather than vague understanding. On the other, Learners' repeated practices consolidate meme extracted and their language output abilities. Gradually, English thinking models have generated. Actually, this acceleration effect is under expectation and this experiment just proves it. To be honest, the second language thinking model is hard to cultivate and form for foreign students. The following reasons can support this. First, Language acquisition background is different. For overseas students, they grow up with company of their parents and relatives, and get education from native teachers, so they form a fixed habit of speaking and listening, and of cause, they cannot change their own thinking model because they must communicate with mother, father and people around them. They ask for food, water, bread and rice and form a habit which they think is natural and necessary, and is accepted not only by themselves but also by their parents, and the society around them.

Thirdly, learners with distinct language levels benefit differently from the training. Students in low score group gain more improvement than those in high score group. It is possible that high score group students only learn and apply language meme from theoretical aspect, which results in their smaller improvements. The other possible reasons are the following. Those students in low score group are interested in this training model and study harder than those in high score group. In addition, students in high score group are very familiar with the former language acquisition approach and need a long period to accept a new kind of language study approach. What's more, students in low score are satisfied this new type of language study because they found the secrets and made great progress in a very short period, so they will invest time, energy even money to master this model. There is no question that they want to improve themselves by employing a new model of language acquisition and they realized their own dream when they found one achievement by another.

Finally, as revealed by the experiment, the result of Genotype Meme training is better than Phenotype Meme training. The probable explanation is that genotype meme training is only involved in the surface layer and fundamental stage in language meme training and is easy to handle, while due to the internalization process of phenotype meme training, it costs a relatively long period to see the effect. So in a short-time training period, the former one is more likely to have better effects and turns out better outcome than the latter one.

### 5 Summary

According to the experiment, the following conclusions are developed:

Language meme training is helpful for cultivation of students' expression abilities and Language meme training contributes to students' English thinking model. Meanwhile, Students with distinct language levels benefit differently from language meme training and the experimental outcome of Genotype Meme training is better than that of Phenotype Meme training as well.

The scale of this teaching and learning experiment is small and the design is not complex, but the result of experiment enlightens our thoughts and makes sense. This experiment shows imitation ,reciting and retelling are valuable approach which help us remember language knowledge, cultural differences and improve our expression ability and comprehension capacity; in our country, owing to the lack of the basic factors of language study. Learning a certain language is only conducted by skill training which is not sufficient. It is better to employ imitation, reciting, repeating and retelling and combine them together sometimes which will improve the learner's comprehension and expression ability finally. The experiment also told us repeating is essential of mastering a certain language, through repeating, memorizing and application which really enhance the improvement of English language. In short, the approach which can help put language into practice is the best way. Memo training works.

Nevertheless, this study has some limitations and many shortages which include: the subject is only limited in our own institute and the number of students is very small which cannot represent the majority of students. Secondly, the conclusion is influenced by many factors and therefore biased; thirdly, the methods involved need further systematic and scientific change. Therefore, we should carry out deeper study in this field. Acknowledgments. This paper is the staged achievement of the 12<sup>th</sup> Five-Year Programming Project sponsored by the Culture and Education Guidance Committee of Institutes and Colleges under the Ministry of Education of China (Project No.WJ125YB161). And it is also the staged achievement of English Education Guidance Committee of Institutes and Colleges under the Ministry of Education of China, project name: Exploration for Interactive Oral English Practice Platform Based on Professional Action Orientation; Meanwhile, it is the staged achievement of 2009 Teaching and Learning Project sponsored by Higher Vocational Education Branch of Higher Education Association of Zhejiang Province (Project No.YB09032) and the staged achievement of 2010 Boutique Course Project "Oral English Training"(2010) sponsored by Zhejiang Business Technology Institute.

### References

- 1. Blackmore, S.: The Meme Machine. Oxford University Press, UK (1999)
- 2. Dawkins, R.: The Selfish Gene. Oxford University Press, UK (1976)
- 3. Gu, J.Z.: Journal of Foreign Languages (1), 18 (2008)
- 4. Wang, C.L.: Journal of Jiangxi Normal University (3), 25 (2010)

# The Main Problems of Learning Style Construction in Institution of Higher Education

Hua Sun<sup>1</sup> and Yanjun Zhao<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Hebei Normal University of Science & Technology College of Education, Hebei Qin Huangdao, 066004

<sup>2</sup> Party committee office and principal office of Hebei Normal University of Science and Technology sunhuasunhua@hotmail.com

**Abstract.** In view of the main problems of learning style in institution of higher education at present, the author analyzed them from three aspects, i.e. students, schools and society. For students, the problems includes the drop of students' quality, the indifference of professional thoughts, the tendency towards utilitarianism of learning motivation, the weakness of cognitive ability and psychological quality, and restricting factors from family, etc. For schools, the problems lie in the challenges in the management of higher school students, the backwardness in teaching management and the harmful effects of learning style, etc. For society, the problems consist of the effects of employment policy, the negative influence of market economy, social corruption and unfairness, and the influence of Internet towards learning style, etc.

Keywords: Institution of higher education, learning style construction, problems.

# 1 Introduction

In the past two years, we found tendencies of growing rate of failing in exams, and increasing number of academic probation and drop-out. We know that not a few students have the bad habits of learning underpowered, ambiguity in learning goals, truancy and addiction to online games. In order to understand the students' practical learning situation and look for the problems, we made an investigation on learning style among the students to improve their learning and strengthen the construction of learning style. Through the investigation, the author summarized from three aspects of the main problems of learning style construction in institution of higher education.

# 2 The Problems Existing in the Students

Students are the main body of learning style construction, which is affected from students' quality, which determines the quality of learning style to a great extent.

# 2.1 Ambiguity in Learning Goals

Learning goals refer to one's cognition and pursuit of the social significance and function of learning, which reflect one's ideal and aspiration in learning.

According to the survey, some students are not active in initiative and enthusiasm, and hardly concentrate on learning and seldom set strict demands on themselves; some students study for diploma only; some study for scholarship; some students learn blankly and just cope mechanically; some learn for repaying their parents; and even some students are in a state of "non-purpose" in learning. These all directly affect the school's learning style and the students' mental outlook.

# 2.2 Slack in Discipline and Bad Learning Habits

Some students often come late, leave early and play truant, especially in public courses and situation policy education courses. Even in specialized courses, students are insufficient in energy. In addition, it is common that the students do not listen to the teachers carefully. Some students listen to the teacher depending on their interests. They may doze, or read other books, or whisper, or daydream, or listen to music by headphones, even bury in playing games. In the long run, these students will develop a lazy study habit.

# 2.3 Instability of Learning thought and Insufficiency of Learning Atmosphere

Nowadays, most of the college students are the only children in their families. They are active with strong self-centeredness. They are diligent in thinking and eager for success, but lack of spirit of hard-working. Because of little frustration they had experienced, their psychological quality is fragile. Moreover, after entering college, they will face competing pressure, learning pressure, interpersonal pressure even economic pressure, resulting in their considering too much, their mental load too heavy, and their frustration too easy. Even some students are addicted to Internet, forgetting learning. Kinds of emotional swings lead to variation of students' learning attitude and instability of their records of studies, and then the learning style would be affected negatively.

# 3 The Problems Existing in the Schools

The school is the main place of students' living, influencing the students directly. The school mainly affects the learning style construction in the following respects:

# 3.1 Innovation in Student Management Is Expected

At present, one of the main problems of student management is that high school student management system relatively lags behind the requirements of the market economy. The content of the student management is growing, and part of the management function is transforming into service function. College students' employment is changing from planned distribution to self-dependent career choice; fixed schooling is transforming into flexible schooling; the aid to those students in economic difficulties is changing from grant and allowance to student loans and provision of part-time jobs, etc. The series of changes need a new complete student management system to ensure its implementation; however the establishment of the system has not yet fully formed.

# 3.2 Theory Teaching Breaks Away from Practice and Teaching Method Is Single

In the investigation, it can be found that teaching is an important factor in the construction of learning style. In institution of higher education, no matter what levels they are, teaching content should be practical as much as possible, combining its application. Combined with practice, teaching can not only make the teaching lively and interesting, but also help to cultivate students' ability to solve practical problems.

# 3.3 Practice Teaching Force Is Weak

Experimental courses is mainly dependent on theory teaching, and the experiment setting up as the lesson alone is few in number, which takes a small percentage in exams. It results that the students stress theory more but ignore practice, and then students will neglect the importance of practice teaching.

Many experimental teachers are not professional personnel, some are lack of experience, and some are poor in theory. It makes difficulties to in-depth teaching, and students can only do experiments on a low level. All these are unfavorable to cultivate students' practical ability and innovation awareness.

# 3.4 Examinations Still Need to Be Strengthened

As an important part of teaching, exam has a direct effect on the learning style construction. Generally speaking, strict management of exam links will promote the style construction; instead it produces adverse effect to the style construction. Take our university as an example, through grasping exam management, exam style construction has improved significantly, and has made remarkable effects. Here the exam links refer to the overall process related to exam, including teachers' exam questions, pre-exam review, pre-exam organization, review papers, sum up scores, etc. If a certain link has problems, it will directly affect the result of the exam and the construction of learning style. A few factors will influence the positivity and enthusiasm of students' learning, such as the degree of difficulty of the exam papers, the size of the range of pre-exam review, the organization and discipline of the examination, the degree of strictness of papers' review, the proportion of school assessment marks take in the total score, etc. Therefore, we will improve the test management strictly and do well in teaching; in the meanwhile, we will make educational measurement scientifically as well as accurately.

### 4 The Influence of Social Environment

Institution of higher education is an important part of society; as a result, the construction of learning style in institution of higher education is impossible to be the only affair inside the institution. Except that, some of the unhealthy ways and customs in society will also produce negative impact on learning style construction. Firstly, students are affected by corruption and unhealthy tendencies in society in a great deal. Students are very angry, objectionable, and confused to these phenomena. Secondly, the students' motives of learning are weakened by the unfair social distribution and low salary of the intellectual. Some students envy the singers and movie stars with fame and wealth, expecting to be rich overnight; they think that it is too far away to realize their economic value through more than 10 years' perseverance in study. Thirdly, utilitarianism and "fast-food culture" affect students to give up the fundamental factors emphasizing the trifles only, and unable to bear the loneliness of learning. Some students hope to engage in economic activities to get better economic compensation as soon as possible. On study, utility tendency is also reflected in taking function seriously and foundation neglected, taking economy seriously and theoretical knowledge neglected. Fourthly, employment is in a difficult state. It is hard for the graduates to find jobs. The growing enrollment in higher schools in the successive years increases graduates' employment pressures. The employment of graduates appears false saturation with talents' high consumption. Together with the unfair competitiveness in employment, these factors cause certain difficulties in graduates' job-hunting, and make them have a negative pessimistic mood.

### References

- Dong, Q., Li, J.: Administration and Quality of University, vol. 43. Shandong University Press, Jinan (2007)
- Yang, R.: Strengthen the Construction of Academic Discipline in Higher School to Train Talents the Society Demanded. Modern Science 12, 101–102 (2006)
- Gao, Y., Wang, Y., Min, X., et al.: The Inspection of Learning Style Construction in Medical Major in the New Period. Journal of Zunyi Medical College 1, 100–101 (2006)
- 4. Su, Q.: Try to Talk About the Problems of Learning Style Construction in the Current Higher Education. The Journal of Gansu Administration Institute 1, 124–126 (2005)
- 5. Chen, Q.: The Rational Consideration on Cultural Environment Construction in Institution of Higher Education. Future and Development 11, 52–54 (2006)
- 6. Lin, R.: On Learning Style Construction. Textile Education 1, 31-33 (2007)

- 7. Li, Y.: On Strengthening the Learning Style Construction in Institution of Higher Education in New Period. Journal of Shenyang Institute of Engineering 3, 54–55 (2005)
- Zhu, S.: The Influence of the Heat of Postgraduate Entrance Exam towards Learning Style Construction in Institution of Higher Education. Journal of Nantong University(Education Sciences Edition) 4, 17–19 (2005)
- Yang, X.: Learning Style Construction under the Credit System in Institution of Higher Education. Journal of Educational Science of Hunan Normal University 84, 82–84 (2006)

# **Exploration of Engineering Education Reform in New Application Oriented Institutions**

Wei Zu, Xingyong Xie, Fuchun Fan, and Jinquan Wang

Huaiyin Institute of Technology, Huaian, JiangSu, 223003 China vividaren@163.com, xiexingyong@163.com, ffc@mail.hyit.edu.cn, vividaren@163.com

**Abstract.** The article points out direction of engineering education reform, and problems of engineering education reform in new application oriented institutions. Such as project consciousness is not strong, training models is single, innovation practice ability is not enough, and overall quality need to enhance. In view of these problems, Proposing thinking of engineering education reform, and practice in other universities.

Keywords: Application, Engineering education, Reform.

# **1** Introduction

Since the founding of the People's Republic of China, engineering education has cultivated tens of millions of engineering talent, it has strongly supported the formation and development of chinese industrial system, and has made important contributions for socialist modernization drive. But compared with developed countries, china is shortage of technology leaders and senior engineer. Since seventeenth national congress of the communist party of china, party central committee made important instructions of new path of industrialization with chinese characteristics and construction talent powers. In the new situation, engineering education reform became the focus of universities.

# 2 Existing Problems of Engineering Education Reform

# 2.1 Project Consciousness Is Not Strong

Chinese engineering education development strategy is not clear, all kinds of colleges training objectives converge, do not form application characteristics of local applied university. For college students, master the learning skills is more important than the knowledge, while learning styles and strategies are more important than the general learning skills, so an important goal of college is let

students learn to learn. It is the training goal that all colleges pursuit of. But it is different when it implement specific, especially the training pattern of firm basic theorise and wide knowledge is proposed, different colleges has not the same understanding of basic. Most local applied university consider basic is discipline basic course, then humanistic is also considered as basic. They all overlooked an important concept capacity, this capability includes innovation and practical ability, project consciousness is not strong in training goals, lead to innovation ability and practice ability can't satisfy the business requirements, make students obtain employment difficult. The growing world needs more and more high-quality engineers, need they have great innovation ability and the understanding of the world, to achieve this goal, we will re-enact personnel training objectives, enhanced awareness of their projects.

# 2.2 Training Models Is Single

Students' innovative consciousness and innovative capability are not strong, goal of engineering education is to train the best engineers, the traditional engineering education still train talents according to professional. In the training program, many required courses, few students self-selected lessons. Training plan is copied directly when it is formulated, no research and analysis. Copy the old training program, make talent specifications single, no innovation spirit. Currently, many colleges, training model has begun to explore the diversified training model. But in the actual process, there are still many problems.

### 2.3 Innovation Practice Ability Is Not Enough

Our undergraduate engineering education attach importance to professional knowledge, not practice ability. The students don't know how to apply the theory knowledge to practice. It is different from industry demands for qualified personnel. The reason for emphasis on engineering education experience is that engineers can not simply theoretical knowledge, the need to rely on experience to identify problems and find solutions. Thus. The practice of engineering education is the emphasis on the workplace environment into the educational and break through the boundaries of classroom teaching environment, To provide students a place to create engineering design. Provide students more opportunities to get experience of solving engineering problems and get more platform of engineering practice.

# 2.4 Overall Quality Need to Enhance

Engineering education cultivat innovative engineers for china, excellent teachers is key to the success of this reform. Many teachers simply put the book only impart to students, lack of innovation. Teachers with strong researches focus only on scientific research, but also ignores the innovative sense of students. Young energetic teachers often lack some practical experience, not in business experience. Yang min refer to that at present china needs a large number of teachers who not only understands engineering theory but also understands practical engineering and pedagogical engineering. one hand, we need to strengthen teachers,s practice training, improve their understanding of industry development needs and talent and innovation, on the other hand, we need to strengthen the education and teaching methods of training, change the traditional teaching idea, redefine the roles, in order to improve teaching ability and level of education reform. Ultimately reach the standards and quality requirements of engineering education on teachers.

# **3** Thinking of Engineering Education Reform

# 3.1 Strengthen the Awareness of Engineering Education, Training Engineering Talents

Cultivating innovative talents of engineering education must have a strong sense of innovation and engineering education, Otherwise, an innovative engineering education", consolidation and development school,s characteristics. and estab the guiding ideology of " heavy knowledge, strong ability, high quality ". Applied undergraduate cultivation grass-roots technical application talents. emphasize that apply their knowledge directly into practical. Therefore, engineering talent is different from general engineering personnel and research personnel. The innovation of personnel training mode should be market-oriented, in the modern society of the high-teach industry, Training to solve practical issues, to maintain the normal operation of the work of higher technical talents in industrial, production of engineering, construction, management, service. graduates have a solid professional knowledge, with a strong practice and innovation and have higher comprehensive quality. After graduation they can engaged management work with the high technological content, comprehensive and strong technical in industrial, production of engineering, construction, management, service.

# 3.2 Innovative Training Model, Deepen Reform of Curriculum System

In addition to the existing "sino-foreign school", "the school-enterprise cooperation", "intercollegiate exchange" training mode. The more should pay attention to the whole school curriculum system settings. Strengthen the Content of engineering education, innovative training model. Curriculum system settings is the core content of the training plan, curriculum system should have the following characteristics based on engineering education concept: the first, In knowledge, not only have a certain breadth of knowledge, but also a certain depth of knowledge. Practice-oriented talents in local colleges should not only have the solid specialized knowledge, have the perfect applied knowledge, have certain scientific cultural knowledge and related management knowledge in basic theoretical knowledge, but also to achieve

considerable depth. The second, In capability. They should both have strong technology application ability, and have strong ability to innovate. Talents training focused on the mature technology and standard as the foundation, cultivating students' competence of some occupation post occupation skills, skills and ability to use. application oriented undergraduate talent more emphasis on theoretical knowledge and technical ability, emphasizing to solve specific technical problems in practical production, especially the application of knowledge to carry out technical innovation and technology development two times ability, more emphasis on students' autonomous learning ability and post adaptation, the forming of students' ability of sustainable development. The third, In the quality aspect, they should both have higher professional accomplishment, and should have non-specialized quality. The combination of Scientific literacy and humanity is the embodiment of the Practice-oriented high-quality. engineering talents, In design, technology development, production management process, the use of professional knowledge, skills are often associated closely with engineering and technical personnel quality of body and mind, sense of responsibility, sense of morality, will quality non professional attainments. These non professional literacy directly affects the work efficiency and quality of engineering and technology, therefore, general local universities engineering application undergraduate education avoid the "professional skills, light integrated literacy", attach too much importance to human technology value, tool value, ignored human self development value, human value, from the one-sided emphasis on the students' occupation quality change and comprehensive quality.

### 3.3 Curriculum System Use Point, Line, Surface

The point course includs the humanities and course in accordance with their own interest, specialty. line course is specialized core curriculum, strengthen the professional and technical ability. surface course is practice teaching. The relationship between the three can use a figure 1 express.



Fig. 1. Relationship between point, line, surfacecourse

Poine course improves students' comprehensive quality, including the all the theory courses outside of the professional core courses, services for the line course. Line course to improve students' professional technical ability and innovation ability, causes the student to have the solid specialized knowledge. Point, line and surface course are the relation that promotes each other, also the complementary to each other, learn in order to practise, discover a problem in practice, use the knowledge to solve problems, training innovation ability in the process of founding problems , improving the self in the process of in solving the problem. In practice the use of the whole learning process secondary to knowledge, It is a comprehensive to use the whole knowledge in practice. According to the curriculum idea, courses can be divided into general education, professional basic course, the professional core courses, practice teaching several platforms, each platform set compulsory and optional course, so that students have sufficient choice room.

### 3.4 Improve the Quality of Teachers

The first, teachers should have a certain ability to integrate the curriculum, curriculum design and curriculum development, guide the students change learning styles, establish and form the learning way of fully mobilize, exerting students corpus. The second, to improve the structure of teachers. For local applied undergraduate colleges, it is very important that teachers have engineering practice. college should select some excellent teachers into corporate to study. Meanwhile, college should also make full use of the favourable conditions of university-industry cooperation, employ professor with rich practical experience, make the team normalization, systematic and standardized.

### References

- Zhou, Y., Li, D., Zhao, X., Qi, J., Zhu, N.: Concept and practice of Harbin industrial university engineering education reform. China University Teaching (04), 29–31 (2009)
- 2. Hai, Y., He, M.: Thinking of higher engineering education reform. Chinese Adult Education (03), 49–50 (2010)
- 3. Zhu, Y.: Curriculum system construction orientation of newly-built local colleges. Contemporary Educational Science (15), 48–49 (2008)
- Zhu, Y.: The disadvantage of the personnel training mode and the reform direction of the newly-built local colleges. Contemporay Educational Science (15), 50–51 (2008)
- Zhang, Y., Zhu, Y.: Content and Training Mode of Engineering Education College. Journal of National Academy of Education Administration (07), 7–10 (2009)

# **Research on the Education of Application Type Undergraduates Majored in Engineering**

Chao Zhen Yang, Wei Min Zhao, and Shi Quan Zhang

College of Mechanical Engineering, Ningbo University of Technology, Ningbo, Zhejiang Province, China chaozheny@163.com

Abstract. Based on the demand structure of the capabilities of talents by the engineering enterprises, this paper analyzed the current education situation of institutes aimed for application type graduates. According to the demand of talents being useable for the society, this paper proposed that the goal of Applied Mechanics should be the education of mechanical engineers and technologists. Education with special characteristics should keep raising education quality, innovating education content and developing education depth.Higher education in China developed fast after entering the 21st century. Many technological academies and universities have been created and upgraded, and this led to a fast-growing number of recruited students. The numbers of recruited students in 2000 and 2010 are respectively 2.2 million and 6.5million, which witnessed an increase of 2 times. The number of undergraduates normally occupies half of the recruited students, which in 2010 is 3.3 million. The newly added undergraduate institutes and universities are in the nature educational facilities. They can also be called application type institutes and universities, which is different from the research type and the educational research type. The application type institutes and universities are closely connected with engineering and have a special characteristic of talents education. They should be place on the medium level of the entire higher education system, which are under the research type and the educational research type institutes and universities, but above technological academies such advanced vocational technologies' high school. Combining the talents education modes and their knowledge structure with the talents demands of enterprises, this paper discusses issues about the major of applied mechanics, the orientation of talents education, the level of education structure and the unique characteristics of talents education. The author's multi-year experience of application type talents education is very useful in the above listed discussion and in classifying the different level of talents need of the society.

**Keywords:** Mechanical engineers, Education with special characteristics, Education of talents, Education reform.

# 1 The Social Demand of the Mechanics Major

Mechanical industry is the lifeline of a nation's economy. It produces needed mechanical products for other domains. The mechanics major has a broad application and its graduates are easy to find a job in various departments in the nation economy. Their works could be: products designing, new equipment research, development and test; the renewal and upgrading of current products; guaranteeing technological specifications of all the products; products marketing and aftersale technological service or charging the operation and maintenance of equipment in other trades; controlling product quality and managing the production process; participating in the front line spare parts production.

The mechanics major provides talents of all kinds for the society, and different jobs require different structures of knowledge and capability. Research work has a high demand of knowledge breadth and designing capability whilst operational work demands proficiency in operating skills.

### 2 The Analysis of Current Application Type Graduates Education

There are few newly-built application type institutes and universities. The existing ones are almost upgraded from schools such as technical secondary school and advanced vocational technologies' high school etc. under the development of higher education. Due to the lack of undergraduate education experience, these upgraded schools suffer from inertial mentality of upholding outdated educational thinking and observing obsolete talents education modes, which severely affected the orientation of their undergraduates' education. The advanced and occupational schools have been criticized as shrinkages of postgraduates' institutes and universities which lack their own characteristics. The graduates from these schools become first line production workers.

The connotation of application type is an innovation of concept. Education should serve society, and be connected with productive labor. The core of connecting theory with reality is application. Application has different levels. The sciences becoming technologies, innovation and imitation are all called applications. The word application emphasizes the direct connection between sciences and technologies. It has a strong sense of orientation and a clear purpose. Application is the combination of theory and practice, which pays much attention to the application of engineering and the solution of realistic engineering problems, so it is closely connected with practices. From this angle, the definition of application type of school is more scientific than teaching-learning type of school. It explicitly states the talents education guidelines, which emphasize the urgent hope of transformation from the knowledge of science to productivity, and also suits into the realities and demands of engineering education.

Normally, every city has at least one application type undergraduates' education facility, which is called institute. This kind of institutes is of a large number and recruits more students. They generally have a short history, which means inconspicuous gaps. They long for unique characteristics, high quality and rising influence which will lead to better social celebrity. Hence, they focus on infrastructure building and equipment acquiring, on faculty training and the raising of teachers' quality, and on the research of education/teaching and the fostering of a unique educational characteristics. All these efforts will contribute to the general strength of application type institutes, quickening their development and raising their standards of running a school.

Taking the education orientation of application type institutes as a whole, besides developmental disparities, they share huge differences in the orientation of talents cultivation, and their directions of running a school is utterly different. Our society worships *solid index*, which makes datum the ultimate standards. The quality of teaching and learning is a *soft index*, which lacks persuasive data. The quality of major education, due to its nature, cannot be compared with each other. So the comparison between different schools, on the ground of basic teaching and learning, is focused on the pass ratios of foreign language tests and computer tests at different levels. As for major education, the number of students who take part in the National Postgraduate Entrance Examinations and their matriculation rate, the number of certifications gained from various skill competitions are used for the comparison and the boost of their celebrity. The cultivation orientation between postgraduates and machine operator is totally different, and whether they conform to the cultivation guidelines of application type talents is a topic deserving further studies. Students in some application type institutes and universities have an extraordinary high rate of taking the National Postgraduate Entrance Examinations and matriculation with high marks. On the one hand, they draw the admiration of other institutes and universities, some of which even follow suit; on the other hand, many key institutes and universities and important ones in the 211 projects dare not recruit them. The reason is simple: the scope of their knowledge is too narrow.

# **3** The Orientation of Talents Cultivation in the Major of Mechanics

Placed between the (teaching/learning) research type institutes and the occupational technology academies, it is correct for the undergraduates' institutes and universities to locate themselves as the application type. What kind of people should be cultivated? What capabilities should be learnt by the students? And what personal careers should students take in the future? These are the questions that must be carefully dealt with by the educational workers and organizers.

The educational orientation of institutes and universities dictates what capabilities should be learnt by the students; and how many capabilities the students can master reflect the quality of education. Mechanics major in different kinds of institutes should cultivate talents of different levels together for the society. Talents for R&D have a higher demand of knowledge structure, so they can be cultivated by the (teaching/learning) research type institutes; the operation, management and maintenance of machines have a lower demand of knowledge, but a higher demand of comprehensive capabilities, so this kind of talents can be cultivated by occupational technology academies; machine operators in the front line of production, which for now are greatly needed by the society, should have operation skills instead of a large amount of knowledge, they can be cultivated by secondary occupational schools. The mechanics majors graduated from application type of
institutes could go to the medium and small enterprises, solve their technological problems. Their cultivation orientation should be talents of designing type and technologist.

The cooperation between educational facilities to cultivate talents specialized in mechanics at different levels helps to consolidate the status of each level and to foster a sense of responsibility. The application type institutes and universities provide applicable talents for enterprises as project designers and technologists. This could well satisfy the talents demand of enterprises.

#### **4** The Research on the Application Type Undergraduates

The existing complaints about graduates majored in mechanics are: weak work ethics and insufficient respect to their works; the ability to do things, to communicate and to be adaptive is yet to improve; lack of innovative and cooperative spirit. These problems reflect the drawbacks of the educations in the institutes and universities.

To respect one's career and love his/her own work means to be devoted to the job and become specialized in it. Responsibility is closely connected with enterprise. The cultivation of respect for one's career and relevant work ethics is related to education in one's home, in institutes and universities and in society. At the institutes and universities level, to respect one's career and love his/her own work means to love the major he/she choose, and accumulate certain amount of knowledge and capabilities. At present, students choose their major voluntarily. In order to be responsible to themselves, to their family and to the society, they should first complete their study and grasp all the required knowledge, capabilities and qualities. This is an embodiment of the spirit to respect one's career and love his/her own work. However, some students are afraid of hardships and get bored in their study, which leads to shallow learning and affects the foundation of their study. Thus their quality of education has been severely affected. At the same time, in order to foster talents, universities encourage students to have unique characters. But sometimes this kind of encouragement becomes spoiling. Some students make character development as an excuse, and become lazy in their studies. This kind of phenomenon weakens the responsibility education to respect one's career and love his/her own work. Students with a weak foundation of specialized knowledge consequently don't know how to do things, how to communicate and how to be adaptive. This tells us that education quality is the key of talents cultivation.

Enhancing Management, Standardizing Teaching and Learning, Holding Fast the Bottom Line of Quality. The downslide of education quality, the students' lack of responsibility and enterprise are directly connected with university education. Teachers being remiss of students and lacking educational responsibility is the main reason why students lack enterprise and responsibility.

University students without the discipline of their parents cannot control themselves well. Since they cannot adjust themselves to the study in the campus, and are irresistible to the temptation of the internet. And, what is more, university management cannot keep up with the increase of students. University students easily become addicted to the pleasures from the internet and neglect their studies. Taking teachers into consideration, the increase of students also give teachers a heavy burden. A lot of new teachers are employed by universities, their teaching are of various quality. Some teachers even read through the class or just point out some shallow meanings of the text books. These doings also hurt the go-aheadism of students. Besides, the sluggish observance of regulations and rules made by universities also causes the style of study to become worse and the education quality to drop. Surface indication of high marks in examinations cannot hide these shortcomings. Students formerly being criticized as "low-competency with high marks".

Facing the current situation of higher education, we should enhance education management, conduct education quality supervision and evaluation, and introduce the social evaluation system; we should standardize teaching activities on the campus, and build a better team of teachers with good teaching morals and ethics; Application type universities should take trouble-shooting in the enterprise as the center of their researches, cultivate teachers with double capabilities, increase the combination of theory and engineering application and lay the foundation of cultivating application type talents; as for the students marks, we should conduct as early as possible the separation of examination and teaching, conduct examinations according to the outline and majors, and reduce the number of random tests, make them fair, right and objective, ensure they reflect the basic knowledge structure and levels. All in all, we should hold fast the bottom line of education quality and gradually raise it to new levels.

Paying Attention to Theory and Emphasizing Application, Focusing on All Kinds of Designing. Modern education means to grasp sciences and technologies summarized by our forefathers in the shortest time. Modern technologies are guided by sciences, they are products of sciences. We should pay attention to the guiding function of theory to practice, and grasp specialized theory systematically, this will contribute to the cultivation of talents; we should combine theory with practices, and enhance the ability of analyze and solve engineering problems; basic education links such as engineering drawing, mapping and measuring, mechanics theory course planning, mechanics design course planning, mechanics manufacturing technologies course planning, machine bed clamp course planning should be arranged accordingly for the mechanics majors, since they are the main design works required by enterprises and the basic capabilities of application type designers and technologists. During the process of teaching the course, we should combine and connect theory and designing.

Tutors with both systematic theory background and multi-year engineering experience should be selected to instruct our students. Tutors with systematic theory background and tutors with multi-year engineering experience could complement each other in course planning. Attentions should be paid to the practice of engineering design training and practice; mistakes should be corrected according to timely feedbacks; the depth and difficulty level of the designing should be guaranteed in order to control the quality of designing; lessons drawn from the competitive examination, plus the systematic training of graduation design would improve the capability of working independently. The experience of our institute testified these methods as plausible and effective. Many of our graduates adapt themselves quickly to there new jobs, and they can work independently to improve technologies and design products.

Being Realistic and Down-to-earth, Conducting Education with Characteristics According to Our Duty. During the education process in universities, first of all we have to guarantee quality. Characteristics cannot be gained from the "postgraduates' ratio" or "certificates ratio", that unrealistic and run counter to the correct direction of talents cultivation. University education is but a platform of specialized education. The pursuit of "postgraduates' ratio" and the acceptance of students evading specialized courses in order to prepare for the National Postgraduate Entrance Examinations are harmful to students, whether in their postgraduates study or in their future works. And it is also unfair to other students. Intensifying and propelling "tests of levels" for operation workers departs from the right course of undergraduate education, and their ways of education count for little. The emphasis on "one specification and multi capabilities" to raise the chance of employment decentralizes the energy of students, and results in shallow knowledge in both their majors and other branches. This way of teaching severely affects the education quality and cannot be treated as characteristic cultivation.

However, without characteristics, the application type institutes and universities will cease to develop. These institutes and universities have their local colors, and the major of mechanics designing, manufacturing and automation is a broad major, which covers a large scope. The application type institutes and universities should be connected with local economic conditions, and cultivate talents according to local industry and economic development. To cater to the demand of local enterprises and serve local economic development is the orientation of characteristic cultivation. This kind of cultivation has huge potentials. Graduation design topics can be selected according to the demand of local enterprises and individual working posts, or students can participate directly in the project of local enterprises as their Graduation design. Specialized training guarantees the quality of education, enhances the realistic working capabilities, and shortens the time of filed work. Orientated cultivation is also education with characteristics. The application type institutes and universities could be unique by combining the breadth and depth of their majors. The breadth of the mechanics major could serve as a common teaching platform, majors such as light industrial machines and plastic machines can be set according to the industrial module. Voluntary courses should be given due attention while compulsive courses should be testified by examinations. Small classes can be arranged for teaching. During the graduation design period, trainings should be intensified. Specialization on a broad basis is also an ideal education with characteristics.

#### 5 Conclusions

The application type institutes and universities should take as their urgent duties to cultivate technological talents required by enterprises. The goal of the mechanics major should be the cultivation of mechanics engineers and technologists.

Education with characteristics can only be reached through the common efforts of all education workers. We should keep improving the quality of our teaching, focus on specialization education, build up a team with qualified teachers, and develop a benign engineering environment. We should be practical and realistic, keep drawing lessons from our practice and innovating new ideas during the process of development.

Acknowledgement. This paper is funded by the "Education' New Century" Reform Project of Zhejiang province (zc09080) and the Key Majors' Development Foundation of Ningbo city (NO.[2007]118).

### References

- 1. Yang, C.: Skill Training in Higher Vocational Education. Journal of Ningbo College 4, 88–90 (2001)
- Chen, L., Zhao, W., Yang, C., Cui, J.: A Combination of Production with Learning— The Way to Train Qualified Persons with Higher Career Education. Journal of Ningbo College 2, 80–83 (2000)
- Yang, C.: Scientific and Technical Innovation and Cultivation of Talent Quality. Journal of Ningbo College 2, 105–108 (2002)

# **Research and Practice to Improve the Design Capacity for Application Engineer in Mechanical Professional**

Chao Zhen Yang, Xu Xia Zhu, and Wei Min Zhao

College of Mechanical Engineering, Ningbo University of Technology, Ningbo, Zhejiang Province, China chaozheny@163.com

**Abstract.** In order to improve the design capacity for application engineers, the training mode has been presented by analyzing the capacity requirement for the mechanical engineer. As many links acting on the design ability has also been analyzed, the systematic course design has been selected as the breakthrough to cultivate innovation talents. Then the training way and specific implementation measures has been put forward. Practice in teaching indicates that significant effect coming from efficient training method and correct position in design ability training mode.

Keyword: Reform in education, Course design, Ability cultivation, Systematic practice.

Major of Mechanical Manufacturing and Automation in the department absorbed the first batch of undergraduate students in 2004. In order to build an applied major, we locate accurately and develop characteristic in major construction and teaching reform. After two years extensive investigations, deeply discussion and practical research, the cultivation mode of applied talents has formed step by step, and we also harvest in new major evaluation and degree evaluation. As all the evaluation result is excellent, Mechanical Manufacturing and Automation becomes the second important major of Ningbo. Now there are three groups of students graduated from Major of Mechanical Manufacturing and Automation with ideal degrees, which can verify that the mode of applied talents cultivation is correct and the students' design capacity has been improved greatly.

### 1 Mode of Capacity Cultivation on Engineers

New undergraduates and specials should all be considered as applied colleges by enrollment expansion. Every college has its own understanding of applied cultivation, and each college is different in geographical position or self-conditions, so different experience and mode can only be referred and should not be imitated. And we should recognize that we are different from study university, teachingstudy university and special departments, so we should located accurately and develop our characteristics.

Basing on the concept of applied college serving for direct production line, by investigation in small and medium enterprises of Ningbo and its surrounding areas, and by analysis the responsibility and ability of engineers, we make it clear that the engineer in technical is response for process design, fixture design and development research of some product. So the engineer in enterprises should familiar to mechanical manufacturing, and can work with advanced manufacturing methods. Even the maintenance management engineer should familiar to machine structure and tectonic to determine accurately and debugging timely. Design engineer and technologist are needed, and the design capacity for them is the competitive element, not the operation skills. Therefore, we should carry out appropriate skill cultivation, establish higher capacity training model in process design and product design, form cultivation mode for applied engineer with innovative design capacity.

#### 2 The Key Elements of Design Ability

Design links in mechanical professional include curriculum design of engineering graphics (Reducer surveying and mapping), curriculum design of mechanical principles, curriculum design of mechanical design, curriculum design of mechanism technology(Fixture design included), curriculum design of machine tools, the final graduation design and so on.

In the process of applied engineer cultivation, projects and arrangements of the curriculum has not change, the difference is shown in the increasing of contents and improvement in requirements. Now the curriculum design has becoming stage-design in nature, and each curriculum contents are reflected in the curriculum design. Basing on the comprehensive application of knowledge in curriculum design, the students' mechanical design ability can be improved greatly.

#### 3 The Knowledge Structure for Design Ability Cultivation

**Main Courses.** Mechanical engineers are responsible for engineering drawing, structure design for new products and equipments, and process design for production and processing. So the flowing courses has been set as the core courses, such as "Engineering Graphics", "Engineering Mechanics", "Mechanical Principles", "Mechanical Design", "Mechanism technology", "Machine Tools Design" and so on. Then we pay much attention to these courses, and select the teachers who are full of experiences and are good at teaching. These measures can help to improve our teaching quality and effects.

As design cannot independent from manufacturing knowledge, the course of "mechanical manufacturing basis" has been arranged to the first term to increase acknowledges of new students. By studying this course, the students can recognize machines earlier and know basic processing method. With the increasing of

perceptual knowledges, preparations have been made for some practical links such as metalworking practice.

**Engineering Practice.** Engineering practice should be proper to according teaching and course design, and the arranged time is decided by specific conditions. Metalworking practice and NC practice are both important links to improve students' hands-on skill. The two links have been arranged before the course design of «Mechanical design », which is to help students have more chance for thinking and practicing. Then they can consolidate their knowledge by relating theories. In the course of practice, the most important thing is to grasp processing method and products' technology features to serve for designs. We do not advocate the two practice chances related with skill grade test. Production practice is arranged before or simultaneously with the course of "Machinery and equipment design" and" Machinery Manufacturing Technology". Then at last, all students have the chance to practice in enterprises to learn the statuses of Machinery manufacturing, and at the same time, their understanding and knowledge can be widely improved and our teaching result can be increased directly.

#### 4 Method to Improve Students' Design Ability

**Scientific Planning and Step by Step.** The arrangement of course design follows the principles of stressing emphasis and dispersing difficulties. Systematic analysis, overall consideration, assignment clear, and operable are all embodied in the framework.

The course design of "Engineering Graphics"-reducer mapping is arranged after the lecture of Graphics mapping. The target is to solve questions about drawing graphics. And this link can be the basis of following course design and work. As drawings are language of engineering, to have drawing ability, express structures of parts correctly, completely and clearly is the basic requirement of engineers. In this link, we focus on improving students' drawing ability by CAD.

The course design of "mechanical design" is to master the functions and structures of equipments and to know how to choose materials and tolerances. The question about process of structures and assembly will be solved after "Machinery Manufacturing Technology".

The course design of "Machinery Manufacturing Technology" includes process design of machining and assembly process. By designing the processing and fixtures, the basis for machinery manufacturing technology will be established. After this link, students can master knowledge of machinery manufacturing process, and meanwhile, structure design and manufacturing are conformed to insure the rationality and feasibility of manufacturing.

"Machine tools" related closely with mechanical design, which is the depth and development of mechanical design. The target of "Machine tools" is to complete high quality and high accuracy. The course design of "Machine tools" is to master the design method and process of mechanical transmissions and special equipments.), which is basing on machine tools and can lay a solid foundation for graduating design and product design.

Course of "Mechanical theory" focuses on project design. In this link, students' analysis and synthesis capability can be improved, and the rationality and science of design can be improved too. After this course design, the students can solve the problem of matching in mechanical systems. And it is benefit to cultivate development and innovation engineers.

**Practice Synthesized and Applying Knowledge to Practice.** Poor capacity of application means acknowledges from courses cannot be used freely in practice. The reason is complex, but we can emphasize using in the courses, and combine engineering in the course of teaching. And the course design should be integrated design. Then the theory is related to practice, the knowledge and skill can be improved at the same time.

Course design should be the integrated design for each period. By course design, we lead the students to apply their acknowledge synthetically. Whether they can get high scores is according to their application level of the knowledge points. In course design, most students' design ability can be improved. The course design of "Mechanical design" merged the knowledge of "Mechanical design", "Basis of Mechanical Manufacturing", "Interchangeability and technical measurement". In course design of "Mechanical design", the students should not only learn how to design the structure of a part, but also learn to choose the material, to manufacture or choose the blanks, and to mark the roughness of the parts' surface. Course design of "Machinery manufacturing technology" and "Machine Tool" not only merges related contents, but also notices the relationship among course designs. In two course designs, each student should select a process to design special fixture and machine proper tool according to the process planning requirements. In this kind of course, the students engineering ability can be improved efficiently.

The period course design enhanced the combination of teaching and practice. By using this method, students' design ability and quality has been improved and meanwhile, the students learn more about their courses, which help them study actively and becomes more and more interest in the professional courses.

Be strict to Teachers and Students, and Communicated Frequently with Them. Strict training should be carried out to improve the design ability of applied talents. Firstly, the teacher's quality should be improved, so we pay more attention to establish the team of "Double-education", which require the teacher to have both solid theory level and deep engineering ability. Secondly, Teachers should be strict to students. In the course design, teachers can lead their students to consider and analyze questions independently, and improve their ability to solve different questions. And what's more, either teachers or students should pay more attention to the courses. Group guidance and individual guidance should be integrated to get an efficient result. Group guidance points out the focus and common problems. While individual guidance should consider every student's practical condition and instruct them directly. After the course design, there is also a face to face communication chance for teachers and their students, which help the students recognize their deficiencies and to improve their ability of design directly.

### **5** Conclusions

With the development of modern science and technology, the requirements to engineers are improving continuously. Though we have gotten certain effects, much should be done to cultivate applied talents for we still stand at the starting point of teaching innovation. From now on, we should explore new ways and absorb applied talents to improve ourselves and form our own characteristics. Then we can contribute to the cultivation of applied talents and serve for local economic development.

Acknowledgement. This paper is funded by the "Education' New Century" Reform Project of Zhejiang province (zc09080) and the Key Majors' Development Foundation of Ningbo city (NO.[2007]118).

### References

- Yang, C.: Skill Training in Higher Vocational Education. Journal of Ningbo College 4, 88–90 (2001)
- Chen, L., Zhao, W., Yang, C., Cui, J.: A Combination of Production with Learning— The Way to Train Qualified Persons with Higher Career Education. Journal of Ningbo College 2, 80–83 (2000)
- Yang, C.: Scientific and Technical Innovation and Cultivation of Tal-ent Quality. Journal of Ningbo College 2, 105–108 (2002)

## **Author Index**

An, Jiaju 187, 193 Bai, Hong-jin 243 Bai, Te 479 Bian, Ping Yan 165 Bu, Guoqin 81 Cai, Le Shi 295 Cao, Jianwen 99 Cao, Suqing 171 Cao, Xiaoyan 327 Cao, Yongfeng 685 Chang, Juan 511 Chen, Chuanming 261 Chen, Guangjun 589, 627 Chen, Hong Xia 321 Chen, Juan 339 125, 631, 637 Chen, Lin Chen, Mingqing 569 Chen, Qianming 537 Chen, Shuang 453 Chen. Shumei 261 Chen, Wei 119 Cheng, Lanbo 609 Chi, Jun 447 Cui, Dongchu 35 Deng, Xiaohong 621 Dong, Weifu 569 Du, Li Yan 365 Du, Xue Lian 407 Du, Zhi Ping 295 Fan, Fuchun 747 Feng, Chong-you 243

Feng, Yan 609 Fu, Yinghua 63 Gao, Shengzhe 585 Gong, Ke 433, 437 Gong, Zijuan 663 Gu, Yan 697 Gu, Yuanyuan 499 Gui, Lin 663 563, 671 Guo, Hongliang Guo, Jianliang 447 Guo, Tao 285 Guo, Zhanglin 47 Han, Lei 645 Han, Quanli 131 Hao, Shan Shan 727 He, Yupeng 377 He, Zhiguo 231 He, Zhu 549 Hou, Shouming 205 Hu, QingHong 433 Hu, Qing Zhu 413 Hu, Xuemei 621 Jia, Nian Nian 467 Jiang, Fan 87, 301 Jiang, Yu 433 Jiang, Yuzhou 333 Jin, Wei 407 Kang, Xiangping 143 Li, Cong-ying 645 Li, Fei 549

Li, Geng 289 Li, Guowen 575 Li. Jianlin 333 Li, Kunhong 461 Li, Meng Xiang 345 Li, Wei 199.327 Li, Wu 69 721 Li, Xining Li, Xuefei 285 Li, Ya Nan 359 Li. Yanfang 285 Li, Yibai 399 Li, Yu 165 Li, Yue 63 Li, Zhengguo 677 Li, Ziqin 137 Lin, Bi Xia 113 Liu, Chaoying 93, 279 Liu, Fenghua 273, 315, 419 Liu, Fengjun 549 Liu, Hua 219 Liu, Jinan 657 Liu, Jun 21 Liu, Jun Xian 581 Liu, Lin 511 Liu, Qinxian 603 Liu, Qisheng 627 Liu, Rangtong 273, 315, 419 Liu, Xiaoya 569 Liu, Yanjun 621 631, 637 Liu, Yuyan Liu, Zhenhua 181 Lu, Chang Ming 407 Lu, Chanjiang 609 Lu, Chun Guang 125 Lu, Jian-hua 645 Lu, Mei 53 473 Lu, Pengtao Lu, Qianqian 219 Lu, Zhe-jing 27 Luo, Fen 205 Luo, Guang Si 149 Luo. Min Xue 371 Lv, Wei 603 Lv, Weibin 609 Ma, Jun Jin 165 Ma, Lihui 653 Meng, Li Li 125, 137

Peng, Jiansheng 703, 709, 715 Peng, Ying 523 Qi, Zhenhua 563 715 Qin, Yong Qiu, Shuangcheng 107 Qu, Chang 485 Ou, Leilei 585 Qu, Shu Ying 727 Ren, Xue 557 Ren, Yong Ju 353 Rong, Xiao 407 Shao, Baojian 505 Shao, Wei 219 Shen, Hao-Yu 225 Shen, Jianqiang 479 Shen, Ming-qian 211 Shen, Neng 15 Shi, Benzhi 549 569 Shi, Dongjian Shi, Ying 47 Song, Linsen 473 Song, Yuehua 499 Song, Zhijie 35 Su, Yu-na 289 Su, Zhaorong 187, 193 Sun, Dao-yin 41 Sun, Hai-ling 517 Sun, Hua 741 Sun, Hua-li 75 Sun, Jilan 543 Sun, Minglei 391 Sun, Shudong 11 Sun, Shuli 219 Sun, Xiaoli 677 Sun, Yuehong 543 Tan, Genlue 1 Tan, Wojie 1 Tang, Lu-bin 27 Wang, An Guo 251 Wang, Hui 425 Wang, Huigang 137 Wang, Jiang-tao 211 Wang, Ji Fa 199 Wang, Jing 531 Wang, Jinquan 747 Wang, Junze 485

Wang, Naisheng 383 Wang, Peixue 273, 315, 419 Wang, Peizhi 21 Wang, Ruihong 333 Wang, Shibin 473 Wang, Wenping 441 Wang, Xingguo 653 Wang, Xun-qing 75 Wang, Yijun 87 Wang, Yu 333 Wei, Qingjin 709 Wei, Tianlu 589 Wei, Xinli 99 Wei, Yanxia 671 Wei, Yinxia 523 Wu, Jingqiu 617 727 Wu, Li Xiang 467 Wu, Qing Fang 219 Wu, Yangfang Xi, Xiaoyan 137 Xi, Xin 727 Xia, Ningman 733 Xiao, Zhongmin 301 Xie, Xingyong 747 Xie, Zhi Yuan 557 Xin, Xiaofei 171 Xing, Li Yun 157 593 Xu, Dayong Xu, Ke Ming 113 Xu, Qiqing 617 Xu, Wenpeng 205 Xu, Yingcong 1 Xue, Yao-feng 75 Yan, Bingbing 589, 627 Yan, Hongju 175, 493 Yan, Jing 575 Yan, Li 231 Yan, Qingyou 691 Yang, Chao Zhen 753, 761 Yang, Jichun 637 Yang, Jun-ping 27 119,653 Yang, Mei Yang, Xin 53 Yang, Xue 617 Yang, Zhi 345 Ye, Qi 457 575 Yin, Lixin

Yin, Niansheng 617 Yu, Hanqi 617 Yu, Jin-yong 645 Yu, Yonghong 627 Yu, Yue 35 Zeng, Er Lei 309 Zhang, Chao 273, 315, 419 Zhang, Chunliang 87, 301 Zhang, Dongjie 697 Zhang, Hao 359 Zhang, Jia 537 Zhang, Jianxin 11 Zhang, Jing 359, 697 Zhang, Jin-mei 243 Zhang, Jun 457 Zhang, Lingying 1 Zhang, Ming 585 Zhang, Qiang 677 Zhang, Shi Quan 753 Zhang, Tao 505 Zhang, Weiwei 447 Zhang, Wenming 131 Zhang, Xin-rui 41 Zhang, Xuhui 131 Zhang, Yu 295 Zhao, Chong Yang 165 Zhao, Dongjie 563.671 Zhao, Hui Zhen 125 Zhao, Ling 671 Zhao, Wei Min 753, 761 Zhao, Yanjun 741 Zhao, Yiquan 63 437 Zhen, Zhu Zheng, Shu 407 Zhong, Shuncong 261 Zhu, Fanglai 677 399 Zhu, Haoliang Zhu, Lili 691 Zhu, Taoxing 391 Zhu, Xiao-hong 267 Zhu, Xu Xia 761 Zhu, Yan 671 Zhu, Yongquan 391 Zhu, Zhao Tong 157 Zhu, Zhengguo 391 479 Zou, Xuan Zu, Wei 747